# PLANT CELL MONOGRAPHS



D. G. Robinson (Ed.)

# The Plant Endoplasmic Reticulum



# 4 Plant Cell Monographs

Series Editor: David G. Robinson



# **Plant Cell Monographs**

# **Recently Published Titles**

**The Plant Endoplasmic Reticulum** Volume Editor: Robinson, D. G. Vol. 4, 2006

**The Pollen Tube** A Cellular and Molecular Perspective Volume Editor: Malhó, R. Vol. 3, 2006

Somatic Embryogenesis Volume Editors: Mujib, A., Šamaj, J. Vol. 2, 2006

**Plant Endocytosis** Volume Editors: Šamaj, J., Baluška, F., Menzel, D. Vol. 1, 2005

# The Plant Endoplasmic Reticulum

Volume Editor: David G. Robinson

With 56 Figures and 8 Tables



Volume and Series Editor:

Professor Dr. David G. Robinson Ruprecht-Karls-University of Heidelberg Heidelberger Institute for Plant Sciences (HIP) Department Cell Biology Im Neuenheimer Feld 230 D-69120 Heidelberg Germany

Library of Congress Control Number: 2006921136

ISSN 1861-1370 ISBN-10 3-540-32531-X Springer Berlin Heidelberg New York ISBN-13 978-3-540-32531-4 Springer Berlin Heidelberg New York DOI 10.1007/11309680

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are reserved, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, reuse of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilm or in any other way, and storage in data banks. Duplication of this publication or parts thereof is permitted only under the provisions of the German Copyright Law of September 9, 1965, in its current version, and permission for use must always be obtained from Springer. Violations are liable for prosecution under the German Copyright Law.

#### Springer is a part of Springer Science+Business Media

springer.com

© Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2006 Printed in Germany

The use of registered names, trademarks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement, that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use.

Editor: Dr. Christina Eckey, Heidelberg Desk Editor: Anette Lindqvist, Heidelberg Cover design: *Design & Production* GmbH, Heidelberg Typesetting and Production: LE-T<sub>E</sub>X Jelonek, Schmidt & Vöckler GbR, Leipzig

Printed on acid-free paper 149/3100 YL - 5 4 3 2 1 0

# Editor



David G. Robinson studied Botany (B.Sc., 1969) and Biophysics (Ph.D., 1972) at the University of Leeds (UK). Postdoc and Asst. Prof. at Stanford University (1972–74). At the University of Göttingen 1974–99, as Professor for Plant Cytology. From 2000: Professor for Plant Cell Biology at the University of Heidelberg. First Director, Heidelberg Institute for Plant Sciences. Major research interests: vesicle-mediated protein trafficking, ER-Golgi dynamics, vacuole biogenesis and transport to the vacuole.

# Preface

The endoplasmic reticulum (ER) is the mother of all membranes. Essentially all other membranes, except those of plastids and mitochondria, are derived from it through vesicle-mediated membrane trafficking. It serves, therefore, as the port of entry into the endomembrane system for proteins destined to reach the vacuole or the cell wall. Quality control machinery in the ER lumen presides over the export competence of these proteins, and coupled to selective sorting mechanisms for their entry into export vesicles, this elevates this organelle to the most important regulator of protein movement along the secretory pathway. Moreover, its functions can be upregulated during various stages of plant development, e.g., during storage protein deposition in seed maturation, or in answer to stress, e.g., the production of pathogen-related proteins, and the so-called unfolded protein response.

In addition to its function in the synthesis of luminal and integral membrane proteins, the ER is also the site of structural and storage lipids. Further important features of the ER are its role in the homeostasis of cellular calcium and – through the localisation of cytochrome P450 enzymes – in the synthesis of a number of plant hormones. These manifold activities are reflected in the great plasticity of the ER as a structure, with over a dozen specialized domains recognized for this organelle.

To my knowledge, a book devoted to the ER in plants has never been published; indeed, I am not aware of a similar book on this organelle existing for the animal field. There have been a couple of excellent reviews on the ER of plant cells (one by Vitale and Denecke in *The Plant Cell* and one by Staehelin in *The Plant Journal*), but these lie several years back and were, of necessity, somewhat limited in scope. Therefore, I think it is both timely and appropriate to put the spotlight onto the ER as a whole, especially since GFP technology has provided news ways of looking at the dynamics of this membrane, and its relationship to other organelles, especially the Golgi apparatus and peroxisomes.

February 2006

David. G. Robinson

# Contents

The Morphology and Dynamics of the ER H. Quader · M. Zachariadis	1
Targeting of RNAs to ER Subdomainsand its Relationship to Protein LocalizationH. Washida · A. J. Crofts · S. Hamada · T. W. Okita	25
The ER Folding Helpers: A Connection Between Protein Maturation,Stress Responses and Plant DevelopmentA. Vitale · J. Denecke	45
<b>Endoplasmic Reticulum-associated Protein Degradation in Plant Cells</b> A. Ceriotti · L. M. Roberts	75
<b>ER-to-Golgi Transport: The COPII-Pathway</b> F. Aniento · K. Matsuoka · D. G. Robinson	99
Transport of Proteases to the Vacuole: ER Export Bypassing Golgi?         T. Okamoto	125
Induction of Specialized Compartments from the ER I. Hara-Nishimura · T. Shimada	141
Synthesis of Structural and Storage Lipids by the ER M. J. Hills · T. J. Roscoe	155
Oleosins and Endoplasmic Reticulum in Seeds and Anthers A. H. C. Huang	187
<b>Participation of the Plant ER in Peroxisomal Biogenesis</b> R. N. Trelease · M. J. Lingard	205
The ER and Plant Hormones	233

The ER and Cell Calcium         S. Persson · J. Harper	251
<b>The ER Within Plasmodesmata</b> K. M. Wright · K. J. Oparka	279
The ER in Replication of Positive-Strand RNA VirusesC. Ritzenthaler · R. Elamawi	309
Subject Index	331

# The Morphology and Dynamics of the ER

Hartmut Quader<sup>1</sup> (⊠) · Michael Zachariadis<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Biocentre Klein Flottbek, University of Hamburg, Germany quader@botanik.uni-hamburg.de

<sup>2</sup>Department of Botany, University of Athens, Greece

**Abstract** The endoplasmic reticulum (ER) is a non-uniform compartment in plants as regards its morphology and function. It extends as a highly anastomosing membranous network throughout the cytoplasm, is the major compartment of membrane biogenesis, and has been verified to function as the starting site for the secretory pathway. Early electron microscopy studies revealed three morphological ER sub-domains: the smooth ER, the rough ER, and the nuclear envelope. In the last two decades vital staining procedures, immunological methods, and green fluorescent protein technology in connection with confocal laser scanning microscopy have extended and augmented our knowledge regarding the morphology of the different ER domains, especially the three-dimensional transition between the cortical tubular network, long tubular strands, and lamellar sheets during interphase and mitosis. The cytoskeleton in connection with the respective motor proteins and cations like Ca<sup>2+</sup> and H<sup>+</sup> play a critical role in the regulation of ER organization in dividing, differentiating, and stressed cells. Although our understanding of ER morphology in plants has improved notably, our view still remains founded on a rather limited number of model cells.

# 1 Introduction

There is no standardized endoplasmic reticulum (ER) in plants. Descending from a single cell, in higher plants the zygote, plant cells may undergo rigorous morphological and metabolic changes before reaching their destination within an organism. Therefore, the course of development with periods of division and differentiation leads to various cell types, which will all have distinct ER organization according to their function. In the past few years our understanding of ER organization during the cell cycle, and in fully differentiated or differentiating cells during plant development, has improved considerably.

The ER extends as a highly anastomosing membranous network throughout the cytoplasm and represents in most plant cells the largest membrane system. It is the major compartment of membrane biogenesis and, ever since the membrane flow hypothesis was proposed (Mollenhauer and Morré 1980), also acts as the portal to the secretory pathway. It also contributes to several principal anabolic and catabolic cellular pathways, including the fine-tuning of the cytosolic Ca<sup>2+</sup> concentration. Morphologically the ER can be divided into three sub-domains: the smooth ER (sER), the rough ER (rER) (Fig. 1a), and the nuclear envelope (NE). In plants, desmotubule ER crossing plasmodesmata may be added as a fourth ER sub-domain linking the ER network of neighbouring cells. Plasmodesmata are structures which mediate intercellular communication (Staehelin 1996; see also Oparka and Wright, this volume). The amount of the NE remains almost constant during interphase, whereas the amount of the other ER sub-domains may vary according to metabolic demands.

Conventional ultrastructural studies showed longitudinally sectioned ER membrane fragments either without any associated ribosomes (the sER) or studded with ribosomes in a linear, spiral, or no clear arrangement (the rER). Ultrastructural studies using high-voltage electron microscopy have extended our view of ER organization in both animal (Walz 1982) and plant cells (Harris 1979). Such studies employed new post-fixation and post-staining techniques like osmium tetroxide/potassium ferricyanide (Hepler 1981) or zinc iodide/osmium tetroxide (Hawes et al. 1981), or high-pressure freezing (Craig and Staehelin 1988). These techniques not only provided evidence in favour of ER continuity, but also indicated that rER and sER occur in the form of flat, sheet-like sacs and tubular elements, referred to as cisternal ER (cER) and tubular ER (tER), respectively.

An even more complex view of ER morphology is obtained after visualizing the ER by means of light microscopy with ultraviolet microscopy, video-enhanced differential interference phase contrast microscopy (VeDIC) or fluorescence microscopy (Lichtscheidl and Hepler 1996). Actually, these procedures provided a reasonable insight into ER morphology some 40 years ago, but did not enjoy much recognition by the scientific community at the time (Drawert and Rüffer-Bock 1964; Url 1964). Light microscopy techniques, however, became the procedures of choice with the general availability of



**Fig.1** Electron microscopic images of conventionally fixed ER. **a** Stack of rough ER in a pea root cell with a dictyosome at a close distance (courtesy of D.G. Robinson, Heidelberg). **b** ER in close association with chloroplasts (courtesy of P. Apostolakos, Athens)

VeDIC and confocal laser scanning microscopy (CLSM). ER visualization by CLSM profited enormously from the introduction of selective fluorescent stains about 20 years ago (Terasaki et al. 1984; Quader and Schnepf 1986; Hepler and Gunning 1998), and from indirect immunofluorescence techniques using antibodies that recognize the ER retention signal of ER luminal proteins (Napier et al. 1992) or ER resident proteins like the Ca<sup>2+</sup>-binding protein calreticulin (Denecke et al. 1995). About a decade ago, green fluorescent protein (GFP) technology (Boevink et al. 1996; Haseloff et al. 1997; Hawes et al. 2001) provided an even greater input into ER morphology studies. A significant benefit of CLSM is the possibility of carrying out three-dimensional studies of ER organization in living cells (Hepler and Gunning 1998; Ridge et al. 1999; Cutler and Erhard 2002).

In general, ER morphology and its dynamics depend on the particular functions the cells of different tissues will have to perform for the sake of the organ, and thus of the whole organism. In the past, particular aspects of the organization and function of plant cell ER have been reviewed by several authors (Hepler et al. 1990; Lichtscheidl and Hepler 1996; Staehelin 1997; Hawes et al. 2001). In this chapter, we discuss the changes of ER morphology in meristem and differentiated cells, as related to cell cycle stages or physiological conditions.

## 2 ER Morphology and the Cytoskeleton

Many metabolic pathways in plant cells are under strict spatial control, as is apparent from distinct organelle distributions which are guaranteed by the two major cytoskeletal elements: microtubules (MTs) and actin filaments (AFs). MTs and AFs function in organelle patterning and motility as relatively stiff tracks along which the organelles are transported via specific motor proteins like dynein or kinesin (for MTs), and myosin (for AFs).

The controlled arrangement of the ER membrane meshwork throughout the cytoplasm is not conceivable without a guiding skeleton. In animal cells, MTs form tracks along which the ER network is constituted and altered in connection with the appropriate motor protein (Lee and Chen 1988; Terasaki 2000). In plant cells, ER tubules and small ER sheets have also been observed by electron microscopy in close nearness to MTs in the cell cortex of developing guard cells (Hodge and Palevitz 1984) and in pollen tubes (Lancelle et al. 1987). Most distinct are the MT–ER associations found during the mitotic stages (Hepler 1980) and during cytokinesis (Segui-Simarro et al. 2004). However, all the examples of spatial nearness between MTs and the ER during interphase resemble static situations, and bear the blemish that MTs and the ER have not been detected to co-align in plant cells over a longer distance. It thus seems very doubtful that these scarce contact sites are sufficient for the observed controlled dynamic changes of the ER pattern. In vivo observations of ER organization and motility in onion epidermal cells show no perturbation in the presence of MT disassembling drugs, such as colchicine (Knebel et al. 1990), oryzalin, or trifluralin (Quader et al. 1989), when applied at concentrations specific for plant cells and for reasonable experimental periods. These results strongly support the view that MTs are not involved in ER organization in interphase and highly differentiated cells, although it has been claimed that MTs might be involved in the polar distribution of membranes including the ER (Mathur et al. 2003). A different situation may exist during mitosis and cytokinesis (see below).

Electron microscopy has revealed a spatial proximity between AF bundles and ER elements in fusiform cambium cells (Goosen de Roo et al. 1983), in developing guard cells (Palevitz and Hodge 1984), in differentiated root statocytes (Hensel 1987), in onion epidermis cells (Quader et al. 1987), in parenchyma cells of Drosera (Lichtscheidl et al. 1990), and in internodal cells of the giant alga Chara (Kachar and Reese 1988). Sliding of ER tubules along AFs has been convincingly demonstrated by in vitro video microscopy studies after gently extracting the cytoplasm of internodal cells of giant algae such as Nitella (Higashi-Fujime 1988) and Chara (Kachar and Reese 1988). We approached this question in onion bulb scale epidermal cells by following the redistribution of the ER after previously dislocating it by centrifugation (Quader et al. 1987). The ER starts to relocate in the form of bundles of long ER tubules and attains its former pattern after several hours depending on the centrifugal force applied. However, no recovery is observed in the presence of the AF disassembling drug cytochalasin D. This causes the transformation of parts of the tER into flat lamellar ER sheets (Quader et al. 1989). Lamellae form, in particular, at sites in the polygonal network where organelles accumulate (Quader et al. 1996). Depending on the physiological activity of the cells studied, the lamellar ER sheets may occupy large areas of the peripheral ER network. In mesophyll cells from Vallisneria, cytochalasin D also caused a change of the polygonal cortical ER tubules into lamellar sheets (Liebe and Menzel 1995).

AFs can only function as a framework for ER organization in correlation with a linking motor protein creating the force for ER motility. Using perfused internodal cells of *C. corallina*, Williamson (1979) showed that myosinlike filaments are associated in a stationary way with the ER at one end, while the other end is apparently in loose contact with the sub-cortical AF bundles. These filaments were later proved to be myosin (Grolig et al. 1988). The involvement of myosin in the dynamic distribution of cell organelles including the ER was confirmed in onion epidermal cells by localizing myosin through immunofluorescence, and by blocking its activity with the sulfhydryl reagent *N*-ethylmaleimide (NEM, Liebe and Quader 1994). Displacement of the ER by centrifugation leads to the dislocation of the ER and of myosin to the region of the centrifugal pole. After centrifugation, the previous ER and myosin pattern was gradually restored. NEM, which leads to the complete inhibition of actomyosin-dependent organelle movement (Kohno and Shimmen 1988), not only arrested ER translocation, but also caused in onion epidermal cells the partial conversion of tER elements into lamellar sheets, whereas this agent apparently only froze the polygonal network in the alga *Vallisneria* (Liebe and Menzel 1995). Blocking the action of the myosin ATPase by 2,3-butanedione 2-monoxime caused the bulging and dilation of cortical ER tubules in the vicinity of plasmodesmata (Samaj et al. 2000).

In conclusion, while it is generally accepted for many algae and differentiated higher plant cells that ER organization depends on an intact actomyosin system, little is known regarding the situation in mosses and fern protonema cells.

### 3 ER Morphology and the Changing Demands of the Cell Cycle

While ultrastructural methods are suitable for studying the details of ER structure in all cell types, the use of fluorochromes such as the vital stain 3,3'-dihexyloxacarbocyanine iodide,  $DiOC_6(3)$  (Terasaki et al. 1984) and GFP technology (Haseloff et al. 1997) are superior in visualizing dynamic changes in ER organization in three dimensions. Although  $DiOC_6(3)$  and other fluorochromes appear to stain the great majority of different ER domains in plant cells, there is still no proof that all domains are equally labelled by the dyes or by GFP-tagged ER-targeted molecules.

# 3.1

#### **ER Organization in Interphase Cells**

Although the ER was first described by light microscopists, a more precise portrayal became possible only when Ledbetter and Porter (1963) introduced glutaraldehyde as a fixative for the electron microscopy of ultrathin sections. This technique, however, has a major disadvantage because it yields a rather limited three-dimensional view of cellular structures due to the minute thickness of the sections. Nevertheless, improvement in staining techniques gave a first glimpse into the 3-D pattern of the ER, and showed that it is an interconnected membrane system of tubules and flat sheets in remotely related differentiated interphase cells such as storage parenchyma cells of legume cotyledons, maize root cells, stamen hair cells, epidermal cells including guard cells, and moss caulonemata (Hepler et al. 1990). A distinct part of the ER was found in the cell cortex, largely present as a tubular network in close proximity to the plasma membrane (PM). In the vicinity of the nucleus it often exists as lamellar sheets covered with ribosomes. Lamellar sheets are not restricted to the nuclear region but may also occur embedded in the cortical tER network, close to mitochondria, plastids (Fig. 1b), or other cell compartments (Hawes et al. 1981; Hepler 1981; Galatis and Apostolakos 1977).

Electron microscopic observations have been confirmed by tetracycline fluorescence studies on onion bulb scale epidermal cells (Drawert and Rüffer-Bock 1964), by DiOC<sub>6</sub>(3) staining (Quader and Schnepf 1986; Quader et al. 1987) (Fig. 2c), and by UV and VeDIC microscopy (Lichtscheidl and Url 1987; Allen and Brown 1988; Lichtscheidl and Weiss 1988). A polygonal meshwork of branching ER tubules with flat lamellar sheets fitted into that network interlace the cell cortex of higher plant cells and moss protonema cells (Hepler et al. 1990) (Fig. 2b,c). Since  $DiOC_6(3)$  is a vital stain with little effect on the cellular activities at a low dose of exciting light, a spatial idea of ER patterning can be obtained by combining images from stacks of sections acquired in the z direction with the CLSM. This reveals the connection between the cortical ER network to ER elements like lamellar sheets located deeper in the cytoplasm in the vicinity of the nucleus or long tubular strands (Quader et al. 1987, 1989) (Fig. 2c). The long tubular strands seen in this way appear to be the form by which the ER membrane is displaced to distant cellular locations, like pulling on elastic. The velocity with which these ER tubules extend as long strands within the polygonal network range from about 0.5 to  $8 \,\mu m/s$ (Lichtscheidl and Url 1990).

The continuum of the ER membrane system becomes particularly evident at sites where ER tubules flow into or leave flat ER sheets located deeper in the cytoplasm, giving the impression of a canvas fixed by several ropes. The results obtained with the vital stain  $DiOC_6(3)$  have been confirmed in living cells by attempts employing GFP technology (Boevink et al. 1996; Brandizzi et al. 2003) (Fig. 2a). Splicing the ER retrieval peptide K/HDEL to GFP, or tagging GFP to domains of ER resident proteins such as BiP (Lee et al. 2002), calreticulin (Brandizzi et al. 2003), or proteins associated with (calmodulinregulated ATPase, Hong et al. 1999) or residing in the ER membrane (calnexin, Irons et al. 2003), have resulted in a similar dynamic tER network with polygons and lamellar sheets of different shape and size. Astonishingly, the polygonal ER network is also displayed in *Arabidopsis* by a GFP-tagged MT-associated (plus end tracking) protein EB1 (Mathur et al. 2003).

The cortical polygonal network is subject to considerable dynamic modifications as a consequence of changing physiological conditions (Lee and Chen 1988; Knebel et al. 1990; Hepler et al. 1990; Ridge et al. 1999). ER tubules may expand two-dimensionally to lamellar sheets, which predominantly emanate at sites where three or more tubules merge (cross) or where closely located tubules fuse to a flat sheet. Conversely, lamellar sheets may also disintegrate into tubules (Quader 1990). The sliding movement of ER tubules in a polygon may lead to its transformation, resulting in a new polygon or in its elimination (Fig. 3).

The cortical ER network is tightly associated with the PM at particular sites, named immobile fixed sites as indicated by centrifugation experiments



**Fig.2** ER visualized by GFP technology (**a**) or by confocal microscopy after vital staining with the fluorochrome  $DiOC_6(3)$  (**b**–**d**). **a** Cortical polygonal network visualized in a tobacco BY-2 cell by GFP technology with an epifluorescence microscope. Bar as Fig. 2c (courtesy of Ch. Ritzenthaler, Strasbourg). **b** Polygonal ER network in the cortex of protonemata cells of *Funaria hygrometrica*. **c** Various morphological ER domains observable in the nuclear region of onion bulb epidermis cells. The image was processed from 15 single sections taken in the *z* direction. The polygonal ER network and large lamellar sheets are located in the cell periphery. Deeper in the cell the nucleus is recognizable due to its brightly fluorescent NE. Lamellar sheets are located in close nearness on both sides of the NE, verifiable by the fluorescence intensity of the two small lamellar sheets, the brighter one residing adjacent to the NE side directed toward the cell interior which is longitudinally traversed by long tubular strands. Bright fluorescent spots: oval form—amyloplasts; more rounded form—mitochondria. **d** High magnification of an area traversed by a bundle of long tubular ER strands displaying the close linkage to the polygonal network. Bar as Fig. 2c

(Quader et al. 1987; Liebe and Quader 1994), by combining stacks of images from the same plane of focus at short time intervals (Knebel et al. 1990), or by VeDIC observations (Lichtscheidl and Url 1990). The two membranes, however, never fuse. As regards the identity of these immobile fixed sites, the plasmodesmata of course come into question (see below and Oparka and Wright, this volume), but they cannot make up for all of them. Freeze fracture studies on actively secreting cells in pea root tips have revealed connections between the ER and strong PM indentation sites (Craig and Staehelin 1988).



**Fig.3** ER tubule motility within the polygonal network. Diagrammatic representation of the three major types of ER tubule movement leading to altered or disintegrated polygons: **a** polygon transformation by tubular sliding; **b** polygon disintegration by tubular sliding, and **c** polygon formation by tubule branching. *Stars* mark immobile fixed sites, *arrows* indicate direction of tubular motion

Similar results were obtained in freeze-substituted *Drosera* epidermal cells (Lichtscheidl et al. 1990).

A particular situation occurs when neighbouring cells are interlinked by plasmodesmata. Ultrastructural studies have indicated that tER elements extend in a highly compressed or constricted form through this plasmodesmatal tunnel, thus forming an ER continuum between neighbouring cells (Hepler 1982). The sub-domain character of plasmodesmatal ER has been convincingly demonstrated by Grabski et al. (1993), who showed that a fluorescent diacylglycerol derivative locating predominantly to the ER and the NE can pass through plasmodesmata, but not fluorescent phospholipid analogues which locate predominantly to the PM.

ER tubules of primary plasmodesmata originate from portions of the ER extending through the area of the cell plate which become entrapped and compressed by phragmoplast vesicles during cell plate formation. (Hepler 1982; Hepler and Gunning 1998; see also Sect. 3.2). The participation of the ER in the formation of secondary plasmodesmata is also established (Lucas 1995), but little is known about the molecular processes involved in locating ER tubules to the site(s) of connection. Since the ER is closely associated with

the PM, it is imaginable that the ER tubule and the PM together are pushed or pulled through the forming cell wall channel.

The tubular ER is, however, not only in close spatial association to the PM, but it is also often seen to locate adjacent to other compartments such as the tonoplast and mitochondria in *Drosera* epidermal cells (Lichtscheidl et al. 1990) or moss plastids (Galatis and Apostolakos 1977) (Fig. 1b). These "sites of nearness" have been proposed to represent domains of lipid exchange among organelles between which vesicle trafficking does not occur (Staehelin 1997), but have also been suggested to be involved in bulk lipid or Ca<sup>2+</sup> transfer (Levine 2004). A special case occurs in maturing pollen grains where the ER of the vegetative cell is found in close association with the PM of the generative cell (Hess 1993; Luegmayr 1993). Endosymbiotic bacteria as well as multicelluar parasitic intruders are often wrapped in layers of ER, forming a shield which separates the intruding organism from the host cytoplasm (see references in Lichtscheidl and Hepler 1996).

A special ER domain is the nuclear envelope (NE) which separates the nuclear matrix and the cytoplasm during interphase. The NE is not always of distinct spherical shape but is characterized by invaginations and grooves or may even assume a flattened disc-like shape (Collings et al. 2000). It is comprised of outer and inner NE membranes which join at the nuclear pore complex (NPC). The outer NE is morphologically continuous with the ER network and shows functional conformity since it has the ability to synthesize proteins (Mattaj 2004), whereas the inner NE is functionally directed to the nucleoplasma and anchors the nuclear lamina and the chromosomes. Most of our knowledge regarding proteins residing in NE membranes, such as the nuclear lamina receptor of the inner NE, comes from animal cells. Little is known about lipids and proteins specifically located to the plant NE (Meier 2000). The continuity of the ER and the NE is marked by a gate-like contraction of the ER tubule close to the confluence (Staehelin 1997), which does not prevent protein distribution from and into the NE (Napier et al. 1992; Denecke et al. 1995; Boevink et al. 1996; Zachariadis et al. 2001; Pay et al. 2002; Irons et al. 2003). GFP-tagged RAN-GTPase activating protein marks the NE rim but also distributes in the cytoplasm of interphase cells (Rose et al. 2004). The NE also becomes labelled in Nicotiana benthamiana by GFP-labelled tobacco mosaic virus movement protein (Reichel and Beachy 1998). Irons et al. (2003) succeeded in labelling the NE by expressing GFP-tagged human lamin B receptor in tobacco BY-2 suspension cells and followed the distribution of this inner NE protein during mitosis. Since higher plant cells lack centrioles, the MT organization and function of the perinuclear area/outer NE with respect to MT is noteworthy in view of the mitotic rearrangement of the NE (Schmit 2002).

#### 3.2 ER Rearrangement During Mitosis and Cytokinesis

Plant cells, as most other eukaryotic cells, are distinguished by an open cell division, i.e. characterized by the breakdown of the NE while chromosomes pile up at the equatorial plane, and subsequent NE restoration after successful chromosome segregation. Distinct changes in the distribution of the ER have recently been indicated in dividing cells of different taxa (Tables 1 and 2). Early electron microscopy observations of ER reorganization, which mainly concerned the cell periphery, the region of the dividing nucleus, and the succeeding mitotic apparatus (MA) (Hepler 1980; Hawes et al. 1981; Hepler and Wolniak 1984) (Fig. 4a,b), have been confirmed and extended by studies involving ER visualization by immunofluorescence techniques (Napier et al. 1992; Denecke et al. 1995; Zachariadis et al. 2003) or GFP technology (Nebenführ et al. 2000; Irons et al. 2003).

The first striking insights into changes of the ER and NE during mitosis were provided by Hepler (1980), who investigated the fate of the NE-ER complex by osmium tetroxide/potassium ferricyanide staining in dividing barley cells and, in a subsequent study (Hepler 1982), the association of the ER with the developing cell plate and primary plasmodesmata during cytokinesis. He showed the aggregation of NE and ER elements in prometaphase after NE breakdown, partially as fenestrated lamellae at the spindle pole region. Moreover, parts of the stained membranes apparently encased the MA or even invaded the spindle. Using GFP-tagged lamin B receptor it was shown that the inner NE in dividing mammalian cells does not vesiculate during mitotic breakdown but equilibrates with the ER (Ellenberg et al. 1977), and that NE breakdown starts with a partial disassembly of the nuclear pore complex (Lenart et al. 2003). Using a similar construct, no other ER element but the NE is labelled in stably transformed tobacco BY-2 suspension cells during interphase (Irons et al. 2003). With the onset of metaphase, the fluorescently marked NE emerges at the pole region and to tubular structures around the MA, and becomes relocated to the NEs of the daughter cells during telophase/cytokinesis. The ER accumulating at the pole regions and at the MA rim obviously function as sites of NE retraction during mitosis.

But what is the situation during the stages preceding prometaphase and metaphase in which the mitotic players line up? The MT pattern during preprophase is characterized by the formation of a distinct narrow band in the cell cortex, the MT preprophase band (MT-PPB), at whose site the future cell plate will merge with the parental cell wall (Mineyuki 1999). The progressive breakdown of the MT-PPB at prophase is accompanied by the formation of the prophase spindle with MTs arranged along the nuclear rim progressing from the two pole regions towards the plane of division. In interphase cells the ER organization is similar in angiosperm and gymnosperm root cells,

Mitotic stage	ER arrangement (higher organization)
Interphase	All ER domains—peripheral polygonal network, lamellar flat sheets, NE—form a continuous meshwork
Preprophase	ER-PPB; peripheral polygonal network still exists but less compact
Prophase	Formation of a bipolar ER spindle constituting a sheath around the MA; NE breaks down
Pro-/ metaphase	No ER aggregation at the pole regions; progressing NE breakdown; transformation of major parts of the bipolar ER sheath into bundles of smooth K-NE-ER extending into metaphase spindle along kinetochore MTs and chromosome arms
Anaphase	Shortening of the K-NE-ER tubules in accord with kinetochore MTs, gathering finally at the pole regions; parallel interzonal ER tubules develop between the two daughter chromosome groups
Telophase/ cytokinesis	Increase of ER elements at the pole region and of the number of interzonal ER tubules; gradual formation of barrel-shaped ER phragmoplast; NE restoration

Table 1	ER	organization	during	mitosis	and	cell	division:	gymnos	perms
---------	----	--------------	--------	---------	-----	------	-----------	--------	-------

Mitotic stage	ER arrangement (loose organization)
Interphase	All ER domains—peripheral polygonal network, lamellar flat sheets, NE—form a continuous meshwork
Preprophase	No ER-PPB has hitherto been detected with certainty
Prophase	ER elements begin to accumulate at the pole regions; formation of a loose bipolar ER spindle which constitutes a sheath around the MA
Pro-/ metaphase	ER accumulation mainly at the pole regions; NE breaks down; bundles of smooth NE–ER tubules (K-NE-ER) extending from the pole region into the metaphase spindle along kinetochore MTs and chromosome arms
Anaphase	Strongest ER accumulation at the pole regions; shortening of the K-NE-ER tubules in accord with kinetochore MTs and progression of chromosome separation; ER tubules traverse the space between daughter chromosome groups
Telophase/ cytokinesis	Formation of an ER phragmoplast; ER elements are detected in the region of the forming cell plate

Table 2 ER organization during mitosis and cell division: angiosperms and pteridophytes

and in pteridophyte leaf cells with the tER network and flat sheets in the cell periphery and deeper in the cytoplasm, as revealed by immunofluorescence studies, although a distinct difference is observable in these plant systems during preprophase (Zachariadis et al. 2003).



**Fig.4** ER organization during mitosis visualized by conventional electron microscopy. **a** ER gathering in the pole region of dividing cells of the moss *Marchantia* during early prometaphase (courtesy of P. Apostolakos, Athens); **b** as in (**a**), late prometaphase, indicating the association of prophase spindle microtubule with the ER (courtesy of P. Apostolakos, Athens)

In dividing root-tip cells of Pinus, the ER pattern at preprophase and prophase follows more or less that of microtubules forming a distinct bandlike structure of parallel ER tubules succeeded by a tER prophase spindle. The three-dimensional reconstruction of a series of CLSM sections showed unequivocally that the observed band of ER tubules constitutes a ring underneath the PM, a tER-PPB, which in early preprophase is still loosely arranged and apparently becomes more compact during the transition to early prophase, following the maturation pattern of the MT-PPB (Fig. 5a) (Zachariadis et al. 2001, 2003). ER tubules have also been noticed among PPB MTs by electron microscopy (Mineyuki 1999). Of note is that the ER network traversing the cell cortex in interphase cells persists even after the formation of the tER-PPB, whereas all the MTs in the cell periphery except those of the MT-PPB disappear during PPB formation (Zachariadis et al. 2003). The function of the temporary tER-PPB is unknown, but it may play a role in  $Ca^{2+}$ sequestration/release which is important in regulating MT-PPB polymerization/depolymerization.

A tER-PPB could be visualized with certainty only in gymnosperms. It was not detectable in dividing leaf cells of the pteridophyte *A. nidulans*, and only sporadically in dividing angiosperm root-tip cells exposed to stress (Zachariadis 2003, unpublished observations).

In dividing *Pinus* root cells, from prophase through metaphase and anaphase, the ER distribution closely resembles that of the microtubules as it forms a tER prophase spindle (Fig. 5a). It becomes transformed into a bipolar metaphase spindle characterized by relatively imprecise pole regions and bundles of ER tubules that span the area between the poles and the



**Fig.5** ER organization during mitosis visualized by immunofluorescence techniques employing an antibody which recognizes the ER retention signal. Chromosomes were stained with propidium iodide. Note that the cortical ER network is present throughout mitosis/cytokinesis. **a** *Pinus brutia* root-tip cell, transition preprophase to prophase. The ER-PPB, the forming bipolar prophase ER spindle, and the arrangement of the chromosomes in the same cell. **b** Bundles of kinetochore ER tubules with broad pole regions during metaphase of a *P. brutia* root-tip cell and chromosome pattern. ER tubules traversing the interzonal area. Note the fir-tree character of the kinetochore ER bundles. **c** *Triticum turgidum* mid-anaphase root-tip cell with marked concentration of ER elements at the poles (mostly K-ERs) and ER tubules traversing the space between the two daughter chromosome groups. **d** ER phragmoplast of a dividing *Pinus* root-tip cell and chromosome arrangement

chromosomes' kinetochores (K-tER), probably following the kinetochore MT bundles (Fig. 5b). These well-defined K-tER bundles gradually shorten during anaphase, while a system of interzonal ER tubules is formed between the two separating chromosome groups. The ER concentrates at the spindle poles partly due to the retraction of the K-tER bundles (Zachariadis et al. 2003). An efficient ER reorganization occurs in the transition from late anaphase through telophase and cytokinesis. There are few ER elements recognizable at the phragmoplast-forming site (Segui-Simarro et al. 2004), although the interzonal ER tubules appear to multiply in number and traverse the space between the separated chromosome groups as loose bundles. Progressively, the ER bundles assume the form of a barrel-shaped young ER phragmoplast which converts, after shortening of the ER bundles, into a structure resembling the typical MT phragmoplast (Fig. 5d) (Hepler and Gunning 1998; Zachariadis et al. 2003).

The ER pattern in dividing *Triticum* root-tip cells differs from that of dividing *Pinus* root-tip cells, not only in the uncertainty regarding the formation of a tER-PPB, but also in the strong accumulation of tER elements at

the spindle poles (Hepler 1980; Hawes et al. 1981) and in the formation of a less distinct interzonal tER array (Fig. 5c). Similar differences apply to the redistribution of the ER in dividing *Asplenium* leaf cells (Zachariadis et al. 2003). The ER pattern observed in *Pinus* during cell division shows a higher degree of organization than in the other species. This is probably due to the molecular difference between the MTs of gymnosperm and angiosperm meristematic root cells, since the MTs in *Pinus* have acetylated tubulin and MTs formed by this tubulin derivative are known to have a relatively longer half-life (Gilmer et al. 1999). The extended turnover of the acetylated MTs might provide a more stable framework for the organization of the ER. In contrast, it may be difficult to detect a tER-PPB in dividing angiosperm cells because of the higher turnover of the PPB MTs.

Zachariadis and co-authors (2003) have suggested from inhibitor experiments that the control of ER organization may switch in dividing Pinus root cells from AF dependence during interphase to MTs during mitosis and cytokinesis, because in the presence of microtubule inhibitors like oryzalin the formation of the tER-PPB, tER metaphase spindle, and tER phragmoplast is prevented. The actomyosin system shown to guide the ER pattern in interphase cells is apparently not involved in the shaping of the tER-PPB in dividing Pinus root cells, although AFs also form a PPB-like structure in these cells (Zachariadis et al. 2001, 2003). MT-dependent ER reorganization during mitosis and cytokinesis correlates with the fact that vesicles are steered along phragmoplast MTs (Verma and Gu 1996). Mathur and co-workers (2003) reported a new EB1-like protein, AtEB1, in Arabidopsis that co-localizes to the growing MT plus ends and to motile endomembrane networks including the ER. Moreover, an integral membrane protein of the reticular sub-domain of the rough ER, p63, has been shown to bind MTs in vivo and in vitro in Xenopus (Klopfenstein et al. 1998). As yet no homologues of this protein have been found in plants.

#### 4

#### ER Patterns During Cell Differentiation and Organ Development

Attempts to follow in vivo the dynamics of ER organization during development and differentiation of plant organs are still rather scarce. McCauley and Hepler (1990, 1992) studied the ER organization during bud formation in the moss *Funaria* by visualizing the ER with the fluorochrome  $DiOC_6(3)$ , and Ridge et al. (1999) followed the ER transition in developing *Arabidopsis* root and hypocotyl cells by employing GFP technology.

In tip-growing moss protonema cells, the dense ER meshwork in the cell cortex changes to a more open reticulate tubular network with occasional small lamellar sheets when growth slows down (see Fig. 2b) (McCauley and Hepler 1990, 1992). In bud initiative cells this wide tER network regains compactness after the asymmetric division and becomes even tighter during the

succeeding developmental phase of the bud initial. In caulonema cells and developing buds, ribosomes are found attached to the reticular tubular network as well as to the lamellar ER. The ER network of buds is covered more densely, whereas the lamallae apparently show no distinct difference in caulonema, branches, and buds (McCauley and Hepler 1992).

Root development involves the differentiation of meristematic cells into highly expanded parenchyma and epidermal cells, or in the root cap to elongated statocytes or secretory cells. Root but also hypocotyl cells of Arabidospis are distinguished in the cell cortex by highly perforated lamellar ER sheets during the early phase of expansion (Ridge et al. 1999). The overall size and the diameter of the holes of these perforated sheets are larger than those reported for the fenestrated lamellae observed in barley mitotic cells (Hepler 1981). The perforated ER sheets were only detectable in fast-growing cells and they began to diminish when growth came to an end. The perforation holes dilated, became segregated, and finally the cortical ER pattern resembled that of highly vacuolated non-growing cells. In root epidermal cells which had ceased expansion growth but entered polar root hair differentiation, the polygonal reticulum again condensed in the trichoblast starting at the site of root hair outgrowth (Ridge et al. 1999). The ER pattern in growing root hairs resembled that of tip-growing Funaria protonema cells (McCauley and Hepler 1992). The compact polygonal reticulum in the tip and in the non-growing basal region became gradually wider after growth ceased.

The observations by Ridge et al. (1999) are in agreement with previous ultrastructural studies of root cap differentiation (Stephenson and Hawes 1986) and with cotyledons during seedling growth (Harris and Chrispeels 1980), although the extent of the tubular and lamellar ER is not easily deduced by electron microscopy even using impregnation procedures that allow the study of thicker sections. During sieve cell maturation the transition from lamellar to tER is followed by tER relocation (Schulz 1988). The opposite, i.e. the formation of lamellar ER stacks, has been shown to occur during mustard seedling maturation (Bergfeld and Schopfer 1984). ER stack formation correlates with the disappearance of ER tubules and with seed dehydration. These ER aggregates probably represent a form of ER membrane storage during periods of dehydrated protoplasm, which is a situation also characteristic of mature pollen grains.

In general, a relatively wide polygonal network of tER in the cell cortex seems to be characteristic for very slow or non-growing plant cells, but in swiftly differentiating cells the amount, the distribution, and the proportion of ER tubules to lamellae undergo distinct changes.

# The ER: A Stress-Responsive Compartment

Unfavourable radiation, water stress, severe temperature changes, wounding, and attacks by pathogens are possible environmental strain situations that plants have to cope with. The ER organization of affected cells may alter if the parameters involved in the signal transmitting cascade, like the proton and/or  $Ca^{2+}$  concentration, change. Morphological variations, in principle, concern a dynamic shift between the two major ER modifications, tubules, and lamellar sheets, frequently preceded or accompanied by motility changes (Table 3).

The influence of light on ER morphology has hitherto only been addressed in the alga *Acetabularia* (Liebe and Menzel 1994). Microscopy studies indicate that blue and UV light may affect ER organization in higher plants but detailed studies, e.g. on dose dependence, are missing. Regarding harsh water stress, plasmolysis studies showed that parts of the cortical ER adhere so strongly to the PM that they remain attached to the cell wall, forming a "Hechtian reticulum" linked to the protoplast by Hechtian strands (Oparka et al. 1994; Stickens and Verbelen 1996). The fate of the ER organization within the shrinking protoplast has not been addressed in these studies and

Applied stress	Morpholo	Refs.	
	Breakdown of lamellar sheets	Formation of lamellar sheets	
Natural stress			
Low temperature	+++	_	а
High temperature (> 35 °C)	_	+++	b
Pathogen attack	_	+++	с
Water stress (dehydration)	—	+++	f
Artificial stress			
Lowering the intracellular	+++	_	d
Increasing the intracellular $PH (> 7.5)$	_	+++	b
Perturbation of $Ca^{2+}$ distribution	_	+++	e

 Table 3
 Stress-induced changes in ER organization: formation of lamellar sheets from tubular elements or the disintegration of lamellar sheets to short tubules

a Quader et al. 1989

b Quader et al. 1996

c Leckie et al. 1995; Reichel and Beachy 1998; Takemoto et al. 2003

d Quader and Fast 1990

e Quader 1990; Bergfeld and Schopfer 1984

awaits thorough investigation. Stacks of lamellar ER are, however, induced by less severe water stress, which are reversed to ER tubules after stress release (Bergfeld and Schopfer 1984).

A low temperature, around 4 °C, causes in onion epidermal cells the disintegration of lamellar ER sheets to tubules and the disappearance of long tubular strands, leading to a distinct increase of short ER tubules (Quader et al. 1989). Although the peripheral polygonal network is hardly recognizable because of the vigorous meandering tubular elements it can, however, be assumed that it is retained. Contrary to chilling, elevated temperatures (35-40 °C) cause the formation of large lamellar ER sheets within the polygonal network and deeper in the cytoplasm, often leading to lamellar stacks (Quader et al. 1996). The disappearing long tubular strands most likely contribute to the genesis of the ER lamellae. The ER organization regains normal patterning after reverting the chilling or high temperature regime to about 20 °C within a suitable period (Quader et al. 1989; Quader et al. 1996).

Attacks of pathogenic viruses and fungi also cause the formation of large lamellar sheets. They temporarily form after infecting transgenic N. benthamiana with tobacco mosaic virus and turn back into tER elements in later stages of infection (Reichel and Beachy 1998). The authors suggest that the virus movement protein may play a role in the formation of the lamellar sheets. A similar reorganization of the ER has been observed in epidermal cells of pea after infection with the powdery mildew fungus Erysiphe pisi (Leckie et al. 1995) and of A. thaliana cotyledons infected with different oomycete pathogens (Takemoto et al. 2003). A dense ER seems to occur around the penetration site of the fungus, which has been discussed as a compact network of lamellar ER merging into a compressed reticulum of ER tubules resembling perforated ER sheets (see above; Hepler 1981; Ridge et al. 1999). Little is known about the function of the ER accumulating around haustorial necks, but a mere function in membrane lipid and protein synthesis in relation to the formation of the haustorium has been excluded because ER accumulation occurred also in cells without haustoria (Takemoto et al. 2003).

Wounding or treatment with the defence hormone methyl jasmonate induces in epidermal cells of rosette leaves of transgenic *Arabidopsis* plants the formation of so-called ER bodies, besides the known ER modifications (Gunning 1998; Hawes et al. 2001; Matsushima et al. 2003). Leaves which have not been wounded or treated with the hormone do not show these structures in which defence proteins seem to accumulate (Matsushima et al. 2003; see also Hara-Nishimura and Shimada, this volume).

Pathogenic attacks involve the partial degradation of the host cell wall. Enzymes derived from pathogens as pectinases, cellulases, hemicellulases, and proteinases selectively lyse cell wall components and thus may mimic a pathogen attack. Pectinase and protein K treatment caused the formation of large lamellar ER sheets similar to the infection by a pathogen, whereas cellulases and hemicellulases did not significantly affect ER organization in onion bulb scale epidermal cells (Quader et al. 1996).

Systematic investigations to solve the molecular basis for the stressinduced changes of ER morphology are rather scarce. Low and high temperature, as well as the stress exerted through pathogen attack, not only affects ER organization but is also often accompanied by the inhibition of actomyosin-dependent intracellular movement. As already pointed out, an intact actomyosin system is required not only to pull ER tubules out of the polygonal network and to push the long ER strands deeper into the cytoplasm, but also to keep them in a stretched mode (see Sect. 2). Disassembly of the AF backbone, and also the inhibition of the motor protein myosin, results in the formation of lamellar ER sheets. Myosin carries out a dual function: besides being a motor for motility it also serves as a link between AFs and the ER tubules keeping the latter stretched. Without a functional actomyosin system, only the ER tubules of the polygonal network which are linked to fixed sites may maintain their stretched shape (Knebel et al. 1990). Ca<sup>2+</sup> in connection with calmodulin (Shimmen et al. 2000) and protons (Nachmias et al. 1987) are known to control myosin activity. Artificially lowering the cytosolic pH by weak acid loading causes the breakdown of lamellar ER sheets into tubules (Quader and Fast 1990), whereas artificial cytosolic alkalinization by weak base loading leads to the opposite response: the formation of lamellar ER sheets (Quader et al. 1996). The long tER strands retract during both lowering and raising of the cytosolic pH.

The ionic situation, and here in particular the equilibrium of proton and calcium cations across the ER membrane, apparently plays an important role in ER organization. Interestingly, after lowering the cytosolic pH ER tubules can obviously not fuse to lamellar ER sheets, even when they are arranged in a highly compact manner.

The disintegration of the lamellar ER sheets to ER tubules by low temperature resembles the effect achieved by lowering the cytosolic pH. The latter has been shown to drop in suspension-cultured mung bean cells from 7.4 to 6.3 within an 18-h chilling period (Yoshida 1994). The induced disintegration of the lamellar ER sheets may therefore be due to the acidification of the cytoplasm by low temperature.

Individual or stacks of large lamellar ER sheets are formed in onion epidermal cells after interference with the cellular  $Ca^{2+}$  distribution, e.g. through application of the  $Ca^{2+}$  ionophore calcimycin, selective  $Ca^{2+}$ -chelating drugs, or calmodulin antagonists (Quader 1990). Motility is suppressed and organelles like mitochondria often accumulate in the area of the formed ER sheets. ER organization of perturbed cells recovers after washing out the drugs (Quader 1990). At the beginning, tubular ER loops develop at the rim of the ER sheets, which successively become pulled away as long tER strands to other areas of the cell (see Fig. 2d). Recovery is inhibited in the presence of actomyosin blocking substances (Quader 1990). The actomyosin system is, however, only indispensable for the movement of ER tubules, because calcimycin-induced lamellar ER sheets disintegrate to tubules after artificially lowering the cytosolic pH by weak acid loading with calcimycin and actomyosin-inhibiting drugs still present (Quader et al. 1996).

### 6 Prospects for the Future

There has been a considerable gain in knowledge regarding the dynamics of ER morphology in fully differentiated plant cells through the use of vital fluorochromes and GFP technology in connection with the CLSM. GFP technology is best suited to studying ER biogenesis, ER morphology and its functional relationships, molecular aspects involved in ER organization changes during cell differentiation and plant organ development, or as a response to stress. GFP can be tagged to proteins located either in the lumen, the membrane, or closely associated with ER domains. To distinguish in living cells between ER domains involved in protein synthesis and others by fluorescence microscopy would be most desirable. Other questions will concern the possible association of the ER with other organelles such as mitochondria, vacuoles, and the PM, the role of AFs and MTs in ER organization in accordance with the cell cycle, and how Ca<sup>2+</sup> or protons are involved in the regulation of ER morphology dynamics. Mutants such as the Arabidopsis "pilz" group genes (Mayer et al. 1999), which are indispensable for microtubule organization, might be useful for studies of the role of MTs in ER organization during mitosis and cytokinesis.

#### References

- Allen NS, Brown DT (1988) Dynamics of the endoplasmic reticulum in living onion epidermal cells in relation to microtubules, microfilaments, and intracellular particle movement. Cell Motil Cytoskel 10:153–163
- Bergfeld R, Schopfer P (1984) Transitory development of rough endoplasmic reticulum aggregates during embryo maturation in seeds of mustard (Sinapis alba L.). Eur J Cell Biol 34:27-33
- Boevink P, Santa Cruz S, Hawes C, Harris N, Oparka KJ (1996) Virus-mediated delivery of the green fluorescent protein to the endoplasmic reticulum of plant cells. Plant J 10:935–941
- Brandizzi F, Irons SL, Johansen J, Kotzer A, Neumann U (2003a) GFP is a way to glow: bioimaging of the plant endomembrane system. J Microsc 214:138–158
- Brandizzi F, Hanton S, Pinto da Silva L, Boevink P, Evans D, Oparka K, Denecke J, Hawes C (2003b) ER quality control can lead to retrograde transport from the ER lumen to the cytosol and the nucleoplasm in plants. Plant J 34:269–281
- Collings DA, Carter CN, Rink JC, Scott AC, Wyatt SE, Allen NS (2000) Plant nuclei can contain extensive grooves and invaginations. Plant Cell 12:2425-2440

- Craig S, Staehelin LA (1988) High pressure freezing of intact plant tissues. Evaluation and characterization of novel features of the endoplasmic reticulum and associated membrane systems. Eur J Cell Biol 46:80–93
- Cutler S, Ehrhardt D (2002) Polarized cytokinesis in vacuolate cells of Arabidopsis. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 99:2812–2817
- Denecke J, Carlsson L, Vidal S, Ek B, Höglund A-S, van Zeijl M, Sinjorgo K, Palva ET (1995) The tobacco homolog of mammalian calreticulin is present in protein complexes in vivo. Plant Cell 7:391–406
- Drawert H, Rüffert-Bock U (1964) Fluorochromierung von Endoplasmatischem Retikulum, Dictyosomen und Chondriosomen mit Tetracyclin. Ber Dtsch Bot Ges 77:259–263
- Ellenberg J, Siggia ED, Moreira JE, Smith CL, Presley JF, Worman HJ, Lippincott-Schwartz J (1977) Nuclear membrane dynamics and reassembly in living cells: targeting of an inner nuclear membrane protein in interphase and mitosis. J Cell Biol 138:1193-1206
- Galatis B, Apostolakos P (1977) On the fine structure of differentiating mucilage papillae of Marchantia. Can J Bot 55:772–795
- Gilmer S, Clay P, Macrae TH, Fowke LC (1999) Acetylated tubulin is found in all microtubule arrays of two species of pine. Protoplasma 207:174–185
- Goosen-de Roo S, Burggraaf PD, Libbenga KR (1983) Microfilament bundles associated with tubular endoplasmic reticulum in fusiform cells in the active cambial zone of Fraxinus excelsior L. Protoplasma 116:204–208
- Grolig F, Williamson RE, Parke J, Miller C, Anderton BH (1988) Myosin and Ca<sup>2+</sup>sensitive streaming in the alga Chara: detection of two polypeptides reacting with a monoclonal anti-myosin and their localization in the streaming endoplasm. Eur J Cell Biol 47:22–31
- Gunning BES (1998) The mystery organelles in Arabidopsis expressing GFP. Trends Plant Sci 3:417
- Harris N (1979) Endoplasmic reticulum in developing seeds of Vicia faba. A high voltage electron microscopy study. Planta 146:63–69
- Harris N, Chrispeels MJ (1980) The endoplasmic reticulum of mung-bean cotyledons: quantitative morphology of cisternal and tubular ER during seedling growth. Planta 148:293-303
- Haseloff J, Siemering KR, Prasher DC, Hodge S (1997) Removal of a cryptic intron and subcellular localization of green fluorescent protein are required to mark transgenic Arabidopsis plants brightly. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 94:2122–2127
- Hawes CR, Juniper BE, Horne JC (1981) Low and high voltage electron microscopy of mitosis and cytokinesis in maize roots. Planta 152:397-407
- Hawes CR, Saint-Jore C, Martin B, Zheng HQ (2001) ER confirmed as the mystery organelles in Arabidopsis plants expressing GFP! Trends Plant Sci 6:245-246
- Hepler PK (1980) Membranes in the mitotic apparatus of barley cells. J Cell Biol 86:490–499
- Hepler PK (1981) The structure of the endoplasmic reticulum revealed by osmium tetroxide-potassium ferricyanide staining. Eur J Cell Biol 26:102–110
- Hepler PK (1982) Endoplasmic reticulum in the formation of the cell plate and plasmodesmata. Protoplasma 111:121–133
- Hepler PK, Wolniak SM (1984) Membranes in the mitotic apparatus: their structure and function. Int Rev Cytol 90:169-238
- Hepler PK, Gunning BES (1998) Confocal fluorescence microscopy of plant cells. Protoplasma 201:121–157

- Hepler PK, Palevitz BA, Lancelle SA, McCauley MM, Lichtscheidl I (1990) Cortical endoplasmic reticulum in plants. J Cell Sci 96:355–373
- Hess MW (1993) Membrane coatings on the generative cell surface of freeze-substituted monocotyledon pollen. Protoplasma 176:84–88
- Higashi-Fujime S (1988) Actin-induced elongation of fibers composed of cytoplasmic membrane from Nitella. Protoplasma Suppl 2:27–36
- Hong B, Ichida A, Wang Y, Gens JS, Pickard BG, Harper JF (1999) Identification of calmodulin-regulated Ca<sup>2+</sup>-ATPase in the endoplasmic reticulum. Plant Physiol 119:1165–1176
- Irons SL, Evans DE, Brandizzi F (2003) The first 238 amino acids of the human lamin B receptor are targeted to the nuclear envelope in plants. J Exp Bot 54:943–950
- Kachar B, Reese TS (1988) The mechanism of cytoplasmic streaming in Characean algal cells: sliding of endoplasmic reticulum along actin filaments. J Cell Biol 106:1545–1552
- Klopfenstein DR, Kappeler F, Hauri HP (1998) A novel direct interaction of endoplasmic reticulum with microtubules. EMBO J 17:6168–6177
- Knebel W, Quader H, Schnepf E (1990) Mobile and immobile endoplasmic reticulum in onion bulb epidermis cells: short- and long-term observations with a confocal laser scanning microscope. Eur J Cell Biol 52:328–340
- Kohno T, Shimmen T (1988) Accelerated sliding of pollen tube organelles along Characean actin bundles regulated by Ca<sup>2+</sup>. J Cell Biol 106:1539–1543
- Lancelle SA, Cresti M, Hepler PK (1987) Ultrastructure of the cytoskeleton in freezesubstituted pollen tubes of Nicotiana alata. Protoplasma 140:141–150
- Leckie CP, Callow JA, Green JR (1995) Reorganization of the endoplasmic reticulum in pea leaf epidermal cells infected by the powdery mildew fungus Erysiphe pisi. New Phytol 131:211–221
- Lee C, Chen LB (1988) Dynamic behavior of endoplasmic reticulum in living cells. Cell 54:37-46
- Lenart P, Rabut G, Daigle N, Hand AR, Terasaki M, Ellenberg J (2003) Nuclear envelope breakdown in starfish oocytes proceeds by partial NPC disassembly followed by rapidly spreading fenestration of nuclear membranes. J Cell Biol 160:1055–1068
- Levine T (2004) Short range intracellular trafficking of small molecules across endoplasmic reticulum junctions. Trends Cell Biol 14:483–490
- Lichtscheidl IK, Weiss D (1988) Visualization of submicroscopic structures in the cytoplasm of Allium cepa inner epidermal cells by video-enhanced contrast light. Eur J Cell Biol 46:367–382
- Lichtscheidl IK, Url WG (1990) Organization and dynamics of cortical endoplasmic reticulum in inner epidermal cells of onion bulb scales. Protoplasma 157:203–215
- Lichtscheidl IK, Lancelle SA, Hepler PK (1990) Actin endoplasmic reticulum complexes in Drosera: their structural relationship with the plasmalemma, nucleus and organelles in cells prepared by high pressure freezing. Protoplasma 155:116–126
- Lichtscheidl IK, Hepler PK (1996) Endoplasmic reticulum in the cortex of plant cells. In: Smallwood M, Knox JP, Bowles DJ (eds) Membranes: specialized functions in plants. Bios, Oxford, pp 383-402
- Liebe S, Quader H (1994) Myosin in onion (Allium cepa) bulb epidermal cells: involvement in dynamics of organelles and endoplasmic reticulum. Physiol Plant 90:114–124
- Liebe S, Menzel D (1995) Actomyosin-based motility of endoplasmic reticulum and chloroplast in Vallisneria mesophyll cells. Biol Cell 85:207–222
- Lucas WJ (1995) Plasmodesmata: intercellular channels for macromolecular transport in plants. Curr Opin Cell Biol 7:673-680

- Luegmaier E (1993) The generative cell and its close association with the endoplasmic reticulum of the vegetative cell in pollen of Cyrtandra pendula (Gesneriaceae). Protoplasma 177:73-81
- Mathur J, Mathur N, Kemebeck B, Srinivas BP, Hülskamp M (2003) A novel localization pattern for an EB1-like protein links microtubule dynamics to endomembrane organization. Curr Biol 13:1991–1997
- Matsushima R, Kondo M, Nishimura M, Hara-Nishimura I (2003) A novel ER-derived compartment, the ER body, selectively accumulates a  $\beta$ -glucosidase with an ER-retention signal in Arabidopsis. Plant J 33:493–502
- Mattaj IW (2004) Sorting of the nuclear envelope from the endoplasmic reticulum. Nat Rev Cell Biol 5:65–69
- Mayer U, Herzog U, Berger F, Inze D, Juergens G (1999) Mutations in the PILZ group genes disrupt the microtubule cytoskeleton and uncouple cell cycle progression from cell division in Arabidopsis embryo and endosperm. Eur J Cell Biol 78:100–108
- McCauley MM, Hepler PK (1990) Visualization of the endoplasmic reticulum in living buds and branches of the moss Funaria hygrometrica by confocal laser scanning microscopy. Development 109:753-764
- McCauley MM, Hepler PK (1992) Cortical ultrastructure of freeze-substituted protonemata of the moss Funaria hygrometrica. Protoplasma 169:215–230
- Meier I (2000) The plant nuclear envelope. Cell Mol Life Sci 58:1774-1780
- Mineyuki Y (1999) The preprophase band of microtubules: its function as a cytokinetic apparatus in higher plants. Int Rev Cytol 187:1-49
- Mollenhauer HH, Morré DJ (1980) The Golgi apparatus. In: Tolbert NE (ed) The biochemistry of plants, vol 1. Academic, New York, pp 438–488
- Napier RM, Fowke LC, Hawes C, Lewis M, Pelham HRB (1992) Immunological evidence that plants use both HDEL and KDEL for targeting proteins to the endoplasmic reticulum. J Cell Sci 102:261–271
- Oparka K, Prior DAM, Crawford JW (1994) Behaviour of plasma membrane, cortical ER and plasmodesmata during plasmolysis of onion epidermal cells. Plant Cell Environ 17:163–171
- Quader H (1990) Formation and disintegration of cisternae of the endoplasmic reticulum visualized in live cells by conventional and confocal laser scanning microscopy: evidence for the involvement of calcium and the cytoskeleton. Protoplasma 155:166–175
- Quader H, Schnepf E (1986) Endoplasmic reticulum and cytoplasmic streaming: fluorescence microscopical observations in adaxial epidermis cells of onion bulb scales. Protoplasma 131:250-253
- Quader H, Fast H (1990) Influence of cytosolic pH changes on the organisation of the endoplasmic reticulum in epidermal cells of onion scales: acidification by loading with weak organic acids. Protoplasma 157:216–224
- Quader H, Hofmann A, Schnepf E (1987) Shape and movement of the endoplasmic reticulum in onion bulb epidermis cells: possible involvement of actin. Eur J Cell Biol 44:17-26
- Quader H, Hofmann A, Schnepf E (1989) Reorganization of the endoplasmic reticulum in epidermal cells of onion bulb scales after cold stress: involvement of cytoskeletal elements. Planta 177:273-280
- Quader H, Fast H, Manske H (1996) Formation and disintegration of lamellar cisternae of the endoplasmic reticulum: regulatory aspects. In: Moller IM, Brodelius P (eds) Plant membrane biology. Clarendon, Oxford, pp 184–197
- Reichel Ch, Beachy RN (1998) Tobacco mosaic virus infection induces severe morphological changes of the endoplasmic reticulum. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 95:11169–11174

- Ridge RW, Uozumi Y, Plazinski J, Hurley UA, Williamson RE (1999) Developmental transition and dynamics of the cortical ER of Arabidopsis cells seen with green fluorescent protein. Plant Cell Physiol 40:1253–1261
- Rose A, Patel S, Meier I (2004) The plant nuclear envelope. Planta 218:327-336
- Samaj J, Peters M, Volkmann D, Baluska F (2000) Effects of myosin ATPase inhibitor 2,3-butandione 2-monoxime on distribution of myosins, F-actin, microtubules, and cortical endoplasmic reticulum. Plant Cell Physiol 41:571–582
- Schmit AC (2002) Acentrosomal microtubule nucleation in higher plants. Int Rev Cytol 220:257–289
- Schulz A (1992) Living sieve cells of conifers as visualized by confocal laser-scanning fluorescence microscopy. Protoplasma 166:153–164
- Segui-Simarro J, Austin JR II, White EA, Staehelin LA (2004) Electron tomographic analysis of somatic cell plate formation in meristematic cells of Arabidopsis by highpressure freezing. Plant Cell 16:836–856
- Shimmen T, Ridge RW, Lambiris I, Plazinski J, Yokota E, Williamson RE (2000) Plant myosins. Protoplasma 214:1-10
- Staehelin LA (1997) The plant ER: a dynamic organelle composed of a large number of discrete functional domains. Plant J 11:1151–1165
- Stephenson JLM, Hawes CR (1986) Stereology and stereometry of endoplasmic reticulum during differentiation in the maize root cap. Protoplasma 131:32–46
- Stickens D, Verbelen J-P (1996) Spatial structure of mitochondria and ER denotes changes in cell physiology of cultured tobacco protoplasts. Plant J 9:85–92
- Takemoto D, Jones DA, Hardham AR (2003) GFP tagging of cell components reveals the dynamics of subcellular reorganization in response to infection of Arabidopsis by oomycete pathogens. Plant J 33:775–792
- Terasaki M (1990) Fluorescent labeling of endoplasmic reticulum. Methods Cell Biol 12:125-135
- Terasaki M, Reese TS (1992) Characterization of endoplasmic reticulum by co-localization of BiP and dicarbocyanine dyes. J Cell Sci 101:315–322
- Terasaki M, Song J, Wong JR, Weiss MJ, Chen LB (1984) Localization of endoplasmic reticulum in living and glutaraldehyde-fixed cells with fluorescent dyes. Cell 38:101–108
- Url WG (1964) Phasenoptische Untersuchungen an Innenepidermen der Zwiebelschuppe von Allium cepa L. Protoplasma 58:249–311
- Verma DPS, Gu X (1996) Vesicle dynamics during cell plate formation in plants. Trends Plant Sci 1:145–149
- Walz B (1982) Ca<sup>2+</sup> sequestering smooth endoplasmic reticulum in an invertebrate photoreceptor. I. Intracellular topography as revealed by OsFeCN staining and in situ Ca accumulation. J Cell Biol 93:839–848
- Yoshida S (1994) Low temperature-induced cytoplasmic acidosis in cultured mung bean (Vigna radiata L. Wilczek) cells. Plant Physiol 104:1131–1138
- Zachariadis M, Quader H, Galatis B, Apostolakos P (2001) Endoplasmic reticulum preprophase band in dividing root-tip cells of Pinus brutia. Planta 213:824–827
- Zachariadis M, Quader H, Galatis B, Apostolakos P (2003) Organization of the endoplasmic reticulum in dividing cells of the gymnosperms Pinus brutia and Pinus nigra, and of the pterophyte Asplenium nidus. Cell Biol Int 27:31–40

# Targeting of RNAs to ER Subdomains and its Relationship to Protein Localization

Haruhiko Washida<sup>1</sup> · Andrew J. Crofts<sup>1</sup> · Shigeki Hamada<sup>1,2</sup> · Thomas W. Okita<sup>1</sup> ( $\boxtimes$ )

<sup>1</sup>Institute of Biological Chemistry, Washington State University, Pullman, WA 99164-6340, USA *okita@wsu.edu* 

<sup>2</sup>Present address:

Department of Applied Bioscience, Graduate School of Agriculture, Hokkaido University, 060-8589 Sapporo, Japan

**Abstract** The targeting of proteins to specific subcellular regions is directed by a variety of signal elements. Many of these signals consist of amino acid residues (peptide sorting signals) arranged contiguously or in a three-dimensional array. In addition to posttranslational processes, proteins can also be localized to specific regions of the cell by the targeting of their cognate RNA. Ongoing studies in developing rice endosperm have shown that the RNAs that code for the major storage proteins are localized to specific subdomains of the cortical endoplasmic reticulum (ER), and that there is a tight correlation between the initial site of RNA localization and the final destination of the encoded protein in the endomembrane system. The segregation of RNA onto distinct ER subdomains may be a necessary and sufficient step for the localization of the coded protein in the cell.

# 1 Introduction

The endoplasmic reticulum (ER) serves as the entry site for proteins that are to be secreted or located at one or more locations in the endomembrane system in eukaryotic cells. Proteins are targeted to the secretory system with the emergence of the signal peptide during initial protein synthesis, which is recognized by the signal recognition particle. The resulting translationally arrested complex (mRNA-ribosomes-translation factors) is then mobilized to the ER, which enables the translocation of the growing polypeptide chain to continue through the ER membrane to the lumen. Within this organelle the polypeptide is folded and assembled to a correct conformational maturation state aided by a plethora of resident molecular chaperones. The presence of additional peptide sorting signals or interacting domains may enable the protein to be either retained within the ER or transported to other destinations within the endomembrane system (Vitale and Denecke 1999; Vitale and Ceriotti 2004). In the latter instance, proteins can be exported from the ER by two distinct pathways, one involving the Golgi apparatus and a second that is suggested to be Golgi-independent (Hara-Nishimura et al. 1998).

An ideal system for studying the biochemical and cellular events of ERdependent translation is developing seeds. During seed development, one or more organs synthesize vast quantities of reserve protein, which assemble within the ER lumen itself or within protein storage vacuoles to form discrete organelles termed protein bodies. One question that immediately arises is why some plants utilize the ER lumen whereas others develop protein storage vacuoles. Although the exact cellular basis for this is not known, it is clear that the nature of the storage protein does not dictate its ultimate storage site. For example, members of the prolamine superfamily that share common structural domains are not stored in the same compartment. The 2S albumins of several dicotyledonous plants and prolamins of wheat and barley are transported to the protein storage vacuole, whereas the maize prolamins (zeins) assemble within the ER lumen to form intracisternal inclusions (Shewry et al. 1995). Although peptide sorting signals as well as peptide interacting domains are ultimately responsible for the final destination of proteins, evidence is beginning to emerge that the intracellular location of a protein may also be influenced by where it is being translated on the ER (Crofts et al. 2004). In this chapter we elaborate on this hypothesis by discussing recent advances in the analysis of the relationship between RNA targeting to specific ER subdomains and protein localization.

### 2 RNA Localization in Animals and the Role of the ER

RNA localization is recognized as an important process in controlling the synthesis of proteins at specific sites within the cell. More than 100 messenger RNAs are now known to be targeted in a wide variety of eukaryotic cells. This process is essential for cell fate determination in yeast (Chartrand et al. 2001), during early vertebrate development (Bashurullar et al. 1998; Palacios and Johnston 2001), in polar cell growth of somatic cells (Ainger et al. 1997; Carson et al. 1998; Shestakova et al. 2001), and in mediating cell motility (Kloc et al. 2002). The use of this mechanism for several different developmental and cellular processes suggests that the process of RNA localization is common to all eukaryotes.

Several studies have implicated a role for the ER in the localization of RNAs and, in turn, for localized protein secretion during oogenesis. In *Xenopus laevis*, many maternal RNAs are found concentrated in the animal or vegetal pole of the oocyte and early embryo. One well-characterized protein is Vg1, which codes for a transforming growth factor- $\beta$  and is required for mesoderm induction and right-left symmetry of the embryo (Kloc et al. 2001). In early stage oocytes, Vg1 is initially distributed throughout the cytoplasm but, as

the oocyte matures, it then becomes tightly associated with a crescent-shaped region of ER and then later with a wedge-shaped ER subdomain (Kloc and Etkin 1998). In late stage oocytes, Vg1 RNA and closely aligned ER vesicles are redistributed to the vegetal cortex. The localization pattern of Vg1 is dependent on intact microtubules and kinesin II (Betley 2004). The involvement of this molecular motor, previously established as functioning in membrane trafficking, provides additional support for a role of the ER in Vg1 transport and localization.

Further evidence for the involvement of the ER in Vg1 RNA localization is suggested by the putative role of *trans*-acting factors that recognize the *cis*-sequence determinants required for RNA localization. The localization of Vg1 RNA to the vegetal pole requires a 366-nucleotide element located in the 3' untranslated region (3'UTR) which is recognized by several proteins (Mowry and Melton 1992). One identified protein is Vera/Vg1 RBP which is found enriched in ER fractions and is able to accommodate the anchoring of Vg1 RNA to the ER (Mowry 1996). Overall, the available evidence indicates that Vg1 RNA piggybacks on ER which is transported on microtubules to the vegetal cortex.

In addition to providing the basis for RNA movement, the ER may provide specialized domains for protein synthesis. The transcript for the yeast plasma membrane protein Ist2p is localized to the bud tip and the protein is deposited locally (Juschke et al. 2004). In *Drosophila*, the anterioposterior and dorsoventral axes of the future embryo are specified by the secreted *Gurken*, a transforming growth factor- $\alpha$ -like protein. *Gurken* RNA is transported and localized to ER at the dorsal/anterior corner of the oocyte resulting in localized exocytosis at this site (Herpers and Rabouille 2004). Hence, RNA localization to specific ER subdomains at discrete cellular locations may be an alternative process for targeted secretion.

### 3 RNA Localization in Plants

Other than RNA sorting in developing seeds, which will be the subject of the remaining sections of this article, there are relatively few reports on the localization of RNAs in plants. The interested reader is referred to two recent reviews (Okita and Choi 2002; Crofts et al. 2004) which describe published examples of this phenomenon in higher plants and algae. One study that deserves mention is the localization of expansin RNAs. Expansins are extracellular proteins that are involved in cell enlargement, pollen tube growth, and abscission as a result of their ability to induce cell wall relaxation and extension (Cosgrove 2000). Im et al. (2000) showed that the different expansin mRNAs were evident as distinct patches located at either the apical or basipetal end of xylem precursor cells. More specifically, *ZeEXP1* and *ZeExp3* 

mRNAs were found at the apical end just below the apical meristem, whereas *ZeExp2* mRNA was found at the basal end. The nature of the RNA patch was not identified, but given the secretory nature of expansins, the "patch" is likely to be a complex of ER membranes. Hence, the targeting of expansin RNAs to a specific subdomain of ER located at either the apical or basal end of the protoxylem cells may function to direct polarized trafficking of the secreted expansin to specific cell wall regions to allow intrusive cell growth.

### 4 Prolamine and Glutelin RNA Localization in Rice

Plant seeds accumulate storage proteins which serve as a source of nitrogen and carbon for the developing seedling. The storage proteins are coded by two major gene superfamilies, prolamin and globulin (Shewry 1995; Shewry et al. 1995). Unlike other plants, which utilize only one of these storage protein types as their dominant reserve, rice is unique in that it accumulates major quantities of both storage protein types. In addition to accumulating the alcohol-soluble prolamine, the typical storage reserve of cereals, rice contains vast quantities of glutelin, a protein structurally homologous to the 11S globulins. Rice also accumulates significant quantities of a 26-kDa a-globulin. Although the solubility properties of this protein have led it to be defined as globulin-like, it also contains peptide domains of the prolamine superfamily and is related to the rice prolamines. These rice storage proteins are deposited as separate entities within different compartments of the endomembrane system, either the vacuole or ER lumen (Fig. 1). Interestingly, oat also utilizes both storage protein types but they are stored together in a single compartment, the protein storage vacuole (Muench and Okita 1997).

Information on how these proteins are deposited within the ER and protein storage vacuole is rather limited. In view of their close structural identity to the 11S globulins, it is likely that many of the cellular processes involved in the synthesis, transport, and deposition of glutelins are identical to those observed for the 11S globulins (Robinson and Hinz 1999). The newly synthesized protein is exported to the Golgi where it forms dense vesicles which then fuse to the storage vacuole (Krishnan et al. 1986). Protein export and/or dense vesicle formation is likely to depend on the presence of vacuolar peptide sorting signals, as demonstrated for phaseolin (Frigerio et al. 1998). One or more peptide sorting signals are recognized by a receptor located at the transitional ER or an early Golgi compartment, which concentrates glutelin into a dense vesicle that has been detected in developing rice endosperm (Krishnan et al. 1986). The 26-kDa globulin has also been observed to form Golgi-associated dense vesicles (Krishnan et al. 1992), suggesting that they are transported to the storage vacuole by a similar if not identical process.


**Fig. 1** Morphology of protein bodies in rice. Electron micrograph of a rice endosperm section. Depicted are spherical prolamine-containing protein bodies (PB-I) bounded by rough ER (PB-ER), irregularly shaped glutelin-containing protein bodies (PB-II), and cisternal ER. *Scale bar* =  $1 \,\mu m$ 

The accumulation of prolamine within the ER lumen could also be dependent on a receptor-based mechanism involving a lumenal peptide sorting signal, although none has ever been identified in storage proteins that utilize this site for storage. Assembly and accumulation within the ER lumen is more likely a product of protein-protein interactions, both homotypic and heterotypic (Kim et al. 2002). For example, the maize  $\beta$ - and  $\gamma$ -zeins are capable of self-assembling into stable lumenal granules in transgenic plants, whereas the  $\alpha$ - and  $\delta$ -zeins are unable to do so and are dependent on interaction with the former pair of zeins for ER retention (Herman and Larkins 1999). This assembly of prolamins into an intracisternal inclusion granule must occur at a rate much faster than its potential export from the ER. Moreover, the inclusion granules must be highly ordered structurally to prevent an unfolded protein response leading to their degradation.

Receptor-dependent and -independent protein interactions are likely responsible for the distinct protein bodies formed in rice. One question that is immediately raised here is how are heterotypic interactions between newly synthesized prolamine and glutelin polypeptides prevented from occurring? One possibility is that these proteins are rapidly sorted from each other; for example, glutelins may be rapidly exported at the transitional ER sites. Alternatively, they are synthesized and initially deposited at spatially distinct subdomains of the ER membrane complex. Indeed, rice endosperm cells contain two morphologically distinct ER subdomains; cisternal ER consisting of single lamellar membranes distributed throughout the cell and protein body ER (PB-ER) which delimits the prolamine protein body (PB-I) (Krishnan et al. 1986; Li et al. 1993). Both membrane types are continuous and constitute the cortical ER in developing rice endosperm (Fig. 1) (Muench et al. 2000). These distinct ER subdomains may serve to spatially separate the synthesis and, in turn, the entry of these proteins into the secretory pathway. Such a suggestion was supported by biochemical analysis of subcellular fractions enriched for these membranes. Prolamine PBs, purified by repeated sucrose density gradient centrifugation, contained polyA-RNA which directed the synthesis of only prolamines, suggesting that the PB-ERs were enriched for prolamine mRNAs (Yamagata et al. 1986). On the other hand, Kim et al. (1993) demonstrated an approximately two-fold greater abundance of glutelin transcripts over prolamine transcripts in membrane-bound polysome fractions, indicating that this fraction, composed mainly of cisternal ER, is enriched for glutelin mRNAs.

The segregation of these storage protein RNAs to distinct ER subdomains was unequivocally demonstrated by Li et al. (1993). Estimation of the storage protein content in purified PB-I and cisternal ER fractions and in thin tissue sections using high-resolution in situ hybridization techniques showed that the cisternal ER contained more than a twofold molar excess of glutelin mRNA over prolamine transcripts, while prolamine mRNAs were present at seven- to ten-fold molar excess over glutelin transcripts in the PB-ER (Li et al. 1993). The results of this study demonstrated that the storage protein RNAs were not randomly distributed on the ER but, instead, localized to specific subdomains of this membrane complex. Although not directly demonstrated, these results indicate that the storage proteins gain entry into the secretory pathway at spatially separated sites within the ER.

The segregation of these storage protein RNAs to distinct ER subdomains could occur directly by the directed targeting of the RNAs. Alternatively, the localization of the rice storage protein RNAs to distinct ER subdomains could be accomplished by a peptide-based mechanism. Under this scenario, emergence of the signal peptide during translation would be recognized by a signal recognition particle (SRP), which would arrest translation and mediate interaction with the SRP receptor and Sec61p complex on the ER. Distinct SRP-receptor combinations or additional factors would dictate the specificity towards the PB-ER or cisternal-ER membranes. Interestingly, despite the fact that the signal peptides of rice prolamines share considerable homology with those from the maize zeins, which are also deposited as intracisternal inclusion granules, the mature primary sequences of these proteins are unrelated (Masumura et al. 1990; Mitsukawa and Tanaka 1991). The glutelin signal peptide has no sequence similarity to these prolamine sequences and, like other 11S globulin signal peptides, contains two cysteine residues interdigitated by five leucines. Interestingly, the rice genome contains two SRP 54 polypeptides, the subunit of the SRP complex which recognizes the signal peptides (Oryza sativa genome database), suggesting the possibility of unique SRPs that recognize distinct signal peptide sequences. Despite these features, the available evidence indicates that prolamine RNAs are localized to the PB-ER by an RNA-based mechanism.

#### 5

# Rice and Maize Prolamine RNAs are Localized by an RNA-Dependent Mechanism

The high-resolution in situ hybridization approach, although sensitive, was extremely laborious and alternative more facile approaches were clearly required to study how these RNAs were sorted to the PB-ER and cisternal ER. Choi et al. (2000) developed a light microscopy-based approach using an in situ reverse transcriptase-mediated polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR) with fluorescently labeled nucleotides to study RNA localization in developing rice endosperm cells. Figure 2 shows that fluorescence patterns obtained by in situ RT-PCR and their spatial relationships to the PB-ER are markedly distinct for prolamine and glutelin RNAs. Prolamine RNAs are distributed as small, spherical, and sometimes ringlike structures of  $1-2\,\mu m$  diameter which are identical to the structures labeled by BiP antibodies and visualized by indirect immunofluorescence (Choi et al. 2000). Consistent with this view is that these structures were also stained by DiOC<sub>6</sub> and rhodamine B hexyl ester, two ER vital stains which specifically label PB-I because they also react with the hydrophobic prolamine polypeptides as well as the ER membrane (Choi et al. 2000) (Fig. 2). In contrast, glutelin RNAs are seen as much larger irregularly shaped patches located adjacent to PB-I, a pattern indicative of their localization on cisternal membranes (Fig. 2).



**Fig. 2** Prolamine and glutelin mRNA localization as viewed by in situ RT-PCR. Prolamine and glutelin RNAs were detected by in situ RT-PCR using gene-specific primers and Oregon Green 488 d-UTP. The spherical PB-ERs were visualized by staining the sections with Rhodamine B hexyl ester (*middle images*). Confocal microscopic analysis showed that prolamine RNAs were localized to spherical PB-ERs. In contrast, glutelin RNAs were distributed as large patches indicative of their location on cisternal ER located near PB-ER. *Scale bar* = 10  $\mu$ m

The development of facile methods to assess RNA localization enabled a systematic study to determine whether this phenomenon was dependent on either an RNA or peptide-based elements. A series of transgenic plants expressing synthetic prolamine RNAs were generated and analyzed for RNA localization. They included a wild-type prolamine gene and three prolamine variants containing a substituted glutelin 3'UTR in place of the normal prolamine 3'UTR, a signal peptide deleted version, and an AUG translational knockout. These various prolamine transgenes were also tagged with unique DNA sequences to distinguish the transcripts made from the transgene from those derived from endogenous genes. The signal peptide deleted prolamine RNA was faithfully localized to the PB-ER, indicating that the signal peptide and the corresponding coding sequences were not required. In contrast, the prolamine glutelin 3'UTR RNA was mistargeted to the cisternal ER. As the epitope-tagged prolamine coded by this prolamine RNA variant was readily detected by immunoblot analysis, these results indicate that prolamine RNA localization is not dependent on the prolamine primary sequence. Interestingly, although the prolamine primary amino acid sequence is not essential for RNA targeting to the PB-ER, an intact AUG translation initiation codon is required for correct prolamine RNA localization to the PB-ER (Choi et al. 2000; Hamada et al. 2003b). This result indicates that the regulated prolamine RNA pathway requires the participation of the translational machinery. On the surface, this latter conclusion would appear to conflict with our earlier interpretation of RNA-directed localization. However, the requirement for translation and RNA targeting are not strictly coupled and can be contributed by different sequences, as demonstrated by the analysis of RNA reporters containing translatable green fluorescent protein (GFP) or  $\beta$ -glucuronidase (GUS) sequences. Placement of prolamine sequences in the 3'UTR was able to direct the reporter RNAs to the PB-ER. Consequently, the requirement for translation is provided by the GUS or GFP reporter, with the RNA *cis* elements conferring PB-ER targeting located in the 3'UTR (Choi et al. 2000).

The dependence on RNA localization for protein localization appeared to be a unique feature of the rice system, even though other cereals, e.g., maize and sorghum, accumulate storage proteins in similar compartments to those used by rice. Indeed, based on in situ hybridization analysis using endosperm thin sections, RNAs for the maize zeins were reported to be essentially randomly distributed on the PB-ER and cisternal-ER membranes in developing maize endosperm (Kim et al. 2002). Protein body formation in maize was suggested to occur by diffusion of the zeins to the intracisternal inclusion granule followed by self- and interassembly of the various zein polypeptide classes. Curiously, heterologous expression of the 10-kDa  $\delta$ -zein RNA in developing rice endosperm showed a striking localization pattern. Unlike the random distribution of the 10-kDa  $\delta$ -zein RNA reported in maize endosperm, the localization of this RNA was clearly restricted to the PB-ER (Hamada et al. 2003b). To resolve this apparent discrepancy, Washida et al. (2004) assessed the distribution of the storage protein RNAs in developing maize endosperm using the in situ RT-PCR technique mentioned earlier. In developing maize endosperm cells, the PB-ER was visualized and the localization was confirmed by both double immunofluorescence using 10-kDa  $\delta$ -zein antibody and rhodamine B hexyl ester staining. Analysis of the mRNA localization using in situ RT-PCR revealed that maize zein RNAs coding for 22-kDa  $\alpha$ -zein, 15-kDa  $\beta$ -zein, 27-kDa  $\gamma$ -zein, and 10-kDa  $\delta$ -zein were localized to ER-bounded zein protein bodies (Washida et al. 2004). In contrast, RNAs coding for 51-kDa legumin-1, a storage protein sharing homology to the 11S globulins and rice glutelin, were distributed on adjacent cisternal ER. These results indicate that the same RNA targeting mechanism is at work in rice and maize, and that this mechanism has been conserved since the divergence of these species 50 million years ago.

The apparent differences in RNA distribution patterns depending on the technique used deserve comment. The in situ RT-PCR technique is significantly more sensitive as the tissue sample is much thicker, resulting in a larger target size as compared to the ultrathin sections of tissue analyzed by in situ hybridization at the electron microscopy level. The basis for the apparent random localization of zein RNAs when viewed by electron microscopy (Kim et al. 2002) is not known. However, the measured gold particle densities in this study were about an order of magnitude lower than those measured in rice (Li et al. 1993). One possibility that may account for the observed random distribution of RNAs was a preferential loss of RNAs associated with the PB-ER during the in situ hybridization procedure, as suggested by Kim et al. (2002).

#### 6 Prolamine RNA Transport from the Nucleus to the PB-ER

RNA transport is well characterized in several systems (Bor and Davis 2004). In polarized somatic cells and during early vertebrate development, endogenous RNAs are visualized as large granules (Barbarse et al. 1995; Ainger et al. 1997; Carson et al. 1998; Roock et al. 2000; Krichevsky and Kosik 2001) or particles (Sundell and Singer 1990; Ferrandon et al. 1994; Forristall et al. 1995; Kloc and Etkin 1995) that move at rates of up to 4 to  $6 \mu$ m/min via cytoskeleton-associated motors (Bassell and Singer 1997; Chartrand et al. 2001; Saxton 2001; Kloc et al. 2002; Tekotte and Davis 2002). RNA movement can be monitored in real time in living cells using a method based on a modification of the yeast three-hybrid system developed to detect RNA binding proteins (Bertrand et al. 1998; Takizawa and Vale 2000). In this system, two genes are expressed to monitor RNA transport. One gene encodes GFP fused to the MS2 coat protein, a high-affinity RNA binding protein from the single-

stranded MS2 RNA phage which recognizes a specific 19-nucleotide RNA stem loop. This reporter protein also contains a nuclear localization signal (NLS) to restrict it to the nucleus in the absence of any RNA target. A second gene transcribes a hybrid RNA containing prolamine RNA sequence and tandem repeated ( $6\times$ ) MS2 RNA binding sites fused to a GUS reporter gene. When these two genes are expressed simultaneously, the MS2-GFP binds to one or more of the MS2 binding sites, which enables one to follow the movement of this RNA in real time by following the GFP fluorescence.

Hamada et al. (2003a) adapted this GFP two-gene monitoring system to follow prolamine RNA movement in developing rice endosperm and heterologously in tobacco BY-2 cells. When the MS2-GFP fusion protein was expressed by itself in BY-2 cells, native fluorescence was observed predominantly within the nucleus. When coexpressed with GUS-MS2-prolamine RNA, GFP was localized to the periphery of the cell, the presence of the large vacuole in these cells apparently restricting GFP fluorescence to the thin cytoplasm adjacent to the cell wall (Hamada et al. 2003a). A similar pattern was also evident in developing rice endosperm cells when MS2-GFP fusion protein was expressed alone. However, an entirely different distribution pattern was observed when both genes were expressed. Numerous small particles ranging in size from 0.3 to 2 µm in diameter were readily evident. Although many of the particles were stationary, several moved within the focal plane across the cell demonstrating RNA movement. These prolamine transport particles generally moved unidirectionally in a stop-and-go manner, with an estimated average velocity of 0.3-0.4 µm/s and instantaneous velocities of up to  $10 \,\mu$ m/s (Hamada et al. 2003a). These characteristics are indicative of movement driven by a cytoskeleton-associated motor protein (Bassell et al. 1999; Jansen 1999, 2001; Tekotte and Davis 2002).

The dependence on the cytoskeleton for RNA movement was supported by the use of drugs that disrupt this cellular structure. Under optimal conditions, RNA movement particles were easily observed for up to 30 min. When treated with cytochalasin D and latrunculin B, which disrupt actin filaments, particle movement was rapidly suppressed with only Brownian movement noted. Movement was also arrested by 2,3-butanedione monoxime, an inhibitor of the ATPase activity of skeletal myosin (Ostap 2002). In contrast, the microtubule drug nocodazole had no significant effect on RNA movement (Hamada et al. 2003a). The results indicate that RNA particle movement is dependent on intact microfilaments.

# 7 The Dependence of RNA Transport on Zip Codes

The *cis* elements or zip codes (Singer 1993) responsible for prolamine RNA targeting to the PB-ER were defined by studying the localization of RNAs

coded by a series of GFP-prolamine cDNA genes in transgenic rice endosperm cells (Hamada et al. 2003b). GFP RNAs, which normally are localized to the cisternal ER, are redirected to the PB-ER when prolamine RNA sequences are attached to the 3'UTR. Deletion analysis of the prolamine sequences showed that two zip codes are required for PB-ER targeting. One zip code is located downstream adjacent to the sequence encoding the signal peptides, while a second *cis* element is located in the proximal half of the 3'UTR (Hamada et al. 2003b). Both *cis* elements share considerable homology, suggesting that recognition by *trans*-acting factors is sequence dependent.

The majority of *cis* elements responsible for RNA targeting do not share a common sequence, but are dependent on the formation of an exact secondary and/or tertiary structure. This is supported by ongoing studies to identify the *cis* elements responsible for the targeting of the 10-kDa  $\delta$ -zein RNA to the PB-ER in developing rice endosperm. Despite the relatively small size of this transcript, the RNA appears to have at least four *cis* elements. Three are located within the proximal two-thirds of the coding sequence including the signal peptide and a fourth is located in the 3'UTR (Washida et al. unpublished). A direct alignment of the RNA sequences of these four regions indicates very little sequence homology and no common motifs are evident. Moreover, there is no sequence similarity between the *cis* element of rice prolamine (Hamada et al. 2003b) and those of the 10-kDa  $\delta$ -zein. This lack of sequence conservation between these RNAs suggests that the *cis* element responsible for PB-ER targeting is structural in nature and that its sequence is less important.

Both the rice prolamine and maize 10-kDa δ-zein require at least two *cis* elements for restricted localization to the PB-ER. These multiple, functionally redundant cis elements may act synergistically to ensure efficient transport. Other examples of mRNAs with multiple redundant cis elements are found in Xenopus oocytes (Vg1: Desher et al. 1998; Mowry and Cote 1999; Yaniv and Yisraeli 2001; Fatvg: Chan et al. 1999), Drosophila oocytes (Nanos: Bergsten et al. 2001), and budding yeast (Ash1: Gonzalez et al. 1999; Chartrand et al. 1999). In many cases, the location of these multiple cis elements is restricted to the 3'UTR. The presence of one or more *cis* elements in the coding regions of the rice prolamine and maize 10-kDa &-zein may confer another function in addition to their role in RNA localization. The yeast Ash1 RNA has four *cis* elements, three of which are located within the coding region. Chartrand et al. (2002) obtained evidence that these three cis elements are required for transport and localization of Ash1 RNA to the bud tip, and for preventing premature synthesis of the protein during its transport to this location. If the rice and maize cis elements also play a similar dual function, this would be consistent with the requirement for translation initiation where rice prolamine RNAs are transported in translationally arrested complexes to the PB-ER.

#### 8 Multiple RNA Transport Pathways to the Cortical ER

The presence of a single rice prolamine or maize 10-kDa  $\delta$  – zein *cis* element results in localization of the RNA not only to the PB-ER but also to the cisternal ER. In the absence of any *cis* element, RNAs are localized to the cisternal ER. These results support the existence of a default RNA transport to the cisternal ER in addition to a regulated transport pathway to the PB-ER. RNA transport to the ER occurs even for RNAs that code for cytoplasmic-localized proteins (Hamada et al. 2003a), indicating that the bulk, if not all, of protein synthesis occurs near or on the ER.

Although glutelin RNAs are localized to the cisternal ER, their transport and targeting to this ER subdomain also occurs by a regulated pathway. Replacement of the prolamine or 10-kDa  $\delta$ -zein 3'UTR with the glutelin 3'UTR results in their redirection from the PB-ER to the cisternal ER. These results suggest the presence of one or more *cis* elements in the glutelin 3'UTR, and the existence of a regulated glutelin pathway to the cisternal ER which is dominant over the regulated prolamine pathway to the PB-ER (Choi et al. 2000; Hamada et al. 2003b).

#### 9

#### Mistargeting of RNA to ER Subdomains Affects Protein Localization

The sorting of rice storage protein RNAs to distinct ER subdomains, and the packaging of these proteins into separate endomembrane compartments, suggests that RNA localization and protein localization are interrelated. Such a relationship is obvious for prolamine RNAs and the immediate assembly of the coded protein product upon translocation into the lumen. Additionally, proteins synthesized on the cisternal ER would presumably be in close proximity to the transitional ER, a requirement for their export to the Golgi complex or storage vacuole. Because storage protein RNA localization requires specific cis elements, this hypothesis relating RNA and protein localization can be directly tested. A hybrid 10-kDa δ-zein RNA containing a 3'UTR from the nopaline synthase (NOS) gene is normally localized to the PB-ER in developing rice endosperm as mentioned before. Immunocytochemical studies of ultrathin sections and transmission electron microscopic analysis showed that 10-kDa  $\delta$ -zein polypeptides are localized to PB-I, the site of their synthesis (Fig. 3). Replacement of the 3'NOS sequence with the glutelin 3'UTR results in the displacement of the RNA from the PB-ER to cisternal ER (Hamada et al. 2003b). This change in RNA localization is mediated by the cis element(s) contained within the glutelin 3'UTR, and takes place even though the 10-kDa δ-zein coding sequence contains three cis elements that direct PB-ER localization of the RNA. Further analysis has shown that this altered RNA

localization pattern also changes the localization pattern of the 10-kDa  $\delta$ -zein protein. The 10-kDa  $\delta$ -zein was not found in PB-I but in the storage vacuole PB-II (Fig. 3). The final destination of the 10-kDa  $\delta$ -zein protein therefore depends on which specific ER subdomain is used as the initial site of protein synthesis.

Several questions that arise from this study center on the mechanism by which the 10-kDa  $\delta$ -zein protein, which is normally deposited as part of an intracisternal inclusion granule, is transported from the cisternal ER to PB-II. One property of the 10-kDa  $\delta$ -zein is that it appears to be incapable of forming a protein body-like structure by itself in transgenic plants. Lending and Larkins (1989) have demonstrated that the synthesis of the various zein classes shows a strict temporal and spatial pattern during endosperm development, with the  $\beta$ - and  $\gamma$ -zeins laid down first followed by the  $\alpha$ - and  $\delta$ -zeins, which displace the former zein classes to the peripheral regions of the protein bodies. Coexpression of  $\gamma$ - or  $\beta$ -zein is needed for stable  $\alpha$ - and  $\delta$ -zein accumulation and aggregation to form protein bodies in transgenic tobacco (Bagga et al. 1995; Coleman et al. 1996; Bagga et al. 1997; Kim et al. 2002; Coleman et al. 2004), suggesting that the 10-kDa  $\delta$ -zein (as well as  $\alpha$ -zeins) is incapable of self-assembly in a larger macromolecular structure and requires



**Fig. 3** Protein-A gold immunocytochemistry showing the localization of 10-kDa  $\delta$ -zein in distinct protein bodies. The 10-kDa  $\delta$ -zein and hybrid zein–glutelin constructs were introduced into rice by *Agrobacterium*-mediated transformation. In situ RT-PCR analysis revealed that 10-kDa  $\delta$ -zein RNAs were localized only to the PB-ER, whereas the hybrid zein–glutelin RNAs were targeted to cisternal ER (Hamada et al. 2003b).  $\delta$ -Zein polypeptides coded by RNAs containing the NOS 3'UTR are observed in PB-I (**a**), while those coded by RNAs containing the glutelin 3'UTR are localized to PB-II (**b**). *Scale bar* = 1  $\mu$ m

heterotypic interactions with other proteins. In the absence of interacting partners, the 10-kDa  $\delta$ -zein is likely to be competent for ER export and transport to the storage vacuole.

A second question relates to how 10-kDa  $\delta$ -zein is targeted to the storage vacuole PB-II. In general, the mechanism by which storage proteins are sorted to the storage vacuole is poorly understood. Both 7S and 11S globulins are exported from the ER where they are concentrated into dense vesicles at the cis-Golgi (Hillmer et al. 2001). Only phaseolin, a 7S globulin, has been shown to possess a vacuolar targeting signal at its C-terminus (Frigerio et al. 1998), although such targeting signals have also been suggested for the 11S globulins (Saalbach et al. 1991). The presence of a vacuolar sorting signal indicates the existence of a receptor that is responsible for ER export and dense vesicle formation. The 10-kDa  $\delta$ -zein polypeptides may have a cryptic peptide signal that targets them to the storage vacuoles or they may be escorted to this organelle by their heterotypic interaction with glutelins. Immunocytochemical studies showed that the 10-kDa  $\delta$ -zeins are embedded in the crystalline (glutelin-containing) parts of PB-II, suggesting the possible interaction of these proteins. Conversely, transport to the storage vacuole in rice may be simply a default process. Further studies on protein transport to the storage vacuole in rice should provide information on the existence of any of these pathways.

The preceding description clearly demonstrates that at least for one protein, the 10-kDa  $\delta$ -zein, the localization of its RNA has a profound impact on where the protein is deposited in the cell. The converse experiment to support the relationship between RNA localization and protein localization is to mistarget an RNA from the cisternal ER to the PB-ER. The sunflower seed 2S albumin (SSA) is stored in the protein storage vacuole in both sunflower and transgenic rice. Closer examination showed that SSA protein is localized on the periphery of PB-II (Washida et al. unpublished) much like the 26-kDa globulin (Krishnan et al. 1986). Consistent with this location in the storage vacuole, its RNA is observed on the cisternal ER much like that seen for glutelin RNAs. Targeting of SSA RNA to the cisternal ER suggests the presence of *cis* elements functionally equivalent to those present in glutelin RNA (Hamada et al. 2003b)

The SSA RNA was modified to contain the 5' coding sequences of the 10-kDa  $\delta$ -zein RNA, which contains one or two PB-ER *cis* elements. In both instances, a portion of the hybrid 10-kDa  $\delta$ -zein–SSA RNA was found to be partially mislocalized to the PB-ER in addition to the remainder which was targeted to its normal location on the cisternal ER. Cytologic examination using SSA antibodies showed that the SSA protein was found in both PB-I and PB-II (Washida et al. unpublished). Although SSA RNA could not be totally displaced to the PB-ER, the results do support the hypothesis that the PB-ER delimits a unique ER subdomain for the confined localization of proteins.

In PB-I, SSA was distributed to the periphery of the inclusion granule. Such a spatial arrangement is similar to that seen for the zein protein bodies, where the  $\beta$ - and  $\gamma$ -zeins are displaced to the periphery around the  $\alpha$ - and  $\delta$ -zeins. The peripheral distribution pattern also indicates that SSA does not interact with prolamines and self-assembles around the more hydrophobic prolamine inclusion granule. The physical processes that account for the self-assembly of SSA within PB-I are not known, but it is likely that they are identical to those used for the concentration of SSA in Golgi-derived dense vesicles.

#### 10 Conclusion

Recent studies have demonstrated that the localized secretion of proteins is accomplished by targeting their RNAs to ER located near the site of secretion. Ongoing studies in developing rice endosperm have demonstrated that RNA localization to specific ER subdomains is also responsible for the final destination of the encoded protein in the endomembrane system. Three RNA transport pathways have been identified: two regulated pathways requiring targeting cis elements and a third default pathway. Current efforts are focused on the characterization of the trans-acting RNA binding proteins and their interacting partners, which allow multiple RNA localization pathways from the nucleus to the distinct subdomains of the cortical ER. These molecular cellular studies are being complemented by parallel studies on genetic mutants that contain abnormal amounts of the 57-kDa glutelin precursor, which is normally processed into basic and acidic subunits in the protein vacuole (Kumamaru et al. 1988). Several of these mutants have been identified as RNA sorting mutants, in addition to mutants defective in proglutelin transport to the storage vacuole and proteolytic processing. This combined multifaceted approach will hopefully identify the major players responsible for formation of the RNA particle, and its transport and localization to specific subdomains of the cortical ER.

**Acknowledgements** This work was supported by National Science Foundation grant no. 0235140 and National Research Initiative of the USDA Cooperative State Research, Education, and Extension Service grant no. 2003-00934. HW was supported in part by a research fellowship from the Japan Society for the Promotion of Science for Young Scientists.

#### References

- Ainger K, Avossa D, Diana AS, Barry C, Barbarese E, Carson JH (1997) Transport and localization elements in myelin basic protein mRNA. J Cell Biol 138:1077–1087
- Bagga S, Adams HP, Kemp JD, Sengupta-Gopalan C (1995) Accumulation of 15-kilodalton zein in novel protein bodies in transgenic tobacco. Plant Physiol 107:13–23
- Bagga S, Adams HP, Rodriguez FD, Kemp JD, Sengupta-Gopalan C (1997) Coexpression of the maize  $\delta$ -zein and  $\beta$ -zein genes results in stable accumulation of  $\delta$ -zein in endoplasmic reticulum-derived protein bodies formed by  $\beta$ -zein. Plant Cell 9:1683–1696

- Barbarese E, Koppel DE, Deutscher MP, Smith CL, Ainger K, Morgon F, Carson JH (1995) Protein translation components are colocalized in granules in oligodendrocytes. J Cell Sci 108:2761–2790
- Bashirullah A, Cooperstock RL, Lipshitz HD (1998) RNA localization in development. Annu Rev Biochem 67:335-394
- Bassell GJ, Singer RH (1997) mRNA and cytoskeletal elements. Curr Opin Cell Biol 9:109-115
- Bassell GJ, Oleynikov Y, Singer RH (1999) The travels of mRNAs through all cells large and small. FASEB J 13:447-454
- Bergsten SE, Huang T, Chatterjee S, Gavis ER (2001) Recognition and long-range interactions of a minimal nanos RNA localization signal element. Development 128:427–435
- Bertrand E, Chartrand P, Schaefer M, Shenoy SM, Singer RH, Long RM (1998) Localization of ASH1 mRNA particles in living yeast. Mol Cell 2:437–445
- Betley JN, Heinrich B, Vernos I, Sardet C, Prodon F, Deshler JO (2004) Kinesin II mediates Vg1 mRNA transport in Xenopus oocytes. Curr Biol 14:219–224
- Bor VVD, Davis I (2004) mRNA localization gets more complex. Curr Opin Cell Biol 16:300–307
- Carson JH, Kwon S, Barbarese E (1998) RNA trafficking in myelinating cells. Curr Opin Neurobiol 8:607-612
- Chan AP, Kloc M, Etkin LD (1999) Fatvg encodes a new localized RNA that uses a 25nucleotide element (FVLE1) to localize to the vegetal cortex of Xenopus oocytes. Development 126:4943-4953
- Chartrand P, Meng X, Huttelmaier S, Donato D, Singer RH (2002) Asymmetric sorting of ash1p in yeast results from inhibition of translation by localization elements in the mRNA. Mol Cell 10:1319–1330
- Chartrand P, Meng XH, Singer RH, Long RM (1999) Structural elements required for the localization of ASH1 mRNA and of a green fluorescent protein reporter particle in vivo. Curr Biol 9:333–336
- Chartrand P, Singer RH, Long RM (2001) RNP localization and transport in yeast. Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol 17:297–310
- Choi SB, Wang C, Muench DG, Ozawa K, Franceschi VR, Wu Y, Okita TW (2000) Messenger RNA targeting of rice seed storage proteins to specific ER subdomains. Nature 407:765–767
- Coleman CE, Herman EM, Takasaki K, Larkins BA (1996) The maize  $\gamma$ -zein sequesters  $\alpha$ -zein and stabilizes its accumulation in protein bodies of transgenic tobacco endosperm. Plant Cell 8:2335–2345
- Coleman CE, Yoho PR, Escobar S, Ogawa M (2004) The accumulation of  $\alpha$ -zein in transgenic tobacco endosperm is stabilized by coexpression of  $\beta$ -zein. Plant Cell Physiol 45:864–871
- Cosgrove D (2000) New genes and new biological roles for expansins. Curr Opin Plant Biol 3:73-78
- Crofts AJ, Washida H, Okita TW, Ogawa M, Kumamaru T, Satoh H (2004) Targeting of proteins to endoplasmic reticulum-derived compartments in plants: the importance of RNA localization. Plant Physiol 136:3414–3419
- Deshler JO, Highett MI, Abramson T, Schnapp BJ (1998) A highly conserved RNA-binding protein for cytoplasmic mRNA localization in vertebrates. Curr Biol 8:489–496
- Deshler JO, Highett MI, Schnapp BJ (1997) Localization of Xenopus Vg1 mRNA by vera protein and the endoplasmic reticulum. Science 276:1128-1131
- Ferrandon D, Elphick L, Nusslein-Volhard C, St Johnston D (1994) Staufen protein associates with the 3'UTR of bicoid mRNA to form particles that move in a microtubuledependent manner. Cell 79:1221–1232

- Forristall C, Pondel M, Chen LH, King ML (1995) Patterns of localization and cytoskeletal association of two vegetally localized RNAs, Vg1 and Xcat-2. Development 121:201–208
- Frigerio L, de Virgilio M, Prada A, Faoro F, Vitale A (1998) Sorting of phaseolin to the vacuole is saturable and requires a short C-terminal peptide. Plant Cell 10:1031–1042
- Gonzalez I, Buonomo SB, Nasmyth K, von Ahsen U (1999) ASH1 mRNA localization in yeast involves multiple secondary structural elements and Ash1 protein translation. Curr Biol 9:337-340
- Hamada S, Ishiyama K, Choi SB, Wang C, Singh S, Kawai N, Franceschi VR, Okita TW (2003a) The transport of prolamine RNAs to prolamine protein bodies in living rice endosperm cells. Plant Cell 15:2253–2264
- Hamada S, Ishiyama K, Sakulsingharoj C, Choi SB, Wu Y, Wang C, Singh S, Kawai N, Messing J, Okita TW (2003b) Dual regulated RNA transport pathways to the cortical region in developing rice endosperm. Plant Cell 15:2265–2272
- Hara-Nishimura I, Shimada T, Hatano K, Takeuchi Y, Nishimura M (1998) Transport of storage proteins to protein storage vacuoles is mediated by large precursoraccumulating vesicles. Plant Cell 19:825–836
- Herman EM, Larkins BA (1999) Protein storage bodies and vacuoles. Plant Cell 11:601-614
- Herpers B, Rabouille C (2004) mRNA localization and ER-based protein sorting mechanisms dictate the use of transitional endoplasmic reticulum-Golgi units involved in gurken transport in Drosophila oocytes. Mol Biol Cell 15:5306–5317
- Hillmer S, Movafeghi A, Robinson DG, Hinz G (2001) Vacuolar storage proteins are sorted in the cis-Cisternae of the Pea Cotyledon Golgi apparatus. J Cell Biol 152:41–50
- Im K, Cosgrove DJ, Jones AM (2000) Subcellular localization of expansin mRNA in xylem cells. Plant Physiol 123:463–470
- Jansen RP (2001) Messenger RNA message on the move. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 2:247-256
- Jansen RP (1999) RNA-cytoskeletal associations. FASEB J 13:455-466
- Juschke C, Ferring D, Jansen RP, Seedorf M (2004) A novel transport pathway for a yeast plasma membrane protein encoded by a localized mRNA. Curr Biol 14:406–411
- Kim CS, Woo YM, Clore AM, Burnett RJ, Carneiro NP, Larkins BA (2002) Zein protein interactions, rather than the asymmetric distribution of zein mRNAs on endoplasmic reticulum membranes, influence protein body formation in maize endosperm. Plant Cell 14:655–672
- Kim WT, Li X, Okita TW (1993) Expression of seed storage protein multigene families in developing rice endosperm. Plant Cell Physiol 34:595–603
- Kloc M, Bilinski S, Chan AP, Allen LH, Zearfoss NR, Etkin LD (2001) RNA localization and germ cell determination in Xenopus. Int Rev Cytol 203:63–91
- Kloc M, Etkin LD (1995) Two distinct pathways for the localization of RNAs at the vegetal cortex in Xenopus oocytes. Development 121:287–297
- Kloc M, Etkin LD (1998) Apparent continuity between the messenger transport organizer and late RNA localization pathways during oogenesis in Xenopus. Mech Dev 73:95– 106
- Kloc M, Zearfoss NR, Etkin LD (2002) Mechanisms of subcellular mRNA localization. Cell 108:533–544
- Krichevsky AM, Kosik KS (2001) Neuronal RNA granules: a link between RNA localization and stimulation-dependent translation. Neuron 32:683–696
- Krishnan HB, Franceschi VR, Okita TW (1986) Immunochemical studies on the role of the Golgi complex in protein-body formation in rice seeds. Planta 169:471-480
- Krishnan HB, White JA, Pueppke SG (1992) Characterization and localization of rice (Oryza Sativa L.) seed globulins. Plant Sci 81:1-11

- Kumamaru T, Satoh H, Iwata N, Omura T, Ogawa M, Tanaka K (1988) Mutants for rice storage protein 1: screening of mutants for rice storage proteins of protein bodies in the starchy endosperm. Theor Appl Genet 76:11–16
- Lending CR, Larkins BA (1989) Changes in the zein composition of protein bodies during maize endosperm development. Plant Cell 1:1011-1023
- Li X, Franceschi VR, Okita TW (1993) Segregation of storage protein mRNAs on the rough endoplasmic reticulum membranes of rice endosperm cells. Cell 72:869–879
- Masumura T, Hibino T, Kidzu K, Mitsukawa N, Tanaka K, Fujii S (1990) Cloning and characterization of a cDNA encoding a rice 13-kDa prolamin. Mol Gen Genet 221:1–7
- Mitsukawa N, Tanaka K (1991) Rice endosperm proteins and their accumulation signals. In: Rice genetics II. International Rice Research Institute, Manila, Philippines, pp 503–512
- Mowry KL (1996) Complex formation between stage-specific oocyte factors and a Xenopus mRNA localization element Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 93:14608–14613
- Mowry KL, Melton DA (1992) Vegetal messenger RNA localization directed by a 340-nt RNA sequence element in Xenopus oocytes. Science 255:991–994
- Mowry KL, Cote CA (1999) RNA sorting in Xenopus oocytes and embryos. FASEB J 13:435-445
- Muench DG, Chuong SDX, Franceschi VR, Okita TW (2000) Developing prolamine protein bodies are associated with the cortical cytoskeleton in rice endosperm cells. Planta 211:227–238
- Okita TW, Choi SB (2002) mRNA localization in plants: targeting to the cell's cortical region and beyond. Curr Opin Plant Biol 5:553–559
- Ostap EM (2002) 2,3-Butanedione monoxime (BDM) as a myosin inhibitor. J Muscle Res Cell Motil 23:305-308
- Palacios IM, St Johnston D (2001) Getting the message across: the intracellular localization of mRNAs in higher eukaryotes. Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol 17:569–614
- Robinson DG, Hinz G (1999) Golgi-mediated transport of seed storage proteins. Seed Sci Res 9:267–283
- Roock MS, Lu M, Kosik KS (2000) CaMKIIα 3' untranslated region-directed mRNA translocation in living neurons: visualization by GFP linkage. J Neurosci 20:6385–6393
- Saalbach G, Jung R, Kunze G, Saalbach I, Adler K, Muntz K (1991) Different legumin protein domains act as vacuolar targeting signals. Plant Cell 3:695–708
- Saxton WM (2001) Microtubules, motors, and mRNA localization mechanisms: watching fluorescent messages move. Cell 107:707–710
- Shestakova EA, Singer RH, Condeelis J (2001) The physiological significance of beta-actin mRNA localization in determining cell polarity and directional motility. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 98:7045–7050
- Shewry PR (1995) Plant storage proteins. Biol Rev Camb Philos Soc 70:375-426
- Shewry PR, Napier NA, Tatham AS (1995) Seed storage proteins: structures and biosynthesis. Plant Cell 7:945–956
- Singer RH (1993) RNA zip codes for cytoplasmic addresses. Curr Biol 3:719-721
- Sundell CL, Singer RH (1990) Actin mRNA localizes in the absence of protein synthesis. J Cell Biol 111:2397–2403
- Takizawa PA, Vale RD (2000) The myosin motor, Myo4p, binds Ash1 mRNA via the adapter protein, She3p. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 97:5273-5278
- Tekotte H, Davis I (2002) Intracellular mRNA localization: motors move messages. Trends Genet 18:636–642
- Vitale A, Ceriotti A (2004) Protein quality control mechanisms and protein storage in the endoplasmic reticulum. A conflict of interests? Plant Physiol 136:3420–3426

- Vitale A, Denecke J (1999) The endoplasmic reticulum-gateway of the secretory pathway. Plant Cell 11:615–628
- Washida H, Sugino A, Messing J, Esen A, Okita TW (2004) Asymmetric localization of seed storage protein RNA to distinct subdomains of endoplasmic reticulum in developing maize endosperm cell. Plant Cell Physiol 45:1830–1837
- Yamagata H, Tanaka K (1986) The site of synthesis and accumulation of rice storage proteins. Plant Cell Physiol 27:135–145
- Yaniv K, Yisraeli JK (2001) Defining cis-acting elements and trans-acting factors in RNA localization. Int Rev Cytol 203:521–539

# The ER Folding Helpers: A Connection Between Protein Maturation, Stress Responses and Plant Development

Alessandro Vitale<sup>1</sup> (⊠) · Jürgen Denecke<sup>2</sup>

 <sup>1</sup>Istituto di Biologia e Biotecnologia Agraria, Consiglio Nazionale delle Ricerche, via Bassini 15, 20129 Milano, Italy *vitale@ibba.cnr.it* <sup>2</sup>Centre for Plant Sciences, Faculty of Biological Sciences, University of Leeds,

Leeds LS2 9JT, UK

**Abstract** The main resident proteins of the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) collaborate to ensure that newly synthesized secretory proteins acquire their correct conformation. Most ER residents are therefore, directly or indirectly, folding helpers and controllers of the quality of newly synthesized secretory polypeptides. Genetic approaches have revealed that these helpers are necessary for virtually any major aspect of plant life, from differentiation to reproduction to interactions with the environment. Detailed biochemical analysis on the protein–protein interactions that occur during folding in the ER has been performed on a number of model secretory proteins, and the integration between genetics and biochemistry is a major future goal of this field of plant cell biology.

# 1 Introduction

Structural genomics data indicate that several thousand plant proteins start their life in the endoplasmic reticulum (ER), representing well over 10% of all expressed genes (The Arabidopsis Genome Initiative 2000; Kikuchi et al. 2003). Proteins that enter the ER, collectively termed secretory proteins (because the pathway of protein delivery to the different compartments of the endomembrane system and to the cell surface is called the secretory pathway), have a wide array of functions that cover all the aspects of plant life: primary and secondary metabolism, cell division, organ development, plant reproduction, interactions with the environment, and defence and stress responses. This mass of proteins enters, mostly co-translationally, a narrow labyrinth of connected cisternae and tubules where the newly synthesized polypeptides must fold and assemble as efficiently as possible. The high protein concentration in the ER lumen could easily lead to unspecific hydrophobic interactions that would lead to permanent misfolding and consequent loss of function. To avoid this, a sophisticated system of folding helpers has evolved to operate within the ER. These comprise a set of enzymes, molecular chaperones and lectins, which form a major group of resident proteins of this compartment. It is thus expected that folding helpers of the ER are fundamental to plant life, as they are to the life of other eukaryotes. Detailed analyses of the specific interactions of helpers with their ligands, and of the effects of changes in their expression (due to mutations or overexpression), are giving exciting insights into how complex and finely regulated are both the direct molecular interactions within the ER and the effects that they have on plant life.

#### 2 The ER Folding Helpers, Protein Quality Control and the Unfolded Protein Response

Collectively, the ER folding helpers perform a function that is termed protein quality control. (The term was coined by Hurtley and Helenius 1989; see Ellgaard and Helenius 2003 for a recent general update. See also Vitale and Denecke 1999; Vitale and Ceriotti 2004; Ceriotti and Roberts 2006, this volume, for plant-relevant aspects of this process.) Quality control probably exists anywhere protein synthesis occurs, but the peculiar functional position of the ER within the plant endomembrane system allows ER quality control to perform wider functions. All secretory proteins must first pass through the ER and, because of the topological aspects of vesicle traffic, they do not have to cross any other membrane to reach the cell surface or vacuoles. Because proteins usually cross membranes in an unfolded state, the ER is the only compartment of the cell that takes care once and for all of the maturation of a large number of proteins destined for other locations. Thus, the ER has the possibility of performing downstream regulation of gene expression by allowing only correctly folded and assembled proteins to progress along the secretory pathway to their compartment of action. ER quality control therefore performs three related functions: (1) to help newly synthesized proteins to acquire their correct conformation, (2) to retain in the ER proteins that are not yet matured, and (3) to target for degradation proteins that cannot mature properly due to genetic defects or environmental conditions. The latter two effectively ensure that malfolded or unassembled proteins do not reach their final destination where they normally carry out their function and could be harmful if present in a defective form.

ER folding helpers are expressed in all cell types investigated, even if tissue-specific differences in mRNA levels exist, and most likely reflect variability in secretory activity between different tissues (Kalinski et al. 1995; Shimoni et al. 1995; Muench et al. 1997). Even in developing bean cotyledons, where a massive proliferation of the ER occurs to support the very high levels of synthesis of storage proteins, the synthesis of the binding protein (BiP, the ER-located member of the HSP70 chaperone family) is not very high, as estimated by its relative abundance within the SDS-PAGE pattern of total secretory radioactive polypeptides synthesized during pulse labelling (D'Amico et al. 1992). Nevertheless, an analysis of steady-state levels of microsomal proteins indicates that BiP is a major ER protein in that tissue (D'Amico et al. 1992). This can be explained by the very low turnover rate of BiP, a characteristic that is shared by calreticulin and possibly other ER helpers as well (D'Amico et al. 1992; Crofts et al 1998; Crofts et al. 1999). However, the synthesis of these ER residents is greatly increased (up to more than one order of magnitude) by imposed stresses or genetic defects that negatively affect the folding of newly synthesized secretory proteins (Vitale and Denecke 1999). This induction is termed the unfolded protein response (UPR; Rutkowski and Kaufman 2004) and is regulated not only by stress but also by developmental programmes. As mentioned above, in the absence of imposed stress it most probably parallels the normal workload of the ER in a given tissue.

A detailed description of the signal transduction mechanisms that regulate UPR is given in Ceriotti and Roberts 2006, this volume. However, for our purposes, we wish to underline that the UPR mainly, or exclusively, senses the amount of BiP that at a given moment is not active in assisting protein folding. Certain membrane proteins of the ER work as sensors that sequester BiP molecules; when the folding workload of the ER increases, BiP is released by these sensors to perform its chaperone functions (Rutkowski and Kaufman 2004). Once freed of BiP, the sensors start a cascade of events that in the end lead to the activation of specific promoter sequences that are common to the genes of ER helpers, thus increasing their transcription. Conversely, an excess of free helpers within the ER leads to an inhibition of transcription. The whole system thus guarantees that the number of ER helpers is not too low or too high.

In plants, not all genes of ER helpers respond equally to any UPR inducing agent (Denecke et al. 1995). These differences are present even within a single gene family; for example, Arabidopsis has three BiP genes, but one is much more highly induced than the others by the antibiotic tunicamycin, an inhibitor of glycosylation and the most widely used UPR inducer (Noh et al. 2003). In spite of these differences, the UPR often treats the whole population of helpers as a unit, even if not all members are equally involved in the folding of each secretory protein, as we will detail below. This means that the UPR is not very sophisticated in discriminating what is going on in the ER; for example, ectopic overexpression of BiP leads to an inhibition of transcription not only of endogenous BiP genes, but also of genes encoding other ER helpers (Leborgne-Castel et al. 1999). The presence of structural defects in the floury-2 zein polypeptide, which is not a glycoprotein, also increases the expression of calreticulin, a helper that specifically acts on glycoproteins (see below) and is therefore unlikely to be involved in zein folding (Hunter et al. 2002).

#### 3 The Individual Members

### 3.1 Signal Peptidase and the Removal of Signal Peptides

The enzyme signal peptidase is possibly the first member of the ER helper community encountered by nascent secretory polypeptides when entering the ER. The enzyme removes co-translationally the signal peptide present at the N-terminus of soluble and type I membrane secretory proteins. The reasonable hypothesis that signal peptide removal is essential for correct protein folding is supported by studies on two natural mutations in the signal peptide cleavage site of zein genes (Gillikin et al. 1997; Kim et al. 2004). Zeins are the major storage proteins of the maize seed and normally accumulate within the ER lumen as protein bodies (large electron-dense protein granules). For one of these mutants, *floury-2*, it has been shown that the mutated polypeptide remains attached to the ER membrane because of the uncleaved signal peptide (Gillikin et al. 1997). The final effect is pleiotropic: the kernels have an opaque appearance, the accumulation of storage protein is reduced, the protein bodies have deformed shapes and the UPR is activated (Marocco et al. 1991; Zhang and Boston 1992; Hunter et al. 2002). The storage proteins of maize are synthesized in the endosperm, which is anyway destined to die at the end of maize seed maturation, and therefore it is not known whether the mutations (or similar lack of cleavage of the signal peptide in other proteins) would compromise plant ER functions to a level incompatible with plant life. However, the data clearly indicate that cleavage of the signal peptide is very important for protein structural maturation within the ER.

#### 3.2

#### Oligosaccharyltransferase and N-glycosylation

Many secretory proteins are *N*-glycosylated by oligosaccharyltransferase, a protein complex present at each protein translocation channel of the ER membrane. The enzyme transfers co-translationally the structure  $Glc_3Man_9GlacNAc_2$  (termed high-mannose glycan), from a lipid-linked precursor to the N of Asn residues present in the consensus Asn-X-Ser/Thr, where X is any amino acid but proline. It is thought that *N*-glycosylation originally evolved because it has a general property of increasing the solubility of folding intermediates, thus allowing the production of a wider variety of protein structures (Helenius and Aebi 2004). Additional functions, probably evolved later, are related to quality control of folding within the ER (as detailed in the paragraph below) and protection from proteolysis. Finally, in vertebrates, processing in the Golgi apparatus allowed the formation of glycan structures that play roles in intracellular protein sorting, and in protein clearance from intracellular fluids and in cell recognition events (Helenius and Aebi 2004). These latter functions have never been detected in plants, in spite of various efforts (Lerouge et al. 1998). The plant Golgi apparatus also modifies *N*-linked glycans, but the modifications are partly different to those of vertebrates, and are more similar to those of invertebrates. Apart from being allergenic to several animals including humans, their role is still not clear (Lerouge et al. 1998).

The bacterial antibiotic tunicamycin inhibits one of the first steps in the biosynthesis of high-mannose glycans. In the presence of tunicamycin, Arabidopsis does not germinate (Koizumi et al. 1999), and sycamore (Acer pseudoplatanus L.) cell cultures undergo apoptosis (Crosti et al. 2001), indicating that N-linked glycosylation is necessary for plant development and metabolism. Treatments with tunicamycin can nevertheless be performed on plant cells and tissues for several hours before cell survival is compromised, and this has allowed the role of N-glycosylation in many tissues and on many natural or recombinant proteins to be established. Lack of glycosylation can have a variety of effects that are not the same for each glycoprotein, and range from aggregation and inhibition of traffic (Sparvoli et al. 2000) to rapid degradation (Pagny et al. 2003), or to no consequence at all (Bollini et al. 1985). Point mutagenesis that inactivates potential glycosylation sites, followed by expression in transgenic plants has also allowed one to determine that on certain proteins the lack of glycans can still allow nearly normal folding and assembly and intracellular traffic, but may reduce the long-term stability in the compartment of accumulation, most probably because of the exposure of proteolysis-sensitive sequences (Bustos et al. 1991).

Oligosaccharyltransferase is a heteropolymer that is best characterized in Saccharomyces cerevisiae, where it is composed of eight different transmembrane polypeptides. Five of them are essential and six have homologues in mammals (Helenius and Aebi 2004). One of the essential genes, STT3, has two homologues in humans, STT3-A and STT3-B (Kelleher et al. 2003). Oligosaccharyltransferase containing the STT3-A isoform has high preference towards the complete Glc<sub>3</sub>Man<sub>9</sub>GlacNAc<sub>2</sub> structure versus intermediates of assembly of the high-mannose glycan, whereas STT3-B confers less selectivity but a higher  $V_{\text{max}}$ . The two isoforms also have tissue- and cell-type differences in expression, and it has been speculated that this may be related to different requirements for high selectivity or high efficiency of glycan transfer, depending on tissue-specific differences in the load of glycoprotein biosynthesis (Kelleher et al. 2003). Arabidopsis has at least two STT3 isoforms, STT3a and STT3b (Koiwa et al. 2003). T-DNA insertion mutants of STT3a have been isolated in a screen for salt/osmotic stress-sensitive mutants. stt3a plants are hypersensitive to NaCl, KCl and mannitol; the plants are viable, but under hyperosmotic stress conditions that do not affect wild-type plants, stt3a root cells swell, root tip growth is arrested, lateral roots are induced and general mitotic activity is reduced (Table 1). The plants also show unusu-

Table 1 Effects of altered expr	ression of ER folding	g helpers in plants		
Protein	Transformed or mutated plant	Type of transformation or mutation	Phenotype	Refs.
Oligosaccharyltransferase subunit SST3a	Arabidopsis	T-DNA insertion	Salt/osmotic stress sensitive; under stress, mitotic activity is reduced	Koiwa et al. 2003
Oligosaccharyltransferase subunit SST3b	Arabidopsis	T-DNA insertion	No phenotype	Koiwa et al. 2003
Oligosaccharyltransferase subunits SST3a and SST3b	Arabidospsis	T-DNA insertions (double mutation)	Gametophytic lethal	Koiwa et al. 2003
Oligosaccharyltransferase subunit OST48	Arabidopsis	T-DNA insertion	Seedling lethal; altered matrix polysaccharides in cell wall	Lerouxel et al. 2005
Glucosidase I	Arabidopsis	Point mutations at <i>knopf</i> locus (EMS treatment)	Seedling lethal; reduced content of cellulose	Mayer et al. 1991; Gillmor et al. 2002
α Subunit of glucosidase II	Arabidopsis	Point mutation at <i>rsw3</i> locus (EMS treatment)	Temperature-sensitive; reduced content of cellulose; sterile	Burn et al. 2002
α Subunit of glucosidase II	Arabidopsis	Ds insertion	Embryo lethal (pollen affected more than ovules)	Parinov et al. 1999; Burn et al. 2002
α Subunit of glucosidase II	Potato	Antisense inhibition (partial) of MAL 1 gene	No phenotype in greenhouse. In open field: plasmolysis altered cell walls; increased accumulation of BiP; reduced growth; reduced tuber production	Taylor et al. 2000
Calreticulin (from maize)	Tobacco cell culture	Overexpression or antisense suppression (partial), under heat-shock control	Increased (overexpression) or decreased (antisense) accumulatio of calcium within membranes	Persson et al. 2001 n

Table 1 (continu	ied)			
Protein	Transformed or mutated plant	Type of transformation or mutation	Phenotype	Refs.
Calreticulin (from maize)	Arabidopsis	Overexpression or antisense suppression (partial), under heat-shock control	Resistance (overexpression) or higher sensitivity (antisense) to calcium depletion	Persson et al. 2001
BiP	Tobacco	Overexpression or antisense suppression (partial), under constitutive promoter	Downregulation of endogenous BiP mRNA levels (overexpression); tolerance to tunicamycin stress (overexpression); retarded root formation (especially antisense, but also overexpression)	Leborgne-Castel et al. 1999
BiP	Tobacco	Overexpression or antisense suppression (partial), under constitutive promoter	Tolerance (overexpression) or higher sensitivity (antisense) to water deficit; tolerance to tunicamycin stress (overexpression)	Alvim et al. 2001
BiP2	Arabidopsis	T-DNA insertion	Reduced secretion of pathogenesis-related proteins; reduced resistance to <i>Pseudomonas syringae</i> ; hypersensitivity to salicylic acid analogues and to tunicamycin; hyperactivation of endoplasmin, calnexin and protein disulphide isomerase genes upon treatment with salicylic acid analogues	Wang et al. 2005
Endoplasmin	Arabidopsis	T-DNA insertion immediately upstream of the gene	<i>clavata</i> -like phenotypes; inhibition of pollen tube elongation and pollen fertility	Ishiguro et al. 2002
Protein disulphide isomerase	Rice (esp2 mutation)	N-methyl-N-nitrosourea mutagenesis	Absence of detectable PDI mRNA and protein; abnormal morphology of the ER-derived protein bodies; high accumulation of proglutelin within ER-derived protein bodies	Takemoto et al. 2002

ally high water loss, indicating that the response to lower water potential is impaired. T-DNA insertion mutants of STT3b instead do not show salt sensitivity or other abnormal phenotypes, but the double *stt3a sst3b* mutants are gametophytic lethal, indicating that STT3b is less important but can in part compensate STT3a functions when this is mutated (Table 1). Transcript analysis suggests that STT3a is indeed the major isoform.

RNA interference of STT3a, but not of STT3b, elicits the UPR, again pointing to a major role of the former. The fact that the STT3a defect becomes evident under osmotic stress suggests that adaptation to this stress requires correct synthesis, traffic and stability of glycosylated secretory proteins. The Arabidopsis mutant defective glycosylation 1-1 (dgl1-1) was isolated during a screen of T-DNA insertion mutants defective in growth and cell wall composition (Table 1; Lerouxel et al. 2005). The insertion affects the orthologue of the OST48 subunit of human oligosaccharyltransferase (the essential subunit WBP1 in S. cerevisiae). All homozygous mutated alleles of dgl1 are lethal at the seedling stage and one severe allele, dgl1-2, is embryo-lethal. dgl1-1 is a leaky allele (the T-DNA insertion is 62 bp upstream of the start ATG codon) that is still able to N-glycosylate proteins, albeit at a much reduced level compared to wild-type. Matrix polysaccharides, but not cellulose, are affected with increased callose deposition and arabinose content (Lerouxel et al. 2005), possibly because one or more N-glycosylated proteins necessary for the biosynthesis of non-cellulosic polysaccharides are defective.

#### 3.3 Glucosidases and Glucosyltransferase, and the Calnexin/Calreticulin Cycle

The Glc<sub>3</sub>Man<sub>9</sub>GlacNAc<sub>2</sub> high-mannose glycan undergoes removal of the Glc residues within minutes after transfer of the glycan to the growing polypeptides (Helenius and Aebi 2004). This processing is due to the action of two ERlocated enzymes: glucosidase I, which is a type II membrane protein, and glucosidase II, a soluble heterodimer. Glucosidase I removes the terminal a1,2linked Glc residue, and glucosidase II removes the two  $\alpha$ 1,3-linked residues. A single Glc residue is then transiently re-added by UDP-Glc:glycoprotein glucosyltransferase, another ER enzyme. The resulting Glc1Man9GlacNAc2 is again a substrate for glucosidase II. The newly synthesized glycopolypeptides thus enter a cycle of re- and de-glycosylation that puzzled cell biologists for years until it was discovered that Glc1Man9GlacNAc2, but not Glc2-3Man9GlacNAc2 or Man9GlacNAc2, are recognized and bound by two ER-located lectins, calnexin and calreticulin, and that the cycle is a form of ER quality control acting on glycoproteins (Helenius and Aebi 2004). All forms of quality control discriminate between folded and unfolded polypeptides. In this particular case the key player is the glucosyltransferase, which acts only on unfolded polypeptides. In this way, polypeptides that are not yet structurally mature undergo cycles of binding and release by the two ER-resident lectins, and the cycle is interrupted when the polypeptide is correctly folded. Binding to the lectins avoids possible aggregation and prevents export from the ER; thus, the newly synthesized glycopolypeptides are retained in this compartment as long as they are recognized by the glucosyltransferase.

Permanently misfolded glycoproteins must also exit the cycle, to be targeted for degradation by quality control. However, obviously, folding intermediates must not be degraded. How does the system discriminate between intermediates of folding and misfolded defective polypeptides? Because of the characteristics of the cycle, permanently misfolded polypeptides reside in the ER much longer than intermediates of folding, and thus have more chances to be trimmed by an ER mannosidase, which specifically removes one of the terminal Man residues of the *N*-linked glycan. The presence of Man<sub>8</sub> instead of Man<sub>9</sub> makes the glycan a less efficient substrate for both glucosidase II and the glucosyltransferase. As a result, the cycle is slowed down and the protein is dislocated into the cytosol, probably through the help of other proteins, where it is degraded (more details on this ER-associated degradation are in the chapter by Ceriotti and Roberts 2006, this volume). Thus, the sensing mechanism is based on the length of time that a given polypeptide spends in the cycle (Helenius and Aebi 2004).

Co-immunoprecipitation experiments provided direct evidence for the association of calnexin with oat vacuolar  $H^+$ -ATPase (v-ATPase) or with plasma membrane  $H^+$ -ATPase, present in microsomes, which presumably represent the newly synthesized proteins still located in the ER (Li et al. 1998). In the case of the v-ATPase, an association occurred with a precomplex that was slightly smaller than the fully assembled pump but already contained several subunits, which demonstrated that the lectin also associates with partially assembled proteins (Li et al. 1998). Some of the ATPase subunits are glycoproteins, but which of them interacts directly with the calnexin is not known.

Evidence that the calnexin/calreticulin cycle modulates the rate of assembly of an oligomeric plant protein has been obtained by studying the synthesis of the glycoprotein phaseolin, the major storage protein of common bean seeds (Lupattelli et al. 1997). Phaseolin is the product of a small gene family that codes for the very similar  $\alpha$ - and  $\beta$ - polypeptides. Phaseolin assembles into a homotrimeric glycoprotein in the ER which is then transported through the Golgi complex to storage vacuoles, where it accumulates. In an in vitro translation-translocation system, treatment with the ER glucosidase inhibitors castanospermine and N-methyldeoxynojirimycin increases the rate of trimerization of phaseolin polypeptides (Lupattelli et al. 1997). An increase in the rate of folding of glycoproteins when the ER glucosidases are inhibited has also been observed for a number of non-plant glycoproteins, and is probably due to a failure to enter the calnexin/calreticulin cycle. The hypothesis is that proteins do fold faster if they do not enter the cycle, but the efficiency of their folding is decreased, with a net loss of production of a structurally correct protein (Helenius and Aebi 2004).

The effects of gene inactivation of glucosidase I and II indicate that these enzymes are necessary for plant development. A T-DNA insertion into the Arabidopsis gene encoding glucosidase I is embryo-lethal (Boisson et al. 2001). Homozygous mutant seeds have a shrunken appearance and do not germinate. Embryo development is blocked at the heart stage, accumulation of protein (notably of storage protein) is severely inhibited and cell wall disruptions are occasionally observed. Several years before, screening of ethyl methane sulphonate-mutagenized Arabidopsis plants (which have point mutations) for altered embryogenesis led to the identification of several mutated alleles of the KNOPF locus (Mayer et al. 1991), which was later established to be the glucosidase I gene (Gillmor et al. 2002). A number of knopf point mutations allow seeds to germinate, but seedlings are not able to elongate or grow to any extent (Table 1; Gillmor et al. 2002). These mutants have strongly reduced cellulose content, and it was concluded that there is a requirement for correct removal of Glc residues in one or more glycosylated components of the cellulose synthase complex rather than the catalytic subunit itself (because this subunit does not appear to be glycosylated and its abundance is not affected in the mutants).

During another search for mutations causing defects in Arabidopsis seedling development, several non-allelic mutants with abnormal root radial swelling (rsw mutants) were isolated. One of them, rsw3, is a temperaturesensitive mutant with a point mutation in what is most probably the  $\alpha$  subunit of ER glucosidase II, which contains the catalytic site of the enzyme (Table 1; Burn et al. 2002). At the restrictive temperature, *rsw3* plants have reduced cell division and produce few flowers and no seeds. The seedlings have a 50% reduction in the amount of cellulose, whereas non-cellulosic polysaccharides show little alteration; secretion of Golgi-derived seed mucilage during imbibition is also strongly reduced. A null mutant of the same allele, due to insertion of a transposable element, is embryo-lethal (Table 1; Parinov et al. 1999; Burn et al. 2002). Antisense-mediated, partial inactivation of the  $\alpha$  subunit of potato glucosidase II (MAL 1 gene) does not result in any phenotype when plants are grown in the greenhouse, but in open-field cell plasmolysis, alterations in the cell wall and an increase in BiP accumulation (suggesting induction of UPR) occur, accompanied at the macroscopic level by reduced plant growth and tuber production (Table 1; Taylor et al. 2000). Probably, the remaining activity after antisense inhibition allows normal cell functions in the controlled greenhouse environment, but does not allow the plants to tolerate the common stresses occurring in the open field. These genetic studies point to a fundamental role of the calnexin/calreticulin cycle in the synthesis of a functional cell wall, probably because one or more of the glycoproteins necessary for cellulose production require an efficient ER quality control mechanism for their synthesis (see also Vitale 2001).

As we mentioned above, during traffic through the Golgi complex the N-linked glycans can be further processed by the action of glycosidases

and glycosyltransferases. These events can generate several different structures, collectively termed complex glycans, which have the common core Man<sub>3</sub>GlcNAc<sub>2</sub> and in plants also contain to variable extents (depending on the glycoprotein) additional GlcNAc residues as well as Gal, Fuc and Xyl residues (Lerouge et al. 1998). Not all glycans become complex, probably because in certain glycoproteins the accessibility of Golgi enzymes to the high-mannose glycan is inhibited by the conformation of the glycoprotein, but complex glycans are very frequent. The first Golgi enzyme acting on the Man<sub>9</sub>GlcNAc<sub>2</sub> high-mannose glycan is mannosidase I, which produces the structure Man<sub>5</sub>GlacNAc<sub>2</sub>, a substrate that is converted by Golgi GlcNActransferase I into GlcNAc1Man5GlcNAc2. This is necessary for further processing leading to the formation of complex glycans. The N-linked glycans present in the glycoproteins of the Arabidopsis ER glucosidase I knockout have the structure Glc<sub>3</sub>Man<sub>7-8</sub>GlacNAc<sub>2</sub> and therefore no complex glycans are formed, indicating that the removal of Glc residues in the ER is also a prerequisite for the Golgi processing events (Boisson et al. 2001). However, the severe defects of the ER glucosidase I and II mutants cannot be ascribed to the absence of complex glycans on glycoproteins, because a mutant that lacks Golgi GlcNAc-transferase I activity does not show any obvious phenotype (von Schaewen et al. 1993). Therefore, the removal of Glc residues is much more critical to plant life than the extensive glycan modifications occurring in the Golgi apparatus, underlining the key role played by protein quality control in the ER.

Calreticulin also has other roles (Mariani et al. 2003). As we mentioned above, the ER chaperone BiP is a very abundant protein, and at any given moment not all BiP molecules are involved in helping the folding of newly synthesized proteins. At least in tobacco, a large fraction of these "unemployed" BiP polypeptides are associated to calreticulin, through interactions that are distinct from those between the chaperone and its folding substrates (Crofts et al. 1998). Thus, the lectin seems also to act as a store of inactive BiP polypeptides, whereas BiP polypeptides actively acting on the substrates that are in the process of folding are not associated to calreticulin (Crofts et al. 1998). A number of observations suggest that in general the ER folding helpers are in very close contact with each other, forming a sort of matrix containing one or more chaperone complexes, where newly synthesized polypeptides would be delivered from one helper to the other until correct maturation has occurred (Kleizen and Braakman 2004). If the observed interactions between plant BiP and calreticulin are within a putative larger complex, this would mean that the complex is locally disrupted when the newly synthesized polypeptides traffic though it and interact with the helpers, but this needs to be demonstrated. Furthermore, there seems to be a contradiction between the observed storage of BiP with calreticulin and the model in which unemployed BiP would be mainly associated to ER membrane proteins that function as the UPR sensors (see above).

Finally, calreticulin is a calcium-binding protein and may be a key player in the regulation of calcium storage in the ER (Mariani et al. 2003; see also Persson and Harper 2006, this volume). Calcium is certainly important for the action of ER folding helpers, because calcium ionophores are also UPR inducers, BiP is also a calcium-binding protein and calreticulin binds protein disulphide isomerase in a calcium-dependent process. However, because of the important role of calcium in signal transduction, this would also involve the lectin in the plant response to a wide range of stimuli, similar to that which occurs in animal cells (for more details see the chapter by Persson and Harper 2006, this volume). Calreticulin overexpression or partial antisense suppression in tobacco cell cultures, under the control of a heat shock promoter, lead to heat shock-induced increased or decreased accumulation of calcium in the ER, respectively (Table 1; Persson et al. 2001). The same constructs expressed in transgenic Arabidopsis lead to increased or decreased resistance to the stress induced by calcium depletion, respectively, as measured visually by the occurrence of chlorosis, suggesting that calcium homeostasis in the plant can be modulated by the levels of calreticulin (Table 1; Persson et al. 2001). It cannot, however, be excluded that the ER quality control role of calreticulin also contributed to this induced resistance to abiotic stress, as has been suggested for BiP overexpression induced by drought tolerance (Alvim et al. 2001, and see below).

#### 3.4 The Luminal Binding Protein

The luminal binding protein (BiP) is one of many hsp70 proteins spread over all organismal kingdoms, including prokaryotes, as illustrated by the DnaK gene product in *Escherichia coli*. It is an ER-resident heat shock 70 cognate that is essential for the folding and maturation of newly synthesized secretory proteins (Gething 1999; Kleizen and Braakman 2004). Hsp70 proteins bind to intermediates of protein folding and assembly, misfolded proteins and peptides displaying hydrophobic regions (Blond-Elguindi et al. 1993b; Gething 1999). The classic view on the biological significance of this interaction is to prevent aggregation which could lead to permanent misfolding (Gething et al. 1986; Hurtley et al. 1989; Gething and Sambrook 1992; Hendershot et al. 1996). However, this may only be the most basic function of the interaction and much remains to be discovered.

Within the hsp70 family, BiP is extremely conserved among eukaryotic kingdoms. It was first identified as the glucose regulated protein GRP78 (Pouyssegur et al. 1977) and then as the immunoglobulin heavy chain binding protein (Haas and Wabl 1983). Both were then found to be identical and classified as a major hsp70 cognate (Munro and Pelham 1986). It carries a typical *N*-terminal ATPase domain and a *C*-terminal polypeptide binding domain (Gething 1999), but the coding region is supplemented by an additional sig-

nal peptide for entry into the ER lumen and an ER retention motif (HDEL) to allow recycling from the Golgi apparatus. The latter remains attached permanently whilst the signal peptide is cleaved after ER entry.

In plants, BiP is encoded by several genes, including eight or more isoforms in *Nicotiana tabacum* and three in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. The possible reason for such redundancy has not yet been established. The degree of conservation among different BiP genes is so high that tobacco BiP can functionally complement yeast BiP (Denecke et al. 1991). Two BiP sequences from different kingdoms have a higher sequence similarity than any other hsp70 member within the same species. This suggests that hsp70 members have evolved early in the evolution of eukaryotic cells to accommodate different cellular compartments with this group of protein folding helpers. This chaperone is one of the best studied proteins of the ER and will thus be discussed in more detail in the following subsections.

#### 3.4.1 BiP: The Midwife of the Secretory Pathway

It was discovered over a decade ago that reticuloplasmins (proteins residing in the ER lumen) were required for the completion of translocation (Nicchitta and Blobel 1993). One of these is BiP, shown to be essential for translocation of nascent proteins across the ER membrane in vivo (Vogel et al. 1990). BiP was later shown to carry out a crucial role in Sec61-mediated protein translocation (Brodsky et al. 1993; Brodsky and Schekman 1993; Lyman and Schekman 1995, 1997; Young et al. 2001). This chaperone is also believed to seal the luminal end of the translocation pore when it is not in use (Hamman et al. 1998; Alder et al. 2005), and is thus ready to interact with any newly synthesized molecule when it arrives in the ER. Nascent polypeptides, emerging in the lumen of the ER during co-translational translocation, are still unfolded and interact with BiP which acts as a molecular ratchet in the translocation process (Matlack et al. 1999). This is thought to help in displacing the equilibrium during the transfer and encouraging the nascent chain to proceed into the lumen of the ER. Therefore, BiP can be regarded as the midwife of the secretory pathway, and any secretory protein is a potential BiP ligand during synthesis and translocation. Ironically, BiP is also a protein and its de novo synthesis, translocation and folding would theoretically require pre-existing BiP in the ER lumen. This may have interesting implications for the UPR response (see above).

#### 3.4.2 What is a BiP Ligand?

BiP will not only associate to nascent polypeptides but also may retain affinity for certain folding intermediates that have been fully translocated, although

it may yet have to acquire their final conformation or possibly assemble with other subunits to form complexes. How BiP binds to its ligands has been investigated with synthetic peptides, and a role of hydrophobic residues has been established (Blond-Elguindi et al. 1993a,b). This has led to the working hypothesis that BiP binds to exposed hydrophobic regions of proteins. Correctly folded and assembled molecules usually only expose hydrophilic residues at the surface facing the aqueous solutions within cells, and BiP will therefore no longer bind. However, it should be noted that this concept explaining the (lack of) affinity of BiP is currently merely a working hypothesis. It may be well-founded and makes sense, but misfolded proteins are difficult to crystallize and there are no structural data to back up the hypothesis. Currently, the only definition of BiP ligands is that they can be co-immunoprecipitated with BiP after extraction from the cells, and subsequently released from the pellet by addition of ATP in vitro (Munro and Pelham 1986; Vitale et al. 1995) and, reciprocally, that BiP can also be coprecipitated and released when the ligand is precipitated first.

#### 3.4.3 Energy Consumption by BiP

ATP-mediated release suggests an energy-dependent release mechanism, and consistently, dominant negative BiP ATPase mutants that fail to release their ligands compromise proper protein folding (Hendershot et al. 1996). Ligand binding is thought to be regulated by a communication between the ATPase domain and the peptide binding domain; the presence of ATP in the *N*-terminal binding site produces rapid low-affinity binding to ligands, whereas the ADP-bound form exhibits high-affinity binding with slow exchange. The rate of ATP hydrolysis is increased by the binding of ligands (Gething 1999) and by the interaction with HSP40 DnaJ-like co-chaperones (Cyr et al. 1994). In the yeast *S. cerevisiae*, BiP (Kar2p) has been shown to interact with three ER-resident HSP40s: Sec63p, Scj1p and Jem1p.

Experiments with the bacterial hsp70 protein DnaK have demonstrated that this chaperone can actively dissolve protein aggregates formed from malfolded proteins in an ATP-fuelled manner (Ben-Zvi et al. 2004). This suggests a more active role beyond merely preventing aggregation, but it remains to be shown if this principle is valid for all members of the hsp70 family including BiP. Thus, a model explaining the exact purpose of this energy-dependent step remains to be formulated and generally accepted, but regardless of this, ATP hydrolysis-mediated ligand release strongly suggests that the N domain influences the C domain to regulate peptide binding and release.

#### 3.4.4 Examples of BiP Ligands

In contrast to investigations with synthetic peptides, BiP ligand-interaction studies with real proteins have been much less frequent. In vivo studies of protein folding using immunoglobulin light chains have suggested that the rate at which a protein folds and the energetic stability of the fold determine whether BiP will bind. The chaperone binds preferentially to slow-folding and unstable conformations (Hellman et al. 1999), supporting its proposed function in quality control. In the plant kingdom, several model BiP ligands are now available and can be used for analysis in vivo (Vitale et al. 1995; Pedrazzini et al. 1997; Nuttall et al. 2002; Brandizzi et al. 2003; Foresti et al. 2003; Mainieri et al. 2004; Randall et al. 2005). The individual BiP ligands used by the plant community have completely different properties and will form very useful tools to study the fate of such molecules or the way in which they interact with BiP. For instance, a secreted GFP fusion construct was shown to first enter the ER, to undergo signal peptide processing and BiP association, and then to re-localise to the cytosol until it accumulates in the nucleoplasm (Brandizzi et al. 2003). The most studied plant BiP ligand is assembly-defective phaseolin, a bean storage protein that fails to assemble into trimers and shows prolonged interactions with BiP in the ER until it is degraded (Pedrazzini et al. 1997; Foresti et al. 2003). In neither of these cases was it established how the decision is made that BiP association is no longer productive, and that instead a disposal mechanism should be initiated.

## 3.4.5

#### Moving from Chaperoning to Disposal

When folding and assembly is complete, hydrophobic regions are no longer displayed and BiP will cease to bind. This is the normal scenario when proteins acquire a range of intermediate folding states until the final structure is established. Permanently malfolded proteins can emerge when physiological conditions are unfavourable or when erroneous proteins are synthesized. In these cases, quality control mechanisms exist to dispose of these proteins. However, it is currently unknown in any eukaryotic model system how the quality control machinery discriminates between folding intermediates and permanently malfolded proteins.

Continuous binding of BiP is thought to result in ER-associated protein degradation (ERAD). The current pathway for this event leads via the translocation pore back to the cytosolic proteasome (McCracken and Brodsky 2003) and is discussed at length in Ceriotti and Roberts 2006, this volume. Evidence for the ERAD pathway in plants arose from studies with soluble proteins (Di Cola et al. 2001, 2005; Brandizzi et al. 2003) and membrane-spanning proteins (Muller et al. 2005). However, it has become clear that alternative

degradation routes in addition to the ERAD pathway exist (Ellgaard and Helenius 2003; Schmitz and Herzog 2004).

BiP is constitutively expressed under normal growth conditions, but transcription can be induced by UPR upon the accumulation of malfolded proteins in the ER (Kozutsumi et al. 1988; Denecke et al. 1991; Fontes et al. 1991; Nuttall et al. 2002). In addition, plant BiP can be induced by UPR-independent signal transduction pathways (Kalinski et al. 1995; Jelitto-Van Dooren et al. 1999) and during systemic acquired resistance (Wang et al. 2005). However, transcriptional induction of BiP seldom leads to increased BiP protein levels, even though mRNA concentrations and pulse labelling demonstrate a higher synthesis rate (Leborgne-Castel et al. 1999). This suggests that under ER stress, BiP turnover is increased, but it remains to be shown where BiP degradation occurs.

Recently, it was proposed that ER folding helpers can reach the vacuole in a constitutive manner, possibly via autophagy (Tamura et al. 2004). This was proposed to occur in a Golgi-independent manner whereby ER-resident proteins, such as protein disulphide isomerase, BiP and the HDEL-tagged GFP, would be deposited non-discriminatively into the vacuole (Tamura et al. 2004). It is unlikely that such a mechanism could be suitable for quality control, because it would be unclear how correctly folded proteins and folding intermediates would be distinguished from permanently malfolded proteins that must be disposed of. In S. cerevisiae, misfolded proteins, which are not retained in the ER, can be degraded in the vacuole (Ellgaard et al. 1999), but are targeted to the vacuole via the Golgi apparatus and are dependent on the yeast vacuolar sorting receptor Vps10p (Hong et al. 1996). This receptor is also responsible for the transport of correctly folded vacuolar enzymes. It was therefore suggested that Vps10p could serve in the disposal of soluble malfolded proteins via direct interaction with exposed hydrophobic regions (Hong et al. 1996; Jorgensen et al. 1999). Vps10p would then act as a general folding sensor within the process of quality control, but it is unclear how such multitasking would be accomplished.

It has also been shown that the ER chaperone calreticulin is a constituent of COPI vesicles (Pimpl et al. 2000), and that it leaves the ER in a COPIIdependent manner (Phillipson et al. 2001). This is consistent with the accepted model for the action of the KDEL receptor, which allows accumulation within the ER of its residents, and that ER residents, being ER export competent, could be degraded in a post-ER compartment such as the vacuole. Evidence for a possible degradation of BiP in the vacuole can also be derived from work on *S. cerevisiae* where inhibition of COPII-dependent ER export led to the formation of dilated ER cisternae that contained large quantities of BiP together with vacuolar proteins (Nishikawa et al. 1994). Moreover, ER retention defective (*erd2*) mutants were shown to contain induced transcription of the BiP gene (Semenza et al. 1990), possibly to compensate for the loss of BiP from the ER when recycling from the Golgi fails. In plants, deletion of the HDEL signal (BiP $\Delta$ HDEL) does not induce significant BiP secretion, and the truncated molecule is only present at low steady-state protein levels compared to those of plants overexpressing wild-type BiP (Crofts et al. 1999; Leborgne-Castel et al. 1999). Evidence has been presented that suggests a higher BiP turnover during ER stress or when BiP is overproduced (Table 1; Leborgne-Castel et al. 1999). This suggests that BiP could be degraded in a post-ER compartment, such as the vacuole, and may contain a vacuolar sorting signal. If this was proved to be true, then BiP could act as a universal adaptor to detect misfolding on one side and bind to a vacuolar sorting receptor specifically. Possibly such a system could act as a backup for the ERAD pathway, but this remains to be demonstrated.

#### 3.4.6 BiP and Pathogen Stress

A number of conditions have been reported in the plant kingdom that lead to increased BiP synthesis without any obvious link to ER stress or misfolding, but instead to various forms of abiotic or biotic stress (Anderson et al. 1994; Kalinski et al. 1995; Jelitto-Van Dooren et al. 1999; Cascardo et al. 2000; Alvim et al. 2001; Wang et al. 2005; Table 1). It could be argued that in these cases, secretion or vacuolar deposition of defence-related proteins represent such an increase in the secretory protein synthesis that it would be accompanied by a higher error rate, and defective proteins would thus be created with a higher frequency compared to that under normal physiological conditions. If this were the sole reason, one would expect that BiP induction should occur via the normal UPR as part of a feedback mechanism, when the problem of ER stress has already manifested itself. However, evidence was obtained suggesting that BiP induction can occur independently of the classic unfolded protein response, and occur prior to a noticeable increase in the synthesis of secretory and vacuolar defence-related proteins (Jellitto-Van Dooren et al. 1999). Consistently with this notion, it has now been shown through partial gene knockout that a 50% reduction in the steady-state BiP levels renders the plants hypersensitive to the drug tunicamycin and leads to a defective pathogen response (Wang et al. 2005). This clearly shows that an up-regulation of BiP levels and possibly the entire secretory pathway machinery is required for the normal pathogen response, and that plants regulate BiP synthesis not merely via a feedback mechanism, but can actively anticipate ER stress and prepare for this. Evidence for this was also obtained by showing that plant pathogen stress can lead to rapid induction of a plasma membrane SNARE (SNARE proteins are regulators of vesicle fusion and thus of traffic within the secretory pathway), independent of the normal route downstream of the signalling molecule salicylic acid (Wick et al. 2003). This is an exciting feature of the plant kingdom that may be exploited in the future generation of crops with increased resistance to pathogen attack. Using the plant's natural

defence mechanisms rather than pesticides should yield real consumer benefits, but for this purpose it will be necessary to reveal the secrets about the UPR-independent signal transduction mechanisms that regulate BiP expression in plants.

#### 3.5 Endoplasmin

Endoplasmin, also termed glucose regulated protein 94 (GRP94), is the ERlocated member of the heat shock 90 family of chaperones. Unlike BiP, endoplasmin is a single gene in all eukaryotes in which it has been characterized, which include multicellular species and the parasitic protozoan Leishmania infantum (Argon and Simen 1999; Larreta et al. 2000; Krishna and Gloor 2001). A gene encoding endoplasmin has not been found in the genome of S. cerevisiae, indicating that this ER chaperone is not necessary for the life of a eukaryotic cell out of the context of a multicellular tissue. The name endoplasmin derives from the observation that in certain mammalian cells this is the most abundant protein of the ER. The name GRP94 instead recalls its first identification, together with BiP/GRP78, as a polypeptide of 94 kDa whose accumulation is induced by glucose starvation. HSP90 proteins are soluble homodimers and the polypeptide is composed of N-terminal regulatory and ligand binding domains, a charged region, a middle domain, and a C-terminal dimerization domain (Argon and Simen 1999). The N-terminal domain of GRP94 is highly similar to that of cytosolic HSP90, but the mechanisms of action seem to be different. Cytosolic HSP90 is an ATPase and requires cofactors for its activity. Endoplasmin also binds ATP, but the affinity is very low, the conformational changes induced by binding are different, and neither ATP hydrolysis nor accessory proteins seem to be necessary for endoplasmin action (Immormino et al. 2004; Rosser et al. 2004). Endoplasmin binds the unassembled chains of immunoglobulins after BiP, indicating that the in vivo recognition properties of the two chaperones are different and that endoplasmin may in general operate later than BiP during protein maturation in the ER (Melnick et al. 1994). However, a much lower number of ligands has been identified to date for endoplasmin than for BiP (Argon and Simen 1999), which could simply reflect weaker or more transient interactions or could indicate that endoplasmin acts on a limited number of proteins, consistent with the above mentioned failure to find an endoplasmin gene in the yeast genome.

Vertebrate endoplasmin also binds peptides, in particular those from foreign or altered proteins present in cells infected by viruses or affected by tumours, and it is involved in presenting such peptides as antigens to T-cells and therefore in the immune response (Lee 2001). This antigen presentation occurs extracellularly and it is not clear if the release of endoplasmin from cells occurs because of necrosis of the affected tissues, or whether it is an active, regulated secretion process (Brunati et al. 2000; Lee 2001).

In developing cotyledons of common bean, the synthesis of a resident polypeptide of the endomembrane system, with apparent molecular mass of 97 kDa, was induced upon tunicamycin treatment, suggesting that it could be bean endoplasmin (D'Amico et al. 1992). The first plant nucleotide sequence encoding endoplasmin was isolated by screening a barley cDNA library prepared from a pathogen-induced RNA population (Walther-Larsen et al. 1993), indicating that, like other plant ER folding helpers (see above), endoplasmin is involved in supporting the pathogen response. T-DNA insertion in the region immediately upstream of the Arabidopsis endoplasmin gene decreases mRNA accumulation to levels undetectable by RNA blot (although a very low level of protein is still synthesized-Klein and Vitale, unpublished observation) and causes enlargement of shoot apical meristems, an increased number of carpels and additional whorls in flowers (Table 1; Ishiguro et al. 2002). These phenotypes are similar to those of the weak alleles of the clavata (clv) mutations. Clavata proteins are two integral membrane proteins and one soluble, secreted protein that interact with each other in a receptor/ligand fashion, to promote the differentiation of meristem stem cells towards initiation of plant organs (Doerner 2000). Clavata proteins have antagonistic functions with respect to the transcription factor Wuschel, which supports meristem formation. In agreement with this, ectopic overexpression of CLV3 in wild-type Arabidopsis causes suppression of shoot meristems similarly to wuschel (wus) mutations. However, overexpression of CLV3 in the endoplasmin mutant has no effect, and the wus mutation is fully epistatic to the endoplasmin mutation (Ishiguro et al. 2002). These genetic relationships indicate that endoplasmin is necessary for the CLV functions, possibly because the chaperone is involved in promoting the correct folding of one or more CLV proteins or their complex formation (Ishiguro et al. 2002). The mutant was thus termed shepherd (shd). In addition to the clvlike phenotypes, *shd* also has low pollen fertility, and pollen tubes poorly elongate into the styles, suggesting that endoplasmin is also important for the high secretory activity that leads to pollen tube elongation (Ishiguro et al. 2002).

On the whole, these observations support a role for endoplasmin in the synthesis of proteins that are necessary for key processes of plant development, reproduction and pathogen response. It is interesting to note that the secretory proteins involved in these processes do not seem to have counterparts in animals and, conversely, the mechanism of antigen presentation in animals does not exist in plants. Thus, endoplasmin seems particularly important for functions that in different kingdoms are kingdom-specific. This would be a puzzling phenomenon from an evolutionary point of view, unless it more trivially reflects a higher requirement in tissues with high activity of the secretory pathway, regardless of the passenger proteins. The fact that the *shd* mutation is not lethal would also be consistent with the hypothesis that the fundamental metabolic functions of a eukaryotic cell do not require this

chaperone, even if more independent mutants were to be analyzed, because, as we mentioned, the T-DNA insertion in *shd* does not completely suppress gene expression.

#### 3.6 Protein Disulphide Isomerase

As in other eukaryotes, the plant ER is an oxidizing environment that permits the formation of disulphide bridges. Not all secretory proteins carry such covalent bonds, but they are found very often in vacuolar or secreted proteins. Proteins destined for secretion in bacteria can also acquire disulphide bonds in the periplasm, through which they must pass to reach the extracellular environment.

Disulphide bridges are thought to stabilize the proteins outside the cells or in lytic compartments within the cells, and sometimes they are needed to hold together multimeric protein complexes. Because these bonds are of covalent nature, folding and re-folding is not a trivial task. This is illustrated by the fact that spontaneous folding in vitro is particularly inefficient for proteins carrying disulphide bonds, and can take from hours to an infinitely long time. Therefore, in vivo, this process is not left to chance and depends on ER-resident proteins that act as catalysts of oxidative protein folding.

In vitro, the ratio between oxidized and reduced glutathione [GSH]<sub>2</sub>/[GSSG] determines the redox potential and influences the rate of oxidative re-folding. A redox buffer that contains both oxidizing and reducing equivalents supplemented by an enzymatic catalyst for thiol-disulphide exchange seems to be the minimal requirement for this process. Four decades ago, the search for enzymatic catalysts within microsomal preparations led to the identification of protein disulphide isomerase (PDI, Goldberger et al. 1963).

Like many other abundant ER residents, PDI is a soluble protein carrying a typical ER retention motif. PDI can catalyse either the formation, reduction or isomerization of disulphide bonds. These mutually exclusive reactions depend on the redox conditions of the medium in which the protein folds, and on the folding status of the protein itself. PDI contains two copies of the thioredoxin motif (Cys - X - X - Cys) that can be found in the reduced or oxidized form to support the different types of reactions (disulphide bond transfer to substrate proteins or disulphide re-shuffling).

The ER lumen was initially thought to contain relatively high concentrations of reduced equivalents (GSSG) which would facilitate the formation of disulphide bonds within and between proteins. In addition to PDI, an ERresident membrane-spanning protein was defined by a temperature mutant (*ERO1* = ER oxidation deficient 1) to be essential to replenish the oxidative capacity of the ER lumen. In its absence, secretory proteins remain in the reduced state when they normally acquire disulphide bridges, and ERO1pdeficient cells are hypersensitive to reducing agents such as DTT. The current model of oxidative protein folding in the ER implies that oxidative equivalents are transferred from ERO1p via PDI to protein substrates (Fig. 1). In contrast to initial speculation, oxidized ERO1p, not oxidized glutathione (GSSG), serves as the primary source of oxidizing equivalents in the ER lumen (Frand et al. 2000). In vivo, most of the microsomal PDI is present in the oxidized form, ready to act as a protein dithiol oxidase.

Disulphide bonds are important key features of most storage proteins of the albumin and prolamin families (Shewry et al. 1997; Kawagoe et al. 2005). For instance, glutelin is one of the main storage proteins of wheat and forms large polymers held together by disulphide bonds. The physicochemical properties of the polymers crucially influence the properties of wheat flours in the manufacturing of bread, pizza and pasta. Consequently, it has been demonstrated that stable expression of high molecular weight glutenin subunit genes in transgenic rye drastically increases the polymeric glutelin fraction in rye flour and may improve its bread-making properties (Altpeter et al. 2004).

The plant vacuolar sorting receptor BP80 contains a very large number of cysteines at conserved positions throughout the luminal ligand binding domain (Hadlington and Denecke 2001), but it is far from understood which of those are engaged in the formation of disulphide bridges. Whether any of these are necessary for its function in binding to ligands or possibly binding to other membrane proteins, which may assist in the complex process of ligand delivery, release and specific recycling of unloaded empty receptors back to the Golgi apparatus, still remains a mystery today.



**Fig. 1** Illustration of the role of the ER membrane protein ERO1 in the transfer of oxidative equivalents. The ER lumen is separated from the reducing cytosol via a membrane. Oxidized ERO1p can transfer oxidizing equivalents to the soluble ER luminal protein PDI, which can then be handed over to a folding intermediate that is yet to acquire disulphide bonds. Possibly, the two-step procedure allows better access to folding intermediates by using the soluble mediator PDI
It is fair to assume that oxidation and isomerization of disulphide bonds is necessary for the growth of all organisms, and plants will be no exception to this rule. A PDI homologue was cloned more than a decade ago, but initial investigations were restricted to expression analysis (Shorrosh and Dixon 1991). A few years later, a glycosylated wheat PDI was purified and characterized (Shimoni et al. 1995). PDI was also found to be rapidly induced upon fungal attack, which could be an indication that some defence-related proteins require an up-regulated machinery for the catalysis of disulphide bond formation in the plant ER (Ray et al. 2003). Curiously, PDI appears to be targeted to the ER and also the chloroplasts in protists (Levitan et al. 2005), but it is not known how important plastid-borne disulphide bond formation is for survival and whether all plants share this feature. Finally, PDI loss of function mutations were shown to have a profound influence on glutelin maturation and sorting in rice (Table 1; Takemoto et al. 2002), which corresponds well to earlier investigations into the role of individual disulphide bonds in the structural maturation of a low molecular weight glutenin subunit (Orsi et al. 2001). However, the function of ERO proteins in plants has only recently been investigated, and has started with the cloning of the two ERO1p homologues present in A. thaliana, shown to be targeted to the endoplasmic reticulum and glycosylated (Dixon et al. 2003). Clearly, this topic has not received sufficient attention in the plant field and must be explored in more detail in the years to come.

#### 4 Conclusions

Work on the activity of folding helpers of the plant ER has been dominated mainly by biochemical approaches that rely on a limited number of model secretory proteins. On the other hand, genetic approaches have indicated that proteins such as signal peptidase, calreticulin, PDI, endoplasmin and BiP are important housekeeping genes, and it is clear that a range of phenotypes can be generated by interfering with their expression. The results of such experiments underline the complex network of interdependence between a basic metabolic process such as protein maturation within the ER on the one hand, and organ differentiation, plant reproduction or stress response on the other. However, it is very difficult to distinguish between direct and indirect effects of loss of function mutants or gene knockouts.

Thus, whilst *A. thaliana* is obviously extremely valuable as a source of molecular tools and to demonstrate the overall importance of ER-located events for plant life, most of the detailed biochemical work on the plant ER originates from studies on the well-characterized seed storage proteins of crop plants and from protein expression in tobacco protoplasts. It is likely that further advances on the folding helpers of the plant ER will not only take advantage of the possible interactions indicated by the above-mentioned genetic approaches, but will also need to rely on established or novel model systems and assays that are most suited for biochemical analysis of proteinprotein interactions. In the spirit of such experimental strategies, genetic approaches themselves may have to be refined to permit precise gene replacement so that defined modifications can be tested within a relevant biological context. This would require efficient homologous recombination, and within the plant kingdom this is currently only possible in the moss *Physcomitrella patens*.

**Acknowledgements** The hard work, critical discussion and dedication of past and present students as well as post-doctoral fellows is gratefully acknowledged. We also wish to thank the many other colleagues with whom we have discussed over recent years the issues covered in this review. This work was supported in part by Research Training Networks contract HPRN-CT-2002-00262 (Biointeractions) of the European Union.

#### References

- Alder NN, Shen Y, Brodsky J, Hendershot LM, Johnson AE (2005) The molecular mechanisms underlying BiP-mediated gating of the Sec61 translocon of the endoplasmic reticulum. J Cell Biol 168:389–399
- Altpeter F, Popelka JC, Wieser H (2004) Stable expression of 1Dx5 and 1Dy10 highmolecular-weight glutenin subunit genes in transgenic rye drastically increases the polymeric glutelin fraction in rye flour. Plant Mol Biol 54:783–792
- Alvim FC, Carolino SM, Cascardo JC, Nunes CC, Martinez CA, Otoni WC, Fontes EP (2001) Enhanced accumulation of BiP in transgenic plants confers tolerance to water stress. Plant Physiol 126:1042–1054
- Anderson JV, Li QB, Haskell DW, Guy CL (1994) Structural organization of the spinach endoplasmic reticulum-luminal 70-kilodalton heat-shock cognate gene and expression of 70-kilodalton heat-shock genes during cold acclimation. Plant Physiol 104:1359– 1370
- Argon Y, Simen BB (1999) GRP94, an ER chaperone with protein and peptide binding properties. Semin Cell Dev Biol 10:495-505
- Ben-Zvi A, De Los Rios P, Dietler G, Goloubinoff P (2004) Active solubilization and refolding of stable protein aggregates by cooperative unfolding action of individual hsp70 chaperones. J Biol Chem 279:37298–37303
- Blond-Elguindi S, Fourie AM, Sambrook JF, Gething MJ (1993a) Peptide-dependent stimulation of the ATPase activity of the molecular chaperone BiP is the result of conversion of oligomers to active monomers. J Biol Chem 268:12730–12735
- Blond-Elguindi S, Cwirla SE, Dower WJ, Lipshutz RJ, Sprang SR, Sambrook JF, Gething MJ (1993b) Affinity panning of a library of peptides displayed on bacteriophages reveals the binding specificity of BiP. Cell 75:717–728
- Boisson M, Gomord V, Audran C, Berger N, Dubreucq B, Granier F, Lerouge P, Faye L, Caboch M, Lepiniec L (2001) Arabidopsis glucosidase I mutants reveal a critical role of *N*-glycan trimming in seed development. EMBO J 20:1010–1019
- Bollini R, Ceriotti A, Daminati MG, Vitale A (1985) Glycosylation is not needed for the intracellular transport of phytohemagglutinin in developing Phaseolus vulgaris cotyledons and for the maintenance of its biological activities. Physiol Plant 65:15–22

- Brandizzi F, Hanton S, DaSilva LL, Boevink P, Evans D, Oparka K, Denecke J, Hawes C (2003) ER quality control can lead to retrograde transport from the ER lumen to the cytosol and the nucleoplasm in plants. Plant J 34:269–281
- Brodsky JL, Schekman R (1993) A Sec63p-BiP complex from yeast is required for protein translocation in a reconstituted proteoliposome. J Cell Biol 123:1355–1363
- Brodsky JL, Hamamoto S, Feldheim D, Schekman R (1993) Reconstitution of protein translocation from solubilized yeast membranes reveals topologically distinct roles for BiP and cytosolic Hsc70. J Cell Biol 120:95–102
- Brunati AM, Contri A, Muenchbach M, James P, Marin O, Pinna LA (2000) GRP94 (endoplasmin) co-purifies with and is phosphorylated by Golgi apparatus casein kinase. FEBS Lett 471:151–155
- Burn JE, Hurley UA, Birch RJ, Arioli T, Cork A, Williamson RE (2002) The cellulosedeficient Arabidopsis mutant rsw3 is defective in a gene encoding a putative glucosidase II, an enzyme processing *N*-glycans during ER quality control. Plant J 32:949–960
- Bustos MM, Kalkan FA, VandenBosch KA, Hall TC (1991) Differential accumulation of four phaseolin glycoforms in transgenic tobacco. Plant Mol Biol 16:381–395
- Cascardo JC, Almeida RS, Buzeli RA, Carolino SM, Otoni WC, Fontes EP (2000) The phosphorylation state and expression of soybean BiP isoforms are differentially regulated following abiotic stresses. J Biol Chem 275:14494-14500
- Ceriotti A, Roberts LM (2006) Endoplasmic Reticulum Associated Protein Degradation in Plant Cells (in this volume). Springer, Berlin Heidelberg New York
- Crofts AJ, Leborgne-Castel N, Pesca M, Vitale A, Denecke J (1998) BiP and calreticulin form an abundant complex that is independent of endoplasmic reticulum stress. Plant Cell 10:813–824
- Crofts AJ, Leborgne-Castel N, Hillmer S, Robinson DG, Phillipson B, Carlsson LE, Ashford DA, Denecke J (1999) Saturation of the endoplasmic reticulum retention machinery reveals anterograde bulk flow. Plant Cell 11:2233–2247
- Crosti P, Malerba M, Bianchetti R (2001) Tunicamycin and brefeldin A induce in plant cells a programmed cell death showing apoptotic features. Protoplasma 216:31–38
- Cyr DM, Langer T, Douglas MG (1994) DnaJ-like proteins: molecular chaperones and specific regulators of hsp70. Trends Biochem Sci 19:176–181
- D'Amico L, Valsasina B, Daminati MG, Fabbrini MS, Nitti G, Bollini R, Ceriotti A, Vitale A (1992) Bean homologs of the mammalian glucose-regulated proteins: induction by tunicamycin and interaction with newly synthesized seed storage proteins in the endoplasmic reticulum. Plant J 2:443–455
- Denecke J, Goldman MH, Demolder J, Seurinck J, Botterman J (1991) The tobacco luminal binding protein is encoded by a multigene family. Plant Cell 3:1025–1035
- Denecke J, Carlsson LE, Vidal S, Hoglund AS, Ek B, van Zeijl MJ, Sinjorgo KM, Palva ET (1995) The tobacco homolog of mammalian calreticulin is present in protein complexes in vivo. Plant Cell 7:391–406
- Di Cola A, Frigerio L, Lord JM, Ceriotti A, Roberts LM (2001) Ricin A chain without its partner B chain is degraded after retrotranslocation from the endoplasmic reticulum to the cytosol in plant cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 98:14726–14731
- Di Cola A, Frigerio L, Lord JM, Roberts LM, Ceriotti A (2005) Endoplasmic reticulumassociated degradation of ricin A chain has unique and plant-specific features. Plant Physiol 137:287–296
- Dixon DP, Van Lith M, Edwards R, Benham A (2003) Cloning and initial characterization of the Arabidopsis thaliana endoplasmic reticulum oxidoreductins. Antioxid Redox Signal 5:389–396

- Doerner P (2000) Plant stem cells: the only constant thing is change. Curr Biol 10:R826-R829
- Ellgaard L, Helenius A (2003) Quality control in the endoplasmic reticulum. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 4:181–191
- Ellgaard L, Molinari M, Helenius A (1999) Setting the standards: quality control in the secretory pathway. Science 286:1882–1888
- Fontes EB, Shank BB, Wrobel RL, Moose SP, Obrian GR, Wurtzel ET, Boston RS (1991) Characterization of an immunoglobulin binding protein homolog in the maize floury-2 endosperm mutant. Plant Cell 3:483–496
- Foresti O, Frigerio L, Holkeri H, de Virgilio M, Vavassori S, Vitale A (2003) A phaseolin domain involved directly in trimer assembly is a determinant for binding by the chaperone BiP. Plant Cell 15:2464–2475
- Frand AR, Kaiser CA (2000) Two pairs of conserved cysteines are required for the oxidative activity of Ero1p in protein disulfide bond formation in the endoplasmic reticulum. Mol Biol Cell 11:2833-2843
- Gething MJ (1999) Role and regulation of the ER chaperone BiP. Semin Cell Dev Biol 10:465-472
- Gething MJ, Sambrook J (1992) Protein folding in the cell. Nature 355:33-45
- Gething MJ, McCammon K, Sambrook J (1986) Expression of wild-type and mutant forms of influenza hemagglutinin: the role of folding in intracellular transport. Cell 46:939–950
- Gillikin JW, Zhang F, Coleman CE, Bass HW, Larkins BA, Boston RS (1997) A defective signal peptide tethers the floury-2 zein to the endoplasmic reticulum membrane. Plant Physiol 114:345–352
- Gillmor CS, Poindexter P, Lorieau J, Palcic MM, Somerville C (2002) Alpha-glucosidase I is required for cellulose biosynthesis and morphogenesis in Arabidopsis. J Cell Biol 156:1003-1013
- Goldberger RF, Epstein CJ, Anfinsen CB (1963) Acceleration of reactivation of reduced bovine pancreatic ribonuclease by a microsomal system from rat liver. J Biol Chem 238:628-635
- Haas IG, Wabl M (1983) Immunoglobulin heavy chain binding protein. Nature 306:387-389
- Hadlington JL, Denecke J (2000) Sorting of soluble proteins in the secretory pathway of plants. Curr Opin Plant Biol 3:461–468
- Hamman BD, Hendershot LM, Johnson AE (1998) BiP maintains the permeability barrier of the ER membrane by sealing the lumenal end of the translocon pore before and early in translocation. Cell 92:747–758
- Helenius A, Aebi M (2004) Roles of *N*-linked glycans in the endoplasmic reticulum. Annu Rev Biochem 73:1019–1049
- Hellman R, Vanhove M, Lejeune A, Stevens FJ, Hendershot LM (1999) The in vivo association of BiP with newly synthesized proteins is dependent on the rate and stability of folding and not simply on the presence of sequences that can bind to BiP. J Cell Biol 144:21–30
- Hendershot L, Wei J, Gaut J, Melnick J, Aviel S, Argon Y (1996). Inhibition of immunoglobulin folding and secretion by dominant negative BiP ATPase mutants. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 93:5269–5274
- Hong E, Davidson A, Kaiser CA (1996) A pathway for targeting soluble misfolded proteins to the yeast vacuole. J Cell Biol 135:623–633
- Hunter BG, Beatty MK, Singletary GW, Hamaker BR, Dilkes BP, Larkins BA, Jung R (2002) Maize opaque endosperm mutations create extensive changes in patterns of gene expression. Plant Cell 14:2591–2612

- Hurtley SM, Helenius A (1989) Protein oligomerization in the endoplasmic reticulum. Annu Rev Cell Biol 5:277-307
- Hurtley SM, Bole DG, Hoover-Litty H, Helenius A, Copeland CS (1989) Interactions of misfolded influenza virus hemagglutinin with binding protein (BiP). J Cell Biol 108:2117–2126
- Immormino RM, Dollins DE, Shaffer PL, Soldano KL, Walker MA, Gewirth DT (2004) Ligand-induced conformational shift in the *N*-terminal domain of GRP94, an Hsp90 chaperone. J Biol Chem 279:46162–46171
- Ishiguro S, Watanabe Y, Ito N, Nonaka H, Takeda N, Sakai T, Kanaya H, Okada K (2002) SHEPHERD is the Arabidopsis GRP94 responsible for the formation of functional CLAVATA proteins. EMBO J 21:898–908
- Jelitto-Van Dooren EP, Vidal S, Denecke J (1999) Anticipating endoplasmic reticulum stress. A novel early response before pathogenesis-related gene induction. Plant Cell 11:1935–1944
- Jorgensen MU, Emr SD, Winther JR (1999) Ligand recognition and domain structure of Vps10p, a vacuolar protein sorting receptor in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Eur J Biochem 260:461–469
- Kalinski A, Rowley DL, Loer DS, Foley C, Buta G, Herman EM (1995) Binding-protein expression is subject to temporal, developmental and stress-induced regulation in terminally differentiated soybean organs. Planta 195:611–621
- Kawagoe Y, Suzuki K, Tasaki M, Yasuda H, Akagi K, Katoh E, Nishizawa NK, Ogawa M, Takaiwa F (2005) The critical role of disulfide bond formation in protein sorting in the endosperm of rice. Plant Cell 17:1141–1153
- Kelleher DJ, Karaoglu D, Mandon EC, Gilmore R (2003) Oligosaccharyltransferase isoforms that contain different catalytic STT3 subunits have distinct enzymatic properties. Mol Cell 12:101-111
- Kikuchi S et al. (2003) Collection, mapping, and annotation of over 28000 cDNA clones from japonica rice: the rice full-length cDNA consortium. Science 301:376–379
- Kim CS, Hunter BG, Kraft J, Boston RS, Yans S, Jung R, Larkins BA (2004) A defective signal peptide in a 19-kd  $\alpha$ -zein protein causes the unfolded protein response and an opaque endosperm phenotype in the maize De\*-B30 mutant. Plant Physiol 134:380–387
- Kleizen B, Braakman I (2004) Protein folding and quality control in the endoplasmic reticulum. Curr Opin Cell Biol 16:343-349
- Koiwa H, Li F, McCully MG, Mendoza I, Koizumi N, Manabe Y, Nakagawa Y, Zhu J, Rus A, Pardo JM, Bressan RA, Hasegawa PM (2003) The STT3a subunit isoform of the Arabidopsis oligosaccharyltransferase controls adaptive responses to salt/osmotic stress. Plant Cell 15:2273–2284
- Koizumi N, Ujino T, Sano H, Chrispeels MJ (1999) Overexpression of a gene that encodes the first enzyme in the biosynthesis of asparagine-linked glycans makes plants resistant to tunicamycin and obviates the tunicamycin-induced unfolded protein response. Plant Physiol 121:353–361
- Kozutsumi Y, Segal M, Normington K, Gething MJ, Sambrook J (1988) The presence of malfolded proteins in the endoplasmic reticulum signals the induction of glucose-regulated proteins. Nature 332:462–464
- Krishna P, Gloor G (2001) The Hsp90 family of proteins in Arabidopsis thaliana. Cell Stress Chaperones 6:238-246
- Larreta R, Soto M, Alonso C, Requena JM (2000) Leishmania infantum: gene cloning of the GRP94 homologue, its expression as recombinant protein, and analysis of antigenicity. Exp Parasitol 96:108-115

- Leborgne-Castel N, Jelitto-Van Dooren EP, Crofts AJ, Denecke J (1999) Overexpression of BiP in tobacco alleviates endoplasmic reticulum stress. Plant Cell 11:459–470
- Lee AS (2001) The glucose-regulated proteins: stress induction and clinical applications. Trends Biochem Sci 26:504–510
- Lerouge P, Cabanes-Macheteau M, Rayon C, Fischette-Laine AC, Gomord V, Faye L (1998) N-Glycoprotein biosynthesis in plants: recent developments and future trends. Plant Mol Biol 38:31–48
- Lerouxel O, Mouille G, Andeme-Onzighi C, Bruyant MP, Seveno M, Loutelier-Bourhis C, Driouich A, Hofte H, Lerouge P (2005) Mutants in DEFECTIVE GLYCOSYLATION, an Arabidopsis homolog of an oligosaccharyltransferase complex subunit, show protein underglycosylation and defects in cell differentiation and growth. Plant J 42:455-468
- Levitan A, Trebitsh T, Kiss V, Pereg Y, Dangoor I, Danon A (2005) Dual targeting of the protein disulfide isomerase RB60 to the chloroplast and the endoplasmic reticulum. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 102:6225-6230
- Li X, Su RT, Hsu HT, Sze H (1998) The molecular chaperone calnexin associates with the vacuolar H<sup>+</sup>-ATPase from oat seedlings. Plant Cell 10:119–130
- Lupattelli F, Pedrazzini E, Bollini R, Vitale A, Ceriotti A (1997) The rate of phaseolin assembly is controlled by the glucosylation state of its *N*-linked oligosaccharide chains. Plant Cell 9:597–609
- Lyman SK, Schekman R (1995) Interaction between BiP and Sec63p is required for the completion of protein translocation into the ER of Saccharomyces cerevisiae. J Cell Biol 131:1163–1171
- Lyman SK, Schekman R (1997) Binding of secretory precursor polypeptides to a translocon subcomplex is regulated by BiP. Cell 88:85–96
- Mainieri D, Rossi M, Archinti M, Bellucci M, De Marchis F, Vavassori S, Pompa A, Arcioni S, Vitale A (2004) Zeolin. A new recombinant storage protein constructed using maize γ-zein and bean phaseolin. Plant Physiol 136:3447–3456
- Mariani P, Navazio L, Zuppini A (2003) Calreticulin and the endoplasmic reticulum in plant biology. In: Eggleton P, Michalak M (eds) Calreticulin, 2nd ed. Eurekah.com and Kluwer/Plenum, New York, pp 94–104
- Marocco A, Santucci A, Cerioli S, Motto M, Di Fonzo N, Thompson R, Salamini F (1991) Three high-lysine mutations control the level of ATP-binding HSP70-like proteins in maize endosperm. Plant Cell 3:507–515
- Matlack KE, Misselwitz B, Plath K, Rapoport TA (1999) BiP acts as a molecular ratchet during posttranslational transport of prepro-alpha factor across the ER membrane. Cell 97:553–564
- Mayer U, Torres-Ruiz RA, Berleth T, Miséra S, Jürgens G (1991) Mutations affecting body organization in the Arabidopsis embryo. Nature 353:402–407
- McCracken AA, Brodsky JL (2003) Evolving questions and paradigm shifts in endoplasmic-reticulum-associated degradation (ERAD). Bioessays 25:868–877
- Melnick J, Dul JL, Argon Y (1994) Sequential interaction of the chaperones BiP and GRP94 with immunoglobulin chains in the endoplasmic reticulum. Nature 370:373–375
- Muench DG, Wu Y, Zhang Y, Li X, Boston RS, Okita TW (1997) Molecular cloning, expression and subcellular localization of a BiP homolog from rice endosperm tissue. Plant Cell Physiol 38:404–412
- Muller J, Piffanelli P, Devoto A, Miklis M, Elliott C, Ortmann B, Schulze-Lefert P, Panstruga R (2005) Conserved ERAD-like quality control of a plant polytopic membrane protein. Plant Cell 17:149–163

- Munro S, Pelham HR (1986) An hsp70-like protein in the ER: identity with the 78 kd glucose-regulated protein and immunoglobulin heavy chain binding protein. Cell 46:291–300
- Nicchitta CV, Blobel G (1993) Lumenal proteins of the mammalian endoplasmic reticulum are required to complete protein translocation. Cell 73:989–998
- Nishikawa S, Hirata A, Nakano A (1994) Inhibition of endoplasmic reticulum (ER)-to-Golgi transport induces relocalization of binding protein (BiP) within the ER to form the BiP bodies. Mol Biol Cell 5:1129–1143
- Noh SJ, Kwon CS, Oh DH, Moon JS, Chung WI (2003) Expression of an evolutionarily distinct novel BiP gene during the unfolded protein response in Arabidopsis thaliana. Gene 311:81–91
- Nuttall J, Vine N, Hadlington JL, Drake P, Frigerio L, Ma JK (2002) ER-resident chaperone interactions with recombinant antibodies in transgenic plants. Eur J Biochem 269:6042-6051
- Orsi A, Sparvoli F, Ceriotti A (2001) Role of individual disulfide bonds in the structural maturation of a low molecular weight glutenin subunit. J Biol Chem 276:32322-32329
- Pagny S, Denmat-Ouisse LA, Gomord V, Faye L (2003) Fusion with HDEL protects cell wall invertase from early degradation when *N*-glycosylation is inhibited. Plant Cell Physiol 44:173–182
- Parinov S, Sevugan M, Ye D, Yang WC, Kumaran M, Sundaresan V (1999) Analysis of flanking sequences from dissociation insertion lines: a database for reverse genetics in Arabidopsis. Plant Cell 11:2263–2270
- Pedrazzini E, Giovinazzo G, Bielli A, de Virgilio M, Frigerio L, Pesca M, Faoro F, Bollini R, Ceriotti A, Vitale A (1997) Protein quality control along the route to the plant vacuole. Plant Cell 9:1869–1880
- Persson S, Harper J (2006) The ER and Cell Calcium (in this volume). Springer, Berlin Heidelberg New York
- Persson S, Wyatt SE, Love J, Thompson WF, Robertson D, Boss WF (2001) The Ca<sup>2+</sup> status of the endoplasmic reticulum is altered by induction of calreticulin expression in transgenic plants. Plant Physiol 126:1092–1104
- Phillipson BA, Pimpl P, daSilva LL, Crofts AJ, Taylor JP, Movafeghi A, Robinson DG, Denecke J (2001) Secretory bulk flow of soluble proteins is COPII dependent. Plant Cell 13:2005–2020
- Pimpl P, Movafeghi A, Coughlan S, Denecke J, Hillmer S, Robinson DG (2000) In situ localization and in vitro induction of plant COPI-coated vesicles. Plant Cell 12:2219– 2236
- Pouyssegur J, Shiu RP, Pastan I (1977) Induction of two transformation-sensitive membrane polypeptides in normal fibroblasts by a block in glycoprotein synthesis or glucose deprivation. Cell 11:941–947
- Randall JJ, Sutton DW, Hanson SF, Kemp JD (2005) BiP and zein binding domains within the delta zein protein. Planta 221:656–666
- Ray S, Anderson JM, Urmeev FI, Goodwin SB (2003) Rapid induction of a protein disulfide isomerase and defense-related genes in wheat in response to the hemibiotrophic fungal pathogen Mycosphaerella graminicola. Plant Mol Biol 53:701–14
- Rosser MF, Trotta BM, Marshall MR, Berwin B, Nicchitta CV (2004) Adenosine nucleotides and the regulation of GRP94-client protein interactions. Biochemistry 43:8835-8845
- Rutkowski DT, Kaufman RJ (2004) A trip to the ER: coping with stress. Trends Cell Biol 14:20–28

- Shimoni Y, Zhu XZ, Levanony H, Segal G, Galili G (1995) Purification, characterization, and intracellular localization of glycosylated protein disulfide isomerase from wheat grains. Plant Physiol 108:327–335
- Schmitz A, Herzog V (2004) Endoplasmic reticulum-associated degradation: exceptions to the rule. Eur J Cell Biol 83:501–509
- Semenza JC, Hardwick KG, Dean N, Pelham HR (1990) ERD2, a yeast gene required for the receptor-mediated retrieval of luminal ER proteins from the secretory pathway. Cell 61:1349–1357
- Shewry PR, Napier JA, Tatham AS (1995) Seed storage proteins: structures and biosynthesis. Plant Cell 7:945–956
- Shorrosh BS, Dixon RA (1991) Molecular cloning of a putative plant endomembrane protein resembling vertebrate protein disulfide-isomerase and a phosphatidylinositolspecific phospholipase C. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 88:10941–10945
- Sparvoli F, Faoro F, Daminati MG, Ceriotti A, Bollini R (2000) Misfolding and aggregation of vacuolar glycoproteins in plant cells. Plant J 24:825–836
- Takemoto Y, Coughlan SJ, Okita TW, Satoh H, Ogawa M, Kumamaru T (2002) The rice mutant esp2 greatly accumulates the glutelin precursor and deletes the protein disulfide isomerase. Plant Physiol 128:1212–1222
- Tamura K, Yamada K, Shimada T, Hara-Nishimura I (2004) Endoplasmic reticulumresident proteins are constitutively transported to vacuoles for degradation. Plant J 39:393-402
- Taylor MA, Ross HA, McRae D, Stewart D, Roberts I, Duncan G, Wright F, Millam S, Davies HV (2000) A potato  $\alpha$ -glucosidase gene encodes a glycoprotein-processing  $\alpha$ -glucosidase II-like activity: demonstration of enzyme activity and effects of down-regulation in transgenic plants. Plant J 24:305–316
- The Arabidopsis Genome Initiative (2000) Analysis of the genome sequence of the flowering plant Arabidopsis thaliana. Nature 408:796-815
- Vitale A (2001) Uncovering secretory secrets: inhibition of endoplasmic reticulum (ER) glucosidases suggests a critical role for ER quality control in plant growth and development. Plant Cell 13:1260–1262
- Vitale A, Bielli A, Ceriotti A (1995) The binding protein associates with monomeric phaseolin. Plant Physiol 107:1411-1418
- Vitale A, Ceriotti A (2004) Protein quality control mechanisms and protein storage in the endoplasmic reticulum. A conflict of interests? Plant Physiol 136:3420–3426
- Vitale A, Denecke J (1999) The endoplasmic reticulum—gateway of the secretory pathway. Plant Cell 11:615–628
- Vogel JP, Misra LM, Rose MD (1990) Loss of BiP/GRP78 function blocks translocation of secretory proteins in yeast. J Cell Biol 110:1885–1895
- von Schaewen A, Sturm A, O'Neill J, Chrispeels MJ (1993) Isolation of a mutant Arabidopsis plant that lacks *N*-acetyl glucosaminyl transferase I and is unable to synthesize Golgi-modified complex *N*-linked glycans. Plant Physiol 102:1109–1118
- Walther-Larsen H, Brandt J, Collinge DB, Thordal-Christensen H (1993) A pathogeninduced gene of barley encodes an HSP90 homologue showing striking similarity to vertebrate forms resident in the endoplasmic reticulum. Plant Mol Biol 21:1097–1108
- Wang D, Weaver ND, Kesarwani M, Dong X (2005) Induction of protein secretory pathway is required for systemic acquired resistance. Science 308:1036–1040
- Wick P, Gansel X, Oulevey C, Page V, Studer I, Durst M, Sticher L (2003) The expression of the t-SNARE AtSNAP33 is induced by pathogens and mechanical stimulation. Plant Physiol 132:343–351

- Young BP, Craven RA, Reid PJ, Willer M, Stirling CJ (2001) Sec63p and Kar2p are required for the translocation of SRP-dependent precursors into the yeast endoplasmic reticulum in vivo. EMBO J 20:262–271
- Zhang F, Boston RS (1992) Increases in binding protein (BiP) accompany changes in protein body morphology in three high-lysine mutants of maize. Protoplasma 171:142– 152

# Endoplasmic Reticulum-associated Protein Degradation in Plant Cells

Aldo Ceriotti<sup>1</sup> (⊠) · Lynne M. Roberts<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Istituto di Biologia e Biotecnologia Agraria, Consiglio Nazionale delle Ricerche, Via Bassini 15, 20133 Milan, Italy *ceriotti@ibba.cnr.it* 

<sup>2</sup>Department of Biological Sciences, University of Warwick, Coventry CV4 7AL, UK

**Abstract** The endoplasmic reticulum (ER) is equipped with a quality control function that retains misfolded and unassembled proteins and allows only structurally mature polypeptides to be transported to their final destination. The retained proteins are eventually retro-translocated to the cytosol and destroyed by a process called endoplasmic reticulum-associated degradation (ERAD). Besides being involved in the degradation of aberrant polypeptides, the ERAD pathway is also used to regulate cellular functions and is exploited by some plant and bacterial toxins to reach the cytosol after internalization by target cells. After summarizing the general characteristics of the ERAD pathway, we describe the features of known plant ERAD substrates and of the plant degradative machinery, highlighting the role of protein disposal in the response to ER stress.

# 1

### Introduction

Protein folding is an error-prone process, and while certain polypeptides can fold quite efficiently, a relevant fraction of other proteins fails to reach a native conformation even under normal conditions. These misfolded polypeptides may be endowed with new and deleterious activities, act as dominant negative mutants, or may more generally get involved in spurious interactions that interfere with normal cellular functions. As such, they must be rapidly eliminated. Indeed, when the overall efficiency of protein biogenesis in a mammalian cell population was measured, it was found that up to two-thirds of newly synthesized polypeptides were rapidly destroyed (Schubert et al. 2000). In addition, cellular proteins are subjected to post-synthetic damage due to the action of reactive small molecules, proteases, and to changes in primary sequence (protein ageing). These post-synthetic changes, as well as exposure to high temperatures, can lead to a degree of protein unfolding that can be deleterious to the cell. It is therefore clear that cells must have a way to deal with this continually generated mass of aberrant and potentially damaging protein. The way the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) copes with the problem of disposing of misfolded proteins is the subject of this chapter.

# Retention in the ER as a Prelude to Degradation

Many of the proteins that are inserted into the ER lumen or into the ER membrane are not residents of this organelle and so must be transported to other intracellular sites, or be secreted. About 20 years ago, it became apparent that proteins entering the ER are subjected to a quality-control mechanism that allows only correctly folded and (when applicable) assembled polypeptides to be transported to their final destination (reviewed in Ellgaard and Helenius 2003). It was later realized that rather than being degraded within the lumen of the ER, soluble and membrane bound secretory proteins that fail to fold are destroyed after being dislocated to the cytosol, where they become substrates of proteasomes. Thus, although the vacuole can also contribute to the disposal of ER and secretory proteins (Hong et al. 1996; Tamura et al. 2004), retention and proteasomal degradation appears to be a common mechanism that cells use to avoid the potentially dangerous expression of aberrant polypeptides. This disposal pathway is often referred to as ER-associated protein degradation (ERAD) and considerable progress has been made during the last decade towards understanding its individual steps at the molecular level.

Different mechanisms can contribute to the retention of misfolded proteins in the ER. One of them could be the absence of an exposed export signal. According to current models, export of proteins from the ER can occur by bulk-flow or can be mediated by receptors that recognize specific signals on the exported proteins (see chapt. by Aniento et al., this volume). If these signals are not exposed on the surface of the molecule because of misfolding, the protein will be retained in the folding compartment. The retention of unfolded proteins in the ER can also be due to their association with molecular chaperones, which in turn are maintained in the ER at steady state because they bear signals for retrieval from downstream compartments or because they form an insoluble matrix and are therefore excluded from budding vesicles.

A role for protein trafficking in the ERAD pathway is suggested by the finding that a generalized block in the transport of proteins to the Golgi complex can inhibit the degradation of certain substrates (reviewed in Ahner and Brodsky 2004). In addition, it has been shown that certain misfolded proteins can leave the ER in transport vesicles only to be returned prior to degradation (Vashist et al. 2001; Yamamoto et al. 2001; Sato et al. 2004). However, since a block in protein transport can also have a direct impact on ER structure and homeostasis, it remains to be established whether certain proteins must recycle from the Golgi to be degraded, or whether the observed effects are due to a general perturbation of ER functions.

In certain cases, aggregation can contribute to the retention of unfolded protein in the ER. Misfolded proteins are often aggregation prone, and their inclusion in large complexes is likely to limit their diffusion through the ER and their insertion into transport vesicles. While in some cases aggregate formation does not hamper the subsequent degradation of the misfolded polypeptide (Molinari et al. 2002), in other cases the ER seems to be unable to efficiently disrupt such complexes, leading to the prolonged accumulation of the misfolded proteins (Sparvoli et al. 2001).

#### 3 An Overview of the ERAD Pathway

In general, the ERAD process can be divided in at least four stages: (i) recognition of the aberrant polypeptide, (ii) dislocation, (iii) release from the ER surface, and iv) degradation. However, it is becoming clear that rather than constituting a single defined pathway, ERAD can be considered as a collection of different pathways that may involve different players depending on the characteristics of the protein substrate in question.

Different mechanisms can contribute to the recognition of misfolded proteins in the ER. The same molecular chaperones that assist the folding of newly synthesized polypeptides have been often implicated in the process that prepares aberrant proteins for degradation. Indeed, chaperone interactions, aside from their value in facilitating protein folding may be important in maintaining proteins in soluble form and/or in targeting any terminally misfolded proteins to the next step of the ERAD pathway (dislocation).

The plant homologue of the immunoglobulin heavy chain binding protein (BiP) is a major ER chaperone of the Hsp70 protein family. Certain ERAD substrates have been found to bind extensively to BiP in the ER, their degradation being tightly associated with their release from the chaperone (Knittler et al. 1995; Skowronek et al. 1998; Chillarón et al. 2000; Molinari et al. 2002). Degradation of some, but not all, ERAD substrates has been found to be impaired in the presence of different BiP mutants (Plemper et al. 1997; Brodsky et al. 1999; Nishikawa et al. 2001), and aggregation of some misfolded proteins has been found to be exacerbated in yeast strains carrying mutated BiP (Nishikawa et al. 2001; Kabani et al. 2003). So, although BiP may play different roles in ERAD, one of them appears to be to maintain particular protein substrates in a soluble, retrotranslocation-competent state.

Different ER oxidoreductases including yeast Eps1p (Wang and Chang 2003), ERp57 (Antoniou et al. 2002), and protein disulfide isomerase (PDI) (Molinari et al. 2002; Tsai et al. 2001) have also been implicated in the disposal of ERAD substrates. Although extensive unfolding may not be strictly required for dislocation (Tirosh et al. 2002; Fiebiger et al. 2002), reduction of disulfide bonds has been shown to precede dislocation of IgM heavy chains (Fagioli et al. 2001) and ER oxidoreductases are obvious candidates as the catalyzers of reducing reactions required to prepare disulphide-bonded substrates for the membrane translocation step (Molinari et al. 2002). However, it should be noted that yeast PDI has been implicated in the disposal of

a cysteine-free polypeptide, indicating that substrate reduction is not the only activity of PDI involved in quality control (Gillece et al. 1999). A physiological redox state is important not only to allow substrate reduction, but also for the general functioning of the ERAD machinery, since a cysteine-free protein is stabilized in the ER by treatments that affect intracellular redox potential or free thiol status (Tortorella et al. 1998). Finally, it is interesting to note that the degradation of certain membrane proteins has been found to require the action of cytosolic chaperones such as Hsp70 and Hsp104p, the latter being a yeast protein belonging to the AAA-ATPase superfamily (Hill and Cooper 2000; Zhang et al. 2001; Taxis et al. 2003). The activity of cytosolic chaperones appears to be specifically required for the disposal of large or tightly folded cytosolic domains of certain membrane proteins (Taxis et al. 2003).

Although interaction with chaperones is clearly important to prepare ERAD substrates for degradation, it is also becoming evident that other factors contribute to divert unfolded proteins from the biosynthetic to the degradative pathway. Within this context, the best characterized recognition mechanism within the ER is the one based on specific modifications of N-linked glycan chains. Many of the proteins that are inserted into the ER are modified by the addition of a core glycan of 14 saccharides (Fig. 1), which is transferred from a lipid carrier to asparagine residues within the sequon Asn-X-Ser/Thr, where X can be any amino acid but proline. The structure of the glycan initially transferred to the protein is the same in virtually all eukaryotes, and this high level of conservation likely reflects a conserved functional role. The large polar structures of core glycans can have a direct effect on protein stability and solubility, but also contribute to protein folding by mediating the interaction of nascent and newly synthesized glycoproteins with two ER chaperones, calnexin and calreticulin (see chapt. by Vitale and Denecke, this volume). While calnexin is a type I membrane protein, calreticulin is a soluble protein. Briefly, these chaperones are related to the legume lectin family and both of them interact with monoglucosylated oligosaccharides produced by the action of ER glucosidase I and glucosidase II (Fig. 1). Most importantly, monoglucosylated oligosaccharides are also produced by the action of UDP-glucose:glycoprotein glucosyltransferase (GT), a folding sensor that can selectively and iteratively add a glucose residue to misfolded (but not to folded) proteins, giving them further opportunities to interact with calnexin and calreticulin, and thus to complete structural maturation.

In several cases, it has been observed that inhibition of glucose trimming, and hence of calnexin/calreticulin binding, accelerates the degradation of misfolded proteins (de Virgilio et al. 1999; Wilson et al. 2000; Chung et al. 2000; Molinari et al. 2002; Mancini et al. 2003). Although this indicates that entry into the calnexin/calreticulin cycle can protect certain substrates from degradation, stabilizing ERAD substrates in their monoglucosylated form not always resulted in a prolonged half-life. While degradation of certain substrates was retarded (Molinari et al. 2002; Cabral et al. 2002; Oda et al. 2003),



**Fig. 1** Structure of the N-linked core oligosaccharide. A branched oligosaccharide composed of 14 units is presynthesized and transferred en bloc to specific asparagine (Asn) residues. The three branches are indicated with the letters A, B and C. The oligosaccharide contains two N-acetylglucosamines (*squares*), nine mannoses (*circles*) and three glucoses (*diamonds*). The site of action of glucosidase I and II are indicated. Yeast and mammalian ER  $\alpha$ 1,2-mannosidase I preferentially removes the mannose residue present at end of the B branch (*empty circle*)

the degradation of others was left unaffected (Chung et al. 2000; Fagioli and Sitia 2001; Mancini et al. 2003) or even accelerated (Liu et al. 1999). These data would suggest that in many cases glycoprotein degradation can occur both via a pathway involving an interaction with calnexin/calreticulin and via a pathway that does not involve these chaperones. In addition, it appears that some substrates can escape the attention of lectin chaperones and proceed along the ERAD pathway even when glucosidase action is blocked, while others are more sensitive to treatments that favor the accumulation of monoglucosylated glycans. These observations indicate that glucose trimming plays an important but complex role in the ERAD pathway.

The trimming of mannose residues is a further modification of glycan structure that has been implicated in the regulation of ERAD. The ER of yeast and mammals contains a Class I  $\alpha$ 1,2-mannosidase that removes a mannose from the B-branch of the oligosaccharide to yield the Man<sub>8</sub>GlcNAc<sub>2</sub> B isomer (Fig. 1). If this process is inhibited using kifunensine or 1-deoxymannojirymicin, or the mannosidase gene is disrupted, degra-



Fig.2 Schematic model of the ERAD pathway. After being inserted in the ER through the Sec61 channel, proteins fold with the assistance of molecular chaperones and folding enzymes such as BiP and PDI. These folding assistants help maintaining unfolded proteins in solution before they manage to fold or are delivered to the retro-translocation channel. In the case of glycoproteins, folding can be assisted by the lectin chaperones calnexin (CNX) and calreticulin. Although not depicted in the figure, folding substrates can sequentially bind different chaperones. Binding to calnexin and calreticulin requires trimming of glucose residues by glucosidase I (Glc I) and II (Glc II). Further trimming by glucosidase II releases the substrate protein from calnexin. If the released protein fails to fold, it can be reglucosylated by UDP-glucose:glycoprotein glucosyltransferase (GT). Prolonged residence in the ER allows trimming of one or more mannose residues by ER mannosidase I (Man I), and the mannose trimmed glycan mediates binding to EDEM. Since calnexin and EDEM interact, it is possible that substrates are directly transferred from CNX to EDEM. The Sec61 complex and a protein complex containing Derlin-1 have been implicated in the retro-translocation step. Retrotranslocated proteins are ubiquitinylated by the concerted action of ubiquitin-conjugating enzymes (E2) and of ubiquitin-protein ligases (E3). The p97/Cdc48-Ufd1-Npl4 complex is recruited to the ER membrane by the Derlin-1 complex and contributes to the dislocation of the ERAD substrate, which is then escorted to the proteasome for destruction. During these late stages of ERAD, glycoprotein substrates can be deglycosylated by the action of cytosolc peptide:N-glycanase (PNGase)

dation of many glycoprotein substrates is impaired (Su et al. 1993; Knop et al. 1996b; Liu et al. 1997; Jakob et al. 1998; de Virgilio et al. 1999; Chung et al. 2000; Wilson et al. 2000; Fagioli and Sitia 2001). Conversely, overex-

pression of ER mannosidase I enhanced the degradation of a glycoprotein substrate (Hosokawa et al. 2003). Even in the case of a substrate that is stabilized by an interaction with calnexin, mannosidase inhibition blocked degradation when glucosidase action (and thus calnexin binding) was also hampered (Wilson et al. 2000). This indicates that the stabilization afforded by inhibition of mannose trimming was not due to enhanced binding to calnexin. So, how do mannosidase inhibitors impede the degradation of glycoprotein substrates? In yeast, deletion of a gene encoding a non essential protein known as homologous to mannosidase I (Htm1p/Mnl1p), selectively causes a reduction in the rate of degradation of mutant glycoproteins, but not of unglycosylated substrates (Jakob et al. 2001; Nakatsukasa et al. 2001). The Htm1p/Mnl1p protein lacks two cysteine residues that are essential for  $\alpha$ -mannosidase activity, so it is not involved in the processing of N-linked oligosaccharides. Rather, it is thought to act as a mannose-specific lectin, able to recognize de-mannosylated oligosaccharides. Similarly, an ER degradation enhancing  $\alpha$ -mannosidase-like protein (EDEM) that lacks mannosidase activity has been characterized in mammals and its overexpression shown to accelerate degradation of a misfolded protein (Hosokawa et al. 2001). The mammalian protein can complement the yeast orthologue, highlighting the conservation of the quality control system in evolutionarily distant organisms (Gnann et al. 2004). EDEM was found to interact with calnexin, and some substrates appear to be transferred from calnexin to EDEM for degradation (Oda et al. 2003; Molinari et al. 2003). A model has been therefore proposed in which, after release from calnexin, misfolded proteins either reenter the calnexin cycle by the action of GT or are sequestered by EDEM for degradation (Fig. 2). The specificity of the putative lectins remains to be determined but, although Man<sub>8</sub>GlcNAc<sub>2</sub> was initially thought to represent the main signal for degradation, several lines of evidence indicate that further trimming intermediates may be recognized by the quality control system (Ermonval et al. 2001; Kitzmüller et al. 2003; Frenkel et al. 2003; Herscovics 2001; Herscovics et al. 2002; Hosokawa et al. 2003). It should also be noted that demannosylation per se is unlikely to constitute a signal for degradation since for instance, most glycoproteins are trimmed to Man<sub>8</sub>GlcNAc<sub>2</sub> in Saccharomyces cerevisiae, and mannose-trimmed glycans can be found in long-lived residents of the ER (Matsuoka et al. 1994; Navazio et al. 2002). A cooperation between mannose-binding lectins and ER chaperones may therefore be crucial to confer to the recognition machinery the required specificity toward misfolded glycoproteins. The recent identification of other lectin-like proteins involved in ERAD highlights the complexity of the mechanisms used to target proteins to degradation (Buschhorn et al. 2004; Olivari et al. 2005).

The transient nature of the dislocating polypeptide has so far hampered a detailed characterization of the process by which ERAD substrates cross the ER membrane. Biochemical and genetic evidence indicate that retrotranslocation may occur through the Sec61 complex, the same protein conducting channel that mediates import into the ER. Different ERAD substrates have been found to interact with the Sec61 complex (Wiertz et al. 1996; de Virgilio et al. 1998; Wesche et al. 1999), and the degradation of several substrates is affected in different yeast *sec61* mutants (Plemper et al. 1997; Pilon et al. 1997; Zhou and Schekman 1999; Simpson et al. 1999). However, recent data indicate that the ER membrane contains another protein complex that may play a role in dislocation (Lilley and Ploegh 2004; Ye et al. 2004). This complex contains the membrane proteins Derlin-1 and VIMP (<u>VCP-interacting</u> <u>m</u>embrane protein, where VCP is another name for p97/Cdc48, see below), Derlin-1 being the mammalian homologue of the yeast Der1p, a protein that is required for the degradation of a subset of ERAD substrates in this organism (Knop et al. 1996a; Taxis et al. 2003).

In general, dislocation to the cytosol is accompanied by substrate ubiquitinylation, a modification that constitutes a crucial signal for proteasomal degradation. Accordingly, different ubiquitin conjugating enzymes and ubiquitin protein ligases have been shown to be required for the degradation of ERAD substrates (Biederer et al. 1996; Bays et al. 2001; Swanson et al. 2001; Fang et al. 2001; Yoshida et al. 2002; Yoshida et al. 2003b). When polyubiquitination is impaired, many substrates are not dislocated indicating that recognition of the ubiquitin moieties is a pre-requisite for the extraction of misfolded proteins from the membrane (Biederer et al. 1997; Bordallo et al. 1998; de Virgilio et al. 1998; Kikkert et al. 2001; Jarosch et al. 2002). Although ubiquitin chains were initially thought to provide the ratchet for extraction of the protein by proteasomes, accumulating evidence indicates that they may also facilitate recognition by other cytosolic factors that are able to complete the extraction of the dislocating protein. One identified factor is the cytosolic complex containing the AAA-ATPase p97 (also called valosin-containing protein, or Cdc48p in yeast) and its partners Ufd1 and Npl4 (Ye et al. 2001). p97/Cdc48p forms homohexamers that are thought to undergo ATP-dependent movements and can potentially work as an unfoldase, disassembling protein complexes in a fashion that is reminiscent of the disassembly of SNARE complexes by the AAA-ATPase NSF. An interaction with the Derlin-1 complex is likely to place p97 in the right position to take care of ERAD substrates soon after they appear on the cytosolic side of the ER membrane, possibly facilitating their release from interacting proteins (Rabinovich et al. 2002; Ye et al. 2003; Ye et al. 2004) (Fig. 2). p97 can bind substrates independent from ubiquitination, but acts synergistically with the cofactor Ufd1 in the recognition of polyubiquitin chains (Ye et al. 2003). In addition, its yeast homologue Cdc48p has been proposed to cooperate with a set of ubiquitin-binding factors to escort dislocated substrates to the proteasome for degradation (Medicherla et al. 2004; Richly et al. 2005).

As mentioned above, many of the proteins that are inserted into the ER are modified by the addition of N-linked glycans. These glycan chains not only play a role in the recognition within the ER but also contribute

to the identification of the dislocating substrate by ubiquitin ligases able to recognize high-mannose glycan chains (Yoshida et al. 2002, 2003b). Removal of these glycoprotein substrates also involves the action of a cytosolic peptide:N-glycanase (PNGase), a deglycosylating enzyme (reviewed in Suzuki and Lennarz 2003). Both the yeast and the mammalian enzymes selectively act on high-mannose glycans and not on complex-type oligosaccharides. In addition, these enzymes act on unfolded glycoproteins but are unable to remove N-linked chains from folded ones (Hirsch et al. 2003, 2004). This enzyme therefore has the requisite activities to act on unfolded polypeptides dislocated from the ER. PNGases from vertebrates and insects also contain a PUB/PUG domain that has been implicated in the association with a variety of ubiquitin/proteasome pathway-related proteins and proposed to recruit a glycoprotein-degradation complex (Suzuki et al. 2001; Suzuki and Lennarz 2003). This domain is not present in the yeast and Arabidopsis thaliana homologues (Suzuki et al. 2001), suggesting that different protein complexes may take care of dislocated glycoproteins in different organisms. Although alternative proteolytic systems have been implicated in the degradation of certain substrates (Favadat et al. 2000; Cabral et al. 2000; Mancini et al. 2003; Brandizzi et al. 2003; Schmitz et al. 2004) the proteasome-mediated destruction of the dislocated protein commonly constitutes the final phase of the ERAD pathway. Since misfolded proteins presented by the dislocation apparatus to the cytosol are likely to rapidly aggregate if left unattended, the dislocation and degradation steps of ERAD are normally tightly coupled, and cytosolic degradation intermediates cannot normally be detected unless proteasomal activity is blocked. This tight link between dislocation and degradation may also explain why certain ERAD substrates accumulate in the ER rather than in the cytosol when proteasomal activity is inhibited (Chillarón and Haas 2000; Mancini et al. 2000).

#### 4

## The Emerging Similarities and Differences of the Plant ERAD Pathway

Evidence in favor of the existence of a mechanism of protein retention and disposal in the plant ER was provided by studies on the bean storage protein phaseolin. Phaseolin is a homotrimeric protein of the 7S class that accumulates in the storage vacuoles of bean (*Phaseolus vulgaris*) cotyledons during seed development. Trimer formation is required for the intracellular transport of this protein, and is under a complex regulation involving the interaction with BiP and the trimming of glucose residues from the N-linked glycans (Lupattelli et al. 1997; Foresti et al. 2003). Trimer assembly is mediated by two sets of  $\alpha$ -helices present in the monomer, and deletion of either of these domains leads to the synthesis of an assembly-defective protein (Ceriotti et al. 1991; Foresti et al. 2003). When expressed in tobacco protoplasts or transgenic

tobacco plants, assembly-defective phaseolin shows a prolonged association with BiP (Pedrazzini et al. 1994; Foresti et al. 2003), and is degraded by a pathway that is not affected by brefeldin A (BFA), a fungal metabolite that blocks Golgi-mediated traffic to the vacuole (Pedrazzini et al. 1997; Nebenführ et al. 2002). Although it still remains to be established whether cytosolic proteasomes are involved in the eventual degradation of defective phaseolin, it can be concluded that some aspects of the fate of this protein are shared with other ERAD substrates. These aspects include extensive binding to molecular chaperones, retention in the ER and BFA-insensitive degradation.

A second substrate found to be degraded in a BFA-insensitive fashion is the A chain of the plant toxin ricin. Ricin is a ribosome-inactivating protein synthesized by castor bean (Ricinus communis) endosperm cells. The mature protein consists of a catalytic chain (RTA) linked by a single disulfide bond and non-covalent interactions to a cell binding B chain (RTB). RTA inactivates ribosomes by specifically depurinating a site in 23S/26S/28S rRNA that is critical for the binding of elongation factors, a modification that leads to an irreversible block in protein synthesis (reviewed in Hartley and Lord 2004). To kill mammalian cells, ricin must therefore cross a cellular membrane to reach the cytosol where its target ribosomes are located. Mammalian cell intoxication begins with the endocytic uptake of ricin holotoxin and its retrograde transport to the ER where the holotoxin is reduced with the help of oxidoreductases present in this compartment (Lord et al. 2003; Spooner et al. 2004). RTA then appears to enter the ERAD pathway and is dislocated to the cytosol (Wesche et al. 1999). Similarly to ricin, other protein toxins have been shown to hijack the ERAD pathway to reach their cytosolic targets (Lord et al. 2003). Clearly, in order to act as cellular poison, a proportion of RTA must uncouple from this pathway to avoid complete destruction by proteasomes, a feature that distinguishes this and other toxins that retro-translocate from the ER from standard ERAD substrates.

In castor bean endosperm cells, ricin is synthesized as a precursor in which the RTA and RTB are connected by a linker peptide of 12 amino acids that has been shown to be required for correct targeting to the vacuole (Frigerio et al. 1998, 2001; Jolliffe et al. 2003). In this context, RTA is not recognized as an ERAD substrate. The ricin precursor is then transported out of the ER and delivered to the vacuole, where a propeptide preceding RTA and the linker peptide are removed, generating mature ricin. When plant cells are forced to express RTA by itself however, the glycosylated RTA initially segregated within the ER lumen becomes cytosolic and is degraded in a BFA-insensitive manner (Frigerio et al. 1998; Di Cola et al. 2001). Treatment with proteasome inhibitors stabilizes RTA expressed in tobacco protoplasts, demonstrating the involvement of this multicatalytic complex in RTA degradation (Di Cola et al. 2001). Although generally following the ERAD pathway, RTA behaves differently to other substrates so far analyzed in yeast and mammalian cells. As mentioned above, ERAD is generally characterized by a tight coupling between the dislocation and degradation steps, that avoids the transient accumulation of potentially dangerous proteins in the cytosol. In contrast, fractionation experiments could clearly show the accumulation of dislocated RTA in the cytosol even in the absence of proteasome inhibitors, indicating that some specific feature allows this protein to escape prompt recognition by the cytosolic degradative machinery (Di Cola et al. 2001).

Although the ubiquitinylation of the N-terminal amino acid is involved in the degradation of certain substrates in mammalian cells, ubiquitin is normally linked to the substrate through an isopeptide bond between the C-terminus of ubiquitin and a lysine residue of the target protein. Like other toxins that are thought to dislocate from the ER, RTA is characterized by a low lysine content, a characteristic that likely reduces the chances of this protein being ubiquitinylated when appearing on the cytosolic face of the ER. The idea that the transient accumulation of dislocated RTA in the protoplast cytosol was indeed due to the low lysine content of this protein was confirmed by the finding that increasing the number of lysine residues in RTA from two to six was sufficient to convert RTA into a more standard substrate that was unable to accumulate in the cytosol unless proteasomes were inhibited (Di Cola et al. 2005). Consistent with this view was the finding that mutation of the two endogenous lysyl residues present in native RTA caused a marked stabilization of the protein in the cytosol of tobacco protoplasts. Although ubiquitinylation of RTA could not be directly demonstrated, it is likely that this dependence of the rate of degradation on lysine content reflects differential ubiquitinylation of the three RTA forms.

Since an active ubiquitinylation machinery is normally required for the extraction of proteins from the ER, it is unclear how the lysine-free RTA could dislocate as efficiently as the lysine-containing versions of the protein. One possibility is that N-terminal ubiquitinylation is sufficient for RTA extraction, but not for rapid targeting to the proteasome. Alternatively, ubiquitinylation may be required only to release the dislocated protein from the ER surface and not for the actual transfer through the membrane. If this is the case, RTA may have evolved a mechanism to leave the dislocation apparatus without the help of ubiquitin-dependent chaperones. Since ribosomes have been shown to favor RTA refolding in vitro (Argent et al. 2000), it is possible that an interaction between unfolded RTA emerging from the ER membrane and the ribosome triggers toxin refolding and release into the cytosol.

The accumulation of deglycosylated substrates in the cytosol is normally observed only when proteasomal activity is inhibited. This has been taken to mean that deglycosylation and degradation are normally tightly linked, in accord with the observation that PNGase can be present in a complex with the proteasome itself (Park et al. 2001). However, this observation would also be compatible with a model in which glycopeptides are first generated by the proteolytic activities of the proteasomes, and then deglycosylated by a cytosolic PNGase. Since the transfer to PNGase is not strictly required for protein disposal in yeast and mammals (Suzuki et al. 2000; Blom et al. 2004), it is conceivable that, depending on the level of coupling between dislocation and degradation, PNGase may work either before or after the proteasome along the glycoprotein disposal pathway. The finding that deglycosylated lysine-free RTA accumulated in the cytosol under physiological conditions when proteasomes were active established that deglycosylation can precede proteasomal degradation and suggested that ubiquitinylation plays an important role in the final stages of plant ERAD (Di Cola et al. 2005).

The effects of changing lysine content on RTA degradation also highlighted a difference in the way plant and mammalian cells "see" specific lysine residues and use them to target a protein for degradation. While the lysinefree form of RTA was stabilized and supertoxic in the cytosol of tobacco protoplasts, it retained native potency (when re-associated in vitro with RTB) towards mammalian cells (Deeks et al. 2002). These data suggest that the endogenous lysine residues in RTA do not act as targets for degradation of this protein in mammalian cells, in striking contrast with the observations made from the expression of RTA in plant cells. It is likely that the two lysines have been maintained through evolution precisely because they are not used by mammalian cells as targets for ubiquitinylation. At the same time, we may speculate that their presence in the preproricin sequence, and recognition by the ubiquitinylation machinery, may be advantageous in castor bean endosperm in situations where the preproricin-producing cells may need to deal with truncated forms arising from premature termination of translation or from the translation of aberrant mRNAs (Schubert et al. 2000).

Another protein shown to dislocate to the cytosol in plant cells without being immediately degraded is sGFP-P, a fusion between the green fluorescent protein (GFP) and the P-region of maize calreticulin. In tobacco protoplasts, accumulation of this protein was not enhanced by treatment with BFA or over-expression of Sec12 (which is known to cause a block in the ER-to-Golgi transport), and the protein was slowly degraded via a non-proteasomal pathway (Brandizzi et al. 2003). When this GFP fusion protein was expressed in the epidermal cells of Nicotiana benthamiana leaves it was found to label not only the nuclear envelope and the ER (as expected for an ER-targeted protein), but also the cytosol, and was found to be transported into the nucleoplasm in a microtubule-dependent fashion. In the case of this protein, the mechanisms allowing uncoupling of dislocation and degradation remain unclear and analysis of further substrates will be required to determine whether distinct phases of dislocation and degradation are more common in plants that could be expected based on the results obtained in yeast and mammalian cells. Clearly, the finding that the fluorescence emitted by this fusion was evident in the cytosol and nucleoplasm indicated that either dislocation occurred without unfolding of the GFP domain, or that sGFP-P could refold in plant cytosol. While GFP itself can efficiently refold after denaturation, another dislocated substrate containing a GFP moiety was found not to refold

in vitro suggesting that dislocation of folded proteins remains a possibility (Fiebiger et al. 2002).

Studies on the fate of the barley mildew resistance o (MLO) protein have recently helped shed light on the plant ERAD machinery. MLO is an integral membrane protein with seven transmembrane helices, an extracellular N-terminus and a cytosolic C-terminus and normally accumulates in the plasma membrane (Devoto et al. 1999). The MLO protein inhibits a resistance reaction to the powdery mildew pathogen, and a series of *mlo* mutant alleles that confer resistance to this pathogen have been described. Analysis of several mutants revealed that some did not accumulate detectable levels of the MLO protein, whilst having normal levels of transcripts. Analysis of the stability of fusions containing either wild-type or mutated MLO proteins revealed that while the fusions containing the wild-type protein were stable, the ones containing mutants were destabilized, and suggested that the lack of MLO expression was through a quality control mechanism. Accordingly, the degradation of an ustable (MLO-1) allele in Arabidopsis protoplasts was found to be BFA-insensitive and could be slowed down by proteasome inhibitors. Thus, the lack of expression of certain *mlo* alleles is due to a quality control mechanism that impedes expression of the mutant proteins at the cell surface by diverting them for proteasomal degradation (Müller et al. 2005). Alleles that were found to be unstable in Arabidopsis were generally found to be similarly unstable in yeast and human cells, suggesting that the recognition mechanisms are evolutionarily conserved. This work has provided a direct characterization of a component of the plant ERAD machinery, showing that degradation of MLO mutants requires the action of a plant p97/Cdc48 homologue. The Arabidopsis genome contains three homologues of the AAA-ATPase Cdc48/p97 (Lord et al. 2002; Müller et al. 2005). When mutations in the ATPase domains were introduced in one of these genes, and the mutated protein was coexpressed with the unstable MLO-1 fusion protein in Arabidopsis protoplast, degradation of the ERAD substrate was greatly impaired (Müller et al. 2005). This, together with the observation that the MLO-1 protein is ubiquitinylated in vivo, indicates that also in plant cells the Cdc48/p97 protein and ubiquitinylation play an important role in the degradation of certain aberrant proteins.

Besides clearly demonstrating the existence in plants of a pathway analogous to the one described in other systems, the work performed to date has begun to reveal some of the mechanisms that govern substrate recognition, dislocation and degradation in plants. Both phaseolin and sGFP-P are substrates for BiP binding, and this association may be required to maintain these particular proteins in a degradation-competent state. Although only a fraction of assembly-defective phaseolin was ever found in association with BiP, the disappearance of total and BiP-bound defective phaseolin followed similar kinetics, indicating that dissociation from BiP and degradation are kinetically linked (Pedrazzini et al. 1997). A BiP binding site has been mapped to a region of phaseolin that is also involved in trimer assembly (Foresti et al. 2003). When this region was appended to the C-terminus of GFP it did not disturb protein folding (as judged by the GFP fluorescence) but did stimulate BiP binding. Whether addition of this BiP binding site causes a destabilization of the GFP-phaseolin fusion has not yet been determined.

Whether mannose trimming regulates the degradation of plant glycoproteins is currently not known, and so far the issue has been examined only in the case of RTA. When expressed in tobacco protoplasts, this protein is modified by the removal of one or more mannose residues (Di Cola et al. 2001). Since a mannosidase inhibitor did not affect degradation and since different RTA glycoforms were observed in the cytosol when trimming was undisturbed, it appears that the recognition of RTA as an unfolded protein and its dislocation do not rely on the recognition of a single, specific glycan structure (Di Cola et al. 2005). RTA has been shown to interact with liposomes containing negatively charged phospholipids in vitro, and this interaction is known to induce a conformational change in the protein that may facilitate the recognition of RTA as an ERAD substrate (Day et al. 2002). It is thus possible that RTA may have evolved a specific and glycan-independent mechanism to allow its recognition as an unfolded protein in the ER of intoxicated cells. Clearly, analysis of other glycoprotein substrates will be required to determine the role played by mannose trimming in the plant ERAD pathway.

## 5 The ERAD Pathway and the Unfolded Protein Response

Besides being equipped with a pathway dedicated to the disposal of misfolded proteins, the ER also contains molecules able to sense the presence of aberrant polypeptides and to trigger a cellular response-the unfolded protein response, UPR. This response invariably includes the increased expression of ER chaperones and folding enzymes and can be triggered by any condition able to compromise folding in the ER. In fact, it can be activated not only by exogenous stresses such as the one imposed by pathogen infection, but also by endogenous ones, such as genetic mutations or the differentiation of professional secretory cells. Experimentally, inhibition of N-glycosylation or treatment with reducing agents are commonly used to induce UPR in different systems, including plants. In developing bean cotyledons, tunicamycin treatment leads to an increase in the synthesis of BiP (D'Amico et al. 1992) and the levels of BiP, PDI, calnexin and calreticulin are increased in different plant tissues exposed to treatments that cause accumulation of misfolded protein in the ER (Denecke et al. 1991, 1995; Koizumi 1996; Koizumi et al. 2001). In addition, genetic mutations that lead to the synthesis of aberrant zein polypeptides cause UPR in developing maize endosperm (Marocco et al. 1991; Coleman et al. 1995; Kim et al. 2004).

While some basic features of UPR have been conserved throughout evolution, plants, yeast and mammals may have developed somewhat different strategies to respond to ER stress. In yeast, ER stress is sensed by the Ire1 protein, a type I transmembrane protein containing a luminal domain that senses ER stress and a cytosolic kinase and endoribonuclease domain. BiP associates to the luminal domain of Ire1p, but when unfolded proteins accumulate the concentration of free BiP decreases and this leads to BiP dissociation, followed by Ire1p oligomerization and autophosporylation. In turn, the cytosolic domain of Ire1p catalyzes the splicing of the HAC1 mRNA that is then translated into a transcription factor that activates a large set of genes (Okamura et al. 2000; Travers et al. 2000). Genome-wide expression analysis in yeast revealed an intimate link between UPR and ERAD. In addition to the genes encoding molecular chaperones and folding enzymes, many other genes encoding proteins involved in secretion or in the biogenesis of the secretory pathway were found to be up-regulated during UPR (Travers et al. 2000). Among these were several genes known to be involved in ERAD. In addition, the rapid degradation of an ERAD substrate was found to require UPR activation, and UPR was found to be constitutively activated in strains carrying mutations in ERAD components.

In mammals, UPR is under a more complex control. An initial phase during which chaperone genes are induced mainly by the action of the ERmembrane bound transcription factor ATF6, is followed by a second phase during which ERAD gene transcription is activated in a mechanism that involves mammalian homologues of yeast Ire1p and the transcription factor XBP1 (Yoshida et al. 2003a). In addition to Ire1p homologues, the ER of mammalian cells contains an additional transmembrane kinase (PERK), which is similarly activated when BiP dissociates from the luminal sensor domain (Bertolotti et al. 2000). The cytosolic kinase domain of this protein phosphorylates the  $\beta$ -subunit of the translation initiation factor eIF2, causing an inhibition of protein synthesis and the activation of a specific set of genes (Harding et al. 1999; Okada et al. 2002). The first of these effects is thought to reduce the demands made on the ER, and to collaborate with the induction of chaperone synthesis in the recovery from the stress condition.

In plants, BiP transcription is regulated by a feedback mechanism that involves the monitoring of BiP levels (Leborgne-Castel et al. 1999). Homologues of Ire1p are present in Arabidopsis and rice (Koizumi et al. 2001) and a bZIP transcription factor having characteristics similar in part to those of ATF6 has been identified in Arabidopsis (Iwata and Koizumi, 2005). The expression analysis of a large number of Arabidopsis genes led to the identification of UPR induced and repressed genes (Martinez and Chrispeels 2003; Noh et al. 2003). Among the genes induced during UPR were those encoding putative  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$  and  $\gamma$ -subunits of the Sec61 translocon, and a putative ubiquitin gene (Martinez and Chrispeels 2003). Since the Sec61 translocon and ubiquitin have implicated in ERAD, it is possible that the induction of these genes contributes to maintaining an efficient disposal system in the plant ER during stress.

### 6 Conclusions

While we are still far from a thorough characterization of the ERAD pathway in plants, available information indicates that mechanisms able to extract misfolded polypeptides from the ER lumen and ER membrane are active in plant cells and that the proteasome is in some cases responsible for the degradation of these dislocated polypeptides. The role of ERAD may not be limited to the destruction of structurally defective proteins, and plant cells may exploit this potentially versatile pathway for the fine tuning of certain metabolic processes. It is well established that different cellular pathways including hormonal response, photomorphogenesis and pathogen defense are regulated by the controlled degradation of specific proteins. In addition, the vast array of ubiquitin-protein ligases identified in the Arabidopsis genome suggests the presence of many ubiquitination cascades able to recognize unique degradation signals (Vierstra 2003). By contrast, since ERAD is based on the identification of ill-defined features presented by structurally defective proteins, selective degradation could be achieved by a regulated alteration of the folding state, as in the case of yeast 3-hydroxy 3-methylglutaryl coenzyme A reductase (Hampton 2002; Shearer and Hampton 2005). It is thus possible, if not likely, that ERAD will be found to play a much more pervasive role in plant biology than initially thought.

**Acknowledgements** We wish to thank Myriam Ermonval for critical reading of the manuscript. Work in the authors' laboratory was supported by MIUR-FIRB grant RBNE01TYZF and by the UK BBSRC and The Wellcome Trust.

#### References

- Ahner A, Brodsky JL (2004) Checkpoints in ER-associated degradation: excuse me, which way to the proteasome? Trends Cell Biol 14:474–478
- Antoniou AN, Ford S, Alphey M, Osborne A, Elliott T, Powis SJ (2002) The oxidoreductase ERp57 efficiently reduces partially folded in preference to fully folded MHC class I molecules. EMBO J 21:2655–63
- Argent RH, Parrott AM, Day PJ, Roberts LM, Stockley PG, Lord JM, Radford SE (2000) Ribosome-mediated folding of partially unfolded ricin A-chain. J Biol Chem 275:9263– 9269
- Bays NW, Gardner RG, Seelig LP, Joazeiro CA, Hampton RY (2001) Hrd1p/Der3p is a membrane-anchored ubiquitin ligase required for ER-associated degradation. Nat Cell Biol 3:24–29

- Bertolotti A, Zhang Y, Hendershot LM, Harding HP, Ron D (2000) Dynamic interaction of BiP and ER stress transducers in the unfolded-protein response. Nat Cell Biol 2:326– 332
- Biederer T, Volkwein C, Sommer T (1996) Degradation of subunits of the Sec61p complex, an integral component of the ER membrane, by the ubiquitin-proteasome pathway. EMBO J 15:2069–2076
- Biederer T, Volkwein C, Sommer T (1997) Role of Cue1p in ubiquitination and degradation at the ER surface. Science 278:1806–1809
- Blom D, Hirsch C, Stern P, Tortorella D, Ploegh HL (2004) A glycosylated type I membrane protein becomes cytosolic when peptide:*N*-glycanase is compromised. EMBO J 23:650–658
- Bordallo J, Plemper RK, Finger A, Wolf DH (1998) Der3p/Hrd1p is required for endoplasmic reticulum-associated degradation of misfolded lumenal and integral membrane proteins. Mol Biol Cell 9:209–222
- Brandizzi F, Hanton S, daSilva LL, Boevink P, Evans D, Oparka K, Denecke J, Hawes C (2003) ER quality control can lead to retrograde transport from the ER lumen to the cytosol and the nucleoplasm in plants. Plant J 34:269–281
- Brodsky JL, Werner ED, Dubas ME, Goeckeler JL, Kruse KB, McCracken AA (1999) The requirement for molecular chaperones during endoplasmic reticulum-associated protein degradation demonstrates that protein export and import are mechanistically distinct. J Biol Chem 274:3453–3460
- Buschhorn BA, Kostova Z, Medicherla B, Wolf DH (2004) A genome-wide screen identifies Yos9p as essential for ER-associated degradation of glycoproteins. FEBS Lett 577:422– 426
- Cabral CM, Choudhury P, Liu Y, Sifers RN (2000) Processing by endoplasmic reticulum mannosidases partitions a secretion-impaired glycoprotein into distinct disposal pathways. J Biol Chem 275:25015–25022
- Cabral CM, Liu Y, Moremen KW, Sifers RN (2002) Organizational diversity among distinct glycoprotein endoplasmic reticulum-associated degradation programs. Mol Biol Cell 13:2639–2650
- Ceriotti A, Pedrazzini E, Fabbrini MS, Zoppé M, Bollini R, Vitale A (1991) Expression of the wild-type and mutated vacuolar storage protein phaseolin in Xenopus oocytes reveals relationships between assembly and intracellular transport. Eur J Biochem 202:959–968
- Chillarón J, Haas IG (2000) Dissociation from BiP and retrotranslocation of unassembled immunoglobulin light chains are tightly coupled to proteasome activity. Mol Biol Cell 11:217–226
- Chung DH, Ohashi K, Watanabe M, Miyasaka N, Hirosawa S (2000) Mannose trimming targets mutant  $\alpha_2$ -plasmin inhibitor for degradation by the proteasome. J Biol Chem 275:4981–4987
- Coleman CE, Clore AM, Ranch JP, Higgins R, Lopes MA, Larkins BA (1997) Expression of a mutant  $\alpha$ -zein creates the *floury2* phenotype in transgenic maize. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 94:7094–7097
- D'Amico L, Valsasina B, Daminati MG, Fabbrini MS, Nitti G, Bollini R, Ceriotti A, Vitale A (1992) Bean homologs of the mammalian glucose-regulated proteins: induction by tunicamycin and interaction with newly synthesized seed storage proteins in the endoplasmic reticulum. Plant J 2:443–455
- Day PJ, Pinheiro TJ, Roberts LM, Lord JM (2002) Binding of ricin A-chain to negatively charged phospholipid vesicles leads to protein structural changes and destabilizes the lipid bilayer. Biochemistry 41:2836–2843

- Deeks ED, Cook JP, Day PJ, Smith DC, Roberts LM, Lord JM (2002) The low lysine content of ricin A chain reduces the risk of proteolytic degradation after translocation from the endoplasmic reticulum to the cytosol. Biochemistry 41:3405–3413
- Denecke J, Goldman MH, Demolder J, Seurinck J, Botterman J (1991) The tobacco luminal binding protein is encoded by a multigene family. Plant Cell 3:1025–1235
- Denecke J, Carlsson LE, Vidal S, Hoglund AS, Ek B, van Zeijl MJ, Sinjorgo KM, Palva ET (1995) The tobacco homolog of mammalian calreticulin is present in protein complexes in vivo. Plant Cell 7:391–406
- de Virgilio M, Weninger H, Ivessa NE (1998) Ubiquitination is required for the retrotranslocation of a short-lived luminal endoplasmic reticulum glycoprotein to the cytosol for degradation by the proteasome. J Biol Chem 273:9734–9743
- de Virgilio M, Kitzmüller C, Schwaiger E, Klein M, Kreibich G, Ivessa NE (1999) Degradation of a short-lived glycoprotein from the lumen of the endoplasmic reticulum: the role of N-linked glycans and the unfolded protein response. Mol Biol Cell 10:4059–4073
- Devoto A, Piffanelli P, Nilsson I, Wallin E, Panstruga R, von Heijne G, Schulze-Lefert P (1999) Topology, subcellular localization, and sequence diversity of the Mlo family in plants. J Biol Chem 274:34993-35004
- Di Cola A, Frigerio L, Lord JM, Ceriotti A, Roberts LM (2001) Ricin A chain without its partner B chain is degraded after retrotranslocation from the endoplasmic reticulum to the cytosol in plant cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 98:14726–14731
- Di Cola A, Frigerio L, Lord JM, Roberts LM, Ceriotti A (2005) Endoplasmic reticulumassociated degradation of ricin A chain has unique and plant-specific features. Plant Physiol 137:287–296
- Ellgaard L, Helenius A (2003) Quality control in the endoplasmic reticulum. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 4:1811–91
- Ermonval M, Kitzmuller C, Mir AM, Cacan R, Ivessa NE (2001) N-glycan structure of a short-lived variant of ribophorin I expressed in the MadIA214 glycosylationdefective cell line reveals the role of a mannosidase that is not ER mannosidase I in the process of glycoprotein degradation. Glycobiology 11:565–576
- Fagioli C, Sitia R (2001) Glycoprotein quality control in the endoplasmic reticulum. Mannose trimming by endoplasmic reticulum mannosidase I times the proteasomal degradation of unassembled immunoglobulin subunits. J Biol Chem 276:12885– 12892
- Fagioli C, Mezghrani A, Sitia R (2001) Reduction of interchain disulfide bonds precedes the dislocation of Ig- $\mu$  chains from the endoplasmic reticulum to the cytosol for proteasomal degradation. J Biol Chem 276:40962–40967
- Fang S, Ferrone M, Yang C, Jensen JP, Tiwari S, Weissman AM (2001) The tumor autocrine motility factor receptor, gp78, is a ubiquitin protein ligase implicated in degradation from the endoplasmic reticulum. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 98:14422–14427
- Fayadat L, Siffroi-Fernandez S, Lanet J, Franc JL (2000) Degradation of human thyroperoxidase in the endoplasmic reticulum involves two different pathways depending on the folding state of the protein. J Biol Chem 275:15948–15954
- Fiebiger E, Story C, Ploegh HL, Tortorella D (2002) Visualization of the ER-to-cytosol dislocation reaction of a type I membrane protein. EMBO J 21:1041–1053
- Foresti O, Frigerio L, Holkeri H, de Virgilio M, Vavassori S, Vitale A (2003) A phaseolin domain involved directly in trimer assembly is a determinant for binding by the chaperone BiP. Plant Cell 15:2464–2475
- Frenkel Z, Gregory W, Kornfeld S, Lederkremer GZ (2003) Endoplasmic reticulumassociated degradation of mammalian glycoproteins involves sugar chain trimming to Man<sub>6-5</sub>GlcNAc<sub>2</sub>. J Biol Chem 278:34119–34124

- Frigerio L, Vitale A, Lord JM, Ceriotti A, Roberts LM (1998) Free ricin A chain, proricin, and native toxin have different cellular fates when expressed in tobacco protoplasts. J Biol Chem 273:14194–14199
- Frigerio L, Jolliffe NA, Di Cola A, Felipe DH, Paris N, Neuhaus JM, Lord JM, Ceriotti A, Roberts LM (2001) The internal propeptide of the ricin precursor carries a sequence-specific determinant for vacuolar sorting. Plant Physiol 126:167–175
- Gillece P, Luz JM, Lennarz WJ, de La Cruz FJ, Romisch K (1999) Export of a cysteine-free misfolded secretory protein from the endoplasmic reticulum for degradation requires interaction with protein disulfide isomerase. J Cell Biol 47:1443–1456
- Gnann A, Riordan JR, Wolf DH (2004) Cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator degradation depends on the lectins Htm1p/EDEM and the Cdc48 protein complex in yeast. Mol Biol Cell 15:4125-4135
- Hampton RY (2002) ER-associated degradation in protein quality control and cellular regulation. Curr Opin Cell Biol 14:476-482
- Harding HP, Zhang Y, Ron D (1999) Protein translation and folding are coupled by an endoplasmic-reticulum-resident kinase. Nature 397:271–274
- Hartley MR, Lord JM (2004) Cytotoxic ribosome-inactivating lectins from plants. Biochim Biophys Acta 1701:1–14
- Herscovics A (2001) Structure and function of Class I α1,2-mannosidases involved in glycoprotein synthesis and endoplasmic reticulum quality control. Biochimie 83:757–762
- Herscovics A, Romero PA, Tremblay LO (2002) The specificity of the yeast and human class I ER  $\alpha$ 1,2-mannosidases involved in ER quality control is not as strict as previously reported. Glycobiology 12:14G-15G
- Hill K, Cooper AA (2000) Degradation of unassembled Vph1p reveals novel aspects of the yeast ER quality control system. EMBO J 19:550–561
- Hirsch C, Blom D, Ploegh HL (2003) A role for N-glycanase in the cytosolic turnover of glycoproteins. EMBO J 22:1036–1046
- Hirsch C, Misaghi S, Blom D, Pacold ME, Ploegh HL (2004) Yeast N-glycanase distinguishes between native and non-native glycoproteins. EMBO Rep 5:201–206
- Hong E, Davidson AR, Kaiser CA (1996) A pathway for targeting soluble misfolded proteins to the yeast vacuole. J Cell Biol 135:623-633
- Hosokawa N, Wada I, Hasegawa K, Yorihuzi T, Tremblay LO, Herscovics A, Nagata K (2001) A novel ER  $\alpha$ -mannosidase-like protein accelerates ER-associated degradation. EMBO Rep 2:415–422
- Hosokawa N, Tremblay LO, You Z, Herscovics A, Wada I, Nagata K (2003) Enhancement of endoplasmic reticulum (ER) degradation of misfolded Null Hong Kong  $\alpha_1$ -antitrypsin by human ER mannosidase I. J Biol Chem 278:26287–26294
- Iwata Y, Koizumi N (2005) An Arabidopsis transcription factor, AtbZIP60, regulates the endoplasmic reticulum stress response in a manner unique to plants. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 102:5280–5285
- Jakob CA, Burda P, Roth J, Aebi M (1998) Degradation of misfolded endoplasmic reticulum glycoproteins in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* is determined by a specific oligosaccharide structure. J Cell Biol 142:1223–1233
- Jakob CA, Bodmer D, Spirig U, Battig P, Marcil A, Dignard D, Bergeron JJ, Thomas DY, Aebi M (2001) Htm1p, a mannosidase-like protein, is involved in glycoprotein degradation in yeast. EMBO Rep 2:423-430
- Jarosch E, Taxis C, Volkwein C, Bordallo J, Finley D, Wolf DH, Sommer T (2002) Protein dislocation from the ER requires polyubiquitination and the AAA-ATPase Cdc48. Nat Cell Biol 4:134–139

- Jolliffe NA, Ceriotti A, Frigerio L, Roberts LM (2003) The position of the proricin vacuolar targeting signal is functionally important. Plant Mol Biol 51:631–641
- Kabani M, Kelley SS, Morrow MW, Montgomery DL, Sivendran R, Rose MD, Gierasch LM, Brodsky JL (2003) Dependence of endoplasmic reticulum-associated degradation on the peptide binding domain and concentration of BiP. Mol Biol Cell 14:3437– 3448
- Kikkert M, Hassink G, Barel M, Hirsch C, van der Wal FJ, Wierz E (2001) Ubiquitination is essential for human cytomegalovirus US11-mediated dislocation of MHC class I molecules from the endoplasmic reticulum to the cytosol. Biochem J 358:369–377
- Kim CS, Hunter BG, Kraft J, Boston RS, Yans S, Jung R, Larkins BA (2004) A defective signal peptide in a 19-kD  $\alpha$ -zein protein causes the unfolded protein response and an opaque endosperm phenotype in the maize De\*-B30 mutant. Plant Physiol 134:380–387
- Kitzmüller C, Caprini A, Moore SE, Frenoy JP, Schwaiger E, Kellermann O, Ivessa NE, Ermonval M (2003) Processing of N-linked glycans during endoplasmic-reticulumassociated degradation of a short-lived variant of ribophorin I. Biochem J 376:687–696
- Knittler MR, Dirks S, Haas IG (1995) Molecular chaperones involved in protein degradation in the endoplasmic reticulum: quantitative interaction of the heat shock cognate protein BiP with partially folded immunoglobulin light chains that are degraded in the endoplasmic reticulum. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 92:1764–1768
- Knop M, Finger A, Braun T, Hellmuth K, Wolf DH (1996a) Der1, a novel protein specifically required for endoplasmic reticulum degradation in yeast. EMBO J 15:753–763
- Knop M, Hauser N, Wolf DH (1996b) N-Glycosylation affects endoplasmic reticulum degradation of a mutated derivative of carboxypeptidase yscY in yeast. Yeast 12:1229–1238
- Koizumi N (1996) Isolation and responses to stress of a gene that encodes a luminal binding protein in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. Plant Cell Physiol 37:862–865
- Koizumi N, Martinez IM, Kimata Y, Kohno K, Sano H, Chrispeels MJ (2001) Molecular characterization of two Arabidopsis Ire1 homologs, endoplasmic reticulum-located transmembrane protein kinases. Plant Physiol 127:949–962
- Leborgne-Castel N, Jelitto-Van Dooren EP, Crofts AJ, Denecke J (1999) Overexpression of BiP in tobacco alleviates endoplasmic reticulum stress. Plant Cell 11:459–70
- Liu Y, Choudhury P, Cabral CM, Sifers RN (1997) Intracellular disposal of incompletely folded human  $\alpha$ 1-antitrypsin involves release from calnexin and post-translational trimming of asparagine-linked oligosaccharides. J Biol Chem 272:7946–7951
- Liu Y, Choudhury P, Cabral CM, Sifers RN (1999) Oligosaccharide modification in the early secretory pathway directs the selection of a misfolded glycoprotein for degradation by the proteasome. J Biol Chem 274:5861–5867
- Lord JM, Ceriotti A, Roberts LM (2002) ER dislocation: Cdc48p/p97 gets into the AAAct. Curr Biol 12:R182-184
- Lord JM, Deeks E, Marsden CJ, Moore K, Pateman C, Smith DC, Spooner RA, Watson P, Roberts LM (2003) Retrograde transport of toxins across the endoplasmic reticulum membrane. Biochem Soc Trans 31:1260–1262
- Lilley BN, Ploegh HL (2004) A membrane protein required for dislocation of misfolded proteins from the ER. Nature 429:834-840
- Lupattelli F, Pedrazzini E, Bollini R, Vitale A, Ceriotti A (1997) The rate of phaseolin assembly is controlled by the glucosylation state of its N-linked oligosaccharide chains. Plant Cell 9:597–609
- Mancini R, Fagioli C, Fra AM, Maggioni C, Sitia R (2000) Degradation of unassembled soluble Ig subunits by cytosolic proteasomes: evidence that retrotranslocation and degradation are coupled events. FASEB J 14:769–778

- Mancini R, Aebi M, Helenius A (2003) Multiple endoplasmic reticulum-associated pathways degrade mutant yeast carboxypeptidase Y in mammalian cells. J Biol Chem 278:46895–46905
- Marocco A, Santucci A, Cerioli S, Motto M, Di Fonzo N, Thompson R, Salamini F (1991) Three high-lysine mutations control the level of ATP-binding HSP70-like proteins in the maize endosperm. Plant Cell 3:507–515
- Martinez IM, Chrispeels MJ (2003) Genomic analysis of the unfolded protein response in Arabidopsis shows its connection to important cellular processes. Plant Cell 15:561–576
- Matsuoka K, Seta K, Yamakawa Y, Okuyama T, Shinoda T, Isobe T (1994) Covalent structure of bovine brain calreticulin. Biochem J 298:435–442
- Medicherla B, Kostova Z, Schaefer A, Wolf DH (2004) A genomic screen identifies Dsk2p and Rad23p as essential components of ER-associated degradation. EMBO Rep 5:692– 697
- Molinari M, Galli C, Piccaluga V, Pieren M, Paganetti P (2002) Sequential assistance of molecular chaperones and transient formation of covalent complexes during protein degradation from the ER. J Cell Biol 158:247–257
- Molinari M, Calanca V, Galli C, Lucca P, Paganetti P (2003) Role of EDEM in the release of misfolded glycoproteins from the calnexin cycle. Science 299:1397–1400
- Müller J, Piffanelli P, Devoto A, Miklis M, Elliott C, Ortmann B, Schulze-Lefert P, Panstruga R (2005) Conserved ERAD-like quality control of a plant polytopic membrane protein. Plant Cell 17:149–163
- Nakatsukasa K, Nishikawa S, Hosokawa N, Nagata K, Endo T (2001) Mnl1p, an  $\alpha$ -mannosidase-like protein in yeast *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*, is required for endoplasmic reticulum-associated degradation of glycoproteins. J Biol Chem 276:8635–8638
- Navazio L, Miuzzo M, Royle L, Baldan B, Varotto S, Merry AH, Harvey DJ, Dwek RA, Rudd PM, Mariani P (2002) Monitoring endoplasmic reticulum-to-Golgi traffic of a plant calreticulin by protein glycosylation analysis. Biochemistry 41:14141-14149
- Nebenführ A, Ritzenthaler C, Robinson DG (2002) Brefeldin A: deciphering an enigmatic inhibitor of secretion. Plant Physiol 130:1102–1108
- Nishikawa SI, Fewell SW, Kato Y, Brodsky JL, Endo T (2001) Molecular chaperones in the yeast endoplasmic reticulum maintain the solubility of proteins for retrotranslocation and degradation. J Cell Biol 153:1061–1070
- Noh SJ, Kwon CS, Oh DH, Moon JS, Chung WI (2003) Expression of an evolutionarily distinct novel BiP gene during the unfolded protein response in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. Gene 311:81–91
- Oda Y, Hosokawa N, Wada I, Nagata K (2003) EDEM as an acceptor of terminally misfolded glycoproteins released from calnexin. Science 299:1394–1397
- Okada T, Yoshida H, Akazawa R, Negishi M, Mori K (2002) Distinct roles of activating transcription factor 6 (ATF6) and double-stranded RNA-activated protein kinase-like endoplasmic reticulum kinase (PERK) in transcription during the mammalian unfolded protein response. Biochem J 366:585–594
- Okamura K, Kimata Y, Higashio H, Tsuru A, Kohno K (2000) Dissociation of Kar2p/BiP from an ER sensory molecule, Ire1p, triggers the unfolded protein response in yeast. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 279:445–450
- Olivari S, Galli C, Alanen H, Ruddock L, Molinari M (2005) A novel stress-induced EDEM variant regulating endoplasmic reticulum-associated glycoprotein degradation. J Biol Chem 280:2424–2428
- Park H, Suzuki T, Lennarz WJ (2001) Identification of proteins that interact with mammalian peptide:*N*-glycanase and implicate this hydrolase in the proteasome-dependent pathway for protein degradation. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 98:11163–11168

- Pedrazzini E, Giovinazzo G, Bollini R, Ceriotti A, Vitale A (1994) Binding of BiP to an assembly-defective protein in plant cells. Plant J 5:103-110
- Pedrazzini E, Giovinazzo G, Bielli A, de Virgilio M, Frigerio L, Pesca M, Faoro F, Bollini R, Ceriotti A, Vitale A (1997) Protein quality control along the route to the plant vacuole. Plant Cell 9:1869–1880
- Pilon M, Schekman R, Romisch K (1997) Sec61p mediates export of a misfolded secretory protein from the endoplasmic reticulum to the cytosol for degradation. EMBO J 16:4540-4548
- Plemper RK, Bohmler S, Bordallo J, Sommer T, Wolf DH (1997) Mutant analysis links the translocon and BiP to retrograde protein transport for ER degradation. Nature 388:891–895
- Rabinovich E, Kerem A, Frohlich KU, Diamant N, Bar-Nun S (2002) AAA-ATPase p97/Cdc48p, a cytosolic chaperone required for endoplasmic reticulum-associated protein degradation. Mol Cell Biol 22:626–634
- Richly H, Rape M, Braun S, Rumpf S, Hoege C, Jentsch S (2005) A series of ubiquitin binding factors connects CDC48/p97 to substrate multiubiquitylation and proteasomal targeting. Cell 120:73–84
- Sato M, Sato K, Nakano A (2004) Endoplasmic reticulum quality control of unassembled iron transporter depends on Rer1p-mediated retrieval from the Golgi. Mol Biol Cell 15:1417–1424
- Schmitz A, Schneider A, Kummer MP, Herzog V (2004) Endoplasmic reticulum-localized amyloid  $\beta$ -peptide is degraded in the cytosol by two distinct degradation pathways. Traffic 5:89–101
- Schubert U, Anton LC, Gibbs J, Norbury CC, Yewdell JW, Bennink JR (2000) Rapid degradation of a large fraction of newly synthesized proteins by proteasomes. Nature 404:770-774
- Shearer AG, Hampton RY (2005) Lipid-mediated, reversible misfolding of a sterol-sensing domain protein. EMBO J 24:149–159
- Simpson JC, Roberts LM, Romisch K, Davey J, Wolf DH, Lord JM (1999) Ricin A chain utilises the endoplasmic reticulum-associated protein degradation pathway to enter the cytosol of yeast. FEBS Lett 459:80–84
- Skowronek MH, Hendershot LM, Haas IG (1998) The variable domain of nonassembled Ig light chains determines both their half-life and binding to the chaperone BiP. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 95:1574–1578
- Sparvoli F, Faoro F, Daminati MG, Ceriotti A, Bollini R (2000) Misfolding and aggregation of vacuolar glycoproteins in plant cells. Plant J 24:825–836
- Spooner RA, Watson PD, Marsden CJ, Smith DC, Moore KA, Cook JP, Lord JM, Roberts LM (2004) Protein disulphide-isomerase reduces ricin to its A and B chains in the endoplasmic reticulum. Biochem J 383:285–293
- Su K, Stoller T, Rocco J, Zemsky J, Green R (1993) Pre-Golgi degradation of yeast prepro- $\alpha$ -factor expressed in a mammalian cell. Influence of cell type-specific oligosaccharide processing on intracellular fate. J Biol Chem 268:14301–14309
- Suzuki T, Lennarz WJ (2003) Hypothesis: a glycoprotein-degradation complex formed by protein-protein interaction involves cytoplasmic peptide:*N*-glycanase. Biochem Bio-phys Res Commun 302:1–5
- Suzuki T, Park H, Hollingsworth NM, Sternglanz R, Lennarz WJ (2000) PNG1, a yeast gene encoding a highly conserved peptide:*N*-glycanase. J Cell Biol 149:1039–1052
- Suzuki T, Park H, Till EA, Lennarz WJ (2001) The PUB domain: a putative protein-protein interaction domain implicated in the ubiquitin-proteasome pathway. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 287:1083–1087

- Swanson R, Locher M, Hochstrasser M (2001) A conserved ubiquitin ligase of the nuclear envelope/endoplasmic reticulum that functions in both ER-associated and Mat $\alpha$ 2 repressor degradation. Genes Dev 15:2660–2674
- Tamura K, Yamada K, Shimada T, Hara-Nishimura I (2004) Endoplasmic reticulumresident proteins are constitutively transported to vacuoles for degradation. Plant J 39:393-402
- Taxis C, Hitt R, Park SH, Deak PM, Kostova Z, Wolf DH (2003) Use of modular substrates demonstrates mechanistic diversity and reveals differences in chaperone requirement of ERAD. J Biol Chem 278:35903–35913
- Tirosh B, Furman MH, Tortorella D, Ploegh HL (2002) Protein unfolding is not a prerequisite for endoplasmic reticulum-to-cytosol dislocation. J Biol Chem 278:6664–6672
- Tortorella D, Story CM, Huppa JB, Wiertz EJ, Jones TR, Bacik I, Bennink JR, Yewdell JW, Ploegh HL (1998) Dislocation of type I membrane proteins from the ER to the cytosol is sensitive to changes in redox potential. J Cell Biol 142:365–376
- Travers KJ, Patil CK, Wodicka L, Lockhart DJ, Weissman JS, Walter P (2000) Functional and genomic analyses reveal an essential coordination between the unfolded protein response and ER-associated degradation. Cell 101:249–258
- Tsai B, Rodighiero C, Lencer WI, Rapoport TA (2001) Protein disulfide isomerase acts as a redox-dependent chaperone to unfold cholera toxin. Cell 104:937–948
- Vashist S, Kim W, Belden WJ, Spear ED, Barlowe C, Ng DT (2001) Distinct retrieval and retention mechanisms are required for the quality control of endoplasmic reticulum protein folding. J Cell Biol 155:355–368
- Vierstra RD (2003) The ubiquitin/26S proteasome pathway, the complex last chapter in the life of many plant proteins. Trends Plant Sci 8:135-142
- Wang Q, Chang A (2003) Substrate recognition in ER-associated degradation mediated by Eps1, a member of the protein disulfide isomerase family. EMBO J 22:3792–3802
- Wesche J, Rapak A, Olsnes S (1999) Dependence of ricin toxicity on translocation of the toxin A-chain from the endoplasmic reticulum to the cytosol. J Biol Chem 274:34443–34449
- Wiertz EJ, Tortorella D, Bogyo M, Yu J, Mothes W, Jones TR, Rapoport TA, Ploegh HL (1996) Sec61-mediated transfer of a membrane protein from the endoplasmic reticulum to the proteasome for destruction. Nature 384:432–438
- Wilson CM, Farmery MR, Bulleid NJ (2000) Pivotal role of calnexin and mannose trimming in regulating the endoplasmic reticulum-associated degradation of major histocompatibility complex class I heavy chain. J Biol Chem 275:21224–21232
- Yamamoto K, Fujii R, Toyofuku Y, Saito T, Koseki H, Hsu VW, Aoe T (2001) The KDEL receptor mediates a retrieval mechanism that contributes to quality control at the endoplasmic reticulum. EMBO J 20:3082–3091
- Ye Y, Meyer HH, Rapoport TA (2001) The AAA ATPase Cdc48/p97 and its partners transport proteins from the ER into the cytosol. Nature 414:652-656
- Ye Y, Meyer HH, Rapoport TA (2003) Function of the p97-Ufd1-Npl4 complex in retrotranslocation from the ER to the cytosol: dual recognition of nonubiquitinated polypeptide segments and polyubiquitin chains. J Cell Biol 162:71–84
- Ye Y, Shibata Y, Yun C, Ron D, Rapoport TA (2004) A membrane protein complex mediates retro-translocation from the ER lumen into the cytosol. Nature 429:841–847
- Yoshida Y, Chiba T, Tokunaga F, Kawasaki H, Iwai K, Suzuki T, Ito Y, Matsuoka K, Yoshida M, Tanaka K, Tai T (2002) E3 ubiquitin ligase that recognizes sugar chains. Nature 418:438-442
- Yoshida H, Matsui T, Hosokawa N, Kaufman RJ, Nagata K, Mori K (2003a) A time-dependent phase shift in the mammalian unfolded protein response. Dev Cell 4:265–271

- Yoshida Y, Tokunaga F, Chiba T, Iwai K, Tanaka K, Tai T (2003b) Fbs2 is a new member of the E3 ubiquitin ligase family that recognizes sugar chains. J Biol Chem 278:43877– 43884
- Zhang Y, Nijbroek G, Sullivan ML, McCracken AA, Watkins SC, Michaelis S, Brodsky JL (2001) Hsp70 molecular chaperone facilitates endoplasmic reticulum-associated protein degradation of cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator in yeast. Mol Biol Cell 12:1303–1314
- Zhou M, Schekman R (1999) The engagement of Sec61p in the ER dislocation process. Mol Cell 4:925-934

# ER-to-Golgi Transport: The COPII-Pathway

Fernando Aniento<sup>1</sup> · Ken Matsuoka<sup>2</sup> · David G. Robinson<sup>3</sup> (☑)

<sup>1</sup>Departamento de Bioquímica y Biología Molecular, Facultad de Farmacia, Universidad de Valencia, Valencia, Spain

<sup>2</sup>RIKEN Plant Science Center, 1-7-22 Suehiro-cho, Tsurumi-ku, Yokohama, Japan

<sup>3</sup>Dept. Cell Biology, Heidelberg Institute of Plant Sciences, University of Heidelberg, Heidelberg, Germany

david.robins on @urz.uni-heidelberg.de

**Abstract** The endoplasmic reticulum (ER) is the starting site of the journey of newly synthesized proteins to the apoplast, plasma membrane and to the vacuolar compartments. Transport between these membrane compartments of the secretory pathway in eukaryotic cells is mediated by vesicles, which are produced by a budding mechanism involving coat proteins that capture specific cargo molecules and help package them into coated vesicles. These vesicles are known as COPII-coated vesicles, and are usually isolated after their induction in vitro using microsomal membranes, cytosol and a non-hydrolyzable GTP-analogue. COPII-coated vesicles are formed at specific sites in the ER known as ER-exit sites (ERES). ERES are well-characterized in mammalian cells, and can be recognized in some algae, but controversy surrounds their identification in higher plant cells.

## 1 COPII—Coat Proteins

In yeast and mammalian cells, a protein-covered transport vesicle 50–90 nm in diameter known as a COPII- (coat protein II) vesicle, is the transport intermediate that mediates the export of proteins from the ER. The COPII coat consists of three components: two dimeric protein complexes (the Sec23/24p complex and the Sec13/31p complex) and Sar1p, a small GTP-binding protein (Lee et al. 2004).

Genetic analysis in yeast and biochemical analysis of these proteins using an in vitro reconstitution system have revealed that COPII vesicles are created by the concerted action of subunits of the coat that interact with each other. Of these coat constituents, Sar1p is the key regulator of vesicle formation through the action of its GTPase activity. The Sec23/24p complex predominantly act as the cargo capturing component, and has a bow-tie like structure with each half of the tie being either the Sec23 or the Sec24 protein. This nearly symmetrical structure conforms with the fact that Sec24p has an approximately 20 kDa *N*-terminal domain with the remaining 80 kDa domain having significant homology with Sec23p. Sec23p also functions as the activating factor for Sar1p. The Sec13/31p complex on the other hand, which locates to the most external layer of the COPII coat, acts as the assembler of the COPII vesicle structure. This protein complex also assumes a nearly symmetrical structure with two terminal globular domains at each end of the central cylindrical domain (Matsuoka et al. 2001). This symmetry is dependent upon the tetrameric nature of this protein complex with two 30 kDa Sec13p and two 130 kDa Sec31p subunits (Lederkremer et al. 2001). Because the globular Sec13p has a WD40 repeat (Saxena et al. 1996) that associates with the *N*-terminal region of Sec31p where a WD40 repeat is also present, it is likely that the globular structures at both ends of the Sec13/31 complex consist of the WD40 repeat regions of Sec13p and Sec31p.

The assembled coat is constituted from small hexagonal and pentagonal units (Matsuoka et al. 2001). Such a polygon-based structure not only allows for the assembly of small vesicles, but for other structures as well, such as tubules and sheets (Aldersey-Williams 1995). Indeed, the COPII coat assembled on the surface of liposomes not only makes vesicles (Matsuoka et al. 1998), but can also form coated tubules in some cases (Antonny et al. 2001). This property of the COPII coat enables not only the capture of small secretory proteins, but might also accommodate large and long structures, such as assembled collagen in mammalian cells (see below).

Membrane-associated proteins are also involved in COPII vesicle formation. Here, the most important membrane component for COPII vesicle formation is Sec12p, which is the GDP-GTP exchange factor (GEF) for Sar1p. A number of other membrane proteins, such as SNAREs, p24 proteins and other cargo receptors and/or transmembrane cargo proteins also contribute to the formation of the COPII vesicle, possibly supplying high affinity sites for the attachment of the Sec23/24 complex onto the ER membrane.

#### 1.1

#### **Evidence for COPII Proteins in Plants**

In plants, the analysis of COPII-mediated transport from the ER is a little behind that of yeast and mammals. Earlier complementation work of yeast sec12ts mutants with *Arabidopsis* cDNA was the starting point of the characterization of plant genes for COPII proteins (d'Enfert et al. 1992). Both *Arabidopsis* Sec12 and Sar1 cDNAs were identified in this study. Further identification and characterization of these proteins was carried out *in planta* (Bar-Peled and Raikhel 1997) or with yeast mutants (Kim et al. 1997; Takeuchi et al. 1998). Subsequently, using the EST data base of Arabidopsis, an antibody against an Arabidopsis Sec23 homologue was generated and used to analyze the localization of this protein in the cell (Movafeghi et al. 1999; Yang et al. 2005). As a part of the ER was recognized by this antiserum, the presence of the COPII machinery was first confirmed to exist in plants. With the completion of the *Arabidopsis* genome, we can now find all the orthologues to the yeast gene products for COPII vesicle formation described above. InterΑ

estingly, there is no homologue in either the *Arabidopsis* nor human genome for the yeast Sec16 protein, although this peripheral membrane protein is essential for the generation of COPII vesicles from the ER in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* (Supek et al. 2002).

Several Sec23 and Sec24 homologues are present in the genomes of higher eukaryotes. *Arabidopsis* for example has 10 members belonging to this family (Fig. 1A). Seven of them are relatively close to yeast Sec23p, and the others are related to yeast Sec24p and its homologues Lst1p and Iss1p. In yeast, Iss1p forms a complex with Sec23p and this complex can substitute for the Sec23/24 complex both in vivo and in vitro (Kurihara et al. 2000). In contrast, the Lst1p-Sec23p complex cannot substitute for the Sec23/24 complex. The Lst1p-containing complex is, however, required for the proper export of a plasma membrane ATPase Pmp1p from the ER in yeast (Simoni et al. 2000). Therefore, it is possible that distinct complexes of plant Sec23 and Sec24 ho-



Fig. 1 Phylogenetic relationships of COPII proteins. A Sec23, Sec24. B Sar1
mologues may contribute to the differential export of distinct proteins from the ER, indeed, a recent analysis of the yeast Sec24 proteins supports this possibility (Milleer et al. 2002, 2003). However, single knock out *Arabidopsis* plants for two Sec23 homologues and a Sec24 homologue did not show any detectable phenotype (Matsuoka and Narisawa, 2006, personal communication). This observation raises the possibility that some of the homologous genes in *Arabidopsis* are simply redundant genes, as is the case with yeast Iss1 and Sec24. In any case, a recent in vitro analysis of the *Arabidopsis* Sec23/24 complex indicates that plant homologues of these proteins play a role in the export of membrane cargo molecules in the ER (Contreras et al. 2004). Details of this analysis are described below.

In contrast to the large number of Sec23/24 family proteins, only two Sec13 genes (At2g3005, At3g01340) and two Sec31 genes (At3g63460, At1g18830) are present in the Arabidopsis genome. Recent observations on ER export sites (ERES) in tobacco cells have indicated that plant Sec13 plays a similar role in intracellular protein transport as in other organisms (see below and Yang et al. 2005). The sizes of Arabidopsis Sec31 proteins are about 10-30 kDa smaller than yeast Sec31p, although the overall primary structures are similar: an N-terminal WD40 domain, central acidic domain, subsequent proline/serine rich domains and a conserved C-terminal domain of about 10 kDa. Although direct evidence for the involvement of plant Sec31 proteins in the ER-to-Golgi transport is still lacking, evidence for a role for these proteins in plant development is now accumulating. A double knock out of Sec31 genes causes synthetic lethality in Arabidopsis (Matsuoka and Narisawa, 2006, personal communication). Moreover, a point mutation in one of the Sec31 genes causes an abnormal morphology of guard cells (Hino et al. 2005). A yeast two hybrid assay has shown that the rice Sec31 gene product can interact with the alpha subunit of rice heterotrimeric G protein (Kato et al. 2000). Although the major location of rice heterotrimeric G protein is the plasma membrane (Kato et al. 2004), integration of the alpha subunit of heterotrimeric G protein into membrane occurs in the ER. Thus, it will be interesting in the future to test for the participation of plant Sec31 proteins in cargo capturing during export from the ER.

# 1.2 Role of Sar1 in Secretion

The small GTP-binding protein Sar1p is a crucial player in the formation of COPII-coated vesicles and in the uncoating of the vesicle. It is a small protein of about 20 kDa without any lipid modification. On the basis of the analysis of the yeast protein, the following scheme for the Sar1 GTPase cycle has been established (Lee et al. 2004; Watanabe and Riezman 2004). Firstly, the GTP-form of Sar1p is generated by the action of Sec12p, which is an integral membrane protein and functions as a GDP-GTP exchange factor for Sar1p. The GTP-

form of Sar1p has higher affinity to the ER as well as to lipid bilayers, and the GTP form of Sar1p generated by the action of Sec12p binds to the ER membrane. The GTP-form of Sar1 has a higher affinity for the Sec23/24 complex and recruits this soluble protein complex to the ER membrane from the cytosol. Sec23p's GTPase activation of Sar1p facilitates the hydrolysis of GTP by Sar1p and decreases the affinity of this protein for the membrane. However, binding to the membrane of Sec23/24 with the GTP-form of Sar1 is stabilized when Sec23/24p also binds to the membrane cargo to make a tertiary complex. The rate of GTP hydrolysis in this tertiary complex is slower than that of Sar1p and Sec23/24 alone and this slow release allows the assembly of COPII coat with the Sec13/31 complex on the ER membrane to occur (Sato 2004).

In contrast to the limited evidence for the participation of Sec13, 23, 24, and 31 proteins in ER-export in plants, much evidence has accumulated for the role of Sar1p in the export of cargo proteins from the ER. Like other COPII components, plants have several different isoforms of Sar1 proteins. Phylogenetic analysis (Fig. 1B) has suggested that the divergence of Sar1p in plants is independent of the functional differentiation during evolution. Instead, it would seem that the mutation of Sar1 proteins has simply followed the evolution of species. Thus, the general action of plant Sar1p might not be so divergent as is the case for other small GTP binding proteins, such as the Rabs (Vernoud et al. 2003).

Characterization of the role of Sar1 in plant cells has been tested using information obtained on other related small GTPases, as the mutation that fixes the protein as a GTP- or GDP-bound form in these proteins has been established. In the case of Arabidopsis and tobacco Sar1A proteins, substitution of the 74th histidine residue (H74L) with leucine makes a GTP-fixed mutant, and with asparagine for the 39th threonine residue a GDP-fixed mutant is formed. It has been reported that the overexpression of these proteins with GFP-tagged AtRer1 or AtErd2, both of which are membrane proteins rapidly recycling between the ER and Golgi, caused the accumulation of both GFP-tagged proteins in the ER in transiently expressed Arabidopsis and tobacco cells (Takeuchi et al. 2000). This observation indicates that Arabidopsis and tobacco Sar1 proteins play a crucial role for ER-to-Golgi transport in higher plants. A similar result was reported using soluble cargo proteins and a tobacco protoplast expression system with both intact and YFP-tagged Sar1 proteins (Phillipson et al. 2001; daSilva et al. 2004). However, these observations are somewhat inconsistent with similar analyses obtained with mammalian cells.

In mammalian cells, microinjection of such GTP- or GDP-restricted mutants allowed for the labelling of ERES (Storrie et al. 1998; Ward et al. 2001). When expressed transiently in tobacco leaf epidermis YFP-tagged Sar1 gave rise to large (roughly Golgi-sized) punctate fluorescent signals which were also deemed to be ERES (daSilva et al. 2004). In contrast, over-expression of mutant Sar1 proteins in tobacco or Arabidopsis cells led to the uniform distribution of reporter proteins in the ER (Takeuchi et al. 2000). This suggests that the distribution of YFP-tagged Sar1 may not represent true ERES since such fusion proteins may have the ability to form aggregates. Purified tobacco Sar1 protein can assume a homo-dimeric form at high concentrations (K. Matsuoka, 2006, personal communication), as is the case with yeast Sar1p (Matsuoka et al. 2001). If Sar1 binds with low affinity this could increase the likelihood of aggregate formation. GFP and its derivatives can also dimerize at high concentrations, although mutation can prevent the formation of such dimers (Zacharias et al. 2002). In their 2004 paper daSilva et al. did not use such mutants as controls. Since the immunofluorescent detection of endogenous Sar1 in tobacco BY-2 cells revealed numerous smaller punctae (Yang et al. 2005 and discussed below), it is possible that the overexpression of these GDP- or GTP-forms of Sar1 or wild-type YFP-tagged Sar not only disrupts ER-to-Golgi traffic but may also lead to structural aberrations in the early secretory pathway of plant cells.

In addition to dominant-negative Sar1, the Arabidopsis Sec12 homologue also prevents the efficient secretion of soluble cargo proteins when this protein is overexpressed (Phillipson et al. 2001). This phenomenon was explained by the fact that the overexpressed Sec12 titrated out the functional Sar1 from the cell. However, it is not clear if this overexpression predominantly prevented the COPII-cycle or whether overexpression resulted in a malfunctioning of the whole ER membrane system thus indirectly affecting ER-to-Golgi transport, since the product of the overexpression of the fluorescently protein-tagged Sec12 distributed throughout the whole ER membrane system. In the yeast Pichia pastoris, the localization of Sec12 is restricted to the ERES whereas in baker's yeast Sacchoromyces cerevisiae Sec12 is localized throughout the whole of the ER, correlating with the absence of a specific domain for ER exit sites (Rossanese et al. 1999). Future analysis on the intracellular localization of the endogenous Sec12 protein in plant cells in comparison with the localization of ERES will reveal if overexpression of this protein directly affects the GTPase cycle of Sar1 protein.

## 2 ER Export Signals and Cargo Recognition

In order to be included into COPII-coated vesicles, transmembrane cargo proteins must interact with one or more components of the coat. Therefore, domains of Sar1 and the Sec23–Sec24 dimer should be available for binding to integral membrane cargo proteins (Bi et al. 2002). Indeed, different types of signals in the cytosolic tails of these proteins have been shown to bind to Sar1–Sec23–Sec24 pre-budding complexes (Aridor et al. 1998; Kuehn et al. 1998), and therefore are held to act as ER export signals. These include di-acidic, di-hydrophobic and di-basic motifs.

### 2.1 Di-Acidic Sequence (DXE/EXE) Motifs

Export motifs based on acidic residues were initially characterized in studies of the transport of the vesicular stomatitis virus glycoprotein (VSV-G), which has served as a model secretory protein in studies on folding and export from the ER. VSV-G, a type I transmembrane protein that traffics to the cell surface, is abundantly expressed in VSV-infected cells and concentrated into ER-derived transport vesicles (Nishimura and Balch 1997; Doms et al. 1998). VSV-G possesses a cytoplasmically exposed *C*-terminal tail of 29 residues that is required for export out of the ER. A conserved <u>YTDIEM</u> motif is present in this tail sequence and was found to be necessary for efficient export of VSV-G from the ER (Nishimura and Balch 1997; Sevier et al. 2000). Mutation of any one of the underlined consensus residues results in a VSV-G protein that assembles into a normal homotrimer that is only slowly exported out of the ER. On the other hand, transfer of the YXDXE sequence to a transport-neutral membrane protein accelerates its export rate, although not to the levels of wild-type VSV-G transport.

The so called di-acidic sequence (DXE) motif contained within the VSV-G tail sequence is found in many other secretory proteins (see Table 1) that are efficiently exported from the ER, including the Kir2.1 potassium channel protein (Ma et al. 2001), and the yeast membrane proteins Sys1p and Gap1p (Kappeler et al. 1997; Malkus et al. 2002). Moreover, Sys1p is dependent on its di-acidic residues for direct binding to Sec23/24p (Vostmeier and Gallwitz 2001) and Gap1p requires its di-acidic motif to form pre-budding complexes with Sar1 and Sec23-Sec24 (Malkus et al. 2002). Recently, the first evidence for a di-acidic sequence in the export of proteins from the ER of plant cells has become available. Hanton et al. (2005) have examined the ER-export competence of two Golgi-localized proteins: the sugar nucleotide transporter GONSTI (Handford et al. 2004), and the golgin CASP (Renna et al. 2005, see below), respectively type I and type II membrane-spanning proteins. Not only is the export of these two proteins dependent upon a di-acidic signal, but the transplantation of a cytoplasmic domain containing this signal to an ER-resident membrane protein instigated the exit of the latter. Similar results have been obtained in studies on the guard cell plasma membranelocated in potassium channel KAT1, the cytosolic tail of this protein possesses two putative di-acidic sequences: DAE (aa 392-394) and DTE (aa 555-557). When the sequence DTE was mutated to AAA no change in the localization of KAT1 was observed. In contrast, when the DAE sequence was mutated to AAA, KAT1 was retained in the ER and nuclear envelope (Homann, 2006, personal communication).

## 2.2 Di-Aromatic or Di-Hydrophobic Motifs

Another type of transport ER exit signal for membrane cargo consists of a pair of bulky hydrophobic residues and have therefore been described as di-aromatic or di-hydrophobic motifs. An example of a protein bearing this type of signal is the membrane protein ERGIC53, a putative cargo receptor for some glycoproteins which cycle between the ER and Golgi compartments (Appenzeller et al. 1999). This type I transmembrane protein possesses a cytoplasmic tail sequence of 16 residues that is required for proper localization. More specifically, a conserved pair of aromatic residues at the extreme C-terminus of ERGIC53 is necessary for transport out of the ER (Kappeler et al. 1997, and see Table 1). There is some flexibility in this signal as other bulky hydrophobic amino acids can substitute for this C-terminal signal (Nufer et al. 2002). There is also evidence for a role for these terminal residues in binding to COPII subunits (Kappeler et al. 1997; Nufer et al. 2002), although only the phenylalanine in position -2 (F509) is required for COPII binding (Nufer et al. 2003). ER export of ERGIC53 also requires a glutamine residue in its cytosolic tail (Q501), which itself does not increases COPII binding, but probably assists in the optimal presentation of F509 to the COPII machinery (Nufer et al. 2003). ER export of ERGIC53 is also dependent on disulfide bond-stabilized oligomerization, which in turn depends on the presence of a polar and two aromatic residues in the transmembrane domain (Nufer et al. 2003). ERGIC53 homologs in yeast also possess bulky hydrophobic residues at their C-termini (LL) that are required for export out of the ER and proper localization. Furthermore, when bulky hydrophobic residues are placed at the C-terminus of a transmembrane reporter protein, transport to the Golgi is accelerated (Nakamura et al. 1998; Nufer et al. 2002), although not to the rates observed for endogenous ERGIC53.

An additional conserved ER export signal has been identified in the tail sequence of the ERGIC53 family of proteins (Sato and Nakano 2002). This tyrosine-containing motif is  $\sim 12$  amino acid from the *C*-terminal signal (see Emp46p in Table 1). Both motifs are required for assembly into COPII prebudding complexes and for ER export. Other di-aromatic motifs (FF, YY or FY) are found in a similar position in membrane proteins that exit the ER such as the p24 family of proteins (Fiedler et al. 1996; Dominguez et al. 1998) (see below) and the Erv41–Erv46 complex (Otte and Barlowe 2002). Interestingly, many of the proteins described, including ERGIC53, VSV-G and p24 family proteins form oligomeric complexes, such that a given exported protein would presumably display multiple signals to the COPII budding machinery. Indeed, other reports suggest that multiple signals are needed for efficient export of the Can1p arginine permease (Malkus et al. 2002), the Erv41–Erv46 complex (Otte and Barlowe 2002) and an ATP-binding cassette transporter protein, Yor1p (Epping and Moye-Rowley 2002). A requirement

Export signal	Protein	Interacting coat subunits	Refs.
Di-acidic motifs (EXD/EXE) IYTDIEMNRLGK (– 1)	-VSV-G	Not tested	Nishimura & Balch 1997; Sevier et al. 2000
$\frac{1}{1}$ ANSFCYENE VAL (-45)	Kir2.1	Not tested	Ma et al. 2001
QSPIQLKDLESQI (- 1)	Sys1p	Sec23/24p	Vostmeier & Gallwitz 2001
AEKM <u>D</u> IDTGR (- 34)	Gap1p	Sar1p; Sec23/24p	Malkus et al. 2002
Di-hydrophobic motifs			
YIMYRSQQEAAAKK <u>FF</u> (- 1)	ERGIC-53	Sec23/24p	Kappeler et al. 1997
<u>YY</u> MFRINQDIKKVK <u>LL</u> (– 1)	Emp46p	Sec23/24p	Sato & Nakano 2002
RR <u>FF</u> EVTSLV (- 1)	Emp24p	Sec13/31p>Sar1p>Sec23/24p	Belden & Barlowe 2001
KN <u>YF</u> KTKHII (- 1)	Erv25p	Sec13/31p>Sec23/24p	Belden & Barlowe 2001
YLRR <u>FF</u> KAKKLIE (– 1)	p23	Sec23/24p	Dominguez et al. 1998
YLKR <u>FF</u> EVRRVV (– 1)	p24	Sec23/24p	Dominguez et al. 1998
YLKR <u>YF</u> HKKKLI (– 1)	Atp24	Sec23/24p	Contreras et al. 2004b
YQPDDKTKG <u>IL</u> DR (– 1)	Erv41p	Sar1p; Sec23/24p	Otte & Barlowe 2002
KLFYKAQRSIWGKKSQ (-1)	Erv46p	Sar1p; Sec23/24p	Otte & Barlowe 2002
Di-basic motifs ([RK](X)[RK])			
(1) MLQWRRH	$\beta$ 1,3GalT2	Sar1p	Giraudo & Maccioni 2003
(1) MKSRGRFGWWSVR	Tobacco prolyl hydroxylase	Not tested	Yuasa et al. 2005
Underlined residues are required corresponds to $(-1)$ , or from the	for export from the endoplasmi <i>N</i> -terminal end, where the tern	c reticulum (ER). Numbering is ninus corresponds to (1)	from the C-terminal end, where the terminus

Table 1 Characterized ER export signals

for multiple signals in secretory proteins might be an important element in ER quality control. One might envisage a scenario whereby a single export motif contained on unfolded or unassembled subunits of protein oligomers would possess weak binding affinities for coat subunits, whereas folded and assembled protein complexes would present a combinatorial signal with a higher binding affinity for coat subunits. A requirement for combinatorial signals could operate concomitantly with the ER-retention machinery that retains unfolded proteins (Ellgard and Helenius 2003) to efficiently exclude unassembled oligomers from ER-derived vesicles.

Of particular interest is the case of the p24 family of putative cargo receptors, which are localized to the early secretory pathway, i.e. the intermediate compartment and the Golgi complex in mammalian cells (Stamnes et al. 1995; Sohn et al. 1996; Rojo et al. 1997; Dominguez et al. 1998; Füllerkrug et al. 1999; Gommel et al. 1999; Emery et al. 2000, 2003). All p24 proteins have one absolutely conserved phenylalanine in their cytoplasmic tail, which in many cases corresponds to the – 7 position (with respect to the *C*-terminus), while in the – 8 position there is often a bulky hydrophobic residue, in most cases another phenylalanine (see Table 2). These pair of aromatic residues have been shown to bind COPII subunits, in particular the Sec23/24p dimer (Dominguez et al. 1998). Some p24 proteins also have a classical dilysine motif in the – 3,– 4 position, which binds COPI and mediates Golgi to ER retrograde transport (Cosson and Letourneur 1994; Letourneur et al. 1994), but in other cases the lysines are replaced by arginines or histidines, which do not bind to coatomer (Dominguez et al. 1998; Marzioch et al. 1999).

Actually, p24 proteins can be sub-divided into four sub-families, based in the sequence of their cytosolic carboxi-terminus (Emery et al. 2000, and see Table 2). While all of them have been shown to bind COPII subunits via their dihydrophobic motifs, although with varying efficiencies, only members of the p23 and p25 (with higher efficiency) subfamilies can bind COPI via their dilysine motif (Dominguez et al. 1998). As mentioned before, p24 proteins also have the ability to form hetero-oligomeric complexes (Belden and Barlowe 1996; Füllerkrug et al. 1999; Gommel et al. 1999; Marzioch et al. 1999; Jenne et al. 2002). Such oligomerization links p24 proteins bearing retrograde and anterograde sorting signals, and thereby confers them with the ability to cycle constitutively through the early secretory pathway (Nickel et al. 1997; Füllerkrug et al. 1999; Gommel et al. 2000).

Yeast cells also contain p24 proteins with the ability to bind only COPII (like Emp24p) or both COPI and COPII (Erv25p) (Belden and Barlowe 2001, and see Table 2). In plant cells, there are several members of the p24 family (up to 10 different proteins in *Arabidopsis thaliana*; Contreras et al. 2004a). In clear contrast to the situation in mammals and yeast, all the members of the plant p24 family are of the p25 type, and thus have the ability to bind both COPI and COPII subunits (see Table 2). While the dilysine motif in the -3, -4 position is required for ARF1 and COPI binding, the dihydrophobic (FF or

Mammalian p24 proteins	
p23	VFYLRR <u>FF</u> KA <u>KK</u> LIE
p25	MRHLKS <u>FF</u> EA <u>KK</u> LV
p24	IYYLKR <u>FF</u> EVRRVV
p26	VLLLKS <u>FF</u> TEKRPISRAVHS
Yeast p24 proteins	
Erv25p	VNYLKN <u>YF</u> KT <u>KH</u> II
Emp24p	IYYLRR <u>FF</u> EVTSLV
Erp1p	MKHLGK <u>FF</u> VKQ <u>K</u> IL
Erp6p	MKSLRS <u>FF</u> VKQ <u>K</u> VL
Erp3p	ILEFIFRESR <u>KH</u> NV
Plant p24 proteins	
NP176075	ILYLKQ <b>YF</b> EK <u>KK</u> LI
NP172429	VLYLKQ <b>YF</b> EK <u>KK</u> LI
At1g21900	ILYLKR <u>YF</u> HK <u>KK</u> LI
NP187689	VLYLKR <u>YF</u> LK <u>KK</u> LI
NP564256	FVHLKT <u>FF</u> EK <u>KK</u> VI
AAM47917	FLHLKT <u>FF</u> EK <u>KK</u> VI
NP178428	FWHLKT <u>FF</u> EK <u>KK</u> LI
AAM15035	FWHLKT <u>FF</u> EK <u>KK</u> LI
NP_172854	FWHLKT <u>FF</u> QK <u>KK</u> LI
NP189550	LRHLKS <u>FL</u> ER <u>KK</u> LL

**Table 2** Sorting signals in the carboxi-terminal cytosolic tail of proteins of the p24 family involved in the interaction with COPI and/or COPII coat proteins

Proteins of the p24 family are characterized by the presence of a pair of hydrophobic residues (often in the - 7, - 8 position with respect to the cytosolic C-terminus) which allow them to bind COPII subunits and therefore to be included in COPII vesicles mediating ER export. Some of them also have a dilysine motif in the -3, -4 position, which is involved in COPI binding and retrograde transport from the Golgi to the ER. This is the case of p23 or p25 in mammalian cells or Erv25p in yeast cells. All the members of the p24 family in plant cells have both a dilysine motif, involved in COPI binding, and a dihydrophobic motif, involved in COPII binding but also in COPI binding in cooperation with the dilysine motif. As a consequence, plant p24 proteins have a stronger affinity for COPI than for COPII

YF) motif in the – 7,– 8 position is necessary and sufficient for COPII binding, in particular the Sec23/24p subunits, but also cooperates strongly with the dilysine motif in ARF1 and COPI binding (Contreras et al. 2004 a,b). As a consequence, COPI from plant sources has a stronger affinity for p24 cytosolic tails than COPII, a situation which is not observed when using COPI and COPII subunits from animal sources (i.e. rat liver). Only in the absence of the dilysine motif in the – 3,– 4 position, or after COPI depletion can COPII subunits bind to the p24 cytosolic tail (Contreras et al. 2004b). It is tempting to postulate that the molecular characteristics of these two components in plants may reflect the morphological differences in the early secretory pathway between plants (which do not have an ERGIC) and other eukaryotes. While the presence of both sorting motifs may allow p24 proteins to be selectively incorporated in both COPI- and COPII-vesicles, plant cells may need a more efficient mechanism for retrieval of ER resident proteins from the cis-Golgi than required in mammalian cells.

# 2.3 Di-Basic Motifs

Glycosyltransferases are type II membrane proteins, with an *N*-terminal domain comprising a short cytoplasmic tail, a transmembrane region and a luminally oriented *C*-terminal domain bearing the catalytic site. They are resident proteins of the Golgi complex and have been shown to bind Sec23p through their cytoplasmic tail, suggesting that they leave the ER in COPII vesicles (Dominguez et al. 1998). A third class of ER export motif, based on di-basic motifs, [RK](X)[RK], is present at the cytoplasmic tail of Golgi resident glycosyltransferases, and is required for these proteins to exit the ER (see Table 1). This motif is located proximal to the transmembrane border and it directly interacts with the COPII component Sar1p, suggesting a role for Sar1p in sorting, in addition to Sec23/24p (Giraudo and Maccioni 2003). Analysis of the amino acid sequence of plant glycosyltransferases also reveals the presence of basic residues which could act as ER export signals, but their role in ER export has not yet been demonstrated.

However, a role for basic residues in ER export has been recently shown for a tobacco membrane-anchored prolyl hydroxylase (PH) (Yuasa et al. 2005). This protein is an integral type II membrane protein. Its membrane-anchored nature is specific for plants, because no integral PH has been found in animals. Membrane fractionation and immunocytochemical studies indicate that this protein localizes both to the endoplasmic reticulum and the Golgi apparatus. Using GFP constructs, it has been shown that basic amino acids in the cytoplasmic, *N*-terminal region of PH play a role in its export from the ER: when the basic amino acids in this sequence (<u>KSRGR</u>) were changed to non-charged hydrophilic amino acids, the protein was distributed exclusively in the ER (Yuasa et al. 2005). It remains to be established whether these motifs interact with Sar1p or other COPII subunits.

# 2.4 The Mechanism(s) of Cargo Recognition

Several lines of evidence indicate that a family of Sec24 proteins functions in cargo recognition. Furthermore, the presence of multiple Sec24 homologues

appears to expand the variety of cargo that must be efficiently exported from the ER. Yeast cells express two additional Sec24-like proteins: Lst1 and Iss1, and higher eukaryotes are endowed with at least four Sec24 isoforms (Pagano et al. 1999, and see above). In yeast, the Lst1 subunit is not essential for COPII-dependent export but is required for efficient export of specific transmembrane cargos from the ER (Roberg et al. 1999; Shimoni et al. 2000). Both Sec23-Sec24 and Sec23-Lst1 proteins can be incorporated into a continuous COPII structure, suggesting that heterogeneity in the coat could increase the variety of cargo accommodated by a COPII-coated vesicle (Shimoni et al. 2000). In a functional sorting assay it was shown that both Sec23-Sec24 and Sec23-Lst1 can function independently in assembly of COPII coats; however, the spectrum of cargo packaged into vesicles synthesized with Sec23-Sec24 was quite distinct from those generated with Sec23-Lst1 (Miller et al. 2002). These observations, coupled with the fact that Sec23-Sec24 displays binding affinities for both di-acidic (Vostmeier and Gallwitz 2001) and dihydrophobic motifs (Kappeler et al. 1997; Dominguez et al. 1998; Belden and Barlowe 2001), support a direct role for Sec24 in cargo recognition. Sec24p has indeed been shown to contain multiple cargo binding sites to ensure capture of diverse membrane proteins into transport vesicles (Miller et al. 2003).

Although plant cells also contain several Sec24 isoforms, there is no information on the binding specificity of Sec24 towards different ER export signals. Alternatively, Sar1 may also contribute to cargo recognition through direct association with export signals to form stable prebudding complexes. In this respect, Sar1p has also been shown to interact with export cargo, including VSV-G (Aridor et al. 1998), the v-SNAREs Bos1p and Bet1p (Springer and Schekman 1998), p24 proteins (Belden and Barlowe 2001) and the Erv41p/Erv46p complex (Otte and Barlowe 2002). In the case of glycosyltransferases, binding to Sar1p specifically involves di-basic motifs (Giraudo and Maccioni 2003).

# 3 Visualization of ER-Export

### 3.1 Organisms with Transitional ER

ERES are either randomly distributed throughout the ER or are clustered in discrete domains termed "transitional ER" (tER). Such domains are characterized by a high density of budding profiles which do not require cryofixation for their preservation (Sasso et al. 1994; Bannykh et al. 1996; Ladinsky et al. 1999), which react positively toward COPII antibodies in immunogold labelling (Orci et al. 1991; Tang et al. 2000, 2001; Horstmann et al. 2002). Characteristically, ribosomes are absent from the budding area, but nevertheless

are present on the other side of the ER. tER is often seen in glandular cells engaged in secretion, but is also frequently encountered in unicellular organisms where the nuclear envelope is occasionally seen to assume the role of tER (e.g. Tanaka and Noguchi 2000). A particularly good example of tER is seen in the model green alga *Chlamydomonas* (Zhang and Robinson 1986). In this organism, several Golgi stacks sit in a kind of amplexus formed by ER running out of the nuclear envelope. This orients the Golgi stacks with their *trans* cisternae facing towards the nuclear envelope. Different stages in the budding process can easily be recognized, ranging from dome-shaped to long-necked protuberances (see Fig. 2). The tips of these structures usually have a fuzzy COPII-like coat.

The fission yeast *Pichia pastoris*, unlike *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*, has Golgi stacks which lie juxtaposed to tER (Rossanese et al. 1999). The cause of the different morphology of the ER-Golgi continuum in the two yeasts was formerly held to be the greater length of the lumenal domain of Sec12 in *Pichia*, thus allowing for the oligomerization of adjacent GEFs (Bevis et al. 2002). However, more recent research has implicated "scaffolding" proteins such as Sec16p in maintaining the close proximity of tER and Golgi stacks in Pichia (Soderholm et al. 2004). Perhaps a significant feature of all cells having a tER is that cytoplasmic streaming is minimal, thus ensuring that tER and Golgi lie and remain close to one another.



**Fig.2** The Golgi-ER interface in *Chlamydomonas noctigama*. **A** Overview of transitional Er with typical vesicle budding profiles (*arrowheads*). c - cis, t - trans Faces of the Golgi stack. **B** High magnification of a budding profile on the ER. A fine coating is visible on the surface of the bud. Conventional fixation with glutaraldehyde and osmium tetroxide

### 3.2 ERES in Mammalian Cells

In mammalian cells, especially cultured cells whose secretion modus is primarily of the constitutive type ERES are distributed uniformly over the surface of the ER (Hammond and Glick 2000; Stephens et al. 2000). In contrast to the Golgi apparatus which is typically perinuclear, the ER in these cells is mainly located in the cell cortex with the consequence that ER to Golgi trafficking in these cells has a long-distance component. A typical feature of mammalian cells is therefore the ERGIC (ER to Golgi intermediate compartment), which morphologically resembles a cluster of tubules and vesicles ("VTCs"; Martinez-Menarguez et al. 1999; Murshid and Presley 2004). ER-GIC/VTC arises by the homotypic fusion of COPII vesicles (Stephens and Pepperkok 2001; Duden 2003). However, *en route* to the Golgi apparatus ERGIC is coated with COPI rather than COPII proteins (Shima et al. 1999; Stephens et al. 2000). This reflects its primary role as a site of capture and recycling of ER-resident proteins (Klumpermann 2000).

ERES in cultured cells have been visualized by fluorescence microscopy using either antibodies generated against COPII-coat proteins (Sar1: Aridor et al. 2004; Sec13: Shugrue et al. 1999; Hammond and Glick 2000; Stephens et al. 2000; Sec23: Stephens et al. 2000; Sec31: Rust et al. 2002), or through the expression of (X)FP-fusion constructs with Sec13 (e.g. Hammond and Glick 2000; Ward et al. 2001), and Sec24 (e.g. Stephens et al. 2000; Stephens 2003). Although sizes are difficult to determine from fluorescent images, individual ERES appear to be around 300-400 nm in diameter (Stephens 2003; Watson et al. 2004). ERES are formed de novo during interphase but can fuse and divide. They are relatively immobile (displacement time of  $5-15 \,\mu m \, h^{-1}$ ), and remain visible for several minutes (Stephens 2003), during which time COPII proteins continually cycle on and off. FRAP measurements indicate that the individual proteins have different turnover kinetics, but the  $t_{1/2}$  for each is less than 5 seconds (Watson et al. 2004). Concomitant with the breakdown of the Golgi apparatus (Shorter and Warren 2002), ERES also appear to be dismantled during mitosis in mammalian cells (Stephens 2003).

Microtubules are responsible for both the maintenance of the Golgi apparatus in the nuclear region, and for guiding cargo vehicles between the ER and the Golgi in mammalian cells (Murshid and Presley 2004; Polishchuk and Mironov 2004; Watson et al. 2004). Depolymerization of microtubules through agents such as nocodazole leads to the formation of "mini-Golgis", which are somewhat reminiscent of plant Golgi stacks; washing out the drug leads to clustering of the stacks and formation of the perinuclear Golgi complex (Ho et al. 1989). Not only do ERGIC/VTCs move along microtubules towards the Golgi complex with the help of a dynein/dynactin molecular motor (Murshid and Presley 2004), but it now seems that microtubules also interact with ERES. Recent research has shown that ERES line up along re-

polymerizing microtubules, and that there is a direct interaction between Sec23 and the p150<sup>Glued</sup> component of the dynactin complex (Watson et al. 2004). This suggests that ER export is functionally coupled to the cyto-skeleton.

# 3.3 ERES in Higher Plants

Vesiculation profiles at the ER in thin sections have only rarely been recorded in the literature dealing with higher plant ultrastructure (e.g. Craig and Staehelin 1988; Staehelin 1997; Ritzenthaler et al. 2002; see also Fig. 4), suggesting that ERES in this cell type are less frequent than in mammalian cells. It could be that this is related to the fact that plants generally secrete less protein than animal cells. On the other hand, in those situations where large amounts of secreted or vacuolar proteins are synthesized (e.g. aleurone cells in germinating cereal grains, or cotyledon parenchyma cells in developing legume seeds) ERES have proved to be just as difficult to visualize in thin sections.

Recently, two papers have addressed this problem by employing GFPtechnology (daSilva et al. 2004) and immunofluorescence combined with GFP-technology (Yang et al. 2005). There are several observations in which these two studies show agreement. Firstly, the overexpression of COPII proteins (Sar1, Sec13) is, in the short term, without affect on secretion. This indicates that they are already in excess in the cytosol and are not limiting factors for the formation of ERES. Secondly, the expression of Sar1-mutants, locked into either the GDP- or GTP-forms effectively blocks secretion, and has deleterious affects on ERES morphology. Thirdly, Sec12, the GEF which is required for Sar1 recruitment, is distributed throughout the ER, and is not specifically collected into areas around ERES. In other respects, there are marked differences in the results obtained in these two investigations. Perhaps the most significant of these is the relative densities of ERES and Golgi stacks. Whereas the data of daSilva et al. (2004) suggest a 1:1 ratio between similarly sized structures, according to Yang et al. (2005) ERES are smaller and greatly outnumber the Golgi stacks. As a consequence, Yang et al. (2005) proposed that not every visualized ER-bound COPII site was an active ERES, i.e. only those sites in close association with a Golgi stack would actually be involved in cargo export. The necessity for this suggestion came from the realization that otherwise there would be no control over ER export or Golgi capture.

daSilva et al. (2004) have hypothesized that ERES and Golgi stacks are tightly coupled and function as mobile "secretory units". However, the measurements made in support of this claim (performed on tobacco leaf epidermal cells) were obtained on Golgi stacks which were relatively slow moving  $(0.1-0.3 \,\mu m \, sec^{-1})$ . In contrast, in tobacco BY-2 cells Golgi stacks move in a stop-go manner with speeds of around  $3 \,\mu m \, sec^{-1}$  (Nebenführ et al. 1999).

In the latter cells, COPII proteins can be seen to transiently associate with the rims of Golgi stacks (Yang et al. 2005; see also Fig. 3C–H). Although the degree of COPII-Golgi association became higher the slower the Golgi stacks moved, Yang et al. (2005) reported cases where stationary Golgi stacks had no



**Fig. 3** COPI and COPII labelling in relation to the ER and Golgi apparatus in tobacco BY-2 cells. **A** Immunostaining with AtArf1 against a background of HDEL-GFP (ER-marker). **B** The same, but immunostaining with AtSar1. Note the density of punctae is much higher than in **A**. **C**-**E** Immunostaining with AtArf1 against a background of Man-I-GFP (Golgimarker). **F**-**H** The same, but immunostaining with AtSar1. *Magnification bars* = 5  $\mu$ m (**A**,**B**), 1  $\mu$ m (**C**,**D**)

attached COPII. On the other hand, earlier FRAP experiments have indicated that Golgi proteins can be transported into both mobile and immobilized Golgi upon recovery from photobleaching (Brandizzi et al. 2002; Brandizzi and Hawes 2004). Thus, movement (and stoppage!) per se do not appear to be crucial to the loading of Golgi stacks with ER export cargo. Nevertheless, movement is a characteristic feature of the plant Golgi apparatus, and, in contrast to mammalian cells, it is microfilament based (Hawes et al. 2003; Hawes 2004). The motor connecting the stacks to the actin filaments is likely to be a plant-specific myosin, and indeed preliminary data is available showing the localization of a transiently expressed YFP-myosin to Golgi stacks in BY-2 cells (Nebenführ, 2006, personal communication).

Although higher plant ERES appear to be randomly distributed like the mammalian counterparts (see Fig. 3A,B), according to Yang et al. (2005) they differ in three respects. Firstly, plant ERES do not disappear during mitosis, a feature obviously related to the persistence of the Golgi apparatus during this event. Secondly, they appear to be much more dynamic in the sense that COPII proteins cycle on and off the ER membrane at a much faster rate. Thirdly, the fact that COPII proteins can be detected at the periphery of moving Golgi stacks suggests that either ERES detach from the surface of the ER or are dragged along in the plane of the membrane. In the first case scenario the COPII-labelled structures would constitute a kind of pre-fusion complex. Temporary contact with a moving stack would trigger the release and tethering of such complexes. For the second case scenario to work, Golgi stacks and ERES must be directly connected via tubules (see below) or held together by scaffolding proteins.

A number of scaffolding/matrix proteins have been characterized in mammalian cells, some of which fulfill the function of tethering factors (see Barr and Short 2003 for a review). The first plant homologue to such a protein has recently been cloned and characterized (Renna et al. 2005). AtCASP can be classified as a "golgin", but whether it functions purely as a tethering factor, or in stabilizing Golgi stacks, and/or in addition to maintaining an ER-Golgi "secretory unit" is pure speculation at the moment.

### 3.4 Tubules vs. Vesicles: a Never-Ending Argument

COPI and COPII vesicles were discovered on the basis of vesicle budding assays performed in vitro with subcellular fractions enriched in Golgi or ER membranes respectively (Schekman and Orci 1996; Balch 2004). Although the essentiality of the COPI and COPII coat protein recruiting machineries for successful protein transport through the early secretory pathway is generally accepted (see Bonifacino and Glick 2004; Lee et al. 2004 for reviews), the actual existence of these vesicles in vivo is still questioned by some researchers (e.g. Hawes 2004; Polischuk and Mironov 2004). The notion that tubules rather than free vesicles may be responsible for COPII-mediated ER exit has been fueled by observations on mammalian cells secreting procollagen, which when assembled in the ER lumen are considered to be too large a cargo to fit into 60–80 nm diameter COPII vesicles (Bonfanti et al. 1998; Lamandé and Bateman 1999). Nevertheless, procollagen export out of the ER is definitely COPII-dependent (Stephens and Pepperkok 2002). A possible solution to this apparent paradox has recently been provided by Mironov et al. (2003) who, on the basis of correlative light and electron microscopy with tomography have provided evidence for the en bloc protrusion of the ER membrane in the immediate vicinity of ERESs. These saccules are then supposed to separate from the ER and mature into ERGIC-like transport carriers.

Since higher plant cells do not export procollagen-like fibres out of the ER and do not possess a motile ERGIC it is difficult to evaluate the above results



**Fig. 4** *Top*: Tomographic slice of a high-pressure frozen/freeze-substituted venus flytrap (*Dionaea muscipula*) glandular cell. The ER export site adjacent to a Golgi stack shows a typical COPII vesicle budding profile (*arrowhead*). Courtesy of Z. Gergely and L.A. Staehelin. *Bottom*: 3D electron tomography-based model of a transitional ER site with budding COPII vesicles and an adjacent Golgi stack in a high-pressure frozen/freeze-substituted alfalfa (*Medicago sativa*) root tip meristem cell. Note the dispersed organization of the four COPII vesicle budding sites and that the stack is oriented with its *cis*-side facing the forming COPII vesicles. Courtesy of B.-H. Kang and L.A. Staehelin

in the context of the published data on ERESs in higher plant cells. On the other hand, direct tubular contacts between the ER and the Golgi apparatus in plant cells have been reported on several occasions in the plant literature (e.g. Juniper et al. 1982; Harris and Oparka 1983). However, their low frequency would seem to make them occasional rather than regular transfer connections between the ER and the Golgi apparatus. Moreover, neither the close proximity of Golgi stacks and ER in higher plant cells, nor the acto-myosin driven movement of these stacks over the surface of the ER constitutes a priori a reason for thinking that bidirectional vesicle trafficking between these compartments does not occur.

Although the interface between the tER and the Golgi stacks is very narrow in the yeast *Pichia pastoris*, tomographic analysis of serial sections prepared from high pressure frozen/freeze-substituted samples clearly reveals vesicles of a size comparable to COPII vesicles (Mogelsvang et al. 2003). A similar analysis has recently been performed on meristem cells of *Arabidopsis* (Kang and Staehelin, 2006, personal communication). This reveals the presence of putative COPII vesicles budding from the surface of the ER in the immediate vicinity of Golgi stacks (Fig. 4A,B). As might be expected for a cell type which is geared up for the secretion of polysaccharides rather than protein, the density of the COPII buds is not high and this is most probably the reason why they are seen so infrequently in individual sections passing through a Golgi stack.

# References

- Aldersey-Williams H (1995) The most beautiful molecule: The discovery of the Buckyball. Wiley, New York
- Appenzeller C, Andersson H, Kappeler F, Hauri HP (1999) The lectin ERGIC-53 is a cargo transport receptor for glycoproteins. Nat Cell Biol 1:330–334
- Aridor M, Guzik AK, Bielli A, Fish KN (2004) Endoplasmic reticulum export site formation and function in dendrites. J Neurosci 24:3770–3776
- Aridor M, Weissman J, Bannykh S, Nuoffer C, Balch WE (1998) Cargo selection by the COPII budding machinery during export from the ER. J Cell Biol 141:61–70
- Balch WE (2004) Vesicle traffic in vitro. Cell 116:S17-19
- Bannykh SI, Rowe T, Balch WE (1996) The organization of endoplasmic reticulum export complexes. J Cell Biol 135:19–35
- Bar-Peled M, Raikhel NV (1997) Characterization of AtSEC12 and AtSAR1. Proteins likely involved in endoplasmic reticulum and Golgi transport. Plant Physiol 114:315–324
- Barr FA, Short B (2003) Golgins in the structure and dynamics of the Golgi apparatus. Curr Opin Cell Biol 15:405–413
- Belden WJ, Barlowe C (1996) Erv25p, a component of COP II-coated vesicles, forms a complex with Emp24 that is required for efficient endoplasmic reticulum to Golgi transport. J Biol Chem 271:26939–26946
- Belden WJ, Barlowe C (2001) Distinct roles for the cytoplasmic tail sequences of Emp24p and Erv25p in transport between the endoplasmic reticulum and Golgi complex. J Biol Chem 276:43040–43048

- Bevis BJ, Hammond AT, Reinke CA, Glick BS (2002) De novo formation of transitional ER sites and Golgi structures in Pichia pastoris. Nat Cell Biol 4:750–756
- Bi X, Corpina RA, Goldberg J (2002) Structure of the Sec23/24-Sar1 pre-budding complex of the COPII vesicle coat. Nature 419:271–277
- Boevink P, Oparka K, Santa Cruz S, Martin B, Betteridge A, Hawes C (1998) Stacks on tracks: the plant Golgi apparatus traffics on an actin/ER network. Plant J 15:441-447
- Bonfanti L, Mironov A, Martinez-Menarguez J, Martella O, Fusella A, Baldassare M, Buccione R, Geuze H, Mironov A, Luini A (1998) Procollagen traverses the Golgi stack without leaving the kumen of cisternae: evidence for cisternal maturation. Cell 95:993– 1003
- Bonifacino JS, Glick BS (2004) The mechanisms of vesicle budding and fusion. Cell 116:153-166
- Brandizzi F, Hawes C (2004) A long and winding road: symposium on membrane trafficking in plants. EMBO Rep 5:245-249
- Brandizzi F, Snapp EL, Roberts AG, Lippincott-Schwartz J, Hawes C (2002) Membrane protein transport between the endoplasmic reticulum and the Golgi in tobacco leaves is energy dependent but cytoskeleton independent: evidence from selective photobleaching. Plant Cell 14:1293–1309
- Contreras I, Ortiz-Zapater E, Aniento F (2004a) Sorting signals in the cytosolic tail of membrane proteins involved in the interaction with plant ARF1 and coatomer. Plant J 38:685–698
- Contreras I, Yang Y, Robinson DG, Aniento F (2004b) Plant COPI and COPII coat proteins show a differential affinity for p24 cytosolic tails. Plant Cell Physiol 45:1779–1786
- Cosson P, Letourneur F (1994) Coatomer interaction with di-lysine endoplasmic reticulum retention motifs. Science 263:1629–1631
- Craig S, Staehelin LA (1988) High pressure freezing of intact plant tissues. Evaluation and characterization of novel features of the endoplasmic reticulum and associated membrane systems. Eur J Cell Biol 46:81–93
- daSilva LL, Snapp EL, Denecke J, Lippincott-Schwartz J, Hawes C, Brandizzi F (2004) Endoplasmic reticulum export sites and Golgi bodies behave as single mobile secretory units in plant cells. Plant Cell 16:1753–1771
- d'Enfert C, Gensse M, Gaillardin C (1992) Fission yeast and a plant have functional homologues of the Sar1 and Sec12 proteins involved in ER to Golgi traffic in budding yeast. EMBO J 11:4205-4211
- Dominguez M, Dejgaard K, Fullekrug J, Dahan S, Fazel A, Paccaud JP, Thomas DY, Bergeron JJ, Nilsson T (1998) gp25L/emp24/p24 protein family members of the cis-Golgi network bind both COP I and II coatomer. J Cell Biol 140:751–765
- Doms RW, Ruusala A, Machamer C, Helenius J, Helenius A, Rose JK (1988) Differential effects of mutations in three domains on folding, quaternary structure, and intracellular transport of vesicular stomatitis virus G protein. J Cell Biol 107:89–99
- Duden R (2003) ER-to-Golgi transport: COP I and COP II function. Mol Membr Biol 20:197–207
- Ellgaard L, Helenius A (2003) Quality control in the endoplasmic reticulum. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 4:181–191
- Emery G, Parton RG, Rojo M, Gruenberg J (2003) The trans-membrane protein p25 forms highly specialized domains that regulate membrane composition and dynamics. J Cell Sci 116:4821–4832
- Emery G, Rojo M, Gruenberg J (2000) Coupled transport of p24 family members. J Cell Sci 113:2507–2516

- Epping EA, Moye-Rowley WS (2002) Identification of interdependent signals required for anterograde traffic of the ATP-binding cassette transporter protein Yor1p. J Biol Chem 277:34860–34869
- Fiedler K, Veit M, Stamnes MA, Rothman JE (1996) Bimodal interaction of coatomer with the p24family of putative cargo receptors. Science 273:1396–1399
- Füllerkrug J, Suganuma T, Tang BL, Hong W, Storrie B, Nilsson T (1999) Localization and recycling of gp27 (hp24g3): complex formation with other p24 family members. Mol Biol Cell 10:1939–1955
- Giraudo CG, Maccioni HJF (2003) Endoplasmic reticulum export of glycosyltransferases depends on interaction of a cytoplasmic dibasic motif with Sar1. Mol Biol Cell 14:3753–3766
- Gommel D, Orci L, Emig EM, Hannah MJ, Ravazzola M, Nickel W, Helms JB, Wieland FT, Sohn K (1999) p24 and p23, the major transmembrane proteins of COPI-coated vesicles, form hetero-oligomeric complexes and cycle between organelles of the early secretory pathway. FEBS Lett 447:179–185
- Hammond AT, Glick BS (2000) Dynamics of transitional endoplasmic reticulum sites in vertebrate cells. Mol Biol Cell 11:3013–3030
- Handford MG, Sicilia F, Brandizzi F, Chung JH, Dupree P (2004) Arabidopsis thaliana exposes multiple Golgi-localisednucleotide sugar transporters related to GONSTI. Mol Genet Genomics 272:397–410
- Hanton SL, Renna L, Bortolotti LE, Chatre L, Stefano G, Brandizzi F (2005) Diacidic motifs influence the export of transmembrane proteins from the endoplasmic reticulum in plant cells. Plant Cell 17:3081–3093
- Harris N, Oparka KJ (1983) Connections between dictyosomes, ER and GERL in cotyledons of mung bean (Vigna radiata L.). Protoplasma 114:93–102
- Hawes C (2005) The plant Golgi apparatus. New Phytol 165:29-44
- Hawes C, Saint-Jore C, Brandizzi F (2003) Endomembrane and cytoskeleton interrelationships in higher plants. In: Robinson DG (ed) The Golgi apparatus and the plant secretory pathway. Blackwell, Oxford, p 63–75
- Hino T, Tanaka K, Kawamukai M, Matsuda H, Nakagawa T (2005) Plant and Cell Physiol 46 Suppl:153
- Ho WC, Allan VJ, van Meer G, Berger EG, Kreis T (1989) Reclustering of scattered Golgi elements occurs along microtubules. Eur J Cell Biol 48:250–263
- Horstmann H, Ng CP, Tang BL, Hong W (2002) Ultrastructural characterization of endoplasmic reticulum-Golgi transport containers (EGTC). J Cell Sci 115:4263–4273
- Jenne N, Frey K, Brügger B, Wieland FT (2002) Oligomeric state and stoichiometry of p24 proteins in the early secretory pathway. J Biol Chem 277:46504–46511
- Juniper B, Hawes CR, Horne JC (1982) The relationship between dictyosomes and the forms of endoplasmic reticulum in plant cells with different export programmes. Botanical Gazette 143:135-145
- Kappeler F, Klopfenstein DR, Foguet M, Paccaud JP, Hauri HP (1997) The recycling of ERGIC-53 in the early secretory pathway. J Biol Chem 272:31801–31808
- Kato C, Mizutani T, Tamaki H, Kumagai H, Kamiya T, Hirobe A, Fujisawa Y, Kato H, Iwasaki Y (2004) Characterization of heterotrimeric G protein complexes in rice plasma membrane. Plant J 38:320-331
- Kato T, Ishikawa A, Asahi T, Iwasaki Y (2000) Molecular cloning and characterization of a cDNA for a rice Sec31p homolog. Biosci Biotechnol Biochem 64:2490–2492
- Kim WY, Cheong NE, Je DY, Kim MG, Lim CO, Bahk JD, Cho MJ, Lee SY (1997) The presence of a Sar1 gene family in Brassica campestris that suppresses a yeast vesicular transport mutation Sec12-1. Plant Mol Biol 33:1025–1035

Klumperman J (2000) Transport between ER and Golgi. Curr Opin Cell Biol 12:445-449

- Kuehn MJ, Herrmann JM, Schekman R (1998) COPII-cargo interactions direct protein sorting into ER-derived transport vesicles. Nature 391:187–190
- Kurihara T, Hamamoto S, Gimeno RE, Kaiser CA, Schekman R, Yoshihisa T (2000) Sec24p and Iss1p function interchangeably in transport vesicle formation from the endoplasmic reticulum in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Mol Biol Cell 11:983–998
- Ladinsky MS, Mastronarde DN, McIntosh JR, Howell KE, Staehelin LA (1999) Golgi structure in three dimensions: functional insights from the normal rat kidney cell. J Cell Biol 144:1135–1149
- Lamandé SR, Bateman JF (1999) Procollagen folding and assembly: the role of endoplasmic reticulum enzymes and molecular chaperones. Sem Cell Dev Biol 10:455-464
- Lederkremer GZ, Cheng Y, Petre BM, Vogan E, Springer S, Schekman R, Walz T, Kirchhausen T (2001) Structure of the Sec23p/24p and Sec13p/31p complexes of COPII. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 98:10704–10709
- Lee MC, Miller EA, Goldberg J, Orci L, Schekman R (2004) Bi-directional protein transport between the ER and Golgi. Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol 20:87–123
- Letourneur F, Gaynor EC, Hennecke S, Demolliere C, Duden R, Emr SD, Riezman H, Cosson P (1994) Coatomer is essential for retrieval of dilysine-tagged proteins to the endoplasmic reticulum. Cell 79:1199–1207
- Ma D, Zerangue N, Lin YF, Collins A, Yu M, Jan YN, Jan LY (2001) Role of ER export signals in controlling surface potassium channel numbers. Science 291:316–319
- Malkus P, Jiang F, Schekman R (2002) Concentrative sorting of secretory cargo proteins into COPII-coated vesicles. J Cell Biol 159:915–921
- Martinez-Menarguez JA, Geuze HJ, Slot JW, Klumperman J (1999) Vesicular tubular clusters between the ER and Golgi mediate concentration of soluble secretory proteins by exclusion from COPI-coated vesicles. Cell 98:81–90
- Marzioch M, Henthorn DC, Herrmann JM, Wilson R, Thomas DY, Bergeron JJ, Solari RC, Rowley A (1999) Erp1p and Erp2p, partners for Emp24p and Erv25p in a yeast p24 complex. Mol Biol Cell 10:1923–1938
- Matsuoka K, Orci L, Bednarek SY, Hamamoto S, Amherdt M, Schekman R, Yeung T (1998) COPII-coated vesicle formation reconstituted with purified coat proteins and chemically defined liposomes. Cell 93:263–275
- Matsuoka K, Schekman R, Orci L, Heuser JE (2001) Surface structure of the COPII-coated vesicle. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 98:13705–13709
- Miller EA, Antonny B, Hamamoto S, Schekman R (2002) Cargo selection into COPII vesicles is driven by the Sec24p subunits. EMBO J 21:6105-6113
- Miller EA, Beilharz TH, Malkus PN, Lee MC, Hamamoto S, Orci L, Schekman R (2003) Multiple cargo binding sites on the COPII subunit Sec24p ensure capture of diverse membrane proteins into transport vesicles. Cell 114:497–509
- Mironov AA, Beznoussenko GV, Trucco A, Lupetti P, Smith JD, Geerts WJ, Koster AJ, Burger KN, Martone ME, Deerinck TJ, Ellisman MH, Luini A (2003) ER-to-Golgi carriers arise through en bloc protrusion and multistage maturation of specialized ER exit domains. Dev Cell 5:583–594
- Mogelsvang S, Gomez-Ospina N, Soderholm J, Glick BS, Staehelin LA (2003) Tomographic evidence for continuous turnover of Golgi cisternae in Pichia pastoris. Mol Biol Cell 14:2277–2291
- Movafeghi A, Happel N, Pimpl P, Tai GH, Robinson DG (1999) Arabidopsis Sec21p and Sec23p homologs. Probable coat proteins of plant COP-coated vesicles. Plant Physiol 119:1437-1446

- Murshid A, Presley JF (2004) ER-to-Golgi transport and cytoskeletal interactions in animal cells. Cell Mol Life Sci 61:133–145
- Nakamura N, Yamazaki S, Sato K, Nakano A, Sakaguchi M, Mihara K (1998) Identification of potential regulatory elements for the transport of Emp24p. Mol Biol Cell 9:3493–3503
- Nebenfuhr A, Gallagher LA, Dunahay TG, Frohlick JA, Mazurkiewicz AM, Meehl JB, Staehelin LA (1999) Stop-and-go movements of plant Golgi stacks are mediated by the acto-myosin system. Plant Physiol 121:1127–1142
- Nickel W, Sohn K, Bunning C, Wieland F (1997) p23, a major COPI-vesicle membrane protein, constitutively cycles through the early secretory pathway. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 94:11393-11398
- Nishimura N, Balch WE (1997) A di-acidic signal required for selective export from the endoplasmic reticulum. Science 277:556–558
- Nufer O, Guldbrandsen S, Degen M, Kappeler F, Paccaud JP, Tani K, Hauri HP (2002) Role of cytoplasmic *C*-terminal amino acids of membrane proteins in ER export. J Cell Sci 115:619–628
- Nufer O, Kappeler F, Guldbrandsen S, Hauri HP (2003) ER export of ERGIC-53 is controlled by cooperation of targeting determinants in all three of its domains. J Cell Sci 116:4429-4440
- Orci L, Ravazzola M, Meda P, Holcomb C, Moore HP, Hicke L, Schekman R (1991) Mammalian Sec23p homologue is restricted to the endoplasmic reticulum transitional cytoplasm. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 88:8611–8615
- Otte S, Barlowe C (2002) The Erv41p-Erv46p complex: multiple export signals are required in trans for COPII-dependent transport from the ER. EMBO J 21:6095–6104
- Pagano A, Letourneur F, Garcia-Estefania D, Carpentier JL, Orci L, Paccaud JP (1999) Sec24 proteins and sorting at the endoplasmic reticulum. J Biol Chem 274:7833-7840
- Phillipson BA, Pimpl P, daSilva LL, Crofts AJ, Taylor JP, Movafeghi A, Robinson DG, Denecke J (2001) Secretory bulk flow of soluble proteins is efficient and COPII dependent. Plant Cell 13:2005–2020
- Polischuck RS, Mironov AA (2004) Structural aspects of Golgi function. Cell Mol Life Sci 61:146–158
- Renna L, Hantion SL, Stefano G, Bortolotti L, Misra V, Brandizzi F (2005) Identification and characterization of AtCASP, a plant transmembrane Golgi matrix protein. Plant Mol Biol 58:109–122
- Ritzenthaler C, Nebenfuhr A, Movafeghi A, Stussi-Garaud C, Behnia L, Pimpl P, Staehelin LA, Robinson DG (2002) Reevaluation of the effects of brefeldin A on plant cells using tobacco Bright Yellow 2 cells expressing Golgi-targeted green fluorescent protein and COPI antisera. Plant Cell 14:237–261
- Roberg KJ, Crotwell M, Espenshade P, Gimeno R, Kaiser CA (1999) LST1 is a SEC24 homologue used for selective export of the plasma membrane ATPase from the endoplasmic reticulum. J Cell Biol 145:659–672
- Rojo M, Emery G, Marjomäki V, McDowall A, Parton RG, Gruenberg J (2000) The transmembrane protein p23 contributes to the organization of the Golgi apparatus. J Cell Sci 113:1043–1057
- Rojo M, Peperkok R, Emery G, Kellner R, Stang E, Parton RG, Gruenberg J (1997) Involvement of the transmembrane protein p23 in biosynthetic protein transport. J Cell Biol 139:1119–1135
- Rossanese OW, Soderholm J, Bevis BJ, Sears IB, O'Connor J, Williamson EK, Glick BS (1999) Golgi structure correlates with transitional endoplasmic reticulum organization in Pichia pastoris and Saccharomyces cerevisiae. J Cell Biol 145:69–81

- Rust RC, Landmann L, Gosert R, Tang BL, Hong W, Hauri HP, Egger D, Bienz K (2001) Cellular COPII proteins are involved in production of the vesicles that form the poliovirus replication complex. J Virol 75:9808–9818
- Sato K, Nakano A (2002) Emp47p and its close homolog Emp46p have a tyrosinecontaining endoplasmic reticulum exit signal and function in glycoprotein secretion in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Mol Biol Cell 13:2518–2532
- Sato K (2004) COPII Coat Assembly and Selective Export from the Endoplasmic Reticulum. J Biochem (Tokyo) 136:755-760
- Saxena K, Gaitatzes C, Walsh MT, Eck M, Neer EJ, Smith TF (1996) Analysis of the physical properties and molecular modeling of Sec13: A WD repeat protein involved in vesicular traffic. Biochemistry 35:15215–15221
- Schekman R, Orci L (1996) Coat proteins and vesicle budding. Science 271:1526-1533
- Sesso A, de Faria FP, Iwamura ES, Correa H (1994) A three-dimensional reconstruction study of the rough ER-Golgi interface in serial thin sections of the pancreatic acinar cell of the rat. J Cell Sci 107:517–528
- Sevier CS, Weisz OA, Davis M, Machamer CE (2000) Efficient export of the vesicular stomatitis virus G protein from the endoplasmic reticulum requires a signal in the cytoplasmic tail that includes both tyrosine-based and di-acidic motifs. Mol Biol Cell 11:13–22
- Shimoni Y, Kurihara T, Ravazzola M, Amherdt M, Orci L, Schekman R (2000) Lst1p and Sec24p cooperate in sorting of the plasma membrane ATPase into COPII vesicles in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. J Cell Biol 151:973–984
- Shorter J, Warren G (2002) Golgi architecture and inheritance. Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol 18:379–420
- Shugrue CA, Kolen ER, Peters H, Czernik A, Kaiser C, Matovcik L, Hubbard AL, Gorelick F (1999) Identification of the putative mammalian orthologue of Sec31P, a component of the COPII coat. J Cell Sci 112:4547–4556
- Soderholm J, Bhattacharyya D, Strongin D, Markovitz V, Connerly PL, Reinke CA, Glick BS (2004) The transitional ER localization mechanism of Pichia pastoris Sec12. Dev Cell 6:649–659
- Sohn K, Orci L, Ravazzola M, Amherdt M, Brunner M, Kahn RA, Rothman JE (1996) A major transmembrane protein of Golgi-derived COPI-coated vesicles involved in coatomer binding. J Cell Biol 135:1239–1248
- Springer S, Schekman R (1998) Nucleation of COPII vesicular coat complex by endoplasmic reticulum to Golgi vesicle SNAREs. Science 281:698–700
- Staehelin LA (1997) The plant ER: a dynamic organelle composed of a large number of discrete functional domains. Plant J 11:1151–1165
- Staehelin LA, Moore I (1995) The plant Golgi apparatus: structure, functional organization and trafficking mechanisms. Ann Rev Plant Physiol Mol Biol 46:261–288
- Stamnes MA, Craighead MW, Hoe MH, Lampen N, Geromanos S, Tempst P, Rothman JE (1995) An integral membrane components of coatomer-coated transport vesicles defines a family of proteins involved in budding. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 92:8011–8015
- Stephens DJ (2003) De novo formation, fusion and fission of mammalian COPII-coated endoplasmic reticulum exit sites. EMBO Rep 4:210-217
- Stephens DJ, Lin-Marq N, Pagano A, Pepperkok R, Paccaud JP (2000) COPI-coated ER-to-Golgi transport complexes segregate from COPII in close proximity to ER exit sites. J Cell Sci 113:2177–2185
- Stephens DJ, Pepperkok R (2001) Illuminating the secretory pathway: when do we need vesicles? J Cell Sci 114:1053-1059

- Stephens DJ, Pepperkok R (2002) Imaging of procollagen transport reveals COPIdependent cargo sorting during ER-to-Golgi transport in mammalian cells. J Cell Sci 115:1149–1160
- Storrie B, White J, Rottger S, Stelzer EH, Suganuma T, Nilsson T (1998) Recycling of Golgi-resident glycosyltransferases through the ER reveals a novel pathway and provides an explanation for nocodazole-induced Golgi scattering. J Cell Biol 143:1505– 1521
- Supek F, Madden DT, Hamamoto S, Orci L, Schekman R (2002) Sec16p potentiates the action of COPII proteins to bud transport vesicles. J Cell Biol 158:1029–1038
- Takeuchi M, Tada M, Saito C, Yashiroda H, Nakano A (1998) Isolation of a tobacco cDNA encoding Sar1 GTPase and analysis of its dominant mutations in vesicular traffic using a yeast complementation system. Plant Cell Physiol 39:590–599
- Takeuchi M, Ueda T, Sato K, Abe H, Nagata T, Nakano A (2000) A dominant negative mutant of sar1 GTPase inhibits protein transport from the endoplasmic reticulum to the Golgi apparatus in tobacco and Arabidopsis cultured cells. Plant J 23:517–525
- Tanaka Y, Noguchi T (2000) Cytoskeleton mediating transport between the ER system and the Golgi apparatus in the green alga Scenedesmus acutus. Eur J Cell Biol 79:750–758
- Tang BL, Ong YS, Huang B, Wei S, Wong ET, Qi R, Horstmann H, Hong W (2001) A membrane protein enriched in endoplasmic reticulum exit sites interacts with COPII. J Biol Chem 276:40008–40017
- Tang BL, Zhang T, Low DY, Wong ET, Horstmann H, Hong W (2000) Mammalian homologues of yeast sec31p. An ubiquitously expressed form is localized to endoplasmic reticulum (ER) exit sites and is essential for ER-Golgi transport. J Biol Chem 275:13597–13604
- Vernoud V, Horton AC, Yang Z, Nielsen E (2003) Analysis of the small GTPase gene superfamily of Arabidopsis. Plant Physiol 131:1191-1208
- Votsmeier C, Gallwitz D (2001) An acidic sequence of a putative yeast Golgi membrane protein binds COPII and facilitates ER export. EMBO J 20:6742–6750
- Ward TH, Polishchuk RS, Caplan S, Hirschberg K, Lippincott-Schwartz J (2001) Maintenance of Golgi structure and function depends on the integrity of ER export. J Cell Biol 155:557–570
- Watanabe R, Riezman H (2004) Differential ER exit in yeast and mammalian cells. Curr Opin Cell Biol 16:350-355
- Watson P, Forster R, Palmer KJ, Pepperkok R, Stephens DJ (2004) Coupling of ER exit to microtubules through direct interaction of COPII with dynactin. Nature Cell Biol 7:48–55
- Yang Y-D, el Amawi R, Bubeck J, Pepperkok R, Ritzenthaler C, Robinson DG (2005) Visualization of COPII and Golgi dynamics in Nicotiana tabacum BY-2 cells provides evidence for transient association of Golgi stacks with ER exit sites (ERES). Plant Cell 17:1513–1531
- Yuasa K, Toyooka K, Fukuda H, Matsuoka K (2005) Membrane-anchored prolyl hydroxylase with an export signal from the endoplasmic reticulum. Plant J 41:81–94
- Zacharias DA, Violin JD, Newton AC, Tsien RY (2002) Partitioning of Lipid-Modified Monomeric GFPs into Membrane Microdomains of Live Cells. Science 296:913–916
- Zhang Y-H, Robinson DG (1986) The endomembranes of Chlamydomonas reinhardtii. A comparison of the wild type with the wall mutants CW2 and CW15. Protoplasma 133:186–194

# Transport of Proteases to the Vacuole: ER Export Bypassing Golgi?

Takashi Okamoto

Department of Biological Sciences, Tokyo Metropolitan University, Minami-osawa 1-1, Hachioji, 192-0397 Tokyo, Japan okamoto-takashi@c.metro-u.ac.jp

**Abstract** Most vacuolar proteases are transported from the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) to vacuoles via the Golgi apparatus. However, higher plants possess a unique papain-type protease, termed KDEL-tailed protease. This protease has a Lys – Asp – Glu – Leu (KDEL) sequence at its C-terminus, which is known as a retention signal of soluble proteins to the ER, although the protease localizes and functions in vacuoles. Investigations on the intracellular trafficking pathway of this unique enzyme have suggested that the protease is transported from the ER to vacuoles by bypassing the Golgi apparatus. In this review, Golgi-dependent vacuolar trafficking of proteases is first explained, then the Golgi-independent vacuolar transport pathway of the KDEL-tailed protease is described.

# 1 Vacuolar Proteases and Their Trafficking Pathways Along the Endomembrane System

A major function of plant vacuoles is protein degradation and processing, and many vacuolar proteases have been identified as mediators for these proteolytic events. Recent proteomic analysis of vacuoles isolated from Arabidopsis rosette leaves indicated that at least 23 kinds of proteases, including cysteine, serine and aspartic proteases, exist in vacuoles (Carter et al. 2004).

Papain-type proteases (EC3.4.22), which possess a cysteine residue at the active site forming a catalytic triad and generally show broad substrate specificity, are thought to be the most abundant proteases in plant vacuoles (Rawlings and Barrett 1994). Cysteine proteases are initially synthesized as larger precursor proteins with *N*-terminal prodomains of approximately 120 amino acid residues. The prodomain functions as an inhibitor of the protease by occluding the active site and is essential for correct folding of the protein (Vernet et al. 1995; Carmona et al. 1996). Papain superfamily proteases are widely distributed among eukaryotes (Rawlings and Barrett 1994; Betri and Storer 1995) and are localized in lytic compartments (vacuoles or lysosomes) or secreted.

In plant cells, it is known that vacuolar transport signals of soluble proteins can be divided into three categories: sequence specific vacuolar sorting signals (ssVSS), *C*-terminal signals (csVSS), and physical structural signals (psVSS; Matsuoka and Neuhaus 1999; Vitale and Raikhel 1999). The typical tetra sequence of ssVSS is an Asn - Pro - Ile - Arg (NPIR) motif on the *N*-terminal prosequence of vacuolar proteins. Vacuolar targeting via the NPIR motif was first identified on the polypeptide of sporamin, a storage protein of sweet potato (Matsuoka and Nakamura 1991), and papain-type proteases also contain the NPIR motif on the *N*-terminal prosequence (Matsuoka and Neuhaus 1999). Barley aleurain is the best characterized papain-type protease in terms of the molecular mechanism of vacuolar trafficking. Holwerda et al. (1992) revealed that the NPIR sequence on the *N*-terminal prosequence of aleurain functions as a vacuolar targeting signal, and a putative receptor, termed BP-80, for the vacuolar sorting signals was isolated from maturing Pea cotyledons (Paris et al. 1997).

Homologues of BP-80 have been isolated in pumpkin (PV72; Shimada et al. 1997), Arabidopsis (AtELP; Ahmed et al. 1997) and mung bean (VmVSR; Tsuru-Furuno et al. 2001), and they are called vacuolar sorting receptors (VSRs). VSRs are type I integral membrane proteins consisting of three epidermal growth factor motifs and a protease-associated region at the luminal domains (Mahon and Bateman 2000). It has been shown that BP-80 and AtELP bind in vitro to aleurain and AtALEU, an Arabidopsis aleurain, respectively, via the NPIR sequence (Paris et al. 1997; Ahmed et al. 2000), and that they localize in the Golgi apparatus and prevacuolar compartment (Ahmed et al. 2000). Recently, the effects of heterologous expression of the luminal region of a PV72 tagged with an ER-retention signal, HDEL, on the intracellular transport of AtALUE were observed (Watanabe et al. 2004). The heterologous expression of PV72-HDEL in Arabidopsis resulted in accumulation of the proform of AtALUE in leaf cells of the transgenic plants, suggesting that the VSR mislocalized in ER trapped the proform of AtALUE, and that VSR functions as a receptor for the protease in vivo as well as in vitro. Through these investigations, it has been suggested that papain-type protease possessing ssVSS is transported from the ER to vacuoles via the Golgi apparatus, and that the NPIR sequence recognized by VSR at the Golgi apparatus is a determinant for the vacuolar traffic.

Aspartic proteases (EC3.4.23) are also major proteases found in vacuoles (Elpidina et al. 1990; Runeberg-Roos et al. 1994; Hiraiwa et al. 1997; Ramalho-Santos et al. 1997; Mutlu et al. 1999), and the majority of plant aspartic proteases belong to the A1 family (Rawlings and Barret 1999; Simoes and Faro 2004). It has been revealed that aspartic proteases are widely distributed among vertebrates, plants, yeast, nematodes, fungi and virus (Davies 1990), and that plant enzymes show sequence similarities to their animal counterparts (Runeberg-Roos et al. 1991; Codeiro et al. 1994; Hiraiwa et al. 1997). However, it is noteworthy that plant aspartic proteases possess an inserted sequence of approximately 100 amino acid residues between the N- and C-terminal regions of the mature enzyme, and that this inserted sequence is not found in animal counterparts. The plant specific insert (PSI) is highly

similar to that of saposins, which are known as lysosomal sphingolipidactivating proteins that appear to be required for hydrolysis of sphingolipids by specific lysosomal hydrolases (O'Brien and Kishimoto 1991; Weiler et al. 1995). Analysis of the crystal structure of the proform of phytepsin, a barley aspartic protease, indicated that the PSI is expected to form an external loop on the surface of the molecules and to have a putative membrane binding region, suggesting the possibility that it plays a role in vacuolar transport via membrane-associated receptors (Kervinen et al. 1999). Direct evidence of the involvement of PSI in vacuolar trafficking was obtained from observations of intracellular localization of phytepsin and PSI-deleted phytepsin heterologously expressed in tobacco cells. Tormakangas et al. (2001) reported that deletion of PSI results in secretion of mutant protease, whereas intact phytepsin continued to localize in vacuoles in the tobacco cells. In addition, phytepsin is known to be glycosylated and acquires complex oligosaccharides, which occurs in the Golgi apparatus (Costa et al. 1997). From these various studies, it has been suggested that aspartic proteases are transported to the vacuoles via the Golgi-complex using PSI as a transport signal, although the possible receptor for PSI has yet to be identified.

# 2 Golgi-Independent Vacuolar Transport of a KDEL-Tailed Protease

# 2.1 KDEL-Tailed Proteases

Eukaryotic cells are divided into distinct subcellular compartments or organelles enclosed by one or more membranes. Because protein synthesis occurs mainly in the cytosol, proteins of subcellular compartments have intracellular localization signals that determine their final destinations. A transient signal peptide allows co-translational entry into the lumen of the ER. The ER is the starting compartment for vesicular trafficking to the Golgi apparatus, vacuoles and cell surface along the secretory pathway. Because secretion following a route mediated by the Golgi apparatus is the default destination for proteins introduced into the ER, proteins localizing in the ER, Golgi apparatus or vacuoles must have additional signals. Most soluble ER residents have a permanent C-terminal KDEL or HDEL tetrapeptide sequence, which constitutes an ER retention signal (Munro and Pelham 1987; Pelham 1989). The tetrapeptide is recognized by an ERD2-KDEL receptor in the Golgi apparatus, resulting in retrieval of H/KDEL proteins from this compartment back into the ER. The H/KDEL system is conserved through mammals, plants and yeasts (Denecke et al. 1992; Napier et al. 1992; Lee et al. 1993). Besides ER residents found in other eukaryotes, higher plants have unique papain-type proteases that possess KDEL-tails at the C-terminus, termed KDEL-tailed proteases (Akasofu et al.

Enzyme	Plants	Organs showing expression	C-terminal sequences	Ref./accession no.
SH-EP	Mung bean	Germinated seeds	KDEL	Akasofu et al. (1989)
CysEP	Castor bean	Germinated seeds (endosperm)	KDEL	Schmid et al. (1998)
Proteinase A	Vetch bean	Germinated seeds	KDEL	Becker et al. (1997)
EP-C1	French bean	Senescing leaves and pods	KDEL	Tanaka et al. (1993)
TPE4A	Pea	Immature ovules	KDEL	Cercos et al. (1999)
SEM102	Day lily	Senescing leaves and flowers	RDEL	Valpuesta et al. (1995)
SEN11	Day lily	Senescing leaves and flowers	KDEL	Guerrero et al. (1998)
0141	Orchid	Mature ovules	RDEL	Nadeau et al. (1996)
REP-A	Rice	Germinated seeds	KDEM *	Shintani et al. (1997)
CysP1	Soybean	Germinated seeds	KDEL	Ling et al. (2003)
CysP2	Soybean	Germinated seeds	KDEL	Ling et al. (2003)
EP-A	Barley	Germinated seeds	TDEL*	Z97023
PRT5	Sandersonia	Senescing leaves	KDEL	AF133839
AtCEP1	Arabidopsis	**	KDEL	At5g50260
AtCEP2	Arabidopsis	**	KDEL	At3g48530
AtCEP3	Arabidopsis	**	KDEL	At3g48540
* It is unknown wh ** The expression s	ether the C-terminal ite of Arabidopsis K	of KDEM or TDEL sequence functions a DEL-tailed proteases is unknown.	as an ER retention signal.	

 Table 1
 KDEL-tailed
 proteases
 and
 their
 expression
 sites

1989; Tanaka et al. 1993; Valpuesta et al. 1995; Becker et al. 1997; Guerrero et al. 1998; Schmid et al. 1998; Cercos et al. 1999).

In spite of the universal distribution of papain-type proteases, KDEL-tailed proteases appear to be restricted to the plant kingdom. KDEL-tailed proteases have been identified in at least 12 plant species, and most are expressed in senescing organs such as germinated cotyledons, senescing leaves and pods (Table 1). One such KDEL-tailed protease, designated SH-EP, was first isolated from cotyledons of mung bean seedlings as the enzyme responsible for degradation of storage proteins accumulated in protein storage vacuoles of cotyledon cells (Mitsuhashi et al. 1986). SH-EP is synthesized on membranebound ribosomes as a 43-kDa precursor through co-translational cleavage of the signal peptide, and the precursor is processed into a 33-kDa mature enzyme via 39- and 36-kDa intermediates during or after transport to the vacuoles (Mitsuhashi and Minamikawa 1989; Okamoto and Minamikawa 1998). Interestingly, regardless of the presence of the KDEL-tail on the polypeptide, it has been shown that mature SH-EP localizes in vacuoles (Okamoto et al. 1994). In the next section, the vacuolar transport pathway of this unique protease is explained.

#### 2.2 Packing of KDEL-Tailed Protease into KDEL-Vesicles at the ER

Immunogold-labeling of cotyledon cells from mung bean seedlings with an antibody against mature SH-EP revealed that a large amount of SH-EP is localized in a vesicle with a diameter of 200-500 nm (Fig. 1A; Toyooka et al. 2000). Here, the large vesicle containing KDEL-tailed protease is called the KDEL-vesicle. Accumulation of a large amount of SH-EP was observed at the edge or middle region of the ER, and KDEL-vesicles were frequently observed close to the ER (Fig. 1A,B). In addition, the ER often terminated in a small vesicle surrounded by a ribosome-attached membrane (Fig. 1C). This data suggested that SH-EP synthesized in the ER is packed into KDEL-vesicles formed at the edge or middle area of the ER, and that budding of the vesicle from the ER is the first step of SH-EP transport from the ER to vacuoles. Questions regarding whether SH-EP exists in KDEL-vesicles as proforms or mature enzyme, and whether the KDEL-tail of SH-EP is removed when the enzyme is packed into the KDEL-vesicles from ER thus arise. Dense labeling of KDEL-vesicles with antibodies against the N-terminal propeptide of SH-EP and C-terminal KDEL sequence suggested that SH-EP accumulates in the vesicles as enzymatically inactive proenzyme, and that the KDEL-tail of SH-EP is not removed during transport of proSH-EP from the ER to KDEL-vesicles.

KDEL-vesicles, termed ricinosomes, have been detected in endosperm cells of castor bean seedlings and in cells of senescing petals from day lily (Schmid et al. 1999). Moreover, Schmid et al. (2001) successfully isolated KDEL-vesicles from endosperms of castor bean seedlings, and further ana-



**Fig. 1** Electron photographs showing the budding of KDEL-vesicles from ER. **A** Accumulation of SH-EP at the edge of ER (KV'). The area where SH-EP localized was swollen. Two KDEL-vesicles existed close to the ER. **B** Magnified image of the accumulation of SH-EP at the edge of the ER (KV'). SH-EP in the lumen of the ER (*arrows*) seemed to be moving toward the edge of the ER where a large amount of SH-EP was accumulated (KV'). **C** Ultrastructure of cotyledon cells, showing ER terminates in a small vesicle (KV'). *Arrowheads* indicate ribosomes. **D** Ultrastructure of cotyledon cells, showing the existence of vesicles similar to KDEL-vesicles (KV') adjacent to the ER. ER, endoplasmic reticulum; G, Golgi apparatus; KV, KDEL-vesicle; PSV, protein storage vacuole; S, starch granule; Mt, mitochondrion; Asterisk, unidentified cell compartment, *Bars*, 200 nm

lyzed the composition of matrix proteins in the vesicles by SDS-PAGE and subsequent protein sequencing of major proteins in the gel. Surprisingly, more than 90% of the proteins in the KDEL-vesicles were occupied by the proform of castor bean KDEL-tailed protease, designated CysEP. This indicates that KDEL-tailed proteases are highly concentrated in KDEL-vesicles, and that the vesicles might function as a "battery" of proteases in plant cells.

### 2.3 KDEL-Vesicles Bypass the Golgi Apparatus

Involvement of the Golgi apparatus in vacuolar transport of KDEL-tailed proteases has been observed in detail, since vacuolar proteins are generally transported along the secretory pathway via the Golgi apparatus, from which vacuolar and secretory proteins are separately sorted. Despite the immunogold-labeling of ER and KDEL-vesicles in cotyledon cells of mung bean seedlings with anti-SH-EP antibody, the Golgi apparatus was never labeled with this antibody (Fig. 2A,B). On the other hand, when an antibody to another vacuolar protease, an asparaginyl endopeptidase, was employed for immunogold labeling, the Golgi apparatus and vacuoles were labeled, but the KDEL-vesicle was not (Fig. 2C). This selective labeling of KDEL-vesicles and Golgi apparatus with two kinds of vacuolar proteases indicates that cotyledon cells use two sorting pathways to transport proteolytic enzymes from the ER to vacuoles, a Golgi-mediated route for asparaginyl endopeptidase and a KDEL-vesicle mediated route for SH-EP. Moreover, a complex glycan antibody did not label KDEL-vesicles, but it did label the Golgi apparatus (Fig. 2D), indicating that proteins from the Golgi apparatus do not contribute to the content or formation of the vesicles. These immuno-cytochemical studies have shown that KDEL-vesicles bypass the Golgi apparatus and directly fuse with protein storage vacuoles (Fig. 2E,F). Bypassing the Golgi apparatus by KDEL-vesicles will probably be consistent even when organelle/vesicle sizes are compared, since the diameter of KDEL-vesicles (200-500 nm) is probably too large for discharge of their content into the Golgi apparatus without extreme structural consequences to this organelle.

### 2.4 Involvement of the *C*-Terminal KDEL Sequence in Formation of KDEL-Vesicles and in Efficient Vacuolar Transport

Although most plant papain-type proteases are transported to vacuoles or secreted along the general secretory pathway, KDEL-tailed proteases are packed into KDEL vesicles, which directly fuse with vacuoles through a Golgi apparatus-independent pathway. The most notable difference between normal papain-type protease and KDEL-tailed protease is the presence of a KDEL sequence at the *C*-terminus, suggesting that the KDEL-tail is involved in this



**Fig. 2** Electron photographs showing the transport of SH-EP via KDEL-vesicles by bypassing the Golgi apparatus. **A,B** The anti-SH-EP antibody did not immunogold-label the Golgi apparatus, although the KDEL-vesicle was labeled. **C** Antibodies to SH-EP (10-nm particles) and an asparaginyl endopeptidase (15-nm particles) selectively labeled the KDEL-vesicle and the Golgi apparatus, respectively. **D** The anti-complex glycan antibody (15-nm particles) and anti-SH-EP antibodies (10-nm particles) specifically immunogoldlabeled the Golgi-apparatus and KDEL-vesicle, respectively. **E** KDEL-vesicle immunogoldlabeled with the anti-SH-EP antibody fused with a protein storage vacuole (PSV). Gold particles localized in the PSV as well as the KDEL-vesicle. **F** Ultrastructural photograph showing that a vesicle similar to the KDEL-vesicle fuses to PSV. *Arrowheads* indicate the region where the KDEL-vesicle merges with the PSV membrane. ER, endoplasmic reticulum; G, Golgi apparatus; KV, KDEL-vesicle; Mt, mitochondrion; PSV, protein storage vacuole. *Bars*, 200 nm

unique vacuolar trafficking pathway. To address the possibility, SH-EP and its KDEL-deletion mutant (SH-EP $\Delta$ KDEL) were heterologously expressed in Arabidopsis and intracellular localizations of these proteins were monitored. In cells from stems, cotyledons, rosette leaves and flowers of transformed plants expressing SH-EP, the enzyme accumulated in vesicles with diameters between 200–700 nm (Fig. 3A,B; Okamoto et al. 2003). These vesicles possibly correspond to KDEL-vesicles, since their size and the accumulation of KDEL-tailed protease are characteristic of KDEL-vesicles in cotyledons of mung bean seedlings. In addition, KDEL-vesicles in transgenic plants appeared to fuse with vacuoles (Fig. 3A). In contrast to heterologous expression of intact SH-



**Fig. 3** Heterologous expression of SH-EP (**A**,**B**,**E**) and SH-EP $\triangle$ KDEL (**C**,**D**,**E**) in Arabidopsis (**A**-**D**) and tobacco BY2 cells (**E**,**F**). **A**,**B** Electron micrographs showing the development of KDEL-vesicles in stem (**C**) and cotyledon cells (**D**) of transgenic Arabidopsis expressing SH-EP. A KDEL-vesicle fused with a vacuole (*arrowheads* in panel **A**). **C**,**D** Electron photographs showing secretion of SH-EP $\triangle$ KDEL from the cells of rosette leaves of transgenic Arabidopsis. Gold particles from the anti-SH-EP antibody were found at extracellular spaces and possible air spaces. **E**,**F** Intracellular localization of signal peptide (SP)-GFP-SHEP (**E**) or SP-GFP-SHEP $\triangle$ KDEL (**F**) in tobacco BY-2 cells. Small foci derived from GFP fused with SH-EP were observed in the cells of panel **E**, however such signal was not detected in the cells of panel **F**. *Bars*, 200 nm (**A**-**D**) and 50  $\mu$ m (**E**,**F**)

EP, formation of KDEL-vesicle was not detected in cells of transformed plants expressing SH-EP $\Delta$ KDEL. Furthermore, SH-EP $\Delta$ KDEL was mainly secreted and localized at the extracellular spaces and possible air spaces (Fig. 3C,D), indicating that the mutated protease was not packed into KDEL-vesicle but was secreted. The KDEL-tail of the protease will be essential for formation of KDEL-vesicles and subsequent vacuolar transport via the vesicles.

Additional confirmation of involvement of the KDEL-tail in formation of KDEL-vesicles was from GFP-labeling of the vesicles by heterologous expression of GFP-fused SH-EP or SH-EP $\Delta$ KDEL in tobacco BY-2 cells. When signal peptide (SP)-GFP-SHEP was expressed, strong fluorescence was detected in small vesicles (Fig. 3E), and the diameter of the GFP-labeled small vesicles appeared to be similar to that of KDEL-vesicles, which were detected in cells of transformed Arabidopsis expressing SH-EP (Fig. 3A,B). In the case of SP-GFP-SHEP $\Delta$ KDEL expression in tobacco cells, such a small vesicle was not observed, suggesting that deletion of the KDEL-tail from SH-EP resulted in loss of formation of the KDEL vesicle.

# 2.5 Golgi-Independent Vacuolar Transport of Non-KDEL-Tailed Proteases

In addition to KDEL-tailed proteases, Arabidopsis RD21, a papain-type protease, and  $\gamma$ VPE, an asparaginyl endopeptidase, are known to be vacuolar proteases which are transported to vacuoles in a Golgi-independent manner. RD21 and  $\gamma$  VPE are localized in spindle-shaped vesicles, which are derived from ER ranging in size from  $0.1-10 \,\mu$ m, and the vesicles, termed ER-bodies, are known to fuse with vacuoles via a Golgi apparatus-independent pathway as for the KDEL-vesicles (Hayashi et al. 2001; Hara-Nishimura et al. 2004). Matsushita et al. (2003) successfully identified a  $\beta$ -glucosidase possessing a KDEL-tail (PYK10) as the predominant protein component of ER-bodies (see also Hara-Nishimura in this volume). In addition, strong expression of PYK10 protein in cells appears to be needed for formation/induction of ERbodies. Although involvement of the KDEL-tail of PYK10 in the formation of ER-bodies remains to be clarified, aggregation of PYK10 at the ER where ER-bodies are formed might occur via its KDEL-tail. RD21 and  $\gamma$ VPE are considered to be trapped in ER-bodies during aggregate formation of abundant PYK10 in the ER, resulting in the direct ER-vacuole transport of these non-KDEL-tailed proteases via ER-bodies (Hara-Nishimura et al. 2004).

# 3 Conclusions and Prospects

The vacuolar trafficking pathways of the major plant vacuolar proteases, papain-type and aspartic proteases, are summarized in Fig. 4. Proforms of



**Fig.4** A model of the intracellular transport pathways for papain-type and aspartic proteases in plant cells. Proforms of non-KDEL papain-type proteases are transported from ER to vacuoles via ssVSS signal (NPIR motif), which is recognized by VSR existing on the Golgi apparatus. Proforms of aspartic proteases are also transported from ER to vacuoles through the Golgi apparatus, in which the proenzymes are recognized by putative receptor for PSI. Proforms of KDEL-tailed papain-type proteases synthesized in the lumen of ER are packed into KDEL-vesicles probably via the KDEL-tail. KDEL-vesicles filled with the proenzymes bud off from the ER, bypass the Golgi apparatus and fuse with vacuoles, resulting in the release of proenzymes into the inside of the vacuoles. When the *C*-terminal KDEL sequence was deleted from the KDEL-tailed protease, mutant protease is secreted probably along the endomembrane system. All vacuolar proteases described in the figures are activated by proteolytic processing after or during the transport of proenzymes to the vacuoles

normal papain-type (without KDEL-tail) and aspartic proteases are first transported from the ER to Golgi apparatus, and then they are recognized by VRS and putative receptor for PSI on the Golgi apparatus, respectively, resulting in transport of the proenzymes to vacuoles. After or during transport to the vacuoles, the proenzymes are converted to mature enzymes through proteolytic processing. In the case of KDEL-tailed proteases, proenzymes are accumulated at the ER and packed into KDEL-vesicles without removal of the KDEL-tail. These KDEL-vesicles, in which KDEL-tailed proteases are predominantly concentrated, bypass the Golgi apparatus and directly fuse with vacuoles. In the vacuoles, proenzymes are converted into active form by the removal of the *N*-terminal prosequence through possible autocatalysis of the enzyme. *C*-terminal propeptide containing the KDEL-tail will be removed by

other vacuolar proteases (Okamoto et al. 2001). With deletion of the KDELtail from the protease, mutant proteins are not packed into KDEL vesicles, but are mainly secreted possibly along the endomembrane system.

Why do plant cells utilize KDEL-vesicles for vacuolar transport of the protease? It has been reported that secretion of the KDEL-tailed protease (SHEP $\Delta$ KDEL) results in growth defects of transformed plants through possible degradation of proteins existing in the extracellular space (Okamoto et al. 2003). In general, KDEL-tailed proteases are expressed at extremely high levels in senescing cells in which massive turnover and recapture of cellular materials occur. Since the vacuolar trafficking pathway via the Golgi apparatus appears to be saturable (Frigerio et al. 1998), plant cells may utilize the KDEL-tail for aggregation of highly expressed dangerous enzymes, such as papain-type proteases, at the ER. In addition to efficient and massive vacuolar transport of protease by large KDEL-vesicles, packing them into KDEL-vesicles may be a way to escape saturation of the vacuolar trafficking route along the endomembrane system and saturation-induced misssorting of the vacuolar protease. Induction/formation of KDEL-vesicles in cells of most tissues of transgenic plants by heterologous expression of KDEL-tailed proteases is an example of the enormous plasticity of the ER in plant cells.

### References

- Akasofu H, Yamauchi D, Mitsuhashi W, Minamikawa T (1989) Nucleotide sequence of cDNA for sulfhydryl-endopeptidase (SH-EP) from cotyledons of germinating Vigna mungo seeds. Nucleic Acids Res 17:6733
- Ahmed SU, Bar-Peled M, Raikhel NV (1997) Cloning and subcellular location of an Arabidopsis receptor-like protein that shares common features with protein-sorting receptors of eukaryotic cells. Plant Physiol 114:325–336
- Ahmed U, Rojo E, Kovaleva V, Venkataraman S, Dombrowski JE, Matsuoka K, Raikhel NV (2000) The plant vacuolar sorting receptor AtELP is involved in transport of NH(2)terminal propeptide-containing vacuolar proteins in Arabidopsis thaliana. J Cell Biol 149:1335–1344
- Becker C, Senyuk VI, Shutov AD, Nong VH, Fischer J, Horstmann C, Muntz K (1997) Proteinase A, a storage-globulin-degrading endopeptidase of vetch (Vicia sativa L.) seeds, is not involved in early steps of storage-protein mobilization. Eur J Biochem 248:304–312
- Berti PJ, Storer AC (1995) Alignment/phylogeny of the papain superfamily of cysteine proteases. J Mol Biol 246:273-283
- Carmona E, Dufour E, Plouffe C, Takebe S, Mason P, Mort JS, Menard R (1996) Potency and selectivity of the cathepsin L propeptide as an inhibitor of cysteine proteases. Biochemistry 35:8149–8157
- Carter C, Pan S, Zouhar J, Avila EL, Girke T, Raikhel NV (2004) The vegetative vacuole proteome of Arabidopsis thaliana reveals predicted and unexpected proteins. Plant Cell 16:3285–3303

- Cercos M, Santamaria S, Carbonell J (1999) Cloning and characterization of TPE4A, a thiol-protease gene induced during ovary senescing and seed germination in pea. Plant Physiol 119:1341–1348
- Cordeiro MC, Xue ZT, Pietrzak M, Pais MS, Brodelius PE (1994) Isolation and characterization of a cDNA from flowers of Cynara cardunculus encoding cyprosin (an aspartic proteinase) and its use to study the organ-specific expression of cyprosin. Plant Mol Biol 24:733-741
- Costa J, Ashford DA, Nimtz M, Bento I, Frazao C, Esteves CL, Faro CJ, Kervinen J, Pires E, Verissimo P, Wlodawer A, Carrondo MA (1997) The glycosylation of the aspartic proteinases from barley (Hordeum vulgare L.) and cardoon (Cynara cardunculus L.). Eur J Biochem 243:695–700
- Davies DR (1990) The structure and function of the aspartic proteinases. Annu Rev Biophys Biophys Chem 19:189–215
- Denecke J, De Rycke R, Botterman J (1992) Plant and mammaliam sorting signals for protein retention in the endoplasmic reticulum contain a conserved epitope. EMBO J 11:2345–2355
- Elpidina EN, Dunaevsky YE, Belozersky MA (1990) Protein bodies from Buckwheat seed coyledons Isolation and characterization. J Exp Bot 51:969–977
- Frigerio L, de Virgilio M, Prada A, Faoro F, Vitale A (1998) Sorting of phaseolin to the vacuole is saturable and requires a short *C*-terminal peptide. Plant Cell 10:1031–1042
- Guerrero C, Calle M, Reid MS, Valpuesta V (1998) Analysis of the expression of two thiolprotease genes from daylily (Hemerocallis spp.) during flower senescence. Plant Mol Biol 36:565-571
- Hara-Nishimura I, Matsushima R, Shimada T, Nishimura M (2004) Diversity and formation of endoplasmic reticulum-derived compartments in plants. Are these compartments specific to plant cells? Plant Physiol 136:3435–3439
- Hayashi Y, Yamada K, Shimada T, Matsushima R, Nishizawa NK, Nishimura M, Hara-Nishimura I (2001) A proteinase-storing body that prepares for cell death or stresses in the epidermal cells of Arabidopsis. Plant Cell Physiol 42:894–899
- Hiraiwa N, Kondo M, Nishimura M, Hara-Nishimura I (1997) An aspartic endopeptidase is involved in the breakdown of propeptides of storage proteins in protein-storage vacuoles of plants. Eur J Biochem 246:133-141
- Holwerda BC, Padgett HS, Rogers JC (1992) Proaleurain vacuolar targeting is mediated by short contiguous peptide interactions. Plant Cell 4:307–318
- Kervinen J, Tobin GJ, Costa J, Waugh DS, Wlodawer A, Zdanov A (1999) Crystal structure of plant aspartic proteinase prophytepsin: inactivation and vacuolar targeting. EMBO J 18:3947–3955
- Lee HI, Gal S, Newman TC, Raikhel NV (1993) The Arabidopsis endoplasmic reticulum retention receptor functions in yeast. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 90:11433-11437
- Ling JQ, Kojima T, Shiraiwa M, Takahara H (2003) Cloning of two cysteine proteinase genes, CysP1 and CysP2, from soybean cotyledons by cDNA representational difference analysis. Biochim Biophys Acta 1627:129–139
- Mahon P, Bateman A (2000) The PA domain: a protease-associated domain. Protein Sci 9:1930–1934
- Matsuoka K, Nakamura K (1991) Propeptide of a precursor to a plant vacuolar protein required for vacuolar targeting. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 88:834–838
- Matsuoka K, Neuhaus J-M (1999) Cis-elements of protein transport to the plant vacuoles. J Exp Bot 50:165–174
- Matsushima R, Kondo M, Nishimura M, Hara-Nishimura I (2003) A novel ER-derived compartment, the ER body, selectively accumulates a beta-glucosidase with an ER-retention signal in Arabidopsis. Plant J 33:493–502
- Mitsuhashi W, Koshiba T, Minamikawa T (1986) Separation and characterization of two endopeptidases from cotyledons of germinating Vigna mungo seeds. Plant Physiol 80:628-634
- Mitsuhashi W, Minamikawa T (1989) Synthesis and posttranslational activation of sulfhydryl-endopeptidase in cotyledons of germinating Vigna mungo seeds. Plant Physiol 89:274–279
- Munro S, Pelham HBR (1987) A C-terminal signal prevents secretion of luminal ER proteins. Cell 48:899–907
- Mutlu A, Chen X, Redy SM, Gal S (1999) The aspartic proteinase is expressed in Arabidopsis thaliana seeds and localized in the protein bodies. Seed Sci Res 9:75–84
- Napier RM, Fowke LC, Hawes CR, Lewis M, Pelham HBR (1992) Immunological evidence that plants use both HDEL and KDEL for targeting proteins to the endoplasmic reticulum. J Cell Sci 102:261–271
- Nadeau JA, Zhang XS, Li J, O'Neill SD (1996) Ovule development: identification of stagespecific and tissue-specific cDNAs. Plant Cell 8:213–239
- O'Brien JS, Kishimoto Y (1991) Saposin proteins: structure, function, and role in human lysosomal storage disorders. FASEB J 5:301–308
- Okamoto T, Nakayama H, Seta K, Isobe T, Minamikawa T (1994) Posttranslational processing of a carboxy-terminal propeptide containing a KDEL sequence of plant vacuolar cysteine endopeptidase (SH-EP). FEBS Lett 351:31-34
- Okamoto T, Minamikawa T (1998) A vacuolar cysteine endopeptidase (SH-EP) that digests seed storage globulin: Characterization, regulation of gene expression, and posttranslational processing. J Plant Physiol 152:675–682
- Okamoto T, Shimada T, Hara-Nishimura I, Nishimura M, Minamikawa T (2003) C-terminal KDEL sequence of a KDEL-tailed cysteine proteinase (sulfhydrylendopeptidase) is involved in formation of KDEL vesicle and in efficient vacuolar transport of sulfhydryl-endopeptidase. Plant Physiol 132:1892–1900
- Okamoto T, Toyooka K, Minamikawa T (2001) Identification of a membrane-associated cysteine protease (MCP) with possible dual roles in the endoplasmic reticulum and protein storage vacuole. J Biol Chem 276:742–751
- Paris N, Rogers SW, Jiang L, Kirsch T, Beevers L, Phillips TE, Rogers JC (1997) Molecular cloning and further characterization of a probable plant vacuolar sorting receptor. Plant Physiol 115:29–39
- Pelham HBR (1989) Control of protein exit from the endoplasmic reticulum. Annu Rev Cell Biol 5:1–23
- Ramalho-Santos M, Pissarra J, Verissimo P, Pereira S, Salema R, Pires E, Faro CJ (1997) Cardosin A, an abundant aspartic proteinase, accumulates in protein storage vacuoles in the stigmatic papillae of Cynara cardunculus L. Planta 203:204–212
- Rawlings ND, Barrett AJ (1994) Families of cysteine peptidases. Methods Enzymol 244:461–486
- Rawlings ND, Barrett AJ (1999) MEROPS: the peptidase database. Nucleic Acids Res 27:325-331
- Runeberg-Roos P, Kervinen J, Kovaleva V, Raikhel NV, Gal S (1994) The aspartic proteinase of barley is a vacuolar enzyme that processes probarley lectin in vitro. Plant Physiol 105:321–329

- Runeberg-Roos P, Tormakangas K, Ostman A (1991) Primary structure of a barley-grain aspartic proteinase. A plant aspartic proteinase resembling mammalian cathepsin D. Eur J Biochem 202:1021–1027
- Schmid M, Simpson D, Kalousek F, Gietl C (1998) A cysteine endopeptidase with a C-terminal KDEL motif isolated from castor bean endosperm is a marker enzyme for the ricinosome, a putative lytic compartment. Planta 206:466–475
- Schmid M, Simpson D, Gietl C (1999) Programmed cell death in castor bean endosperm is associated with the accumulation and release of a cysteine endopeptidase from ricinosomes. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 96:14159–14164
- Schmid M, Simpson DJ, Sarioglu H, Lottspeich F, Gietl C (2001) The ricinosomes of senescing plant tissue bud from the endoplasmic reticulum. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 98:5353–8535
- Shimada T, Kuroyanagi M, Nishimura M, Hara-Nishimura I (1997) A pumpkin 72-kDa membrane protein of precursor-accumulating vesicles has characteristics of a vacuolar sorting receptor. Plant Cell Physiol 38:1414–1420
- Simoes I, Faro C (2004) Structure and function of plant aspartic proteinases. Eur J Biochem 271:2067–2075
- Shintani A, Kato H, Minamikawa T (1997) Hormonal regulation of expression of two cysteine endopeptidase genes in rice seedlings. Plant Cell Physiol 38:1242–1248
- Tanaka T, Minamikawa T, Yamauchi D, Ogushi Y (1993) Expression of an endopeptidase (EP-C1) in Phaseolus vulgalis plants. Plant Physiol 101:421-428
- Tormakangas K, Hadlington JL, Pimpl P, Hillmer S, Brandizzi F, Teeri TH, Denecke J (2001) A vacuolar sorting domain may also influence the way in which proteins leave the endoplasmic reticulum. Plant Cell 13:2021–2032
- Toyooka K, Okamoto T, Minamikawa T (2000) Mass transport of a proform of a KDELtailed cysteine proteinase (SH-EP) to protein storage vacuoles by endoplasmic reticulum-derived vesicle is involved in protein mobilization in germinating seeds. J Cell Biol 148:453–563
- Tsuru-Furuno A, Okamoto T, Minamikawa T (2001) Isolation of a putative receptor for KDEL-tailed cysteine proteinase (SH-EP) from cotyledons of Vigna mungo seedlings. Plant Cell Physiol 42:1062–1070
- Valpuesta V, Lange NE, Guerrero C, Reid MS (1995) Up-regulation of a cysteine protease accompanies the ethylene-insensive senescence of daylily (Hemerocallis spp.) floweres. Plant Mol Biol 28:575–582
- Vernet T, Berti PJ, de Montigny C, Musil R, Tessier DC, Menard R, Magny MC, Storer AC, Thomas DY (1995) Processing of the papain precursor. The ionization state of a conserved amino acid motif within the Pro region participates in the regulation of intramolecular processing. J Biol Chem 270:10838–10846
- Vital A, Raikhel NV (1999) What do proteins need to reach different vacuoles? Trends Plant Sci 4:149–155
- Watanabe E, Shimada T, Tamura K, Matsushima R, Koumoto Y, Nishimura M, Hara-Nishimura I (2004) An ER-localized form of PV72, a seed-specific vacuolar sorting receptor, interferes the transport of an NPIR-containing proteinase in Arabidopsis leaves. Plant Cell Physiol 45:9–17
- Weiler S, Kishimoto Y, O'Brien JS, Barranger JA, Tomich JM (1995) Identification of the binding and activating sites of the sphingolipid activator protein, saposin C, with glucocerebrosidase. Protein Sci 4:756–764

# Induction of Specialized Compartments from the ER

Ikuko Hara-Nishimura () · Tomoo Shimada

Graduate School of Science, Kyoto University, Sakyo-ku, 606-8502 Kyoto, Japan *ihnishi@gr.bot.kyoto-u.ac.jp* 

Abstract The endoplasmic reticulum (ER) differentiates to generate various types of compartments, each of which has its own function. The ER-derived compartments are classified into two types according to their contents. The first type is found in maturing seeds and accumulates seed storage proteins. The second type of compartment accumulates a hydrolytic enzyme. Here we focus on two typical ER-derived compartments: precursoraccumulating (PAC) vesicles as a storage protein type, and ER bodies as a hydrolytic enzyme type. PAC vesicles mediate the mass transport of storage protein precursors directly from the ER to protein storage vacuoles in maturing seeds. A vacuolar sorting receptor of storage protein is localized in the membrane of the PAC vesicles. The vesicles provide a clue to the molecular mechanism of vacuolar sorting of storage proteins. In contrast, ER bodies accumulate a large amount of  $\beta$ -glucosidase with an ER retention signal. They are distributed in the epidermal cells of seedlings and roots. Wounding and chewing by insects induce many ER bodies in rosette leaves, which have no ER bodies under normal conditions. The ER bodies might therefore play a role in a defense strategy of plants. Most of the ER-derived compartments are induced in specific tissues in response to internal and external signals. Hence, the induction of ER-derived compartments is controlled in a sophisticated way by the conditions under which plants grow.

# 1 Introduction

The membrane surface of the endoplasmic reticulum (ER), which is composed of an extensive network of tubules and cisternae, occupies nearly half the total area of membrane in a cell. The ER membrane is the place where almost all the proteins and lipids for various compartments of the endomembrane system are produced. The endomembrane system includes the ER, Golgi apparatus, endosomes, prevacuolar compartments, vacuoles, lysosomes, secretory vesicles, and the plasma membrane. All compartments are connected by both forward and backward traffics, which are driven by various types of transport vesicles with diameters of about  $0.05-0.1 \mu$ m. Among the transport vesicles, COPII vesicles are known to be derived from the ER and to be responsible for the initial step of the membrane traffic in eukaryotic cells including yeast, mammals, and plants.

In addition to COPII vesicles, plant cells have the ability to generate much larger compartments from the ER. The diversity of ER-derived compartments has been getting increased attention in plant cell biology in recent years (Chrispeels and Herman 2000; Hara-Nishimura and Matsushima 2003; Hara-Nishimura et al. 2004). Figure 1 shows an illustration of typical ERderived compartments, with a standard bar to give an appreciation of their size differences. These ER-derived compartments have sizes ranging from 0.1 to  $10 \,\mu$ m (Larkins and Hurkman 1978; Li et al. 1993; Hara-Nishimura et al. 1998; Schmid et al. 1998; Toyooka et al. 2000; Hayashi et al. 2001).

Despite this variety in size and shape, all the ER-derived compartments that have been identified so far share two features: (1) they accumulate a large amount of a single protein or a few different proteins—this feature contrasts markedly with that of COPII vesicles, which export a broad range of proteins; and (2) they only appear in a distinct tissue at a particular time in the life cycle of plants. These features suggest that each ER-derived compartment fulfills its own specific function.

ER-derived compartments accumulate an enormous amount of proteins that are actively synthesized on the ER (Staehelin 1997; Chrispeels and Her-



**Fig. 1** ER-derived compartments in plants. ER bodies ( $\sim 10 \,\mu\text{m}$  long and  $\sim 1 \,\mu\text{m}$  wide) are the largest compartment derived from the ER. Fluorescent spindle-shaped ER bodies in seedlings of transgenic *Arabidopsis* plants expressing green fluorescent protein (GFP) fused with an ER retention signal. PAC vesicles ( $0.3-0.5 \,\mu\text{m}$ ) are transport vesicles for storage protein precursors from ER to protein storage vacuoles in maturing pumpkin and castor bean seeds. Protein bodies ( $1-2 \,\mu\text{m}$ ) accumulating insoluble storage proteinase (SH-EP) in germinating black gram cotyledons. Ricinosomes ( $0.2-0.5 \,\mu\text{m}$ ) are transport vesicles for storage redes from the ER to the Golgi complex

man 2000). The ER appears to have an ability to generate various types of compartments in response to active synthesis of a distinct protein(s). The compartments are classified into two types according to their contents: storage protein type and hydrolytic enzyme type. The former type accumulates seed storage proteins in large quantities. The latter type accumulates hydrolytic enzymes such as cysteine proteinase and  $\beta$ -glucosidase.

Storage protein types include precursor-accumulating (PAC) vesicles with diameters of  $0.3-0.5 \,\mu\text{m}$  and protein bodies (diameters  $\phi = 1-2 \,\mu\text{m}$ ). During seed maturation, a large amount of storage protein is synthesized on the ER as larger precursors. PAC vesicles play a central part in the efficient transport of insoluble aggregates of storage protein precursors directly to protein storage vacuoles in maturing seeds of pumpkin (Hara-Nishimura et al. 1998), castor bean (Hiraiwa et al. 1993), and rice (Takahashi et al. 2005). Protein bodies that are found in cereal seeds of rice and maize accumulate the alcohol-soluble storage proteins prolamin and zein, respectively.

On the other hand, hydrolytic enzyme types include ER bodies of Arabidopsis (~ 1 µm diameter and ~ 10 µm long) (Matsushima et al. 2002, 2003b), KDEL vesicles (diameter  $\phi = 0.2-0.5 \mu$ m) of germinated black gram seeds (Toyooka et al. 2000), and ricinosomes (diameter  $\phi = 0.2-0.5 \mu$ m) of castor bean (*Ricinus communis*) (Schmid et al. 1998). All of these compartments accumulate hydrolytic enzymes with an ER retention signal, KDEL. ER bodies accumulate KDEL-tailed  $\beta$ -glucosidase, while KDEL vesicles and ricinosomes accumulate KDEL-tailed cysteine proteinase. Thus, the ER is the most multitalented and adaptable compartment in plant cells (Staehelin 1997). The mechanisms underlying protein accumulation and the induction of these compartments are discussed for two ER-derived compartments: PAC vesicles and ER bodies.

# 2 PAC Vesicles

#### 2.1 PAC Vesicles Responsible for Efficient Transport of Storage Proteins

PAC vesicles were originally discovered and isolated from maturing pumpkin seeds (Hara-Nishimura et al. 1991) and accumulate precursors of storage proteins, 2S albumin and 11S globulin, to be transported to protein storage vacuoles in maturing seeds of pumpkin (Hara-Nishimura et al. 1993b) and castor bean (Hara-Nishimura et al. 1998). How do the vesicles accumulate the precursors?

Proprotein precursors of storage proteins are synthesized on the ER and translocated into the lumenal side of the ER in maturing seeds. Figure 2 shows an electron micrograph of maturing pumpkin seeds. Some storage proteins

form core aggregates in maturing pumpkin seeds (indicated by arrows in Figs. 1 and 2). Active synthesis of storage proteins facilitates formation of protein aggregates within the ER. The protein aggregates develop into the electron-dense cores of the PAC vesicles and then leave the ER. A number of PAC vesicles appear at the middle and late stages of maturing pumpkin seeds (Fig. 2). PAC vesicles mediate a transport pathway for insoluble aggregates of storage protein precursors directly to protein storage vacuoles. The aggregate sorting via PAC vesicles to protein storage vacuoles bypasses the Golgi apparatus. This Golgi-independent aggregate sorting is presumed to have evolved for the efficient transport of proteins in some types of maturing seeds that synthesize a large amount of storage proteins.

The final step in the aggregate sorting is the incorporation of the storage protein precursors into a protein storage vacuole. There are two possible modes of incorporation: one is autophagy by the protein storage vacuoles and the other is membrane fusion between PAC vesicles and the vacuoles. Autophagic engulfment by protein storage vacuoles has been observed in maturing seeds of pea (Robinson et al. 1995) and in seedlings of mung bean (van der Wilden et al. 1980). Autophagy should be accompanied by the incorporation and breakdown of membrane proteins of protein storage vacuoles (Maeshima et al. 1994; Inoue et al. 1995; Strzalka et al. 1995). If such autophagy were to mediate the incorporation of PAC vesicles into the protein storage vacuoles, some of the tonoplast should remain inside the vacuoles.



**Fig.2** Electron micrograph showing cotyledon cells at the middle stage of maturing pumpkin seeds. Numerous PAC vesicles (*arrowheads*) about 300 to 400 nm in diameter are visible in the cell. PAC vesicles contain an electron-dense core that is surrounded by an electron-translucent layer. An electron-dense aggregate (*arrow*) is seen within the ER. PSV, protein storage vacuole; ER, endoplasmic reticulum; CW, cell wall; LB, lipid body.  $Bar = 0.5 \,\mu\text{m}$ 

Detailed immunocytochemical studies about tonoplast should answer the question of whether autophagic engulfment is involved in the incorporation of storage proteins into the protein storage vacuoles.

Most proprotein precursors of storage proteins are converted into their respective mature forms by the action of vacuolar processing enzyme (VPE) after their arrival at protein storage vacuoles (Hara-Nishimura et al. 1993a, 1995; Shimada et al. 2003b). VPE-deficient *Arabidopsis* seeds exhibit a defect of proper processing of storage proteins (Shimada et al. 2003b). Inactive precursor of VPE is also localized in PAC vesicles in maturing castor bean endosperm (Hiraiwa et al. 1993). The VPE precursor is self-catalytically converted to an active enzyme within the vacuoles (Hiraiwa et al. 1997, 1999; Kuroyanagi et al. 2002). PAC vesicles are involved in the transport of not only storage proteins but also a precursor of a membrane protein, MP73, of protein storage vacuoles of pumpkin (Mitsuhashi et al. 2001). The MP73 precursor is also converted into the mature form within the vacuoles.

#### 2.2 Vacuolar Sorting Receptor on the Membrane of PAC Vesicles

Storage protein precursors are selectively taken into the PAC vesicles in two ways: one is by aggregate sorting and the other is through receptor-dependent sorting. The former sorting mechanism is advantageous to maturing seeds that actively synthesize a large quantity of storage proteins as described above. The latter ensures proper delivery of the storage proteins by avoiding the mis-sorting of escaped molecules. What molecular mechanism is involved in the uptake of storage protein precursors into the PAC vesicles?

A proteomic analysis of the isolated PAC vesicles from maturing pumpkin seeds identified a type I integral membrane protein, PV72, which is composed of a large lumenal domain and a transmembrane domain followed by a short cytosolic tail that contains a potential tyrosine-based motif (Shimada et al. 1997). PV72 is the next most abundant protein after the storage protein precursors in the PAC vesicles. PV72 is detected on the membrane of the PAC vesicles (Shimada et al. 1997), and is specifically and transiently accumulated in association with the synthesis of storage proteins. PV72 has been shown to bind to the 2S albumin precursor (pro2S albumin) via the *C*-terminal region including a vacuolar targeting signal (Shimada et al. 2002) and to the vacuolar targeting signal (Asn-Pro-Ile-Arg) of a vacuolar protein, AtAlue (Watanabe et al. 2004). The biochemical and cell biological analyses implied that PV72 acts as a vacuolar sorting receptor (VSR).

PV72 has Ca<sup>2+</sup> binding domains and the binding of Ca<sup>2+</sup> stabilizes the receptor–ligand complex even under acidic conditions of pH 4.0. The association and dissociation of PV72 with the ligand is modulated by the Ca<sup>2+</sup> concentration (EC<sub>50</sub> value = 40  $\mu$ M) (Watanabe et al. 2002). If PV72–pro2S albumin complex were delivered to protein storage vacuoles, PV72 could not

release pro2S albumin at the vacuoles because of high Ca<sup>2+</sup> concentrations inside the vacuoles. The questions are where PV72 traps pro2S albumin and where PV72 releases it. Subcellular fractionation has revealed that PV72 is localized not only to the PAC membrane but also on the Golgi apparatus (Shimada et al. 2002). PV72 might be recycled between PAC vesicles and the Golgi apparatus for recruiting the storage protein precursors from the Golgi apparatus to the PAC vesicles.

For an in vivo demonstration, a reverse-genetic approach was applied to an *Arabidopsis* mutant lacking the homologous gene to PV72. *Arabidopsis* has seven homologues of PV72, which are designated as AtVSR1 to AtVSR7 (*Arabidopsis thaliana* vacuolar sorting receptor). Among seven *atvsr* mutant seeds, only the *atvsr1* mutant seeds abnormally accumulate the precursors of storage proteins 2S albumin and 12S globulin, together with the mature forms of these proteins (Shimada et al. 2003a). The *atvsr1* mutant mis-sorts storage proteins by secreting them from cells, resulting in an enlarged and electrondense extracellular space in the seeds (Fig. 3). The *in planta* analysis strongly suggests that AtVSR1/PV72 is a sorting receptor that sorts storage proteins for protein storage vacuoles.

How does the sorting receptor function? Most of the storage protein precursor molecules synthesized on the ER form an aggregate within the ER. However, inevitably, some molecules are not incorporated into the aggregates



**Fig.3** *atvsr1* mutant mis-sorts storage proteins by secreting them from cells, resulting in an enlarged and electron-dense extracellular space in the seeds. Ultrastructures of seed cells of the wild type (**a**) and *atvsr1-1* mutant (**b**). The extracellular space of the *atvsr1-1* seeds is abnormally enlarged and filled with electron-dense material (*arrowhead*). Immunogold analysis with antibody against 2S albumin. 2S albumin is distributed in the PSVs and the electron-dense extracellular space of the *atvsr1-1* seeds. PSV, protein storage vacuole; CW, cell wall. *Bars* = 1  $\mu$ m

and remain free within the ER lumen. The free molecules leave the ER for the Golgi apparatus, where they are trapped by the VSR and recruited to the PAC vesicles (Hara-Nishimura et al. 2004). After releasing the precursor molecules, the VSR should be recycled to the Golgi apparatus.

#### 2.3 Induction of PAC Vesicles in Vegetative Tissues

PAC vesicles are specific to maturing seeds, because they accumulate seed storage protein precursors. Unexpectedly, however, PAC vesicles can be induced in vegetative tissues (Hayashi et al. 1999). Figure 4a and b shows electron micrographs of the rosette leaves of transgenic *Arabidopsis* plants, which overexpress a fusion protein composed of a small subunit of pumpkin 2S albumin and a selectable marker enzyme, phosphinothricin acetyltransferase. The leaves develop PAC vesicles together with chloroplasts (Fig. 4).

The induced PAC vesicles exhibit a similar density  $(1.27 \text{ g/cm}^3)$  to those of PAC vesicles from maturing seeds and accumulate a proprotein precursor form of the fusion protein, as do PAC vesicles in maturing seeds. The ER has an ability to produce PAC vesicles not only in seed cells but also in vegetative cells, showing the flexible nature of the ER.

Despite the accumulation of the fusion protein with phosphinothricin acetyltransferase, the transgenic *Arabidopsis* plants are sensitive to phosphinothricin. Compartmentalization of phosphinothricin acetyltransferase in



**Fig. 4 a** Electron micrograph of transgenic *Arabidopsis* plants expressing a fusion protein composed of a small subunit of pumpkin 2S albumin and a selectable marker enzyme, phosphinothricin acetyltransferase. **b** Electron micrograph of rosette leaves. PAC vesicles are found in the vegetative cells. C, chloroplast; V, lytic vacuole; M, mitochondria; PAC, PAC vesicles. *Bars* =  $0.5 \,\mu$ m

the PAC vesicles does not permit the detoxification of this herbicide. Phosphinothricin acetyltransferase molecules are bound in the aggregates within the PAC vesicle, which obviously causes the loss of enzyme activity. The transgenic plants will become resistant to phosphinothricin if a mutation of a gene results in an alternative subcellular localization of the fusion protein. Such mutants should provide a clue to understanding the molecular mechanism involved in the biogenesis of the PAC vesicles from the ER.

# 3 ER Bodies

### 3.1 ER Bodies that Accumulate KDEL-Tailed $\beta$ -glucosidase

Green fluorescent protein (GFP) from luminescent jellyfish allows us to visualize various organelles in living cells and in real time. GFP fusion proteins have provided new insight into novel subcellular compartments and their dynamic changes. For in vivo observation of the ER, GFP should be fused with a signal peptide at the *N*-terminus and with an ER retention signal (H(K)DEL, Lys/His-Asp-Glu-Leu) at the *C*-terminus. When the ER-targeted GFP is expressed in *Arabidopsis*, a number of bright fluorescing spindleshaped organelles ( $\sim 1 \,\mu$ m diameter,  $\sim 10 \,\mu$ m long) are conspicuous against a background of a green ER network in the epidermal cells of cotyledons (Haseloff et al. 1997; Kohler 1998; Ridge et al. 1999), as shown in Fig. 1.

The GFP-fluorescing organelles had been referred to as proplastids in a widely used textbook "Essential Cell Biology" (Alberts et al. 1998) and were described as "mystery organelles" by Gunning (1998). In 2001, immunogold analysis with anti-GFP antibodies (Hayashi et al. 2001) showed that the unidentified GFP-fluorescing organelles correspond to dilated cisternae of the ER, which was first observed in radish root cells by electron microscopy in 1965 (Bonnett and Newcomb 1965). This indicates that the GFP-fluorescing organelles are derived from the ER. Thus, the GFP-fluorescing organelles were designated as ER bodies (Hayashi et al. 2001). The ER bodies have a characteristic fibrous pattern inside and are surrounded with ribosomes (Fig. 5a).

Electron microscopy has demonstrated similar compartments in 46 other species of Brassicaceae, seven species of Capparaceae, and four species of other families (Iversen 1970; Behnke and Eschlbeck 1978; Bones et al. 1989). However, a physiological function and the fate of the compartments have long been unknown. GFP-labeled ER bodies have made it possible for the study of the mysterious bodies to progress rapidly.

Transgenic Arabidopsis plants expressing GFP-HDEL show that ER bodies develop in epidermal cells of the seedlings but not in rosette leaf cells (Hayashi et al. 2001) (Fig. 6a,c). An Arabidopsis mutant whose seedlings hardly have



**Fig. 5** Spindle-shaped bodies that are derived from ER-accumulated ER-targeted GFP in the epidermal cells of *Arabidopsis* cotyledons. **a** Electron micrograph showing that the ER bodies (*large dots*) have a characteristic fibrous pattern inside and are surrounded by ribosomes. **b** Immunocytochemistry with anti-PYK10 antibodies showing that the ER bodies accumulate PYK10. M, mitochondrion; G, Golgi complex; V, lytic vacuole. *Bars* =  $0.5 \,\mu\text{m}$ 

any ER bodies was isolated by inspecting the seedlings with a fluorescence microscope and was designated as nail (Matsushima et al. 2003a). The nail mutant has no ER bodies throughout the cells of seedlings or rosette leaves, although it has fluorescing ER networks. The nail mutation affects the formation of ER bodies, but not the formation of the ER networks. The nail mutant is a powerful tool to unravel the protein component and physiological function of ER bodies. ER bodies are concentrated in the 1000-g pellet fraction. Comparative proteomic analysis with the 1000-g pellet fractions between wild-type and *nai1* seedlings showed that the most abundant protein in ER bodies is a β-glucosidase, PYK10 (Matsushima et al. 2003a). Immunogold analysis with anti-PYK10 antibodies shows that PYK10 is localized in the ER bodies (Fig. 5b). PYK10 has an ER retention signal, KDEL, at the C-terminus. PYK10 is more selectively accumulated in the ER bodies than GFP-HDEL (Matsushima et al. 2003a). By forming aggregates in the ER lumen, PYK10 molecules may contribute to the formation of the ER bodies. This is supported by the result that PYK10 easily forms a large aggregate (Nagano et al. 2005).

The *NAI1* gene encodes a transcription factor that has a basic-helix-loophelix (bHLH) domain (Matsushima et al. 2004). Transient expression of NAI1 induces formation of ER bodies in the *nai1-1* mutant (Matsushima et al.



**Fig. 6** Induction of ER bodies in rosette leaves treated with MeJA. Fluorescent images of rosette leaves treated with water (**a**) and 50  $\mu$ M MeJA (**b**). The rosette leaves have no ER bodies. Water has no effect on the ER network or the development of ER bodies (**a**). GFP-fluorescing ER bodies are induced in the rosette leaves by MeJA (**b**). Electron micrographs showing that rosette leaves of nontransgenic *Arabidopsis* induced ER bodies when treated with MeJA. Rod-shaped ER bodies were induced in the epidermal cells of rosette leaves treated with MeJA (**d**). An ER body with a characteristic fibrous pattern in the *boxed area* of **d** is magnified (**e**). An *asterisk* indicates the ER body. No ER body was detected in the epidermal cells of wild-type rosette leaves treated with water (**c**). Bars = 20  $\mu$ m

2004). The transcription factor regulates the formation of the ER bodies. *nail* expresses no PYK10. The absence of ER bodies in *nai1* mutants is due to the loss of a transcription factor (NAI1) that functions upstream of a major component (PYK10) of ER bodies.

The defense function of  $\beta$ -glucosidases against pathogens is accomplished by producing toxic compounds. PYK10 and the specific substrate might be stored separately. When plant tissues and organelle membranes are injured, the enzyme and substrate come into contact and produce toxic compounds. ER bodies start to fuse with lytic vacuoles when the cells are stressed with a concentrated salt solution (Hayashi et al. 2001). Under stressed conditions, ER bodies might release their contents into the compartments, which accumulate endogenous substrate, to produce the toxic compounds. The question is why the cotyledons, especially their epidermal cells, have a large number of ER bodies and rosette leaves do not (Hara-Nishimura and Matsushima 2003). ER bodies are not essential for the fundamental process of plant life. Therefore, rosette leaves may save the costs for the synthesis of PYK10 and formation of ER bodies, and induce them as the need arises. On the other hand, cotyledons, which are most sensitive to wounding and chewing by insects, may pay the costs for defense until the cotyledons are senesced. Consistently, the glucosinolate–myrosinase defense system in Indian mustard cotyledons declines during seedling development (Wallace and Eigenbrode 2002).

### 3.2 Induction of ER Body

The GFP image shows unique and limited distribution of ER bodies in *Arabidopsis* plants. The ER bodies appear after seed germination and disappear during senescence of the tissues (Matsushima et al. 2002). A large number of ER bodies are detected in the epidermal cells of whole organs including cotyledons, hypocotyls, and roots of transgenic *Arabidopsis* seedlings (Matsushima et al. 2002). The epidermal cells are most sensitive to environmental stresses in the plant life (Hayashi et al. 2001). This implies that the development of ER bodies is linked with environmental stresses (discussed above).

In contrast to the seedlings, the rosette leaves have no ER bodies at all under normal conditions. ER bodies are induced throughout the epidermal cells, when the rosette leaves are treated with a plant hormone, methyl jasmonate (MeJA), which mediates plant defenses against mechanical wounding and chewing by insects (Matsushima et al. 2002) (Fig. 6b). Electron microscopy shows the induction of the ER bodies within the rosette leaf cells (Fig. 6d, e). ER bodies are also induced with mechanical wounding (Matsushima et al. 2002).

MeJA-insensitive *coi1* mutant (Feys et al. 1994; Xie et al. 1998) induces no ER bodies. Another plant hormone, ethylene, which has no ability to induce ER bodies, suppresses the effect of MeJA on the induction of ER bodies in rosette leaves. In ethylene-insensitive *etr1-4* mutant (Chang et al. 1993), MeJA induces them even in the presence of ethylene. The induction of ER bodies is strictly linked to the signal transduction of MeJA and ethylene, both of which have an antagonistic effect. The induced ER bodies in the rosette leaves might have a defense function against chewing insects and be in some way related to other wound stresses. ER bodies might play a role in cells that are most exposed to stresses. The ER body formation is a novel type of endomembrane system in the response of plant cells to environmental stresses.

The ER bodies are inducible in *nai1-1* rosette leaves that have been treated with MeJA, although they exhibit irregular shapes (Matsushima et al. 2004). MeJA treatment induces the expression of *NAI1* and *PYK10* genes (Mat-

sushima et al. 2004). MeJA-induced NAI1 is needed for the formation of normal ER bodies.

## References

- Alberts B, Bray D, Johnson A, Lewis J, Raff M, Roberts K, Walter P (1998) Essential cell biology: an introduction to the molecular biology of the cell. Garland, New York
- Behnke H-D, Eschlbeck G (1978) Dilated cisternae in Capparales: an attempt towards the characterization of a specific endoplasmic reticulum. Protoplasma 97:351–363
- Bones AM, Evjen K, Iversen T-H (1989) Characterization and distribution of dilated cisternae of the endoplasmic reticulum in intact plants, protoplasts, and calli of Brassicaceae. Isr J Bot 38:177–192
- Bonnett HTJ, Newcomb EH (1965) Polyribosomes and cisternal accumulations in root cells of radish. J Cell Biol 27:423-432
- Chang C, Kwok SF, Bleecker AB, Meyerowitz EM (1993) Arabidopsis ethylene-response gene ETR1: similarity of product to two-component regulators. Science 262:539-544
- Chrispeels MJ, Herman EM (2000) Endoplasmic reticulum-derived compartments function in storage and as mediators of vacuolar remodeling via a new type of organelle, precursor protease vesicles. Plant Physiol 123:1227–1233
- Feys BJF, Benedetti CE, Penfold CN, Turner JG (1994) Arabidopsis mutants selected for resistance to the phytotoxin coronatine are male sterile, insensitive to methyl jasmonate, and resistant to bacterial pathogen. Plant Cell 6:751–759
- Gunning BES (1998) The mystery organelles in Arabidopsis expressing GFP. Trends Plant Sci 3:417
- Hara-Nishimura I, Matsushima R (2003) A wound-inducible organelle derived from endoplasmic reticulum: a plant strategy against environmental stresses? Curr Opin Plant Biol 6:583-588
- Hara-Nishimura I, Inoue K, Nishimura M (1991) A unique vacuolar processing enzyme responsible for conversion of several proprotein precursors into the mature forms. FEBS Lett 294:89-93
- Hara-Nishimura I, Takeuchi Y, Nishimura M (1993a) Molecular characterization of a vacuolar processing enzyme related to a putative cysteine proteinase of Schistosoma mansoni. Plant Cell 5:1651–1659
- Hara-Nishimura I, Takeuchi Y, Inoue K, Nishimura M (1993b) Vesicle transport and processing of the precursor to 2S albumin in pumpkin. Plant J 4:793–800
- Hara-Nishimura I, Shimada T, Hiraiwa N, Nishimura M (1995) Vacuolar processing enzyme responsible for maturation of seed proteins. J Plant Physiol 145:632–640
- Hara-Nishimura I, Shimada T, Hatano K, Takeuchi Y, Nishimura M (1998) Transport of storage proteins to protein storage vacuoles is mediated by large precursoraccumulating vesicles. Plant Cell 10:825-836
- Hara-Nishimura I, Matsushima R, Shimada T, Nishimura M (2004) Diversity and functions of ER-derived compartments in plants: are these compartments specific to plant cells? Plant Physiol 136:3435-3439
- Haseloff J, Siemering KR, Prasher DC, Hodge S (1997) Removal of a cryptic intron and subcellular localization of green fluorescent protein are required to mark transgenic Arabidopsis plants brightly. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 94:2122–2127
- Hayashi M, Toriyama K, Kondo M, Hara-Nishimura I, Nishimura M (1999) Accumulation of a fusion protein containing 2S albumin induces novel vesicles in vegetative cells of Arabidopsis. Plant Cell Physiol 40:263–272

- Hayashi Y, Yamada K, Shimada T, Matsushima R, Nishizawa NK, Nishimura M, Hara-Nishimura I (2001) A proteinase-storing body that prepares for cell death or stresses in the epidermal cells of Arabidopsis. Plant Cell Physiol 42:894–899
- Hiraiwa N, Takeuchi Y, Nishimura M, Hara-Nishimura I (1993) A vacuolar processing enzyme in maturing and germinating seeds: its distribution and associated changes during development. Plant Cell Physiol 34:1197–1204
- Hiraiwa N, Nishimura M, Hara-Nishimura I (1997) Expression and activation of the vacuolar processing enzyme in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Plant J 12:819–829
- Hiraiwa N, Nishimura M, Hara-Nishimura I (1999) Vacuolar processing enzyme is selfcatalytically activated by sequential removal of the *C*-terminal and *N*-terminal propeptides. FEBS Lett 447:213–216
- Inoue K, Motozaki A, Takeuchi Y, Nishimura M, Hara-Nishimura I (1995) Molecular characterization of proteins in protein-body membrane that disappear most rapidly during transformation of protein bodies into vacuoles. Plant J 7:235–243
- Iversen T-H (1970) The morphology, occurrence, and distribution of dilated cisternae of the endoplasmic reticulum in tissues of plants of the Cruciferae. Protoplasma 71:467-477
- Kohler RH (1998) GFP for in vivo imaging of subcellular structures in plant cells. Trends Plant Sci 3:317–320
- Kuroyanagi M, Nishimura M, Hara-Nishimura I (2002) Activation of Arabidopsis vacuolar processing enzyme by self-catalytic removal of an auto-inhibitory domain of the *C*-terminal propeptide. Plant Cell Physiol 43:143–151
- Larkins BA, Hurkman WJ (1978) Synthesis and deposition of protein bodies of maize endosperm. Plant Physiol 62:256-263
- Li X, Wu Y, Zhang D-Z, Gillikin JW, Boston RS, Franceschi VR, Okita TW (1993) Rice prolamine protein body biogenesis: a BiP-mediated process. Science 262:1054–1056
- Maeshima M, Hara-Nishimura I, Takeuchi Y, Nishimura M (1994) Accumulation of vacuolar H<sup>+</sup>-pyrophosphatase and H<sup>+</sup>-ATPase during reformation of the central vacuole in germinating pumpkin seeds. Plant Physiol 106:61–69
- Mitsuhashi N, Hayashi Y, Koumoto Y, Shimada T, Fukasawa-Akada T, Nishimura M, Hara-Nishimura I (2001) A novel membrane protein that is transported to protein storage vacuoles via precursor-accumulating vesicles. Plant Cell 13:2361–2372
- Matsushima R, Hayashi Y, Kondo M, Shimada T, Nishimura M, Hara-Nishimura I (2002) An endoplasmic reticulum-derived structure that is induced under stress conditions in Arabidopsis. Plant Physiol 130:1807–1814
- Matsushima R, Kondo M, Nishimura M, Hara-Nishimura I (2003a) A novel ER-derived compartment, the ER body, selectively accumulates a  $\beta$ -glucosidase with an ER retention signal in Arabidopsis. Plant J 33:493–502
- Matsushima R, Hayashi Y, Yamada K, Shimada T, Nishimura M, Hara-Nishimura I (2003b) The ER body, a novel endoplasmic reticulum-derived structure in Arabidopsis. Plant Cell Physiol 44:661–666
- Matsushima R, Fukao Y, Nishimura M, Hara-Nishimura I (2004) *NAI1* gene that encodes a basic-helix-loop-helix-type putative transcription factor that regulates the formation of a novel ER-derived structure, the ER body. Plant Cell 16:1536–1549
- Nagano AJ, Matsushima R, Hara-Nishimura I (2005) Activation of an ER-body-localized  $\beta$ -glucosidase via a cytosolic binding partner in damaged tissues of Arabidopsis thaliana. Plant Cell Physiol 46:1140–1148
- Ridge RW, Uozumi Y, Plazinski J, Hurley UA, Williamson RE (1999) Developmental transitions and dynamics of the cortical ER of Arabidopsis cells seen with green fluor-escent protein. Plant Cell Physiol 40:1253–1261

- Robinson DG, Hoh B, Hinz G, Jeong B-K (1995) One vacuole or two vacuoles: do protein storage vacuoles arise de novo during pea cotyledon development? J Plant Physiol 145:654–664
- Schmid M, Simpson D, Kalousek F, Gietl C (1998) A cysteine endopeptidase with a *C*-terminal KDEL motif isolated from castor bean endosperm is a marker enzyme for the ricinosome, a putative lytic compartment. Planta 206:466–475
- Shimada T, Kuroyanagi M, Nishimura M, Hara-Nishimura I (1997) A pumpkin 72-kDa membrane protein of precursor-accumulating vesicles has characteristics of a vacuolar sorting receptor. Plant Cell Physiol 38:1414–1420
- Shimada T, Watanabe E, Tamura K, Hayashi Y, Nishimura M, Hara-Nishimura I (2002) A vacuolar sorting receptor PV72 on the membrane of vesicles that accumulate precursors of seed storage proteins (PAC vesicles). Plant Cell Physiol 43:1086–1095
- Shimada T, Fuji K, Tamura K, Kondo M, Nishimura M, Hara-Nishimura I (2003a) Vacuolar sorting receptor for seed storage proteins in Arabidopsis thaliana. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 100:16095–16100
- Shimada T, Yamada K, Kataoka M, Nakaune S, Koumoto Y, Kuroyanagi M, Tabata S, Kato T, Shinozaki K, Seki M, Kobayashi M, Kondo M, Nishimura M, Hara-Nishimura I (2003b) Vacuolar processing enzymes are essential for proper processing of seed storage proteins in Arabidopsis thaliana. J Biol Chem 278:32292–32299
- Staehelin LA (1997) The plant ER: a dynamic organelle composed of a large number of discrete functional domains. Plant J 11:1151–1165
- Strzalka K, Hara-Nishimura I, Nishimura M (1995) Changes in physical properties of vacuolar membrane during transformation of protein bodies into vacuoles in germinating pumpkin seeds. Biochim Biophys Acta 1239:103–110
- Takahashi H, Saito Y, Kitagawa T, Morita S, Masumura T, Tanaka K (2005) A novel vesicle derived directly from endoplasmic reticulum is involved in the transport of vacuolar storage proteins in rice endosperm. Plant Cell Physiol 46:245–249
- Toyooka K, Okamoto T, Minamikawa T (2000) Mass transport of proform of a KDELtailed cysteine proteinase (SH-EP) to protein storage vacuoles by endoplasmic reticulum-derived vesicle is involved in protein mobilization in germinating seeds. J Cell Biol 148:453–463
- van der Wilden W, Herman EM, Chrispeels MJ (1980) Protein bodies of mung bean cotyledons as autophagic organelles. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 77:428-432
- Wallace SK, Eigenbrode SD (2002) Changes in the glucosinolate–myrosinase defense system in Brassica juncea cotyledons during seedling development. J Chem Ecol 28:243–256
- Watanabe E, Shimada T, Kuroyanagi M, Nishimura M, Hara-Nishimura I (2002) Calciummediated association of a putative vacuolar sorting receptor PV72 with a propeptide of 2S albumin. J Biol Chem 277:8708-8715
- Watanabe E, Shimada T, Tamura K, Matsushima R, Koumoto Y, Nishimura M, Hara-Nishimura I (2004) An ER-localized form of PV72, a seed-specific vacuolar sorting receptor, interferes the transport of an NPIR-containing proteinase in Arabidopsis leaves. Plant Cell Physiol 45:9–17
- Xie D-X, Feys BF, James S, Nieto-Rostro M, Turner JG (1998) *COII*: an Arabidopsis gene required for jasmonate-regulated defense and fertility. Science 280:1091–1094

# Synthesis of Structural and Storage Lipids by the ER

Matthew J. Hills<sup>1</sup> ( $\boxtimes$ )  $\cdot$  Thomas J. Roscoe<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>John Innes Centre, Norwich Research Park, Norwich NR4 7UH, UK matthew.hills@bbsrc.ac.uk

<sup>2</sup>Laboratoire Genome et Développement des Plantes, CNRS UMR5096, Université de Perpignan, 52 Avenue de Villeneuve, 66860 Perpignan, France *roscoe@univ-perp.fr* 

**Abstract** The endoplasmic reticulum (ER) in plants plays a key role in the synthesis of a wide range of lipids which are essential structural components of all cellular membranes. Lipids also represent the major form of storage carbon in the seeds, pollen and fruit of many plant species and in some cases over 75% of the dry mass of these tissues has been metabolised by the ER. The world vegetable-oils market is worth over \$30 billion per year and is of great importance to the agricultural economy. There is therefore particular interest in aspects of ER function relating to triacylglycerol synthesis. In the epidermis, lipids made by the ER are exported to form the cuticular barrier protecting the plant against water loss, biotic and abiotic stresses. In addition, ER-derived glycerolipids, sphingolipids and sterols have essential roles as components of signal transduction pathways. This chapter describes the biochemical pathways of membrane and storage lipid synthesis in the plant ER and charts progress in the identification and characterisation of the genes involved.

# 1 The Glycerolipid Synthesis Pathway

## 1.1 General Context

Lipid biosynthesis in plant cells is a highly coordinated process as a consequence of the compartmentalisation between the synthesis of fatty acids in the plastid and glycerolipids. In some species such as Arabidopsis, a significant proportion (> 35%) of the newly synthesised acyl chains are retained by the chloroplast and incorporated into membrane components such as galacto- and sulpho-lipids (Ohlrogge and Browse 1995). The remaining fatty acids (mainly the monounsaturated oleic acid—18:1) are exported from the chloroplast as acyl-CoAs and incorporated into phospholipids in the endoplasmic reticulum (ER). The 18:1 may be desaturated by the ER to form the polyunsaturated linoleic (18:2) and linolenic (18:3) fatty acids. A proportion of the lipids containing these fatty acids are returned from the ER to the chloroplast and incorporated into the thylakoids and envelope membranes. Many species retain little *de novo* synthesised fatty acid in the chloroplast and in these plants almost all of the acyl chains apparently pass through the ER lipid pathway before being returned to the chloroplast (Mongrand et al. 1998). The ubiquitous glycerol-3-phosphate pathway localised in the ER (the plant eukaryotic pathway) ensures the synthesis of phosphatidic acid (PA) for the production of phosphatidylinositol (PtdIns) and phosphatidylglycerol (PtdGro) and the synthesis of diacylglycerol (DAG) for the production of phosphatidyle (PtdCho) and phosphatidylethanolamine (PtdEtn, reviewed in Browse and Somerville 1991; Ohlrogge and Browse 1995). The glycerolipid acyltransferases associated with the Kennedy pathway belong to gene families, raising the possibility that a functional specialisation exists among these acyltransferases, each isoform perhaps participating in reactions that are unique to particular tissues or contributing to additional pathways that are associated with the production of PA destined for the production of specialised lipids.

## 1.2 Synthesis of PA by Microsomal Acyltransferases

As mentioned above, fatty acids are exported from the plastid in the form of acylCoA thioesters and transferred to the endomembrane system for modification and assembly into glycerolipids. The fatty acids are first esterified to glycerol-3-phosphate by the sequential action of glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase (GPAT) to form lysophosphatidic acid (LPA) followed by 1-acylsn-glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase (LPAT) to form PA (Fig. 1). The microsomal GPAT has a modest preference for palmitoyl-CoA whereas the microsomal LPAT has a strong preference for unsaturated C18 acyl groups. As a consequence of the substrate preferences of the ER acyltransferases (Frentzen 1998), the PA produced by the eukaryotic pathway in the ER is enriched in C18 fatty acids at the sn-2 position compared to the chloroplast with some C18 : 0 at sn-1 and sn-2 and with palmitoyl groups, if present, restricted to the sn-1 position.

Homology searches using a yeast sequence coding for a protein possessing GPAT activity identified a gene family of seven members encoding putative microsomal GPATs in the genome of *Arabidopsis thaliana* (Zheng et al. 2003). Transformation of a GPAT-deficient strain of yeast by each of the putative GPATs and assays performed with cell lysates in the presence of labelled G3P indicated that five of the seven candidates possessed GPAT activity; however the isoform(s) associated with the Kennedy pathway has not yet been identified. Abrogation of the GPAT1 gene leads to arrest of pollen development and the fatty-acid composition of the seed oil was altered with small decreases in the content of 16:0, 18:3 and 20:1, compensated by increases in 18:1 and 18:2 (Zheng et al. 2003). Interestingly, no change in seed oil content was observed, suggesting that other GPAT activities compensated in controlling flux through the pathway. The data



**Fig. 1** Pathway of glycerolipid synthesis in the plant ER. Membrane phospholipids and storage triacylglycerols are synthesised from Gro3P and long-chain acyl-CoAs. More detail on phospholipid synthesis is presented in Figs. 2 and 3. 1—glycerol-3-phosphate acyl-transferase (GPAT); 2—*lyso*phosphatidic acid acyltransferase (LPAT); 3—phosphatidic acid phosphatase (PAP); 4—diacylglycerol acyltransferase (DGAT); 5—CDP-choline:DAG cholinephosphotransferase (CPT); 6—phospholipid:diacylglycerol transacylase (PDAT); 7—*lyso*phosphatidylcholine acyltransferase (LPCAT); 8—diacylglycerol:acyltransferase (MGAT)

are an indication of the potential for tissue-specific expression of individual acyltransferases.

In a similar approach, a gene family encoding proteins homologous to LPATs were identified in the Arabidopsis thaliana genomic sequence (Maisonneuve et al. 2003). At least five of the LPAT isoforms, including the plastidial isoform, are able to restore growth to an E. coli mutant (plsC-) strain deficient in LPAT activity and are thus likely to represent authentic LPATs. A Brassica napus cDNA, sharing 96% similarity with the protein encoded by the Arabidopsis LPAT candidate gene, At3g57650, has been verified to code for a protein possessing a 1-acylglycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase activity by complementation of an LPAT-defective E. coli mutant and by enzymatic analyses where oleoyl-CoA was the preferred substrate. The rapeseed cDNA shares strong homology with the cDNAs encoding authentic LPATs of maize (Brown et al. 1994) and Limnanthes (Brown et al. 1995) and is expressed ubiquitously. Immunolocalisation has confirmed the association of the *Limnanthes* leaf- and seed-expressed isoform with the microsomal fraction (Brown et al. 2002). Taken together, these data suggest that the rapeseed, maize and Limnanthes proteins correspond to the ubiquitous LPAT enzyme of the Kennedy pathway.

#### 1.3 Synthesis of Diacylglycerol in the ER

The majority of the phosphatidic acid produced in the ER is hydrolysed to DAG and inorganic phosphate by the action of phosphatidic acid phosphatase (also known as lipid phosphate phosphatase or LPP). The enzyme acts at a central point in the transition between membrane and storage lipids and has been proposed to control a potentially rate-limiting step in triacylglycerol biosynthesis (Stymne and Stobart 1987). In animals and yeast, distinct isoforms exist associated either with the ER, ensuring glycerolipid biosynthesis, or with the plasma membrane and involved in signalling. In plants, the LPP from avocado has been purified and the biochemical characterisation suggests that this enzyme is a good candidate for the eukaryotic pathway enzyme (Pearce and Slabas 1998). The maintenance of a high PA:LPA ratio by this enzyme suggests that metabolic channelling operates for the Kennedy pathway. Two cDNAs encoding LPPs of Arabidopsis thaliana that use both PA and diacylglycerol pyrophosphate as substrates have been well characterised by expression in yeast (Pierrugues et al. 2001). One of these LPPs (At2g01180) is likely to be targeted to the plastid (Beisson et al. 2003) and the second LPP (At1g15080) may be located in the ER but it is not clear whether it functions either in the Kennedy pathway for glycerolipid synthesis or lipid signalling. A third probable mitochondrial LPP (At3g02600) was identified in this report but not characterised.

## 2 Phospholipid Synthesis

A large proportion of plant phospholipids are synthesised by the ER from the Kennedy pathway intermediates PA and DAG (Fig. 1), although chloroplasts synthesise their own PtdGro and mitochondria have the capacity to metabolise some phospholipids as well. Each phospholipid has a different fatty-acid composition leading to scores of individual lipid components in any one tissue. The recent development of electrospray ionisation massspectrometry methods now allows for the quantification of many individual lipid molecules from plants (Welti and Wang 2004). These methods will facilitate the detailed analysis of gene knockout mutants and characterisation of the roles of the large number of genes that have been assigned putative functions in lipid metabolism (Beisson et al. 2003). Much of the work establishing the biochemical pathways of phospholipid synthesis and analysis of the enzymes involved has been reviewed in detail previously (Harwood 1989; Kinney 1993).

#### 2.1

#### The CDP-Aminoalcohol Pathway for the Synthesis of the Major Phospholipids

#### 2.1.1 Provision of CDP-Choline and CDP-Ethanolamine

PtdEtn and PtdCho are synthesised through the CDP-aminoalcohol pathway beginning with the activation of ethanolamine to phosphoethanolamine (P-Etn, Fig. 2), which forms the branch point between synthesis of the two lipids. The pathway from P-Etn to PtdEtn is direct via CDP-Etn (Fig. 2) but the pathways for PtdCho synthesis in plants vary depending on the tissue (Kinney 1993). The committed step of PtdCho synthesis is considered to be the methylation of P-Etn catalysed by P-Etn methyltransferase (Fig. 2, step 3) and the phospho-base methylation route via P-Cho and CDP-Cho is thought to carry the majority of the flux, at least in leaves (McNeil et al. 2000). PtdEtn is not itself methylated in plants but PtdmonomethylEtn (PtdMME) and PtddimethylEtn (PtdDME) may be methylated to form PtdCho (Fig. 2). Methylation of the free ethanolamine base has only been reported in endosperm of castor (Prudhomme and Moore 1992). The synthesis of P-Cho from P-Etn can be catalysed by a single phosphoethanolamine



**Fig.2** Pathways of PtdCho and PtdEtn biosynthesis in plant ER. PtdCho and PtdEtn are mainly synthesised by the so called diacylglycerol pathway in plants. The Cho and Etn head groups are transferred to DAG from CDP-Cho and CDP-Etn (step 6). The CDP-Cho and CDP-Etn are synthesised by enzymes located in the cytosol, (steps 1–4) and one (step 5) whose activity is regulated by transfer between the cytosol and ER. The basic structure for PtdCho is shown in Fig. 1. For other phospholipids replace Cho with appropriate headgroup. 1—serine decarboxylase; 2—ethanolamine kinase; 3—phosphoethanolamine methyltransferase (methyl groups supplied from S-adenosylmethionine); 4—choline kinase; 5—CTP:phosphocholine cytidyltransferase; 6—DAG:CDP-aminoalcoholphosphotransferase. MME—monomethylethanolamine; DME —dimethylethanolamine



**Fig. 3** Pathways of PtdIns, PtdGro and PtdSer biosynthesis in the ER of plants. These lipids are synthesised by the CDP-DAG pathway. 1—CDP-DAG synthase; 2—phosphatidylinositol synthase; 3—phosphatidylglycerolphosphate synthase; 4—phosphatidylglycerolphosphate phosphatiase; 5—phosphatidylserine synthase; 6—phospholipid base exchange enzyme. The basic structure of a phospholipid (PtdCho) is shown in Fig. 1. For other phospholipids replace Cho with appropriate head group

N-methyltransferase (PEAMT or NMT1) protein which catalyses all three methylations using S-adenosylmethionine as the source of methyl groups (Bolognese and McGraw 2000; Nuccio et al. 2000). The spinach PEAMT lacked detectable activity on PtdEtn or Etn (Nuccio et al. 2000). As yet, the enzyme(s) that methylate the PtdMME and PtdDME have not been identified. Three putative PEAMT genes have been identified in Arabidopsis and a deletion of one of them (At3g18000) leads to profound effects on root architecture and a reduction in the content of PtdCho in the roots (Cruz-Ramirez et al. 2004). The mutant phenotype can be reversed with either P-Cho or choline, confirming the importance of the P-base methylation pathway in PtdCho synthesis in plants. This also showed that sufficient choline kinase (CK) activity is present for PtdCho synthesis from free choline (Cruz-Ramirez et al. 2004). In another study, silencing of PEAMT expression caused the development of pale leaves, hypersensitivity to salt stress and temperature-sensitive male sterility, although some PEAMT expression remained in these plants (Mou et al. 2002). Indeed, the synthesis of choline by this route is important in some species for the synthesis of the osmoprotectant glycinebetaine (Nuccio et al. 2000). Phosphocholine can also be synthesised from free choline by CK (Fig. 2, step 4) and two CK cDNAs cloned from soybean have been expressed and characterised (Monks et al. 1996). Four putative CK genes have been identified in Arabidopsis but as yet not characterised, and it is likely that one or more of these will code for the ethanolamine kinase required for step 2 in Fig. 2. Phosphocholine is activated to CDP-choline by CTP:phosphocholine cytidylyltransferase (CCT) and this enzyme is considered to be important in controlling flux through the PtdCho synthesis pathway in animals. Plant CCT, like its animal counterpart, is found in both soluble (inactive) and membrane (active) fractions in cell extracts (Kinney and Moore 1987). The CCTs contain a C-terminal amphipathic alpha helix that, in animals at least, has been shown to be involved in binding of the protein to membranes, thus controlling CCT activity (Jackowski and Fagone 2005). However, little work on this aspect of regulation of the plant enzyme has been reported. cDNAs encoding CCTs were cloned from Brassica (Nishida et al. 1996), Arabidopsis (Choi et al. 1997) and pea (Jones et al. 1998) and CCT activity confirmed by expression of the Arabidopsis and pea cDNAs in yeast and *E. coli* respectively. Two CCT genes have been identified in Arabidopsis and expression of one of them is induced strongly by low temperatures (Choi et al. 2001; Inatsugi et al. 2002). The amount of membrane PtdCho increases when plants are subjected to low temperatures (Yoshida 1984; Uemura et al. 1995) and it appears that the synthesis of PtdCho is strongly regulated by expression of the CCT and PEAMT genes.

## 2.1.2

#### The Aminoalcoholphosphotransferases

PtdCho and PtdEtn, the two most abundant phospholipids are largely synthesised by the integral membrane aminoalcoholphosphotransferases (AAPTs) from sn-1,2 DAG and either CDP-choline or CDP-ethanolamine, respectively (Fig. 2, step 6). In these reactions CMP is displaced from CDP-choline or CDP-ethanolamine by the *sn*-3 hydroxyl of *sn*-1,2 DAG. Biochemical evidence that the same enzyme is responsible for catalysing both reactions (Lord 1975; Sparace et al. 1981) was confirmed once genes encoding AAPTs from soybean (Dewey et al. 1994), Arabidopsis (Goode and Dewey 1999) and Brassica napus (Qi et al. 2003) were cloned and the proteins expressed and characterised. The Arabidopsis AAPT proteins share 85% sequence identity and both contain ER membrane retention signals. Although all AAPTs characterised were shown to use both CDP-choline and CDP-ethanolamine as substrates, the AAPT2 from Arabidopsis and AAPT1 from Brassica preferentially use CDP-choline. Interestingly, the AAPT from Chlamydomonas reinhardtii, an organism which does not synthesise PtdCho but only PtdEtn, is capable of synthesising both PtdCho and PtdEtn if the substrates are provided (Yang et al. 2004). The AAPTs are activated by Mg<sup>2+</sup> or Mn<sup>2+</sup> and inhibited by Ca<sup>2+</sup> and CMP (Goode and Dewey 1999; Qi et al. 2003). Strong expression of the soybean AAPT in tobacco leaves did not cause any change in the fattyacid composition of phospholipids (Goode and Dewey 1999). On the other hand expression of the AAPT from Brassica napus in Arabidopsis caused a small but significant increase in the polyunsaturated fatty-acid content (Qi et al. 2003). The AAPTs in microsomal membranes isolated from developing seeds from safflower and oilseed rape showed no specificity for the acyl chain composition of the sn-1,2-DAG, suggesting that this enzyme draws on DAG molecules in the pool surrounding the enzyme in the membrane (Vogel and Browse 1996). However, the AAPTs from pea leaves and germinating soybeans

were all shown to prefer 1-palmitoyl-2-linoleoyl DAG as lipid substrate (Justin et al. 1987). A detailed study of the substrate selectivity of purified heterologously expressed AAPT enzymes in mixed detergent/substrate micelles has yet to be made.

#### 2.2 The CDP-DAG Pathway for the Synthesis of the Minor Phospholipids

Phosphatidylinositol, phosphatidylglycerol and phosphatidylserine are synthesised from PA via CDP-diacylglycerol (CDP-DAG). The enzyme CDP-DAG synthase (CDS) uses PA and CTP as substrates and releases phosphatidylinositol phosphate in addition to the CDP-DAG (Fig. 2, step 1). cDNAs encoding CDP-DAG synthases were cloned from potato and Arabidopsis using knowledge of sequence homology, and CDS activity was proved by expression of cDNA in *E. coli* combined with purification of the protein (Kopka et al. 1997). Arabidopsis is predicted to contain two ER-bound CDS genes, each predicted to contain eight membrane spanning domains, but little analysis of their function in plants has been reported. The head group of the phospholipid is then attached to the lipid by displacement of CMP from CDP-DAG (Fig. 2).

## 2.2.1 Phosphatidylinositol

PtdIns synthase (PIS) catalyses the reaction between inositol and CDP-DAGproducing PtdIns and CMP. A PIS gene was identified in Arabidopsis by sequence homology and the cDNA expressed in E. coli (Collin et al. 1999) which accumulated PtdIns, a phospholipid it normally lacks. The cDNA encoding Arabidopsis PIS was also able to complement the yeast PIS deletion mutant (Xue et al. 2000). The presence of a di-lysine retention signal at the C-terminus of the protein suggests PIS is located in the ER but this is yet to be substantiated. The enzyme was shown to require CDP-DAG and myoinositol as substrates and either  $Mn^{2+}$  or  $Mg^{2+}$  as cofactor (Collin et al. 1999; Xue et al. 2000). In vitro evidence has been presented that the Arabidopsis PIS may also catalyse exchange of the inositol head group of PtdIns with myoinositol in the presence of low concentrations of CMP (Justin et al. 2002). The acyl chain composition of PtdIns in plants is highly saturated compared to other phospholipids but it is not known how this is maintained. Biochemical analysis of the overexpressed PIS protein suggested that the acyl composition of PtdIns is likely to be determined as much by the localisation of the PIS within subdomains of the ER and the CDP-DAG pool surrounding it as by the substrate selectivity of the enzyme itself (Justin et al. 2003). A second Arabidopsis PIS gene has been identified by sequence homology but not yet characterised (Beisson et al. 2003).

#### 2.2.2 Phosphatidylserine

PtdSer is present at low concentrations in plants. There is biochemical evidence that it can be made both by PtdSer synthase (PSS) which uses CDP-DAG and serine and by head-group exchange of serine with Cho or Etn from PtdCho or PtdEtn respectively depending on the plant species and tissue (Kinney 1993). A cDNA encoding a protein that showed strong PSS activity was cloned from wheat in a screen to identify genes that enhance resistance to aluminium toxicity (Delhaize et al. 1999). However, a recent BLAST search reveals that no homologs of the wheat PSS are identified in any other plant species and that the closest homolog to the wheat PSS is a gene from a cereal fungal pathogen (Gibberella). It now seems likely that the "wheat" clone was isolated from fungus infected plant material. On the other hand, a clear homolog of the mouse PSS is present in the Arabidopsis genome (At1g15110), although the mouse protein synthesises PtdSer by a base-exchange mechanism using PtdEtn or PtdCho rather than transfer of serine to CDP-DAG (Stone et al. 1998). It was later shown that the PSS from mouse is located in the mitochondria-associated membrane, an ER-type membrane that purifies with mitochondria rather than the bulk ER (Stone and Vance 2000). There is as yet no definitive information on the location of the phospholipid base-exchange enzyme in plants. A plant gene encoding a CDP-DAG:serine phosphatidyltransferase has yet to be identified in plants. The plasma membrane of plants is relatively rich in PtdSer and there is evidence that this lipid may be supplied as small, PtdSer-enriched vesicles that are released from the ER in an adenosine triphosphate (ATP)-dependent process (Sturbois-Balcerzak et al. 1999; Vincent et al. 2001). However, the plasma membrane itself has been shown to have high phospholipid head-group serine exchange activity suggesting that this membrane obtains its PtdSer from two sources (Vincent et al. 1999).

## 2.2.3 Phosphatidylglycerol

The synthesis of phosphatidylglycerol (PtdGro) from CDP-DAG and Gro-3phosphate via PtdGro-3-phosphate has been demonstrated in microsomal membranes from a number of species (Kinney 1993). A gene from Arabidopsis encoding an ER PtdGroP synthase (PGPS), which catalyses the first step of PtdGro synthesis (Fig. 2), was identified and characterised by expression in yeast and purification (Muller and Frentzen 2001). The ER PGPS requires  $Mn^{2+}$  for activity and is inhibited by  $Mg^{2+}$  and  $Ca^{2+}$ , unlike the bacterial proteins, which are more active with  $Mg^{2+}$  (Muller and Frentzen 2001). Very little is known about PGP phosphatase, required to dephosphorylate PGP to PtdGro in plants and no candidate genes have yet been identified for any of the cellular compartments in Arabidopsis.

## 3 Fatty-Acid Desaturation in the ER

## 3.1 Role of Polyunsaturated Fatty Acids

A large proportion of the fatty acids in plant membrane lipids are polyunsaturated, which helps to maintain membrane fluidity and cell integrity, particularly at low temperatures (Wolter et al. 1992). The critical importance of ER-synthesised polyunsaturated fatty acids to the plant's ability to resist exposure to low temperatures is shown by the fad2 mutant of Arabidopsis, which lacks the capacity to make polyunsaturated fatty acids in the ER. When grown at 22 °C fad2 mutant plants are almost indistinguishable from wild type. If transferred to 6 °C, however, fad2 plants show signs of stress through accumulation of anthocyanins, leaf necrosis and death (Miquel et al. 1993) whereas wild type are unaffected. The appearance of symptoms in the fad2 mutant is relatively slow compared to plant species that are known to be chill-sensitive plants where rapid membrane disruption is evident. Evidence suggests that the decreased supply of polyunsaturated fatty acids from the ER to the mitochondrion leads to changes in lipid:protein ratios and micro-viscosity of the mitochondrial membranes and modifies mitochondrial function in the mutant (Caiveau et al. 2001). Linolenic acid, which contains three double bonds, is also used as a substrate for the production of oxylipin signalling molecules such as jasmonic acid (Feussner and Wasternack 2002). Triple fad3, fad7, fad8 mutant Arabidopsis plants are unable to synthesise any 18:3 and are subsequently unable to synthesise jasmonic acid and are very sensitive to attack by pests (McConn et al. 1997). The pathways of fatty-acid desaturation were identified by a classical biochemical genetic approach using Arabidopsis mutants (Browse and Somerville 1991; Miquel and Browse 1998; Wallis and Browse 2002). As mentioned in the introduction, a significant proportion of polyunsaturated fatty-acid synthesis is catalysed by the fatty-acid desaturases of the endoplasmic reticulum (Browse and Somerville 1991), and in many species of higher plants this proportion is very high (Mongrand et al. 1998).

# 3.2 The Desaturases of the ER

In the ER, oleic acid (18 : 1) is first desaturated to linoleic acid (18 : 2) by the action of oleate desaturase (FAD2) (Okuley et al. 1994). FAD2 desaturates oleic acid esterified to both the *sn*-1 and – 2 positions of PtdCho (Sperling et al. 1993).

Linoleate, esterified to PtdCho may be further desaturated to linolenate (18:3) by linoleate desaturase (FAD3) (Arondel et al. 1992). Both of the ER desaturases use cytochrome  $b_5$  and cytochrome  $b_5$  reductase to transfer electrons from nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (NADH) and both use molecular oxygen (Smith et al. 1990; Kearns et al. 1991). Based on in vitro reconstitution studies, a model of microsomal electron transfer for Arabidopsis was proposed where NADH-cytb<sub>5</sub> reductase and nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NADPH)-cytP450 reductase both reduce cytochrome b<sub>5</sub> using NADH and NADPH respectively (Fukuchi-Mizutani et al. 1999). A direct transfer of electrons from NADPHcytP450 reductase to the desaturase was also suggested as a possibility in this model where cytP450 mono-oxygenase functions as a terminal acceptor. The desaturases contain eight histidines in tripartite arrangements which coordinate with two iron atoms at the catalytic centre of the desaturase (Shanklin and Cahoon 1998). Expression of affinity-tagged FAD2 and FAD3 in tobacco BY-2 cells combined with immunofluorescence demonstrated that both N and C termini reside on the cytoplasmic face of the ER (Dyer and Mullen 2001). A model of the topology of FAD2 and FAD3 based on animal structure predictions show the three catalytic His boxes extend from the cvtosolic side (Dyer and Mullen 2001). Since the cytochrome  $b_5$  also projects into the cytosol, it is likely that the desaturation reactions take place out of the plane of the ER membrane (Okuley et al. 1994). The affinity tagging study also confirmed the view that both desaturases are localised to the ER (Dyer and Mullen 2001). FAD2 and FAD3 are co-translationally inserted into the ER using the SRP/Sec61 translocon machinery, but have different ER membrane proteinretention signals (McCartney et al. 2004). Whilst FAD3 has a dilysine motif that is common to many ER membrane proteins from a wide range of eukaryotes, FAD2 was found to use a novel motif ( $\Phi$ XXK/R/D/E $\Phi$ , where  $\Phi$  = large hydrophobic residue) that was also shown to occur in a number of other putatively ER-retained proteins (McCartney et al. 2004).

A number of divergent FAD2 enzymes from a range of species have been identified that catalyse the synthesis of hydroxy, epoxy, acetylenic and conjugated fatty acids in the seeds (Broun et al. 1998; Lee et al. 1998; Iwabuchi et al. 2003). Relatively few changes in the protein sequence are required to alter the activity of a desaturase to convert it to a hydroxylase (Broun et al. 1998). Sterculic acid, a cyclopropane fatty acid, is also derived from oleic acid esterified to PtdCho. Cyclopropane synthase, which catalyses this reaction, is microsomally bound and uses S-adenosylmethionine as the methyl donor, but is not *FAD2*-related (Bao et al. 2003).

## 3.3 Regulation of the Desaturases

The mechanisms that regulate of expression of the ER desaturases are not well understood, though it is thought that the amount of *FAD3* transcript present

in an Arabidopsis leaf is important in controlling the synthesis of 18:3. In the *ife* mutant of Arabidopsis, a twofold increase in the 18:3/18:2 ratio is associated with an 80% increase in FAD3 transcript (Shah et al. 1997). Close linkage of the *ife* mutation to FAD3 suggests the lesion lies within a region that controls the FAD3 transcript level. A study of transgenic FAD3::LUC Arabidopsis plants showed that the regulation of FAD3 is quite complex, depending on the developmental stage of the plant and interactions between the concentrations of auxins and cytokinins (Matsuda et al. 2001). A screen for mutations in genes that regulate the polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFA) content (rfc) of Arabidopsis roots at loci other than the desaturases themselves identified four new loci (Horiguchi et al. 2001). However, once cloned, RFC3 was found to encode a plastid ribosomal protein suggesting the change in PUFA content in rfc3 roots was a pleiotropic effect in that case. The remaining RFC genes have yet to be identified. Post-transcriptional regulation of desaturase activity may also be important in response to changes in temperature. Exposure of wheat roots to low temperature caused an increase in the 18:3 content of their lipids from 22% to 55% and this coincided with a seven fold increase in TaFAD3 protein content of the ER. An increased association of TaFAD3 mRNA with polyribosomes was found at low temperature, suggesting that the increase in FAD3 protein content was due to a higher rate of message translation (Horiguchi et al. 2000).

#### 3.4

#### Transport of Polyunsaturated Fatty Acids from the ER to the Chloroplast

In an Arabidopsis leaf about half of the polyunsaturated fatty acids synthesised by the ER are returned to the chloroplast, where they are incorporated into the membranes of the thylakoids and inner envelope (Browse and Somerville 1991). The mechanism of transport of lipid between the ER and plastid is not well understood (Bessoule and Moreau 2004). Pulse-chase experiments with leek seedlings suggest that lyso-PtdCho may be the lipid transferred from the ER to the chloroplast envelope (Mongrand et al. 2000). Pea leaf chloroplasts can acylate phospholipids in an acyl-CoA-dependent manner, a reaction required if a lyso-lipid is the transferred lipid molecule (Kjellberg et al. 2000). This study also provided evidence that the chloroplast envelope has a discreet subdomain of the ER attached to it, which is proposed to be analogous to the mitochondria-associated membranes mentioned earlier in this chapter. The conversion of PtdCho in the plastid outer envelope to DAG by a cytosolic phospholipase D has also been demonstrated recently (Andersson et al. 2004), a reaction that may be required before import of lipid into the chloroplast can occur. Studies of a mutant in galactolipid metabolism identified a permease-like protein of the chloroplast outer envelope that is involved in the import of glycerolipids (Xu et al. 2003). It is hoped that an extension of this genetic approach will facilitate identification of other proteins involved in the process of lipid transfer.

## 3.5 Synthesis of Very-Long-Chain Fatty Acids in the ER

Plants contain very-long-chain fatty acids (VLCFA), which are characterised by chain lengths of 20 or more carbon atoms and are either saturated or monounsaturated. VLCFAs form components of epidermal lipids, sphingolipids or seed storage lipids. VLCFA are synthesised from 18:0- or 18:1-CoA by a process of elongation whereby two carbon atoms are added to the carboxyl end of the acyl chain. The elongase complex comprises four dissociable subunits, each possessing a unique enzymatic activity: 3-ketoacyl-CoA synthase (KCS), 3-ketoacylCoA reductase (KCR), 3-hydroxyacylCoA dehydratase and trans 2,3-enoyl-CoA reductase (ECR). Acyl-CoA elongase has been purified from microsomal preparations of several species and tissues, including leek epidermis (Agrawal and Stumpf 1985) and developing rapeseed (Domergue et al. 2000). The KCS catalysing the condensation step in developing Arabidopsis seeds is encoded by the fatty acid elongation 1 (FAE1) gene (James et al. 1995). Ectopic expression of FAE1 in Arabidopsis caused the synthesis of VLCFA in all tissues, suggesting the other three elongase subunits are constitutively expressed. This implies that the tissue- and species-dependent synthesis of VLCFA is controlled by KCS expression (Millar and Kunst 1997). The FAE1 elongases possess a cysteine active site and are distinct in sequence from the yeast Elo-type elongases and from mammalian polyunsaturated fatty-acid elongases. In maize, the GLOSSY8 gene was identified after characterisation of a leaf wax mutant and encodes a KCR component of the ER acylCoA elongase (Xu et al. 2002). Another Arabidopsis gene, At3g55360, which potentially encodes the ECR subunit has been identified on the basis of its ability to complement the yeast Tsc13 mutant. Tsc13 is deficient in ECR activity and is characterised by a reduced content of VLCFA in sphingolipids (Gable et al. 2004). When the Arabidopsis ECR was co-expressed in yeast cells with either of the yeast Elo2 or Elo3 KCSs, it co-immunoprecipitated with the Elo proteins solubilised from microsomal fractions, indicating a physical association between these proteins in the ER. FAE1 is a member of the large KCS gene family in Arabidopsis, reflecting the numerous requirements for fatty-acid elongation pathways in different plant tissues. In contrast, the reductase subunits of the elongase are encoded by one or two genes, confirming the hypothesis that it is the expression of the KCS subunit paralog that confers the ability to synthesise VLCFA in a particular cell or tissue, and the other subunits participate in all elongase reactions.

## 4 Triacylglycerol Biosynthesis

In addition to their essential housekeeping function in the synthesis of intermediates for the production of membrane lipids, the acyltransferases of the



**Fig. 4** Transmission electron micrograph of developing pollen grains from *Brassica napus*. Pollen grains from a large number of plant species accumulate triacylglycerols in the cytoplasm, as they do in seeds. The triacylglycerols in pollen are thought to supply lipids for the synthesis of the pollen tube. The ER and associated oil bodies derived from the ER are very clearly shown in this image, which was generously provided by JE Ross and DJ Murphy

Kennedy pathway in the ER also provide the precursor DAG for storage lipid biosynthesis in developing seeds and fruits and pollen. An example of extensive development of ER and deposition of TAG in oil bodies of pollen is shown in Fig. 4.

In seeds, the developing zygote has a requirement for fatty-acid biosynthesis and membrane lipid production for cell division and expansion during the early stages of embryo development. Seeds that accumulate large quantities of triacylglycerol as a reserve have an additional requirement for fatty-acid synthesis to support triacylglycerol production during the maturation phase of embryogenesis. Plant-specific aspects of TAG biosynthesis and the reserve deposition pathway were recently reviewed (Beaudoin and Napier 2004). Phospholipid bilayer membranes can accommodate up to about only 3 mol % of TAG, above which it partitions (Hamilton 1989; Lacey et al. 1999). As TAG is synthesised by the ER it accumulates as a separate phase and is secreted as droplets coated with oleosins. These droplets combine to form storage oil bodies within the cytoplasm of the seed (Murphy 2001). The functions of the highly unusual oleosin proteins and the control of their targeting to the ER are described in detail in chap. by Huang, this volume.

## 4.1 The Acyl-CoA-Dependent Pathway of Triacylglycerol Synthesis

DAG synthesised by the Kennedy pathway may be further esterified with an acyl-CoA at the *sn*-3 position via the action of diacylglycerol acyltrans-

ferase (DGAT). This reaction redirects DAG from membrane lipid synthesis to the production of TAG. A sequence homology search with mammalian DGAT permitted the cloning of a cDNA encoding DGAT1 from Arabidopsis and enzymatic assays demonstrated that the recombinant protein possessed DGAT activity (Hobbs et al. 1999). Arabidopsis tag1 mutants, characterised by a reduction in seed oil content and altered seed fatty-acid composition also had reduced DGAT activity (Katavic et al. 1995; Routaboul et al. 1999) which mapped to the TAG1 locus. Complementation of the tag1 mutant alleles with the wild-type gene confirmed the functional identity of DGAT1 (Zou et al. 1999). The DGAT1 gene is expressed in developing seeds and pollen but also in germinating seeds and the protein and associated DGAT activity is also present in roots and shoots of seedlings and the stem of the inflorescence (Lu et al. 2003). Thus it is possible that triacylglycerol synthesis plays an important role in lipid metabolism in non-storage tissues. A second Arabidopsis DGAT was identified by homology to a fungal DGAT gene that was cloned following protein purification (Lardizabal et al. 2001). Unfortunately, there are no reports on the function of the Arabidopsis DGAT2 in knockout mutants. A bifunctional wax ester synthase/DGAT was cloned from the bacterium Acinetobacter calcoacetcus (Kalscheuer and Steinbuchel 2003). The Arabidopsis genome contains 11 putative homologs of this bifunctional enzyme (Beisson et al. 2003), but there are currently no reports on the characterisation of any of these genes. The DGAT enzyme(s) is thought to possess a broad substrate preference, similar to that of the microsomal GPAT, such that the fatty acid incorporated at positions sn-1 and sn-3 of TAG depends on the composition of the fatty acyl-CoA pool (Frentzen 1998). The microsomal LPAT exhibits a strong selectivity for unsaturated C18 oleoyl and linoleoyl groups (Brown et al. 2002), leading to oils where saturated acyl groups are almost absent from position *sn*-2.

### 4.2

#### Incorporation of Modified Fatty Acids from Membrane Phospholipids into TAG

*De novo* synthesised oleate may be modified by desaturation reactions catalysed by FAD2 and FAD3 or other modifying enzymes depending on whether the species accumulates unusual fatty acids (Sect. 3.2). The 18:2 and 18:3, or otherwise modified fatty acids may then be transferred from PtdCho and the acyl-CoA pool (Fig. 1, step 7) by a freely reversible exchange reaction catalysed by acyl-CoA:*lyso*-PtdCho acyltransferase (LPC-AT); the basic biochemistry is reviewed in (Frentzen 1993). The released polyunsaturated or modified acyl-CoA may be incorporated into triacylglycerol by the acyltransferases of the Kennedy pathway. As yet, a gene encoding acyl-CoA:LPC-AT has not been identified from any organism. The development of LPC photoaffinity probes gave hope that these proteins might be identified directly (Tumaney and Rajasekharan 1999) but this approach has not yet borne fruit. It seems most likely that acyl-CoA:LPC-AT genes will be identified through detailed analysis of the LPAT homologs in Arabidopsis described in Sect. 1.1.

The important role that LPC-AT plays in linking pools of acyl substrates has become evident from attempts to manipulate polyunsaturated fatty-acid biosynthesis in yeast and plants. In yeast that was engineered to produce arachidonic acid (20:4), an accumulation of highly unsaturated fatty acids in PtdCho indicated that synthesis of acylCoA thioesters was limiting the production of docosahexanoic acid (22:6). These studies suggested that the LP-CAT, controlling the release of delta-6 desaturated 18:3 from sn-2 of PtdCho and its transfer to the acyl-CoA pool to allow elongation, is ratelimiting (Domergue et al. 2003). In yeast, whereas the transfer from acyl-CoA to PtdCho was very efficient, the rate of the reverse reaction was slow, suggesting the existence either of different isoenzymes for each reaction or a strong and different substrate preference for the forward and reverse reactions (Domergue et al. 2003). Similarly, analysis of seed lipids from transgenic plants expressing the appropriate elongases and desaturases indicated that the yield of polyunsaturated fatty acids in TAG was also limited by the transfer of delta-6 saturated fatty acids from PtdCho to the acyl-CoA pool (Abbadi et al. 2004). The delta-6 unsaturated 18-carbon polyunsaturated fatty acids were directly and rapidly incorporated into TAG, preventing transfer to the acyl-CoA pool, and permitting elongation for the production of C20 polyunsaturated fatty acids (Abbadi et al. 2004).

PtdCho can also contribute modified fatty acids to TAG synthesis by the donation of its DAG moiety catalysed by the reverse reaction catalysed by CPT described in Sect. 2.1. This permits the accumulation of DAG containing polyunsaturated fatty acids, to provide a precursor for TAG synthesis (Stymne and Stobart 1987). The relative importance of the CPT and LPC-AT routes in providing modified fatty acids for TAG is unclear and may vary according to the plant species.

#### 4.3

#### Additional Pathways Leading to Triacylglycerol Synthesis in the ER

Metabolic labelling studies using microsomal preparations from safflower and castor bean showed that extensive acyl-CoA independent transacylation between membrane lipids, DAG and TAG is possible (Mancha and Stymne 1997; Stobart et al. 1997). In one reaction, fatty acids are rapidly transferred from the *sn*-2 position of PtdCho to DAG, generating TAG and *lyso*PtdCho (Fig. 1, step 6). A candidate yeast gene encoding this activity was identified by homology search using the logic that a lecithin:cholesterol acyltransferaserelated enzyme could be responsible for the transfer of fatty acids from PtdCho to TAG, (Dahlqvist et al. 2000). The encoded protein partially complemented the corresponding yeast knockout mutant and the activity was described as phospholipid:diacylglycerol acyltransferase (PDAT). In yeast, this enzyme plays an important role in triacylglycerol synthesis, however, after characterisation of the Arabidopsis PDAT enzyme, the authors now question the significance of PDAT in controlling lipid composition or redistribution of acyl groups between lipids (Stahl et al. 2004). Thus, the physiological role of PDAT in Arabidopsis is unclear. However, since it is involved in the breakdown of major membrane lipids to form lysophospholipids, PDAT may have a role in signalling or in membrane lipid repair (Stahl et al. 2004). The characterisation of an Arabidopsis PDAT T-DNA insertion mutant confirmed the existence of a diacylglycerol:diacylglycerol transacylation (DDAT) activity (Fig. 1, step 8), which contributes to triacylglycerol synthesis or remodelling but is normally masked by PDAT activity (Stahl et al. 2004). DDAT activity was first reported from microsomal preparations of safflower seeds (Stobart et al. 1997), and a similar activity was observed in sunflower seed microsomes (Frazer et al. 2000). These membrane preparations possess activities that catalyse the interconversion of mono-, di-, and triacylglycerols.

In addition to producing TAG, the DDAT reaction generates monoacylglycerol (MAG) but the mechanism for reincorporation of this lipid into Kennedy pathway intermediates was not clear (Stobart et al. 1997). Recently, the gene encoding MAG acyltransferase (MGAT) that catalyses the synthesis of the DAG has been cloned from mammals where the enzyme plays an important role in the resynthesis of TAGs in the intestine (Yen et al. 2002). The MGAT shares sequence homology with members of the DGAT2 gene family (Lardizabal et al. 2001). Although the existence of a peanut MGAT enzyme has been confirmed, the gene has not yet been cloned (Tumaney et al. 2001). The significance of MGAT and DDAT activities for storage lipid synthesis in plants may be related to their ability to enrich TAGs with polyunsaturated or unusual fatty acids and as well as to enhance the accumulation of TAG content in seeds.

#### 4.4

#### **Quality Control of Membrane Lipids in the ER**

The TAGs in edible oil crops contain the same fatty acids as those present in cytoplasmic membrane lipids since both storage and membrane lipids are produced by the same pathway. However, many plant species synthesise storage lipids that contain unusual fatty acids (Voelker and Kinney 2001). The chemical reactivity and physical properties of these diverse, unusual fatty acids are incompatible with the structural integrity and physiological functioning of the lipid bilayer of membranes. In developing seeds, storage and membrane lipid biosynthesis occur simultaneously in the endoplasmic reticulum and share common enzymes and intermediates. Nevertheless, unusual fatty acids are excluded from the membrane lipids during seed development, which indicates an efficient segregation between triacylglycerol and membrane lipids (Millar et al. 2000). This discrimination is remarkable since, as described above, in many cases the modification reaction occurs when the fatty acyl groups are esterified to the membrane lipid PtdCho. A fundamental problem of plant lipid biology therefore relates to how plants are able to control the fatty-acid composition of membrane and storage lipids.

## 4.4.1 Segregation of Unusual Fatty Acids into TAG Biosynthesis

The seeds of species that accumulate unusual fatty acids in their triacylglycerols possess additional microsomal acyltransferases, in particular, LPAT and DGAT. These enzymes exhibit a wide variation in substrate preference for both donor acyl groups and acceptor glycerolipids to facilitate channelling of unusual fatty acids into TAGs. In coconut, a seed-specific LPAT isoform is present that prefers medium-chain saturated fatty acids, allowing the synthesis of a trisaturate TAG (Knudson et al. 1995). Similarly, the synthesis of trierucin by Limnanthes douglasii requires a seed-specific 22:1-CoApreferring LPAT isoform (Hanke et al. 1995). These tissue specific paralogs are absent from species that synthesise oils with common fatty acids at the sn-2 position of the triacylglycerol. The seeds of Cuphea lanceolata synthesise TAG that is rich in 10:0 mediated by the substrate selectivities of the acyltransferases (Bafor et al. 1990). The microsomal GPAT of C. lanceolata incorporates either medium- or long-chain fatty acids into position sn-1 of the Gro3P. When caprate is present in LPA, a LPAT isoform that prefers 10:0-CoA catalyses acylation at the sn-2 position. The C. lanceolata DGAT exhibits a strong selectivity for DAG containing 10:0 and uses 10:0-CoA to acylate position sn-3 (Bafor et al. 1990). The DGATs of other species that accumulate unusual fatty acids also exhibit a selectivity for them (Wiberg et al. 1994). Since the DAG and PtdCho pools are in equilibrium, DGAT therefore plays an important role in the removal of these fatty acids from PtdCho by the channelling of the DAG moiety released by the action of CPT into TAG. As mentioned in Sect. 2.1, the CPT does not itself have strong substrate selectivity for DAG species (Vogel and Browse 1996) and it was concluded that CPT does not influence channelling to triacylglycerol.

## 4.4.2 Compartmentalisation of TAG Biosynthesis in the ER

Since segregation of intermediates for storage or membrane lipid synthesis does not seem to be based on substrate discrimination by the diacylglycerol metabolising enzymes, Vogel and Browse (1996) hypothesised that channelling of unusual fatty acids to TAGs may require the spatial separation of distinct pools of DAGs containing normal or unusual fatty acids in the endoplasmic reticulum. The discovery that genes encoding enzymes of the Kennedy pathway are represented by gene families (Maisonneuve et al. 2003; Zheng et al. 2003) fulfils the requirement of the hypothesis for distinct, and possibly tissue-specific, isozymes. That enzymes of membrane and storage lipid synthesis are co-localised to the same ER subdomains in sunflower (Lacey et al. 1999) does not preclude the possibility that distinct subdomains or metabolons exist for triacylglycerol synthesis in species that accumulate unusual fatty acids. Indeed the separation of a low-density subfraction derived from the ER of rapeseed that was greatly enriched in the enzymes of TAG synthesis compared to phospholipid synthesis supports this possibility (Lacey and Hills 1996). The protein composition of the low-density membrane fraction was quite different to that of the bulk ER (Lacey and Hills 1999). However, that the modification of fatty acyl groups occurs when these are esterified to phosphatidylcholine argues against separation of phospholipid and triacylglycerol synthesis in the endomembrane system unless all acyl exchange occurs through the acyl-CoA pool.

#### 4.4.3 Editing of Phospholipids in the ER

Another proposed mechanism for removing unusual fatty acids from membrane lipids and sequestering them in TAGs is by active and selective removal or editing. This process could be mediated either by the action of specific phospholipase activities or by acyltransferases and transacylases. For instance, a phospholipase A2 (PLA2) activity has been shown to remove medium-chain fatty acids from PtdCho in the developing seeds of *Ulmus*, (Stahl et al. 1995). Similarly, *Ricinus, Cuphea* and *Euphorbia* species possess PLA2 activities that are selective for specific, unusual fatty acyl groups. The action of specific phospholipases would reduce contamination of membrane lipids and produce unusual fatty acids that could re-enter the acyl-CoA pool as substrates for acyltransferases for TAG synthesis. A PLA2 from *Ulmus* was purified and a cDNA cloned, but the protein was strongly predicted to be targeted through the secretory pathway, and the role of this particular class of PLA2 is not clear (Stahl et al. 1998, 1999).

In an alternative mechanism, the PDAT activity (see Sect. 4.3) was shown to transfer unusual fatty acids from the *sn*-2 position of PtdCho to DAG, forming TAG and *lyso*PtdCho (Fig. 1, step 6). In this manner, unusual fatty acids may be removed from PtdCho directly into TAG and prevented from accumulating in DAG and the acyl-CoA pool (Dahlqvist et al. 2000). The specificity of PDAT for the type of acyl group transferred is thought to vary among species and reflect the capacity for the synthesis of unusual fatty acids accumulated in seed TAGs. Although the contribution of the Arabidopsis PDAT to the control of lipid acyl composition is unclear (Stahl et al. 2004), the closest homolog of AtPDAT among the six members of the Arabidopsis gene family is expressed in a seed-specific manner and therefore this isoform may be more suited to the role of an editing/channelling enzyme in seeds. Since the ability to synthesise unusual fatty acids has evolved independently among plant families it is probable that several editing mechanisms involving a number of enzymes are responsible for the removal of unusual fatty acids from membrane lipids, the relative importance of which varies among species (Banas et al. 2000).

The mechanisms controlling the expression of genes involved in storage oil synthesis are not yet understood although microarray analysis shows strong coordination in developing Arabidopsis seeds (Ruuska et al. 2002). Recent evidence shows that a particular AP2/EREB domain protein plays a role in transcriptional regulation of the pathway (Ruuska et al. 2002; Cernac and Benning 2004).

## 5 Minor Membrane Components

In addition to the main structural glycerophospholipids, the ER also synthesises a number of other lipid components including the sphingolipids and sterols. Although these are relatively minor in terms of proportion compared to the phospholipids, they can have significant impact on membrane structure and function. In animals, sterols and sphingolipids have been shown to function in the formation of lipid rafts in the plasma membrane but only recently has evidence for their existence in plants been presented (Mongrand et al. 2004; Borner et al. 2005). The sterols and sphingolipids are structurally complex groups of molecules and the pathways of their synthesis contain many steps compared to the phospholipids. For detailed descriptions of these pathways, the reader is referred to recent reviews, which cover each topic in much greater depth (Benveniste 2004; Schaller 2004; Dunn et al. 2004).

## 5.1 Sterols

Plants make a wide range of sterols, which are isoprenoid-derived molecules that are synthesised by the ER. Sterols have roles in the regulation of membrane fluidity in conjunction with polyunsaturated phospholipids and sterol derivatives (brassinosteroids). They also regulate a number of important plant processes including cell division and differentiation and elongation (Clouse 2002). The main sterol found in many plants is sitosterol but campesterol and stigmasterol are also found in significant amounts. However, the complex structure of sterols leads to the potential for a wide range of individual molecules depending on the position of methyl groups and double bonds. Since sterols may occur as free molecules within the membrane, be esterified to fatty acids or be glycosylated, a very large number of minor sterol com-
ponents have been identified that vary depending on the plant species and tissue (Benveniste 2004). Sterols are a group within the structurally diverse isoprenoids, which also include carotenoids, chlorophylls, quinines, terpenes and terpenoids. Some of these molecules such as the hemiterpenes, monoterpenes, and diterpenes are synthesised by a pathway in the chloroplast. Sterols are synthesised in the ER from cytosolic acetyl-CoA via HMG-CoA, mevalonate and isopentenyl pyrophosphate and 2,3-oxidosqualene. HMG-CoA reductase, which catalyses the rate-limiting step of isoprenoid synthesis, is located in the ER (Campos and Boronat 1995). Overexpression of HMGR was found to cause accumulation of sterol esters (Schaller et al. 1995) whereas mutation of one of the Arabidopsis genes (HMGR1) led to reduced sterol levels, dwarfing and male sterility (Suzuki et al. 2004). Evidence suggests that two mRNAs of different lengths are transcribed from one HMG-CoA reductase gene and the proteins translated from these messages are localised to different subdomains of the ER (Campos and Boronat 1995; Denbow et al. 1996; Mc-Caskill and Croteau 1998). A highly conserved N glycosylation residue in the N terminus of the long-form protein is thought to control the differential location of this isoform (McCaskill and Croteau 1998). It is suggested that the short isoform synthesises mevalonate that is channelled through the sterol synthesis pathways whereas the long, glycosylated, isoform produces mevalonate for sesquiterpenoids required for plant defence (McCaskill and Croteau 1998). More recently it has been shown that the short (housekeeping) isoform may not only be located in the ER, but is mainly contained in small vesicles derived from the ER (Leivar et al. 2005).

The key, plant-specific step in sterol synthesis is catalysed by cycloartenol synthase which converts 2,3-oxidosqualene to cycloartenol. The gene encoding this enzyme was first identified from Arabidopsis using a chromatographic screen and a yeast sterol mutant (Corey et al. 1993). A number of sterol methylases, desaturases and demethylases are required for the further metabolism of sterols, leading to a network of potential pathways (Benveniste 2004). However, one or two main routes through the potential network have been identified through the careful analysis of Arabidopsis mutants, biochemistry using microsomal membranes isolated from maize seedlings and the heterologous expression of plant sterol genes in yeast (Diener et al. 2000; Clouse 2002; Benveniste 2004; Schaller 2004). The Arabidopsis mutants have also revealed the crucial role played by sterols in the very early stages of cellular growth and development of the embryo; e.g. cephalopod-sterol methyl transferase 1 (Schrick et al. 2002), fackel— $\Delta^{8,14}$  sterol  $\Delta^{14}$  reductase (Schrick et al. 2000), hydra1 $-\Delta^8 - \Delta^7$ -sterol isomerase (Souter et al. 2002). Brassinosteroids are important plant growth regulators derived from campesterol, which control many aspects of plant growth and development (Li et al. 1996). The main phenotype of mutants in brassinosteroid synthesis is dwarfism and the *dwf* mutants have been used to clone the genes involved (Clouse 2002).

#### 5.2 Sphingolipids

Sphingolipids are a complex group of ER-synthesised membrane components that have received relatively little attention in plants (Dunn et al. 2004). Sphingolipids are thought to function as structural membrane components and as signalling molecules involved in the regulation of a number of cell processes. These include sphingosine-1-phosphate in signal transduction from changes in abscisic acid concentration to alterations in guard cell turgor (Ng et al. 2001) mediated by the heterotrimeric G protein (Coursol et al. 2003) and regulation of apoptosis (Brodersen et al. 2002; Spassieva et al. 2002). Little quantitative analysis of sphingolipids has been made in plants but they are known to be relatively abundant in the plasma membrane and tonoplast. Identification of the plant genes involved in the sphingolipid synthesis pathway has relied heavily on the use of yeast mutants (Dunn et al. 2004). The pathway begins with the production of sphinganine from serine and palmitoyl-CoA via 3-ketosphinganine (Fig. 5). Sphinganine, a long-chain base, can be hydroxylated, phosphorylated or acylated by a very-long-chain fatty acid to form ceramide (Fig. 5). The long-chain base may also be desaturated by  $\Delta^4$  and  $\Delta^8$ long-chain-base desaturases (Sperling et al. 1998; Ternes et al. 2002). There is a great deal of structural diversity within the sphingolipids with respect to the long-chain base and fatty-acid composition.

Although the sterols, sphingolipids and PtdSer are synthesised by the ER they are generally found to accumulate in the plasma membrane and tonoplast. In general, phospholipids from the ER are thought to be transferred to the plasma membrane and tonoplast through the secretory pathway. However, as mentioned earlier in the chapter, ER isolated from leek was found to



**Fig.5** Outline of the pathways of sphingolipid synthesis in plant ER. 1—serine palmitoyltransferase; 2—3-ketosphinganine reductase; 3—sphinganine acyltransferase; 4 sphinganine hydroxylase; 5—long-chain base kinase; 6—fatty-acid elongase; (v)lc— (very-)long-chain acyl-CoA

form PtdSer-enriched vesicles (70–80 nm) in the presence of ATP (Sturbois-Balcerzak et al. 1999), which it was proposed may be transferred to the plasma membrane. The kinetics of transport of sterols from the ER is similar to that of PtdSer (Moreau et al. 1998) and suggests both lipids are transported by the same vesicles. Specific inhibition of sterol synthesis in leak seedlings led to accompanying decreases in PtdSer and glucosylceramide, indicating that the regulation of the various biosynthetic pathways of these co-transported lipids is coordinated (Hartmann et al. 2002). Reciprocally, inhibition of the secretory pathway by brefeldin A led to the inhibition of the sterol synthesis pathway and an accumulation of sterol precursors (Merigout et al. 2002).

### 6 Conclusions and Future Prospects

Although good progress has been made in our understanding of lipid synthesis in the ER, there are a number of fundamental questions that remain to be answered. How does the plant cell maintain the required amount of lipid? How is membrane lipid composition maintained with respect to lipid type and acyl chain composition? The compensation by the eukaryotic pathway for the loss of the prokaryotic membrane lipid synthesis in the *act1* mutant of Arabidopsis (Kunst et al. 1988) has revealed the extent to which membrane synthesis is coordinated between the plastid and the ER. However, the embryo lethality of the *act2* knockout mutation (Yu et al. 2004) shows the limits of this cooperation, whereby the signalling mechanism of this homeostasis remains obscure.

Insight into the mechanisms that regulate the coordination of lipid and protein synthesis in the biogenesis of membranes is beginning to emerge from the characterisation of the ER stress response in seeds. The *floury-2* (fl-2) mutation in maize, is characterised by abnormal storage-protein accumulation, and resembles a phenotype similar to that seen in mammalian and yeast cells during ER stress, the unfolded protein response, reviewed by (Chapman et al. 1998). A link between phospholipid synthesis and the ER stress response is also apparent from the effects of overexpression of integral membrane proteins. These are seen to lead to an increase in phospholipid biosynthesis, a proliferation of the ER and an induction of the unfolded protein response, and seem to represent a response to a perceived need for an increased membrane surface area. The fl-2 mutation causes an altered protein body composition and morphology and an up-regulation of several enzymes of phospholipid synthesis. The resulting increase in phospholipid and triacylglycerol biosynthesis in maize kernels led to the hypothesis that the ER stress response plays an important role integrating protein and lipid metabolism but also coordinating protein and lipid reserves during seed formation (Shank et al. 2001). The regulatory elements of the signalling kinase:endoribonuclease (IRE1) and transcriptional regulation (XBP1) leading to the induction of PtdCho synthesis and ER biogenesis in fibroblasts (Sriburi et al. 2004) constitute a possible portal for understanding plant membrane biogenesis.

Sequencing of the Arabidopsis genome has led to the annotation of a large number of putative ER lipid genes (Beisson et al. 2003), the majority of which belong to gene families, allowing for the possibility of differential expression and additional levels of cellular regulation of the synthesis of specific lipids or pathways. Therefore, much remains to be done to characterise the biochemical activities of the enzymes and in the assignment of biological functions of individual lipid genes within the growth and development of the whole plant.

**Acknowledgements** The John Innes Centre receives grant-aided support from the Biotechnology and Biological Sciences Research Council (BBSRC), UK. TJR gratefully acknowledges the support of the Centre National de la Recherche Scientifique, France.

#### References

- Abbadi A, Domergue F, Bauer J, Napier JA, Welti R, Zahringer U, Cirpus P, Heinz E (2004) Biosynthesis of very long chain polyunsaturated fatty acids in transgenic oilseeds: constraints on their accumulation. Plant Cell 16:2734–2748
- Agrawal VP, Stumpf PK (1985) Characterisation and solubilisation of an acyl chain elongation system in microsomes of leek epidermis cells. Arch Biochem Biophys 240:154–165
- Andersson MX, Kjellberg JM, Sandelius AS (2004) The involvement of cytosolic lipases in converting phosphatidyl choline to substrate for galactolipid synthesis in the chloroplast envelope. Biochim Biophys Acta Mol Cell Biol Lipids 1684:46–53
- Arondel V, Lemieux B, Hwang I, Gibson S, Goodman HM, Somerville CR (1992) Mapbased cloning of a gene controlling omega-3-fatty-acid desaturation in Arabidopsis. Science 258:1353–1355
- Bafor M, Jonsson L, Stobart AK, Stymne S (1990) Regulation of triacylglycerol biosynthesis in embryos and microsomal preparations from the developing seeds of Cuphea lanceolata. Biochem J 272:31–38
- Banas A, Dahlqvist A, Stahl U, Lenman M, Stymme S (2000) The involvement of phospholipid:diacylglycerol acyltransferases in triacylglycerol production. Biochem Soc Trans 28:703–705
- Bao X, Thelen JJ, Bonaventure G, Ohlrogge JB (2003) Characterization of cyclopropane fatty-acid synthase from Sterculia foetida. J Biol Chem 278:12846–12853
- Beaudoin F, Napier JA (2004) Biosynthesis and compartmentation of triacylglycerol biosynthesis in higher plants. Top Curr Genetics 6:268–287
- Beisson F, Koo AJK, Ruuska S, Schwender J, Pollard M, Thelen JJ, Paddock T, Salas JJ, Savage L, Milcamps A, Mhaske VB, Cho YH, Ohlrogge JB (2003) Arabidopsis genes involved in acyl lipid metabolism. A 2003 census of the candidates, a study of the distribution of expressed sequence tags in organs, and a web-based database. Plant Physiol 132:681–697
- Benveniste P (2004) Biosynthesis and accumulation of sterols. Ann Rev Plant Biol 55:429– 457

- Bessoule J-J, Moreau P (2004) Phospholipid synthesis and dynamics in plant cells. Top Curr Genet 6:89–123
- Bolognese CP, McGraw P (2000) The isolation and characterization in yeast of a gene for Arabidopsis S-adenosylmethionine:phospho-ethanolamine N-methyltransferase. Plant Physiol 124:1800–1813
- Borner GHH, Sherrier DJ, Weimar T, Michaelson LV, Hawkins ND, MacAskill A, Napier JA, Beale MH, Lilley KS, Dupree P (2005) Analysis of detergent-resistant membranes in Arabidopsis. Evidence for plasma membrane lipid rafts. Plant Physiol 137:104-116
- Brodersen P, Petersen M, Pike HM, Olszak B, Skov S, Odum N, Jorgensen LB, Brown RE, Mundy J (2002) Knockout of Arabidopsis ACCELERATED-CELL-DEATH11 encoding a sphingosine transfer protein causes activation of programmed cell death and defense. Genes Dev 16:490–502
- Broun P, Shanklin J, Whittle E, Somerville C (1998) Catalytic plasticity of fatty acid modification enzymes underlying chemical diversity of plant lipids. Science 282:1315–1317
- Brown AP, Brough CL, Kroon JT, Slabas AR (1995) Identification of a cDNA that encodes a 1-acyl-sn-glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase from Limnanthes douglasii. Plant Mol Biol 29:267–278
- Brown AP, Carnaby S, Brough C, Brazier M, Slabas AR (2002) Limnanthes douglasii lysophosphatidic acid acyltransferases: immunological quantification, acyl selectivity and functional replacement of the escherichia coli plsC gene. Biochem J 364:795-805
- Brown AP, Coleman J, Tommey AM, Watson MD, Slabas AR (1994) Isolation and characterisation of a maize cDNA that complements a 1-acyl sn-glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase mutant of Escherichia coli and encodes a protein which has similarities to other acyltransferases. Plant Mol Biol 26:211–223
- Brown AP, Slabas AR, Denton H (2002) Substrate selectivity of plant and microbial lysophospahtidic acid acyltransferases. Phytochemistry 61:493–501
- Browse J, Somerville C (1991) Glycerolipid synthesis—biochemistry and regulation. Ann Rev Plant Physiol Plant Mol Biol 42:467–506
- Caiveau O, Fortune D, Cantrel C, Zachowski A, Moreau F (2001) Consequences of omega-6-oleate desaturase deficiency on lipid dynamics and functional properties of mitochondrial membranes of Arabidopsis thaliana. J Biol Chem 276:5788–5794
- Campos N, Boronat A (1995) Targeting and topology in the membrane of plant 3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl coenzyme A reductase. Plant Cell 7:2163–2174
- Cernac A, Benning C (2004) WRINKLED1 encodes an AP2/EREB domain protein involved in the control of storage compound biosynthesis in Arabidopsis. Plant J 40:575–585
- Chapman R, Sidrauski C, Walter P (1998) Intracellular signalling from the endoplasmic reticulum to the nucleus. Ann Rev Cell Dev Biol 14:459–485
- Choi SB, Lee KW, Cho SH (1997) Cloning of CTP:phosphocholine cytidylyltransferase cDNA from Arabidopsis thaliana. Mol Cells 7:58-63
- Choi YH, Lee JK, Cho SH (2001) Structure and expression of a CTP: Phosphocholine cytidylyltransferase gene from Arabidopsis thaliana. Mol Cells 11:95–99
- Clouse SD (2002) Arabidopsis mutants reveal multiple roles for sterols in plant development. Plant Cell 14:1995-2000
- Collin S, Justin AM, Cantrel C, Arondel V, Kader JC (1999) Identification of AtPIS, a phosphatidylinositol synthase from Arabidopsis. Eur J Biochem 262:652–658
- Corey EJ, Matsuda SPT, Bartel B (1993) Isolation of an Arabidopsis thaliana gene encoding cycloartenol synthase by functional expression in a yeast mutant lacking lanosterol synthase by the use of a chromatographic screen. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 90:11628– 11632

- Coursol S, Fan LM, Le Stunff H, Spiegel S, Gilroy S, Assmann SM (2003) Sphingolipid signalling in Arabidopsis guard cells involves heterotrimeric G proteins. Nature 423:651– 654
- Cruz-Ramirez A, Lopez-Bucio J, Ramirez-Pimentel G, Zurita-Silva A, Sanchez-Calderon L, Ramirez-Chavez E, Gonzalez-Ortega E, Herrera-Estrella L (2004) The xipotl mutant of Arabidopsis reveals a critical role for phospholipid metabolism in root system development and epidermal cell integrity. Plant Cell 16:2020–2034
- Dahlqvist A, Stahl U, Lenman M, Banas A, Lee M, Sandager L, Ronne H, Stymne S (2000) Phospholipid:diacylglycerol acyltransferase: An enzyme that catalyses the acyl-CoAindependent formation of triacylglycerol in yeast and plants. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 97:6487–6492
- Delhaize E, Hebb DM, Richards KD, Lin J-M, Ryan PR, Gardner RC (1999) Cloning and Expression of a Wheat (Triticum aestivum L.) Phosphatidylserine Synthase cDNA. Overexpression in plants alters the composition of phospholipids. J Biol Chem 274:7082–7088
- Denbow CJ, Lång S, Cramer CL (1996) The *N*-terminal domain of tomato 3-hydroxy-3methylglutaryl-CoA reductases. J Biol Chem 271:9710–9715
- Dewey RE, Wilson RF, Novitzky WP, Goode JH (1994) The AAPT1 gene of soybean complements a cholinephosphotransferase-deficient mutant of yeast. Plant Cell 6:1495– 1507
- Diener AC, Li H, Zhou W-X, Whoriskey WJ, Nes WD, Fink GR (2000) Sterol methyltransferase 1 controls the level of cholesterol in plants. Plant Cell 12:853–870
- Domergue F, Abbadi A, Ott C, Zank TK, Zahringer U, Heinz E (2003) Acyl carriers used as substrates by the desaturases and elongases involved in very long-chain polyunsaturated fatty acids biosynthesis reconstituted in yeast. J Biol Chem 278:35115–35126
- Domergue F, Chevalier S, Creach A, Cassagne C, Lessire R (2000) Purification of the acylCoA elongase complex from developing rapeseed and characterisation of the 3-ketoacylCoA synthase and the 3-hydroxyacyl dehydratase. Lipids 35:487–494
- Dunn TM, Lynch DV, Michaelson LV, Napier JA (2004) A post-genomic approach to understanding sphingolipid metabolism in Arabidopsis thaliana. Ann Bot 93:483-497
- Dyer JM, Mullen RT (2001) Immunocytological localization of two plant fatty acid desaturases in the endoplasmic reticulum. FEBS Lett 494:44–47
- Feussner I, Wasternack C (2002) The lipoxygenase pathway. Ann Rev Plant Biol 53:275–297
- Frazer T, Waters A, Chatrattanakunchai S, Stobart K (2000) Does triacylglycerol biosynthesis require diacylglycerol acyltransferase? Biochem Soc Trans 28:698–700
- Frentzen M (1993) Acyltransferases and triacylglycerols. In: Moore TS (ed) Lipid Metabolism in Plants. CRC, Boca Raton, p 196–230
- Frentzen M (1998) Acyltransferases from basic science to modified seed oils. Fett Lipid 100:161–166
- Fukuchi-Mizutani M, Mizutani M, Tanaka Y, Kusumi T, Ohta D (1999) Microsomal electron transfer in higher plants: cloning and heterologous expression of NADH-cytochrome b5 reductase from Arabidopsis. Plant Physiol 119:353–362
- Gable K, Garton S, Napier JA, Dunn TM (2004) Functional characterization of the Arabidopsis thaliana orthologue of Tsc13p, the enoyl reductase of the yeast microsomal fatty acid elongating system. J Exp Bot 55:543–545
- Goode JH, Dewey RE (1999) Characterisation of aminoalcoholphosphotransferases from Arabidopsis thaliana and soybean. Plant Physiol Biochem 37:445–457
- Hamilton JA (1989) Interactions of triglycerides with phospholipids: Incorporation into the bilayer structure and formation of emulsions. Biochemistry 28:2514–2520

- Hanke C, Wolter FP, Coleman J, Peterek G, Frentzen M (1995) A plant acyltransferase involved in triacylglycerol biosynthesis complements an *Escherichia coli* sn-1acylglycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase mutant. Eur J Biochem 232:806–810
- Hartmann MA, Perret AM, Carde JP, Cassagne C, Moreau P (2002) Inhibition of the sterol pathway in leek seedlings impairs phosphatidylserine and glucosylceramide synthesis but triggers an accumulation of triacylglycerols. Biochim Biophys Acta Mol Cell Biol Lipids 1583:285–296
- Harwood J (1989) Lipid metabolism in plants. Crit Rev Plant Sci 8:1-43
- Hobbs DH, Lu CF, Hills MJ (1999) Cloning of a cDNA encoding diacylglycerol acyltransferase from Arabidopsis thaliana and its functional expression. FEBS Lett 452:145–149
- Horiguchi G, Fuse T, Kawakami N, Kodama H, Iba K (2000) Temperature-dependent translational regulation of the ER omega-3 fatty acid desaturase gene in wheat root tips. Plant J 24:805–813
- Horiguchi G, Kodama H, Iba K (2001) Characterization of Arabidopsis mutants that are associated with altered C18 unsaturated fatty acid metabolism. Plant Sci 161:1117–1123
- Inatsugi R, Nakamura M, Nishida I (2002) Phosphatidylcholine biosynthesis at low temperature: differential expression of CTP:phosphorylcholine cytidylyltransferase isogenes in Arabidopsis thaliana. Plant Cell Physiol 43:1342–1350
- Iwabuchi M, Kohno-Murase J, Imamura J (2003) Delta 12-oleate desaturase-related enzymes associated with formation of conjugated trans-delta 11, cis-Delta 13 double bonds. J Biol Chem 278:4603–4610
- Jackowski S, Fagone P (2005) CTP:phosphocholine cytidylyltransferase: paving the way from gene to membrane. J Biol Chem 280:853-856
- James DW, Lim E, Keller J, Plooy I, Dooner HK (1995) Directed tagging of the Arabidopsis FATTY ACID ELONGATION1 (FAE1) gene with the maize transposon Activator. Plant Cell 7:309–319
- Jones PL, Willey DL, Gacesa P, Harwood JL (1998) Isolation, characterisation and expression of a cDNA for pea cholinephosphate cytidylyltransferase. Plant Mol Biol 37:179–185
- Justin AM, Demandre C, Mazliak P (1987) Choline-phosphotransferases and ethanolaminephosphotransferases from pea leaf and soya beans discriminate 1-palmitoyl-2linoleoyldiacylglycerol as a preferred substrate. Biochim Biophys Acta 922:364–371
- Justin AM, Kader JC, Collin S (2002) Phosphatidylinositol synthesis and exchange of the inositol head are catalysed by the single phosphatidylinositol synthase 1 from Arabidopsis. Eur J Biochem 269:2347–2352
- Justin AM, Kader JC, Collin S (2003) Synthetic capacity of Arabidopsis phosphatidylinositol synthase 1 expressed in Escherichia coli. Biochim Biophys Acta Mol Cell Biol Lipids 1634:52–60
- Kalscheuer R, Steinbuchel A (2003) A novel bifunctional wax ester synthase/acyl-CoA:diacylglycerol acyltransferase mediates wax ester and triacylglycerol biosynthesis in Acinetobacter calcoaceticus ADP1. J Biol Chem 278:8075–8082
- Katavic V, Reed DW, Taylor DC, Giblin EM, Barton DL, Zou J, Mackenzie SL, Covello PS, Kunst L (1995) Alteration of seed fatty acid composition by an ethyl methanesulfonateinduced mutation in Arabidopsis thaliana affecting diacylglycerol acyltransferase activity. Plant Physiol 108:399–409
- Kearns EV, Hugly S, Somerville CR (1991) The role of cytochrome b5 in delta12 desaturation of oleic acid by microsomes of safflower (Cartharmus tinctorius L.). Arch Biochem Biophys 284:431-436
- Kinney AJ (1993) Phospholipid Head Groups. In: Moore TS (ed) Lipid Metabolism in Plants. CRC, Boca Raton, p. 259–284

- Kinney AJ, Moore TS (1987) Phosphatidylcholine biosynthesis in castor bean endosperm: The localisation and control of CTP: cholinephosphate cytidyltransferase activity. Arch Biochem Biophys 259:15–21
- Kjellberg JM, Trimborn M, Andersson M, Sandelius AS (2000) Acyl-CoA dependent acylation of phospholipids in the chloroplast envelope. Biochim Biophys Acta Mol Cell Biol Lipids 1485:100–110
- Knudson DS, Lardizabal KD, Nelsen JS, Bleibaum JL, Davis HM, Metz JG (1995) Cloning of a coconut endosperm cDNA that accepts medium chain length substrates. Plant Physiol 109:999–1006
- Kopka J, Ludewig M, Muller-Rober B (1997) Complementary DNAs encoding eukaryotictype cytidine-5'-diphosphate-diacylglycerol synthases of two plant species. Plant Physiol 113:997–1002
- Kunst L, Browse J, Somerville C (1988) Altered regulation of lipid biosynthesis in a mutant of Arabidopsis deficient in chloroplast glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase activity. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 85:4143-4147
- Lacey DJ, Beaudoin F, Dempsey CE, Shewry PR, Napier JA (1999) The accumulation of triacylglycerols within the endoplasmic reticulum of developing seeds of Helianthus annuus. Plant J 17:397–405
- Lacey DJ, Hills MJ (1996) Heterogeneity of the endoplasmic reticulum with respect to lipid synthesis in developing seeds of Brassica napus L. Planta 199:545-551
- Lacey DJ, Hills MJ (1999) Purification and analysis of a low density membrane fraction from developing seeds of Brassica napus. Phytochemistry 50:915–917
- Lardizabal KD, Mai JT, Wagner NW, Wyrich A, Voelker T, DJ H (2001) DGAT-2 is a new diacylglycerol acyltransferase gene family: purification, cloning and expression in insect cells of two polypeptides from Mortriella raminniana with diacylglycerol acyltransferase activity. J Biol Chem 276:38862–38869
- Lee M, Lenman M, Banas A, Bafor M, Singh S, Schweizer M, Nilsson R, Liljenberg C, Dahlqvist A, Gummeson PO, Sjodahl S, Green A, Stymne S (1998) Identification of non-heme diiron proteins that catalyze triple bond and epoxy group formation. Science 280:915–918
- Leivar P, Gonzalez VM, Castel S, Trelease RN, Lopez-Iglesias C, Arro M, Boronat A, Campos N, Ferrer A, Fernandez-Busquets X (2005) Subcellular localization of Arabidopsis 3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl-Coenzyme A reductase. Plant Physiol 137:57–69
- Li JM, Nagpal P, Vitart V, McMorris TC, Chory J (1996) A role for brassinosteroids in light-dependent development of Arabidopsis. Science 272:398-401
- Lord JM (1975) Evidence that phosphatidylcholine and phosphatidylethanolamine are synthesized by a single enzyme present in endoplasmic-reticulum of castor-bean endosperm. Biochem J 151:451–453
- Lu CFL, de Noyer SB, Hobbs DH, Kang JL, Wen YC, Krachtus D, Hills MJ (2003) Expression pattern of diacylglycerol acyltransferase-1, an enzyme involved in triacylglycerol biosynthesis, in Arabidopsis thaliana. Plant Mol Biol 52:31–41
- Maisonneuve S, Guyot R, Delseny M, Roscoe TJ (2003) A multigene family of lysophoshatidic acid acyltransferases of Arabidopsis thaliana. In: Murata N, Yamada M, Nishida I, Okuyama H, Sekiya J, Hajime W (eds.) 15th International Sysposium on Plant Lipids. Kluwer Academic, p. 183–186
- Mancha M, Stymne S (1997) Remodelling of triacylglycerols in microsomal preparations from developing castor bean (Ricinus communis L.) endosperm. Planta 203:51–57
- Matsuda O, Watanabe C, Iba K (2001) Hormonal regulation of tissue-specific ectopic expression of an Arabidopsis endoplasmic reticulum-type n-3 fatty acid desaturase (FAD3) gene. Planta 213:833-840

- McCartney AW, Dyer JM, Dhanoa PK, Kim PK, Andrews DW, McNew JA, Mullen RT (2004) Membrane-bound fatty acid desaturases are inserted co-translationally into the ER and contain different ER retrieval motifs at their carboxy termini. Plant J 37:156–173
- McCaskill D, Croteau R (1998) Some caveats for bioengineering terpenoid metabolism in plants. Trends Biotechnol 16:349-355
- McConn M, Creelman RA, Bell E, Mullet JE, Browse J (1997) Jasmonate is essential for insect defense in Arabidopsis. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 94
- McNeil SD, Nuccio ML, Rhodes D, Shachar-Hill Y, Hanson AD (2000) Radiotracer and computer modeling evidence that phospho-base methylation is the main route of choline synthesis in tobacco. Plant Physiol 123:371–380
- Merigout P, Kepes F, Perret AM, Satiat-Jeunemaitre BA, Moreau P (2002) Effects of Brefeldin A and nordihydroguaiaretic acid on endomembrane dynamics and lipid synthesis in plant cells. FEBS Lett 518:88–92
- Millar AA, Kunst L (1997) Very-long-chain fatty acid biosynthesis is controlled through the expression and specificity of the condensing enzyme. Plant J 12:121–131
- Millar AA, Smith MA, Kunst L (2000) All fatty acids are not equal: Discrimination in plant membrane lipids. Trends Plant Sci 5:95–101
- Miquel M, Browse J (1998) Arabidopsis lipids: A fat chance. Plant Physiol Biochem 36:187–197
- Miquel M, James D, Dooner H, Browse J (1993) Arabidopsis requires polyunsaturated lipids for low-temperature survival. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 90:6208–6212
- Mongrand S, Bessoule J-J, Cabantous F, Cassagne C (1998) The C16:3\C18:3 fatty acid balance in photosynthetic tissues from 468 plant species. Phytochemistry 49:1049–1064
- Mongrand S, Cassagne C, Bessoule J-J (2000) Import of lyso-phosphatidylcholine into chloroplasts likely at the origin of eukaryotic plastidial lipids. Plant Physiol 122:845–852
- Mongrand S, Morel J, Laroche J, Claverol S, Carde J-P, Hartmann M-A, Bonneu M, Simon-Plas F, Lessire R, Bessoule J-J (2004) Lipid rafts in higher plant cells: Purification and characterization of Triton X-100-insoluble microdomains from tobacco plasma membrane. J Biol Chem 279:36277–36286
- Monks DE, Goode JH, Dewey RE (1996) Characterization of soybean choline kinase cDNAs and their expression in yeast and Escherichia coli. Plant Physiol 110:1197–1205
- Moreau P, Hartmann M-A, Perret A-M, Sturbois-Balcerzak B, Cassagne C (1998) Transport of sterols to the plasma membrane of leek seedlings. Plant Physiol 117:931–937
- Mou Z, Wang X, Fu Z, Dai Y, Han C, Ouyang J, Bao F, Hu Y, Li J (2002) Silencing of phosphoethanolamine *N*-methyltransferase results in temperature-sensitive male sterility and salt hypersensitivity in Arabidopsis. Plant Cell 14:2031–2043
- Muller F, Frentzen M (2001) Phosphatidylglycerophosphate synthases from Arabidopsis thaliana. FEBS Lett 509:298-302
- Murphy DJ (2001) The biogenesis and functions of lipid bodies in animals, plants and microorganisms. Prog Lipid Res 40:325-438
- Ng CKY, Carr K, McAinsh MR, Powell B, Hetherington AM (2001) Drought-induced guard cell signal transduction involves sphingosine-1-phosphate. Nature 410:596–599
- Nishida I, Swinhoe R, Slabas AR, Murata N (1996) Cloning of Brassica napus CTP: phosphocholine cytidylyltransferase cDNAs by complementation in a yeast cct mutant. Plant Mol Biol 31:205–211
- Nuccio ML, Ziemak MJ, Henry SA, Weretilnyk EA, Hanson AD (2000) cDNA cloning of phosphoethanolamine *N*-methyltransferase from spinach by complementation in Schizosaccharomyces pombe and characterization of the recombinant enzyme. J Biol Chem 275:14095–14101
- Ohlrogge J, Browse J (1995) Lipid biosynthesis. Plant Cell 7:957-970

- Okuley J, Lightner J, Feldmann K, Yadav N, Lark E, Browse J (1994) Arabidopsis FAD2 gene encodes the enzyme that is essential for polyunsaturated lipid synthesis. Plant Cell 6:147–158
- Pearce ML, Slabas AR (1998) Phosphatidate phosphatase from avocado (Persea americana)—purification, substrate specificity and possible metabolic implications for the Kennedy pathway and cell signalling in plants. Plant J 14:555–564
- Pierrugues O, Brutesco C, Oshiro J, Gouy M, Deveaux Y, Carman GM, Thuriaux P, Kazmaier M (2001) Lipid phosphate phosphatases in Arabidopsis. Regulation of the AtLPP1 gene in response to stress. J Biol Chem 276:20300–20308
- Prudhomme MP, Moore TS (1992) Phosphatidylcholine synthesis in castor bean endosperm—free bases as intermediates. Plant Physiol 100:1527-1535
- Qi QG, Huang YF, Cutler AJ, Abrams SR, Taylor DC (2003) Molecular and biochemical characterization of an aminoalcoholphosphotransferase (AAPT1) from Brassica napus: Effects of low temperature and abscisic acid treatments on AAPT expression in Arabidopsis plants and effects of over-expression of BnAAPT1 in transgenic Arabidopsis. Planta 217:547–558
- Routaboul JM, Benning C, Bechtold N, Caboche M, Lepiniec L (1999) The TAG1 locus encodes for a diacylglycerol acyltransferase. Plant Physiol Biochem 37:831–840
- Ruuska SA, Girke T, Benning C, Ohlrogge JB (2002) Contrapuntal networks of gene expression during Arabidopsis seed filling. Plant Cell 14:1191–1206
- Schaller H (2004) New aspects of sterol biosynthesis in growth and development of higher plants. Plant Physiol Biochem 42:465–476
- Schaller H, Grausem B, Benveniste P, Chye ML, Tan CT, Song YH, Chua NH (1995) Expression of the Hevea brasiliensis (H.B.K.) Mull. Arg. 3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl-Coenzyme A reductase 1 in tobacco results in sterol overproduction. Plant Physiol 109:761–770
- Schrick K, Mayer U, Horrichs A, Kuhnt C, Bellini C, Dangl J, Schmidt J, Jurgens G (2000) FACKEL is a sterol C-14 reductase required for organized cell division and expansion in Arabidopsis embryogenesis. Genes Dev 14:1471–1484
- Schrick K, Mayer U, Martin G, Bellini C, Kuhnt C, Schmidt J, Jurgens G (2002) Interactions between sterol biosynthesis genes in embryonic development of Arabidopsis. Plant J 31:61-73
- Shah S, Xin Z, Browse J (1997) Overexpression of the FAD3 desaturase gene in a mutant of Arabidopsis. Plant Physiol 114:1533–1539
- Shank KJ, Pei S, Berglez I, Boss WF, Dewey RE, Boston RS (2001) Induction of lipid metabolic enzymes during the enodplasmic reticulum stress response in plants. Plant Physiol 126:267–277
- Shanklin J, Cahoon EB (1998) Desaturation and related modifications of fatty acids. Ann Rev Plant Physiol Plant Mol Biol 49:611–641
- Smith MA, Cross AR, Jones OTG, Griffiths WT, Stymne S, Stobart K (1990) Electrontransport components of the 1-acyl-2-oleoyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphocholine delta-12desaturase in microsomal preparations from developing safflower (Carthamustinctorius L) cotyledons. Biochem J 272:23–29
- Souter M, Topping J, Pullen M, Friml J, Palme K, Hackett R, Grierson D, Lindsey K (2002) HYDRA mutants of Arabidopsis are defective in sterol profiles and auxin and ethylene signaling. Plant Cell 14:1017–1031
- Sparace SA, Wagner LK, Moore TS (1981) Phosphatidylethanolamine synthesis in castor bean endosperm. Plant Physiol 67:922-925
- Spassieva SD, Markham JE, Hille J (2002) The plant disease resistance gene ASC-1 prevents disruption of sphingolipid metabolism during AAL-toxin-induced programmed cell death. Plant J 32:561–572

- Sperling P, Linscheid M, Stocker S, Muhlbach H, Heinz E (1993) In vivo desaturation of cis-delta 9-monounsaturated to cis-delta 9,12-diunsaturated alkenylether glycerolipids. J Biol Chem 268:26935–26940
- Sperling P, Zahringer U, Heinz E (1998) A sphingolipid desaturase from higher plants identification of a new cytochrome b(5) fusion protein. J Biol Chem 273:28590-28596
- Sriburi R, Jackowski S, Mori K, Brewer JW (2004) XBP1: a link between the unfolded protein response, lipid biosynthesis and biogenesis of the endoplasmic reticulum. J Cell Biol 167:35-41
- Stahl U, Banas A, Stymne S (1995) Plant microsomal phospholipid acyl hydrolases have selectivities for uncommon fatty acids. Plant Physiol 107:953–962
- Stahl U, Carlsson AS, Lenman M, Dahlqvist A, Huang BQ, Banas W, Banas A, Stymne S (2004) Cloning and functional characterization of a phospholipid: Diacylglycerol acyltransferase from Arabidopsis. Plant Physiol 135:1324–1335
- Stahl U, Ek B, Stymne S (1998) Purification and characterization of a low-molecularweight phospholipase A(2) from developing seeds of elm. Plant Physiol 117:197–205
- Stahl U, Lee M, Sjodahl S, Archer D, Cellini F, Ek B, Iannacone R, MacKenzie D, Semeraro L, Tramontano E, Stymme S (1999) Plant low-molecular-weight phospholipase A(2)s (PLA(2)s) are structurally related to the animal secretory PLA(2)s and are present as a family of isoforms in rice (Oryza sativa). Plant Mol Biol 41:481–490
- Stobart K, Mancha M, Lenman M, Dahlqvist A, Stymne S (1997) Triacylglycerols are synthesised and utilised by transacylation reactions in microsomal prepartions of developing safflower (Carthamus tinctorius L.). Planta 203:58–66
- Stone SJ, Cui Z, Vance JE (1998) Cloning and expression of mouse liver phosphatidylserine synthase-1 cDNA. Overexpression in rat hepatoma cells inhibits the CDP-ethanolamine pathway for phosphatidylethanolamine biosynthesis. J Biol Chem 273:7293–7302
- Stone SJ, Vance JE (2000) Phosphatidylserine synthase-1 and -2 are localized to mitochondria-associated membranes. J Biol Chem 275:34534–34540
- Sturbois-Balcerzak B, Vincent P, Maneta-Peyret L, Duvert M, Satiat-Jeunemaitre B, Cassagne C, Moreau P (1999) ATP-dependent formation of phosphatidylserine-rich vesicles from the endoplasmic reticulum of leek cells. Plant Physiol 120:245–256
- Stymne S, Stobart AK (1987) Triacylglycerol Biosynthesis. In: Stumpf PK (ed) The Biochemistry of Plants, Lipids: Structure and Function, vol. 9. Academic, p. 175–214
- Suzuki M, Kamide Y, Nagata N, Seki H, Ohyama K, Kato H, Masuda K, Sato S, Kato T, Tabata S, Yoshida S, Muranaka T (2004) Loss of function of 3-hydroxy-3methylglutaryl Coenzyme A reductase 1 (HMG1) in Arabidopsis leads to dwarfing, early senescence and male sterility, and reduced sterol levels. Plant J 37:750-761
- Ternes P, Franke S, Zahringer U, Sperling P, Heinz E (2002) Identification and characterization of a sphingolipid Delta 4-desaturase family. J Biol Chem 277:25512–25518
- Tumaney AW, Rajasekharan R (1999) Synthesis of azidophospholipids and labeling of lysophosphatidylcholine acyltransferase from developing soybean cotyledons. Biochim Biophys Acta Mol Cell Biol Lipids 1439:47–56
- Tumaney AW, Shekar S, Rajasekharan R (2001) Identification, purification and characterisation of monoacylglycerol acyltransferase from developing peanut cotyledons pathway. J Biol Chem 276:10847–10852
- Uemura M, Joseph RA, Steponkus PL (1995) Cold acclimation of Arabidopsis thaliana (effect on plasma membrane lipid composition and freeze-induced lesions). Plant Physiol 109:15–30
- Vincent P, Maneta-Peyret L, Cassagne C, Moreau P (2001) Phosphatidylserine delivery to endoplasmic reticulum-derived vesicles of plant cells depends on two biosynthetic pathways. FEBS Lett 498:32–36

- Vincent P, Maneta-Peyret L, Sturbois-Balcerzak B, Duvert M, Cassagne C, Moreau P (1999) One of the origins of plasma membrane phosphatidylserine in plant cells is a local synthesis by a serine exchange activity. FEBS Lett 464:80-84
- Voelker T, Kinney AJ (2001) Variations in the biosynthesis of seed-storage lipids. Ann Rev Plant Physiol Plant Mol Biol 52:335–361
- Vogel G, Browse J (1996) Cholinephosphotransferase and diacylglycerol acyltransferase substrate specificities at a key branch point in seed lipid metabolism. Plant Physiol 110:923–931
- Wallis JG, Browse J (2002) Mutants of Arabidopsis reveal many roles for membrane lipids. Prog Lipid Res 41:254–278
- Welti R, Wang X (2004) Lipid species profiling: a high-throughput approach to identify lipid compositional changes and determine the function of genes involved in lipid metabolism and signaling. Curr Opin Plant Biol 7:337–344
- Wiberg E, Tillberg E, Stymne S (1994) Substrates of diacylglycerol acyltransferase in microsomes from developing oil seeds. Phytochemistry 36:573–577
- Wolter FP, Scmidt R, Heinz E (1992) Chilling sensitivity of Arabidopsis thaliana with genetically engineered membrane lipids. EMBO J 11:4685-4692
- Xu CC, Fan JL, Riekhof W, Froehlich JE, Benning C (2003) A permease-like protein involved in ER to thylakoid lipid transfer in Arabidopsis. EMBO J 22:2370–2379
- Xu X, Dietrich CR, Delledonne M, Lessire R, Nikolau BJ, Schnable PS (2002) The endoplasmic reticulum-associated maize GL8 protein is a component of acyl Coenzyme A elongase involved in the production of cuticular waxes. Plant Physiol 128:924–934
- Xue HW, Hosaka K, Plesch G, Mueller-Roeber B (2000) Cloning of Arabidopsis thaliana phosphatidylinositol synthase and functional expression in the yeast PIS mutant. Plant Mol Biol 42:757–764
- Yang W, Moroney JV, Moore TS (2004) Membrane lipid biosynthesis in Chlamydomonas reinhardtii: ethanolaminephosphotransferase is capable of synthesizing both phosphatidylcholine and phosphatidylethanolamine. Arch Biochem Biophys 430:198–209
- Yen CE, Stone S, Cases S, Zhou P, Farese RV (2002) Identification of a gene encoding MGAT1 a monoacylglycerol acyltransferase. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 99:8512–8517
- Yoshida S (1984) Chemical and biophysical changes in the plasma-membrane during cold-acclimation of mulberry bark cells (Morus bombycis Koidz Cv Goroji). Plant Physiol 76:257–265
- Yu B, Wakao S, Fan J, Benning C (2004) Loss of plastidic lysophosphatidic acid acyltransferase causes embryo lethality in Arabidopsis thaliana. Plant Cell Physiol 45:503–510
- Zheng Z, Xia Q, Dauk M, Shen W, Selvaraj G, Zou J (2003) The Arabidopsis AtGPAT1, a member of the membrane bound glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase gene family, is essential for tapetum differentiation and male fertility. Plant Cell 15:1872–1887
- Zou JT, Wei YD, Jako C, Kumar A, Selvaraj G, Taylor DC (1999) The Arabidopsis thaliana TAG1 mutant has a mutation in a diacylglycerol acyltransferase gene. Plant J 19:645– 653

# Oleosins and Endoplasmic Reticulum in Seeds and Anthers

Anthony H. C. Huang

Center for Plant Cell Biology, Department of Botany and Plant Sciences, University of California, Riverside, CA 92521, USA Anthony.Huang@UCR.edu

**Abstract** Three types of related subcellular oil-rich particles are present in plants: storage oil bodies in seeds for gluconeogenesis during germination, storage oil bodies in pollen providing acyl moieties for membrane synthesis in the pollen tube, and tapetosomes in the anther tapetum for delivering lipids and proteins to the maturing pollen surface. Each of these oil-rich particles has a basic structure of an oil body, which consists of a triacylglycerol matrix enclosed by a layer of phospholipids and the structural protein oleosins. All components of an oil body are synthesized and assembled in endoplasmic reticulum (ER), from which a budding oil body is released. An oleosin molecule has a highly conserved central domain of 72 uninterrupted hydrophobic residues flanked by variable amphipathic N- and C-terminal segments. Its unique central domain is presumed to have evolved from a transmembrane segment of an ER protein. An oleosin molecule does not have an N-terminal ER-targeting signal and is targeted to the signal recognition particle and then ER via its central hydrophobic domain. Targeting studies of oleosin molecules that have been modified by adding a N-terminal ER-targeting signal, shortening the central hydrophobic stretch and eliminating the N- or C-terminal amphipathic stretch, have provided a model delineating the mechanism of oleosin targeting to ER and oil bodies. A tapetosome possesses numerous oleosin-coated oil bodies associated ionically with abundant membranous vesicles, both of which are assembled in and then detached from ER.

## 1 Introduction

Eukaryotes and prokaryotes contain neutral lipids in subcellular structures for food reserves and other purposes. These lipid particles are present in the seeds, flowers, pollen, and fruits of higher plants; the vegetative and reproductive organs of lower plants, algae, fungi, and nematodes; mammalian organs/tissues such as mammalian glands and adipose tissues; and bacteria. Oil bodies (OBs) in seeds are the most prominent and best studied of all of these lipid particles.

Seeds of most plant species store oils (triacylglycerols [TAGs]) as a food reserve for germination and postgerminative growth. The TAGs are present in small spherical OBs of approximately  $0.5-1 \,\mu m$  in diameter. Each OB has a matrix of TAGs surrounded by a layer of phospholipids (PLs) and structural proteins termed oleosins. The small size of OBs provides a large surface

area per unit TAG, which facilitates lipase binding and lipolysis during germination. OBs inside the cells of mature seeds or in isolated preparations are highly stable and do not aggregate or coalesce. This stability is in contrast to the instability of artificial liposomes made from amphipathic and neutral lipids; the liposomes gradually coalesce after formation. Also, lipid particles in yeast and special mammalian cells, as well as extracellular lipoproteins in mammals and insects, are unstable because they undergo dynamic metabolic fluxes of their surface and matrix constituents. Seed OBs are stable because their surface is shielded by a layer of oleosins, which, for firm anchorage, has a long hydrophobic stretch that is absent in proteins on lipid particles of other organisms. In maturing seeds, TAGs, PLs and oleosins are synthesized in endoplasmic reticulum (ER), from which budding OBs are released.

Research into seed OBs and oleosins has been reviewed in the past by Huang (1992; which reviewed earlier literature), Frandsen et al. (2001), Galili et al. (1998), Hsieh and Huang (2004), Murphy (2001) and Napier et al. (1996). This article emphasizes recent studies, including the findings of a novel organelle, the tapetosome, in the tapetum cells of floral anthers.

#### 2 Distribution and Structure of Oleosins

Oleosins in seeds are small proteins of about 15–26 kDa. They completely cover the surface of a subcellular OB (Fig. 1). They can be abundant in seeds with a high proportion of oils and small OBs (therefore more OB surface area). For example, *Arabidopsis* seeds have more than 40% (wt/wt) oils and small OBs of  $\sim 0.5 \,\mu$ m diameter, and 10% of the seed proteins are oleosins.

More than 200 genes encoding oleosins have been identified, and oleosins are restricted to plants alone. Recently, genes encoding oleosins on the storage OBs in Arabidopsis pollen (Kim et al. 2002) and tropical cacao seeds (Guilloteau et al. 2003) have been described. These findings negate a proposal of an alternative subcellular mechanism for stabilizing the OBs in pollen and another proposal explaining the short lifespan of tropical seeds such as cacao on the basis of their having unstable OBs. The transcript of a gene encoding an oleosin in the moss *Physcomitrella* can be found in an EST database; this is the most primitive plant known to contain oleosins. Whether algae contain oleosins is not known. Arabidopsis has 17 genes encoding oleosins: nine (eight in tandem) on chromosome 5 that are active in the tapetum cells, five active in seeds, and three active in both seeds and pollen (Kim et al. 2002). Minor proteins present in isolated OB fractions of some seeds have been termed caleosin and steroleosin (Frandsen et al. 2001). They do not have a long hydrophobic sequence, even though they have a short sequence similar to, but much less conserved than, the proline knot sequence in oleosins (to be described). Their mode of association with OBs should not be similar to that



**Fig. 1** Models of an oleosin molecule, a seed oil body, and the synthesis of an oil body on endoplasmic reticulum. **a** The three portions of an oleosin molecule, showing the *N*-terminal hydrophilic/amphipathic portion, the central hydrophobic hairpin (and residues at the turn, including the proline knot of three proline residues and one serine residue), and the *C*-terminal hydrophilic/amphipathic portion. The number of residues and their ranges in the three portions in all 17 Arabidopsis oleosins are shown. **b** An OB having oleosins (*medium grey*) and PLs (*dark*) enclosing the matrix TAGs (*light grey*). All molecules are drawn approximately to scale, whereas the diameter of the OB has been reduced 24 times to magnify the surface structure. **c** A budding OB being produced on RER. The ER lumen, the two PL layers (*dark*), the sequestered TAGs (*light grey*) in a budding OB, a ribosome with an mRNA synthesizing an oleosin polypeptide (*dark line*, of an unknown configuration), and enzymes (*irregular circles*) for the synthesis of TAGs and PLs are shown (modified from Hsieh and Huang 2004)

of oleosins, and the possibility of their being contaminants or remnants of ER after biogenesis needs to be explored.

An oleosin molecule can be divided into three portions according to its amino acid sequence (Fig. 1a). The N-terminal portion can be short or long (e.g., 6-68 residues in Arabidopsis) and hydrophilic or amphipathic. The central portion is a long hydrophobic stretch of 72 residues. The C-terminal portion can be short or very long (e.g., 28-1000 residues in Arabidopsis oleosins), and its  $\sim$  30 residues adjacent to the central hydrophobic stretch can form an amphipathic  $\alpha$ -helical structure that interacts horizontally with the charged phosphate and choline groups of the PL layer on the OB surface. The C-terminal portions of most Arabidopsis oleosins consist of fewer than 100 residues; a few have 100-150 residues; one has 403; and another has 1000 residues. Each of the longer C-terminal portions contains many repeats of short peptides, which are not conserved among oleosins and may not have any functional significance. Some of the repeated short peptides have several glycine residues. Oleosins in the tapetum are sometimes called glycine-rich proteins, although such a terminology does not describe the important characteristics of the proteins.

The central hydrophobic stretch of 72 uninterrupted hydrophobic residues is the hallmark of an oleosin. No other protein in any organism has such a long, or even half as long, hydrophobic stretch. Proteins on the surface of extracellular or intracellular lipid droplets, such as apolipoproteins, perilipin, adipophilin, and caveolin in mammals, phasin in bacteria and lipidassociated protein (PAP) in plastids, do not have such a long hydrophobic stretch; their polypeptides run parallel to the surface of the lipid droplets rather than penetrate into them. The 72-residue hydrophobic stretch of an oleosin is long enough (a transmembrane [PL bilayer] peptide has 20–25 residues) to form a hairpin that penetrates the surface PL monolayer of an OB into the matrix (Fig. 1b).

The center of the hydrophobic stretch has three proline residues and one serine residue that could interact to form a "proline knot" (Fig. 1a). This proposal is based on the presence of the less hydrophobic proline and serine residues among the other more hydrophobic residues and TAGs in the matrix of an OB, as well as on the fact that proline residues on polypeptides are breakers or turners of  $\alpha$ -helical and  $\beta$ -structures. The formation of the proline knot could permit creation of a hairpin structure of the whole hydrophobic stretch, with two arms of 30 residues joined by a turn of 12 residues. The 72 residues of the hydrophobic stretch are conserved in terms of hydrophobicity among oleosins of diverse species, and the conservation is higher at the proline knot and its immediate vicinity ( $-PX_5SPX_3P$ –). All oleosins contain the three proline and one serine residues at identical locations in the center of the hydrophobic stretch.

All researchers agree that the central hydrophobic stretch forms a hairpin structure with a proline knot at the turn, but disagree on the secondary struc-

tures of the two hairpin arms. Earlier, it was proposed that the two arms have an antiparallel  $\alpha$ -helical structure on the basis of an algorithm prediction (actually no database for predicting secondary structures of polypeptides in a hydrophobic environment exists) or an antiparallel  $\beta$ -structure on the basis of symmetry of residues between the two arms (Huang 1992). If the two arms had an antiparallel  $\beta$ -structure, they could bend at several locations where pairing of small glycine residues occurs; the bending would create more interactions among residues and thus offer higher stability. Two laboratories used circular dichroism and Fourier transform infrared spectroscopy to determine the secondary structures of the oleosin hairpin in its imitated native conditions. They arrived at the opposite conclusions of either an  $\alpha$ -helical structure (Alexander et al. 2002) or  $\beta$ -structure (Li et al. 2002). The controversy underlines the difficulties in measuring the uniquely long hydrophobic polypeptide in a neutral-lipid environment. In addition, the arms or even the turn could interact with those in adjacent oleosins in the OB matrix. Such interactions could provide higher stability to the oleosin hairpin, in which the peptide bonds are relatively hydrophilic, in the hydrophobic environment. In maize, oleosins of two isoforms coexist in a 1:1 ratio, and an interaction between the pair is likely (Lee and Huang 1996). Furthermore, the N- and C-terminal portions of an oleosin, even though on the OB surface, may play a role in maintaining the hairpin in a special configuration. The N- and C-terminal portions of an oleosin on the surface of a seed OB may act as receptors for the binding of lipase during germination. This possibility can be tested by using a seed lipase protein derived from a cloned lipase gene, the cloning being facilitated by currently available genomics and proteomics technologies.

#### 3 Synthesis of Oils, Oleosins, and Oil Bodies in Endoplasmic Reticulum

Oil bodies, including their constituent TAGs, PLs, and oleosins, are synthesized on ER. Diacylglycerol acyltransferase (DAG AT), the last enzyme and the only one unique to the synthesis of TAGs, as well as enzymes for the synthesis of precursor DAGs and PLs, are associated with rough ER (RER). An alternative TAG-synthesizing enzyme, which can transfer the acyl moiety from PLs instead of acyl-CoA to DAG, is also located in ER. The presence of these enzymes in ER is not surprising in view of the hydrophobicity of TAG and its metabolic precursors. TAGs synthesized in ER are sequestered in the hydrophobic region (i.e., the acyl region of the PL bilayer). Continuation of TAG accumulation at a domain of ER forms a budding OB, which is enclosed by a single layer of PLs (Fig. 1c). This budding OB, covered with a PL monolayer, is stabilized by inclusion of oleosins to its surface.

Ribosome-mRNA with a nascent oleosin peptide can be guided to ER via the signal-recognition particle (SRP) pathway. mRNA for synthesis of oleosin is associated with RER. Translation of oleosin mRNA in an in vitro synthesis system is retarded or enhanced, respectively, when SRP or microsomes are added (Abell et al. 2002; Beaudoin and Napier 2002; Loer and Herman 1993; Thoyts et al. 1995). The findings suggest that the translation of oleosin mRNA pauses after binding of SRP to the nascent peptide and accelerates when the newly synthesized oleosins incorporate into ER. In addition, stable incorporation of in vitro-synthesized oleosin (commercial in vitro synthesis systems usually contain SRP) into microsomes is inhibited when the SRP receptor (SRP-60) on microsomes is removed beforehand through proteolysis. This inhibition can be restored with reconstituted SRP receptor. Yeast transformed with an oleosin gene synthesizes and targets oleosin to OBs (Ting et al. 1997). When the transformed yeast strains are mutants defective in SRP components, oleosin is not targeted to OBs, and the nontargeted oleosin is proteolytically degraded (Beaudoin et al. 2000).

Targeting of oleosin to ER in vitro can occur with the use of SRP components and microsomes from yeast, mammals, or plants. Thus the unique aspect of the targeting mechanism is the targeting signal(s) in the oleosin molecule. Modified oleosins produced via gene recombination can be tested for their stable insertion into microsomes in vitro or into ER in vivo (Abell et al. 1997, 2002; Beaudoin and Napier 2002). The N- and C-terminal portions are relatively unimportant in targeting oleosin to ER. Rather, the long hydrophobic stretch of oleosin is the predominant factor for targeting. No specific signal sequence in the hydrophobic stretch is required. Instead, any of the multiple and probably overlapping sequences along the hydrophobic stretch can target the protein to ER. Significantly, the highly conserved proline knot is not important for the in vitro targeting of oleosin to microsomes, because replacement of the three proline residues with leucine residues does not affect the targeting. The finding that multiple peptides along the hydrophobic stretch can be the targeting signals is consistent with the knowledge that the hydrophobic pocket of an SRP can recognize a diverse array of hydrophobic ER-targeting peptides at the N termini or interior of many proteins.

The nascent oleosin polypeptide synthesized or being synthesized on ER assumes a topology on the basis of its hydrophobic and hydrophilic interactions with the PL bilayer. The hydrophilic/amphipathic N- and C-terminal portions interact with the PL layers on the cytosolic side of ER (Fig. 1c), whereby the central hydrophobic stretch buries itself in the hydrophobic acyl portion of the PL bilayer. Much evidence from in vivo and in vitro experiments exists for such a topology for the nascent oleosin (Abell et al. 1997, 2002; Beaudoin et al. 2002). The N- and C-terminal portions, but not the hydrophobic stretch, of oleosin in isolated microsomes are susceptible to proteolysis by exogenously added proteases; this observation is similar to that of oleosins on mature OBs. The secondary structure of the 72-residue hydrophobic stretch in the hydrophobic portion of the PL bilayer is unknown but likely differs from that in a mature OB. The matrix of a mature OB, but not the hydrophobic portion of the PL bilayer is unknown but likely differs from that in a mature OB.

drophobic region of ER, provides an excess of hydrophobic volume for the hydrophobic stretch to assume its presumably most stable hairpin configuration. The hydrophobic stretch of oleosin within the hydrophobic region of ER could assume a bended hairpin structure or an extended structure with or without coiling, running parallel to the PL bilayer (Fig. 1c). An additional consideration is the actual thickness of the hydrophobic region of the PL bilayer. While ER is synthesizing oleosins, it also produces massive amounts of TAGs, which will be temporarily sequestered in, and thus enlarge, the hydrophobic region of the PL bilayer. Thus, the hydrophobic region of the PL bilayer may have more room for the hydrophobic stretch of a nascent oleosin than that defined by the length of the two acyl chains.

Both the newly synthesized oleosins and the temporarily located TAGs on ER diffuse to budding OBs. This movement is made possible in accordance with the fluid mosaic model of membrane action and thermodynamic considerations. TAGs and the oleosins will be more stable in the hydrophobic environment of a budding OB. A native oleosin stably inserted into ER diffuses to the budding OB, but a stably inserted, artificially modified oleosin may not. The mechanism of this oleosin movement has been studied in vivo through using modified oleosins and measurements of oleosins recovered in ER and OB fractions (Abell et al. 1997, 2002, 2004; Beaudoin and Napier 2002). Strictly speaking, this approach measures not just targeting success per se, but also the stability of the modified oleosins in OBs. Modified oleosins that can diffuse to the budding OBs may be unstable there and removed by endogenous proteolysis. The molecular requirements for oleosin to diffuse successfully to, and incorporate stably into, OBs are similar to those for targeting the protein to ER; however, more are required. The proline knot in the hydrophobic stretch is also essential, presumably for stable anchoring of oleosin on OBs. A modified oleosin without the proline knot (e.g., having the three proline residues replaced with leucine residues) can probably insert into ER and also diffuse to the budding OB but would be unstable there and thus eliminated by endogenous proteolysis. In addition to the need for the proline knot, decreased length or elimination of the N- or C-terminal portions or decreased length of the hydrophobic stretch all lead to a reduced recovery of the modified oleosin in OBs.

Oleosins must be only on the cytosolic side of ER to be able to diffuse to the budding OB. Attempts to insert the whole oleosin molecule into the luminal side of ER have been unsuccessful. An *N*-terminal ER targeting peptide from a nonoleosin protein attached to the *N* terminus of an oleosin, produced via gene recombination, can pull the *N*-terminal portion of the oleosin but not the hydrophobic stretch (with or without the *C*-terminal portion) into the ER lumen (Abell et al. 2002, 2004). Apparently, the hydrophobic interaction between the long hydrophobic stretch and the acyl moieties of the PL bilayer (with or without the added hydrophilic interaction between the *C*-terminal portion and the PL layer on the cytosolic side) is too strong for the oleosin

to leave the PL bilayer and insert into the lumen. This modified oleosin can incorporate into ER but cannot insert into the budding OB. Obviously, its polypeptide spanning across the whole PL bilayer of ER cannot diffuse to the PL monolayer of a budding OB (Fig. 1c). Even if it could, it would be unstable there.

It is uncertain whether a ribosome-mRNA-oleosin complex can target to ER or the budding OB directly without involvement of the SRP pathway. All the evidence from in vitro experiments shows that the SRP system is involved. A ribosome-mRNA-oleosin complex with the hydrophobic stretch dangling outward in vitro could bind to the hydrophobic pocket of an added SRP, regardless of whether SRP is actually involved in vivo. Certainly, it has been shown that oleosin synthesized in vitro cannot insert into mature OBs co- or posttranslationally (Hills et al. 1993). However, a mature OB is packed with oleosins on its surface and has no extra room for new oleosins. Oleosin synthesized in vitro can insert into artificial OBs whose surface has not been filled completely with oleosins (Chen and Tzen 2001). A ribosome-mRNAoleosin complex with the hydrophobic stretch dangling outward could theoretically bind to the hydrophobic region of ER or a budding OB whose surface had not been filled completely with oleosins. Nevertheless, the strongest evidence for the need of SRP to guide oleosin to ER has come from in vivo studies with yeast mutants defective in SRP components (Beaudoin et al. 2000). This finding with yeast should be tested with plants. Further, whether oleosin synthesis employs both the SRP system and a direct insertion mechanism has not been evaluated.

As newly synthesized TAGs and oleosins on ER diffuse to and converge at the budding OB, a gradient of enrichment of these two components should exist from the point of synthesis to the budding OB. This concentration gradient can explain the immunocytochemical observation that more oleosins are present in the ER near the budding OBs (Herman 1987). Whether subdomains of ER for TAG and oleosin synthesis are present remains to be documented. In an in vitro study, sunflower seed microsomes supplied with precursors synthesized TAGs and, after this synthesis, were subfractionated by density gradient centrifugation (Lacey et al. 1999). The fraction with the lowest buoyant density contained more TAG, oleosin, and lipid synthesis activity on a per fraction basis. This fraction may represent ER subdomains specialized for TAG and oleosin synthesis, or simply fragments of ER regions originally closest to the budding OBs and thus having more TAGs and a lower buoyant density. In an earlier experiment, when an extract of maturing maize kernel was subfractionated by density gradient centrifugation, DAG AT, the last and unique enzyme for TAG synthesis, was found with cytochrome reductase in RER fragments of diverse buoyant densities (Cao and Huang 1986). The DAG AT was not concentrated in ER fragments with the lowest buoyant densities and therefore most TAGs (or fewest polysomes). Thus, in the maize cells, TAGs are probably synthesized in diverse regions of ER and diffuse to the budding OBs. In the tapetum in

Brassica anthers, oleosin-coated oil droplets are structural analogs of seed oil bodies (see Sect. 4). During synthesis of these tapetum oil droplets, oleosin and the ER chaperone calreticulin were colocalized in extensive regions of the ER network, as seen in situ by immunofluorescence microscopy. Thus, the tapetum oleosins, and perhaps TAGs also, are synthesized in diverse regions of ER rather than in highly restricted ER subdomains.

A budding OB is released from ER as a solitary oil body (Fig. 1c). An early release will generate a smaller OB, and vice versa. The size and shape of an OB are determined in part or completely by the relative amount or rate of synthesis of oils and oleosins. High-oil maize kernels (having a high oil-to-oleosin ratio) generated by breeding have large, spherical OBs, whereas low-oil kernels have small OBs with irregularly shaped surface (Ting et al. 1996). In cells that do not synthesize oleosins, such as those in the fatty mesocarp of fruits, the OBs (lipid globules) become very large (see next paragraph). A special mechanism may exist for the physical release of a budding OB from ER. Oleosins accumulated on the bud surface may interact among themselves to produce a physical force of constriction at the neck of the bud, thereby releasing the OB. Or, the physical release may require specific cytosolic proteins (e.g., dynamins). These possibilities can be tested by screening for Arabidopsis mutants whose seeds have larger or smaller OBs or only budding OBs viewed with a light microscope after lipid staining. Some of these mutants may be defective in the mechanism for physical release of OBs from ER.

In the fatty mesocarp of fruits such as avocado, oil palm, and olive, each cell has one to several large lipid globules, which occupy the bulk of the cell volume. Little or no oleosins are present on these lipid globules. Mesocarp lipids are for attracting animals and serve for seed dispersion and thus are not required to be in small entities such as seed OBs. Mostly likely, TAGs are synthesized in ER, as in seeds, but without a cosynthesis of oleosins (Fig. 1c). As a consequence, the budding OB enclosed only by PLs becomes larger (and/or fuses with adjacent budding OBs) before it is released from ER. This is equivalent to the synthesis of larger OBs in maize kernels having a high oil-to-oleosin ratio. It is possible that the mesocarp cells can be modified to synthesized with TAGs via genetic engineering. Although in theory this genetic engineering project can be easily achieved, in practice it is difficult because the better-known avocado, oil palm, and olive that contain fatty mesocarp are tree crops.

## 4 Oleosins in Tapetum Cells and the Novel Organelle, Tapetosome

The presence of oleosins in tapetum cells of anthers in Arabidopsis and Brassica was discovered a decade ago from unintended gene cloning results (deOliverira et al. 1993; Roberts et al. 1994). The finding was unexpected because tapetum cells were not known to contain OBs similar to those in seeds. Subsequently, these oleosins were found to be present in a novel, neutral lipid-containing organelle, which has been termed the tapetosome because of its unique presence in the tapetum of plants (Wu et al. 1997). To date, the presence of tapetal oleosins is limited to species of the insect/self-pollinating Brassicaceae family, especially Brassica and Arabidopsis.

In Arabidopsis, nine genes encode the tapetal oleosins, eight of which are in tandem on chromosome 5 (Fiebig et al. 2004; Kim et al. 2002; Schein et al. 2004). One of these genes is highly expressed to produce an oleosin of 53 kDa, which represents about 70% of all tapetal oleosins. Most of the other Arabidopsis tapetal oleosins are smaller (10–23 kDa), but one has 115 kDa. As expected, Brassica has a similar oleosin gene system (Roberts et al. 1994; Ross and Murphy 1996; Ruiter et al. 1997), and the most active gene (ortholog of the Arabidopsis gene encoding the 53-kDa oleosin) produces a major oleosin of 45 or 48 kDa (from the *B. rapa* AA genome or *B. oleracea* CC genome, respectively). Genes encoding the tapetal oleosins have undergone rapid evolution that altered the *N*- and *C*-terminal regions but not the hairpin regions, as the genes encoding seed oleosins do. Findings of these evolutionary changes reiterate that the *N*- and *C*-terminal regions of oleosins have minimal constraints for protein structures, and thus functions.

The tapetum is a one-cell layer enclosing the anther locule, in which microspores mature to become pollen. Tapetum cells are the only anther sporophytic cells that are metabolically very active and control maturation of microspores. At an early stage of anther development, the tapetum cells are specialized for active secretion and contain abundant RER and secretory vesicles. At a late stage of anther development, at least in Brassicaceae species, the cells become a temporary storehouse of ingredients to be deposited onto maturing pollen as pollen coat. The tapetum cells at this late stage of development are packed with two predominant storage organelles, the elaioplasts and tapetosomes (Owen and Makaroff 1995; Platt et al. 1998; Polowick and Sawhney 1990). The elaioplasts, of  $3-4\,\mu m$  in diameter, are specialized plastids largely devoid of thylakoids but filled with small spherical lipid droplets of steryl esters enclosed by the structural protein PAP. Although elaioplasts of similar morphology can be found in nontapetum cells, such as fruit and petal cells, tapetosomes are unique to the tapetum cells. Each spherical tapetosome, of 2-3 µm in diameter, has oleosin-coated TAG droplets associated with vesicles derived from ER. These oleosin-coated TAG droplets are similar in structure and constituents to seed OBs.

The contents of tapetosomes and elaioplasts are selectively retained and discharged to the anther locule after death of the tapetum cells during the final stage of anther development. Oleosins, but not TAGs, of tapetosomes and steryl esters, and not the structural protein PAP of elaioplasts are selectively retained and transferred to the pollen surface, forming the bulk of pollen coat

(Wu et al. 1997, 1999). The rationale and mechanism for the selectivity are unclear. It is intriguing that in seed OBs, TAGs are the prime ingredient for physiological function and oleosins are the accessories, whereas in tapetosomes, oleosins may be the main element for physiological function (to be described) and TAGs are the accessories. The tapetum TAGs disappear after death of the cells, and their function and metabolic fate are unknown. They may be used as an energy source for active metabolism of the tapetum cells. Their fatty acids could also be used to produce jasmonic acid as a floral maturation hormone, or alkanes as one of the two major lipid constituents (the other being the elaioplast steryl esters) for deposition onto maturing pollen. These possibilities are testable with Arabidopsis mutants defective in tapetum TAG synthesis or degradation.

Although the steryl esters and other lipids on pollen form a useful waterproofing layer, the function of the abundant oleosins there is less clear. In Brassica, the predominant 45/48-kDa oleosin on pollen has been cleaved selectively into two fragments, one containing the *N*-terminal portion and the central hydrophobic stretch, and the other the long hydrophilic *C*-terminal portion (Ross and Murphy 1996; Ting et al. 1998). Whether other smaller oleosins on pollen are cleaved is not known. The cleavage may be fortuitous in mutation and have no physiological relevance. The most abundant oleosin on pollen has a large size (53 kDa in Arabidopsis and 45/48 kDa in Brassica) owing to its possession of numerous repeats of short peptides at its *C* terminus. Each of these repeats possesses several glycine residues, which again makes the protein glycine-rich.

Because of its glycine-rich nature, it has been speculated that this pollen oleosin (and extrapolating to other oleosins) might interact the cell walls of the stigma. Such a speculation should be taken with caution. Oleosins have undergone rapid evolutionary changes, and both tapetal and seed oleosins have repeats of short peptides at their C termini; some of these repeats have high glycine contents, whereas others do not. The rapidity and extensiveness of changes at the C termini may reflect the minimal structural constraints on this part of the protein to perform functions. The high glycine contents at the C termini of oleosins may be fortuitous, and certainly the glycine-rich C termini in some seed oleosins do not have an apparent function for interaction with cell walls. In fact, the short repeats at C termini of the most abundant tapetum oleosins have not only a high glycine content but also high serine and lysine contents, making the oleosin also serine-rich and lysine-rich (the Arabidopsis 53-kDa oleosin has 26, 16, and 14 mol %, and the Brassica 48-kDa oleosin 21, 16, and 11 mol % of glycine, serine, and lysine, respectively).

An oleosin molecule may serve dual functions on pollen and subsequently on the stigma because of its amphipathic property. Its *N*- and *C*-terminal portions are hydrophilic/amphipathic, and its central portion is hydrophobic. The overall amphipathic oleosin can act as an emulsifying agent to uniformly

coat the pollen with steryl esters, alkanes, flavonoids, and other ingredients. It may also aid in water uptake for germination after the pollen grain has landed on the stigma. Brassicaceae species have dry stigmas, and water must be drawn from the stigma interior to the pollen for germination and tube growth. Steryl esters and other neutral lipids are not amphipathic enough to be able to act as a wick. However, the abundant and amphipathic oleosins (and/or flavonoids) could act in this manner. On the basis of these two proposed functions, the mutational addition of repeats of short peptides, which are all fairly hydrophilic, to the C termini and fragmentation of the Brassica 45/48-kDa oleosins into two halves do not affect the function of the oleosins. The proposed functions are also in agreement with the observation that the pollen of an Arabidopsis null mutant in the major pollen-coat oleosin does not hydrate efficiently on the stigma (Mayfield and Preuss 2000). This partial loss of function could have been due to the lack of sufficient oleosins on the pollen to serve as a wick and/or the pollen coat not having been properly emulsified. Overall, the major structural constraints on oleosins to perform the proposed functions are a long hydrophobic stretch to interact with the TAG droplets in tapetosomes (not a function per se but for storage in the organelles) and an amphipathic molecule to emulsify the pollen coat materials and take up water from stigma. All the observed mutational changes on tapetal oleosins have not affected these constraints and are thus extensive because of the lack of selective pressure.

Tapetosomes have a unique morphology (Platt et al. 1998; Wu et al. 1997). Transmission electron microscopy has revealed that in situ each tapetosome has a nonhomogeneous interior whose internal structures cannot be recognized. However, these structures can be observed clearly after the tapetosomes has been isolated and subjected to osmotic swelling. A tapetosome consists of oleosin-coated TAG droplets associated via ionic linkage with ER-derived vesicles (Fig. 2). Isolated tapetosomes, after a high- or low-pH treatment, can be subfractionated into TAG droplets (which contain oleosins and TAGs), and membranous vesicles (which possess ER-derived calreticulin and luminal binding protein).

Tapetosomes are synthesized via a special mechanism, as revealed in a recent study with immunofluorescence microscopy and transmission electron microscopy (Hsieh and Huang 2005). During early development of a tapetum cell, the ER luminal protein calreticulin exists as a network, and contains no oleosins. Subsequently, oleosins appear together with calreticulin in the ER network, which possesses centers with a high ratio of oleosin to calreticulin. Transmission electron microscopy shows that at this stage massive ER cisternae interconnect the numerous maturing tapetosomes in a cell. Finally, the ER network largely disappears, and solitary tapetosomes containing oleosins and calreticulin prevail. These and other (Platt et al. 1998) microscopical studies, along with findings from subcellular fractionation, allow for a model depicting the biogenesis of tapetosomes from RER (Fig. 2). Initially,



**Fig. 2** Model for the synthesis of a tapetosome in Brassica tapetum cells. **a** formation of an oleosin-coated oil droplet from RER by a mechanism similar to that in Fig. 1c. Each oil droplet consists of an oil matrix (*light grey*) enclosed by a layer of PL (*dark*) and oleosins (*medium grey*). **b** Association of several budding oil droplets and ER cisternae. **c** A maturing tapetosome containing detached ER vesicles. **d** A mature tapetosome (modified from Hsieh and Huang 2004)

TAG droplets are produced via an ER-budding mechanism identical to that in maturing seeds. These TAG droplets are covered by oleosins and PLs. As many are produced they converge. More ER cisternae are connected to the droplet clusters and eventually break off as vesicles. As a consequence, a tapetosome is formed. During the peak period of tapetosome formation, all the maturing tapetosomes in the cell are interconnected via ER cisternae.

The function of the abundant ER-derived vesicles in tapetosomes remains to be elucidated. These vesicles possess the same basic constituents of calreticulin and luminal binding protein as the ER cisternae do. The vesicles in tapetosomes may aid in the transfer of oleosins from lysed tapetum cells to the pollen surface. They may possess proteins that would subsequently exert action on the stigma, such as incompatibility factors and other signaling proteins. They may contain ions such as calcium and boron for the pollen surface; these ions would subsequently modulate the cell wall structures of the stigma. Or, they may contain flavonoids and other secondary metabolites for the pollen surface. Such pollen-surface metabolites are well known, but of uncertain function. Subcellular fractionation and modern microscopy should be used to test the presence of these ingredients in the tapetosome vesicles.

Future studies on the tapetal oleosins and tapetosomes should aim at expanding the existing findings to non-Brassicaceae species, pinpointing the roles of oleosins on pollen, and examining the contents of the ER-derived vesicles in tapetosomes. Working hypotheses exist and are testable. In addition, use of Arabidopsis mutants defective in individual constituents will aid these tests.

#### 5 Evolution of Oleosins, Oil Bodies, and Tapetosomes

Prokaryotes, in general, do not store TAGs as food reserves. A minor exception is Actinomyces, which produce TAGs under certain nutritional and other environmental conditions. TAGs were likely to have evolved as efficient food reserves in primitive eukaryotes by the addition of one enzyme, DAG AT, which was evolved from one of the existing acyltransferases. This enzyme diverted DAGs from the ubiquitous PL metabolic pathway to TAGs. Initially, the hydrophobic TAGs were present between the two PL layers of the ER membrane, where DAG AT was. Today, seeds of some species on occasions still have some TAGs present along the hydrophobic region of the PL bilayers in ER (Wanner et al. 1981). The presence of excess TAGs in the ER membrane would interfere with the normal functioning of ER. This problem was overcome by removal of the TAGs from ER via budding to become solitary droplets. The droplets, each containing a TAG matrix enclosed by a layer of PLs originated from ER, would be unstable. In yeasts, the droplets were made more stable through a coat of amphipathic proteins, especially the TAG synthesizing and hydrolyzing enzymes. The semistability would allow the droplets to undergo dynamic metabolic fluxes. In mammals, the droplets were modified to different forms with proteins and membranes, such that they were also semistable and amenable to metabolic fluxes. In plants, the droplets were stabilized by the evolutionary appearance of oleosins, whose long hydrophobic hairpin could stabilize the droplets so effectively that they were amenable to prolonged storage in desiccated seeds. Oleosins and their coated oil droplets have been found in diploid and triploid storage sporophytic cells of seeds of angiosperms and gymnosperms, haploid storage cells of female gametophytes (in seeds) in gymnosperms, haploid cells of male ga-



**Fig. 3** Model for the evolution of oleosins. The 72-residue hydrophobic segment of an oleosin molecule was viewed as having evolved from the transmembrane segment of an ER protein. The shaded area and *thick lines* represent hydrophobic regions. These include the acyl moieties of PL (*two lines joining a circle*), TAGs, and the transmembrane, hydrophobic portion of an ER protein being evolved to an oleosin hairpin (*enclosed column*). *Unshaded circles* depict hydrophilic portions of PL and proteins (modified from Huang 1996)

metophytes (pollen), the moss *Physcomitrella* (possibly in diploid sporophyte or haploid gametophytes) and the diploid sporophytic cells of floral tapetum.

The hydrophobic stretch of 72 resides in oleosins is the longest, and is actually more than twice as long as any found in any prokaryotic or eukaryotic protein. The mechanism by which it has evolved is intriguing. A hypothesis has been proposed (Fig. 3) on the basis of the following observations (Huang 1996):

- 1. The length of 72 residues is about four times that of a transmembrane polypeptide ( $\sim$  20 residues)
- 2. Several relatively hydrophilic residues are present in the middle of both antiparallel stretches
- 3. A certain degree of residue symmetry exists along the two antiparallel stretches

The hypothesis depicts that the long hydrophobic stretch has evolved from duplications of a transmembrane peptide of an ER protein in a primitive plant or alga. The hypothesis can be tested by comparing the amino acid sequences of the oleosin hairpins (and the corresponding nucleotide sequences) with those of transmembrane segments of proteins, especially of ER, in the most primitive organisms (currently, the moss *Physcomitrella*). Whereas the hairpin hydrophobic stretch is conserved, the *N*- and *C*-terminal portions have undergone extensive evolutionary changes because of limited structural and functional constraints.

Oleosin-coated oil droplets in diverse plant species can be categorized into two groups according to their structures and functions. The solitary oleosin-coated OBs in seeds and pollen store TAGs for germination and postgerminative growth in the respective organs. The tapetosomes contain clustered oleosin-coated oil droplets associated with ER-derived vesicles and store and deliver materials to the surface of maturing pollen. Whether, during evolution, solitary oleosin-coated oil droplets similar to the modern seed OBs appeared before the complex tapetosomes, or vice versa, is a matter for speculation. The most primitive plant known to contain oleosin is the moss Physcomitrella. The moss oleosin is presumably associated with storage OBs in the sporophyte or gametophytes. The moss does not have flowers or tapetum and thus would not have analogs of tapetosomes. Brassicaceae species contain abundant tapetosomes in tapetum, whereas the maize tapetum does not have any. Thus, tapetosomes were likely to have evolved from solitary oleosin-coated TAG droplets similar to the modern OBs in seeds. Initially, these ancestral droplets, solitary or in groups, in tapetum delivered oleosins to the pollen surface. Subsequently, they became associated with vesicles that also contain materials for the pollen surface. Thus, tapetosomes are thought to have evolved to perform the overall function of packaging and storing materials for delivery to the pollen surface.

**Acknowledgements** The research was supported by the National Science Foundation (MCB-0131358) and the US Department of Agriculture (National Research Initiative Competitive Grant No. 2004-02429).

#### References

- Abell BM, Holbrook LA, Abenes M, Murphy DJ, Hills MJ, Moloney MM (1997) Role of the proline knot motif in oleosin endoplasmic reticulum topology and oil body targeting. Plant Cell 9:1481–1493
- Abell BM, High S, Moloney MM (2002) Membrane protein topology of oleosin is constrained by its long hydrophobic domain. J Biol Chem 277:8602-8610
- Abell BM, Hahn M, Holbrook LA, Moloney MM (2004) Membrane topology and sequence requirements for oil body targeting of oleosin. Plant J 37:461–470
- Alexander LG, Sessions RB, Clarke AR, Tatham AS, Shewry PR, Napier JA (2002) Characterization and modelling of the hydrophobic domain of a sunflower oleosin. Planta 214:546-551
- Beaudoin F, Napier JA (2002) Targeting and membrane-insertion of a sunflower oleosin in vitro and in Saccharomyces cervisiae: the central hydrophobic domain contains

more than one signal sequence, and directs oleosin insertion into the endoplasmic reticulum membrane using a signal anchor sequence mechanism. Planta 215:293-303

- Beaudoin F, Wilkinson BM, Stirling C, Napier JA (2000) In vivo targeting of a sunflower oil body protein in yeast secretory (sec) mutants. Plant J 23:159–170
- Cae YZ, Huang AHC (1986) Diacylglycerol acyltransferase in maturing oil seeds of maize and other species. Plant Physiol 82:813–820
- Chen JCF, Tzen JTC (2001) An in vitro system to examine the effective phospholipids and structural domain for protein targeting to seed oil bodies. Plant Cell Physiol 42:1245–1252
- deOliverira DE, Franco LO, Simoens C, Seurinck J, Coppieters J, Botterman J, van Montagu M (1993) Inflorescence-specific genes from Arabidopsis thaliana encoding glycine-rich proteins. Plant J 3:495–507
- Fiebig A, Kimport R, Preuss D (2004) Comparisons of pollen coat genes across Brassicaceae species reveal rapid evolution by repeat expansion and diversification. Proc Natl Acad Sci (US) 101:3286-3291
- Frandsen GI, Mundy J, Tzen JT (2001) Oil bodies and their associated proteins, oleosin and caleosin. Physiol Plant 112:301-307
- Galili G, Sengupta-Gopalan C, Ceriotti A (1998) The endoplasmic reticulum of plant cells and its role in protein maturation and biogenesis of oil bodies. Plant Mol Biol 38:1-29
- Guilloteau M, Laloi M, Blais D, Crouzillat D, McCarthy J (2003) Oil bodies in Theobroma cacao seeds: cloning and characterization of cDNA encoding the 15.8 and 16.9 kDa oleosins. Plant Science 164:597–606
- Herman EM (1987) Immunogold-localization and synthesis of an oil-body membrane protein in developing soybean seeds. Planta 172:336-345
- Hsieh K, Huang AHC (2005) Lipid-rich tapetosomes in Brassica tapetum are composed of oleosin-coated oil droplets and vesicles, both assembled in and then detached from the endoplasmic reticulum. Plant J 43:889–899
- Hills MJ, Watson MD, Murphy DJ (1993) Targeting of oleosins to the oil bodies of oilseed rape (Brassica napus L.). Planta 189:24–29
- Huang AHC (1992) Oil bodies and oleosins in seeds. Annu Rev Plant Physiol Mol Biol 43:177-200
- Huang AHC (1996) Evolution of oleosins. In: William JP et al. (ed) Physiology, biochemistry and molecular biology of plant lipids. Kluwer, Dordrecht, pp 292–294
- Kim HU, Hsieh K, Ratnayake C, Huang AHC (2002) Expression of Arabidopsis oleosin genes and characterization of their encoded oleosins. J Biol Chem 277:22677–22684
- Lacey DJ, Beaudoin F, Dempsey CE, Shewry PR, Napier JA (1999) The accumulation of triacylglycerols within the endoplasmic reticulum of developing seeds of Helianthus annuus. Plant J 17:397–405
- Lee K, Ratnayake C, Huang AHC (1995) Genetic dissection of the co-expression of genes encoding the two isoforms of oleosins in the oil bodies of maize kernel. Plant J 7:603–611
- Li M, Murphy DJ, Lee KHK, Wilson R, Smith LJ, Clark DC, Sung JY (2002) Purification and structural characterization of the central hydrophobic domain of oleosin. J Biol Chem 277:37888–37895
- Loer DS, Herman EM (1993) Cotranslational integration of soybean (Glycine max) oil body membrane protein oleosin into microsomal membranes. Plant Physiol 101:993–998
- Mayfield JA, Preuss D (2000) Rapid initiation of Arabidopsis pollination requires the oleosin-domain protein GRP17. Nature Cell Biol 2:128–130
- Murphy DJ (2001) The biogenesis and functions of lipid bodies in animals, plants and microorganisms. Plant J 13:1-16

- Napier JA, Stobart AK, Shewry PR (1996) The structure and biogenesis of plant oil bodies: the role of the ER membrane and the oleosin class of proteins. Plant Mol Biol 31:945–956
- Owen HA, Makeroff CA (1995) Ultrastructure of microsporogenesis and microgametogenesis in Arabidopsis thaliana (L.) Heynh. ecotype Wassilewskija (Brassicaceae). Protoplasma 185:7–21
- Platt KA, Huang AHC, Thomson WW (1998) Ultrastructural study of lipid accumulation in tapetal cells of Brassica napus L. cv. Westar during microsporogenesis. Int J Plant Sci 159:724-737
- Polowick PL, Sawhney VK (1990) Microsporogenesis in a normal line and in the ogu cytoplasmic male sterile line of Brassica napus. I. The influence of high temperature. Sex Plant Reprod 3:263–276
- Roberts LS, Gerster J, Allard S, Cass L, Simmonds J (1994) Molecular characterization of two Brassica napus genes related to oleosins which are highly expressed in the tapetum. Plant J 6:927-933
- Ross JHE, Murphy DJ (1996) Characterization of anther-expressed genes encoding a major class of extracellular oleosin-like proteins in the pollen coat of Brassicaceae. Plant J 9:625–637
- Ruiter RK, Vaneldik GJ, Vanherpen RMA, Schrauwen JAM, Wullems GJ (1997) Characterization of oleosins in the pollen coat of Brassica oleracea. Plant Cell 9:1621–1631
- Schein M, Yang ZH, Mitchell-Olds T, Schmid KJ (2004) Rapid evolution of a pollenspecific oleosin-like gene family from Arabidopsis thaliana and closely related species. Mol Biol Evolution 21:659–669
- Thoyts PJ, Millichip MI, Stobart AK, Griffiths WT, Shewry PR, Napier JA (1995) Expression and in vitro targeting of a sunflower oleosin. Plant Mol Biol 29:403-410
- Ting JTL, Balsamo RA, Ratnayake C, Huang AHC (1997) Oleosin of plant seed oil bodies is correctly targeted to the lipid bodies in transformed yeast. J Biol Chem 272:3699– 3706
- Ting JTL, Lee K, Ratnayake C, Platt KA, Balsamo RA, Huang AHC (1996) Oleosin genes in maize kernels having diverse oil contents are constitutively expressed independent of oil contents: size and shape of intracellular oil bodies are determined by the oleosin/oils ratio. Planta 199:158–165
- Ting JTL, Wu SSH, Ratnayake C, Huang AHC (1998) Constituents of the tapetosomes and elaioplasts in Brassica campestris and their degradation and retention during microsporogenesis. Plant J 16:541-551
- Wanner G, Formanek H, Theimer RR (1981) The ontogeny of lipid bodies in plant cells. Planta 151:109–123
- Wu SSH, Moreau RA, Whitaker BD, Huang AHC (1999) Steryl esters in the elaioplasts of the tapetum in developing Brassica anthers and their recovery on the pollen surface. Lipids 34:517–523
- Wu SSH, Platt KA, Ratnayake C, Wang TW, Ting JTL, Huang AHC (1997) Isolation and characterization of novel neutral-lipid-containing organelles and globuli-filled plastids from Brassica napus tapetum. Proc Natl Acad Sci (US) 94:12711–12716

## Participation of the Plant ER in Peroxisomal Biogenesis

Richard N. Trelease (🖂) · Matthew J. Lingard

School of Life Sciences, Arizona State University, PO Box 874501, Tempe, AZ 85287-4501, USA *trelease.dick@asu.edu* 

Abstract Diverse and compelling evidence is presented in support of the participation of the ER in the biogenesis of different kinds of plant peroxisomes. New and previous data coupled with interpretations and opinions are embedded within four multistep peroxisome assembly models derived from studies with diverse organisms. The main objective of this Chapter is to compare and contrast the varied involvement of the ER in the biogenesis of peroxisomes within the context of the four general models for peroxisome origination, assembly, maturation, and replication. Two of the models depict a unique participation of the ER in the origin and subsequent maturation of nascent preperoxisomes. In the third autonomous model, the ER is not involved, whereas in the fourth semi-autonomous model, ER-derived vesicles contribute to the maturation/differentiation and replication of Pre-existing peroxisome. The semi-autonomous model pertains to the biogenesis of plant peroxisomes. Within this scheme, a subset of peroxisomal membrane proteins (PMPs), collectively called group I proteins, e.g. peroxin 16 and ascorbate peroxidase, are synthesized in the cytosol and trafficked *indirectly* to peroxisomes via ER-derived vesicles. Interestingly, current evidence does not predict the origin of new plant peroxisomes directly from domains of the ER. Instead, mature pre-existing peroxisomes apparently replicate via constitutive duplication (fission) in response to the action of one or more isoforms of a peroxin homolog designated as peroxin 11. Nascent daughter organelles acquire membrane phospholipids and PMPs from ER-derived vesicles.

## 1 Introduction

The focus of this chapter is to examine via published data and intuitive reckoning the extent of ER participation in the biogenesis of plant peroxisomes. However, to do this effectively one needs to consider the breadth and variation of peroxisomal biogenesis in all organisms that have been examined. Within this context, we consider biogenesis in the broadest sense that includes all means of: (a) ontogeny/formation of nascent pre-peroxisomes, (b) maturation (elaboration/differentiation) of pre-peroxisomes and pre-existing peroxisomes, (c) constitutive duplication of pre-existing peroxisomes independent of normal cell division. These aspects are included with varying emphases within the numerous recent reviews of peroxisome biogenesis in yeasts, mammals, and plants. Thus, rather than giving a comprehensive coverage of original articles, we have decided to cite these reviews.

Figure 1 is a comprehensive integration of the four generalized (main?) peroxisomal biogenesis models, which have been modified for simplicity of presentation. Conspicuous by their absence are the names and locations of specific membrane and matrix proteins (including names of specific peroxins). Our emphasis is on biogenetic events and trafficking pathways related more to acquisitions of membrane proteins and lipids rather than on the uptake of matrix proteins. In three of the schemes, the ER is shown as the origin of, or significant contributor to, new mature peroxisomes. We have borrowed some key terms from original descriptions and refer to these models in Fig. 1 as follows: the ER-lamellae peroxisome formation pathway (white-black arrows), the ER vesicle-fusion/maturation peroxisome formation/assembly pathway (white arrows), and the ER semi-autonomous peroxisomal growth and division pathway (black arrows). The latter pathway also includes constitutive division and the regulated/induced proliferation of new mature peroxisomes (black arrows). The reader should realize that similar constitutive division and induced proliferation of new mature peroxisomes should also be shown as extensions of the former two pathways (white-black and white arrows), and are not included for the sake of simplicity. The fourth pathway, referred to as the autonomous peroxisomal growth and division pathway (dashed lines), does not invoke participation of the ER. The source of membrane phospholipids in this pathway (discussed later) is portrayed as an elusive small protoperoxisome.

All four models portray multistep assembly pathways, which enlist a diverse array of membrane and matrix proteins. All of these proteins are synthesized from nuclear-encoded genes because peroxisomes do not possess their own DNA or protein-synthesizing machinery. Accordingly, all of the compartments shown in Fig. 1 acquire their membrane and matrix proteins post-translationally from the cytosol. Matrix proteins are typically imported *directly* into vesicles, pre-peroxisomes, pre-existing peroxisomes, etc. Details of the cellular and molecular mechanisms for matrix protein import are not described here, but are thoroughly discussed in other reviews (Baker and Sparkes 2005; Erdmann and Schliebs 2005; Mullen 2002). PMPs, including peroxins, enzymes, membrane transporters, etc. may be added from the cytosol directly or indirectly to the various peroxisome compartments. Indirect trafficking typically involves sorting of a subset of so called group I proteins (PMPs) through the ER to peroxisomes (Titorenko and Rachubinski 2001a,b). Group II PMPs bypass the ER and sort directly to peroxisomes. Even in recent reviews and original articles, indirect trafficking of PMPs through the ER has often been labeled controversial. This is based mostly on historical prejudices against ER involvement in peroxisome biogenesis. This bias is unfortunate because it is misleading; different PMPs may be added directly or indirectly. Interesting and pertinent questions are now whether all PMPs classified as group I or II PMPs in one organism are similarly classified in other organisms, and if not, why have



**Fig. 1** multistep peroxisomal assembly models/pathways for different cell types and/or organisms. Each model includes a unique pathway that portrays the biogenesis of new mature peroxisomes. The following are names for each pathway that are used for exploring the involvement of the in ER peroxisomal biogenesis. *White-black arrows*—ER-lamellae peroxisome formation pathway; *White arrows*—ER vesicle-fusion/maturation peroxisome formation/assembly pathway; *Black arrows*—ER semi-autonomous peroxisomal growth and division: constitutive and regulated replication pathway; *Dashed lines*—Autonomous peroxisomal growth and division pathway. Note that each of the new mature peroxisomes depicted in each pathway are also perceived to undergo constitutive division and/or induced proliferation. This is not shown in all cases for simplicity. Details of individual events and features are described in the text. RER - rough ER

these differences evolved? Specific examples of group I and II plant PMPs are considered later.

A family of specialized proteins called peroxins are involved by definition in the various aspects of peroxisomal biogenesis. PEX genes were identified mostly in mutant studies with yeasts. The different peroxins are denoted as PexNp, which is preceded by two letters referring to their genus/species and are numbered consecutively in accordance with recommendations of a special committee (Distel et al. 1996), e.g. AtPex16p denotes Arabidopsis thaliana peroxin 16 protein. Approximately 23 PEX genes (17 kinds of peroxin homologs) have been identified in plants (mostly in Arabidopsis), whereas approximately 17 PEX genes (14 kinds of peroxin homologs) have been identified in mammals, and 34 in yeasts. Since Charlton and Lopez-Huertas (2002) describe them in detail, we do not attempt here to include descriptions of plant peroxin functions as ascribed to each aspect of peroxisomal biogenesis. Also, as mentioned above, Fig. 1 does not show any of the individual sites of peroxin uptake, or any other protein, within these multistep pathways. Protein import varies among the different model organisms, although certain important consistencies are known, especially relative to so-called early peroxins involved in the early stages of peroxisome origination/formation. In these cases, specific peroxins are described later in this chapter.

A knowledge and understanding of the participation of the ER in peroxisomal biogenesis in non-plant organisms is clearly a prerequisite for this chapter. Relatively few model organisms and systems have been studied extensively. These are mammals (mostly human culture cells) (Purdue and Lazarow 2001), yeasts (five different cellular species) (Veenhuis et al. 2000), trypanosomes (mostly *Trypanosomal brucei*) (Parsons et al. 2001), and the nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans* (Thieringer et al. 2003). However, little data and consequently few working models on peroxisomal biogenesis specifically focus on *plant* ER. Work on plants has been mostly with roots and leaves (cotyledons) of common (crop) species and suspension-cultured cells, namely tobacco BY-2 and Arabidopsis cells (Baker and Graham 2002).

A by-product of this low diversity in study systems is that research groups have generally focused on a particular species, or several species within a common group of organisms. Unfortunately, published work on plant cell organelles has not generally been included in discussions of data obtained on non-plant organisms. An undesirable consequence is that interpretations are often incorporated into biogenesis models touted as universally applicable to all organisms regardless of obvious important differences between mammals, yeasts, and plants. Such generalizations are not always correct and it is important and prudent to point out notable exceptions to the models presented by Titorenko and Rachubinski (2001a,b), Mullen et al. (2001a), van der Klei and Veenhuis (2002), Eckert and Erdmann (2003), and Koch et al. (2004). Hence, it is a challenge to identify and segregate those species-specific features from those that are generally applicable. The assemblage of four generalized models for peroxisomal biogenesis in one comprehensive figure (Fig. 1) is a result of sorting and sifting of published models. This figure is not universally applicable, nor is it intended to represent four mutually exclusive scenarios within one cell or necessarily within different cells in any one organism. Nevertheless, one can identify main sources for each pathway in the figure. The descriptive title coined for each model/pathway (listed above and in the legend of Fig. 1) are intended to focus on the proposed events and actions, rather than on the model organism(s). At this stage, we do not know whether a certain model applies specifically or solely to one organism or species, even though such implications exist in the literature.

The ER-lamellae pathway comes from ultrastructural electron tomographic analyses of mouse dendritic cells (Geuze et al. 2003; Tabak et al. 2003). The ER vesicle-fusion/maturation pathway is derived from a combination of ER-derived vesicle fusion data obtained with the yeast *Yarrowia lipolyt-ica* (Titorenko and Rachubinski 2001a,b) and vesicle maturation described in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* (Hoepfner et al. 2005; Kragt et al. 2005; Kunau 2005; Tam et al. 2005). The ER semi-autonomous growth and division of preperoxisomes is based largely on data for plant peroxisomes (e.g., Mullen et al. 1999, 2001a; Trelease 2002; Lisenbee et al. 2003; Karnik and Trelease 2006). The latter pathway partially overlaps with the autonomous growth and division pathway championed by Lazarow (Purdue and Lazarow 2001; Lazarow 2003), and is supported by results obtained by Gould's group (Sacksteder and Gould 2000; South et al. 2000) on mammalian cultured cells and *S. cerevisiae*.

A key difference between the semi-autonomous and autonomous models is the source of membrane proteins and phospholipids for pre-existing peroxisomes. In the semi-autonomous scheme, ER-derived vesicles deliver PMPs and phospholipids to growing pre-peroxisomes, whereas in the autonomous scheme membrane remnants or protoperoxisomes, which purportedly are not derived from ER, are envisioned to provide the necessary molecules for self-replicating (autonomous) peroxisomes. Both schemes invoke constitutive formation of daughter peroxisomes prior to, or during, cell division. The portrayal of regulated proliferation comes mostly from numerous contributions with mammalian cells (e.g., Koch et al. 2004) and yeast cells, mostly with *Hansenula polymorpha* (e.g., Veenhuis et al. 2000). Examples of regulated proliferations are reported for plants in diverse publications briefly discussed and cited below.

In the next sections, we outline and discuss the data, interpretations, and opinions related to the generalized working models presented in Fig. 1. Whenever appropriate, we take the opportunity to insert pertinent information related to plants, and to the plant ER. Models describing peroxisomal biogenesis in mammalian cells are considered first for several reasons: (a) because of their historical influence, (b) due to the wealth of pertinent publications, (c) since the adamant conclusions that the ER does not partic-

ipate in autonomous peroxisomal biogenesis is longstanding, and (d) due to new evidence obtained on mouse (and *S. cerevisiae*) cells that challenges and refutes anti-ER concepts and conclusions.

#### 2 Peroxisomal Biogenesis in Mammalian Cells— The Historical Perspective for ER Participation

It became apparent in the 1970s that deficiencies in peroxisomal biogenesis were responsible for certain diseases, e.g. Zellweger syndrome, which is characterized by peroxisomal membrane ghosts in the human cells. These ghosts possessed membrane proteins, but were devoid of matrix proteins. Obviously, a direct relationship between a debilitating disease in humans and the biogenesis of a specific organelle (peroxisomes in this case) stimulated concerted research in this area. As a result, a model known as the ER vesiculation model emerged. It was characterized by the co-translational insertion of nascent proteins to the ER membrane and lumen followed by a pinching off of nascent peroxisomes. Electron microscopy studies that showed close associations of peroxisomes with profiles of rough ER in plant, animal, and yeast cells were often cited in support of this universal vesiculation model. However, plant biologists in particular, constantly pointed out that the peroxisome boundary membrane was not in direct continuity with ER membranes in a manner indicative of vesiculation from rough ER. Examples of such images are given in Trelease (2002, Fig. 1). Taken together, these contrary image interpretations and the lack of convincing evidence for cotranslational import of proteins into peroxisomes, [discussed extensively at international meetings, see Kindl and Lazarow (1982), and in early reviews, see for example Trelease (1984)] led to this model falling out of favor in the early 1980s.

Lazarow and Fujiki published a most influential review in 1985. They effectively dismantled any remaining support for the ER vesiculation model, citing experimental evidence that peroxisomal proteins were synthesized on free ribosomes and inserted post-translationally into peroxisomes. They proposed a new model, referred to as the autonomous growth and division model, which excluded any participation of ER. This model is depicted using dashed lines in Fig. 1. For the next ten years or so, this model for peroxisome biogenesis became firmly entrenched in the literature encompassing all organisms, not just for mammals from whence the supporting data was derived. However, in 1996 Trelease (Muller and Trelease 1996) and Baker (1996) stated that growth and division was an oversimplification, i.e., that alternative scenarios such as division and growth, division without growth, and growth without division were known. Unfortunately, these two papers had little impact at the time.
# 3 Autonomous Growth and Division Model— Constitutive and Regulated (Induced) Proliferation Pathways

Recent reviews pertaining to the self-replicating model (Purdue and Lazarow 2001; Lazarow 2003) have included new information on the sequential uptake of specific peroxins, while strongly adhering to basic non-involvement of ER in the process of peroxisomal biogenesis. The basic tenant is that pre-existing peroxisomes are the source for the constitutive, steady-state production of daughter peroxisomes during normal cell division (Fig. 1, dashed lines). Accordingly, pre-existing immature peroxisomes mature/become elaborated through *direct* acquisition of matrix and membrane proteins posttranslationally from the cytosol. Although not cited in either of the two reviews, much evidence in support of direct post-translational insertion of matrix and membrane proteins has come from studies with pre-existing plant peroxisomes (e.g. Brickner et al. 1997; Lisenbee et al. 2005; Mullen et al. 1999; Murphy et al. 2003; Pool et al. 1998; Hunt and Trelease 2004; Sparkes et al. 2005). Such acquisitions are clearly a manifestation of plant peroxisomal growth (enlargement). Specific examples are given in Sects. 3.2 and 5.1.

#### 3.1

#### **Constitutive Peroxisomal Division (Proliferation)**

Surprisingly, reliable examples for constitutive duplication of peroxisomes prior to or during cell division are few and only rudimentary for mammalian cells. This type of proliferation is considered distinct from regulated (induced) proliferation of peroxisomes; however, the two events are often difficult to distinguish functionally (Koch et al. 2004; Thoms and Erdmann 2005; Yan et al. 2005). These proliferative events are illustrated as separate pathways in Fig. 1 (dark arrows, with and without dashed lines).

The most direct and convincing evidence for constitutive peroxisomal division was obtained with the red alga *Cyanidioschzon merolae*, which possesses one peroxisome per cell. Miyagishima et al. (1999) presented ultrastructural views of the peroxisome undergoing binary fission just prior to cell division. Direct evidence for plant peroxisomes is not available, although recent data derived from analyses of two of the five Arabidopisis Pex 11 homologs are strongly suggestive (Lingard and Trelease 2006). Each of the individually overexpressed isoforms, arbitrarily designated as AtPex11a–e, sort *directly* from the cytosol to pre-existing peroxisomes in BY-2 and Arabidopsis suspension cultured cells. Two of them, namely AtPex11a and -e, promoted duplication of pre-existing peroxisomes that did not first undergo peroxisomal elongation as described for mammalian peroxisomes (Yan et al. 2005). It was therefore surmised that the plant peroxisomes divided via constrictive

fission before, or during, cell division, hence constitutive duplication was not definitively demonstrated.

A good example of peroxisomes becoming partitioned between mother and daughter cells (for several generations) was obtained in the studies of Hoepfner et al. (2001, 2005) on *S. cerevisiae* using time-lapse microscopy. Daughter peroxisomes were produced through active fission processes, and were targeted and segregated in buds under the control of the dynamin-like protein, Vps1p. Another dynamin-like protein, DLP1, has been shown to be necessary for peroxisomal fission in both mammalian (Koch et al. 2003, 2004; Li and Gould 2003) and Arabidopsis cells (Mano et al. 2004), but it is not clear whether these two examples represent constitutive or regulated proliferations. Thus only meager data are available to support the duplication of peroxisomes as portrayed in the autonomous or semi-autonomous growth and division models (Fig. 1).

## 3.2 Regulated Induction of Peroxisomal Proliferation

Enlarged and usually elongated peroxisomes may be formed from preexisting peroxisomes in several organisms, including plants, under regulated induced conditions such as changes in cell culture medium and density, growth factors, increased irradiance, ureide production, hypolipidemic drugs, fatty acids, increased free radicals (hydrogen peroxide, ozone) (black arrow, Fig. 1). Isoforms of Pex11 proteins and various types of dynaminlike proteins are involved in these induction pathways (Koch et al. 2004; Thoms and Erdmann 2005). Schrader et al. (1998) concluded that certain Pex11 forms promote elongations in the induction pathways, whereas other Pex11 forms stimulate elongation in the constitutive pathway. Although Pex11 proteins induce peroxisomal elongation prior to peroxisomal division, they are themselves not mechanically involved in the peroxisomal fission process.

Lingard and Trelease (2006) found that overexpression of AtPex11c and -d resulted in dramatic peroxisomal elongations in both Arabidopsis and to-bacco BY-2 cells (see for example Fig. 2). In contrast to similar situations in mammalian cells, these elongated peroxisomes do not undergo subsequent division(s). Such a maintained elongation is reminiscent of glyoxysome and leaf peroxisome elongation in oilseed cotyledons and greening leaves (Gruber et al. 1972; Kunce et al. 1984). In these cases, elongation was perceived to manifest peroxisome differentiation due to acquisition of specific enzymes to accomplish specialized functions of the different types of peroxisomes. Other examples of induced proliferations are budding and apparent fissions of plant peroxisomes that were exposed to different conditions (described in Trelease 2002). More recent examples are ozone-induced  $H_2O_2$  proliferation in peroxisome numbers in aspen and birch leaves (Oksanen et al. 2004), and budding



**Fig.2** Epifluorescence images of single Arabidopsis suspension cells illustrating peroxisomal elongation/tubulation induced by overexpression of AtPex11c (At1g01820). **A** Mock-transformed cells with typical peroxisomes labeled with anti-catalase IgGs (1:2000, 1 h). **B,C** Cells were transformed with mycAt*PEX*11c, fixed in formaldehyde (20 h post bombardment), perforated/digested with pectolyase/cellulase, permeabilized in Triton X-100, and labeled with primary and dye-conjugated secondary antibodies in microfuge tubes. **B** Catalase/CY-2-labeled elongated/tubulated peroxisomes are distributed throughout the cell. **C** The same cell as in **B** shows that mycAtPex11c/rhodamine-labeled elongated peroxisomes are co-localized with CY-2-labeled peroxisomes in **B**. *Bar* = 5  $\mu$ m

(fission) from stationary (actin anchored) peroxisomes induced via a myosin motor pulling force (Jedd and Chua 2002).

Clearly there is ample evidence, albeit scattered and via different mechanisms, for regulated induced proliferation of plant peroxisomes. However, this would require substantial new membrane biosynthesis. What could be the source of the new membrane components? This is a particularly challenging question for those who adhere to the autonomous peroxisomal growth and division concept.

#### 4

# Is the ER the Source of the Membrane Components for Nascent Peroxisomes and/or Peroxisomal Growth and Division?

This obvious question has been the source of debate ever since Lazarow and Fujiki introduced their provocative model 20 years ago. Only recently, may a clear answer have been obtained for nascent peroxisomes. Compelling evidence has been presented for the ER origin and subsequent maturation of peroxisomes in *S. cereviseae* (Hoepfner et al. 2005; Kragt et al. 2005; Tam et al. 2005). Kunau (2005) suggests that that the work of these authors signifies the "end of the debate" for the origin of peroxisomes. The next sections provide background and insights into the lengthy debates on this controversial issue.

#### 4.1 Source and Transfer of Peroxisomal Membrane Phospholipids

Most of the data on the lipid composition of peroxisomal membranes comes from studies with plant peroxisomes (see Trelease 2002, and references therein). Phosphatidylcholine (PC) and phosphatidylethanolamine (PE) are the most common phospholipids in plant peroxisomal membranes. Interestingly, nonpolar lipids are also prevalent in plant membranes. Statements are often made that PC and PE are the most prevalent phospholipids in mammalian and yeast peroxisomal membranes, but studies supporting these claims are few and often incomplete.

There is no evidence in any organism that peroxisomes possess the enzymes capable of synthesizing their own phospholipids, hence the most logical source of PC and PE is the ER. Assuming (as most people do) that the ER is indeed the source, an important question is how the lipids are transferred to peroxisomes. Kagawa et al. (1973) have provided direct evidence for the transfer of radiolabeled phospholipids from the ER to castor-bean endosperm glyoxysomes during postgerminative growth. This seems to be the only report for direct transfer from ER in any plant. Chapman and Trelease (1991) examined lipid transfer in cottonseed cotyledons, and surprisingly found that radiolabeled PC and triolein transferred directly from oil bodies to glyoxysomes, but not from the ER. An interesting parallel is that of Wanner et al. (1982) who presented ultrastructural images and proposed that nascent watermelon seedling glyoxysomes were formed from so-called lipid body appendices, which they concluded were derived directly from segments of rough ER. This is not unreasonable since oil bodies (particularly their boundary membrane) are themselves derived from the ER (Huang 1992; see also Huang, this volume).

Phospholipid exchange proteins have long been considered likely candidates for lipid transfer, but are now considered too inefficient for the extensive peroxisomal (membrane) proliferation events shown in Fig. 1. Membrane contact sites (MCSs), at which two organelles come into close apposition, have gained more support recently as a means of transfer of lipid from the ER to organelles such as peroxisomes (Levine 2004). As mentioned earlier, micrographs depicting MCSs between segments of ribosome-free ER and peroxisomes are commonly observed in plant cells. Particularly striking examples of this have been observed in non-rhizobia-infected cells in developing root nodules of four different species (Kaneko and Newcomb 1987, 1990; Newcomb et al. 1985). Peroxisomes were found to undergo a 60 times increase in volume per unit cytoplasm in concert with a dramatic increase in the abundance of tubular ER that arose as extensions from rough ER cisternae. Enlarging peroxisomes were invariably closely associated with tubular ER and were usually almost surrounded by it. Newcomb's group and others (Frederick et al. 1968; Huang et al. 1983; Trelease 1984) postulated that these images were manifestations of sites where membrane components, especially phospholipids, moved from the ER to pre-existing (differentiating) or forming peroxisomes.

In summary, there is a paucity of reliable data on the lipid composition of peroxisomal membranes in all organisms (e.g. oilseed and yeast glyoxysomes, leaf-type peroxisomes, liver/kidney peroxisomes, mammalian microperoxisomes, trypanosome glycosomes). Nevertheless, the available data, especially from plants, strongly implicate the ER as the source of membrane phospholipids. It is therefore surprising that the actual means of phospholipid transfer from the ER to peroxisomes has not yet been established in any single organism.

#### 4.2

### Do Progenitor Membranes (e.g., Peroxisomal Ghosts, Remnants, Protoperoxisomes) Other than ER Vesicles Participate in Nascent Peroxisome Formation?

Studies with yeast and mammalian mutants that abolished peroxisomal membrane protein (PMP)

and/or early peroxin import have provided important insights into this aspect of peroxisomal biogenesis (Eckert and Erdmann 2003; Sacksteder and Gould 2000; Sparkes and Baker 2002; Subramani et al. 2000). In most yeast mutants with abrogated uptake of matrix proteins, the normal complement of membrane proteins were incorporated properly into peroxisomal membrane remnants, or so-called membrane ghosts. Exceptions were found in pex3  $\Delta$ , pex16  $\Delta$ , and pex19  $\Delta$  mutants, where peroxisomal ghosts were not found and PMPs were mislocalized to the cytosol. These and other results led to the conclusion that these three peroxins (so-called early peroxins) were essential for peroxisomal membrane assembly in mammals and yeasts. Particularly germane to our considerations here were the findings that, upon transformation of these individual mutants with wild-type genes coding for the corresponding mutated peroxin, normal peroxisomes were formed in the transformed cells. The obvious question that arises is: how do peroxisomes reform in these cells in the apparent absence of progenitor peroxisomal membrane ghosts?

This question was answered very recently in three studies with *S. cerevisiae* (Hoepfner et al. 2005; Kragt et al. 2005; Tam et al. 2005). Collectively, cell fractionation and real-time fluorescence microscopy approaches were used to trace variously tagged Pex19p and Pex3p in mutant and wild-type cells. Pex3p was unequivocally observed in the ER at foci, where Pex3p budded off into membrane vesicles and ended up in peroxisomes. The process was Pex19p-dependent and the vesicles matured into functional new peroxisomes. This general scheme is portrayed with the white arrows in Fig. 1. Although Kunau (2005) considered these studies sufficiently profound to "end the debate" on the participation of ER in the formation/creation and maturation of new peroxisomes, the production of nascent plant, mammalian, and other yeast

peroxisomes via this pathway needs to be demonstrated before the ER can be universally considered as the source of new peroxisomes as Kunau has implied for all organisms.

These results are a source of major criticism for the autonomous growth and division scheme because strict adherence to this model would necessitate the de novo formation of peroxisomes in the rescued mutants. One major fault with this model is that the spontaneous assembly of membranes from molecules derived from the cytosol is not generally accepted for the biogenesis of any organelle. Instead, the favored concept is that membranes beget membranes. Curiously, proponents of the autonomous model do not endorse de novo membrane formation, but also do not consider ER vesicles as the source of membrane components for nascent peroxisome formation. At this point, the uninformed reader needs some help to understand this prevailing anti-ER sentiment. It is based on two main factors: (a) a long-term fervent belief in self-replication (autonomy) of mammalian cell peroxisomes, and (b) an overt acceptance of the negative evidence for ER participation in mammalian peroxisomal biogenesis (discussed in more detail below).

This anti-ER sentiment has stimulated researchers to seek alternative membrane progenitors within mutant cells. For this, the reader is directed to interesting scenarios and opinions presented in the reviews of Purdue and Lazarow (2001) and Lazarow (2003). Briefly, they and others believed that the mutant cells possessed tiny, remnant membrane ghosts or protoperoxisomes that were missed in previous investigations due to inadequate detection methodologies. They elaborated on the few instances where "careful and aggressive" searches for such remnant vesicles led to discoveries of protoperoxisomes (also called remnants or pre-peroxisomes) in a pex19  $\Delta$  mutant of *Pichia pastoris* and in *pex3*  $\Delta$  mutants of three yeast species and mammalian Chinese hamster ovary (CHO) cells. They concluded that similar remnants were missed in other mutants; therefore, invoking de novo membrane synthesis was not necessary to explain reformation of peroxisomes in the mutant transformants. Interestingly, they predicted that existing protoperoxisomes served as peroxisomal progenitors in cells that experienced natural peroxisomal decimation, and not just in mutants.

Accordingly, a protoperoxisome is shown in Fig. 1 as part of the autonomous growth and division scheme (dashed lines). However, some proponents (Koch et al. 2004; Lazarow 2003) of the pathway in mammalian cells entertain the notion that some ER-derived vesicles may fuse with pre-existing peroxisomes to supply some minimal membrane protein(s) and lipid(s). Lazarow (2003) makes it clear, however, that this event is not to be construed as a de novo origin of peroxisomes. Rather, it should be considered as a small (minimal) contribution within a multistep elaboration/maturation pathway for conversion of pre-existing peroxisomes into mature peroxisomes for subsequent fission into daughter (not new) peroxisomes. In our opinion, acquiescence of the existence of membrane progenitors, be they remnants or ER vesicles, transcends the autonomous model into a semi-autonomous concept. The latter is a prevailing concept for peroxisomal biogenesis in plants and most yeasts, and recently has been applied to mouse dendritic cells modeled in Fig. 1 as the ER-lamellae peroxisome formation pathway (white-dark arrows). Details of this model and ones ascribed to plants are considered below.

As mentioned above, one significant reason for not accepting ER involvement in peroxisome formation/proliferation was that evidence sought to specifically demonstrate the participation of the ER in mammalian and some yeast cells was either not obtained or was deemed inconclusive. Significantly, negative arguments of this nature have not been applied to data obtained on plant cells, if only because results obtained with plant systems are typically overlooked or ignored in most studies/reviews dealing with yeasts and mammals. Notable exceptions are the studies of Titorenko and Rachubinski (2001a,b, 2004) on the yeast *Y. lipolytica*, and two critical, reviews by Eckert and Erdmann (2003) and Sparkes and Baker (2002). We summarize in the following section pertinent results and interpretations dealing with participation of the ER in peroxisome biogenesis, including those performed on plant cells. Details and original references are not given here, but can be found in the reviews cited above and in Mullen et al. (2001a), Lazarow (2003), Purdue and Lazarow (2001), and Trelease (2002).

# 4.3 Positive/Negative Interpretations of ER-Peroxisome Biogenesis Studies

In an early study, rat PMP50 was found synthesized on ER-bound ribosomes and its human homolog trafficked from rough ER to peroxisomes (Bodnar and Rachubinski 1991). A criticism was that the 50-kD polypeptide was an ER protein, not an authentic peroxisomal protein. Proliferation of the ER was noted in human cells overexpressing HsPex3p (Kammerer et al. 1998). In *S. cerevisiae*, O-glycosylated ScPex15p (a membrane protein) resided in both peroxisomes and ER karmellae (stacked ER sheets) (Elgersma et al. 1997). These authors later reported that overexpression of ScPex15p led to an artificial ER localization. However, Mullen et al. (1999) used the same Sc*PEX15* gene construct as a positive control in their in vitro ER import experiments: ScPex15p and cottonseed peroxisomal ascorbate peroxidase (GhAPX) both imported post-translationally into maize ER microsomal membranes, but not into isolated peroxisomes. *Candida boidinii* PMP47, employed as another positive control, inserted appropriately into isolated peroxisomes, but not into ER microsomal membranes.

Brefeldin A (BFA), a macrocyclic lactone which leads to a collapse of the Golgi apparatus into the ER and the subsequent cessation of ER export (Nebenführ et al. 2002), resulted in the accumulation of three peroxin PMPs in the ER of *Hansenula polymorpha* (Salomons et al. 1997). Following removal of BFA, these three peroxins moved to the peroxisomes. Similar results with BFA treatment were reported for endogenous and transiently expressed GhAPX in tobacco BY-2 cells (Lisenbee et al. 2003; Mullen et al. 1999) and for AtPex16p in Arabidopsis suspension cells (Karnik and Trelease 2006). In contrast, BFA treatments had no effect on the sorting of HsPex3p or HsPex16p to human fibroblast peroxisomes (South et al. 2000), or on AtPex2p and AtPex10p uptake into peroxisomes in tobacco-leaf epidermal cells (Sparkes et al. 2005).

Peroxisomal biogenesis in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* was unaffected in the double mutants *sec61/ssh1*, which reportedly abolished both co- and post-translational import of lumenal and membrane proteins into ER (South et al. 2001). Incubation of cells at  $15 \,^{\circ}$ C, which blocks (slows) exit of proteins from ER, did not adversely affect targeting of HsPex16p to human fibroblast per-oxisomes (South and Gould 1999). Different results were obtained in similar cold-treatment experiments with AtPex16p in Arabidopsis cells (Karnik and Trelease 2006). Endogenous or transiently expressed AtPex16p accumulated in ER at  $15 \,^{\circ}$ C and upon re-equilibration at room temperature, AtPex16p moved in vesicles to pre-existing peroxisomes.

De novo peroxisome formation from the ER tacitly implies that exit from the ER and movement to peroxisomes of membrane vesicles containing early peroxins would not occur in the presence of inhibitors of coat protein (COP) vesicle formation (see Aniento, Matsuoka, and Robinson, this volume). These inhibitors had no effect on the sorting of three early peroxins to peroxisomes in human fibroblasts (Voorn-Brouwer et al. 2001). Nor did incubations in coat protein I (COPI) and coat protein II (COPII) inhibitors adversely affect reformation of peroxisomes in  $pex3\Delta$  and  $pex16\Delta$  mutants after introduction of wild-type genes (South et al. 2000). On the other hand, COPI and ARF1 have been implicated in the biogenesis of peroxisomes in CHO cells (Passreiter et al. 1998). Similar COP inhibitor experiments have not been done with plants.

Solid support for the participation of the ER in peroxisome biogenesis comes from research with *Y. lipolytica* (Titorenko and Rachubinski 2001a,b). It is interesting that this work was often referred to as a curious or striking exception, and therefore typically had not been challenged or refuted. It is gratifying that the new model derived from research with *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* (Kunau 2005) together with model derived from the biochemical studies on *Y. lipolytica* is now merged into our generalized model (white arrows). Perhaps this work will no longer be considered as an exception, but as representative for yeast peroxisome biogenesis in general.

Amongst the four distinct secretory pathways diverging at the level of the ER in *Y. lipolytica*, there are certain secretory mutants (*sec*) impaired in peroxisomal biogenesis. For example, *sec* mutants lacking signal recognition particles (SRP), and *sec238*, a protein factor involved in protein secretion, exhibited defects in protein exit from ER and reductions in number and size of

peroxisomes. Ylpex1  $\triangle$  and Ylpex6  $\triangle$  mutants showed accumulation of early peroxins, YlPex2p and YlPex6p, in ER. In normal cells, pulse-radiolabeled endogenous YlPex2p and YlPex16p were targeted from the cytosol to ER where they were core N-glycosylated and then chased within ER-derived vesicles to peroxisomes, bypassing the Golgi apparatus. Reconstitution experiments with subcellular fractions revealed that nascent mature peroxisomes were formed via a complex multistep assembly process beginning with the exit of ER vesicles (nascent peroxisomes) and possessing a subset of early peroxin PMPs (Titorenko and Rachubinski 2001a,b). As mentioned above, the white arrow pathway in Fig. 1 is a merged and abbreviated version of their six peroxisomal subforms (P1 to P6) model. Proteins in the ER are ostensibly directed through gating proteins to distinct ER subdomain(s) called the preperoxisomal template or peroxisomal ER (pER) Fig. 1, (Mullen et al. 1999). Y. lipolytica pre-peroxisomal ER vesicles are coated with at least two COPII components; this is in distinct contrast with results obtained with mammalian cells (see above). A similar overall vesicle fusion pathway has been proposed for biogenesis in the yeast Pichia pastoris (Faber et al. 1998; Subramani 1996).

A recent study with mouse dendritic cells provided a unique opportunity to examine the formation of peroxisomes using immunocytochemistry and three-dimensional (3-D) electron microscope tomography of cryosections (Geuze et al. 2003; Tabak et al. 2003). Compelling evidence was presented in support of peroxisome formation from a smooth-surfaced subdomain of the ER, called specialized ER. A modified version of their model is illustrated in Fig. 1 (white-black arrow pathway). The specialized ER is labeled as pER, consistent with the name of the subdomain as used by Titorenko and Rachubinski (2001a,b) and from Mullen et al. (1999) who coined the term for an ER subdomain in plant cells. Clear 3-D reconstructions detailed the membrane continuity between rough ER and pER in the mouse cells. As envisioned in the other ER-formation/assembly model (white arrows), early peroxins enter the rough ER post-translationally, but in this case, these proteins presumably stimulate formation of the pER subdomain. This subdomain segregates, possibly via dynamins and/or SNARE proteins, and becomes pre-peroxisomal lamellae, which acquire additional peroxins to form competent import machinery. Thereafter, lamellae give rise to spherical nascent peroxisomes, which may either be mature or acquire more components in a multistep elaboration/maturation process (Fig. 1).

The ER-lamellae peroxisome formation model certainly challenges the autonomy portion of the autonomous growth and division model as far as mammalian cells are concerned (dashed arrows, Fig. 1). Failure in other studies to demonstrate vesicle formation from the ER during peroxisome formation (e.g. through COPI and COPII inhibitors, variable BFA responses, cold treatments, *sec* mutations) might be explained by different dynamin or SNARE-mediated mechanism(s) involved in segregation of pER subdomains (lamellae). This model provides an explanation for how the early-peroxin mutants can form new peroxisomes in the absence of peroxisomal ghosts (remnants) following transformation with competent peroxin genes. Thus, the nascent peroxins prime the rough ER to form template smooth-surfaced pER for subsequent lamellae formation and segregation. Overall, this model has a semi-autonomous character, whereby peroxin-induced ER priming generates membrane lamellae possessing peroxin PMPs that orchestrate subsequent autonomous elaboration/maturation events.

# 5 Evidence for the ER Semi-autonomous Growth and Division Pathway in Plants

#### 5.1 Peroxisomal Growth is a Common Feature in Plant Cells

Microscopical studies document the enlargement (growth) of different kinds of peroxisomes in plant cells. Examples include glyoxysomes in oilseed cotyledons during postgerminative growth (Hayashi et al. 2000; Kunce et al. 1984; Wanner et al. 1982), leaf peroxisomes during greening of leaves (Gruber et al. 1973), and ureide-producing root peroxisomes in uninfected cells during development of root nodules (Kaneko and Newcomb 1987, 1990; Vaughn 1985; Webb and Newcomb 1987). Experiments with green fluorescent protein (GFP) chimeric proteins aimed at describing motility of peroxisomes in plant cells revealed changes in their size, shape, and number (e.g., Collings et al. 2002; Mano et al. 2002; Mathur et al. 2002). Higher-equilibrium-density cottonseed glyoxysomes apparently derived from lower-density pre-glyoxysomes were identified in sucrose gradients (Choinski and Trelease 1978), as were at least two buoyant-density populations of peroxisomes isolated from suspension cultures of anise (Kudielka et al. 1981) and A. thaliana (Lisenbee et al. 2003; Flynn et al. 2005). Other examples are given in Sect. 3.2, where regulated, induced proliferative events usually result in the subsequent growth of nascent plant peroxisomes.

#### 5.2

#### Membrane-Bound Peroxins and Peroxisomal Enzymes Exist within the ER and Traffic Indirectly to Peroxisomes through the ER (Peroxisomal ER, pER)

#### 5.2.1 APX Sorts Indirectly via a Targeting Signal to Peroxisomes through pER Subdomain(s)

Compelling evidence for post-translational insertion into plant ER came from extensive in vitro import experiments. Cottonseed peroxisomal membrane APX (GhAPX), a carboxyl tail-anchored type II (N<sub>cytosol</sub>-C<sub>matrix</sub>) integral membrane protein, was the first plant PMP found to sort indirectly through the ER to peroxisomes (Mullen et al. 1999). Radiolabeled GhAPX inserted into highly purified maize microsomal membranes in an SRPindependent, adenosine triphosphate (ATP)-dependent, chaperone-enhanced post-organelle addition manner. Indiscriminate binding/insertion of GhAPX into other organelles, including peroxisomes, did not to occur. Positive controls gave the expected results whereby ScPex15p and VAMP2 inserted only into ER microsomes, and CbPMP47 was incorporated only into peroxisomes. The cooperative action of ATP and three cytosolic chaperones (Hsp70, AtJ2, and AtE1) substantially enhanced the import of GhAPX into the ER microsomes.

In the same study (Mullen et al. 1999), transiently expressed, haemagglutinin (HA) epitope-tagged GhAPX trafficked in tobacco BY-2 cells to a reticular/circular network marked with the general ER stain DiOC<sub>6</sub> and then to pre-existing peroxisomes. Significantly, GhAPX co-localized with only a small portion of the total cellular ER marked with antibodies to three different reticuloplasmins. Dynamics of the GhAPX trafficking pathway was examined in BFA-treated cells where expressed CAT-APX (GhAPX fused at the N terminus of chloramphenicol acetyltransferase) accumulated in the reticular/circular network and then moved, presumably within ER-derived vesicles, to pre-existing BY-2 peroxisomes upon removal of BFA (during the recovery period). The conclusion was that GhAPX trafficked to peroxisomes indirectly through a distinct subdomain of the ER, which was named peroxisomal ER (pER). In accordance with this conclusion, Nito et al. (2001) found in a time-course study that pumpkin peroxisomal APX (CpAPX) was transported to pumpkin glyoxysomes/peroxisomes via a smooth-surfaced unidentified membrane structure, which they surmised was smooth ER or specialized subdomains of ER similar to pER described in BY-2 cells. One wonders now whether these structures are reminiscent of the ER-derived lamellae described in mouse dendritic cells (Geuze et al. 2003, and whiteblack arrow pathway Fig. 1). A modified version of the model of Mullen et al. (1999) is presented in Fig. 1 as the ER semi-autonomous growth and division pathway (dark arrows), excluding the constitutive daughter peroxisome formation because this was not addressed at the time.

In approximately 15% of BY-2 cells transiently transformed with HA-GhAPX, overexpression of HA-GhAPX led to altered morphology and/or distribution of peroxisomes and pER (immunofluorescence microscopy observations, Mullen et al. 1999). In another study (Mullen et al. 2001b), time-course observations revealed a shift from reticular to more circular pER as well as a more extensive aggregation of pre-existing peroxisomes. This phenomenon was particularly evident in cells transformed with CAT protein chimeras possessing *C*-terminal, tail-anchored proteins that could form dimers or trimers. The authors concluded that these images represented progressive association, or zippering, of organelles via oligomerization of folded polypeptides on the cytosolic side of the organellar membranes. Thus, this was an overexpression artefact for proteins sorted to ER (pER), but limited to those membrane proteins positioned mostly on the cytosolic surface and capable of oligomerizing (zippering) with like proteins extending from other like (or unlike) organelles.

Further characterization of the reticular/circular (immuno)fluorescence compartment led to redefining this putative pER image (Lisenbee et al. 2003). Chimeras were constructed with a peptide possessing the membrane targeting signal for GhAPX (Mullen and Trelease 2000) fused to GFP (GFP-APX). Transiently expressed GFP-APX sorted to BY-2 cell reticular/circular compartments and to peroxisomes with GFP on the cytosolic surface of the organelle membranes. Surprisingly, homotypic and heterotypic aggregates of peroxisomes, plastids, and/or mitochondria were formed. The circular portion of the reticular/circular compartment was comprised of mitochondria and plastids zippered together via cytosolic-facing GFP (capable of forming dimers). These and other results revealed that authentic pER is only the reticular compartment observed in (immuno)fluorescence images. Circular images were not formed when mutated GFP (deleted oligomerization residues) were used to generate GFP-APX constructs. These results establish beyond doubt that pER is an authentic compartment reliably and easily identified via (immuno)fluorescence microscopy in plant cells that are overexpressing (peroxisome) membrane proteins targeted to the ER en route to peroxisomes.

#### 5.2.2 Overlapping Targeting Signals Direct GhAPX and AtPex16p through pER to Peroxisomes

Mullen and Trelease (2000) determined which part of the carboxyl tailanchored type II integral membrane GhAPX served as the targeting signal(s) to pER and peroxisomes. They found that a patch of five basic residues (RKRMK) was necessary, but not sufficient, for sorting to peroxisomes via pER in vivo. However, the pentapeptide plus the immediately adjacent transmembrane domain (TMD) were sufficient for sorting CAT chimeric proteins through the ER to peroxisomes. Further tests indicated that two overlapping molecular signals occurred within the TMD-pentapeptide signal described above. One, an ER (pER) portion of the signal was proposed for targeting GhAPX from the cytosol directly to a pER subdomain, or possibly to general ER from where it moved through gated privilege site(s) (Mullen et al. 1999) into the pER. The latter possibility is consistent with proposals of Titorenko and Rachubinski (2001a,b) and Tabak et al. (2003) for ER targeting in *Y. lipolytica* and mouse cells, respectively. The second overlapping signal was a membrane peroxisome targeting signal (mPTS) that functioned within pER to sort GhAPX to the boundary membrane of peroxisomes. The *C*-terminal ScPex15p (Elgersma et al. 1997) and *N*-terminal HpPex3p (Baerends et al. 2000) mPTSs are similar to the GhAPX signal (cluster of basic residues plus TMD). An overlapping targeting signal also was found for AtPex16p (SK Karnik, Ph.D. dissertation, Arizona State University, Dec. 2005).

Of interest, nearly all mPTS studies to date have focused on the elucidation of signals that target PMPs to mature peroxisomes, rather than to the ER or pre-peroxisomes. A surprising degree of complexity and variation has been reported within the common context of a TMD and a cluster of basic amino-acid residues (for details see Purdue and Lazarow 2001; Sparkes and Baker 2002; Trelease 2002; Eckert and Erdmann 2003; Murphy et al. 2003). Certainly this is an area where more data are needed so that we can better understand the integrated signaling phenomena involved in the uptake and sorting of PMPs into and out of pER subdomain(s), and subsequent trafficking (in vesicles) of these PMPs directly to peroxisomes, bypassing the Golgi apparatus.

#### 5.2.3

#### **Endogenous AtAPX Resides in ER and Peroxisomes**

As is apparent from many of the discussions above, conclusions made from studies of overexpressed membrane proteins in transformed cells are subject to criticism. In view of this concern, studies of endogenous PMPs in nontransformed cells have been performed to substantiate/refute the role of the ER (or portions thereof) as an authentic pre-peroxisomal sorting compartment. Thus, Lisenbee et al. (2003) conducted a combined microscopy and cell fractionation study to examine endogenous AtAPX in nontransformed cultured Arabidopsis cells. AtAPX was consistently observed in vivo within peroxisomes, but detected only in small, subtle ER subcompartments. However, AtAPX and CpAPX (Nito et al. 2001) were reliably identified on immunoblots of ER and peroxisomal fractions recovered from isopycnic sucrose gradients.  $Mg^{+2}$ -induced shifts of AtAPX in sucrose density gradients provided convincing evidence for localization in rough ER vesicles. Immunogold electron microscopy verified the presence of AtAPX in the shifted rough ER vesicles. On the other hand, Nito et al. (2001) did not observe a  $Mg^{+2}$ -induced

shift for endogenous pumpkin CpAPX in microsomes loaded onto gradients, indicating a greater presence of CpAPX in a smooth ER (pER?) compartment. Topology experiments revealed that AtAPX was oriented mostly on the cy-tosolic face of both ER vesicles and peroxisomes. These results corroborated earlier interpretations for zippering of organelles together to form the arte-factual (immuno)fluorescence circular structures (see above). Taken together, these results provide strong evidence that portions of rough ER (pER) serve as a constitutive sorting compartment for endogenous peroxisomal AtAPX and CpAPX in wild-type cells. This reenforces previous interpretations that pER is an authentic sorting compartment, rather than a transiently induced ER compartment formed as a consequence of overexpressed peroxisomal APXs.

# 5.2.4

# Subcellular Localization(s) and Involvement of ER with "Early" Peroxin Homologs

Knowledge of the involvement of early peroxins (Pex3p, Pex16p, Pex19p and Pex10p) is not nearly as advanced for plants as for yeasts and mammals. Although Arabidopsis homologs have been identified for all four of these peroxins, only *Atpex16* and *Atpex10* null mutants have been examined (Lin et al. 1999, 2004; Schumann et al. 2003; Sparkes et al. 2003). Limited data were obtained with these mutants since the homozygous condition was lethal at the heart stage of seed embryogenesis. AtPex19p is a cytosolic protein in Arabidopsis cells (Trelease, unpubl.), which supports its predicted role in transporting/chaperoning membrane proteins to peroxisomes in plant cells as in other species (Baker and Sparkes 2005; Schliebs and Kunau 2004). At-Pex3p (two forms) surprisingly was found to sort directly to pre-existing peroxisomes in transiently transformed Arabidopsis cells (Hunt and Trelease 2004), rather than indirectly through ER as expected from the location of Pex3p in ER of *H. polymorpha* (Salomons et al. 1997) and *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* (Hoepfner et al. 2005; Kragt et al. 2005; Tam et al. 2005).

#### 5.2.5 AtPex10p

Schumann et al. (2003) described ultrastructural defects in heart-stage embryos of the At*pex10* lethal mutant. Extensive defects were apparent in the morphology of the rough ER and in the formation of protein and lipid bodies. Lipid-body membranes, derived from the ER, accumulated in the cytosol. Peroxisomes were not identified in any of the cells. This suggested that At-Pex10p functioned through participation with ER in the formation of all three organelles: lipid bodies, protein bodies, and peroxisomes. Sparkes et al. (2003) also examined the At*pex10* mutant, and came to the more generalized conclusion that AtPex10p was essential for embryo development and viability,

but did not specify target organelles or possible involvement of ER. Evidence was obtained, however, for AtPex10p being a peroxin homolog in this and a subsequent paper (Sparkes et al. 2005). Autofluorescent chimeras AtPex10p-YFP and GFP-SKL (SKL is a *C*-terminal peroxisomal targeting signal), transiently expressed in epidermal cells of tobacco leaves, were co-localized in the tobacco peroxisomes.

A study with endogenous AtPex10p in Arabidopsis cells produced results that were both contrasting and supportive of those of other studies. Flynn et al. (2005) employed immunofluorescence microscopy and semiquantitative immunogold electron microscopy of Arabidopsis cells and sucrose-gradient fractions to elucidate the subcellular location(s) of AtPex10p. As was expected from the predictions of Schumann et al. (2003), but in contrast to negative evidence for trafficking to tobacco-cell ER (Sparkes et al. 2005), AtPex10p was observed in subdomains of ER. Despite numerous varied attempts and approaches, however, they were unable to demonstrate the occurrence of AtPex10p in Arabidopsis peroxisomes. The reason(s) for the apparent discrepancies between these results and those of Sparkes et al. (2003, 2005) are not known.

#### 5.2.6 AtPex16p

Lin et al. (1999, 2004) suggested that AtPex16p, also called SSE1p from its shrunken seed mutant phenotype, was essential for ER-dependent protein and oil-body biosynthesis in developing Arabidopsis seeds. An implication for its involvement in peroxisomal biogenesis was the peroxisomal localizations of GFP-AtPex16p in root hairs and embryos of stably transformed Arabidopsis plants. Karnik and Trelease (2005) discovered a definite link between endogenous AtPex16p and ER in suspension-cultured Arabidopsis cells. At-Pex16p coexisted at steady state within ER and peroxisomes. An example of these results is presented in Fig. 3. The immunofluorescence image in panel A shows AtPex16p throughout a reticular compartment in each cell, and within organelles exhibiting a punctate pattern. Panel B shows that the punctate organelles are catalase-containing peroxisomes. The punctate AtPex16p in panel A is co-localized with peroxisomes shown in panel B. Evidence that the reticular pattern (in panel A) is ER is convincingly demonstrated in the comparison of the confocal images presented in panels C and D. Virtually 100% of the reticular AtPex16p in panel C is co-localized with the reticular ER marker BiP in panel D. The extensive co-localization indicates that this peroxin homolog is distributed within most of the reticular ER in the cells. This ER localization is significantly different from the ER localization of APX, i.e., endogenous and transiently expressed APXs are observed only within subdomains of ER, which constitute a relatively small proportion of the total ER in each cell (Mullen et al. 1999).



**Fig. 3** Confocal immunofluorescence images reveal coexistence of endogenous At-Pex16p in both ER and peroxisomes in wild-type suspension-cultured Arabidopsis cells. **A–D** Representative confocal section images of cells that were fixed in formaldehyde, treated with pectolyase and cellulase, permeabilized (membranes) with Triton X-100, and then primary and dye-conjugated secondary antibodies added to the cells adhered to glass microscope slides. **A** Cells exhibit Cy2 punctate (*arrows*) and reticular patterns (*arrowheads*) labeled with rabbit anti-AtPex16p IgGs (1:500, 1 h). **B** The same cells as those in A exhibit co-localized Cy5 peroxisomal catalase immunofluorescence due to mouse anti-catalase monoclonal IgGs (1:500, 1 h). **C** A different portion of the same population of cells exhibit a Cy2 punctate pattern and a reticular pattern (*arrowheads*) labeled with rabbit anti-AtPex16p IgGs (1:500, 1 h). **D** The same cells as those in **C** exhibit a colocalized Cy5 reticular pattern (*arrowheads*) attributable to the mouse monoclonal BiP antibodies (1:500, 1 h). *Bar* = 5 µm (from Karnik and Trelease 2005)

Results from cell-fractionation experiments confirmed the coexistence of AtPex16p in ER and peroxisomes (Karnik and Trelease 2005). Immunoblots revealed the presence of AtPex16p in purified peroxisome and ER fractions obtained from sucrose gradients. AtPex16p also exhibited a definite Mg<sup>+2</sup>-

induced shift with ER vesicles. AtPex16 seems to be a peripheral, ionically bound membrane protein in both ER and peroxisomes. Topological orientation results were interesting and somewhat surprising in that AtPex16p was found mostly on the matrix side of the peroxisomal boundary membranes, whereas it was mostly on the cytosolic surface of ER membranes. The combined results indicate a bifunctional role for AtPex16p. That is, a portion of the ER-localized protein may function in constitutive oil- and protein-body biogenesis. Another portion of the ER-localized protein and that localized in ER vesicles and peroxisomes may function in the maturation of immature pre-existing peroxisomes, and/or constitutive/induced replication of mature pre-existing peroxisomes (semi-autonomous pathway, Fig. 1).

The trafficking pathway for nascent AtPex16p lends support to the latter function hypotheses (Karnik and Trelease 2006). Time course, cold treatment, and BFA incubation experiments with both wild-type and mycAtPex16ptransformed BY-2 and Arabidopsis cells resulted in unambiguous accumulations of mycAtPex16p in ER. During subsequent time and recovery periods, mycAtPex16p was detected in vesicles (likely derived from ER) en route to pre-existing peroxisomes. These results mirrored published results with the membrane enzyme APX. Interestingly however, the PMPs trafficked from ER in different vesicles en route to the same pre-existing peroxisomes.

# 6 Summary

Interesting and important features have emerged from studies on the membrane protein APX and various peroxin homologs in plant cells. There is a multitude of both indirect and direct evidence for participation of the ER in the biogenesis of different kinds of peroxisomes in plant cells. At this point, most evidence favors the ER semi-autonomous growth and division pathway presented in Fig. 1 (dark arrows). Closer examinations of selected cell systems with higher-resolution techniques such as electron tomography of quickfrozen hydrated/resin-embedded sections will likely provide more structural details of the pER subdomain(s) in addition to revealing more varied means of segregation from the rest of the ER, such as the lamellae described in the ER-lamellae peroxisome formation pathway (white-black arrows, Fig. 1). Essentially no evidence has been obtained in plants for the ER vesiclefusion/maturation peroxisome formation/assembly pathway (white arrows). Events and mechanisms associated with the formation and distribution of daughter peroxisomes during cell division of plant cells is a major missing component of the pathways instigating the ER as the essential source of membranes (phospholipids). The prevalent membrane contact sites (MCS) in plant cells are possible sources of membrane components that likely complement events portrayed in the pathways shown in Fig. 1. Finally, certain peroxin homologs and other PMPs are sorted indirectly to peroxisomes through the ER via overlapping molecular targeting signals.

**Acknowledgements** Financial support for much of the research described in this chapter and its writing was from National Science Foundation Grant MCB-0091826 to RNT. Ms. Heather Gustafson is gratefully acknowledged for her skills and time involved in typing and assembling references for this chapter. Ms. Sheetal Karnik provided insightful discussion and encouragement as well as important unpublished data and ideas.

#### References

- Baerends RJS, Faber KN, Kram AM, Kiel JAKW, van der Klei IJ, Veenhuis M (2000) A stretch of positively charged amino acids at the N terminus of Hansenula polymorpha Pex3p is involved in incorporation of the protein into the peroxisomal matrix. Biol Chem 275:9986–9995
- Baker A (1996) Biogenesis of plant peroxisomes. Membranes: Specialized Functions in Plants. In: Smallwood M, Knox JP, Bowles DJ (eds) Bios Scientific, Oxford, UK, p 421-440
- Baker A, Graham IA (2002) Plant peroxisomes: biochemistry, cell biology and biotechnological applications. Kluwer Academic, Netherlands
- Baker A, Sparkes IA (2005) Peroxisome protein import: some answers, more questions. Curr Opin Plant Biol 8:1-8
- Bodnar AG, Rachubinski RA (1991) Characterization of the integral membrane polypeptides of rat-liver peroxisomes isolated from untreated and clofibrate-treated rats. Biochem Cell Biol 69:499–508
- Brickner DG, Harada JJ, Olsen LJ (1997) Protein transport into higher plant peroxisomes— In vitro import assay provides evidence for receptor involvement. Plant Physiol 113:1213-1221
- Chapman KD, Trelease RN (1991) Acquisition of membrane lipids by differentiating glyoxysomes: Role of lipid bodies. J Cell Biol 115:995–1007
- Charlton W, López-Huertas E (2002) PEX genes in plants and other organisms. In: Baker A, Graham IA (eds) Plant Peroxisomes. Kluwer Academic, Netherlands, pp. 385–426
- Choinski JS, Trelease RN (1978) Control of enzyme activities in cotton cotyledons during maturation and germination. II. Glyoxysomal enzyme development in embryos. Plant Physiol 62:141–145
- Collings DA, Harper JDI, Marc J, Overall RL, Mullen RT (2002) Life in the fast lane: Actinbased motility of plant peroxisomes. Can J Bot 80:430–441
- Distel B, Erdmann R, Gould SJ, Blobel G, Crane DI, Cregg JM, Dodt G, Fujiki Y, Goodman JM, Just WW, Kiel JAKW, Kunau WH, Lazarow PB, Mannaerts GP, Moser HW, Osumi T, Rachubinski RA, Roscher A, Subramani S, Tabak HF, Tsukamoto T, Valle D, van der Klei IJ, van Veldhoven PP, Veenhuis M (1996) Unified nomenclature for peroxisome biogenesis factors. J Cell Biol 135:1–3
- Eckert JH, Erdmann R (2003) Peroxisome biogenesis. Rev Physiol Bioch P 147:75-121
- Elgersma Y, Kwast L, van den Berg M, Snyder WB, Distel B, Subramani S, Tabak HF (1997) Overexpression of Pex15p, a phosphorylated peroxisomal integral membrane protein required for peroxisome assembly in *S. cerevisiae*, causes proliferation of the endoplasmic reticulum membrane. EMBO J 16:7326–7341
- Erdmann R, Schliebs W (2005) Peroxisomal matrix protein import: The transient pore model. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 6:738-742

- Faber KN, Heyman JA, Subramani S (1998) Two AAA family peroxins, PpPex1p and PpPex6p, interact with each other in an ATP-dependent manner and are associated with different subcellular membranous structures distinct from peroxisomes. Mol Cell Biol 18:936-943
- Flynn CR, Heinze M, Schumann U, Gietl C, Trelease RN (2005) Compartmentalization of the plant peroxin, AtPex10p, within subdomain(s) of ER. Plant Sci 168:635–652
- Frederick SE, Newcomb EH, Vigil EL, Wergin WP (1968) Fine-structure characterization of plant microbodies. Planta 81:229–252
- Geuze HJ, Murk JL, Stroobants AK, Griffith JM, Kleijmeer MJ, Koster AJ, Verkleij AJ, Distel B, Tabak HF (2003) Involvement of the endoplasmic reticulum in peroxisome formation. Mol Biol Cell 14:2900-2907
- Gruber PJ, Becker WM, Newcomb EH (1972) The development of microbodies and peroxisomal enzymes in greening bean leaves. J Cell Biol 56:500–518
- Hayashi M, Toriyama K, Kondo M, Kato A, Mano S, De Bellis L, Hayashi-Ishimaru Y, Yamaguchi K, Hayashi H, Nishimura M (2000) Functional transformation of plant peroxisomes. Cell Biochem Biophys 32:295–304
- Hoepfner D, van den Berg M, Philippsen P, Tabak HF, Hettema EH (2001) A role for Vps1p, actin, and the Myo2p motor in peroxisome abundance and inheritance in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. J Cell Biol 155:979–990
- Hoepfner E, Schildknegt D, Braakman I, Philippsen P, Tabak HF (2005) Contribution of the endoplasmic reticulum to peroxisome formation. Cell 122:85–95
- Huang AHC, Trelease RN, Moore TS (1983) Plant Peroxisomes. American Society of Plant Physiologists Monograph Series. Academic, New York
- Huang AHC (1992) Oil bodies and oleosins in seeds. Ann Rev Plant Physiol 43:177-200
- Hunt JE, Trelease RN (2004) Sorting pathway and molecular targeting signals for the Arabidopsis peroxin 3. Biochem Bioph Res Co 314:586–596
- Jedd G, Chua NH (2002) Visualization of peroxisomes in living plant cells reveals actomyosin-dependent cytoplasmic streaming and peroxisome budding. Plant Cell Physiol 43:384–392
- Kagawa T, Lord JM, Beevers H (1973) Origin and turnover of organelle membranes in castor bean endosperm. Plant Physiol 51:61–65
- Kammerer S, Holzinger A, Welsch U, Roscher AA (1998) Cloning and characterization of the gene encoding the human peroxisomal assembly protein Pex3p. FEBS Lett 429:53-60
- Kaneko Y, Newcomb EH (1987) Cytochemical-localization of uricase and catalase in developing root nodules of soybean. Protoplasma 140:1–12
- Kaneko Y, Newcomb EH (1990) Specialization for ureide biogenesis in the root nodules of black locust (Robinia pseudoacacia L), an amide exporter. Protoplasma 157:102–111
- Karnik SK, Trelease RN (2005) Arabidopsis peroxin 16 (AtPex16p) co-exists at steady state in peroxisomes and endoplasmic reticulum. Plant Physiol 138:1967–1983
- Karnik SK, Trelease RN (2006) Arabidopsis peroxin 16 trafficks indirectly to pre-existing peroxisomes through endoplasmic reticulum and an intermediate transport compartment (vesicles). Plant Physiol (in revision)
- Kindl H, Lazarow PB (2005) Peroxisomes and glyoxysomes. Ann NY Acad Sci 550
- Koch A, Thiemann M, Grabenbauer M, Yoon Y, McNiven MA, Schrader M (2003) Dynamin-like protein 1 is involved in peroxisomal fission. J Biol Chem 278:8597– 8605
- Koch A, Schneider G, Luers GH, Schrader M (2004) Peroxisome elongation and constriction but not fission can occur independently of dynamin-like protein 1. J Cell Sci 117:3995–4006

- Kragt A, Voon-Brouwer T, van den Berg M, Distel B (2005) Endoplasmic-reticulumdirected Pex3p routes to peroxiosomes and restores peroxisome formation in a Saccharomyces cerevisiae pex3∆ strain. J Biol Chem 280:34350–34357
- Kudielka RA, Kock H, Theimer RR (1981) Substrate-dependent formation of glyoxysomes in cell-suspension cultures of anise (Pimpinella anisum L). FEBS Lett 136:8–12
- Kunau W-H (2005) Peroxisome biogenesis: end of the debate. Curr Biol 15:R774-R776
- Kunce CM, Trelease RN, Doman DC (1984) Ontogeny of glyoxysomes in maturing and germinated cotton seeds a morphometric analysis. Planta 161:156–164
- Lazarow PB, Fujiki Y (1985) Biogenesis of peroxisomes. Annu Rev Cell Biol 1:489-530
- Lazarow PB (2003) Peroxisome biogenesis: advances and conundrums. Curr Opin Cell Biol 15:489-497
- Levine T (2004) Short-range intracellular trafficking of small molecules across endoplasmic reticulum junctions. Trends Cell Biol 14:483-490
- Li X, Gould SJ (2003) The dynamin-like GTPase DLP1 is essential for peroxisome division and is recruited to peroxisomes in part by PEX11. Biol Chem 278:17012–17020
- Lin Y, Sun L, Nguyen LV, Rachubinski RA, Goodman HM (1999) The Pex16p homolog SSE1 and storage organelle formation in Arabidopsis seeds. Science 284:328-330
- Lin Y, Cluette-Brown JE, Goodman HM (2004) The peroxisome deficient Arabidopsis mutant ssel exhibits impaired fatty acid synthesis. Plant Physiol 135:814-827
- Lingard MJ, Trelease RN (2006) Multiple Arabidopsis peroxin 11 homologs participate in induced (regulated) peroxisomal elongation and/or proliferation. J Cell Sci (in press)
- Lisenbee CS, Karnik SK, Trelease RN (2003) Overexpression and mislocalization of a tailanchored GFP redefines the identity of peroxisomal ER. Traffic 4:491–501
- Lisenbee CS, Lingard ML, Trelease RN (2005) Arabidopsis peroxisomes possess functionally redundant membrane and matrix isoforms of monodehydroascorbate reductase. Plant J 43:900-914
- Mano S, Nakamori C, Hayashi M, Kato A, Kondo M, Nishimura M (2002) Distribution and characterization of peroxisomes in Arabidopsis by visualization with GFP: dynamic morphology and actin-dependent movement. Plant Cell Physiol 43:331–341
- Mano S, Nakamori C, Kondo M, Hayashi M, Nishimura M (2004) An Arabidopsis dynamin-related protein, DRP3A, controls both peroxisomal and mitochondrial division. The Plant J 38:487–498
- Mathur J, Mathur N, Hulskamp M (2002) Simultaneous visualization of peroxisomes and cytoskeletal elements reveals actin and not microtubule-based peroxisome motility in plants. Plant Physiol 128:1031–1045
- Miyagishima S, Itoh R, Toda K, Kuroiwa H, Nishimura M, Kuroiwa T (1999) Microbody proliferation and segregation cycle in the single-microbody alga Cyanidioschyzon merolae. Planta 208:326–336
- Mullen RT, Trelease RN (1996) Biogenesis and membrane properties of peroxisomes: Does the boundary membrane serve and protect? Trends Plant Sci 1:389–394
- Mullen RT, Lisenbee CS, Miernyk JA, Trelease RN (1999) Peroxisomal membrane ascorbate peroxidase is sorted to a membranous network that resembles a subdomain of the endoplasmic reticulum. Plant Cell 11:2167–2185
- Mullen RT, Trelease RN (2000) The sorting signals for peroxisomal membrane-bound ascorbate peroxidase are within its *C*-terminal tail. J Biol Chem 275:16337–16344
- Mullen RT, Flynn CR, Trelease RN (2001a) How are peroxisomes formed? The role of the endoplasmic reticulum and peroxins. Trends Plant Sci 6:256–261
- Mullen RT, Lisenbee CS, Flynn CR, Trelease RN (2001b) Stable and transient expression of chimeric peroxisomal membrane proteins induces an independent zip-

pering of peroxisomes and an endoplasmic reticulum subdomain. Planta 213:849-864

- Mullen RT (2002) Targeting and import of matrix proteins into peroxisomes. In: Baker A, Graham IA (eds) Plant Peroxisomes. Kluwer Academic, Netherlands, p 339–384
- Murphy MA, Phillipson BA, Baker A, Mullen RT (2003) Characterization of the targeting signal of the Arabidopsis 22-kD integral peroxisomal membrane protein. Plant Physiol 133:813–828
- Nebenführ A, Ritzenthaler C, Robinson DG (2002) Brefeldin A: Deciphering an enigmatic inhibitor of secretion. Plant Physiol 130:1102–1108
- Newcomb EH, Tandon SR, Kowal RR (1985) Ultrastructural specialization for ureide production in uninfected cells of soybean root nodules. Protoplasma 125:1–12
- Nito K, Yamaguchi K, Kondo M, Hayashi M, Nishimura M (2001) Pumpkin peroxisomal ascorbate peroxidase is localized on peroxisomal membranes and unknown membranous structures. Plant Cell Physiol 42:20–27
- Oksanen E, Haikio E, Sober J, Karnosky DF (2004) Ozone-induced H2O2 accumulation in field-grown aspen and birch is linked to foliar ultrastructure and peroxisomal activity. New Phytol 161:791–799
- Parsons M, Furuya T, Pal S, Kessler P (2001) Biogenesis and function of peroxisomes and glycosomes. Mol Biochem Parasitol 115:19–28
- Passreiter M, Anton M, Lay D, Frank R, Harter C, Wieland FT, Gorgas K, Just WW (1998) Peroxisome biogenesis: Involvement of ARF and coatomer. J Cell Biol 141:373–383
- Pool MR, Lopez-Huertas E, Baker A (1998) Characterization of intermediates in the process of plant peroxisomal protein import. EMBO J 17:6854–6862
- Purdue PE, Lazarow PB (2001) Peroxisome biogenesis. Ann Rev Cell Dev Biol 17:701-752
- Sacksteder KA, Gould SJ (2000) The genetics of peroxisome biogenesis. Annu Rev Genet 34:623–652
- Salomons FA, vanderKlei IJ, Kram AM, Harder W, Veenhuis M (1997) Brefeldin A interferes with peroxisomal protein sorting in the yeast Hansenula polymorpha. FEBS Lett 411:133–139
- Schliebs W, Kunau WH (2004) Peroxisome membrane biogenesis: The stage is set. Curr Biol 14:R397-R399
- Schrader M, Reuber BE, Morrell JC, Jimenez-Sanchez G, Obie C, Stroh TA, Valle D, Schroer TA, Gould SJ (1998) Expression of PEX11 beta mediates peroxisome proliferation in the absence of extracellular stimuli. J Biol Chem 273:29607–29614
- Schumann U, Wanner G, Veenhuis M, Schmid M, Gietl C (2003) AthPEX10, a nuclear gene essential for peroxisome and storage organelle formation during Arabidopsis embryogenesis. Proc Nat Acad Sci USA 100:9626–9631
- South ST, Gould SJ (1999) Peroxisome synthesis in the absence of preexisting peroxisomes. J Cell Biol 144:255-266
- South ST, Sacksteder KA, Li XL, Liu YF, Gould SJ (2000) Inhibitors of COPI and COPII do not block PEX3-mediated peroxisome synthesis. J Cell Biol 149:1345–1359
- South ST, Baumgart E, Gould SJ (2001) Inactivation of the endoplasmic reticulum protein translocation factor, Sec61p, or its homolog, Ssh1p, does not affect peroxisome biogenesis. Proc Nat Acad Sci USA 98:12027–12031
- Sparkes IA, Baker A (2002) Peroxisome biogenesis and protein import in plants, animals and yeasts: enigma and variations? Mol Membr Biol 19:171-185
- Sparkes IA, Brandizzi F, Slocombe SP, El-Shami M, Hawes C, Baker A (2003) An Arabidopsis pex10 null mutant is embryo lethal, implicating peroxisomes in an essential role during plant embryogenesis. Plant Physiol 133:1809–1819

- Sparkes IA, Hawes C, Baker A (2005) AtPex2 and AtPex10 are targeted to peroxisomes independently of known endoplasmic reticulum trafficking routes. Plant Physiol 139:690–700
- Subramani S (1996) Protein translocation into peroxisomes. J Biol Chem 271:32483-32486
- Subramani S, Koller A, Snyder WB (2000) Import of peroxisomal matrix and membrane proteins. Ann Rev Biochem 69:399–418
- Tabak HF, Murk JL, Braakman I, Geuze HJ (2003) Peroxisomes start their life in the endoplasmic reticulum. Traffic 4:512–518
- Tam YYC, Fagarasanu A, Fagarasanu M, Rachubinski RA (2005) Pex3p initiates the formation of a preperoxisomal compartment from a subdomain of the endoplasmic reticulum in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. J Biol Chem 280:34933–34939
- Thoms S, Erdmann R (2005) Dynamin-related proteins and Pex11 proteins in peroxisome division and proliferation. FEBS J 272:5169–5181
- Thieringer H, Moellers B, Dodt G, Kunau W-H, Driscoll M (2003) Modeling human peroxisome biogenesis disorders in the nematode Caenorhabditis elegans. J Cell Sci 116:1797–1894
- Titorenko VI, Rachubinski RA (2001a) The life cycle of the peroxisome. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 2:357–368
- Titorenko VI, Rachubinski RA (2001b) Dynamics of peroxisome assembly and function. Trends Cell Biol 11:22–29
- Titorenko VI, Rachubinski RA (2004) The peroxisome: orchestrating important developmental decisons from inside the cell. J Cell Biol 164:641-645
- Trelease RN (1984) Biogenesis of glyoxysomes. Annu Rev Plant Physio 35:321-347
- Trelease RN (2002) Peroxisomal biogenesis and acquisition of membrane proteins. In: Baker A, Graham IA (eds) Plant Peroxisomes. Kluwer Academic, Netherlands, p 305– 335
- van der Klei IJ, Veenhuis M (2002) Peroxisomes: flexible and dynamic organelles. Curr Opin Cell Biol 14:500-505
- Vaughn KC (1985) Structural and Cytochemical Characterization of 3 Specialized Peroxisome Types in Soybean. Physiologia Plantarum 64:1–12
- Veenhuis M, Salomons FA, van der Klei IJ (2000) Peroxisome biogenesis and degradation in yeast: A structure/function analysis. Microsc Res Tech 51:584-600
- Voorn-Brouwer T, Kragt A, Rank HF, Distel B (2001) Peroxisomal membrane proteins are properly targeted to peroxisomes in the absence of COPI- and COPII-mediated vesicular transport. J Cell Sci 114:2199–2204
- Wanner G, Vigil EL, Theimer RR (1982) Ontogeny of microbodies (glyoxysomes) in cotyledons of dark-grown watermelon (Citrullus vulgaris Schrad.) seedlings— ultrastructural evidence. Planta 156:314–325
- Webb MA, Newcomb EH (1987) Cellular compartmentation of ureide biogenesis in rootnodules of cowpea (Vigna unguiculata (L) Walp.). Planta 172:162–175
- Yan M, Rayapuram N, Subramani S (2005) The control of peroxisome number and size during division and proliferation. Curr Opin Cell Biol 17:1–8

# **The ER and Plant Hormones**

Chris Helliwell

CSIRO Plant Industry, GPO Box 1600, 2601 Canberra, ACT, Australia chris.helliwell@csiro.au

**Abstract** A large number of reactions in hormone biosynthesis and catabolism pathways are located in the endoplasmic reticulum (ER). These reactions are catalysed by cytochrome P450s, a large family of enzymes involved in many metabolic pathways in plants. As well as being involved in hormone synthesis and inactivation, many of the P450s involved in hormone biology are likely to be under regulation both to maintain hormone homeostasis and in response to environmental signals. This chapter describes the roles of the ER-located P450 enzymes in plant hormone biology.

# 1 Introduction

Plant hormones are involved in the control of a wide variety of developmental and environmental responses. The endoplasmic reticulum (ER) is the usual location of the cytochrome P450s, a major group of enzymes that are involved in the biosynthesis and catabolism of a number of plant hormones. This chapter will focus on the cytochrome P450s in hormone biosynthetic and catabolic pathways and their biological roles.

# 1.1 Plant Hormones

Plant hormones encompass a wide range of molecules, usually present at low concentrations. The classical plant hormones are indole-3-acetic acid (IAA, also known as auxin), cytokinins (CKs), abscisic acid (ABA), gibberellins (GAs) and ethylene. Other compounds have also been shown to act as hormones including brassinosteroids (BRs), jasmonic acid, salicylic acid and some small peptides. Physiological methods have defined many of the biochemical pathways leading to the synthesis and catabolism of many of the plant hormones. More recently the application of molecular genetics, particularly in the model species *Arabidopsis thaliana*, has led to the isolation of genes encoding many of the enzymes of hormone biosynthesis and catabolism pathways. As a result, there is now a good understanding of hormone biosynthetic and catabolic pathways and how they are regulated. Molecular genetics has also been the launching point for an increasing understanding of the mechanisms involved in the perception and signal transduction of hormone signals.

A key aspect of hormone regulation is the maintenance of hormone homeostasis, that is, the maintenance of a "default" concentration of hormone and a mechanism to restore the hormone concentration to the default concentration after a signal has been transduced. In the case of plant hormones, this is often achieved by regulation of expression of enzymes involved in both the biosynthetic steps leading to production of the biologically active hormone and also of catabolic enzymes which modify biologically active hormones to inactive forms. Typically the biologically active hormone acts via a receptor/signal transduction pathway to negatively feed back on expression of the biosynthetic enzymes (particularly those acting late in biosynthetic pathways) and positively feed forward on the expression of the catabolic enzymes. A well-characterised example of this is in regulation of GA homeostasis, where expression of soluble GA 20-oxidases and 3-oxidases in the biosynthetic pathway is down-regulated at the transcript level by increased GA concentrations and up-regulated in mutants that have reduced endogenous GAs. In contrast, expression of the catabolic GA 2-oxidases is increased when the GA concentration is high and reduced when the GA concentration is low. The feed back and feed forward controls do not operate in the dominant gai mutant, a dwarf that is unable to respond to GA, indicating that the regulation of biosynthesis and catabolism is under the control of the general GA perception and signal transduction pathway. Similar mechanisms control the homeostasis of other hormones via expression of ER-located cytochrome P450 enzymes, and will be discussed in this chapter.

### 1.2 Cytochrome P450 Enzymes

The cytochrome P450s are a large enzyme superfamily in plants. They are named after the 450-nm absorption maximum of the carbon monoxidebound form of the protein. The P450 superfamily shows a great deal of amino acid sequence diversity, with some members having as little as 20% amino acid identity with each other. However, key amino acid residues and structures involved in binding the heme cofactor required for activity are conserved (Graham and Petersen 1999). Most plant P450s are likely to reside in the ER membrane, although examples of mitochondrial and plastidic P450s have also been found. A hydrophobic domain at the N-terminus of ER-localised P450s acts as the targeting sequence and also as a membrane anchor (Fig. 1). The membrane anchor is followed by a cluster of basic residues (a stop-transfer signal) and often a hinge region containing a cluster of prolines. The remainder of the protein, including the heme-binding motifs and substrate recognition sites, is termed the globular domain and is located on the cytosolic side of the ER membrane. The P450s catalyse a wide range of oxidation reactions in primary and secondary metabolic pathways.



**Fig.1** Generalised structure of ER-bound cytochrome P450 enzymes. The major conserved regions involved in heme binding are shown, along with *N*-terminal membrane anchoring regions

In *Arabidopsis* there are approximately 272 cytochrome P450-encoding genes or pseudogenes and in rice there are 455 (Nelson et al. 2004). P450s are classified and named according to their amino acid sequence identity, gene structure and phylogeny (Nelson et al. 1996) into families (generally proteins with greater than 40% amino acid identity) and subfamilies (proteins with greater than 55% amino acid identity); for example, CYP701A3 is in family 701, subfamily A, gene number 3 in the subfamily. Plant P450s have been divided into two branches based on their amino acid sequences. The A type appears to be plant-specific, while the non-A types are more closely related to the P450s of other organisms. The P450s have diversified in plants to carry out a wide range of metabolic functions (Schuler and Werck-Reichhart 2003).

Cytochrome P450s require a number of other factors for activity. The protein itself binds a heme molecule, which is essential for activity. The P450s usually require one of a small family of ER-anchored NADPH-dependent P450 reductases for electron transfer from NADPH to the catalytic site of the P450. The requirement of these additional factors is one reason why many of the plant P450s have no assigned function. The most popular method of defining plant P450 function has been to express the cDNA for the P450 in yeast strains that also express one of two Arabidopsis cytochrome P450 reductases (Urban et al. 1994). This has been successful for a number of the P450s implicated in plant hormone biosynthesis (e.g. P450s in the GA biosynthetic and ABA catabolic pathways), but there are many cases where this approach has not been successful (e.g. a number of steps in the BR biosynthesis pathway). In these latter cases, determination of P450 function has relied on comparisons of measurements of biosynthetic intermediates in mutants against wild type or restoration of mutant phenotypes following the application of biosynthetic intermediates to the mutant plant.

# 2 Abscisic Acid

Abscisic acid (ABA) is a sesquiterpenoid hormone which has roles in many developmental processes and environmental responses. It is particularly important in dormancy, germination and stress responses. ABA is derived from carotenoid precursors, with the biosynthesis pathway split between early steps in the plastid and late cytosolic steps. As with other plant hormones, the catabolism of ABA is important in controlling cellular ABA concentration. Physiological analysis had suggested that a cytochrome P450 was responsible for the first step of ABA inactivation to give 8'-hydroxy ABA, an unstable intermediate that is rapidly converted to phaseic acid (PA) either enzymatically or spontaneously (Fig. 2).

The CYP707A P450 subfamily was identified as being up-regulated in response to ABA application in Arabidopsis using a microarray approach. All four members of the subfamily in Arabidopsis were shown to be ABA 8'-hydroxylases by functional expression in yeast (Kushiro et al. 2004), with PA being produced when the yeast was fed with ABA. Of the Arabidopsis CYP707A subfamily, CYP707A2 is most highly expressed in dry seed and its expression is rapidly induced following seed imbibition, suggesting that this enzyme may be important in reducing the ABA content of seeds to allow germination. Consistent with this, knockout mutants of CYP707A2 show increased seed dormancy and have increased seed ABA content. ABA levels also increase in plants exposed to dehydration stress; in parallel with the ABA increase there is a moderate induction of all four Arabidopsis CYP707A subfamily members. When plants are rehydrated, ABA levels are reduced at the same time as large increases in expression of the four CYP707A subfamily members occur. As all four CYP707As appear to be involved in the dehydration response they are likely to be functionally redundant, and consistent with this no phenotypes related to dehydration stress have been observed in knockout plants of the CYP707A subfamily. The evidence to date therefore suggests that ER-localised P450s play an important role in the control of ABA concentration, both in maintaining ABA homeostasis and in ABA-mediated developmental and environmental responses.



**Fig. 2** The ABA 8-hydroxylation reaction catalysed by the CYP707A subfamily in *Arabidopsis* and the spontaneous conversion of 8'-hydroxyabscisic acid to (-)-phaseic acid

# 3 Auxin

The hormone auxin has been studied since the nineteenth century, and has been associated with a number of processes including apical dominance, shoot elongation, root initiation, cambial division and various tropisms. The main auxin in plants is indole-3-acetic acid (IAA). IAA can be synthesised from tryptophan and other precursors by a number of different pathways. All the individual pathways may not be present in one species and the relative contributions to the IAA pool from the different pathways can vary during the development of the plant. Members of two families of cytochrome P450 enzyme have been associated with IAA biosynthesis from tryptophan (Fig. 3): CYP79B2/B3 and CYP83B1. CYP79B2 and B3 were isolated as a result of a screen of yeast expressing Arabidopsis cDNAs for resistance to 5-fluoroindole, which is converted to the toxic 5-fluorotryptophan by yeast (Hull et al. 2000). Yeasts expressing CYP79B2 were resistant to 5-fluorotryptophan, presumably as they were able to metabolise the toxic 5-fluorotryptophan. Bacterially expressed protein was assayed in a reconstituted membrane system, and both CYP79B2 and the related CYP79B3 were shown to convert tryptophan to indole-3-acetaldoxime. Indole-3acetaldoxime is a branch point between the IAA and glucosinolate biosynthesis pathways (Fig. 3).

CYP79B2 and B3 have a predicted chloroplast transit peptide at their *N*-termini; however, the functions of these predicted transit peptides have not been tested, so it is not clear if this enzyme is localised to the ER as would be



1-aci-nitro-2-indolyl-ethane

Fig. 3 Reactions in the IAA and glucosinolate pathways catalysed by CYP79B2/B3 and CYP83B1

expected or is one of the rare cases of chloroplast location. There is little information about the biological roles of CYP79B2 and B3. CYP79B2 is pathogen induced, which may indicate a defence role for this P450 which could be via auxin and/or glucosinolates (glucosinolates break down to toxic compounds upon herbivore attack). The second P450 with a role in auxin biosynthesis is CYP83B1. The P450 was identified from the sur2 mutant, which has elevated IAA levels (Barlier et al. 2000). The enzymatic activity of CYP83B1 has been characterised by expression in yeast with a cytochrome P450 reductase, and was proposed to catalyse the first committed step of glucosamine synthesis from indole-3-acetaldoxime to 1-aci-nitro-2-indolyl-ethane (Bak et al. 2001; Fig. 3). The auxin-overproducing phenotype of sur2 is therefore thought to be a result of increased IAA biosynthesis due to a block in glucosinolate biosynthesis. This branch point may well be a crucial point of control of IAA biosynthesis, as increased IAA leads to increased expression of CYP83B1 mRNA (Barlier et al. 2000). This could be a feedback mechanism acting to maintain IAA homeostasis by diverting indole-3-acetaldoxime from the IAA pathway to the glucosinolate pathway.

# 4 Brassinosteroids

# 4.1 Brassinosteroid Biosynthesis and Catabolism

The brassinosteroids (BRs) are a group of compounds closely related to the mammalian steroid hormones. While the existence of BRs had been known for some years, their functions in growth and development have only become clear following molecular genetics studies in *Arabidopsis*. Mutants in BR biosynthesis suggest that this hormone has important roles in cell elongation, xylem differentiation and photomorphogenesis.

The BR biosynthesis pathway is a continuation of the sterol biosynthesis pathway: the early committed steps to the sterol campesterol are catalysed by enzymes with similarity to mammalian steroid reductases. The pathway from campesterol to the active BRs, castasterone and brassinolide (Fig. 4), is best viewed as a network with the enzymes involved being capable of catalysing conversions of multiple substrates. All the biosynthetic enzymes which have been characterised at the molecular level in this part of the pathway to date are cytochrome P450s.

The P450 CYP90B1 from *Arabidopsis* was identified by the BR-responsive dwf4 (*dwarf* 4) mutant (Choi et al. 1998). BR biosynthetic intermediates were fed to the mutant to define the block in the BR pathway. The mutant phenotype was rescued with the  $22\alpha$ -hydroxylated intermediates 6-de-oxocathasterone and cathasterone (Fig. 4), as well as other  $22\alpha$ -hydroxyl-



Fig. 4 The brassinosteroid biosynthesis and catabolic pathway with P450-mediated steps from various species indicated

ated intermediates (not shown in Fig. 4), and accumulated non- $22\alpha$ -hydroxylated intermediates (including campestanol and 6-oxocampestanol), strongly suggesting that CYP90B is capable of carrying out the  $22\alpha$ -hydroxylation of multiple substrates.

The  $23\alpha$ -hydroxylation steps in BR biosynthesis are catalysed by CYP90A1 in *Arabidopsis*, a P450 with 43% amino acid sequence identity to CYP90B1. This P450 was also identified by a BR biosynthesis mutant, *cpd* (constitutive photomorphogenesis and dwarfism; Szkeres et al. 1996). Feeding studies to rescue the mutant phenotype were used to define the likely reactions catalysed by this P450. Application of 6-deoxoteasterone or teasterone rescued the *cpd* mutant phenotype, whereas 6-deoxocathasterone and cathasterone did not, suggesting that CYP90A1 catalyses the  $23\alpha$ -hydroxylation steps in the BR biosynthesis pathway.

A rice dwarf mutant, *d*2, has a mutation in the gene encoding CYP90D2; this mutant accumulates 6-deoxocathasterone and the mutant phenotypes are rescued by 3-dehydro-6-deoxoteasterone and 3-dehydroteasterone but not by earlier intermediates (Hong et al. 2003), suggesting it is blocked between these intermediates. Another rice mutant in a P450 related to the CYP90 family of P450s, CYP724B1, has phenotypes including dwarfism that can be rescued by BR application. Feeding of intermediates suggests that the block in this mutant is in the steps of the pathway from 3-dehydro-6-deoxoteasterone and 3-dehydroteasterone to 6-deoxotyphasterol and typhasterol, respectively (Tanabe et al. 2005). So far there are no homologues of the CYP724B1 subfamily reported in other species.

CYP92A6 (DDWF1; dark-induced DWF-like protein 1) was isolated from pea in a yeast two-hybrid screen with the G-protein Pra2 (see below; Kang et al. 2001). This P450 has been shown by green fluorescent protein (GFP) fusion to be localised to the ER. Analysis of BR biosynthesis intermediates and feeding studies in plants carrying an antisense to CYP92A6 suggest that CYP92A6 catalyses the C-2 hydroxylations of 6-deoxotyphasterol and typhasterol to 6-deoxocastasterone and castasterone, respectively. This was confirmed by assaying bacterially expressed CYP92A6 mixed with yeast microsomes and demonstrating that the mix carried out the C-2 hydroxylation of typhasterol to castasterone. In Arabidopsis there is no CYP92A6 homologue, however evidence from quantifying intermediates in the BR biosynthesis pathway in a CYP90C1 mutant suggests that it catalyses the C-2 hydroxylations of 6-deoxotyphasterol and typhasterol, as both these intermediates accumulate in the mutant and the concentrations of the products 6-deoxocastasterone and castasterone are reduced (Kim et al. 2005). The CYP90C1 mutant could only be rescued by application of castasterone or brassinolide, which provides supporting evidence that it is a C2-hydroxylase. The CYP90C1 mutant (also known as rotundifolia3) does not show the classical BR-deficient dwarf phenotype but does have reduced petiole elongation and more rounded leaves. When combined with a mutant in the closely related CYP90D1, which has no phenotype as a single mutant in *Arabidopsis*, a plant with a strong BR-deficient phenotype is produced, suggesting there is some degree of functional redundancy between these two P450s. At present there is no evidence for the *Arabidopsis* CYP90D1 acting at the earlier steps in the pathway where the rice CYP90D2 is likely to act.

CYP85A1 was isolated using the tomato *dwarf* mutant and has been characterised by expression of the CYP85A1 cDNA in yeast together with a cytochrome P450 reductase (Bishop et al. 1999; Shimada et al. 2001). This analysis demonstrated that this P450 carries out the C-6 oxidation of multiple substrates (9-deoxoteasterone, 3-dehydro-6-deoxoteasterone, 6-deoxotyphasterol and 6-deoxocastasterone) in a reaction with two distinct steps. An activation tagging strategy in *Arabidopsis* identified CYP72B1 as a potential brassinosteroid catabolic enzyme. In the activation-tagged plants the CYP72B1 was overexpressed, the plants had low endogenous brassinolide and accumulated 26-hydroxybrassinolide (Neff et al. 1999). Subsequent expression of the CYP72B1 cDNA in yeast has shown that it catalyses the C-26 hydroxylation of both castasterone and brassinolide to 26-hydroxycastasterone and 26-hydroxybrassinolide, respectively (Turk et al. 2003). Castasterone and brassinolide both have biological activity, whereas 26-hydroxycastasterone and 26-hydroxybrassinolide are biologically inactive.

It is therefore likely that BR biosynthesis from campestanol and 6-oxocampestanol is exclusively catalysed by cytochrome P450s. The lactonisation of the B ring to form brassinolide from castasterone is the one step for which an enzyme has not been identified in any system, but this is also likely to be a P450-catalysed reaction. The P450s involved in BR biosynthesis are quite closely related, with the CYP90 family playing a prominent role. The evidence from some of the weaker mutant phenotypes is that there may be some functional redundancy, with multiple enzymes catalysing the same reaction. This could be resolved by heterologous expression of the enzymes; however, to date it has not been possible to assay the activities of any of the CYP90 P450 family by expression in yeast. The P450 enzymes of the BR biosynthesis pathway all appear capable of carrying out reactions at the same position on the BR skeleton on different substrate molecules, thus allowing BR biosynthesis to proceed as a network rather than a linear pathway. As the location of all the P450 enzymes in the BR pathway, the ER plays a central role in the biosynthesis and catabolism of this plant hormone.

# 4.2 Control of Brassinosteroid Biosynthesis and Metabolism

There is evidence for a feedback regulation pathway from active BR on the expression of the BR biosynthetic enzymes (Bancos et al. 2002). In *Arabidopsis*, expression of the mRNAs of CYP90B1, CYP90C1, CYP90D1, CYP85A1 and CYP95A2 is increased in the BR-deficient mutant *cpd* (blocked at the

CYP90A1-catalysed step of the BR biosynthesis pathway), and CYP90A1 expression is increased in the cbb3 mutant (cabbage3, an EMS mutant in CYP90A which does not affect CYP90A mRNA expression). In all cases addition of BR dramatically reduces the expression of the mRNA of all six genes. Similarly, addition of BR to wild-type plants also reduces the expression of the mRNAs of these six genes. The same regulatory controls also seem to be acting on the expression of the rice CYP90D2 and CYP724A1 genes, as both are down-regulated following BR application. This feedback regulation presumably maintains BR homeostasis by reducing synthesis after BR concentrations have increased. Expression of the mRNA of the BR catabolising P450, CYP72B1, is up-regulated in response to applied BR (Goda et al. 2002) suggesting induction to catabolise increased BR and maintain homeostasis. The mRNAs of enzymes prior to the P450-mediated steps do not appear to be down-regulated by BR (Goda et al. 2002). The data to date suggest a concerted regulation of the expression of all the P450 enzymes involved in BR biosynthesis and catabolism rather than a single controlling step.

The feedback regulation is probably mediated via the BR perception and signal transduction mechanism. A plasma membrane leucine-rich repeat receptor protein kinase, BRI1, is an important part of the BR receptor. *Arabidopsis bri1* (brassinosteroid insensitive 1) mutants accumulate high levels of castasterone and brassinolide. The expression of BR biosynthetic P450 mRNAs are elevated in *bri1* mutants but not down-regulated by application of BR. The accumulation of BRs and the loss of feedback control in the *bri1* mutant provides strong evidence that perception of BR via BRI1 is crucial in the regulation of BR biosynthesis. The repression of CYP90A1 by BR application also requires protein synthesis (Mathur et al. 1998), perhaps of a signal transduction component.

One of the biological roles of BR is in the regulation of photomorphogenic pathways. Mutants deficient in BR biosynthesis often exhibit photomorphogenesis when grown in the dark, including opening of the apical hook, cotyledon expansion, suppression of hypocotyl elongation and leaf development. One of the suggested roles of BRs is in the dark-grown development (skotomorphogenic) and light-grown development (photomorphogenic) pathways. The evidence for this comes from BR-deficient mutants such as det2 (deetiolated2, blocked in a sterol biosynthesis step) and cpd where constitutive photomorphogenesis is observed in dark-grown seedlings. BR appears to be needed for the elongation of the hypocotyl in both the light and the dark. CYP72B1 (the BR-inactivating P450) transcript is down-regulated compared to the dark expression level by white, blue and red light but not by far-red light, suggesting that this enzyme may be used to alter BR levels in response to light signals. The reduction of BR concentrations in response to light leading to de-etiolation is consistent with the phenotypes of the BR-deficient det2 and cpd mutants, but BR is also required for photomorphogenesis as evidenced by the severe dwarf phenotypes of BR-deficient mutants. This response is complex and probably involves changes in BR sensitivity as well as changes in BR concentrations (Turk et al. 2003).

Other evidence linking the regulation of the ER-located P450s in the BR pathway with light signalling comes from studies of the Pra2 protein in pea (Kang et al. 2001). Pra2 is a small G protein that is expressed in the dark and is down-regulated by light. A yeast two-hybrid screen with Pra2 as bait identified CYP92A6 as an interacting protein; both proteins localise to the ER as GFP or RFP fusion proteins in onion epidermal cells. Using activity assays of CYP92A6 with testosterone as substrate it was shown that Pra2 binding activates CYP92A6. This suggests a model where light signals regulate BR accumulation via the direct action of Pra2 on CYP92A6 in the ER. The P450s provide the major controls on the BR biosynthesis pathway, with a large body of evidence for elaborate transcriptional control emerging. The evidence from Pra2 also suggests that more direct controls are operating on the BR biosynthetic P450s in the ER in response to environmental signals.

# 5 Cytokinin

Cytokinins are a group of hormones derived from adenine usually with an isoprene-derived side chain. They are involved in a number of aspects of plant growth and development, notably cell division and leaf senescence. The physiologically active cytokinins are the free base forms such as isopentenyl adenine and trans-zeatin (Fig. 5). The synthesis of cytokinins in plants is thought to be largely via addition of dimethylallyl diphosphate to adenosine phosphates (inputs from the left side of Fig. 5) by adenosine phosphateisopentenyl transferase (IPT), but may also be derived from mevalonic acid in the plastid (inputs from the right side of Fig. 5). The hydroxylation of the prenyl side chain of isopentenyl adenine-type cytokinins to form transzeatin-type cytokinins is a cytochrome P450-mediated reaction. An activity carrying out the hydroxylation reaction was detected in microsomal extracts of cauliflower and shown to be inhibited by metapyrone (a P450 inhibitor) and to be NADPH dependent (Chen and Leisner 1984). This enzyme hydroxylated isopentenyladenine riboside and isopentenyladenine to trans-zeatin riboside and trans-zeatin, respectively. This enzyme has not been further characterised and therefore the P450 enzyme involved is unknown.

More recently a screen for cytokinin hydroxylases was carried out by coexpression of IPT and a selection of *Arabidopsis* P450-encoding cDNAs in yeast (Takei et al. 2004). This identified CYP735A1 and CYP735A2, which are both capable of hydroxylating isopentenyladenine nucleotides but not isopentenyladenine riboside or isopentenyladenine (Fig. 5). It is therefore likely that this is a separate enzyme to the cytokinin hydroxylase activity previously detected in cauliflower microsomes. CYP735A1 and A2 show differential ex-



**Fig. 5** Part of the cytokinin metabolic network showing reactions catalysed or putatively catalysed by cytochrome P450 enzymes. *Unattached arrows (left* and *right*) indicate entry and exit points of intermediates into the part of the network shown; *unmarked vertical arrows* are non-P450-mediated conversions. Key: iPRTP, isopentenyladenine riboside 5'-triphosphate; iPRDP, isopentenyladenine riboside 5'-diphosphate; iPRMP, isopentenyladenine; tZRTP, *trans-zeatin* riboside 5'-triphosphate; tZRDP, *trans-zeatin* riboside 5'-monophosphate; tZR, *trans-zeatin* riboside; tZ, *trans-zeatin* riboside 5'-monophosphate; tZR, *trans-zeatin* riboside; tZ, *trans* 

pression patterns, with CYP735A expressed weakly in leaf, flower and root and CYP735A2 expressed strongly in root and stem. Expression of both P450s is increased with application of isopentenyladenine, which might reflect a role in maintaining the balance between non-hydroxylated and hydroxylated cytokinins; however, application of trans-zeatin also positively increases expression of both P450s. The significance of this is not clear at present; one hypothesis is that trans-zeatin is a substrate for a cytokinin catabolic step for which isopentenyladenine is not, so in the presence of high trans-zeatin the flux to hydroxylated cytokinins is increased to reduce physiologically active cytokinins via catabolism of trans-zeatin. Application of two other hormones, ABA and auxin, leads to down-regulation of CYP735A1 and A2 providing evidence that these enzymes may be important in mediating the cross-talk between these hormones and cytokinin. Our knowledge of the role of the ER in cytokinin biosynthesis is still in its infancy; however, the evidence to date suggests that cytochrome P450s may play an important role in regulating cytokinin activity in the cell.

# 6 Gibberellins

The gibberellins (GAs) are a large group of tetracyclic diterpenes that are present in plants and some fungi. The best-known biological function of GAs is in stem elongation; plants lacking GA due to mutation or the application of GA biosynthesis inhibitors are typically dwarf. GAs can also induce flowering, particularly in plants that require long days or prolonged cold to flower. Among other effects GA also induces starch mobilisation in germinating seeds.

The gibberellin biosynthesis pathway involves three classes of enzymes. Terpene cyclases catalyse the early steps of the pathway from geranylgeranyl diphosphate to *ent*-kaurene. These reactions are carried out in the plastid. Cytochrome P450s catalyse the oxidations from *ent*-kaurene to the first true GA,  $GA_{12}$ . The subsequent biosynthetic steps are catalysed by soluble 2-oxoglutarate-dependent dioxygenases.

Two families of cytochrome P450 have been shown to be involved in GA biosynthesis (Fig. 6). The first, *ent*-kaurene oxidase (P450s of the CYP701A subfamily), carries out a three-step oxidation of the C-19 methyl group to produce *ent*-kaurenoic acid via *ent*-kaurenol and *ent*-kaurenal (Helliwell et al. 1999). This activity has been demonstrated for *Arabidopsis*, pumpkin and pea CYP701A family members by assaying the activities of these P450s when expressed in yeast. Members of the CYP88A subfamily catalyse the oxidations and ring contraction reaction at the C-7 position that converts *ent*-kaurenoic acid to GA<sub>12</sub> via the intermediates *ent*-7 $\alpha$ -hydroxykaurenoic acid and GA<sub>12</sub> aldehyde. This activity has been demonstrated for *Arabidopsis*, barley and pea



**Fig. 6** The reactions of the GA biosynthesis pathway catalysed by cytochrome P450s. *ent*-Kaurene oxidases (CYP701A) catalyse the three-step oxidation of *ent*-kaurene to *ent*-kaurenoic acid. *ent*-Kaurenoic acid oxidases (CYP88A) catalyse the three-step oxidation of *ent*-kaurenoic acid to  $GA_{12}$ 

CYP88As by expression of the cDNAs in yeast and assaying products when fed *ent*-kaurenoic acid (Helliwell et al. 2001).

From studies carried out to date there is no clear regulation of either CYP701As or CYP88As in response to altered GA content or in response to environmental changes. CYP701A is probably present at limiting amounts in *Arabidopsis*, as *ent*-kaurene accumulates in plants overexpressing the terpene cyclases and the plants do not have elevated concentrations of active GAs or biosynthetic intermediates.

The localisation of the enzymes of the GA biosynthesis pathway has been experimentally demonstrated. The two *Arabidopsis* terpene cyclases have been shown to be located in the plastids by both GFP fusion and in vitro chloroplast import experiments. The results of GFP fusion and chloroplast import experiments with *Arabidopsis ent*-kaurene oxidase protein suggest that it is located on the outer envelope of the plastids with the possibility that some protein is also present in the ER (Helliwell et al. 2001). The two *Arabidopsis ent*-kaurenoic acid oxidases appear to be located only in the ER (Fig. 7). This suggests that *ent*-kaurene oxidase may act as a link between the plastid and ER parts of the GA biosynthesis pathway. The regulation of GA content appears to be largely at the later dioxygenase-catalysed biosynthesis pathway and catabolism steps of the pathway. Consistent with this there is no evidence for feedback regulation on expression of the genes encoding the P450 enzymes in the pathway or evidence for environmental regulation.


**Fig.7** GFP fluorescence images of **a** CYP701A3-GFP and **b** CYP88A3-GFP showing localisation to the plastids and ER, respectively, in transiently transformed tobacco leaf cells

## 7 Concluding Remarks

The ER plays an important role in both the biosynthesis and catabolism of plant hormones. In a number of cases there is evidence for changes in gene expression of the ER-located P450 enzymes in response to changes in hormone concentrations or environmental conditions. The activation of CYP92A6 by the dark-expressed Pra2 G protein in the ER suggests that direct regulation of hormone biosynthesis in the ER may occur in response to environmental signals, as well as the better characterised regulation of gene expression. Hormones are generally thought to act at plasma membrane receptors, which raises the question as to whether the hormone catabolic enzymes in the ER serve to regulate the intracellular pools of hormone or whether active hormones are also transported into the ER to be catabolised. Finally, there is little known about the role of the ER in hormone perception and signal transduction pathways. Understanding these presents a challenge for future research.

#### References

- Bak S, Tax FE, Feldmann KA, Galbraith DW, Feyereisen R (2001) CYP83B1, a cytochrome P450 at the metabolic branch point in auxin and indole glucosinolate biosynthesis in Arabidopsis. Plant Cell 13:101–111
- Bancoş S, Nomura T, Sato T, Molnár G, Bishop GJ, Koncz C, Yokota T, Nagy F, Szekeres M (2002) Regulation of transcript levels of the Arabidopsis cytochrome P450 genes involved in brassinosteroid biosynthesis. Plant Physiol 130:504–513

- Barlier I, Kowalczyk M, Marchant A, Ljung K, Bhalero R, Bennett M, Sandberg G, Bellini C (2000) The SUR2 gene of Arabidopsis thaliana encodes the cytochrome P450 CYP83B1, a modulator of auxin homeostasis. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 97:14819– 14824
- Bishop GJ, Nomura T, Yokota T, Harrison K, Noguchi T, Fujioka S, Takatsuto S, Jones JDG, Kamiya Y (1999) The tomato DWARF enzyme catalyses C-6 oxidation in brassinosteroid biosynthesis. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 96:1761–1766
- Chen C-M, Leisner SM (1984) Modification of cytokinins by cauliflower microsomal enzymes. Plant Physiol 75:442-446
- Choi S, Dilkes BP, Fujioka S, Takatsuto S, Sakurai A, Feldmann K (1998) The DWF4 gene of Arabidopsis encodes a cytochrome P450 that mediates multiple 22α-hydroxylation steps in brassinosteroid biosynthesis. Plant Cell 10:231–244
- Goda H, Shimada Y, Asami T, Fujioka S, Yoshida S (2002) Microarray analysis of brassinosteroid-regulated genes in Arabidopsis. Plant Physiol 130:1319–1334
- Graham SE, Peterson JA (1999) How similar are P450s and what can their differences teach us? Arch Biophys Biochem 369:24-29
- Helliwell CA, Chandler PM, Poole A, Peacock WJ, Dennis ES (2001) The CYP88A cytochrome P450, ent-kaurenoic acid oxidase, catalyses three steps of the gibberellin biosynthesis pathway. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 98:2065–2070
- Helliwell CA, Poole A, Peacock WJ, Dennis ES (1999) Arabidopsis ent-kaurene oxidase catalyses three steps of gibberellin biosynthesis. Plant Physiol 119:507–510
- Helliwell CA, Sullivan JA, Mould RM, Gray JC, Peacock WJ, Dennis ES (2001) A plastid envelope location of Arabidopsis ent-kaurene oxidase links the plastid and endoplasmic reticulum steps of the gibberellin biosynthesis pathway. Plant J 28:201–208
- Hull AK, Vij R, Celenza JL (2000) Arabidopsis cytochrome P450s that catalyse the first step of tryptophan-dependent indole-3-acetic acid biosynthesis. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 97:2379–2384
- Hong Z, Uegechi-Tanaka M, Umemura K, Uozo S, Fujioka S, Takatsuto S, Yoshida S, Ashikari M, Kitano H, Matsuoka M (2003) A rice brassinosteroid-deficient mutant, ebisu dwarf (d2), is caused by a loss of function of a new member of cytochrome P450. Plant Cell 15:2900–2910
- Kang J-G, Yun J, Kim D-H, Chung K-S, Fujioka S, Kim J-I, Dae H-W, Yoshida S, Takatsuto S, Song P-S, Park C-M (2001) Light and brassinosteroid signals are integrated via a dark-induced small G-protein in etiolated seedling growth. Cell 105:625–636
- Kim G-Y, Fujioka S, Kozuka T, Tax FE, Takatsuto S, Yoshida S, Tsukaya H (2005) CYP90C1 and CYP90D1 are involved in different steps in the brassinosteroid biosynthesis pathway in Arabidopsis thaliana. Plant J 41:710–721
- Kushiro T, Okamoto M, Nakabayashi K, Yamagishi K, Kitamura S, Asami T, Hirai N, Koshiba T, Kamiya Y, Nambara E (2004) The Arabidopsis cytochrome P450 CYP707A encodes ABA 8'-hydroxylases: key enzymes in ABA catabolism. EMBO J 23:1647–1656
- Mathur J, Molnár G, Fujioka S, Takatsuto S, Sakurai A, Yokota T, Adam G, Voigt B, Nagy F, Maas C, Schell J, Koncz C, Szekeres M (1998) Transcription of the Arabidopsis CPD gene, encoding a steroidogenic cytochrome P450, is negatively controlled by brassinosteroids. Plant J 14:593–602
- Neff MM, Nguyen SM, Malancharuvil EJ, Fujioka S, Noguchi T, Seto H, Tsubuki M, Honda T, Takatsuto S, Yoshida S, Chory J (1999) BAS1: A gene regulating brassinosteroid levels and light responsiveness in Arabidopsis. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 96:15316–15323
- Nelson DR, Koymans L, Kamataki T, Stegeman JJ, Feyereisen R, Waxman DJ, Waterman MR, Gotoh O, Coon MJ, Estabrook RW, Gunsalus IC, Nebert DW (1996) P450

superfamily: update on new sequences, gene mapping, accession numbers and nomenclature. Pharmacogenetics 6:1–42

- Nelson DR, Schuler MA, Paquette SM, Werck-Reichhart D, Bak S (2004) Comparative analysis of rice and Arabidopsis. Analysis of 727 cytochrome P450 genes and pseudo-genes from a monocot and a dicot. Plant Physiol 135:746–772
- Schuler MA, Werck-Reichhart D (2003) Functional genomics of P450s. Ann Rev Plant Biol 54:629–667
- Shimada Y, Fujoika S, Miyauchi N, Kushiro M, Takatsuto S, Nomura T, Yokota T, Kamiya Y, Bishop G, Yoshida S (2001) Brassinosteroid-6-oxidases from Arabidopsis and tomato catalyse multiple C-6 oxidations in brassinosteroid biosynthesis. Plant Physiol 126:770–779
- Szkeres M, Németh K, Koncz-Kálmán Z, Mathur J, Kauschmann A, Altmann T, Rédei GP, Nagy F, Schell J, Koncz C (1996) Brassinosteroids rescue the deficiency of CYP90, a cytochrome P450 controlling cell elongation and de-etiolation in Arabidopsis. Cell 84:171–182
- Tanabe S, Ashikari M, Fujioka S, Takatsuto S, Yoshida S, Yano M, Yoshimura A, Kitano H, Mattsuoka M, Fujisawa Y, Kato H, Iwasaki Y (2005) A novel cytochrome P450 is implicated in brassinosteroid biosynthesis via the characterisation of a rice dwarf mutant, dwarf11, with reduced seed length. Plant Cell 17:776–790
- Takei K, Yamaya T, Sakakibara H (2004) Arabidopsis CYP735A1 and CYP735A2 encode cytokinin oxidases that catalyse the biosynthesis of trans-zeatin. J Biol Chem 279:41866-41872
- Turk EM, Fujioka S, Seto H, Shimada Y, Takatsuto S, Yoshida S, Denzel MA, Torres QI, Neff MM (2003) CYP72B1 inactivates brassinosteroid hormones: an intersection between photomorphogenesis and plant steroid signal transduction. Plant Physiol 133:1643–1653
- Urban P, Mignotte C, Kazmaier M, Delorme F, Pompon D (1997) Cloning, yeast expression and characterisation of two distantly related Arabidopsis thaliana NADPH-cytochrome P450 reductases with P450 CYP73A5. J Biol Chem 272:19176–19186

# **The ER and Cell Calcium**

Staffan Persson<sup>1</sup> ( $\bowtie$ ) · Jeff Harper<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Plant Biology, Carnegie Institution of Washington, Stanford, CA 94305, USA

shpersso@stanford.edu

<sup>2</sup>Department of Biochemistry, University of Nevada, Reno, Reno, NV 89557, USA

**Abstract** Calcium is one of the most versatile messengers in biological systems, translating developmental and environmental cues into cellular responses. The endoplasmic reticulum (ER) constitutes one of the most important calcium holding organelles in higher eukaryotes. Upon stimulation, calcium is released from the ER into the cytosol where it may trigger downstream effectors. However, the release of calcium may also affect internal ER functions, such as protein folding and secretion. It is therefore important not only to view cytosolic calcium signals as isolated events, but also in context to the organellar calcium status. In animals, the calcium levels of the ER can be sensed by other calcium resources, such as the plasma membrane, which may allow calcium uptake or release depending on the overall demand in the cell. In this chapter we have tried to convey the diverse aspects of calcium and its potential impact on different ER processes, and organellar communications, in plants.

## 1 Introduction

Plants are equipped with an intricate signalling network to interpret a constantly changing environment. This network constitutes a variety of components, ranging from proteins to ions, which trigger complex cellular responses. Calcium represents an important signalling molecule in all living systems (Sanders et al. 2002; Berridge et al. 2003). The plant cell sequesters calcium in different subcellular compartments, e.g. the vacuole, the cell wall, the chloroplasts, the mitochondria and the endoplasmic reticulum (ER). Upon stimulation, calcium may be released instantaneously from these compartments into the cytosol where it can coordinate downstream effectors. The calcium signalling network embraces so far approximately 700 proteins in the plant cell, creating a mosaic of potential interacting combinations (Reddy and Reddy 2004).

The resting level of free cytosolic calcium in a plant cell is approximately 100 nM, but may rapidly be increased to several mM during calcium influx (Sanders et al. 1999). Alterations in the spatiotemporal progression of the calcium influx may result in distinct Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signalling signatures, i.e. variations in amplitude, duration and frequency of the signal (McAinsh et al. 1995; Allen

and Schroeder 2001). Although the calcium influx is necessary for the signal to progress, a sustained elevation of cytosolic calcium may pose a potential threat to the cell. High cytosolic calcium levels may cause energy-containing phosphate molecules, e.g. adenosine triphosphate (ATP), to precipitate, a process which may be lethal to the cell (Bush 1993). A tight coordination of the  $Ca^{2+}$ -signalling network is therefore of great importance to the cell.

A variety of abiotic stimuli, e.g. light (Johnson et al. 1995; Love et al. 2004), temperature variations (Catala et al. 2003; Kim et al. 2003), touch (Knight et al. 1991; Haley et al. 1995), gravity (Plieth and Trewavas 2002), osmotic and oxidative stress (Ng et al. 2001; Coelho et al. 2002), as well as biotic stimuli, e.g. hormones (Schroeder et al. 2001; Murata et al. 2001), fungal elicitors (Klusener et al. 2002), pathogens (Romeis et al. 2001) and nodulation factors (Levy et al. 2004), utilize calcium as a signalling factor. Although these disparate cues all trigger calcium releases, the cell's ultimate responses reflect the stimulus. Accordingly, the calcium paradox becomes apparent; How does the cell know which stimulus to react on, and how is a distinct response achieved? Several plausible and combinatorial theories have been presented: 1) Other signalling molecules may work in conjunction with calcium to trigger specific downstream effectors, 2) Depending on the primary messenger(s), different subcellular calcium-stores may be triggered, 3) The calcium signal may



**Fig. 1** Schematic model of different ER subcompartments in a plant cell. Reproduced from Staehelin (1997) with permission



**Fig.2** Flow-chart of stimuli-induced  $Ca^{2+}$ -signalling network. Stimuli may activate calcium discharge from  $Ca^{2+}$ -holding compartments. The release of calcium affects downstream effectors and organellar processes. The effectors and the organellar status may in turn regulate the progression of the signalling pattern, i.e. the shape and size of the signal. The calcium signal is thus tightly monitored through a feedback network. Modified and extended from Sanders et al. (2002)

contain cues in itself, i.e. variations in amplitudes and frequencies of the signal, 4) The downstream effectors may differ depending on the developmental stage and type of cell that is triggered, 5) A sub-compartmentalization of calcium-release and uptake devices may generate calcium-denser areas in the cell. The latter provides an interesting aspect regarding the ER. At least 16 ER subcompartments have been described in plant cells (Fig. 1; Staehelin 1997). Several of these are in close proximity to other calcium-holding organelles and may therefore participate in calcium cross-talk between different stores.

Although calcium is well established as a cytosolic signalling source, the effects of calcium fluctuations on internal organellar processes are largely unexplored. Calcium fluxes over the ER membrane in animal cells may affect processes such as protein folding, secretion and glycosylation status. A dynamic view, incorporating cytosolic as well as organellar effects, of cellular calcium fluctuations may therefore be crucial to understand how calcium affects the physiology of the plant cell (Fig. 2).

## 2 Components

A reductionist approach to comprehend the ER calcium network requires the identification of its basic components. The ER in a typical plant cell contains  $Ca^{2+}$ -permeable channels, triggered by a variety of agonists,  $Ca^{2+}$ -pumps

Table 1 The major ER calcit	um network components in anin	ials and plants	
Components	Inhibitors	Activators	Physiological implications
Calcium permeable channel Animal:	S		
IP 3 -receptor (3)	High Ca <sup>2+</sup> , CaM <sup>1</sup>	IP <sub>3</sub> , Low $Ca^{2+}$ , ATP,	Oozyte fertilization, Neuronal signalling <sup>1</sup>
Ryanodine- receptor (3)	High Ca <sup>2+</sup> , Mg <sup>2+</sup> , NO, CaM <sup>2</sup>	NADH, Fnospnorylation <sup>2</sup> Ryanodine, cADPR, low Ca <sup>2+</sup> , ATP, NO, CaM, Clq <sup>2</sup>	Mono- and divalent ion permeable <sup>2</sup>
Plant:		° f	
1P3-receptor (?) Rvanodine-receptor	— Ruthenium red. 8-NH <sub>2</sub> -	LP3Č cADPR <sup>3</sup>	1 1
(cADPR) (?)	cADPR <sup>3</sup>		
NAADP- receptor (?)	Gd <sup>3+</sup> , Ruthenium red <sup>3</sup>	NAADP <sup>3</sup>	1
LCC1- channel (?) BCC1- channel (?)	La <sup>3+</sup> , Gd <sup>3+</sup> , Erythrosin B <sup>3</sup> Gd <sup>3+</sup> , Cu <sup>2+</sup> , Zn <sup>2+</sup> , pH, H <sub>2</sub> O <sub>2</sub> <sup>3</sup>	Voltage-gated <sup>3</sup> Voltage-gated <sup>3</sup>	Ca <sup>2+</sup> -, Ba <sup>2+</sup> -, Sr <sup>2+</sup> -permeable, Voltage-gated <sup>3</sup> Ca <sup>2+</sup> -, Ba <sup>2+</sup> -, Sr <sup>2+</sup> -permeable, Voltage-gated, Mechano-sensitive? <sup>3</sup>
Calcium efflux transporters Animal: Type IIA: SERCA1 (2) SERCA2 (2) SERCA3 (5)	Thapsigargin <sup>4,5</sup> Phospholamban, Sarcolipin, Thapsigargin <sup>4,5</sup> Thapsigargin <sup>4,5</sup>		Brody's disease, Reduced Ca <sup>2+</sup> -uptake <sup>4,5</sup> Darier disease, Cardiac arrestment, Reduced Ca <sup>2+</sup> -stores <sup>4,5</sup> Affect glucose homeostasis in pancreas, Altered Ca <sup>2+</sup> -homeostsis in pancreas and aortic smooth muscle <sup>4,5</sup>

Table 1 continued			
Components	Inhibitors	Activators	Physiological implications
<b>Plant:</b> Type IIA: ECA1	CPA, Vanadate, Erythrosin B <sup>6</sup>	I	$Ca^{2+}$ - and $Mn^{2+}$ -transport, Sensitivity to external
Tyme IIR.			Ca <sup>2+</sup> -depletion, Cytoskeletal maintenance? <sup>6</sup>
ACA2	Vanadate, Erythrosin B, Phosphorylation <sup>6</sup>	CaM <sup>6</sup>	Ca <sup>2+</sup> -transport <sup>6</sup>
Calcium binding proteins Animal:			
Calreticulin (2)	Ι	1	Chaperone, Ca <sup>2+</sup> -homeostasis, Cardiac development,
Calnexin/Calmegin (2)	Ι	Ι	SERCA2B regulator, Cell adnesion, immunology Chaperone, Ca <sup>2+</sup> -homeostasis, Fertility, SERCA2B
Calsequstrin (2)	Phosphorylation <sup>9</sup>	1	regulator <sup>v</sup> Ca <sup>2+</sup> -homeostasis, Ryanodine-R regulator, Cardiac development, thiredoxin-related <sup>9</sup>
<b>Plant:</b> Calreticulin (3)	I	I	Chaperone, Ca <sup>2+</sup> -storage, Sensitivity to external
Calnexin (2)	1	I	calcium depletion <sup>19,11</sup> Chaperone <sup>10</sup>
<b>References:</b> <sup>1</sup> Patterson et a et al., 2005; <sup>8</sup> Michalak et al	l, 2004; <sup>2</sup> Fill and Copello, 2002; <sup>3</sup> ., 2002; <sup>9</sup> Beard et al., 2004; <sup>10</sup> Vit	White, 2000; <sup>4</sup> Prasad et al., <sup>2</sup> ale and Denecke, (1999); <sup>11</sup> P	2004; <sup>5</sup> Wuytack et al., 2002; <sup>6</sup> Sze et al., 2000; <sup>7</sup> Gelebart ersson et al., 2001 and specific references within these.

Numbers in parenthesis indicate number of isoforms.



#### Endoplasmic Reticulum

**Fig. 3** Comparative representation of components of the ER calcium network in animals and plants. IP<sub>3</sub>-R: Inositol 1,4,5-triphosphate-receptor, NAADP-R: Nicotinic acid adenine dinucleotide phosphate-receptor, BCC1: Bryonia calcium channel 1, LCC1: Lepidium calcium channel 1, ATP/ADP: adenosine triphosphate/diphosphate, SERCA: SR/ER calcium ATPase

and Ca<sup>2+</sup>-binding proteins (Crofts and Denecke 1998; Sanders et al. 2002). These components were largely discovered and analyzed through biochemical efforts (for review see Bush 1993). Several of the components have subsequently been more thoroughly characterized, and placed into a cellular context, through multidisciplinary approaches (for review see Sanders et al. 2002). Data mining of the Arabidopsis and rice genomes have further increased the number of components connected to the ER calcium regulatory network in plants (Baxter et al. 2003; Persson et al. 2003). More recently, comparative analyses of calcium components in plants and animals have, not surprisingly, provided evidence for overlapping as well as diverging processes among the two kingdoms (Fig. 3, Table 1; Berridge et al. 2003; Reddy and Reddy 2004).

#### 2.1 Calcium Permeable Channels

While the free cytosolic calcium level is kept at submicromolar levels, the total calcium concentration in the ER/Sarcoplasmic reticulum (SR) has been estimated to be 5–10 mM in animal cells (Meldolesi and Pozzan 1998). A similar level is also expected in typical plant ER (Sanders et al. 2002). The steep calcium gradient over the membrane may facilitate an instant discharge of

calcium from different organelles into the cytosol in response to agonists (Berridge et al. 2003). The calcium influx is mediated through ion channels, referred to as calcium permeable channels (Fig. 4; White et al. 2000). In plants, calcium channels have been detected in the ER (Klusener et al. 1995, 1999), the plasma membrane (PM), the tonoplast, the nucleus and the plastid envelope (for review see White 2000). The channels are classified according to the mode of activation, i.e. voltage-gated, ligand-activated, cytoskeletal connectivity and/or membrane stretch activation.

ER-localized calcium channels have only recently begun to get characterized in plants (Table 1; Klusener et al. 1995, 1997, 1999). The first ER channel to be identified was purified from touch-sensitive tendrils of the dicot plant *Bryonia dioica* and was referred to as BCC1 (Klusener et al. 1995, 1997). This voltage-gated channel was analyzed through lipid bilayer techniques and exhibited a high calcium conductance at low pH (Klusener et al. 1995, 1997). Inhibition studies further showed that BCC1 is sensitive to  $Gd^{3+}$ ,  $H_2O_2$ ,  $Cu^{2+}$ and  $Zn^{2+}$ .

Another putative ER calcium permeable channel (LCC1) was purified from garden cress (*Lepidium sativum* L.); Klusener et al. 1999). Characterization via lipid bilayer techniques suggested that the channel is voltage gated and strongly rectifying. The LCC1 channel further showed a simpler gating mechanism for calcium release than BCC1 (Klusener et al. 1999). LCC1 may be inhibited by both erythrosine B and the trivalent cations La<sup>3+</sup> and Gd<sup>3+</sup>. Although some similarities are evident between the two channels, the kinetic and pharmacological properties are distinctly different (Klusener et al. 1999). These observations suggest that the two channels are not simply orthologs from two different plant species. However, whereas the BCC1 appeared to



**Fig.4** Schematic topological model of a PM voltage-gated Ca<sup>2+</sup>-permeable channel (TPC1). Putative EF-binding hands are indicated

be highly enriched in ER membrane fractions, an alternative location of the LCC1 is plausible (Klusener et al. 1999).

Additional calcium permeable channels have also been implicated for the plant ER (Table 1; Muir and Sanders 1997; Navazio et al. 2000, 2001). Radiolabelled calcium was used to show that influx of calcium could be mediated by applying either nicotinic acid adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NAADP), cyclic-ADP-ribose (cADPR) or inositol-1,4,5-triphosphate (IP<sub>3</sub>), all potent calcium elicitors in animal cells. NAADP may trigger intracellular  $Ca^{2+}$  releases in animal cells (for review see Patel 2004). An NAADP-sensitive  $Ca^{2+}$ -store was detected in ER-enriched membrane fractions from cauliflower (Navazio et al. 2000). The channel was independent of the cytosolic level of free calcium, and thus not responsible for calcium induced calcium releases (Navazio et al. 2000). Surprisingly, the  $Ca^{2+}$ -release was insensitive to typical L-type channel antagonists, i.e. verapamil and diltiazem.

In contrast to the novelty of NAADP-sensitive calcium stores in plants, cADPR-sensitive stores have been detected in the tonoplasts (Allen et al. 1995). A potential non-vacuolar cADPR-releasing activity was, furthermore, detected in ER-enriched fractions from cauliflower (Navazio et al. 2001). Analogous to the vacuolar cADPR-activated  $Ca^{2+}$ -release, the ER-associated release was fully inhibited by ruthenium red and 8-NH<sub>2</sub>-cADPR, a specific antagonist for cADPR-gated channels in animal cells (Navazio et al. 2001). IP<sub>3</sub> is the most prevalent  $Ca^{2+}$ -releasing agonist for the ER/SR in animal cells (Berridge et al. 2003), and IP<sub>3</sub>-triggered  $Ca^{2+}$ -releases have been observed from tonoplasts in plants (Allen et al. 1995). However, using microsomal fractions from cauliflower, Muir and Sanders (1997) demonstrated a non-vacuolar IP<sub>3</sub>-sensitive calcium store. IP<sub>3</sub> may furthermore bind ER-enriched membrane fractions from *Chenpodium rubrum*, suggesting a potential IP<sub>3</sub>-triggered calcium pool in the ER (Martinec et al. 2000).

The diversity of ER  $Ca^{2+}$ -releasing agonists further emphasizes the importance of the organelle in different intracellular  $Ca^{2+}$ -signalling events. However, similar to the identification of LCC1, the localization of the cADPR-, IP<sub>3</sub>- and NAADP-releasing sources, i.e. the ER, in plants were achieved by enriching membrane fractions through sucrose gradient separation (Muir and Sanders 1997; Navazio et al. 2000, 2001). The NAADP-releasing source in animal cells appears, however, to be clearly separated from the ER/SR compartment (for review see Patel 2004). Identification of the genes encoding ER localized calcium channels may therefore provide further evidences to the subcellular localization of the cADPR-, IP<sub>3</sub>- and NAADP-sensitive calcium stores.

#### 2.2 Calcium Efflux Transporters

The activity of a variety of  $Ca^{2+}$ -transporters are coordinated with the calcium channels to tune the frequencies and amplitudes of the progressing calcium signal and are used to restore resting cytosolic calcium levels following the signalling event. Two major classes of  $Ca^{2+}$ -efflux transporters exist in plants:  $Ca^{2+}/H^+$ -antiporters and  $Ca^{2+}$ -pumps. The  $Ca^{2+}/H^+$ -antiporters are driven by a proton gradient (Hirschi 1999), whereas the  $Ca^{2+}$ -pumps ( $Ca^{2+}$ -ATPases) are directly coupled to ATP hydrolysis as an energy source (Sanders et al. 2002).

The  $Ca^{2+}$ -pumps and  $Ca^{2+}/H^+$ -antiporters have distinctly different kinetic properties. Whilst the antiporters have low affinity, but high transporting capacity for calcium (Pittman and Hirschi 2003), the pumps exhibit opposite properties (Sze et al. 2000). These characteristics suggest distinct complementary roles in the calcium efflux process, where the low affinity antiporters rapidly remove the majority of cytosolic calcium and the high affinity pumps fine-tune the basal cytosolic calcium levels. These complementary activities make sense in subcellular locations in which both efflux systems reside, such as the vacuole and the PM (Hirschi 1999; Kasai and Muto 1990; Sanders et al. 2002). Antiporters are, however, not expected to function in the ER, since the proton gradient over the ER membrane is believed to be too weak to drive proton-coupled antiporters. Thus, the dynamics of  $Ca^{2+}$  transport into the ER are controlled exclusively by  $Ca^{2+}$ -ATPases, providing a potentially important distinction from the multiple transporters systems operating at vacuoles or PM.

A compelling difference between calcium transport into the plant and animal ER is that plants utilize two types (IIA and IIB) of Ca<sup>2+</sup>-ATPases instead of one (Table 1; Sze et al. 2000; Geisler et al. 2000). The type IIA pumps are found in the ER of both plants and animals. Due to their subcellular location, these pumps are referred to as ER-type calcium pumps. The type IIA pumps are not stimulated by calmodulin (CaM), but are inhibited by cyclopiazonic acid (CPA) and thapsigargin, two well-characterized inhibitors of animal ER/SR Ca<sup>2+</sup>-ATPases. In contrast to animals, the plant ER is also equipped with a calmodulin-stimulated pump that belongs to the type IIB family. In animals, the type IIB pumps are instead exclusively localized to the PM. Because of their initial discovery in the PM of animal cells, they are referred to as PMtype Ca<sup>2+</sup>-ATPases (PMCA). Since the type IIB type pumps are not restricted to a single membrane system in plants, they are referred to as ACAs (Autoinhibited Ca<sup>2+</sup>-ATPases). In contrast to the type IIA (ER-type) pumps, the type IIB (ACA-type) pumps are stimulated by CaM, and are relatively insensitive to CPA and thapsigargin. Members of both type IIA and B pump families are clearly distinguished by sequence homologies and appear to have emerged before the separation of the plant and animal kingdoms (Sze et al. 2000; Baxter et al. 2003). The presence of two distinct types of Ca<sup>2+</sup>-ATPases further illustrates the complexities in regulating calcium transport into the plant ER.

The Arabidopsis genome contains fourteen genes encoding  $Ca^{2+}$ -pumps (Sze et al. 2000; Baxter et al. 2003). Four genes belong to the type IIA (ER-type) family and are referred to as ECAs (ER-type Ca ATPases). There is

immunological and membrane fractionation evidence that ECA1 is most abundant in the ER, providing corroborating evidence that at least some members of this plant family are ER localized. The remaining 10 genes belong to the type IIB (ACA-type) family. Similar to ECA1, immunology and microsomal fractionation strongly indicates that ACA2 is most abundant in the ER. However, other members of the plant ACA family have been found to reside in the vacuole or PM. Thus, the CaM-regulated ACAs may be used in multiple subcellular locations. Of the 10 ACAs in Arabidopsis, a total of 3 isoforms are closely related to ACA2 and are expected to be ER localized (Baxter et al. 2003).

The mechanism of CaM activation of type IIB pumps has been examined for both plant (Sze et al. 2000) and animal isoforms (Clapham 1995). The animal type IIB pumps contain an autoinhibitor and CaM binding sequence located in the C-terminal domain. However, the plant ACAs have their autoinhibitor and CaM binding sequence at the opposite end of the protein, i.e. N-terminal domain (Fig. 5; Malmström et al. 1997; Harper et al. 1998; Baxter et al. 2003). The model for CaM-activation involves interaction of CaM to a site overlapping or juxtaposed to the autoinhibitor in the pumps. This binding event somehow disengages the autoinhibitor. A mutation that removes this N-terminal regulatory domain results in a constitutively active pump (Harper et al. 1998).

A useful tool for dissecting biochemical properties of both ACA and ECA Ca<sup>2+</sup>-pumps has emerged through the use of heterologous expression in the K616 mutant strain of the yeast Saccharomyes cerevisiae. In the mutant, a deletion of two Ca<sup>2+</sup>-pumps; PMR1 in the Golgi and PMC1 in the vacuolar membrane, result in a yeast strain that requires high levels (> 1 mM) of calcium for normal growth (Sze et al. 2000). The growth defect on calciumdepleted media appears to result from the inability to load the ER secretory system with sufficient amounts of calcium. The phenotype was complemented by the expression of the plant ECA1. Biochemical analyses of ECA1 expressed in the K616 yeast system furthermore confirmed that the activity of ECA1 was CPA sensitive, and that the pump was not stimulated by CaM (Liang et al. 1997; Liang and Sze 1998). In addition, the yeast system provided evidence that ECA1 has a dual capacity to transport both  $Ca^{2+}$  and  $Mn^{2+}$  (Wu et al. 2002). A biological function for  $Mn^{2+}$  transport by ECA1 is supported by the observation that a deletion of ECA1 in Arabidopsis exhibits an increased sensitivity to Mn<sup>2+</sup> toxicity.

In contrast to ECA1, ACA2 did not rescue the growth of yeast K616 on calcium-depleted media (Harper et al. 1998). However, the pump was able to complement the yeast strain when the N-terminal autoinhibitory domain was truncated. Using this observation as the foundation for a mutant screen, seven random intragenic mutations were identified that allowed ACA2 to complement the yeast strain (Curran et al. 2000). Three of these mutations were unexpectedly found in the stalk that connects the ATPase and trans-

membrane domains, a region outside the N-terminal autoinhibitory domain and not previously recognized as having regulatory functions. These new mutations implicate the stalk region as an important point of control for ATPase activity, possibly through a direct interaction with the autoinhibitor (Fig. 5). An analogous stalk mutation engineered into an animal PMCA-pump sug-



**Fig. 5** Schematic topological models of the ER  $Ca^{2+}$ -ATPases, ECA1 and ACA2, in plants. The N-terminal region in ACA2 is enlarged to show amino acids involved in the autoinhibition of the ATPase (The corresponding numbers of the amino acids are indicated). The inhibitory phosphorylation site (Ser<sup>45</sup>) on ACA2 is indicated with a **P** 

gests that this region has general importance for regulation of all members of the type IIB pumps (Bredeston and Adamo 2004).

The distinct and redundant functions of the ECA and ACA pumps in the plant ER have yet to be delineated. However, the observation that ACA2 is CaM-activated identifies CaM as part of a feed-back regulatory pathway that controls the calcium dynamics associated with an ER calcium release. In addition, ACA2 may be inhibited by a separate calcium signalling pathway involving a plant-specific calcium-dependent protein kinase (CDPK; Hwang et al. 2000). Thus, the presence of both an ACA and ECA in the plant ER strongly suggests that plants carefully regulate the ER calcium efflux, and that this regulation is directly connected to feed back control by calcium signalling pathways.

#### 2.3 Calcium-binding Proteins

The  $Ca^{2+}$ -holding capacity of different organelles is crucial for the calcium signalling system to perform efficiently. Maintenance of  $Ca^{2+}$ -buffering devices inside the organelles may therefore be essential to the cell (Crofts and Denecke 2001; Corbett and Michalak 2000). The ER/SR in animal cells contains a variety of calcium-binding proteins, e.g. calreticulin (Crt), calnexin (Cnx) and calsequestrin (Clq) (Corbett and Michalak 2000). These proteins may perturb both the calcium levels, as well as the influx/efflux efficiency, of the ER/SR (Camacho and Lechleiter 1995; Arnaudeau et al. 2002). Several homologs to these proteins have also been identified in higher plants (Fig. 6, Table 1; Vitale and Denecke 1999). In addition, other plant compartments, e.g. the vacuole and cell wall, also appear to hold  $Ca^{2+}$ -binding proteins (for review see Hirschi 2004).

The two major ER  $Ca^{2+}$ -binding proteins are Crt and Clq in animal cells (Table 1; Michalak et al. 1999). Whereas plant cells do contain Crt homologs (Vitale and Denecke 1999), no closely related Clq homologs have been identified. Crt is an ER luminal  $Ca^{2+}$ -binding chaperone, which holds three distinct domains; An N-terminal N domain with conserved histidine residues, a P do-



**Fig. 6** Schematic representation of the two  $Ca^{2+}$ -binding proteins Crt and Cnx. Approximate regions for the N, P and C domains are indicated. Two repeat segments in the P domain are indicated with 1 and 2, respectively. ER-R: ER retention signal, SS: Signal sequence, TMD: Transmembrane domain

main with low capacity but high affinity  $Ca^{2+}$ -binding properties and a C domain with high capacity but low affinity  $Ca^{2+}$ -binding properties (Fig. 6; Michalak et al. 1999). The protein can bind approximately 40 moles calcium per mol protein, mainly facilitated through the high capacity binding C domain (Baksh and Michalak 1991). Hence, the ER calcium content may depend on the Crt protein levels. Several studies in animal cells have also shown that overexpression of Crt leads to both an increase in the Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signalling pool, and in free calcium levels, of the ER (Mery et al. 1996; Arnaudeau et al. 2002). Although no direct evidences for Crt as an effector of cytosolic calcium signalling exists in plants, Crt has been shown to be a potential effector of the ER calcium holding capacity and to protect against changes in external calcium levels (Persson et al. 2001; Wyatt et al. 2002; Åkesson et al. 2005).

Structural analyses of the central P domain of a rat Crt revealed an extended hairpin structure, comprised of three antiparallel  $\beta$ -sheets (Ellgaard et al. 2001). A similar structural feature is also evident in Crt's membrane bound homolog Cnx (Schrag et al. 2001). A putative calcium-binding site was indicated between Asp437, Asp118 and Ser75 in Cnx and was suggested as having a conformational role rather than directly affecting ligand-binding characteristics (Schrag et al. 2001). The tight coordination of the bound calcium to the P-domain of Crt/Cnx also implies constant maintenance of the bound calcium, even during prolonged depletion of the ER calcium (Schrag et al. 2001).

Whereas two Crt isoforms are present in animals (Persson et al. 2002), higher plants contain three Crt isoforms; Crt1a, Crt1b and Crt3 (Persson et al. 2003). While Crt1a and b show high sequence similarity (86% identity), Crt3 is distinctly different in several aspects. For example, both Crt1a and b contain higher levels of negatively charged amino acids in their C domains compared to Crt3 (approximately 35 and 25%, respectively). The high amount of negatively-charged amino acids in the C-domain is suggested to provide the main Ca<sup>2+</sup>-binding characteristics for the protein (Baksh and Michalak 1991). However, no study has provided evidences for a correlation between the Ca<sup>2+</sup>-holding potential of Crt and the amount of negatively-charged amino acids. A comparison between the three Crt isoforms in higher plants should therefore be relevant to resolve the Ca<sup>2+</sup>-holding capacity of Crt.

Preliminary large-scale microarray data analyses have revealed that Crt1a and b are expressed in a very similar manner over approximately 1500 microarray datasets (Nottingham Arabidopsis Stock Center (NASC); Thelin and Persson, unpublished data). Several other ER chaperones, e.g. protein disulfide isomerase (PDI)-related homologs, also show a high degree of coexpression with Crt1a and b, indicating presence of an interactive chaperone matrix in the ER. Crt3, on the other hand, did not show coexpression with any known chaperone-like proteins, but instead exhibited coexpression with an ironbinding oxygenase family member and several pathogen-related proteins (Thelin and Persson, unpublished data). This further underscores a functional dichotomy for the Crt family (Persson et al. 2003), and may provide insight to the physiological context of different Crts.

## 3 Orchestration of the Components

Identification and characterization of the components of the ER calcium network have provided important information to how these components may be regulated individually. A tight coordination of these components is, however, necessary to regulate both calcium fluxes, i.e. the amplitude and frequency of the cytosolic signal, as well as the internal ER calcium level. The challenge therefore lies in how these components act together, and affect each other, to achieve this regulation. While several aspects of how such coordination affects the calcium status of the ER/SR are becoming resolved in animal cells, analogous information is still largely lacking in plants.

The basic regulatory function is achieved through transcriptional coordination of the various components. This may be facilitated by the level of luminal ER calcium level, which works as a transcriptional switch for several components of the ER calcium network in animal cells (Waser et al. 1997). Both SERCA3 and Crt expressions are induced in response to depletion of ER calcium levels, e.g. by treatments with the ER Ca<sup>2+</sup>-pump inhibitor thapsigargin or the calcium ionophore A23187, implying an attempt of the cell to increase the Ca<sup>2+</sup>-holding potential of the ER (Waser et al. 1997; Liu et al. 2002).

The ER luminal proteins Cnx and Crt may coordinate the ER calcium dynamics in animal cells, i.e. influx, efflux and holding potential (Camacho and Lechleiter 1995; Michalak et al. 1999; Arnaudeau et al. 2002). Cnx and Crt can modulate the uptake of calcium by direct interactions with the Ca<sup>2+</sup>-pump SERCA2B (Camacho and Lechleiter 1995; Roderick et al. 2000). In contrast to other SERCAs which consist of ten transmembrane segments, SERCA2B has eleven transmembrane regions (Bayle et al. 1995). Consequently, the carboxy terminus of the protein is located within the ER lumen. Crt may directly interact with the luminal carboxy terminus of SERCA2B, a characteristic possibly regulated by the glycosylation status of the pump (John et al. 1998). Coexpression of Crt and SERCA2B in Xenopus oocytes revealed that Crt effectively inhibits IP<sub>3</sub>-mediated calcium oscillations, resulting in a sustained elevation of cytosolic calcium (John et al. 1998). In addition, Cnx may also affect SERCA2B activity, possibly through a direct interaction with the pump (Roderick et al. 2000). Analogous to Crt, coexpression of Cnx and SERCA2B in Xenopus oocytes caused sustained elevation of cytosolic calcium, generated through inhibition of SERCA2B. The inhibition was promoted by phosphorylation of a serine residue in the cytosolic carboxy-terminal of Cnx (Roderick et al. 2000). The two chaperones Cnx and Crt may thus both affect the ER

Ca<sup>2+</sup>-uptake, coordinated through either internal ER processes or through cytosolic phosphorylation events.

Plants lack a SERCA2B homolog with a C-terminal luminal extension, and a direct effect on Ca<sup>2+</sup>-fluxes by any luminal ER Ca<sup>2+</sup>-binding proteins remains to be demonstrated. However, the activity of the Ca<sup>2+</sup>-pump ACA2 may be regulated by phosphorylation (Hwang et al. 2000). The phosphorylation occurs in the cytosolic N-terminal region and inhibited the activity of the pump (Fig. 5). As described above, CaM may activate ACA2 by interacting with the autoinhibitory N-terminal domain of the pump. When CaM was bound to the pump, the inhibitory phosphorylation was prevented (Hwang et al. 2000). The "signalling" dynamics of the cytosol may thus orchestrate an activation or inhibition of ACA2. The phosphorylation may be mediated through a CDPK referred to as CPK1 (Hwang et al. 2000). So far only one CDPK, CDPK2, has been shown to localize to the ER (Lu and Hrabak 2002). Whether this CDPK phosphorylates ACA2 in vivo has not yet been tested.

Crt may also be post-translationally modified through phosphorylation and glycosylation (Baldan et al. 1996; Li et al. 2003; Persson et al. 2003). In vitro studies suggest that the phosphorylation is mediated through a casein kinase II/CK2 (Baldan et al. 1996). Whether this kinase can enter the ER lumen remains undetermined. Although the glycosylation status of animal Crts is suggested to mediate a cellular redistribution of the protein, no physiological functions for either glycosylation nor phosphorylation are so far apparent for plant Crts.

## 4 Cellular and Physiological Implications

The ability to coordinate the  $Ca^{2+}$ -signalling network, i.e. to achieve specific spatiotemporal characteristics of the signal, is of great importance for an agonist-stimulated signal to progress properly. Altering the abundance of different  $Ca^{2+}$ -signalling components may consequently skew the calcium signal and hence affect different sets of downstream targets. These targets may range from signal transmitters to signal effectors (Sanders et al. 2002). The signal transmitters, such as transcription factors and CaM-like proteins, may undergo conformational changes in response to  $Ca^{2+}$ -fluxes, which alter their binding ability to target molecules. In contrast, the signal effectors, such as various kinases and phosphatases, may directly trigger a covalent modification of their target molecules.

A major breakthrough in the visualization of calcium signals has been the development of calcium sensitive probes (Knight et al. 1991; Miyawaki et al. 1997). The most widely used probes are aequorins and cameleons. Whereas the aequorins are useful when measuring calcium changes in whole tissues

or a cell population, the cameleons can be used to measure Ca<sup>2+</sup>-oscillations on a single-cell level. The cameleon construct consists of a recombinant protein based on a CaM flanked by two fluorescent proteins (Fig. 7A), which can be transformed into any organism and targeted to different organelles. When the calcium levels increase the CaM backbone undergoes a conformational change which brings the two fluorescent proteins in close proximity to each other (Fig. 7A; Miyawaki et al. 1997). By choosing fluorescent protein-parts with different excitation and emission wavelengths, the energy from one of the fluorescent protein-parts may be transferred to the other, referred to as fluorescent resonance energy transmission (FRET).

Combining cameleons with reverse genetic and molecular approaches has begun to increase our understanding for how different components affect the cellular calcium status in plants (Allen et al. 1999, 2000). This approach was used to dissect how a vacuolar H<sup>+</sup>-ATPase affects Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signalling in guard cells (Allen et al. 2000). By introducing cameleons into a line with a mutated vacuolar H<sup>+</sup>-ATPase (*det3*), Allen et al. (2000) showed that the spatiotemporal calcium patterns generated by different stimuli changed in the mutant line compared to wild-type, and resulted in altered physiological responses of the guard cell (Fig. 7B,C; Allen et al. 2000). This report provided the first genetic evidence that distinct stimulus-specific calcium oscillations may facilitate specific physiological responses in plants.

The only component in the plant ER calcium network that has been investigated so far using genetic approaches is the Ca<sup>2+</sup>-pump ECA1 (Wu et al. 2002). Disruption of the *ECA1* gene did not result in any visible phenotype when grown on standard Murashige Skoog growth medium (Wu et al. 2002). However, when grown on either low calcium (0.2 mM) or high manganese (0.5 mM) levels, seedlings grew very poorly (Fig. 8A). This may be due to an inhibition of cell expansion or cell division (Wu et al. 2002), similar to what has been reported for the yeast *pmr1* mutant, lacking a Golgi Ca<sup>2+</sup>/Mn<sup>2+</sup>-pump (Durr et al. 1998). In addition, the *pmr1* mutant showed defects in protein sorting and glycosylation processes, indicating a link between calcium and internal ER processes. Perturbing the cellular calcium homeostasis in plants by deletion of *ECA1* related Ca<sup>2+</sup>-pumps may also affect intracellular organization (Adamikova et al. 2004). Disruption of an *ECA1* homolog in the fungus *Ustilago maydis* resulted in randomization of the microtubule network due to a sustained elevation of cytosolic calcium (Adamikova et al. 2004).

Overexpression of *CRT* also results in a conditional growth phenotype (Persson et al. 2001). Arabidopsis seedlings expressing a maize Crt1a/b homolog showed higher resistant to low levels of calcium in the growth medium (Fig. 8B). The increase in *CRT* expression further mediated a higher Ca<sup>2+</sup>-holding potential of the ER in vitro (Persson et al. 2001). In addition, Arabidopsis plants expressing GFP fused to the high capacity Ca<sup>2+</sup>-binding C domain of Crt showed an overall increase in cellular calcium (Wyatt et al. 2002).



**Fig.7** Schematic model of the Ca<sup>2+</sup>-indicator cameleon and its utilization in measuring defective Ca<sup>2+</sup>-oscillations in the *det3* mutant. **A** The cameleon molecule, and its activation, consisting of a calmodulin (CaM) backbone fused to two fluorescent proteins. Modified from Miyawaki et al. (1997). **B** Application of external calcium evokes differences in cytosolic calcium responses in guard cells from wild-type and *det3* mutants. Intracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup>-oscillations were induced applying 10 mM external calcium. Whereas the wild-type exhibited oscillatory Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signals, Ca<sup>2+</sup>-oscillations were abolished in the *det3* mutant. **C** The increase in external calcium caused stomatal closure in wild-type but not in the *det3* mutant. Reproduced from Allen et al. (2000) with permission. YFP: *Yellow* fluorescent protein, CFP: *Cyan* fluorescent protein, FRET: Fluorescent Resonance Energy Transfer



0.2 mM Ca2+



#### 10 mM EGTA

**Fig. 8** Conditional growth phenotypes exhibited in *ECA1* knock-out plants and seedlings over expressing *CRT*. **A** Deletion of the *ECA1* gene results in delayed growth on medium containing reduced levels of calcium. Seedlings (5-day-old) transferred from MS medium to medium containing reduced calcium and grown for 10 days. **B** Correlation of *CRT* expression and seedlings ability to maintain growth on calcium-depleted medium. Seedlings (19 day-old) transferred from MS medium to medium containing reduced provide the form MS medium to medium containing reduced are specified from MS medium to medium containing reduced calcium. Seedlings (10 mM EGTA) and grown for 9 days. Reproduced from Wu et al. (2002) and Persson et al. (2001) with permission

The unique and redundant functions of different calcium stores in plant cells are not fully understood. However, calcium signals originating from the ER are expected to affect localized and global events, e.g. regulation of ER-generated calcium signatures and transcriptional events. The components decoding these calcium signals include CDPKs, CaM, as well as many of the other approximately 400 proteins in plants that have defined calcium binding EF-hands (Reddy and Reddy 2004). Of the 34 identified CDPKs in Arabidopsis (Harper and Harmon 2004), only AtCPK2 has been shown to localize to the cytosolic surface of the ER (Lu and Hrabak 2002). There is experimental

evidence that this association is dependent on myristoylation at the N terminus of AtCPK2. While the in vivo target substrates of CPK2 have yet to be determined, CDPKs may phosphorylate the ER calcium pump ACA2 (Hwang et al. 2000). In this case, phosphorylation is predicted to slow the rate of calcium efflux back into the ER, thereby possibly increasing the duration and magnitude of a calcium signal in the micro-environment around the ER. Since CDPKs are thought to be multifunctional kinases (Harper et al. 2004), many ER surface proteins are expected to be regulated by calcium signals decoded by isoform CPK2.

While investigations of how altered levels of  $Ca^{2+}$ -signalling components affect physiological responses have been initiated in plants, potential crosstalk between different  $Ca^{2+}$ -containing organelles are still largely unexplored. The ER calcium status in animal cells is tightly linked to  $Ca^{2+}$ -channels at the PM (Randriamampita and Tsien 1993; Fasolato et al. 1993; Putney et al. 1999). Consequently, depletion of the ER calcium stores activates the PM  $Ca^{2+}$ -channels and allows for refilling of the ER stores. This feedback process is referred to as capacitative calcium entry (Putney et al. 2001). The presently favoured model for capacitative calcium entry is a direct communication between PM  $Ca^{2+}$ -channels and the cADPR activated ryanodine receptors in the ER (Putney et al. 2001). The tight monitoring of the ER calcium status further strengthens the notion that the calcium ion is essential for proper maintenance of a variety of ER functions.

The ER calcium fluxes in animal cells also appear to influence the calcium status of the mitochondria (Rizzuto et al. 1993). This may be facilitated via the "hot-spot" hypothesis, in which IP<sub>3</sub>-activated receptors in the ER are enriched at ER/mitochondria interfaces (Rizzuto et al. 2004). When calcium is released through the receptors, mitochondrial  $Ca^{2+}$ -uniporters facilitate uptake of calcium into the mitochondria. The increase in mitochondrial calcium may activate ATP production, but could also alter the organelle structure and trigger a release of apoptosis-activating substrates (Rizzuto et al. 2004).

Potential organellar cross-talk in the plant cell may, however, offer clues to phenotypic behaviours generated by genetic and molecular procedures. As discussed above, lower expression of either *CRT* or *ECA1* results in reduced growth on medium containing low levels of calcium (Fig. 8; Persson et al. 2001; Wu et al. 2002). These phenotypes were largely attributed to an overall decrease in ER calcium. However, overexpression of the vacuolar  $Ca^{2+}/H^+$ antiport, *CAX1*, in tobacco displayed severe symptoms of calcium deficiency and contained a two-fold increase in cell calcium (Hirschi 1999). The phenotype could be reversed by adding exogenous calcium. Thus, a decrease in expression of at least two ER calcium network components, and an increase in expression of a vacuolar calcium network component, causes similar phenotypes. The explanation for this deceptive contradiction may lie in the distribution of calcium between the two organelles. If we assume that the protein level of a specific calcium handling protein is directly related to its activity, then the decrease in both Crt and ECA1 should result in lower ER calcium levels. Similarly, increasing the *CAX1* expression may increase the vacuolar calcium efflux efficiency and therefore reduce the levels of accessible calcium for other organelles, e.g. the ER. Introducing cytosolic- and ER-targeted cameleons in crossed combinations of Crt, ECA1 and CAX1 plants should certainly present useful tools for visualization of potential cross-talk between the vacuole and the ER.

## 5 Calcium and Internal ER Regulation

It is well established that calcium works as an important cytosolic signal. In addition, the levels of calcium may be a potent switch for internal processes in various oganelles (Corbett and Michalak 2000; Rizzuto et al. 2004). The release and subsequent uptake of calcium during signalling events, creates continuous fluctuations of the available calcium in the organelle (Yu and Hinkle 2000). In animal cells, changes in the free ER calcium levels may control a variety of processes, e.g. protein synthesis and secretion (Corbett and Michalak 2000). Consequently in animal cells several ER chaperones, i.e. folding mediators, are regulated by calcium (Corbett et al. 2000; Frickel et al. 2002). Both Crt and Cnx interact with their substrates in a  $Ca^{2+}$ -dependent manner in animal cells. In vitro studies show that the lectin-like properties of these chaperones are significantly reduced when the calcium concentrations drop to levels observed in  $Ca^{2+}$ -depleted ER (Vassilakos et al. 1998). Furthermore, the latter unifies the dual functions of these proteins in the ER lumen; i.e. the chaperone and calcium-regulatory characteristics.

Expression of recombinant Crt proteins in a *CRT* knock-out mouse cell background, further emphasized the intimate link between the chaperone and calcium-regulatory aspects of Crt (Nakamura et al. 2001). Cells expressing *CRT* lacking its major  $Ca^{2+}$ -binding C-terminal domain exhibited a substantial decrease in the bradykinin-sensitive  $Ca^{2+}$ -signalling pool. The agonist bradykinin binds to a PM localized receptor protein and triggers an internal IP<sub>3</sub>-induced ER calcium release. However, when measuring the binding of bradykinin to the receptor, Nakamura et al. (2001) discovered that the binding was severely impaired compared to control cells. The observed decrease in the ER calcium signalling may thus be explained by a misfolded bradykinin receptor.

Crt and several PDI-related proteins interact with each other in a  $Ca^{2+}$ dependent manner in animal cells (Corbett et al. 1999). Interactions have been observed between PDI and Crt, which mainly seem facilitated by the high calcium capacity binding C domain in Crt and are reversibly increasing when the ER calcium levels are low. The interaction between Crt and PDI inhibits the isomerase activity, and thus the chaperone activity, of PDI (Baksh et al. 1995). Crt can also interact with the PDI related protein ERp57. The initial interaction between Crt and ERp57 is independent of calcium concentration. However, the conformation of ERp57 may be indirectly altered through Crt at higher levels of calcium. This change presumably results in a tighter interaction between the two chaperones and the substrate. In addition, the substrate binding of Crt is reduced at low levels of calcium suggesting a lower chaperone efficiency in ER Ca<sup>2+</sup>-depleted cells.

Additional chaperones and protein processors may also be affected by changes in the ER calcium levels. The binding protein BiP binds calcium and possesses a lower chaperone activity at low calcium levels in animal cells (Lievremont et al. 1997). Several other steps during protein synthesis, glycoprotein maturation and secretion are also impaired during lower calcium levels. The lower efficiency during these conditions may be reflected in a lower mode of protein-protein interactions.

Although very little is known about internal ER processes and calcium in plants, several of the affected components are present in plant cells. The model plant Arabidopsis contains two Cnx and three Crt isoforms (Persson et al. 2003). In addition, four PDI and two ERp57 homologs are also expressed in Arabidopsis (Persson et al. 2005). The interactive sites between ERp57 and Crt in animals are conserved in all of the plant homologs (Svensson and Persson, unpublished data), indicating that interactions may take place. Interestingly, whereas Crt and Cnx are conserved in most higher eukaryotes, the PDI protein family is extremely diverse (Persson et al. 2005). A comparative network scheme of interacting ER proteins from different species may therefore provide important evolutionary clues to the conservation and propagation of the ER chaperone matrix.

## 6 Perspectives

In plants, as expected by analogy to well studied animal systems, the ER is emerging as an important  $Ca^{2+}$ -source for intracellular signalling. Several important signalling components have been identified and characterized (Table 1; Sanders et al. 2002). However, approaches to reveal how these components are functionally orchestrated will be necessary to understand calcium related functions within the organelle, as well as cytosolic signalling events. Comparable studies in animal systems have revealed the ER, although a physical continuum, as a diverse and heterogenous organelle (Papp et al. 2003).

The construction and distribution of Arabidopsis insertion lines have provided the plant scientific community with a powerful tool to explore functional implications of genes of interest. The first gene involved in ER  $Ca^{2+}$ -signalling to be investigated using this approach was the ECA1  $Ca^{2+}$ - ATPase (Wu et al. 2002). Disruption of the *ECA1* gene resulted in reduced growth on medium with lower calcium contents. A similar growth defect was evident when an antisense construct of Crt was introduced into Arabidopsis plants (Persson et al. 2001). Combining molecular and genetic tools may therefore be a fruitful approach to assess the effects of altered ER calcium on plant growth. Crossing individual insertion lines may further reveal the extent of redundancy and functional overlap among different genes. Subsequent introduction of cameleons would then allow for a direct connection between the disruption/overexpression of genes and changes in calcium signatures.

Several additional approaches may be utilized to uncover the dynamics of the plant ER calcium network: 1) Comparable distribution of components using either fluorescently-labelled proteins or immuno-techniques, 2) Introduction of compatible fluorescently-labelled components for FRET analyses, 3) Large-scale microarray data mining to expose coregulatory networks of genes, 4) Assessment of protein-protein interactions through various proteomic efforts. These techniques should provide spatio-temporal information about how different components work in concert with each other under various conditions.

The emerging view in animal cells is that different organelles may sense and respond to the status of other organelles. This view has not been explored for  $Ca^{2+}$ -signalling and holding compartments in plants. The cross-talk in animal systems between, for example, the ER, PM and mitochondria has generated information to how changes in  $Ca^{2+}$ -homeostasis may affect the cellular status, e.g. apoptosis, protein synthesis and secretion. Given that the vacuole is the main  $Ca^{2+}$ -holding source in plant, a disruption of the calcium equilibrium between this organelle and the ER may provide insight into how the cellular distribution of calcium is facilitated.

Whilst most of the suggested approaches here refer to a macroscopic view of the ER and cellular  $Ca^{2+}$ -signalling, it is equally important to uncover structural information of the different enzymes. The structure of the P domain of Crt was solved using NMR and revealed a extended hairpin with three anti-parallel beta-sheets (Schrag et al. 2001). This information provided useful clues to how Crt interacts with other  $Ca^{2+}$ -regulated chaperones, such as ERp57 (Frickel et al. 2002). The structure of SERCA1a has similarly provided important information for functional aspects of  $Ca^{2+}$ -pumps (Toyoshima et al. 2004). These data may also reveal evolutionary relationships which may not be evident solely from sequence homology.

In this chapter we have tried to high-light the versatile aspects of calcium and its impact on a variety of ER processes. The tight coordination of cytosolic and organellar calcium contents emphasizes the importance of the ion in different compartments. The  $Ca^{2+}$ -fluxes should therefore simultaneously be viewed as a regulatory switch for cytosolic as well as internal organellar processes. **Acknowledgements** We would like to thank Drs Marianne Sommarin, Wendy F. Boss and Thorsten Hamann for valuable suggestions. SP was a recipient of a Carl Tryggers fellowship (CTS 03:258).

#### References

- Adamikova L, Straube A, Schulz I, Steinberg G (2004) Calcium signaling is involved in dynein-dependent microtubule organization. Mol Biol Cell 15:1969–1980
- Akesson A, Persson S, Love J, Boss WF, Widell S, Sommarin M (2005) Overexpression of the  $Ca^{2+}$ -binding protein calreticulin in the endoplasmic reticulum improves growth of tobacco cell suspensions (Nicotiana tabacum) in high  $Ca^{2+}$  medium. Physiol Plant 123:92–99
- Allen GJ, Muir SR, Sanders D (1995) Release of Ca2+ from individual plant vacuoles by both InsP3 and cyclic ADP-ribose. Science 268:735-737
- Allen GJ, Kwak JM, Chu SP, Llopis J, Tsien RY, Harper JF, Schroeder JI (1999) Cameleon calcium indicator reports cytoplasmic calcium dynamics in Arabidopsis guard cells. Plant J 19:735–747
- Allen GJ, Chu SP, Schumacher K, Shimazaki CT, Vafeados D, Kemper A, Hawke SD, Tallman G, Tsien RY, Harper JF, Chory J, Schroeder JI (2000) Alteration of stimulusspecific guard cell calcium oscillations and stomatal closing in Arabidopsis det3 mutant. Science 289:2338–2342
- Allen GJ, Schroeder JI (2001) Combining genetics and cell biology to crack the code of plant cell calcium signaling. Sci STKE 102:RE13
- Arnaudeau S, Frieden M, Nakamura K, Castelbou C, Michalak M, Demaurex N (2002) Calreticulin differentially modulates calcium uptake and release in the endoplasmic reticulum and mitochondria. J Biol Chem 277:46696-46705
- Baksh S, Michalak M (1991) Expression of calreticulin in Escherichia coli and identification of its Ca<sup>2+</sup> binding domains. J Biol Chem 266:21458–21465
- Baksh S, Burns K, Andrin C, Michalak M (1995) Interaction of calreticulin with protein disulfide isomerase. J Biol Chem 270:31338–31344
- Baldan B, Navazio L, Friso A, Mariani P, Meggio F (1996) Plant calreticulin is specifically and efficiently phosphorylated by protein kinase CK2. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 221:498–502
- Baxter I, Tchieu J, Sussman MR, Boutry M, Palmgren MG, Gribskov M, Harper JF, Axelsen KB (2003) Genomic comparison of P-type ATPase ion pumps in Arabidopsis and rice. Plant Physiol 132:618–628
- Bayle D, Weeks D, Sachs G (1995) The membrane topology of the rat sarcoplasmic and endoplasmic reticulum calcium ATPases by in vitro translation scanning. J Biol Chem 270:25678–25684
- Beard NA, Laver DR, Dulhunty AF (2004) Calsequestrin and the calcium release channel of skeletal and cardiac muscle. Prog Biophys Mol Biol 85:33-69
- Berridge MJ, Bootman MD, Roderick HL (2003) Calcium signalling: dynamics, homeostasis and remodelling. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 4:517–529
- Bredeston LM, Adamo HP (2004) Loss of autoinhibition of the plasma membrane Ca(2+) pump by substitution of aspartic 170 by asparagin. A ctivation of plasma membrane calcium ATPase 4 without disruption of the interaction between the catalytic core and the C-terminal regulatory domain. J Biol Chem 279:41619–41625
- Bush DS (1993) Regulation of cytosolic calcium in plants. Plant Physiol 103:7-13

- Camacho P, Lechleiter JD (1995) Calreticulin inhibits repetitive intracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup> waves. Cell 82:765-771
- Corbett EF, Oikawa K, Francois P, Tessier DC, Kay C, Bergeron JJ, Thomas DY, Krause KH, Michalak M (1999) Ca<sup>2+</sup> regulation of interactions between endoplasmic reticulum chaperones. J Biol Chem 274:6203–6211
- Corbett EF, Michalak KM, Oikawa K, Johnson S, Campbell ID, Eggleton P, Kay C, Michalak M (2000) The conformation of calreticulin is influenced by the endoplasmic reticulum luminal environment. J Biol Chem 275:27177-27185
- Corbett EF, Michalak M (2000) Calcium, a signaling molecule in the endoplasmic reticulum? Trends Biochem Sci 25:307–311
- Catala R, Santos E, Alonso JM, Ecker JR, Martinez-Zapater JM, Salinas J (2003) Mutations in the Ca2+/H+ transporter CAX1 increase CBF/DREB1 expression and the cold-acclimation response in Arabidopsis. Plant Cell 15:2940–2951
- Clapham DE (1995) Calcium signaling. Cell 80:259-268
- Coelho SM, Taylor AR, Ryan KP, Sousa-Pinto I, Brown MT, Brownlee C (2002) Spatiotemporal patterning of reactive oxygen production and Ca<sup>2+</sup> wave propagation in fucus rhizoid cells. Plant Cell 14:2369–2381
- Crofts AJ, Denecke J (1998) Calreticulin and calnexin in plants. Trends Plant Sci 3:396-399
- Curran AC, Hwang I, Corbin J, Martinez S, Rayle D, Sze H, Harper JF (2000) Autoinhibition of a calmodulin-dependent calcium pump involves a structure in the stalk that connects the transmembrane domain to the ATPase catalytic domain. J Biol Chem 275:30301–30308
- Durr G, Strayle J, Plemper R, Elbs S, Klee SK, Catty P, Wolf DH, Rudolph HK (1998) The medial-Golgi ion pump Pmr1 supplies the yeast secretory pathway with Ca<sup>2+</sup> and Mn<sup>2+</sup> required for glycosylation, sorting, and endoplasmic reticulum-associated protein degradation. Mol Biol Cell 9:1149–1162
- Ellgaard L, Riek R, Herrmann T, Guntert P, Braun D, Helenius A, Wuthrich K (2001) NMR structure of the calreticulin P-domain. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 98:3133–3138
- Fasolato C, Hoth M, Penner R (1993) A GTP-dependent step in the activation mechanism of capacitative calcium influx. J Biol Chem 268:20737–20740
- Fill M, Copello JA (2002) Ryanodine receptor calcium release channels. Physiol Rev 82:893–922
- Frickel EM, Riek R, Jelesarov I, Helenius A, Wuthrich K, Ellgaard L (2002) TROSY-NMR reveals interaction between ERp57 and the tip of the calreticulin P-domain. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 99:1954–1959
- Geisler M, Axelsen KB, Harper JF, Palmgren MG (2000) Molecular aspects of higher plant P-type Ca<sup>2+</sup>-ATPases. Biochim Biophys Acta 1465:52–78
- Gelebart P, Opas M, Michalak M (2005) Calreticulin, a Ca2+-binding chaperone of the endoplasmic reticulum. Int J Biochem Cell Biol 37:260–266
- Haley A, Russell AJ, Wood N, Allan AC, Knight M, Campbell AK, Trewavas AJ (1995) Effects of mechanical signaling on plant cell cytosolic calcium. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 92:4124–4128
- Harper JF, Hong B, Hwang I, Guo HQ, Stoddard R, Huang JF, Palmgren MG, Sze H (1998) A novel calmodulin-regulated Ca<sup>2+</sup>-ATPase (ACA2) from Arabidopsis with an N-terminal autoinhibitory domain. J Biol Chem 273:1099–1106
- Harper JF, Breton G, Harmon A (2004) Decoding Ca<sup>2+</sup> signals through plant protein kinases. Annu Rev Plant Biol 55:263–288
- Hirschi KD (1999) Expression of Arabidopsis CAX1 in tobacco: altered calcium homeostasis and increased stress sensitivity. Plant Cell 11:2113-2122

- Hirschi KD (2004) The calcium conundrum. Both versatile nutrient and specific signal. Plant Physiol 136:2438-2442
- Hwang I, Sze H, Harper JF (2000) A calcium-dependent protein kinase can inhibit a calmodulin-stimulated Ca<sup>2+</sup> pump (ACA2) located in the endoplasmic reticulum of Arabidopsis. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 97:6224–6229
- John LM, Lechleiter JD, Camacho P (1998) Differential modulation of SERCA2 isoforms by calreticulin. J Cell Biol 142:963–973
- Johnson CH, Knight MR, Kondo T, Masson P, Sedbrook J, Haley A, Trewavas A (1995) Circadian oscillations of cytosolic and chloroplastic free calcium in plants. Science 269:1863–1865
- Kasai M, Muto S (1990) Ca<sup>2+</sup> pump and Ca<sup>2+</sup>/H<sup>+</sup> antiporter in plasma membrane vesicles isolated by aqueous two-phase partitioning from corn leaves. J Membr Biol 114:133–142
- Kim KN, Cheong YH, Grant JJ, Pandey GK, Luan S (2003) CIPK3, a calcium sensorassociated protein kinase that regulates abscisic acid and cold signal transduction in Arabidopsis. Plant Cell 15:411-423
- Knight MR, Campbell AK, Smith SM, Trewavas AJ (1991) Transgenic plant aequorin reports the effects of touch and cold-shock and elicitors on cytoplasmic calcium. Nature 352:524–526
- Klusener B, Boheim G, Liss H, Engelberth J, Weiler EW (1995) Gadolinium-sensitive, voltage-dependent calcium release channels in the endoplasmic reticulum of a higher plant mechanoreceptor organ. EMBO J 14:2708–2714
- Klusener B, Boheim G, Weiler EW (1997) Modulation of the ER  $Ca^{2+}$  channel BCC1 from tendrils of Bryonia dioica by divalent cations, protons and  $H_2O_2$ . FEBS Lett 407:230–234
- Klusener B, Weiler EW (1999) Pore-forming properties of elicitors of plant defense reactions and cellulolytic enzymes. FEBS Lett 459:263–266
- Klusener B, Young JJ, Murata Y, Allen GJ, Mori IC, Hugouvieux V, Schroeder JI (2002) Convergence of calcium signaling pathways of pathogenic elicitors and abscisic acid in Arabidopsis guard cells. Plant Physiol 130:2152–2163
- Levy J, Bres C, Geurts R, Chalhoub B, Kulikova O, Duc G, Journet EP, Ane JM, Lauber E, Bisseling T, Denarie J, Rosenberg C, Debelle F (2004) A putative Ca<sup>2+</sup> and calmodulin-dependent protein kinase required for bacterial and fungal symbioses. Science 303:1361–1364
- Li Z, Onodera H, Ugaki M, Tanaka H, Komatsu S. Characterization of calreticulin as a phosphoprotein interacting with cold-induced protein kinase in rice. Biol Pharm Bull 26:256–261
- Liang F, Cunningham KW, Harper JF, Sze H (1997) ECA1 complements yeast mutants defective in Ca<sup>2+</sup> pumps and encodes an endoplasmic reticulum-type Ca2+-ATPase in Arabidopsis thaliana. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 94:8579–8584
- Liang F, Sze H (1998) A high-affinity Ca<sup>2+</sup> pump, ECA1, from the endoplasmic reticulum is inhibited by cyclopiazonic acid but not by thapsigargin. Plant Physiol 118:817–825
- Lievremont JP, Rizzuto R, Hendershot L, Meldolesi J (1997) BiP, a major chaperone protein of the endoplasmic reticulum lumen, plays a direct and important role in the storage of the rapidly exchanging pool of Ca<sup>2+</sup>. J Biol Chem 272:30873–30879
- Liu L, Paterson CA, Borchman D (2002) Regulation of sarco/endoplasmic Ca<sup>2+</sup>-ATPase expression by calcium in human lens cells. Exp Eye Res 75:583-590
- Love J, Dodd AN, Webb AA (2004) Circadian and diurnal calcium oscillations encode photoperiodic information in Arabidopsis. Plant Cell 16:956–966

- Lu SX, Hrabak EM (2002) An Arabidopsis calcium-dependent protein kinase is associated with the endoplasmic reticulum. Plant Physiol 128:1008–1021
- Malmstrom S, Askerlund P, Palmgren MG (1997) A calmodulin-stimulated Ca<sup>2+</sup>-ATPase from plant vacuolar membranes with a putative regulatory domain at its N-terminus. FEBS Lett 400:324–328
- Martinec J, Feltl T, Scanlon CH, Lumsden PJ, Machackova I (2000) Subcellular localization of a high affinity binding site for D-myo-inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate from Chenopodium rubrum. Plant Physiol 124:475–483
- McAinsh MR, Webb A, Taylor JE, Hetherington AM (1995) Stimulus-Induced Oscillations in Guard Cell Cytosolic Free Calcium. Plant Cell 7:1207–1219
- Meldolesi J, Pozzan T (1998) The endoplasmic reticulum Ca<sup>2+</sup> store: a view from the lumen. Trends Biochem Sci 23:10–14
- Mery L, Mesaeli N, Michalak M, Opas M, Lew DP, Krause KH (1996) Overexpression of calreticulin increases intracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup> storage and decreases store-operated Ca<sup>2+</sup> influx. J Biol Chem 271:9332–9339
- Michalak M, Corbett EF, Mesaeli N, Nakamura K, Opas M (1999) Calreticulin: One protein, one gene, many functions. Biochem J 344:281–292
- Michalak M, Robert Parker JM, Opas M (2002) Ca<sup>2+</sup> signaling and calcium binding chaperones of the endoplasmic reticulum. Cell Calcium 32:269–278
- Miyawaki A, Llopis J, Heim R, McCaffery JM, Adams JA, Ikura M, Tsien RY (1997) Fluorescent indicators for Ca2+ based on green fluorescent proteins and calmodulin. Nature 388:882–887
- Muir SR, Sanders D (1997) Inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate-sensitive Ca<sup>2+</sup> release across non-vacuolar membranes in cauliflower. Plant Physiol 114:1511–1521
- Murata Y, Pei ZM, Mori IC, Schroeder J (2001) Abscisic acid activation of plasma membrane Ca<sup>2+</sup> channels in guard cells requires cytosolic NAD (P)H and is differentially disrupted upstream and downstream of reactive oxygen species production in abi1-1 and abi2-1 protein phosphatase 2C mutants. Plant Cell 13:2513–2523
- Nakamura K, Zuppini A, Arnaudeau S, Lynch J, Ahsan I, Krause R, Papp S, De Smedt H, Parys JB, Muller-Esterl W, Lew DP, Krause KH, Demaurex N, Opas M, Michalak M Functional specialization of calreticulin domains. J Cell Biol 154:961–972
- Navazio L, Bewell MA, Siddiqua A, Dickinson GD, Galione A, Sanders D (2000) Calcium release from the endoplasmic reticulum of higher plants elicited by the NADP metabolite nicotinic acid adenine dinucleotide phosphate. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 97:8693–8698
- Navazio L, Mariani P, Sanders D (2001) Mobilization of Ca<sup>2+</sup> by cyclic ADP-ribose from the endoplasmic reticulum of cauliflower florets. Plant Physiol 125:2129–2138
- Ng CK, Carr K, McAinsh MR, Powell B, Hetherington AM (2001) Drought-induced guard cell signal transduction involves sphingosine-1-phosphate. Nature 410:596–599
- Papp S, Dziak E, Michalak M, Opas M (2003) Is all of the endoplasmic reticulum created equal? The effects of the heterogeneous distribution of endoplasmic reticulum Ca<sup>2+</sup>handling proteins. J Cell Biol 160:475–479
- Patel S (2004) NAADP-induced Ca<sup>2+</sup> release—A new signalling pathway. Biol Cell 96:19–28
- Patterson RL, Boehning D, Snyder SH (2004) Inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate receptors as signal integrators. Annu Rev Biochem 73:437–465
- Persson S, Wyatt SE, Love J, Thompson WF, Robertson D, Boss WF (2001) The Ca<sup>2+</sup> status of the endoplasmic reticulum is altered by induction of calreticulin expression in transgenic plants. Plant Physiol 126:1092–1104

- Persson S, Rosenquist M, Sommarin M (2002) Identification of a novel calreticulin isoform (Crt2) in human and mouse. Gene 297:151-158
- Persson S, Rosenquist M, Svensson K, Galvao R, Boss WF, Sommarin M (2003) Phylogenetic analyses and expression studies reveal two distinct groups of calreticulin isoforms in higher plants. Plant Physiol 133:1385–1396
- Persson S, Rosenquist M, Knoblach B, Sommarin M, Michalak M (2005) Diversity of the protein disulfide isomerase family. Identification of breast tumour induced Hag2 and Hag3 as novel members of the protein family. Mol Phylogenet Evol 36:734–740
- Pittman JK, Hirschi KD (2003) Don't shoot the (second) messenger: endomembrane transporters and binding proteins modulate cytosolic Ca<sup>2+</sup> levels. Curr Opin Plant Biol 6:257-262
- Plieth C, Trewavas AJ (2002) Reorientation of seedlings in the earth's gravitational field induces cytosolic calcium transients. Plant Physiol 129:786–796
- Prasad V, Okunade GW, Miller ML, Shull GE (2004) Phenotypes of SERCA and PMCA knockout mice. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 322:1192–1203
- Putney JW Jr (1999) Kissin' cousins: intimate plasma membrane-ER interactions underlie capacitative calcium entry. Cell 99:5–8
- Putney JW Jr, Broad LM, Braun FJ, Lievremont JP, Bird GS (2001) Mechanisms of capacitative calcium entry. J Cell Sci 114:2223-2229
- Randriamampita C, Tsien RY (1993) Emptying of intracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup> stores releases a novel small messenger that stimulates Ca<sup>2+</sup> influx. Nature 364:809–814
- Reddy VS, Reddy AS (2004) Proteomics of calcium-signaling components in plants. Phytochemistry 65:1745–1776
- Rizzuto R, Brini M, Murgia M, Pozzan T (1993) Microdomains with high Ca<sup>2+</sup> close to IP3-sensitive channels that are sensed by neighboring mitochondria. Science 262:744–747
- Rizzuto R, Duchen MR, Pozzan T (2004) Flirting in little space: the ER/mitochondria Ca<sup>2+</sup> liaison. Sci STKE 215:RE1
- Roderick HL, Lechleiter JD, Camacho P (2000) Cytosolic phosphorylation of calnexin controls intracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup> oscillations via an interaction with SERCA2b. J Cell Biol 149:1235–1248
- Romeis T, Ludwig AA, Martin R, Jones JD (2001) Calcium-dependent protein kinases play an essential role in a plant defence response. EMBO J 20:5556–5567
- Sanders D, Brownlee C, Harper JF (1999) Communicating with calcium. Plant Cell 11:691– 706
- Sanders D, Pelloux J, Brownlee C, Harper JF (2002) Calcium at the crossroads of signaling. Plant Cell 14 Suppl:S401–S417
- Schrag JD, Bergeron JJ, Li Y, Borisova S, Hahn M, Thomas DY, Cygler M (2001) The Structure of calnexin, an ER chaperone involved in quality control of protein folding. Mol Cell 8:633–644
- Schroeder JI, Kwak JM, Allen GJ (2001) Guard cell abscisic acid signalling and engineering drought hardiness in plants. Nature 410:327-330
- Staehelin LA (1997) The plant ER: a dynamic organelle composed of a large number of discrete functional domains. Plant J 11:1151–1165
- Sze H, Liang F, Hwang I, Curran AC, Harper JF (2000) Diversity and regulation of plant Ca<sup>2+</sup> pumps: insights from expression in yeast. Annu Rev Plant Physiol Plant Mol Biol 51:433–462
- Toyoshima C, Mizutani T (2004) Crystal structure of the calcium pump with a bound ATP analogue. Nature 430:529–535

- Vassilakos A, Michalak M, Lehrman MA, Williams DB (1998) Oligosaccharide binding characteristics of the molecular chaperones calnexin and calreticulin. Biochemistry 37(10):3480-3490
- Vitale A, Denecke J (1999) The endoplasmic reticulum-gateway of the secretory pathway. Plant Cell 11:615–628
- Waser M, Mesaeli N, Spencer C, Michalak M (1997) Regulation of calreticulin gene expression by calcium. J Cell Biol 138:547–557
- White PJ (2000) Calcium channels in higher plants. Biochim Biophys Acta 1465:171-189
- Wu Z, Liang F, Hong B, Young JC, Sussman MR, Harper JF, Sze H (2002) An endoplasmic reticulum-bound Ca<sup>2+</sup>/Mn<sup>2+</sup> pump, ECA1, supports plant growth and confers tolerance to Mn<sup>2+</sup> stress. Plant Physiol 130:128–137
- Wuytack F, Raeymaekers L, Missiaen L (2002) Molecular physiology of the SERCA and SPCA pumps. Cell Calcium 32:279–305
- Wyatt SE, Tsou PL, Robertson D (2002) Expression of the high capacity calcium-binding domain of calreticulin increases bioavailable calcium stores in plants. Transgenic Res 11:1–10
- Yu R, Hinkle PM (2000) Rapid turnover of calcium in the endoplasmic reticulum during signaling. Studies with cameleon calcium indicators. J Biol Chem 275:23648–23653

## The ER Within Plasmodesmata

Kathryn M. Wright ()∞) · Karl J. Oparka

Scottish Crop Research Institute, Invergowrie, Dundee DD2 5DA, UK kwrigh@scri.sari.ac.uk, kopark@scri.sari.ac.uk

**Abstract** The endoplasmic reticulum (ER) is an essential component of plasmodesmata, the membrane-lined pores that interconnect plant cells. The desmotubule which traverses the centre of a plasmodesma is formed from, and continuous with, the cortical ER. Whilst the exact role of the ER is only now being characterised, it is recognised that the ER is intimately involved in the transfer of molecules to and through plasmodesmata, providing a number of pathways for movement between cells as well as being implicated in the mechanisms that control transport. It is believed that molecules may be transported by passive flow within the desmotubule lumen, by diffusion along the inner desmotubule membranes or by specific attachment to the cytoplasmic face of the desmotubule followed by facilitated transport through the cytoplasmic sleeve. The ER is also involved in the formation of plasmodesmata either during cell division or when formed de novo across non-division walls. This chapter focusses on the role of the ER in plasmodesmatal formation and function.

## 1 Introduction

Plasmodesmata (singular plasmodesma) are membrane-lined pores that interconnect plant cells to form a functional cytoplasmic continuum known as the symplasm. Although first described in the context of cell-to-cell communication by Eduard Tangl in 1879 (cited by Carr 1976), it was not until relatively recently that the importance of the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) within plasmodesmata became appreciated. Whilst the exact role of the ER is only now being characterised, it is recognised that the ER is an essential component of the structure and function of plasmodesmata.

Neighbouring cells within all multicellular eukaryotes must communicate to allow coordinated differentiation (Hashimoto and Inze 2003). From recent ultrastructural, physiological, biochemical and molecular studies it is now clear that plasmodesmata are not merely static channels that allow the movement of low molecular weight solutes, but rather function as flexible structures that are able selectively to control the cell-to-cell movement of proteins and RNAs (Lucas et al. 1993; Blackman and Overall 2001; Ehlers and Kollmann 2001; Roberts and Oparka 2003; Ding et al. 2003). As will be described, the ER forms an essential component of plasmodesmata, and can also determine where they are formed within the cell wall. The ER is intimately involved in the transfer of molecules to and through plasmodesmata, providing a number of pathways for movement between cells, and has been implicated in the mechanisms that control transport. A number of reviews have appeared recently providing a comprehensive description of plasmodesmata and their function, and the reader is referred to these for more detailed discussions (Haywood et al. 2002; Roberts and Oparka 2003; Oparka 2004; Ruiz-Medrano et al. 2004; Heinlein and Epel 2004; Gillespie and Oparka 2005; Roberts 2005). In this chapter we will focus on the ER and its role in plasmodesmatal formation and function.

## 2 Structure

A simple plasmodesma comprises a single pore, lined by the plasma membrane and traversed in its centre by a structure known as the desmotubule. The desmotubule is formed by the cortical ER which remains continuous between cells via the desmotubule. The space between the plasma membrane and the desmotubule is called the cytoplasmic sleeve and is believed to be the principal route for the movement of small molecules between cells. Each plasmodesma is surrounded by an electron-lucent sleeve and at each end are neck regions, one or both of which may be constricted (Fig. 1 and Fig. 2a).

Structural models of plasmodesmata are based predominantly on data from transmission electron microscopy. On the basis of ultrastructure alone, plasmodesmata are classified into two basic types: simple and branched. The majority of models describe the structure of simple plasmodesmata, and interpretations have been influenced by the effects of the various fixation and staining procedures on plasmodesmata (Gunning and Robards 1976; Robards and Lucas 1990; Beebe and Turgeon 1991; Tilney et al. 1991; Ding et al. 1992b; Botha et al. 1993; Turner et al. 1994; White et al. 1994; Overall and Blackman 1996; Ding 1997, 1999; Waigmann et al. 1997; Radford et al. 1998; Overall 1999). Although there is consensus that all plasmodesmata have the same basic configuration, there is still much debate about their fine structure.

### 2.1 The ER Lumen

The desmotubule is now accepted to be a tightly furled membrane, running through the plasmodesma, in many cases appearing as an electron-dense rod (Lopez-Saez et al. 1966; Gunning and Hughes 1976; Overall et al. 1982; Olesen 1979; Gunning and Overall 1983; Robinson-Beers and Evert 1991; Ding et al. 1992b; Waigmann et al. 1997). There is a layer of proteinaceous material either integral to, or closely associated with, the desmotubule. Ding and co-workers (1992b) have shown that the wall of the desmotubule is com-

posed of up to ten electron-dense particles about 3 nm in diameter, embedded in the desmotubule membrane, possibly in a helical arrangement with a pitch of 20-30°. In contrast, Overall and Blackman (1996) suggest that the proteinaceous material appears as negatively stained, electron-lucent particles, these being interpreted by Ding and co-workers (1992b) as spaces between the electron-dense particles. In transverse views, at the centre of the desmotubule is an electron-dense rod of about 3 nm in diameter (Ding et al. 1992b) (Fig. 2a). Fine filamentous structures 1-1.5 nm in diameter may extend between this central rod and the desmotubule wall. In material treated without tannic acid or uranyl acetate/osmium tetroxide, most of the desmotubule particles, including the central rod particles, are absent (Ding et al. 1992b). These central rod particles, along with the proteins embedded in the outer membrane of the desmotubule cylinder, are believed to occlude the desmotubule lumen (Overall et al. 1982). However, this may be due to the fixation protocol employed, since other workers have estimated that the space between the central particles is between 2.5 and 3 nm (Botha et al. 1993).

The presence or absence of a desmotubule lumen may be tissue specific. In certain trichomes, instead of the desmotubule appearing as an electrondense solid rod, the desmotubule may have an "open" electron-lucent lumen (Eleftheriou and Hall 1983; Waigmann et al. 1997).

## 2.2 The Cytoplasmic Sleeve

The plasma membrane within a plasmodesma is lined on its cytoplasmic face with electron-dense structures (Botha et al. 1993; Ding et al. 1992b; Tilney et al. 1991). These globular particles are connected by elongated spokes to the particles embedded in the wall of the desmotubule (Fig. 1) and may regulate transport by expanding or contracting the cytoplasmic sleeve (Ding et al. 1992b; Overall and Blackman 1996). Although the diameter of a plasmodesma channel is 20–50 nm and the desmotubule is about 15 nm in diameter (Ehlers and Kollmann 2001), the helical arrangement of the embedded particles produces spiralling channels that may reduce the functional diameter of the cytoplasmic sleeve (Zee 1969; Robards 1976; Olesen 1979; Overall et al. 1982; Wolf et al. 1989; Olesen and Robards 1990; Robards and Lucas 1990; Ding et al. 1991; Robinson-Beers and Evert 1991; Lucas and Wolf 1993; Lucas et al. 1993; Overall and Blackman 1996; Waigmann et al. 1997). Various estimates give the diameter of the resulting microchannels between 2.5 and 6 nm (Overall et al. 1982; Ding et al. 1992b; Botha et al. 1993).

Following the localisation of actin to plasmodesmata (White et al. 1994), Overall and Blackman (1996) proposed a model, in which a cable of actin runs through the centre of the pore, closely associated with the desmotubule. It has been suggested that the spokes may be composed of myosin and con-



**Fig. 1** Diagrammatic representation of the structure of a simple plasmodesma including all sub-structural components that have been confirmed to date. A longitudinal section through the pore is shown to the *left*, while a transverse section through the central cavity region is shown to the *right*. Based primarily on Ding (1992b) and reproduced with permission from Roberts (2005)

nect proteins embedded in the plasma membrane to the actin cable at the centre of the pore, forming an important regulatory structure that can alter the size exclusion limit of plasmodesmata (Oparka 2004). Additional support for this model is provided by the identification of myosin within higher-plant plasmodesmata (Radford and White 1998) and the green alga *Chara corallina* (Blackman and Overall 1998).

The neck region at each end of a plasmodesma may appear constricted, bringing the plasma membrane into close proximity with the desmotubule. This constriction may be the result of callose deposition since treatment with inhibitors of callose synthesis result in funnel-shaped rather than constricted plasmodesmata (Radford et al. 1998). Since callose deposition can be triggered as a response to wounding or chemical fixation, it remains to be determined whether the constricted state is an artefact of fixation or whether callose has a regulatory role in the control of plasmodesmal aperture (for discussions, see Overall 1999; Schulz 1999; Botha and Cross 2000).

## 2.3 Modifications to Plasmodesmatal Structure

In importing tobacco leaf tissue, plasmodesmata between most cell types are simple and lack a central cavity (Ding et al. 1992b). However, occasionally,



**Fig.2 a** Transverse section through simple plasmodesmata connecting potato tuber parenchyma cells, showing the desmotubule (DT) with a central, electron-dense rod, the cytoplasmic sleeve (CS) and the plasma membrane (PM). Bar = 20 nm. **b** Longitudinal section through simple plasmodesmata between the aleurone layer (Al) and the starchy endosperm layer (En) in rice, showing the wide central cavity (Ce) within the cell wall (CW). Bar = 50 nm. **c** Longitudinal section through a branched plasmodesma (PD) connecting cells of *Narcissus* tuber. Bar = 100 nm. **d** Longitudinal section through a pore plasmodesma unit (PPU) connecting a companion cell (CC) and a sieve element (SE) in an *Arabidopsis* root. Bar = 25 nm. **e** Entrapment of the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) during cytokinesis in the root tip of *Zea mays*, resulting in the formation of primary plasmodesmata (PD) within the cell wall (CW). Bar = 50 nm. Image courtesy of C. Hawes, Oxford Brookes University. Images **a-d** courtesy of the Electron Microscopy Laboratory, SCRI
plasmodesmata between bundle-sheath cells and phloem-parenchyma cells contain extensive central cavities. The presence of a central cavity appears to be related to leaf development, since in non-importing tissue all plasmodesmata contain central cavities whilst retaining the neck constriction (Ding et al. 1992b). Simple plasmodesmata predominate in immature plant tissues (Oparka et al. 1999) and may be grouped together in primary pit fields. They are common in algae and mosses (Franceschi et al. 1994; Cook et al. 1997) and appear to represent a less evolutionarily advanced structure compared to branched plasmodesmata. Branched plasmodesmata comprise two or more channels on either side of the middle lamella, often joined by a central cavity (Fig. 2b-d), and are found extensively in mature tissues. Some simple plasmodesmata are gradually converted to branched plasmodesmata during the sink-source transition that occurs in leaves, by a mechanism that involves the formation of bridges between adjoining simple pores (Oparka et al. 1999; Roberts et al. 2001). The remaining simple plasmodesmata are lost during the phase of rapid leaf expansion, being ripped apart as intercellular air spaces form in the mesophyll (Roberts et al. 2001).

# 3 Role of ER in the Formation of Plasmodesmata

In order to allow the differential functioning of cell types and tissues, the plant symplasm behaves as a system of operational subunits termed symplasmic domains (Erwee and Goodwin 1985; for reviews see Robards and Lucas 1990; Lucas et al. 1993; McLean et al. 1997; Ding et al. 1999; Ehlers and van Bel 1999; Lucas 1999). It is now recognised that the amount of symplasmic connectivity at different cell interfaces, although not identical, is precisely controlled (Ehlers and van Bel 1999) with the degree of branching of plasmodesmata being genetically controlled, and specific for each cell type (Ehlers et al. 2004). Cells with common walls created during cell division may be connected by primary plasmodesmata that form during cytokinesis, whereas secondary plasmodesmata, that form de novo, are required to connect cells across non-division walls (Kollmann and Glockmann 1999; Ehlers and Kollmann 2001).

# 3.1 Primary Plasmodesmata

Based on where and how they are formed, plasmodesmata are categorised as either primary or secondary. Primary plasmodesmata form during cytokinesis at sites where ER tubules cross the phragmoplast of a dividing cell (Fig. 2e) (Hepler 1982; Staehelin and Hepler 1996). ER tubules, surrounded by cytoplasm, are trapped among the fusing Golgi vesicles that deliver wall material to the developing cell plate (Fig. 3a). As the cytoplasmic bridges become increasingly constricted they develop into plasmodesmal strands that are lined with plasma membrane derived from the Golgi membrane (Fig. 3b). Although transformed into the desmotubule, the ER tubules remain connected with the cortical ER network of the adjacent cells. When formed these plasmodesmata are simple in structure, but during the course of growth and differentiation may be modified into branched forms (for reviews, see Ding and Lucas 1996; Kollmann and Glockmann 1999; Ehlers and Kollmann 2001).

One mechanism of plasmodesmal branching, observed in the division walls of protoplast-derived calluses (Ehlers and Kollmann 1996), is similar to the mode of formation of primary plasmodesmata. As the cell walls thicken the simple primary plasmodesmata have to elongate to maintain intercellular communication. Golgi-derived vesicles carrying wall material fuse with the plasma membrane and trap cytoplasmic strands, enclosing straight or branched cytoplasmic ER cisternae which are continuous with the desmotubule (Fig. 3c). The shape of the entrapped ER determines the shape of the resulting branched plasmodesmata (Ehlers and Kollmann 1996, 2001).



**Fig.3** Diagrammatic representation of plasmodesma biogenesis. Primary plasmodesmata (*left*) are formed during cytokinesis at sites where the ER tubules cross the phragmoplast (**a**). ER and cytoplasm are trapped among the fusing Golgi vesicles forming the desmotubule and cytoplasmic sleeve (**b**). These simple plasmodesmata may be modified into branched forms by the entrapment of additional ER strands during wall thickening (**c**). Secondary plasmodesmata (*right*) form in existing cell walls by the fusion of ER across thinned wall areas (**d**), establishing usually branched connections (**e**) (Modified from Kragler et al. 1998)

Similar entrapment of ER cisternae during cell wall deposition also results in the conversion of simple, primary plasmodesmata into complex plasmodesmatal morphotypes with median branching planes and central cavities. Primary plasmodesmata may become considerably extended in width during cell expansion growth and thinning of the cell wall. In this case, the dilated primary plasmodesmata form the median plasmodesmal parts in the middle lamella which later become the central cavities (for details, see Kollmann and Glockmann 1999; Ehlers and Kollmann 2001), with uneven wall expansion of the adjacent cells resulting in the formation of dilated central cavities (van der Schoot and Rinne 1999).

The lateral fusion of neighbouring simple primary plasmodesmata to form H-shaped plasmodesmata, which may possess dilated central cavities (Ding et al. 1992a, 1993; Glockmann and Kollmann 1996; Volk et al. 1996; Itaya et al. 1998; Kollmann and Glockmann 1999; Oparka et al. 1999), may involve local enzymatic digestion of existing cell wall to allow penetration of additional plasmodesmatal strands (Jones 1976; Ding et al. 1992a, 1993, 1999; Lucas et al. 1993; Lucas and Gilbertson 1994; Ding and Lucas 1996; Itaya et al. 1998), or the formation of further branches by ER entrapment (Ehlers and Kollmann 1996, 2001; Glockmann and Kollmann 1996; Kollmann and Glockmann 1999).

#### 3.2 Secondary Plasmodesmata

By definition, secondary plasmodesmata are formed de novo across existing cell walls (Ehlers and Kollmann 2001). They cannot be distinguished from primary plasmodesmata on the basis solely of their structure, since they also may display simple or branched architectures (Ding et al. 1992b), and therefore can only be identified unambiguously by their location. At the time of their formation some secondary plasmodesmata, like primary plasmodesmata, have a simple structure that may subsequently be modified. However, other secondary plasmodesmata are branched when formed, and ultimately the majority of secondary plasmodesmata are modified to have a branched morphology (Lucas et al. 1993).

Although secondary plasmodesmata are formed during normal plant development (Jones 1976; Robards and Lucas 1990; Lucas et al. 1993; Ding et al. 1999; Kollmann and Glockmann 1999), detailed studies in a number of systems, including protoplast fusion, graft unions, plant chimeras and parasite-host interactions, have provided evidence for the de novo formation of plasmodesmata across cell types from different developmental origins. In all cases, the ER plays a central role in the formation of these secondary plasmodesmata (for reviews, see Jones 1976; Robards and Lucas 1990; Lucas et al. 1993; Kollmann and Glockmann 1999; Ehlers and Kollmann 2001).

As the outer cell walls of protoplast-derived cultured cells regenerate, half, branched plasmodesmata form by a passive entrapment mechanism resem-

bling primary plasmodesmata formation (Monzer 1990, 1991; Ehlers and Kollmann 1996). Cytoplasmic ER cisternae become closely associated with the plasma membrane and, along with the enclosing cytoplasmic strands, are trapped by Golgi-derived vesicles carrying cell wall material and fusing with the plasma membrane (Monzer 1990, 1991). The resulting half plasmodesmata, known as "outer-wall plasmodesmata" (Ehlers and Kollmann 1996), are scattered over the cell surface and when cultured cells come into intimate contact, opposite half plasmodesmata may fuse to form continuous, usually branched, plasmodesmata that connect the two cells (Monzer 1990, 1991; Ehlers and Kollmann 1996).

Heterografts of plants with species-specific subcellular markers have been used to identify the mechanism of formation of interspecific secondary plasmodesmata (Jeffree and Yeoman 1983; Kollmann and Glockmann 1985, 1991, 1999; Kollmann et al. 1985). This process involves the local thinning and loosening of the fusion walls between the cells of the graft partners followed by fusion of the plasma membranes which are associated with ER cisternae (Fig. 3d). Once again, during reconstruction of the modified wall parts, cytoplasm and ER cisternae become entrapped on either side of the graft interface (Fig. 3e). Although the resulting interspecific continuous secondary plasmodesmata may be simple strands, they are usually of a complex branched morphology with dilated central cavities in the median fusion plane. An exchange of information signals appears to be involved in this mechanism (Jeffree and Yeoman 1983; Kollmann and Glockmann 1991, 1999), and it has been shown that lack of cooperation between cell partners results in the formation of mismatching half plasmodesmata at graft interfaces of incompatible heterografts, between different cell types and between cells at different stages of differentiation (Kollmann et al. 1985).

Although not investigated in detail, it appears that the mechanism of formation of secondary plasmodesmata within chimeras and at host/parasite interfaces is essentially similar to that occurring at graft interfaces (for reviews, see Jones 1976; Robards and Lucas 1990; Lucas et al. 1993; Kollmann and Glockmann 1999; Ehlers and Kollmann 2001). Indeed, it is likely that a common mechanism is involved in the establishment and modification of primary plasmodesmata, as well as the de novo formation and modification of secondary plasmodesmata (Kollmann and Glockmann 1991, 1999; Kragler et al. 1998; Ehlers and Kollmann 1996, 2001).

# 4 Movement of Molecules Through Plasmodesmata

The architecture of a plasmodesma provides three possible routes for the movement of molecules from cell to cell: the ER, the cytoplasmic sleeve and the plasma membrane. Of these routes, movement within or along the ER

is the most contentious, while movement via the cytoplasmic sleeve is generally accepted for small solutes. It is a matter of debate as to whether all three of these pathways are available as transport routes within plasmodesmata, or whether the route via the desmotubule lumen is only available in plasmodesmata that have an "open" desmotubule configuration.

## 4.1 Transport Through Plasmodesmata via the Endoplasmic Reticulum

The ER-desmotubule-ER continuum provides three potential routes for cellto-cell transport via plasmodesmata: (1) by passive flow within the desmotubule lumen; (2) by diffusion along the inner desmotubule membranes; or (3) by specific attachment of molecules to the cytoplasmic face of the desmotubule, followed by facilitated transport through the cytoplasmic sleeve. The last of these will be covered in Sect. 4.2.3, dealing with selective transport between sieve element and companion cell.

## 4.1.1 Transport Within the Desmotubule Lumen

In many cases plasmodesmata have been observed to be occluded by the proteins embedded in the desmotubule membrane, so it is envisaged that only a single water molecule could pass (Overall et al. 1982). However, other plasmodesmata have been observed to have an open desmotubule lumen. It appears that the open lumen in plasmodesmata of some trichomes may be a particular adaptation to their secretory role. In chickpea (*Cicer arietinum*) trichomes there appears to be a specialised system of vacuoles and tubules belonging to the ER system. Following the endocytic uptake of Lucifer Yellow carbohydrazide (LYCH) into this system the fluorescent probe was able to move, apparently within the ER network, through plasmodesmata (Lazzaro and Thomson 1996). Although not conclusively demonstrated, it has been proposed that the transport of pre-nectar in cotton papillae takes place through the open desmotubule lumen, followed by budding of pre-nectar filled vesicles from the ER and secretion of their contents via reverse pinocytosis (Eleftheriou and Hall 1983; Waigmann and Zambryski 2000). Movement of fluorescent probes through the desmotubule lumen has also been demonstrated. Fluorescently labelled dextrans with a molecular weight of 10000 were able to move from cell to cell in Torenia fournieri stem explants following microinjection into the ER but not after injection into the cytoplasm, although it was not demonstrated whether the plasmodesmata involved had an open or closed lumen (Cantrill et al. 1999).

Although some fluorescent probes have been observed to move from cell to cell presumably via the ER lumen, ER-targeted green fluorescent protein (GFP) does not. When expressed under the AtSUC2 promoter, GFP targeted to the ER

lumen of companion cells was not able to move through the desmotubules into the neighbouring sieve elements (Martens et al. 2001; Wright et al. 2003).

# 4.1.2 Diffusion Within ER Membranes

A second route via the desmotubule potentially involves diffusion along the ER membrane. Hydrophilic fluorescent lipids partitioned within the ER membrane were demonstrated to be able to move from cell to cell following photobleaching, in contrast to lipids inserted within the plasma membrane (Grabski et al. 1993). Similarly, the fluorescent probe DiOC6 was observed to move from cell to cell, presumably via the membrane of the desmotubule, in pea root cortex tissue (Schulz 1999). It appears that the plasma membrane, but not the desmotubule, within plasmodesmata is modified in such a way that it forms a barrier to the diffusion of lipids across plasmodesmata (Grabski et al. 1993).

# 4.2

# **Transport Through the Cytoplasmic Sleeve**

It is now generally accepted that the majority of molecular transport through plasmodesmata takes place via the cytoplasmic sleeve, through the helical channels between the plasma membrane and the desmotubule. This of course includes molecules moving in association with the ER. In many cases it is assumed that molecules are moving through the cytoplasmic sleeve without requiring any specific interaction with components of the pore, i.e. nonselectively (Schulz 1999; Zambryski and Crawford 2000; Oparka 2004).

The conductive properties of plasmodesmata have been established using a combination of techniques including monitoring of cell-to-cell transfer of radiolabelled substances (Arisz 1969), electrical coupling experiments (Overall and Gunning 1982) and dye coupling (Tucker 1982; Erwee and Goodwin 1983, 1984, 1985; Goodwin 1983; Palevitz and Hepler 1985; Tucker and Spanswick 1985; Madore et al. 1986; van der Schoot and van Bel 1989). Fluorescent probes in the form of fluorescein were first used to investigate short-distance transport through plasmodesmata in trichomes by Schumacher (1936), but it was not until 40 years later that fluorescent probes started to make a significant impact on the study of cell-to-cell communication.

# 4.2.1 Molecular (Size) Exclusion Limit

Open plasmodesmata allow the diffusive exchange of metabolites and small molecules (Tyree 1970; Tucker et al. 1989). The size of molecules able to pass through plasmodesmata determines the size exclusion limit (SEL) of the pore

but should more accurately be referred to as the molecular exclusion limit (MEL) when it is measured in terms of the mass, rather than the physical dimensions, of the molecules involved. On the basis of investigations using predominantly fluorescently labelled dextrans and other conjugates, the MEL for such movement through many plasmodesmata has been determined to be in the order of 850-900 Da. However, it is not the mass of the molecule that determines its ability to move through plasmodesmata but rather its physical size, which is usually measured in terms of its hydrodynamic radius or Stokes radius (R<sub>s</sub>) (Terry and Robards 1987). Many open plasmodesmata allow the diffusion of molecules with an  $R_s$  of 0.75 nm. Predictions of the diameter of pores within plasmodesmata, determined using fluorescent dextrans or peptides, fall in the region of 3-4 nm (Terry and Robards 1987; Fisher 1999), which corresponds well with the measurements obtained from electron micrographs (2.5-6 nm) (Ding et al. 1992b; Overall and Blackman 1996; Overall et al. 1982). It should be noted that the relationship between molecular mass and size for dextrans differs greatly from that for proteins. For example, a 27-kDa dextran has the same R<sub>s</sub> value (3.5 nm) as a 67-kDa protein (Jørgensen and Møller 1979; Le Maire et al. 1986; Fisher 2000). This becomes of particular relevance in considering more recent studies investigating the movement of the fluorescent protein GFP, which has a molecular mass of 27 kDa and an  $R_s$  of 2.82 nm (Terry et al. 1995).

As described previously, a plant is divided into a number of functional symplasmic domains (Erwee and Goodwin 1985; Robards and Lucas 1990; Lucas et al. 1993; McLean et al. 1997; Ding et al. 1999; Ehlers and van Bel 1999; Lucas 1999). In this context, it has been demonstrated that plasmodesmata do not all have the same SEL. Whilst leaf mesophyll cells are frequently quoted to have an MEL for dextrans in the region of 1 kDa, some cell types including epidermal cells have a lower MEL of 370 Da, as assessed by the movement of carboxyfluorescein (Erwee and Goodwin 1985; Duckett et al. 1994), while others have a higher MEL<sub>(dextran</sub>), including tobacco trichomes at 7 kDa (*R*<sub>s</sub> 1.6 nm, estimated from Jørgensen and Møller 1979; Waigmann and Zambryski 1995).

Simple plasmodesmata have a much larger SEL than branched plasmodesmata (Oparka et al. 1999). In sink tobacco leaf epidermis, simple plasmodesmata predominate and allow the passage of GFP fusion proteins up to 47 kDa. However, after the sink-source transition, during which the simple plasmodesmata are replaced or modified to the branched morphotype, the SEL decreases so that GFP is able to move only from the bombarded cell to its immediate neighbours (Oparka et al. 1999).

#### 4.2.2 Role of ER in the Regulation of SEL

The SEL of plasmodesmata is clearly highly regulated at both a tissue and developmental level, and a number of mechanisms have been proposed to

be involved. Plasmodesmata may be considered to have two potential functional states: closed or open (Lucas et al. 1993; Schulz 1999; Zambryski and Crawford 2000). Closed plasmodesmata are characterised by a lack of all intercellular exchange (Zambryski and Crawford 2000), but since this has often been determined using lower molecular weight fluorescent probes (340 Da) it has not been possible to prove that they are "watertight" (Schulz 1999). Closure of plasmodesmata may be temporary or more permanent, involving the breakdown and removal of plasmodesmata from the cell wall (Duckett et al. 1994; Oparka et al. 1995; Palevitz and Hepler 1985). The deposition of callose within the neck region of plasmodesmata has been implicated in both the transient closure and also in the fine regulation of SEL (Lucas et al. 1993; Roberts and Oparka 2003; Ruan et al. 2004).

Another possibility for regulation of plasmodesmata is that the central ERderived desmotubule functions as an actin-clad scaffold, which is linked to the plasma membrane by myosin molecules that span the space between the desmotubule and the plasma membrane. In this model, myosin may provide a contractile mechanism for closing the pore aperture, in a similar way to which myosin VIII constricts microvilli in mammalian cells (Baluška et al. 2004; Oparka 2004). Myosin VIII has been detected within plasmodesmata, and it has been suggested that the spokes that radiate from the desmotubule to the plasma membrane may be myosin molecules (Overall and Blackman 1996). Myosin VIII has also been implicated as a structural support of the cortical ER elements tightly underlying the plasma membrane both outside and within plasmodesmata (Volkmann et al. 2003).

Calreticulin is a highly conserved calcium sequestering protein that resides in the ER lumen and is the first ER-resident protein to have been localised within plasmodesmata (Baluska et al. 1999, 2001). It may be involved in regulating plasmodesmatal transport in association with centrin, a calciumbinding contractile protein, localised to the neck region of plasmodesmata (Blackman et al. 1999). An increase in the concentration of cytoplasmic calcium causes a decrease in the phosphorylation of this protein, causing the centrin nanofilaments to contract (Martindale and Salisbury 1990; Blackman et al. 1999). In support of this model, increased levels of calcium have been shown to lead to plasmodesmal closure (Erwee and Goodwin 1983; Tucker 1990; Holdaway-Clarke et al. 2000), and two protein kinases, one calcium-dependent, have been localised to plant cell walls or plasmodesmata (Citovsky and Zambryski 1993; Yahalom et al. 1998).

## 4.2.3 The Specialised Case of Pore–Plasmodesma Units

Plasmodesmata connecting companion cells (CC) to sieve elements (SE) are specifically modified to form specialised structures known as pore-plasmodesma units (PPU) (van Bel 1996) (Fig. 2d). The ER within these PPU

is believed to play a vital role in the survival of SE and functioning of the phloem. The SE-CC complexes form the functional units of phloem and are specialised for the long-distance flow of solutes. Both cells originate from an unequal division of the SE-CC mother cell. Soon after division, the plasmodesmata on the CC side become highly branched, with up to 100 branches in some species (Evert 1990), coalescing in a central cavity that connects to a wider symplasmic pore at the SE side. It was previously reported that the ER was not continuous through the PPU, but it is now accepted that ER tubules traverse the PPU (Ding et al. 1993), although the ultrastructure of the central cavity has not as yet been resolved (van Bel and Kempers 1997). It has been suggested that branching of plasmodesmata occurs wherever the demand for symplasmic contact increases during development (Kollmann and Glockmann 1999; Ehlers and Kollmann 2001). If so, the asymmetric branching of the PPU implies the difference in permeability of the plasmodesmata on both sides of the cell wall (Schulz 2005).

During differentiation, selective autophagy results in the disintegration of most of the cellular components of the SE including the nucleus and vacuole. What remains at maturity is the plasma membrane, a thin layer of parietal cytoplasm composed of stacked ER or fenestrated ER (Thorsch and Esau 1981a,b; Sjolund and Shih 1983) and a few dilated mitochondria (Evert 1990). Phloem-specific plastids of two types, with proteinaceous (P-type plastids) or starch (S-type plastids) inclusions (Esau 1969; Behnke 1991a; van Bel and Knoblauch 2000; van Bel 2003), and SE phloem proteins (Eleftheriou 1990; Evert 1990; Cronshaw and Sabnis 1990; Behnke 1991b; Iqbal 1995) are also conspicuous in the SE. To prevent these organelles being dragged along in the turbulent mass flow within the SE, 7-nm-long macromolecular extensions anchor the ER, mitochondria and plastids to each other and to the plasma membrane (Ehlers et al. 2000). The resulting mature SE has been described as almost "clinically dead", and in many cases has to be maintained by the adjacent CC. The ER that is continuous from CC to SE is thought to provide a major "lifeline" for the trafficking of macromolecules that are essential to maintain the integrity of the SE (Oparka and Turgeon 1999; van Bel and Knoblauch 2000).

Compared to other organelles within the SE, the ER is well preserved in the form of nets or stacks (Thorsch and Esau 1981a,b; Sjolund and Shih 1983). The parietal fenestrated ER, which shares some traits with the cortical ER (Staehelin 1997), has been postulated to be a structural necessity for ATP-fuelled retrieval (Sjolund and Shih 1983), and may thus be essential for sucrose uptake and retrieval by the SE (van Bel 1996).

Attachment of macromolecules to the cytoplasmic face of the desmotubule has been proposed to allow the movement of proteins through the PPU connecting SE and CC (see Sect. 4.1 and Fig. 4). Due to the enucleate nature of SE and their lack of rough ER, it has been recognised that SE are dependent on CC for their functioning, in some cases for decades (Raven 1991). The flow

rate within sieve tubes has been estimated to exceed 40 cm h<sup>-1</sup> (Fisher 1990). If proteins or mRNA entering the SE via the PPU were simply "dumped" into the translocation stream, they would be swept rapidly away to sinks. This might be the case for some macromolecules, but it is likely that others are in some way anchored, particularly those required for the maintenance of the SE. It has been suggested that proteins or mRNA trafficked across a PPU remain bound to the desmotubule and subsequently move in association with the ER (Fig. 4). Such a process may occur following the targeting of the movement protein (MP) of *Cucumber mosaic virus* (CMV), fused to GFP, to PPUs.



Fig. 4 Schematic model depicting molecular trafficking between the CC and the SE. Left: Endogenous RNA molecules originating in the mesophyll are trafficked by specific molecular chaperones into the CC. At the PPU, the chaperone interacts with a receptor protein located on the desmotubule. In the case of some systemic RNA viruses, the viral RNA is trafficked into the CC by a specific viral movement protein (MP). As in the case of endogenous RNA chaperones, the MP interacts with the desmotubule to facilitate RNA movement into the SE. Other systemic viruses may traffic across the PPU as intact virions, without the need for disassembly in the CC. Right: Selective protein trafficking between CC and SE. Proteins synthesized within the CC and destined for the SE parietal layer are trafficked across the PPU by an interaction with receptor proteins located on the desmotubule. Such receptors ensure that the proteins are delivered along the ER to their target sites without loss to the translocation stream. After delivery, the receptor proteins may be recycled back into the CC to collect further cargo (arrows). Other low molecular weight proteins may enter the SE from the CC by diffusion. Such proteins may not possess "retention signals" for the ER, and may be translocated and unloaded in sink regions of the plant. (Adapted from Oparka and Turgeon 1999)

Upon entry into the SE, the MP trafficked along a reticular structure within the SE parietal layer (Blackman et al. 1998).

It is interesting to note that the cortical ER of higher plants is a highly dynamic system of tubules and sheets, and that this ER flow is probably driven by a close association with an underlying actin –myosin network (Boevink et al. 1998; Brandizzi et al. 2002). This raises the possibility that macromolecules anchored on the cytoplasmic face of the cortical ER network might be delivered to the vicinity of plasmodesmata simply by random flow along ER membranes. Although the desmotubule is thought to be inserted into plasmodesmata from their inception, it is intriguing to speculate that in some circumstances the cortical ER might be able to physically move along actin filaments that traverse the plasmodesmal pore. In such a scenario, macromolecules (including viral ribonucleoprotein complexes) might be able to "hitch a ride" on the mobile cortical ER system (Oparka 2004).

## 5 Macromolecular Transport via Plasmodesmata

There is now a considerable body of evidence supporting the concept that plasmodesmata can mediate the cell-to-cell trafficking of numerous endogenous macromolecules including transcription factors, plant defence-related proteins and RNA (Mezitt and Lucas 1996; Ghoshroy et al. 1997; McLean et al. 1997; Haywood et al. 2002; Heinlein and Epel 2004). Intercellular trafficking through plasmodesmata is now thought to be an important means of regulating plant development, physiology and defence (Ding 1998). Two main mechanisms are now considered relevant to macromolecular transfer: non-selective transport and selective trafficking.

#### 5.1 Non-selective Transport Through Plasmodesmata

It has been suggested that, given an adequate exclusion limit, non-cell autonomous proteins (NCAP) and other macromolecules diffuse from cell to cell via the cytoplasmic sleeve (Crawford and Zambryski 2000; Oparka 2004). According to this model, molecules are retained by cells by targeting to specific subcellular compartments, e.g. nucleus. This would explain the extensive cell-to-cell movement of GFP within epidermal cells of sink tissues (simple plasmodesmata and high exclusion limit) and the rarer movement in source tissues. In the case of the SE–CC complex, it appears that unless a protein has a retention signal for the CC or a targeting signal that directs it to the SE ER, it will be exported in the translocation stream (Oparka and Turgeon 1999). PPU connecting the CC and SE have been shown to have a large SEL for the non-selective movement of molecules. Using fluorescently tagged dextrans, the MEL has been demonstrated to be in excess of 10 kDa (Kempers and van Bel 1997) ( $R_s$  2 nm, estimated from Jørgensen and Møller 1979), and proteins in excess of 67 kDa ( $R_s$  3.3 nm, estimated from Jørgensen and Møller 1979) have recently been shown to move from the CC into the SE of *Arabidopsis* roots (Stadler et al. 2005). It is beyond the scope of this chapter to describe the wide range of macromolecules that pass through plasmodesmata, and the reader is referred to recent reviews on this topic (Haywood et al. 2002; Roberts and Oparka 2003; Oparka 2004; Ruiz-Medrano et al. 2004; Heinlein and Epel 2004; Gillespie and Oparka 2005).

#### 5.2 Selective Trafficking Through Plasmodesmata

In contrast to non-selective movement, the selective or targeted movement of molecules requires conformational changes in the architecture of the plasmodesmal pore, and possibly conformational changes to the molecule being trafficked (Schulz 1999; Zambryski and Crawford 2000; Oparka 2004). Of the many proteins identified to date, many appear to show selective transport through plasmodesmata, and many also increase the exclusion limit of the pore.

#### 5.2.1

#### Role of the ER in Macromolecular Trafficking from CC to SE

Due to the wealth of data provided by analysis of sieve tube exudates, much of the information regarding the mechanisms of macromolecular transport through plasmodesmata has come from studies of the PPU that connect CC and SE. A number of NCAPs have been shown to be synthesised in the CC before transfer to the SE. In cucurbits, the genes encoding the 25-kDa phloem lectin (phloem protein 2, PP2) and the 96-kDa phloem filament protein (phloem protein 1, PP1) are expressed in CC. Whilst the mRNA has been localised by in situ hybridisation to the CC, the proteins are the principal components of the P-protein aggregates in SE (Bostwick et al. 1992; Clark et al. 1997; Dannenhoffer et al. 1997). The phloem-specific thioredoxin h RPP13-1, a 13-kDa protein first identified in rice phloem sap (Ishiwatari et al. 1995) and subsequently shown to be present in vascular saps from a wide range of species (Schobert et al. 1998), has a similar localisation pattern with transcripts again accumulating specifically in CC (Ishiwatari et al. 1998).

In considering the major role of the phloem in sugar transport it is interesting to note that although some of the transporters involved in phloem loading, for example the SUC2 transporter (Stadler et al. 1995) and the proton pump (H<sup>+</sup>-ATPase) (DeWitt and Sussman 1995), are located on the plasma membrane of the CC, the leaf sucrose transporter SUT1 is located only on the plasma membrane of the SE (Kühn et al. 1997; Lalonde et al. 1999). In this case the mRNA has been localised to the SE as well as the CC, being preferentially associated with the PPU (Kühn et al. 1997). This raises the question as to why the *SUT1* mRNA is apparently trafficked into the SE. It has been proposed that *SUT1* transcript is translated in the CC followed by translocation of the SUT1 protein into the SE in association with the desmotubule and the ER of the SE, as described above (see Sect. 4.1) (Kühn et al. 1997). There has been some debate as to whether it is possible for *SUT1* mRNA to be translated in the SE (Thompson and Schulz 1999) but it has recently been postulated that the *SUT1* mRNA, which moves within the phloem translocation stream, is acting as a long-distance signalling molecule (Haywood et al. 2002).

# 5.2.2 Trafficking of mRNA from CC to SE

The localisation of *SUT1* mRNA within the SE provides some evidence in support of the trafficking of mRNA through PPU. In characterising other sieve tube exudate proteins, further support has been given to this process by the identification of a 16-kDa *Cucurbita maxima* (pumpkin) phloem protein (CmPP16). In common with viral movement proteins, CmPP16 binds to and mediates the cell-to-cell trafficking of non-sequence-specific RNA when microinjected into mesophyll cells. CmPP16 protein localises to the periphery of SE, possibly the plasma membrane. However, both *CmPP16* mRNA and CmPP16 protein are translocated in the phloem stream through a pumpkin-to-cucumber heterograft (Xoconostle-Cazares et al. 1999). This, therefore, appears to be a protein capable of mediating the transport of its own and possibly other mRNA into the phloem. In common with the association between viral MP and RNA, it is probable that endogenous RNA must also associate with a cellular protein to mediate its trafficking through plasmodesmata.

# 5.2.3 NCAP-ER Interactions

As yet it has not been possible to identify any common motifs in the NCAP characterised so far that are responsible for their interaction with plasmodesmata, and it is likely that at least some NCAP interact with other cellular proteins to mediate their intercellular passage (Oparka 2004). One such protein has recently been identified and indicates a role for the ER in this process. Using CmPP16 (Xoconostle-Cazares et al. 1999) as a bait for the affinity purification of interacting proteins present within a plasmodesmata-enriched cell wall fraction, a 40-kDa protein termed NCAPP1 (non-cell-autonomous pathway protein 1) was detected (Lee et al. 2003) and immunolocalised to the cortical ER. Silencing studies suggest that NCAPP1 has a role in the selective transport of key developmental proteins, possibly shuttling NCAP to the plasmodesmata pore.

## 5.2.4 Cell-to-Cell Movement of Small RNAs

As well as the trafficking of proteins and large mRNA molecules, the cell-tocell movement of the as yet unidentified systemic silencing signal, believed to be a small RNA (Mlotshwa et al. 2002), is also thought to occur via plasmodesmata (Voinnet et al. 1998; Lucas et al. 2001; Mlotshwa et al. 2002; Himber et al. 2003). The silencing signal is not able to enter meristems or stomatal guard cells that have lost their plasmodesmatal connections (Voinnet et al. 1998). There has been speculation that if these signals are small RNAs they should be able to diffuse through plasmodesmata. However, microinjection of various fluorescently labelled single-stranded or double-stranded 25-nucleotide (nt) RNAs showed no movement from the injected cell unless in the presence of phloem-purified CmPSRP1 (*C. maxima* phloem SMALL RNA BINDING PROTEIN1) (Yoo et al. 2004). This protein is believed to facilitate the specific trafficking of small single-stranded RNA, but only into neighbouring cells as expected for trafficking of RNA from a CC into a SE. It remains to be shown whether the ER plays a specific role in this process.

# 6 Viruses, Plasmodesmata and the ER

Until relatively recently the study of virus movement provided the only evidence available relating to macromolecular transfer via plasmodesmata. Most viruses encode movement proteins (MP) that facilitate the movement of the viral genome either as virions or some form of ribonucleoprotein complex, through plasmodesmata (Carrington et al. 1996; Ding et al. 1999; Gilbertson and Lucas 1996; Lazarowitz and Beachy 1999; Nelson and van Bel 1998; Sakuth et al. 1993). A number of viral MP bind nucleic acid (Waigmann et al. 1994), target plasmodesmata (Blackman et al. 1998; Itaya et al. 1998; Oparka et al. 1997; Ryabov et al. 1998; Santa Cruz 1999; Tomenius et al. 1987) and gate plasmodesmata to a higher than normal SEL (Itaya et al. 1998; Oparka et al. 1997; Santa Cruz 1999; Wolf et al. 1989). It has been speculated that during co-evolution with host plants, viruses "hijacked" one or more host MP for trafficking molecules through plasmodesmata. As a result many models of macromolecular trafficking are based on these viral studies (Oparka 2004; Lucas et al. 2001; Haywood et al. 2002; Ruiz-Medrano et al. 2004).

Investigations into viral movement have implicated the ER in the MPmediated transport of viral RNA to and through plasmodesmata. The ER is recognised to be the replication site for *Tobacco mosaic virus* (TMV) RNA (Heinlein et al. 1998; Mas and Beachy 1999; see also Chap. Ritzenthaler and Elamawi, this volume). The ER has also recently been shown to be involved, along with actin, in the movement of *Potato mop-top virus* (PMTV) granules to and through plasmodesmata (Haupt et al. 2005). PMTV encodes three proteins associated with movement. The first triple gene block protein (TGB1) is a sequence non-specific RNA binding protein with helicase activity and is believed to produce a movement competent viral ribonucleoprotein complex, while TGB2 and TGB3 function in movement to and through plasmodesmata (Heinlein and Epel 2004; Haupt et al. 2005). Early in the infection, TGB2 and TGB3 associate with the ER and co-localise in motile granules. Both proteins are able to increase the SEL of plasmodesmata and TGB3 targets plasmodesmata in the absence of TGB2. TGB3 contains a putative Tyr-based sorting motif, which when mutated abolished the ER localisation and plasmodesmatal targeting. In this study it is suggested that the TGB2/3 complex uses the ER-actin network to facilitate movement to plasmodesmata (Haupt et al. 2005). A similar conclusion was reached for the movement of *Poa semilatent hordeivirus* (PSLV) TGB3 protein (Zamyatnin Jr. et al. 2002; Gorshkova et al. 2003).

In contrast to the TGB viruses, TMV employs only one virus-encoded MP. This 30-kDa protein from TMV has been shown to target plasmodesmata, increase the molecular exclusion limit and potentiate cell-to-cell movement as a complex with viral genomic RNA (for reviews, see Haywood et al. 2002; Roberts and Oparka 2003; Heinlein and Epel 2004). TMV-MP shows an early association with the ER and later with microtubules (Heinlein et al. 1998) and it has been proposed that the MP participates in the formation of ER-associated viral ribonucleoprotein complexes, and mediates their interaction with molecular microtubule motors for movement to plasmodesmata (Heinlein and Epel 2004). However, a more direct involvement of ER and actin in TMV movement to plasmodesmata has also been suggested based on the observation that disruption of microtubules does not prevent cell-to-cell movement of TMV, while treatment with inhibitors that disrupt ER or actin reduce the targeting of TMV-MP to plasmodesmata (Gillespie et al. 2002).

# 7 Conclusions

From the evidence gathered so far it is clear that the selective transport of proteins and RNAs through plasmodesmata is complex and highly regulated. Many current models of cell-to-cell transport through plasmodesmata implicate the cortical ER and desmotubule in trafficking NCAP through plasmodesmata. The greatest advances at present are emerging from new discoveries at the protein level using genomic and proteomic techniques (Cutler et al. 2000; Escobar et al. 2003; Tian et al. 2004; Oparka 2004). These should allow the identification of the receptor, docking and regulatory proteins at present hypothesised to be part of the pore and increase our understanding of the role of the ER within plasmodesmata.

**Acknowledgement** The authors thank T. Gillespie for assistance with the electron microscopy images. This work was supported by the Scottish Executive Environment and Rural Affairs Department.

### References

- Arisz WH (1969) Intercellular polar transport and the role of the plasmodesmata in coleoptiles and Vallisneria leaves. Acta Bot Neerl 18:14–38
- Baluška F, Cvrckova F, Kendrick-Jones J, Volkmann D (2001) Sink plasmodesmata as gateways for phloem unloading. Myosin VIII and calreticulin as molecular determinants of sink strength? Plant Physiol 126:39–46
- Baluška F, Hlavacka A, Volkmann D, Menzel D (2004) Getting connected: actin-based cellto-cell channels in plants and animals. Trends Cell Biol 14:404–408
- Baluška F, Samaj J, Napier R, Volkmann D (1999) Maize calreticulin localizes preferentially to plasmodesmata in root apex. Plant J 19:481–488
- Beebe DU, Turgeon R (1991) Current perspectives on plasmodesmata: structure and function. Physiol Plant 83:194–199
- Behnke H-D (1991a) Distribution and evolution of forms and types of sieve-element plastids in the dicotyledons. Aliso 3:167–182
- Behnke H-D (1991b) Non-dispersive protein bodies in sieve elements: a survey and review of their origin, distribution and taxonomic significance. IAWA Bull 12:143–175
- Blackman LM, Boevink P, Santa Cruz S, Palukaitis P, Oparka KJ (1998) The movement protein of Cucumber Mosaic Virus traffics into sieve elements in minor veins of Nicotiana clevelandii. Plant Cell 10:525–537
- Blackman LM, Harper JDI, Overall RL (1999) Localization of a centrin-like protein to higher plant plasmodesmata. Eur J Cell Biol 78:297–304
- Blackman LM, Overall RL (1998) Immunolocalisation of the cytoskeleton to plasmodesmata of Chara corallina. Plant J 14:733-741
- Blackman LM, Overall RL (2001) Stucture and function of plasmodesmata. Aust J Plant Physiol 28:709–727
- Boevink P, Oparka KJ, Santa Cruz S, Martin B, Betteridge A, Hawes C (1998) Stacks on tracks: the plant Golgi apparatus traffics on an actin/ER network. Plant J 15:441-447
- Bostwick DE, Dannenhoffer JM, Skaggs MI, Lister RM, Larkins BA, Thompson GA (1992) Pumpkin phloem lectin genes are specifically expressed in companion cells. Plant Cell 4:1539–1548
- Botha CEJ, Cross RHN (2000) Towards reconciliation of structure with function in plasmodesmata—who is the gatekeeper? Micron 31:713–721
- Botha CEJ, Hartley BJ, Cross RHM (1993) The ultrastructure and computer-enhanced digital image analysis of plasmodesmata at the Kranz mesophyll-bundle sheath interface of Themeda triandra var. imberbis (Retz) A. Camus in conventionally fixed leaf blades. Ann Bot 72:255–261
- Brandizzi F, Snapp EL, Roberts AG, Lippincott-Schwartz J, Hawes C (2002) Membrane protein transport between the endoplasmic reticulum and the Golgi in tobacco leaves is energy dependent but cytoskeleton independent: evidence from selective photobleaching. Plant Cell 14:1293–1309
- Cantrill LC, Overall RL, Goodwin PB (1999) Cell-to-cell communication via plant endomembranes. Cell Biol Int 23:653-661
- Carr DJ (1976) Historical perspectives on plasmodesmata. In: Gunning BES, Robards AW (eds) Intercellular communication in plants: studies on plasmodesmata. Springer, Berlin Heidelberg New York, pp 291–295

- Carrington JC, Kasschau KD, Mahajan SK, Schaad MC (1996) Cell-to-cell and longdistance transport of viruses in plants. Plant Cell 8:1669–1681
- Citovsky V, Zambryski P (1993) Transport of nucleic acids through membrane channels: snaking through small holes. Annu Rev Microbiol 47:167–197
- Clark AM, Jacobsen KR, Bostwick DE, Dannenhoffer JM, Skaggs MI, Thompson GA (1997) Molecular characterization of a phloem-specific gene encoding the filament protein, Phloem Protein 1 (PP1), from Cucurbita maxima. Plant J 12:49–61
- Cook ME, Graham LE, Botha CEJ, Lavin CA (1997) Comparative ultrastructure of plasmodesmata of Chara and selected bryophytes: toward an elucidation of the evolutionary origin of plant plasmodesmata. Am J Bot 84:1169–1178
- Crawford KM, Zambryski PC (2000) Subcellular localization determines the availability of non-targeted proteins to plasmodesmatal transport. Curr Biol 10:1032–1040
- Cronshaw J, Sabnis DD (1990) Phloem proteins. In: Behnke H-D, Sjolund RD (eds) Sieve elements: comparative structure, induction and development. Springer, Berlin Heidelberg New York, pp 257–283
- Cutler SR, Ehrhardt DW, Griffitts JS, Somerville CR (2000) Random GFP:cDNA fusions enable visualization of subcellular structures in cells of Arabidopsis at a high frequency. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 97:3718–3723
- Dannenhoffer JM, Schulz A, Skaggs MI, Bostwick DE, Thompson GA (1997) Expression of the phloem lectin is developmentally linked to vascular differentiation in cucurbits. Planta 201:405–414
- DeWitt ND, Sussman MR (1995) Immunocytological localization of an epitope-tagged plasma-membrane proton pump (H<sup>+</sup>-ATPase) in phloem companion cells. Plant Cell 7:2053–2067
- Ding B (1997) Cell-to-cell transport of macromolecules through plasmodesmata: a novel signalling pathway in plants. Trends Cell Biol 7:5-9
- Ding B (1999) Tissue preparation and substructure of plasmodesmata. In: van Bel AJE, van Kesteren WJP (eds) Plasmodesmata: structure, function, role in communication. Springer, Berlin Heidelberg New York, pp 37–49
- Ding B, Haudenshield JS, Hull RJ, Wolf S, Beachy RN, Lucas WJ (1992a) Secondary plasmodesmata are specific sites of localization of the Tobacco mosaic virus movement protein in transgenic tobacco plants. Plant Cell 4:915–928
- Ding B, Haudenshield JS, Willmitzer L, Lucas WJ (1993) Correlation between arrested secondary plasmodesmal development and onset of accelerated leaf senescence in yeast acid invertase transgenic tobacco plants. Plant J 4:179–189
- Ding B, Itaya A, Woo Y-M (1999) Plasmodesmata and cell-to-cell communication in plants. Int Rev Cytol 190:251-316
- Ding B, Lucas WJ (1996) Secondary plasmodesmata: biogenesis, special functions and evolution. In: Smallwood M, Knox JP, Bowles DJ (eds) Membranes: specialized functions in plants. BIOS Scientific, Oxford, pp 489–506
- Ding B, Turgeon R, Parthasarathy MV (1991) Plasmodesmatal substructure in cryofixed developing tobacco leaf tissue. In: Bonnemain JL, Delrot S, Dainty J, Lucas WJ (eds) Recent advances in phloem transport and assimilate partitioning. Ouest Editions, Nantes, pp 317–323
- Ding B, Turgeon R, Parthasarathy MV (1992b) Substructure of freeze-substituted plasmodesmata. Protoplasma 169:28-41
- Ding B (1998) Intercellular protein trafficking through plasmodesmata. Plant Mol Biol 38:279-310
- Ding B, Itaya A, Qi Y (2003) Symplasmic protein and RNA traffic: regulatory points and regulatory factors. Curr Opin Plant Biol 6:596–602

- Duckett CM, Oparka KJ, Prior DAM, Dolan L, Roberts K (1994) Dye coupling in the root epidermis of Arabidopsis is progressively reduced during development. Development 120:3247-3255
- Ehlers K, Knoblauch M, van Bel AJE (2000) Ultrastructural features of well-preserved and injured sieve elements: minute clamps keep the phloem transport conduits free for mass flow. Protoplasma 214:80–92
- Ehlers K, Kollmann R (1996) Formation of branched plasmodesmata in regenerating Solanum nigrum protoplasts. Planta 199:126–138
- Ehlers K, Kollmann R (2001) Primary and secondary plasmodesmata: structure, origin, and functioning. Protoplasma 216:1–30
- Ehlers K, van Bel AJE (1999) The physiological and developmental consequences of plasmodesmal connectivity. In: van Bel AJE, van Kesteren WJP (eds) Plasmodesmata: structure, function, role in communication. Springer, Berlin Heidelberg New York, pp 243-260
- Ehlers K, Wang Y, Günther S, van Bel AJE (2004) Programming of plasmodesmal deployment and development. Plasmodesmata 2004, fifth international conference, Pacific Grove, CA, p 26
- Eleftheriou EP (1990) Monocotyledons. In: Behnke H-D, Sjolund RD (eds) Sieve elements: comparative structure, induction and development. Springer, Berlin Heidelberg New York, pp 139–159
- Eleftheriou EP, Hall JL (1983) The extrafloral nectaries of cotton. I. Fine structure of the secretory papillae. J Exp Bot 34:103–119
- Erwee MG, Goodwin PB (1983) Characterisation of the Egeria densa Planch. leaf symplast. Inhibition of the intercellular movement of fluorescent probes by group II ions. Planta 158:320–328
- Erwee MG, Goodwin PB (1984) Characterization of the Egeria densa leaf symplast: response to plasmolysis, deplasmolysis and to aromatic amino acids. Protoplasma 122:162–168
- Erwee MG, Goodwin PB (1985) Symplastic domains in extrastelar tissues of Egeria densa Planch. Planta 163:9–19
- Esau K (1969) The phloem. Encyclopedia of plant anatomy. Bornträger, Berlin
- Escobar NM, Haupt S, Thow G, Boevink P, Chapman S, Oparka KJ (2003) Highthroughput viral expression of cDNA-green fluorescent protein fusions reveals novel subcellular addresses and identifies unique proteins that interact with plasmodesmata. Plant Cell 15:1507-1523
- Evert RF (1990) Dicotyledons. In: Behnke H-D, Sjolund RD (eds) Sieve elements: comparative structure, induction and development. Springer, Berlin Heidelberg New York, pp 103-137
- Fisher DB (1990) Measurement of phloem transport rates by an indicator-dilution technique. Plant Physiol 94:455-462
- Fisher DB (1999) The estimated pore diameter for plasmodesmal channels in the Abutilon nectary trichome should be about 4 nm, rather than 3 nm. Planta 208:299–300
- Fisher DB (2000) Long-distance transport. In: Buchanan B, Gruissem W, Jones R (eds) Biochemistry and molecular biology of plants. American Society of Plant Physiologists, Rockville, pp 730–784
- Franceschi VR, Ding B, Lucas WJ (1994) Mechanism of plasmodesmata formation in characean algae in relation to evolution of intercellular communication in higher plants. Planta 192:347-358
- Ghoshroy S, Lartey R, Sheng J, Citovsky V (1997) Transport of proteins and nucleic acids through plasmodesmata. Annu Rev Plant Physiol Plant Mol Biol 48:27–50

- Gilbertson RL, Lucas WJ (1996) How do viruses traffic on the vascular highway? Trends Plant Sci 1:260–268
- Gillespie T, Boevink P, Haupt S, Roberts AG, Toth R, Valentine TA, Chapman S, Oparka KJ (2002) Functional analysis of a DNA-shuffled movement protein reveals that microtubules are dispensable for the cell-to-cell movement of Tobacco mosaic virus. Plant Cell 14:1207–1222
- Gillespie T, Oparka KJ (2005) Plasmodesmata—gateways for intercellular communication in plants. In: Fleming A (ed) Intercellular communication in plants. Annual Plant Reviews, vol 16. Blackwells, Oxford
- Glockmann C, Kollmann R (1996) Structure and development of cell connections in phloem cells of Metasequoia glyptostroboides needles. I. Ultrastructural aspects of modified primary plasmodesmata in Strasburger cells. Protoplasma 193:191–203
- Goodwin PB (1983) Molecular size limit for movement in the symplast of the Elodea leaf. Planta 157:124–130
- Gorshkova EN, Erokhina TN, Stroganova TA, Yelina NE, Zamyatnin AA, Kalinina NO, Schiemann J, Solovyev AG, Morozov SY (2003) Immunodetection and fluorescent microscopy of transgenically expressed hordeivirus TGBp3 movement protein reveals its association with endoplasmic reticulum elements in close proximity to plasmodesmata. J Gen Virol 84:985–994
- Grabski S, Defeijter AW, Schindler M (1993) Endoplasmic reticulum forms a dynamic continuum for lipid diffusion between contiguous soybean root cells. Plant Cell 5:25-38
- Gunning BES, Hughes JE (1976) Quantitative assessment of symplastic transport of prenectar into the trichomes of Abutilon nectaries. Aust J Plant Physiol 3:619–637
- Gunning BES, Overall RL (1983) Plasmodesmata and cell-to-cell transport in plants. Bioscience 33:260–265
- Gunning BES, Robards AW (1976) Intercellular communication in plants: studies on plasmodesmata. Springer, Berlin Heidelberg New York
- Hashimoto T, Inze D (2003) Cell biology: how unique is the plant cell? Curr Opin Plant Biol 6:517–519
- Haupt S, Cowan GH, Ziegler A, Roberts AG, Oparka KJ, Torrance L (2005) Two plant-viral movement proteins traffic in the endocytic recycling pathway. Plant Cell 17:164–181
- Haywood V, Kragler F, Lucas WJ (2002) Plasmodesmata: pathways for protein and ribonucleoprotein signaling. Plant Cell 14:S303–S325
- Heinlein M, Epel BL (2004) Macromolecular transport and signaling through plasmodesmata. Int Rev Cytol 235:93–164
- Heinlein M, Padgett HS, Gens JS, Pickard BG, Casper SJ, Epel BL, Beachy RN (1998) Changing patterns of localization of the Tobacco Mosaic Virus movement protein and replicase to the endoplasmic reticulum and microtubules during infection. Plant Cell 10:1107–1120
- Hepler PK (1982) Endoplasmic reticulum in the formation of the cell plate and plasmodesmata. Protoplasma 111:121–133
- Himber C, Dunoyer P, Moissiard G, Ritzenthaler C, Voinnet O (2003) Transitivitydependent and -independent cell-to-cell movement of RNA silencing. EMBO J 22:4523-4533
- Holdaway-Clarke TL, Walker NA, Hepler PK, Overall RL (2000) Physiological elevations in cytoplasmic free calcium by cold or ion injection result in transient closure of higher plant plasmodesmata. Planta 210:329–335
- Iqbal M (1995) Ultrastructural differentiation of sieve elements. In: Iqbal M (ed) The cambial derivatives. Bornträger, Berlin, pp 241–270

- Ishiwatari Y, Fujiwara T, McFarland KC, Nemoto K, Hayashi H, Chino M, Lucas WJ (1998) Rice phloem thioredoxin h has the capacity to mediate its own cell-to-cell transport through plasmodesmata. Planta 205:12–22
- Ishiwatari Y, Honda C, Kawashima I, Nakamura S, Hirano H, Mori S, Fujiwara T, Hayashi H, Chino M (1995) Thioredoxin h is one of the major proteins in rice phloem sap. Planta 195:456–463
- Itaya A, Woo Y-M, Masuta C, Bao Y, Nelson R, Ding B (1998) Developmental regulation of intercellular protein trafficking through plasmodesmata in tobacco leaf epidermis. Plant Physiol 118:373-385
- Jeffree CE, Yeoman MM (1983) Development of intercellular connections between opposing cells in a graft union. New Phytol 93:491–509
- Jones MGK (1976) The origin and development of plasmodesmata. In: Gunning BES, Robards AW (eds) Intercellular communication in plants: studies on plasmodesmata. Springer, Berlin Heidelberg New York, pp 81–105
- Jørgensen KE, Møller JV (1979) Use of flexible polymers as probes of glomerular pore size. Am J Physiol 236(2):F103-F111
- Kempers R, van Bel AJE (1997) Symplasmic connections between sieve element and companion cell in the stem phloem of Vicia faba L have a molecular exclusion limit of at least 10 kDa. Planta 201:195–201
- Kollmann R, Glockmann C (1985) Studies on graft unions. I. Plasmodesmata between cells of plants belonging to different unrelated taxa. Protoplasma 124:224–235
- Kollmann R, Glockmann C (1991) Studies on graft unions. III. On the mechanism of secondary formation of plasmodesmata at the graft interface. Protoplasma 165:71-85
- Kollmann R, Glockmann C (1999) Multimorphology and nomenclature of plasmodesmata in higher plants. In: van Bel AJE, van Kesteren WJP (eds) Plasmodesmata: structure, function, role in cell communication. Springer, Berlin Heidelberg New York, pp 149–172
- Kollmann R, Yang S, Glockmann C (1985) Studies of graft unions II. Continuous and half plasmodesmata in different regions of the graft interface. Protoplasma 126:19–29
- Kragler F, Lucas WJ, Monzer J (1998) Plasmodesmata: dynamics, domains and patterning. Ann Bot 81:1–10
- Kühn C, Franceschi VR, Schulz A, Lemoine R, Frommer WB (1997) Macromolecular trafficking indicated by localization and turnover of sucrose transporters in enucleate sieve elements. Science 275:1298–1300
- Lalonde S, Boles E, Hellmann H, Barker L, Patrick JW, Frommer WB, Ward JM (1999) The dual function of sugar carriers: transport and sugar sensing. Plant Cell 11:707-726
- Lazarowitz SG, Beachy RN (1999) Viral movement proteins as probes for intracellular and intercellular trafficking in plants. Plant Cell 11:535–548
- Lazzaro MD, Thomson WW (1996) The vacuolar-tubular continuum in living trichomes of chickpea (Cicer arietinum) provides a rapid means of solute delivery from base to tip. Protoplasma 193:181–190
- Le Maire M, Aggerbeck LP, Monteilhet C, Andersen JP, Moller JV (1986) The use of high-performance liquid chromatography for the determination of size and molecular weight of proteins: a caution and a list of membrane proteins suitable as standards. Anal Biochem 154:525-535
- Lee JY, Yoo BC, Rojas MR, Gomez-Ospina N, Staehelin LA, Lucas WJ (2003) Selective trafficking of non-cell-autonomous proteins mediated by NtNCAPP1. Science 299:392–396
- Lopez-Saez JF, Gimenez-Martin G, Risueno MC (1966) Fine structure of the plasmodesm. Protoplasma 61:81–84
- Lucas W (1999) Plasmodesmata and the cell-to-cell transport of proteins and nucleoprotein complexes. J Exp Bot 50:979–987

- Lucas WJ, Ding B, van der Schoot C (1993) Plasmodesmata and the supracellular nature of plants. New Phytol 125:435-476
- Lucas WJ, Gilbertson RL (1994) Plasmodesmata in relation to viral movement within leaf tissue. Annual Review Of Phytopathology 32:387–411
- Lucas WJ, Wolf S (1993) Plasmodesmata: the intercellular organelles of green plants. Trends Cell Biol 3:308-315
- Lucas WJ, Yoo BC, Kragler F (2001) RNA as a long-distance information macromolecule in plants. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 2:849–857
- Madore MA, Oross JW, Lucas WJ (1986) Symplasmic transport in Ipomea tricolor source leaves. Plant Physiol 82:432–442
- Martens HJ, Schulz A, Roberts AG, Oparka KJ (2001) ER-targeted GFP, expressed under the SUC2 promoter, stays in companion cells of source and transport phloem. Plasmodesmata 2001, fourth international conference, Cape Town, South Africa, pp 26–27
- Martindale VE, Salisbury JL (1990) Phosphorylation of algal centrin is rapidly responsive to changes in the external milieu. J Cell Sci 96:395–402
- Mas P, Beachy RN (1999) Replication of tobacco mosaic virus on endoplasmic reticulum and role of the cytoskeleton and virus movement protein in intracellular distribution of viral RNA. J Cell Biol 147:945–958
- McLean BG, Hempel FD, Zambryski P (1997) Plant intercellular communication via plasmodesmata. Plant Cell 9:1043–1054
- Mezitt LA, Lucas WJ (1996) Plasmodesmata cell-to-cell transport of proteins and nucleic acids. Plant Mol Biol 32:251–273
- Mlotshwa S, Voinnet O, Mette MF, Matzke M, Vaucheret H, Ding SW, Pruss G, Vance VB (2002) RNA silencing and the mobile silencing signal. Plant Cell 14:S289–S301
- Monzer J (1990) Secondary formation of plasmodesmata in cultured cells: structural and functional aspects. In: Robards AW, Lucas WJ, Pitts JD, Jongsma HJ, Spray DC (eds) Parallels in cell-to-cell junctions in plants and animals. NATO ASI series H, vol 46. Springer, Berlin Heidelberg New York, pp 185–197
- Monzer J (1991) Ultrastructure of secondary plasmodesmata formation in regenerating Solanum nigrum protoplast cultures. Protoplasma 165:86–95
- Nelson RS, van Bel AJE (1998) The mystery of virus trafficking into, through and out of vascular tissue. Prog Bot 59:476–533
- Olesen P (1979) The neck constriction in plasmodesmata. Planta 144:349-358
- Olesen P, Robards AW (1990) The neck region of plasmodesmata: general architecture and functional aspects. In: Robards AW, Lucas WJ, Pitts JD, Jongsma HJ, Spray DC (eds) Parallels in cell-to-cell junctions in plants and animals. Springer, Berlin Heidelberg New York, pp 145–170
- Oparka KJ, Prior DAM, Santa Cruz S, Padgett HS, Beachy RN (1997) Gating of epidermal plasmodesmata is restricted to the leading edge of expanding infection sites of tobacco mosaic virus (TMV). Plant J 12:781–789
- Oparka KJ, Prior DAM, Wright KM (1995) Symplastic communication between primary and developing lateral roots of Arabidopsis thaliana. J Exp Bot 46:187–197
- Oparka KJ, Roberts AG, Boevink P, Santa Cruz S, Roberts IM, Pradel KS, Imlau A, Kotlizky G, Sauer N, Epel BL (1999) Simple, but not branched, plasmodesmata allow the nonspecific trafficking of proteins in developing tobacco leaves. Cell 97:743–754
- Oparka KJ, Turgeon R (1999) Sieve elements and companion cells: traffic control centers of the phloem. Plant Cell 11:739–750
- Oparka KJ (2004) Getting the message across: how do plant cells exchange macromolecular complexes? Trends Plant Sci 9:33-41

- Overall RL (1999) Substructure of plasmodesmata. In: van Bel AJE, van Kesteren WJP (eds) Plasmodesmata: structure, function, role in communication. Springer, Berlin Heidelberg New York, pp 129–148
- Overall RL, Blackman LM (1996) A model of the macromolecular structure of plasmodesmata. Trends Plant Sci 1:307–311
- Overall RL, Gunning BES (1982) Intercellular communication in Azolla roots. II. Electrical coupling. Protoplasma 111:151–160
- Overall RL, Wolfe J, Gunning BES (1982) Intercellular communication in Azolla roots. I. Ultrastructure of plasmodesmata. Protoplasma 111:134–150
- Palevitz BA, Hepler PK (1985) Changes in dye coupling of stomatal cells of Allium and Commelina demonstrated by microinjection of Lucifer Yellow. Planta 164:473–479
- Radford JE, Vesk M, Overall RL (1998) Callose deposition at plasmodesmata. Protoplasma 201:30–37
- Radford JE, White RG (1998) Localization of a myosin-like protein to plasmodesmata. Plant J 14:743-750
- Raven JA (1991) Long-term functioning of enucleate sieve elements: possible mechanisms of damage avoidance and damage repair. Plant Cell Environ 14:139–146
- Robards AW (1976) Plasmodesmata in higher plants. In: Gunning BES, Robards AW (eds) Intercellular communication in plants: studies on plasmodesmata. Springer, Berlin Heidelberg New York, p 15–57
- Robards AW, Lucas WJ (1990) Plasmodesmata. Annu Rev Plant Physiol Plant Mol Biol 41:369-419
- Roberts AG (2005) Plasmodesmal structure and development. In: Oparka KJ (ed) Plasmodesmata. Blackwells, Oxford
- Roberts AG, Oparka KJ (2003) Plasmodesmata and the control of symplastic transport. Plant Cell Environ 26:103-124
- Roberts IM, Boevink P, Roberts AG, Sauer N, Reichel C, Oparka KJ (2001) Dynamic changes in the frequency and architecture of plasmodesmata during the sink-source transition in tobacco leaves. Protoplasma 218:31-44
- Robinson-Beers K, Evert RF (1991) Fine structure of plasmodesmata in mature leaves of sugarcane. Planta 184:307–318
- Ruan YL, Xu SM, White R, Furbank RT (2004) Genotypic and developmental evidence for the role of plasmodesmatal regulation in cotton fiber elongation mediated by callose turnover. Plant Physiol 136:4104–4113
- Ruiz-Medrano R, Xoconostle-Cazares B, Kragler F (2004) The plasmodesmatal transport pathway for homeotic proteins, silencing signals and viruses. Curr Opin Plant Biol 7:641-650
- Ryabov EV, Oparka KJ, Santa Cruz S, Robinson DJ, Taliansky ME (1998) Intracellular location of two groundnut rosette umbravirus proteins delivered by PVX and TMV vectors. Virology 242:303–313
- Sakuth T, Schobert C, Pecsvaradi A, Eichholz Z, Komor E, Orlich G (1993) Specific proteins in the sieve-tube exudate of Ricinus communis L. seedlings: separation, characterization and in vivo labelling. Planta 191:207–213
- Santa Cruz S (1999) Perspective: phloem transport of viruses and macromolecules: what goes in must come out. Trends Microbiol 7:237-241
- Schobert C, Baker L, Szederkényi J, Großmann P, Komor E, Hayashi H, Chino M, Lucas WJ (1998) Identification of immunologically related proteins in sieve-tube exudate collected from monocotyledonous and dicotyledonous plants. Planta 206:245– 252

- Schulz A (1999) Physiological control of plasmodesmal gating. In: van Bel AJE, van Kesteren WJP (eds) Plasmodesmata. Structure, function, role in cell communication. Springer, Berlin Heidelberg New York, pp 173–204
- Schulz A (2005) Role of plasmodesmata in solute loading and unloading. In: Oparka KJ (ed) Plasmodesmata. Blackwells, Oxford
- Schumacher W (1936) Untersuchungen über die wanderung des fluoresceins in den haaren von Cucurbita pepo. Jahr Wiss Bot 82:507-533
- Sjolund RD, Shih CY (1983) Freeze-fracture analysis of phloem structure in plant tissue cultures. I. The sieve element reticulum. J Ultrastruct Res 82:111-121
- Stadler R, Brandner J, Schulz A, Gahrtz M, Sauer N (1995) Phloem loading by the PmSUC2 sucrose carrier from Plantago Major occurs into companion cells. Plant Cell 7:1545–1554
- Stadler R, Wright KM, Lauterbach C, Amon G, Gahrtz M, Feuerstein A, Oparka KJ, Sauer N (2005) Expression of GFP fusions in Arabidopsis companion cells reveals non-specific protein trafficking into sieve elements and identifies a novel post-phloem domain in roots. Plant J 41:319–331
- Staehelin LA (1997) The plant ER: a dynamic organelle composed of a large number of discrete functional domains. Plant J 11:1151–1165
- Staehelin LA, Hepler PK (1996) Cytokinesis in higher plants. Cell 84:821-824
- Terry BR, Matthews EK, Haseloff J (1995) Molecular characterization of recombinant green fluorescent protein by fluorescence correlation microscopy. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 217:21–27
- Terry BR, Robards AW (1987) Hydrodynamic radius alone governs the mobility of molecules through plasmodesmata. Planta 171:145–157
- Thompson GA, Schulz A (1999) Macromolecular trafficking in the phloem. Trends Plant Sci 4:354–360
- Thorsch J, Esau K (1981a) Changes in the endoplasmic reticulum during differentiation of a sieve element in Gossypium hirsutum. J Ultrastruct Res 74:183–194
- Thorsch J, Esau K (1981b) Nuclear degeneration and the association of endoplasmic reticulum with the nuclear envelope and microtubules in maturing sieve elements of Gossypium hirsutum. J Ultrastruct Res 74:195–204
- Tian GW, Mohanty A, Chary SN, Li S, Paap B, Drakakaki G, Kopec CD, Li J, Ehrhardt D, Jackson D, Rhee SY, Raikhel NV, Citovsky V (2004) High-throughput fluorescent tagging of full-length Arabidopsis gene products in planta. Plant Physiol 135:25–38
- Tilney LG, Cooke TJ, Connelly PS, Tilney MS (1991) The structure of plasmodesmata as revealed by plasmolysis, detergent extraction, and protease digestion. J Cell Biol 112:739-747
- Tomenius K, Clapham D, Meshi T (1987) Localization by immunogold cytochemistry of the virus-coded 30K protein in plasmodesmata of leaves infected with tobacco mosaic virus. Virology 160:363–371
- Tucker EB (1982) Translocation in the staminal hairs of Setcreasea purpurea. I. A study of cell ultrastructure and cell-to-cell passage of molecular probes. Protoplasma 113:193–201
- Tucker EB (1990) Calcium-loaded 1,2-bis(2-aminophenoxy)ethane-*N*,*N*,*N*',*N*'-tetraacetic acid blocks cell-to-cell diffusion of carboxyfluorescein in staminal hairs of Setcreasea purpurea. Planta 182:34–38
- Tucker EB, Spanswick RM (1985) Translocation in the staminal hairs of Setcreasea purpurea. II. Kinetics of intercellular transport. Protoplasma 128:167–172
- Tucker JE, Mauzerall D, Tucker EB (1989) Symplastic transport of carboxyfluorescein in staminal hairs of Setcreasea purpurea is diffusive and includes loss to the vacuole. Plant Physiol 90:1143–1147

- Turner A, Wells B, Roberts K (1994) Plasmodesmata of maize root-tips: structure and composition. J Cell Sci 107:3351-3361
- Tyree MT (1970) The symplast concept. A general theory of symplastic transport according to the thermodynamics of irreversible processes. J Theor Biol 26:181–214
- van Bel AJE (1996) Interaction between sieve element and companion cell and the consequences for photoassimilate distribution. Two structural hardware frames with associated physiological software packages in dicotyledons? J Exp Bot 47:1129-1140
- van Bel AJE (2003) The phloem, a miracle of ingenuity. Plant Cell Environ 26:125-149
- van Bel AJE, Kempers R (1997) The pore/plasmodesm unit; key element in the interplay between sieve element and companion cell. Prog Bot 58:278-291
- van Bel AJE, Knoblauch M (2000) Sieve element and companion cell: the story of the comatose patient and the hyperactive nurse. Aust J Plant Physiol 27:477–487
- van der Schoot C, Rinne P (1999) The symplasmic organization of the shoot apical meristem. In: van Bel AJE, van Kesteren WJP (eds) Plasmodesmata. Structure, function, role in cell communication. Springer, Berlin Heidelberg New York, pp 225–242
- van der Schoot C, van Bel AJE (1989) Glass microelectrode measurements of sieve tube membrane potentials in internode discs and petiole strips of tomato (Solanum lycopersicum L.). Protoplasma 149:144–154
- Voinnet O, Vain P, Angell S, Baulcombe DC (1998) Systemic spread of sequence-specific transgene RNA degradation in plants is initiated by localized introduction of ectopic promoterless DNA. Cell 95:177-187
- Volk GM, Turgeon R, Beebe DU (1996) Secondary plasmodesmata formation in the minor-vein phloem of Cucumis melo L. and Cucurbita pepo L. Planta 199:425-432
- Volkmann D, Mori T, Tirlapur UK, König K, Fujiwara T, Kendrick-Jones J, Baluška F (2003) Unconventional myosins of the plant-specific class VIII: endocytosis, cytokinesis, plasmodesmata/pit-fields, and cell-to-cell coupling. Cell Biol Int 27:289–291
- Waigmann E, Lucas WJ, Citovsky V, Zambryski P (1994) Direct functional assay for tobacco mosaic virus cell-to-cell movement protein and identification of a domain involved in increasing plasmodesmal permeability. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 91:1433–1437
- Waigmann E, Turner A, Peart J, Roberts K, Zambryski P (1997) Ultrastructural analysis of leaf trichome plasmodesmata reveals major differences from mesophyll plasmodesmata. Planta 203:75–84
- Waigmann E, Zambryski P (1995) Tobacco mosaic virus movement protein-mediated protein transport between trichome cells. Plant Cell 7:2069–2079
- Waigmann E, Zambryski P (2000) Trichome plasmodesmata: a model system for cell-tocell movement. Adv Bot Res/Adv Plant Pathol 31:261–283
- White RG, Badelt K, Overall RL, Vesk M (1994) Actin associated with plasmodesmata. Protoplasma 180:169–184
- Wolf S, Deom CM, Beachy RN, Lucas WJ (1989) Movement protein of tobacco mosaic virus modifies plasmodesmatal size exclusion limit. Science 246:377–379
- Wright KM, Roberts AG, Martens HJ, Sauer N, Oparka KJ (2003) Structural and functional vein maturation in developing tobacco leaves in relation to AtSUC2 promoter activity. Plant Physiol 131:1555–1565
- Xoconostle-Cazares B, Yu X, Ruiz-Medrano R, Wang HL, Monzer J, Yoo BC, McFarland KC, Franceschi VR, Lucas WJ (1999) Plant paralog to viral movement protein that potentiates transport of mRNA into the phloem. Science 283:94–98
- Yahalom A, Lando R, Katz A, Epel BL (1998) A calcium-dependent protein kinase is associated with maize mesocotyl plasmodesmata. J Plant Physiol 153:354–362
- Yoo BC, Kragler F, Varkonyi-Gasic E, Haywood V, Archer-Evans S, Lee YM, Lough TJ, Lucas WJ (2004) A systemic small RNA signaling system in plants. Plant Cell 16:1979–2000

- Zambryski P, Crawford K (2000) Plasmodesmata: gatekeepers for cell-to-cell transport of developmental signals in plants. Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol 16:393-421
- Zamyatnin AA Jr, Solovyev AG, Sablina AA, Agranovsky AA, Katul L, Vetten HJ, Schiemann J, Hinkkanen AE, Lehto K, Morozov SYu (2002) Dual-colour imaging of membrane protein targeting directed by poa semilatent virus movement protein TGBp3 in plant and mammalian cells. J Gen Virol 83:651–662
- Zee S-Y (1969) Fine structure of the differentiating sieve elements of Vicia faba. Am J Bot 17:441–456

# The ER in Replication of Positive-Strand RNA Viruses

Christophe Ritzenthaler () · Rabab Elamawi

Institut de Biologie Moléculaire des Plantes, 12, rue du Général Zimmer, 67084 Strasbourg cedex, France *christophe.ritzenthaler@ibmp-ulp.u-strasbg.fr* 

**Abstract** All eukaryotic positive-sense single-strand RNA viruses, (+)ssRNA, replicate their genome in association with membranes of host cells. The presence of a replicating virus frequently induces proliferation and rearrangement of the host membranes into various cytopathic structures, including invaginations, vesicles, spherules or membranous webs. Such structures are considered to be virus-induced organelles specialized in replication functions. Virtually all membranes are able to be rearranged to support replication. Thus, membranes from peroxisomes, endosomes, lysosomes, vacuoles, mitochondria, and chloroplasts are used for (+)ssRNA virus replication, but the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) is by far the preferred organelle. The specific type of membrane system utilized in assembling the viral replication complex is strictly dependent on individual viruses and is likely to be genetically determined. The various molecular interactions that govern ER targeting of plant viruses highlight how viruses can exploit the diversity of interactions that occurs between proteins and membrane or lipid structures.

# 1 Introduction

Positive-sense single-stranded RNA [(+)ssRNA] viruses represent the largest class of viruses. They infect both animal and plants and encompass 23 families, which represent over one third of all virus genera (www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ ICTVdb/Ictv/index.htm). (+)ssRNA viruses replicate their genomes through negative-strand RNA intermediates and encapsidate messenger-sense genomic RNAs. Numerous well-known human and animal pathogens belong to this class, including *Hepatitis C virus* (HCV), *Yellow fever virus*, *Poliovirus*, *Foot-and-mouth disease virus*, and *Coronavirus*. The latter becoming well known recently as being responsible for severe acute respiratory syndrome (SARS). Remarkably, the replication of all known eukaryotic (+)ssRNA viruses occurs in association with host cell membranes. These viruses modify the intracellular membranes to create a compartment, with defined components and functions, often considered as a virus-specific organelle dedicated to RNA replication.

Although the strict requirement for membranes in viral RNA synthesis is not well understood, multiple properties have been attributed to membranes. Thus, membranes may provide a physical support on which the RNA replication complex can anchor (Lyle et al. 2002). Membranes may also offer the possibility to locate and concentrate cellular and viral replication factors (Ahola et al. 1999; Schwartz et al. 2002). In addition, the flexibility of membranes might allow the replication complex to be compartmentalized into a specific virus-induced organelle, thereby sequestering RNA replication factors and genomic RNAs from competing RNA templates and competing processes such as translation (Schwartz et al. 2002). This "caging" mechanism could also offer adequate protection against host antiviral defence mechanisms such as RNA interference, or interferon-induced responses (Baulcombe 2004; Pelham 1996). Finally, evidence also exists for the involvement of membranes in tethering viral RNA during unwinding (Egger et al. 2002).

Depending on the virus, replication may occur on altered membranes derived from very diverse organelles. Thus, Turnip yellow mosaic virus (TYMV) is probably the best studied virus whose replication occurs in association with chloroplasts. TYMV infection is accompanied by the induction of characteristic membranous vesicles at the periphery of the chloroplast envelope. Cytological abnormalities include the swelling and clumping of the chloroplasts and the appearance of peripheral structures consisting of membrane vesicles, 50-100 nm in diameter, that are likely to result from the invagination of the chloroplast envelope into the organelle (Hatta et al. 1973; Prod'homme et al. 2001, 2003). Membranes from mitochondria support the replication of the tombusvirus Carnation Italian ringspot virus (CIRV). Studies of CIRV infections have identified vesiculated structures (multivesicular bodies [MVBs]), made up of a main body surrounded by many spherical to ovoid vesicles 80-150 nm in diameter, resulting from proliferation of the limiting mitochondrial membrane (Rubino and Russo 1998; Rubino et al. 2001; Weber-Lotfi et al. 2002). Similar MVBs are also observed upon infection with the closely related tombusvirus Cymbidium ringspot virus (CymRSV). However, here membranes from peroxisomes rather than mitochondria were shown to support the biogenesis of the MVBs (Bleve-Zacheo et al. 1997; Burgyan et al. 1996; Navarro et al. 2004; Rubino and Russo 1998). With Alfalfa mosaic virus (AMV) and Cucumber mosaic virus (CMV), it is the vacuolar membrane or tonoplast that appears to participate in the replication process (Cillo et al. 2002; Van Der Heijden et al. 2001).

The endoplasmic reticulum (ER) can represent up to 50% of the intracellular membrane surface. It is the most versatile, adaptable, and largest organelle in eukaryotic cells (Staehelin 1997). It is also the most common organelle for the replication of viruses infecting animals and plants. Thus, the membranous web observed during HCV infection of human cells is found in close association with rough ER (for review see Moradpour et al. 2003; Moriishi and Matsuura 2003). For *Poliovirus*, it is believed that the translation of viral proteins and replication takes place at dispersed sites on the ER, resulting in membrane protrusions and the budding of vesicles from the ER (Egger et al. 2000; Egger and Bienz 2005). The emerging individual vesicles grow

rapidly into ER-associated small clusters dispersed throughout the cytoplasm and are engaged in RNA synthesis (Bolten et al. 1998; Egger and Bienz 2005). Although consensus is emerging indicating that ER membranes contribute to the origin of the Poliovirus-induced vesicles, the exact mechanism underlying their generation remains controversial. The data available indicates that different pathways, controlled by host cellular processes and enhanced by the virus, may be involved. Thus, it was initially suggested from the sensitivity of Poliovirus to Brefeldin A, that the viral-induced vesicles might be derived from the COPI pathway (Belov et al. 2005; Cuconati et al. 1998). However, Rust et al. (2001) provided evidence that vesicles could form at the ER by subversion of the cellular COPII budding machinery. More recently, Jackson et al. (2005b) highlighted the role of autophagy in Poliovirus replication. In particular, they showed that autophagy marker proteins colocalize in PV-infected cells, a phenomenon that otherwise occurs only upon induction of autophagy. In addition, they established that stimulation of autophagy by tamoxifen or rapamycin, increased Poliovirus yield, whereas inhibition of the autophagosomal pathway decreased Poliovirus yield (Jackson et al. 2005).

In plants, more than 90% of all known viruses possess a (+)ssRNA genome. Based on their genome organization, they have been classified into three main superfamilies: alphavirus-like, picornavirus-like, and flavivirus-like (Koonin and Dolja 1993). All contain members whose replication occurs in association with the ER (for a recent review see Salonen et al. 2005). We will present in some detail relevant studies on plant viruses belonging to the alphavirus-like and picornavirus-like superfamilies that replicate on ER membranes.

# 2 Plant Viruses Belonging to the Alphavirus-like Superfamily

Plant viruses belonging to the alphavirus-like superfamily can target different types of membranes for their replication as exemplified above with TYMV and AMV. *Brome mosaic virus* (BMV) and *Tobacco mosaic virus* (TMV), probably two of the best-studied members of the alphavirus-like superfamily, exploit ER membranes for their replication.

## 2.1 Brome Mosaic Virus

BMV is the type-member of the genus *Bromovirus* within the family *Bromoviridea*. Its replication cycle has been carefully reviewed in recent years (Noueiry and Ahlquist 2003). Its genome consists of three positive-sense RNAs designated RNA 1, RNA 2, and RNA 3. All RNAs possess a "cap" structure at their 5' extremities and contain a conserved 200-nucleotide tRNA-like

structure that can be acylated by tyrosine at their 3'ends (Ahlquist 1992; Ahola and Ahlquist 1999). The monocistronic RNAs 1 and 2 encode the nonstructural proteins 1a and 2a, respectively, which are essential for viral RNA replication. The 109-kDa 1a protein contains a *N*-proximal domain with m7G methyltransferase and covalent GTP-binding activities required for viral RNA capping in vivo, and a *C*-proximal RNA helicase homology domain (Ahola and Ahlquist 1999; Ahola et al. 2000; Kong et al. 1999). The 94 kDa 2a protein contains a large central RNA-dependent RNA-polymerase-like domain (Sivakumaran et al. 2000). RNA 3 is dicistronic and dispensable for replication. It encodes the 3a cell-to-cell movement protein and the coat protein that is required for systemic movement during virus infection (Mise and Ahlquist 1995). The coat protein is translated from the subgenomic RNA 4 synthesized from the negative-strand RNA 3 during replication.

Remarkably, proteins 1a and 2a can direct replication of all BMV RNAs not only in plant cells, but also in the yeast *S. cerevisiae*, indicating that the essential host features required for BMV replication are widely conserved (Janda and Ahlquist 1993). RNA replication, transcription, and persistence of BMV RNA replicons in *S. cerevisiae* have been reported (Ishikawa et al. 1997). In both organisms, RNA replication occurs on 50- to 70-nm spherular vesicles or spherules made from the invagination of the outer nuclear envelope or perinuclear ER membrane. The interior of these spherules remains connected to the cytoplasm via a narrow membranous neck contiguous with the ER membrane (Ahola and Ahlquist 1999; Restrepo-Hartwig and Ahlquist 1999; Schwartz et al. 2002). Such compartmentalization of BMV replication into ER-derived spherules was shown to protect viral RNA from nucleases (Schwartz et al. 2002) and is thought to preserve double-stranded viral replication intermediates from dsRNA-induced host defence responses such as RNA interference (Ahlquist 2002).

A combination of genetic, biochemical, and cell biology approaches has revealed that 1a is a multifunctional protein and the primary viral determinant for the subcellular localization of the BMV RNA replication complex. Thus, 1a localizes to the cytoplasmic face of the perinuclear ER independently of other viral factors and is sufficient for spherule formation (Schwartz et al. 2002). 1a expression increases total membrane lipids but not composition in yeast cells (Lee and Ahlquist 2003). 1a self-interacts and its binding domain has been mapped to the N terminus of the protein (O'Reilly et al. 1998). This self-interaction property is most likely responsible for spherule biogenesis, into which up to several hundred molecules of protein 1a can accumulate (Schwartz et al. 2002). In the absence of the polymerase, protein 1a also interacts with the genomic RNA resulting in a dramatic increase of stability, but reduced translatability (Janda and Ahlquist 1998). BMV RNA replication protein 1a dramatically increases in vivo stability but not translation of viral genomic RNA 3 (Sullivan and Ahlquist 1999). Finally, 1a recruits the RNAdependent RNA polymerase 2a into the spherules (Schwartz et al. 2002). This

recruitment of 2a protein was shown to be driven by direct interaction between the *C* terminus of 1a and the *N* terminus of 2a (Kao and Ahlquist 1992; O'Reilly et al. 1995, 1997; Schwartz et al. 2002). In a recent study, the group of Ahlquist established by modulating the relative levels and interactions of BMV replication factors 1a and 2a, that spherules are dispensable for RNA replication. Thus, double ER membranes (termed karmellae) induced upon expression of 1a plus higher than normal levels of 2a supported RNA replication and protected viral RNA as efficiently as spherules (Schwartz et al. 2004). The mechanism that triggers the change from ER-derived spherules to karmellae is still not well understood, but involves protein–protein and protein–membrane interactions.

The capacity of yeast cells to duplicate all known features of BMV replication in plant cells has been exploited to identify cellular factors and functions required for BMV RNA replication. Thus, classical yeast genetics has been used to identify host genes involved in (i) BMV translation, (ii) selection of RNA templates, (iii) activation of the replication complex, and (iv) association of replication complexes with membranes (for a review see Noueiry and Ahlquist 2003). More recently, a high-throughput approach performed on 4500 yeast deletion strains, representing approximately 80% of all yeast genes, revealed nearly 100 genes whose absence inhibited or significantly stimulated BMV RNA replication (Kushner et al. 2003).

Not surprisingly, a number of the identified genes encode proteins whose function is related to host cell membranes (Table 1). Thus, BMV RNA replication was increased in DRS2, RCY1, PBS2, NEM1, SPO7 and GITI knock-out yeast strains, whose functions involve phospholipid translocation, membrane recycling and MAP kinase activities. Conversely, mutations in OLE1, ACB1, SEL1 and SCS2, whose involvement in membrane functions are also very diverse, resulted in mild to severe inhibition of BMV replication (Table 1). The mechanisms by which these genes contribute to BMV replication are still unknown except maybe for OLE1. This gene encode a delta9 fatty acid desaturase Ole1 involved in the conversion of saturated fatty acids (SFA) into unsaturated fatty acids (UFA) in yeast. UFAs are incorporated into membrane lipids and are major determinants of membrane fluidity and plasticity. Interestingly, Ole1 is an integral ER membrane protein and thus is present at sites of BMV RNA replication. However, (Lee et al. 2001) established that the Ole1 protein was not required for BMV RNA replication, but inhibition was rather linked to membrane composition. Thus, a 12% decrease in UFA levels resulted in a 95% or more reduction in BMV RNA replication. Interestingly, none of the above-described 1a properties (1a-induced membrane synthesis, 1a localization to the ER, recruitment of 2a polymerase, spherule formation) were altered in OLE1 mutant yeast. However, membrane staining of spherules revealed that they are locally depleted in UFAs (Lee et al. 2001). This implies that the membrane, rather than Ole1 protein itself, is an essential functional component of the RNA replication complex. At this stage, the precise nature of the replica-

Table 1	Genes encoding membrane pro	teins involved in BMV replication (Adapted	l from Kushner et al. 2003, and	Lee et al. 2001)	
Genes	Protein name	Function/phenotype	References	Localization	Effect on BMV replication
OLEI	9 Fatty acid desaturase (Oleic acid linoleic acid)	Synthesis of unsaturated	(Lee et al. 2001)	ER	– 50 X
ACB1	<u>Acyl-CoA-binding protein</u>	<ul> <li>synthesis of long-chain acyl-CoA esters</li> <li>Intracellular transporter of acyl-CoA</li> <li>Vesicles trafficking</li> </ul>	(Rasmussen et al. 1993) (Rasmussen et al. 1994) (Faergeman et al. 2004)	Mitochondria + microsomes	- 11.1 X
SELI	<u>S-</u> uppressor and/or <u>e</u> nhancer of <u>l</u> <i>in-12</i>	- Secretion regulation - Regulate ER stress response - Protein-protein interaction	(Grant and Greenwald 1997) (Sundaram and Greenwald 1993)	Cytoplasm - intracellular vesicles	- 4.8x
SCS2	Suppressor of <u>Ca<sup>2+</sup> sensi-</u> tivity VAP homolog SCS2 (vesicle-associated-membrane	<ul> <li>Myoinositol metabolism</li> <li>Regulate phospholipid metabolism</li> <li>(serine palmitoyltransferase activity)</li> </ul>	(Zhao et al. 1994) (Loewen and Levine 2005)	ER	- 3.6x
DRS2	protent-associated protent) Deficient in ribosomal subunits	Phospholipid-translocating ATPase	(Natarajan et al. 2004) (Ripmaster et al. 1993)	<i>trans</i> -Golgi network (TGN)	+ 4x
NEMI	<u>Ne</u> maline <u>m</u> yopathy	Regulate nuclear membrane/ ER morphology	(Santos-Rosa et al. 2005) (Siniossoglou et al. 1998)	nuclear/ ER membrane	+ 4.1x
RCYI	Recycling1 (F-box protein)	Mediate endosome-to-Golgi transport	(Chen et al. 2005) (Wiederkehr et al. 2000)	Golgi and endosomes	+ 3.7x
GITI SPO7	<u>G</u> astro <u>i</u> ntestinal <u>t</u> ract <u>i</u> njuries <u>Spo</u> rulation-defective	Glycerophosphoinositol uptake Regulate nuclear membrane/ ER morphology	(Hughes 1999) (Santos-Rosa et al. 2005) (Siniossoglou et al. 1998) (Klapholz and Esposito 1980)	nuclear/ ER membrane	+ 3.5x + 3.2x
PBS2	<u>P</u> olymyxin <u>B</u> <u>s</u> ensitivity	<ul> <li>Kinase activity</li> <li>Osmoregulation</li> <li>Scaffold protein</li> </ul>	(Boguslawski 1992) (Bansal et al. 2001)		+ 3x

314

tion block remains to be determined. It is suggested that membrane fluidity or plasticity may be needed for the 1a or 2a polymerase to function correctly or to interact properly with each other or with host factors (Lee et al. 2001). Interestingly, *OLE1* gene is well conserved throughout kingdoms and the Ole1 protein from yeast OLE1 shares 31% identity with its *Arabidopsis thaliana* ortholog (accession number AK119146.1). Whether plant Ole1 protein acts on BMV replication similarly to it yeast counterpart needs to be determined.

# 2.2

### **Tobacco Mosaic Virus**

The 6.3-kb (+)ssRNA genome of TMV encodes at least four proteins, of which the 5' proximal open reading frame (ORF) encodes a 126 kDa protein terminated by an amber stop codon that when suppressed yields a read-through 183 kDa protein (Goelet et al. 1982; Pelham 1978). Both the 126 kDa and the 183 proteins represent essential replicase components, containing methyltransferase and helicase domains as well as a polymerase domain on the read-through portion of the 183 kDa ORF (Buck 1999; Koonin and Dolja 1993). The two additional proteins, the 30 kDa movement protein (MP) and the 17.5 kDa capsid protein are dispensable for replication but essential for cell-cell spread of infection and RNA encapsidation, respectively (for review, Heinlein 2002).

For TMV, the virus replication occurs on amorphous proliferations of membranes, previously termed viroplasms or X-bodies, which were initially observed in infected plant cells by Ivanowski (1903). Electron microscopy revealed that these inclusion bodies contained ribosomes, viral RNA, tubules, and 126/183 kDa replication proteins (Esau and Cronshaw 1967; Hills et al. 1987; Martelli and Russo 1977; Saito et al. 1987). Additionally, membrane fractions from TMV-infected cells also contained active replicase complexes capable of synthesizing both plus- and minus-strand viral RNAs in a template-dependent fashion (Osman and Buck 1996).

The use of GFP later revealed that TMV replication complexes localized into large, irregularly shaped, ER-derived structures (especially the cortical ER) containing viral RNA and also the MP (Heinlein et al. 1998; Mas and Beachy 1999; Reichel and Beachy 1998). Mas et al. (1999) further established that the MP was not required for association of the viral RNA with the ER, but was required for the formation of the large irregular bodies. Structural studies recently confirmed the membrane-binding properties of the MP (Brill et al. 2000, 2004). It has been suggested that two highly hydrophobic regions conserved among tobamovirus MPs, the domains I (residues 56–96) and II (residues 125–164) are responsible for the behavior of the MP as an integral membrane protein (Moore et al. 1992; Reichel and Beachy 1998), including its association with cortical, cytoplasmic, and perinuclear ER (Heinlein et al. 1998; Mas and Beachy 1999). As was the case for the MP, homology searches of the 126 kDa protein failed to identify any potential ER retention motifs or obvious membranespanning domains (dos Reis Figueira et al. 2002). However, the TMV 126/183 kDa replicase proteins encode a predicted bipartite nuclear localization signal (NLS) at amino acids 29 to 47 that is conserved within the genus *Tobamovirus* as well as a potential 21 amino acid amphipathic helix between residues 708–728 (dos Reis Figueira et al. 2002). Interestingly, results from transient expression studies have demonstrated that:

- 1. The NLS present within the 126/183 kDa protein could function to nuclear localize large polypeptides
- 2. The NLS domain is necessary for TMV replication
- 3. The NLS is required but not sufficient for the formation of ER-associated inclusion bodies
- 4. The full-length 126 kDa protein associates with the ER in the absence of other viral proteins and components (dos Reis Figueira et al. 2002)

Whether the 21 amino acid amphipathic helix is involved in the retention of the 126 kDa protein to the ER is still not known. It has been proposed that a phenylalanine at one end of the helix could function in membrane attachment in a fashion similar to the alphavirus *Semliki forest virus* nsP1 protein (Lampio et al. 2000). Alternatively, the membrane retention of the 126 kDa could be conferred via a membrane-bound host protein.

In view of the retention of the TMV replication complex by host proteins, Ishikawa and colleagues have identified three Arabidopsis genes, TOM1, TOM2A and TOM3, that are required for efficient tobamovirus replication (Tsujimoto et al. 2003; Yamanaka et al. 2000, 2002). AtTOM1 and AtTOM3A share a high degree of similarity (56% identical). They are predicted to be seven-pass transmembrane proteins and are likely to share a parallel and essential function in tobamovirus multiplication (Yamanaka et al. 2002). AtTOM2A is predicted to be a four-pass transmembrane protein. Remarkably, neither of these TOM proteins possesses well-known sorting signals to specific organelles (Tsujimoto et al. 2003; Yamanaka et al. 2000). AtTOM1 and AtTOM3 have been shown to interact with AtTOM2A and with the helicase domain of the 126/183 kDa proteins (Tsujimoto et al. 2003; Yamanaka et al. 2000), suggesting that TOM proteins are constituents of the replication complex of tobamoviruses and play important roles in the formation of the complex on ER membranes where they colocalize. In support of this hypothesis, subcellular fractionation patterns revealed that the viral RdRp activity coincided well with that of both the membrane-bound 126/183 kDa proteins and TOM1-TOM2A proteins (Hagiwara et al. 2003). However, confocal microscopic analyses of the GFP-tagged TOM proteins showed that TOM1 and TOM2A were predominantly targeted to the vacuolar membranes and not to the ER (Hagiwara et al. 2003). Therefore, whether TMV replication complex is

associated with the tonoplast, as strongly suggested by the latter findings, or with the ER still needs to be determined.

## 2.3

## Plant Viruses Belonging to the Picornavirus-like Superfamily

Viruses belonging to this superfamilly bear strong resemblance to animal picornaviruses both in gene organization and in the amino acid sequence of replication proteins. In plants, the genome of picorna-like viruses can be monopartite such as in *Potyviridae* or distributed over two RNAs as in members of the *Comoviridae* family. The RNAs of these viruses are characterized by a covalently genome-linked protein (VPg) at the 5' end, a unique open reading frame encoding a single polyprotein and a poly (A) tail at the 3'-terminus. Within the *Potyvirida*, the *Tobacco etch virus* 6-kDa protein has been shown to localize specifically to ER membranes when expressed as a fusion with GFP or glucuronidase and was proposed to cause the ER modifications that are observed during *Tobacco etch virus* infection (Schaad et al. 1997). Here, the analysis has been restricted to some of the best-studied *Comoviridae* members such as *Cowpea mosaic virus* (CPMV), the type member of the genus *Comovirus*, and two nepoviruses, the *Tomato ringspot virus* (ToRSV) and the *Grapevine fanleaf virus* (GFLV).

# 2.3.1 Cowpea Mosaic Virus

CPMV RNA1 and RNA2 express large polyproteins, which are proteolytically cleaved into different proteins by the RNA1-encoded viral 24-kDa proteinase (24 K). The proteins encoded by RNA1 are necessary and sufficient for virus replication. The function of RNA1-encoded proteins functions has been attributed as follows. The 32-kDa protein (32 K) is a hydrophobic protein which does not contain a motif common to other positive-strand RNA viruses outside the Comoviridae. It is involved in the regulation of processing of RNA1encoded polyprotein and is required as a cofactor in the cleavage of the RNA2 polyprotein (Peters et al. 1992). The 58 K is able to bind ATP via a conserved nucleotide-binding motif and has been proposed to be a viral helicase (Peters et al. 1994). The 28 amino acid VPg is linked to the 5' end of the RNA via a serine residue and is likely involved in initiation of viral RNA synthesis (Carette et al. 2001). The 24 K protease is structurally similar to the trypsin-like family of serine proteases with residues His40, Glu76, and Cys166 representing the catalytic triad of the active site (Dessens and Lomonossoff 1991). The 87 K has a domain specific to RNA-dependent RNA polymerases; however, the 110 K (87 K plus 24 K) is the only viral protein present in highly purified "replication complexes" capable of elongating nascent viral RNA chains, suggesting that fusion to 24 K is required for replicase activity (Eggen et al. 1988).

Upon infection of cowpea plants with CPMV, a typical cytopathic structure is formed, often adjacent to the nucleus and consisting of an amorphous matrix of electron-dense material that is traversed by rays of small membranous vesicles (De Zoeten et al. 1974). Both subcellular fractionation experiments of CPMV-infected leaves and autoradiography, in conjunction with electron microscopy, on sections of CPMV-infected leaves treated with [<sup>3</sup>H] uridine revealed that the membranous vesicles are closely associated with CPMV RNA replication (De Zoeten et al. 1974; Eggen et al. 1988; Zabel et al. 1974). Curiously, more detailed analysis later showed that the bulk of the replication proteins in CPMV-infected cells immunolocalized not to the vesicles, but to the adjacent electron-dense structures, suggesting that only a small part of the RNA1-encoded proteins contributes to the active replication complexes (Wellink et al. 1988). The accumulation of replication proteins into the electron structure is likely to depend on interactions between the 32 K and the 60 K precursor (VPg + 58 K) since deletion of the 32 K coding region, single amino acid substitution within the VPg, or the NTP binding of the 58 K protein all abolished formation of the dense bodies (Carette et al. 2001; Peters et al. 1994; van Bokhoven et al. 1993). The significance of these electron-dense structures for viral replication remains unclear as a mutation in the VPg was identified that prevented the formation of the cytopathic structures, without abolishing viral replication (Carette et al. 2001). They may simply represent deposition of inactive nonstructural protein or sites where overproduced proteins accumulate (Carette et al. 2001).

In an attempt to identify the membrane that contributes to CPMV replication, it was demonstrated through the use of transgenic Nicotiana benthamiana plants expressing ER- or Golgi-targeted GFP that CPMV infection causes a strong proliferation of ER membranes without affecting the structure of the Golgi stacks (Carette et al. 2000). ER modifications start at the cortical ER network and culminate with the apparition of a large region of densely packed ER membranes, often near the nucleus (Carette et al. 2000). Treatment with cytoskeleton inhibitor further revealed that intracellular trafficking of replication complexes to the large juxtanuclear structure occurs via association with the actin cytoskeleton and not the microtubular network (Carette et al. 2002a). The combined use of fluorescent in situ hybridization (FISH) and ER-GFP marker also showed that during the course of an infection, CPMV RNA colocalizes with the 110 K viral polymerase and other replication proteins and is always found in close association with proliferated ER membranes, supporting the view that ER membranes act as a source for the small membranous vesicles (Carette et al. 2002a). Not surprisingly, changes in ER morphology could be attributed to RNA1 alone. Thus, expression of RNA1-encoded proteins in insect cells, by using a baculovirus expression system, showed that 60 K, but not 110 K, is able to induce and associate with small membranous vesicles in the cytoplasm in these cells (van Bokhoven et al. 1992). More significantly, expression of individual viral proteins in N. benthamiana epi-

dermal cells using a viral vector revealed that both 32 K and 60 K, when fused to GFP, associate to membranes and induce rearrangement of the ER (Carette et al. 2002b). The alterations of the ER morphology resembled the proliferations that occur in CPMV-infected cells, although some differences could be observed. In particular, the GFP-32 K was present mainly in the cortical ER, whereas GFP-60 K was found mainly in the nuclear envelope, the plastidial membrane, and aggregates presumably derived from the ER. Other RNA1encoded proteins, the 110 K polymerase and the N-terminal cleavage product 24 K proteinase, behaved as freely soluble proteins when expressed in isolation (Carette et al. 2002b). The localization signals that target the 32 K and 60 K, and probably also the replication complexes to ER membranes remain to be identified. It has been suggested that the three stretches of hydrophobic amino acids at the C-terminal end of the 32 K contribute to the membrane attachment (Carette et al. 2002b). Similarly, the 60 K contains two hydrophobic domains that are conserved among the comoviruses: an amphipathic helix at the N terminus (amino acids 45 to 61) and a 22-amino-acid stretch of hydrophobic residues (amino acids 544 to 565) at the C terminus immediately upstream of VPg (Carette et al. 2002b; Peters et al. 1992).

How ER membranes contribute to the formation the CPMV-induced vesicles is still a matter of debate. Immunogold labelling experiments on CPMVinfected tobacco leaf cells showed that they contained a relatively low amount of the luminal GFP-ER marker protein, indicating that luminal ER proteins are excluded (Carette et al. 2000) during generation of these vesicles. Additionally, it seems that the vesicle formation in CPMV-infected cells involves de novo membrane synthesis rather than a modification of preexisting membranes, as it was found that cerulenin, a fungal antibiotic which prevents de novo phospholipid biosynthesis and exerts its action by specifically inhibiting document  $\beta$ -ketoacyl-acyl carrier protein synthase (Moche et al. 1999), proved to be a strong inhibitor of CPMV RNA replication (Carette et al. 2000). Carette et al. (2002a) suggested that the vesicles may form as a result of the unfolded-protein response (UPR). This response can occur after various biochemical and physiological stimuli that affect ER homeostasis and impose stress to the ER, subsequently leading to accumulation of unfolded or misfolded proteins in the ER lumen (Shen et al. 2004). However, attempts to demonstrate the up-regulation of BiP that serves as a hallmark in the UPR remained unsuccessful (Carette et al. 2002a). Interestingly, a yeast twohybrid search of an Arabidopsis cDNA library showed that the C-terminal domain of 60 K protein interacts with two vesicle-associated proteins (termed VAP27-1 and VAP27-2) that belong to the VAP33 family of SNARE-like proteins (Carette et al. 2002c). These host proteins also localized with the 60 K in CPMV-infected protoplasts. Carette et al. (2002c) suggested that VAP27-1 and VAP27-2 could play an important role in vesicular transport to or from the ER and may also act as a membrane anchor for the virus replication complex. Alternatively, interference of 60 K with VAP function could contribute
to the ER vesiculation process seen during infection. However, experimental evidence demonstrating the involvement of VAP27-1 and VAP27-2 in CPMV replication is still missing.

## 2.3.2 Grapevine Fanleaf Virus and Tomato Ringspot Virus

Grapevine fanleaf virus (GFLV) and Tomato ringspot virus (ToRSV) are very closely related nepoviruses belonging to the subgroups a and c, respectively. Their bipartite genome encodes two polyproteins P1 and P2 that are cleaved into final maturation products by the RNA1-encoded proteinases (Hans and Sanfaçon 1995; Margis et al. 1994). Similarly to CPMV, the polyprotein P1 contains the domains for proteins likely to be involved in replication, including a putative helicase (Hel), the VPg, the proteinase (Pro), and the RNA-dependent RNA polymerase (Pol) (Ritzenthaler et al. 1991; Rott et al. 1995). For GFLV, five final products referred to as 1A, 1B<sup>Hel</sup>, 1C<sup>VPg</sup>, 1D<sup>Pro</sup> and 1E<sup>Pol</sup> are generated by P1 processing, whereas ToRSV P1 is maturated into six proteins in vitro due to the presence of an additional cleavage site within protein 1A (Andret-Link et al. 2004; Wang et al. 1999; Wang and Sanfaçon 2000). Similarly, the processing of polyprotein P2 of GFLV generates three proteins termed 2A, 2B, 2C, whereas an additional N-terminally located protein is produced from the maturation of polyprotein P2 from ToRSV (Carrier et al. 2001; Margis et al. 1993). Protein 2B and 2C are involved in virus movement, transmission by nematode vectors and encapsidation (Andret-Link et al. 2004; Laporte et al. 2003; Ritzenthaler et al. 1995; Wang and Sanfaçon 2000).

Initial studies on the cytopathology of nepovirus-infected cells have revealed the presence of diffuse inclusions, often near the nuclei, which consist of complex membranous structures, some of which form vesicles (Francki et al. 1985). Further studies performed in our laboratory using infectious full-length transcripts of GFLV showed that RNA1 is able to self-replicate in protoplasts and therefore encodes all the functions needed for its own replication (Viry et al. 1993). However, analysis of a set of deletion mutants in the P2-coding sequence demonstrated that protein 2A is necessary but not sufficient for RNA2 replication (Gaire et al. 1999). Remarkably, 2A protein, when fused to GFP, distributed to punctate structures throughout the cytoplasm when expressed alone, and accumulated in a juxtanuclear area together with other RNA1-encoded proteins upon infection. This perinuclear area (Fig. 1a), also termed the viral compartment and initially described by Franski et al. (1985), could be defined as the site of viral RNA replication where newly synthesized RNA molecules, double-stranded replicative intermediates, and RNA1-encoded protein accumulate (Gaire et al. 1999; Ritzenthaler et al. 2002). It was hypothesised from these results that protein 2A enables RNA2 replication through its association with the replication complex assembled from RNA1-encoded proteins (Gaire et al. 1999).



**Fig. 1** Effects of GFLV replication on the endomembrane system of tobacco BY-2 cells. **a** Ultrastructural analysis of the viral compartment made of numerous vesicular structures and proliferated membranes. **b** GFLV "rosette" isolated from infected BY-2 cells after anti-VPg affinity-purification and negative-staining. **c** Detection of VPg in GFLV-infected protoplasts (*right cell* infected, *left cell* healthy). The protein specifically accumulates in the viral compartment where replication occurs. **d** The ER is visualised in the same cell as in **c**. Note that the ER is highly condensed in the viral compartment. **e** Another example of modified ER in GFLV-infected protoplast. Golgi distribution in **f** an infected and **g** a healthy cell. Note the regularly-shaped Golgi in healthy cells compared to the modified ones observed in infected cells. *Bars* = 5 µm except in **a** (1 µm) and **b** (0.5 µm)

How does the replication complex assemble, what type of intracellular membranes are used, and which are the viral and host proteins involved in the formation of the viral compartment, are questions that have been recently addressed for nepoviruses. By similarity with other picorna-like viruses, it was suggested that the 1B<sup>Hel</sup> could act to anchor the replication

complex to membranes. In view of this hypothesis, stretches of hydrophobic residues were identified within the 1BHel from both GFLV and ToRSV (Rott et al. 1995; Ritzenthaler, unpublished results). Thus, the 1B<sup>Hel</sup> from ToRSV, also named nucleoside triphosphate-binding (NTB) protein, contains a hydrophobic region at its C terminus consisting of two adjacent stretches of hydrophobic amino acids separated by a few amino acids. Sanfaçon and colleagues recently showed that 1B<sup>Hel</sup>VPg associates with canine microsomal membranes in the absence of other viral proteins in vitro and with ER membranes in planta (Wang et al. 2004). Analysis performed on truncated proteins fused to GFP confirmed the presence of a functional transmembrane domain within the 60 amino acids at the C terminus of protein 1B and also revealed the presence of a putative amphipathic helix within the N-terminal 80 amino acids of 1B (Zhang et al. 2005). In agreement with the replication of ToRSV on ER-derived membranes (Han and Sanfaçon 2003), both domains of the fusion proteins were sufficient to promote partial association with ER membranes, supporting the hypothesis that the HEL-VPg polyprotein acts as a membrane anchor for the replication complex of ToRSV (Zhang et al. 2005).

Similary to ToRSV, in silico analyses have revealed the presence of four stretches of 21 hydrophobic residues, predicted to correspond to transmembrane domains (TMD), situated near the N terminus (amino acids 518-538 and 547-567) and almost at the C terminus of protein 1B<sup>Hel</sup> of GFLV 1B (amino acids 1168-1188 and 1191-1211). Transient expression of individual RNA1-encoded proteins as GFP fusions in vivo confirmed that only protein 1B was targeted to the ER and often led to the apparition of a highly modified ER network (R. Elamawi & C. Ritzenthaler, unpublished results). These 1B<sup>Hel</sup>-induced modifications are very reminiscent of those observed in vivo upon infection with GFLV (Fig. 1c-e) (Gaire et al. 1999; Ritzenthaler et al. 2002). Whether the 1B<sup>Hel</sup> alone will also allow the formation of rosettelike structures as shown during viral infection (Fig. 1b) still needs to be determined. Nevertheless, they are perfectly in agreement with the replication of the virus on ER membranes (Ritzenthaler et al. 2002). Remarkably, transient expression of protein  $1B^{Hel}$  in tobacco BY-2 cells also prevented the export of the resident Golgi protein  $\alpha$ -1,2 mannosidase I (R. Elamawi & C. Ritzenthaler, unpublished results). Together with the facts that GFLV replication (i) is inhibited by brefeldin A (Ritzenthaler et al. 2002) and (ii) may affect the number and structure of Golgi stacks within infected cells (compare the distribution of Golgi stacks in Figs. 1f and 1g), it is suggested that the virus could exploit the cellular COPII transport pathway for the assembly of the replication complex and the biogenesis of the perinuclear viral compartment. Current research in our laboratory is aimed at testing this hypothesis.

## References

- Agirre A, Barco A, Carrasco L, Nieva JL (2002) Viroporin-mediated membrane permeabilization. Pore formation by nonstructural poliovirus 2B protein. J Biol Chem 277:40434-40441
- Ahlquist P (2002) RNA-dependent RNA polymerases, viruses, and RNA silencing. Science 296:1270–1273
- Ahlquist P (1992) Bromovirus RNA replication and transcription. Curr Opin Genet Dev 2:71–76
- Ahola T, Ahlquist P (1999) Putative RNA capping activities encoded by brome mosaic virus: methylation and covalent binding of guanylate by replicase protein 1a. J Virol 73:10061–10069
- Ahola T, den Boon JA, Ahlquist P (2000) Helicase and capping enzyme active site mutations in brome mosaic virus protein 1a cause defects in template recruitment, negative-strand RNA synthesis, and viral RNA capping. J Virol 74:8803–8811
- Ahola T, Lampio A, Auvinen P, Kaariainen L (1999) Semliki Forest virus mRNA capping enzyme requires association with anionic membrane phospholipids for activity. Embo J 18:3164–3172
- Andret-Link P, Laporte C, Valat L, Ritzenthaler C, Demangeat G, Vigne E, Laval V, Pfeiffer P, Fuchs M (2004) Grapevine fanleaf virus: still a major threat to the grapevine industry. J Plant Pathol 86:183–195
- Banerjee R, Weidman MK, Echeverri A, Kundu P, Dasgupta A (2004) Regulation of poliovirus 3C protease by the 2C polypeptide. J Virol 78:9243–9256
- Bansal PK, Sharma P, Mondal AK (2001) A PBS2 homologue from Debaryomyces hansenii shows a differential effect on calcofluor and polymyxin B sensitivity in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Yeast 18:1207–1216
- Baulcombe D (2004) RNA silencing in plants. Nature 431:356-363
- Belov GA, Fogg MH, Ehrenfeld E (2005) Poliovirus proteins induce membrane association of GTPase ADP-ribosylation factor. J Virol 79:7207–7216
- Bleve-Zacheo T, Rubino L, Melillo MT, Russo aM (1997) The 33K protein encoded by cymbidium ringspot tombusvirus localizes to modified peroxisomes of infected cells and of uninfected transgenic plant. J Plant Pathol 79:179–202
- Boguslawski G (1992) PBS2, a yeast gene encoding a putative protein kinase, interacts with the RAS2 pathway and affects osmotic sensitivity of Saccharomyces cerevisiae. J Gen Microbiol 138:2425–2432
- Bolten R, Egger D, Gosert R, Schaub G, Landmann L, Bienz K (1998) Intracellular localization of poliovirus plus- and minus-strand RNA visualized by strand-specific fluorescent In situ hybridization. J Virol 72:8578–8585
- Brill LM, Dechongkit S, DeLaBarre B, Stroebel J, Beachy RN, Yeager M (2004) Dimerization of recombinant tobacco mosaic virus movement protein. J Virol 78:3372–3377
- Brill LM, Nunn RS, Kahn TW, Yeager M, Beachy RN (2000) Recombinant tobacco mosaic virus movement protein is an RNA-binding, alpha-helical membrane protein. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 97:7112–7117
- Buck KW (1999) Replication of tobacco mosaic virus RNA. Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci 354:613–627
- Burgyan J, Rubino L, Russo M (1996) The 5'-terminal region of a tombusvirus genome determines the origin of multivesicular bodies. J Gen Virol 77:1967–1974
- Carette JE, Guhl K, Wellink J, Van Kammen A (2002a) Coalescence of the sites of cowpea mosaic virus RNA replication into a cytopathic structure. J Virol 76:6235–6243

- Carette JE, Kujawa A, Guhl K, Verver J, Wellink J, Van Kammen A (2001) Mutational analysis of the genome-linked protein of cowpea mosaic virus. Virology 290:21–29
- Carette JE, Stuiver M, Van Lent J, Wellink J, Van Kammen A (2000) Cowpea mosaic virus infection induces a massive proliferation of endoplasmic reticulum but not Golgi membranes and is dependent on de novo membrane synthesis. J Virol 74:6556–6563
- Carette JE, van Lent J, MacFarlane SA, Wellink J, van Kammen A (2002b) Cowpea mosaic virus 32- and 60-kilodalton replication proteins target and change the morphology of endoplasmic reticulum membranes. J Virol 76:6293–6301
- Carette JE, Verver J, Martens J, van Kampen T, Wellink J, van Kammen A (2002c) Characterization of plant proteins that interact with cowpea mosaic virus 60 K protein in the yeast two-hybrid system. J Gen Virol 83:885–893
- Carrier K, Xiang Y, Sanfaçon H (2001) Genomic organization of RNA2 of Tomato ringspot virus: processing at a third cleavage site in the *N*-terminal region of the polyprotein in vitro. J Gen Virol 82:1785–1790
- Chen SH, Chen S, Tokarev AA, Liu F, Jedd G, Segev N (2005) Ypt31/32 GTPases and their novel F-box effector protein Rcy1 regulate protein recycling. Mol Biol Cell 16:178–192
- Cho MW, Teterina N, Egger D, Bienz K, Ehrenfeld E (1994) Membrane rearrangement and vesicle induction by recombinant poliovirus 2C and 2BC in human cells. Virology 202:129–145
- Choe SS, Dodd DA, Kirkegaard K (2005) Inhibition of cellular protein secretion by picornaviral 3A proteins. Virology 337:18–29
- Cillo F, Roberts IM, Palukaitis P (2002) In situ localization and tissue distribution of the replication-associated proteins of Cucumber mosaic virus in tobacco and cucumber. J Virol 76:10654–10664
- Cuconati A, Molla A, Wimmer E (1998) Brefeldin A inhibits cell-free, de novo synthesis of poliovirus. J Virol 72:6456–6464
- de Jong AS, Schrama IW, Willems PH, Galama JM, Melchers WJ, van Kuppeveld FJ (2002) Multimerization reactions of coxsackievirus proteins 2B, 2C and 2BC: a mammalian two-hybrid analysis. J Gen Virol 83:783–793
- De Zoeten GA, Assink AM, van Kammen A (1974) Association of cowpea mosaic virusinduced double-stranded RNA with a cytopathological structure in infected cells. Virology 59:341-355
- Dessens JT, Lomonossoff GP (1991) Mutational analysis of the putative catalytic triad of the cowpea mosaic virus 24K protease. Virology 184:738–746
- dos Reis Figueira A, Golem S, Goregaoker SP, Culver JN (2002) A nuclear localization signal and a membrane association domain contribute to the cellular localization of the Tobacco mosaic virus 126-kDa replicase protein. Virology 301:81–89
- Eggen R, Kaan A, Goldbach R, Van Kammen A (1988) Cowpea mosaic virus RNA replication in crude membrane fractions from infected cowpea and Chenopodium armaranticolor. J Gen Virol 69:2711–2720
- Egger D, Gosert R, Bienz K (2002) Role of cellular structures in viral RNA replication. In: Semler BL, Wimmer C (eds) Molecular biology of Picornaviruses. ASM, Washington DC, pp 247–253
- Egger D, Teterina N, Ehrenfeld E, Bienz K (2000) Formation of the poliovirus replication complex requires coupled viral translation, vesicle production, and viral RNA synthesis. J Virol 74:6570–6580
- Egger Da, Bienz K (2005) Intracellular location and translocation of silent and active poliovirus replication complexes. J Gen Virol 86:707–718
- Esau K, Cronshaw J (1967) Relation of tobacco mosaic virus to the host cells. J Cell Biol 33:665–678

- Faergeman NJ, Feddersen S, Christiansen JK, Larsen MK, Schneiter R, Ungermann C, Mutenda K, Roepstorff P, Knudsen J (2004) Acyl-CoA-binding protein, Acb1p, is required for normal vacuole function and ceramide synthesis in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Biochem J 380:907–918
- Francki RIB, Milne RG, Hatta T (1985) Nepovirus group. In: Atlas of plant viruses. CRC, Boca Raton, FL, pp 23–38
- Gaire F, Schmitt C, Stussi-Garaud C, Pinck L, Ritzenthaler C (1999) Protein 2A of grapevine fanleaf nepovirus is implicated in RNA2 replication and colocalizes to the replication site. Virology 264:25–36
- Goelet P, Lomonossoff GP, Butler PJ, Akam ME, Gait MJ, Karn J (1982) Nucleotide sequence of tobacco mosaic virus RNA. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 79:5818–5822
- Grant B, Greenwald I (1997) Structure, function, and expression of SEL-1, a negative regulator of LIN-12 and GLP-1 in C. elegans. Development 124:637–644
- Hagiwara Y, Komoda K, Yamanaka T, Tamai A, Meshi T, Funada R, Tsuchiya T, Naito S, Ishikawa M (2003) Subcellular localization of host and viral proteins associated with tobamovirus RNA replication. Embo J 22:344–353
- Han S, Sanfaçon H (2003) Tomato ringspot virus proteins containing the nucleoside triphosphate binding domain are transmembrane proteins that associate with the endoplasmic reticulum and cofractionate with replication complexes. J Virol 77:523–534
- Hans F, Sanfaçon H (1995) Tomato ringspot nepovirus protease: characterization and cleavage site specificity. J Gen Virol 76:917–927
- Hatta T, Bullivant S, Matthews RE (1973) Fine structure of vesicles induced in chloroplasts of Chinese cabbage leaves by infection with turnip yellow mosaic virus. J Gen Virol 20:37–50
- Heinlein M (2002) The spread of tobacco mosaic virus infection: insights into the cellular mechanism of RNA transport. Cell Mol Life Sci 59:58-82
- Heinlein M, Padgett HS, Gens JS, Pickard BG, Casper SJ, Epel BL, Beachy RN (1998) Changing patterns of localization of the tobacco mosaic virus movement protein and replicase to the endoplasmic reticulum and microtubules during infection. Plant Cell 10:1107–1120
- Hills GJ, Plaskitt KA, Young ND, Dunigan DD, Watts JW, Wilson TM, Zaitlin M (1987) Immunogold localization of the intracellular sites of structural and nonstructural tobacco mosaic virus proteins. Virology 161:488–496
- Hughes TM (1999) The diagnosis of gastrointestinal tract injuries resulting from blunt trauma. Aust N Z J Surg 69:770–777
- Ishikawa M, Janda M, Krol MA, Ahlquist P (1997) In vivo DNA expression of functional brome mosaic virus RNA replicons in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. J Virol 71:7781–7790
- Ivanowski D (1903) Über die Mosaikkrankheit der Tabakspflanze. Z Pflanzenkr Pflanzenschutz 13:1–41
- Jackson WT, Giddings TH Jr, Taylor MP, Mulinyawe S, Rabinovitch M, Kopito RR, Kirkegaard K (2005) Subversion of cellular autophagosomal machinery by RNA viruses. PLoS Biol 3:e156
- Janda M, Ahlquist P (1998) Brome mosaic virus RNA replication protein 1a dramatically increases in vivo stability but not translation of viral genomic RNA3. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 95:2227–2232
- Janda M, Ahlquist P (1993) RNA-dependent replication, transcription, and persistence of brome mosaic virus RNA replicons in S. cerevisiae. Cell 72:961–970
- Kao CC, Ahlquist P (1992) Identification of the domains required for direct interaction of the helicase-like and polymerase-like RNA replication proteins of brome mosaic virus. J Virol 66:7293–7302

- Klapholz S, Esposito RE (1980) Isolation of SPO12-1 and SPO13-1 from a natural variant of yeast that undergoes a single meiotic division. Genetics 96:567–588
- Kong F, Sivakumaran K, Kao C (1999) The *N*-terminal half of the brome mosaic virus 1a protein has RNA capping-associated activities: specificity for GTP and *S*-adenosylmethionine. Virology 259:200–210
- Koonin EV, Dolja VV (1993) Evolution and taxonomy of positive-strand RNA viruses: implications of comparative analysis of amino acid sequences. Crit Rev Biochem Mol Biol 28:375–430
- Kushner DB, Lindenbach BD, Grdzelishvili VZ, Noueiry AO, Paul SM, Ahlquist P (2003) Systematic, genome-wide identification of host genes affecting replication of a positive-strand RNA virus. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 100:15764–15769
- Lampio A, Kilpelainen I, Pesonen S, Karhi K, Auvinen P, Somerharju P, Kaariainen L (2000) Membrane binding mechanism of an RNA virus-capping enzyme. J Biol Chem 275:37853-37859
- Laporte C, Vetter G, Loudes AM, Robinson DG, Hillmer S, Stussi-Garaud C, Ritzenthaler C (2003) Involvement of the secretory pathway and the cytoskeleton in intracellular targeting and tubule assembly of Grapevine fanleaf virus movement protein in tobacco BY-2 cells. Plant Cell 15:2058–2075
- Lee WM, Ahlquist P (2003) Membrane synthesis, specific lipid requirements, and localized lipid composition changes associated with a positive-strand RNA virus RNA replication protein. J Virol 77:12819–12828
- Lee WM, Ishikawa M, Ahlquist P (2001) Mutation of host delta9 fatty acid desaturase inhibits brome mosaic virus RNA replication between template recognition and RNA synthesis. J Virol 75:2097–2106
- Li X, Lu HH, Mueller S, Wimmer E (2001) The C-terminal residues of poliovirus proteinase 2A(pro) are critical for viral RNA replication but not for cis- or transproteolytic cleavage. J Gen Virol 82:397–408
- Loewen CJ, Levine TP (2005) A highly conserved binding site in vesicle-associated membrane protein-associated protein (VAP) for the FFAT motif of lipid-binding proteins. J Biol Chem 280:14097–14104
- Lyle JM, Bullitt E, Bienz K, Kirkegaard K (2002) Visualization and functional analysis of RNA-dependent RNA polymerase lattices. Science 296:2218–2222
- Margis R, Ritzenthaler C, Reinbolt J, Pinck M, Pinck L (1993) Genome organization of grapevine fanleaf nepovirus RNA2 deduced from the 122K polyprotein P2 in vitro cleavage products. J Gen Virol 74:1919–1926
- Margis R, Viry M, Pinck M, Bardonnet N, Pinck L (1994) Differential proteolytic activities of precursor and mature forms of the 24K proteinase of grapevine fanleaf nepovirus. Virology 200:79–86
- Martelli GP, Russo M (1977) Plant virus inclusion bodies. Adv Virus Res 21:175-266
- Mas P, Beachy RN (1999) Replication of tobacco mosaic virus on endoplasmic reticulum and role of the cytoskeleton and virus movement protein in intracellular distribution of viral RNA. J Cell Biol 147:945–958
- Mise K, Ahlquist P (1995) Host-specificity restriction by bromovirus cell-to-cell movement protein occurs after initial cell-to-cell spread of infection in nonhost plants. Virology 206:276-286
- Moche M, Schneider G, Edwards P, Dehesh K, Lindqvist Y (1999) Structure of the complex between the antibiotic cerulenin and its target, beta-ketoacyl-acyl carrier protein synthase. J Biol Chem 274:6031–6034

- Moore PJ, Fenczik CA, Beachy RN (1992) Developmental changes in plasmodesmata in transgenic plants expressing the movement protein of tobacco mosaic virus. Protoplasma 170:115–127
- Moradpour D, Gosert R, Egger D, Penin F, Blum HE, Bienz K (2003) Membrane association of hepatitis C virus nonstructural proteins and identification of the membrane alteration that harbors the viral replication complex. Antiviral Res 60:103–109
- Moriishi K, Matsuura Y (2003) Mechanisms of hepatitis C virus infection. Antivir Chem Chemother 14:285–297
- Nakano A (2004) Yeast Golgi apparatus dynamics and sorting. Cell Mol Life Sci 61:186– 191
- Natarajan P, Wang J, Hua Z, Graham TR (2004) Drs2p-coupled aminophospholipid translocase activity in yeast Golgi membranes and relationship to in vivo function. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 101:10614–10619
- Navarro B, Rubino L, Russo M (2004) Expression of the Cymbidium ringspot virus 33-kilodalton protein in Saccharomyces cerevisiae and molecular dissection of the peroxisomal targeting signal. J Virol 78:4744–4752
- Noueiry AO, Ahlquist P (2003) Brome mosaic virus RNA replication: revealing the role of the host in RNA virus replication. Annu Rev Phytopathol 41:77–98
- O'Reilly EK, Paul JD, Kao CC (1997) Analysis of the interaction of viral RNA replication proteins by using the yeast two-hybrid assay. J Virol 71:7526–7532
- O'Reilly EK, Tang N, Ahlquist P, Kao CC (1995) Biochemical and genetic analyses of the interaction between the helicase-like and polymerase-like proteins of the brome mosaic virus. Virology 214:59–71
- O'Reilly EK, Wang Z, French R, Kao CC (1998) Interactions between the structural domains of the RNA replication proteins of plant-infecting RNA viruses. J Virol 72:7160-7169
- Osman TA, Buck KW (1996) Complete replication in vitro of tobacco mosaic virus RNA by a template-dependent, membrane-bound RNA polymerase. J Virol 70:6227–6234
- Pelham HR (1996) The dynamic organisation of the secretory pathway. Cell Struct Funct 21:413-419
- Pelham HR (1978) Leaky UAG termination codon in tobacco mosaic virus RNA. Nature 272:469-471
- Peters SA, Verver J, Nollen EA, van Lent JW, Wellink J, van Kammen A (1994) The NTPbinding motif in cowpea mosaic virus B polyprotein is essential for viral replication. J Gen Virol 75:3167–3176
- Peters SA, Voorhorst WG, Wery J, Wellink J, van Kammen A (1992) A regulatory role for the 32K protein in proteolytic processing of cowpea mosaic virus polyproteins. Virology 191:81–89
- Prod'homme D, Jakubiec A, Tournier V, Drugeon G, Jupin I (2003) Targeting of the turnip yellow mosaic virus 66K replication protein to the chloroplast envelope is mediated by the 140 K protein. J Virol 77:9124–9135
- Prod'homme D, Le Panse S, Drugeon G, Jupin I (2001) Detection and subcellular localization of the turnip yellow mosaic virus 66 K replication protein in infected cells. Virology 281:88–101
- Raikhel N, Chrispeels MJ (2000) Membrane structure and membranous organelles. In: Buchanan BB, Gruissem W, Jones LR (eds) Biochemistry & molecular biology of plants. American Society of Plant Physiologists, Rockville, Maryland, pp 60–201
- Rasmussen JT, Faergeman NJ, Kristiansen K, Knudsen J (1994) Acyl-CoA-binding protein (ACBP) can mediate intermembrane acyl-CoA transport and donate acyl-CoA for beta-oxidation and glycerolipid synthesis. Biochem J 299:165–170

- Rasmussen JT, Rosendal J, Knudsen J (1993) Interaction of acyl-CoA binding protein (ACBP) on processes for which acyl-CoA is a substrate, product or inhibitor. Biochem J 292:907–913
- Reichel C, Beachy RN (1998) Tobacco mosaic virus infection induces severe morphological changes of the endoplasmic reticulum. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 95:11169–11174
- Restrepo-Hartwig M, Ahlquist P (1999) Brome mosaic virus RNA replication proteins 1a and 2a colocalize and 1a independently localizes on the yeast endoplasmic reticulum. J Virol 73:10303–10309
- Ripmaster TL, Vaughn GP, Woolford JL Jr (1993) DRS1 to DRS7, novel genes required for ribosome assembly and function in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Mol Cell Biol 13:7901– 7912
- Ritzenthaler C, Laporte C, Gaire F, Dunoyer P, Schmitt C, Duval S, Piequet A, Loudes AM, Rohfritsch O, Stussi-Garaud C, Pfeiffer P (2002) Grapevine fanleaf virus replication occurs on endoplasmic reticulum-derived membranes. J Virol 76:8808–8819
- Ritzenthaler C, Schmit A-C, Michler P, Stussi-Garaud C, Pinck L (1995) Grapevine fanleaf nepovirus putative movement protein is involved in tubule formation in vivo. Mol Plant-Microbe Interact 8:379–387
- Ritzenthaler C, Viry M, Pinck M, Margis R, Fuchs M, Pinck L (1991) Complete nucleotide sequence and genetic organization of grapevine fanleaf nepovirus RNA1. J Gen Virol 72:2357–2365
- Rott ME, Gilchrist A, Lee L, Rochon D (1995) Nucleotide sequence of tomato ringspot virus RNA1. J Gen Virol 76(2):465–473
- Rubino L, Russo M (1998) Membrane targeting sequences in tombusvirus infections. Virology 252:431-437
- Rubino L, Weber-Lotfi F, Dietrich A, Stussi-Garaud C, Russo M (2001) The open reading frame 1-encoded (36 K) protein of Carnation Italian ringspot virus localizes to mitochondria. J Gen Virol 82:29–34
- Rust RC, Landmann L, Gosert R, Tang BL, Hong W, Hauri HP, Egger D, Bienz K (2001) Cellular COPII proteins are involved in production of the vesicles that form the poliovirus replication complex. J Virol 75:9808–9818
- Saito T, Hosokawa D, Meshi T, Okada Y (1987) Immunocytochemical localization of the 130K and 180K proteins (putative replicase components) of tobacco mosaic virus. Virology 160:477-481
- Salonen A, Ahola T, Kääriäinen L (2005) Viral RNA replication in association with cellular membranes. In: Marsh M (ed) Current Topics in Microbiology and Immunology, vol 285. Springer, Berlin Heidelberg New York, pp 139–173
- Santos-Rosa H, Leung J, Grimsey N, Peak-Chew S, Siniossoglou S (2005) The yeast lipin Smp2 couples phospholipid biosynthesis to nuclear membrane growth. Embo J 24:1931–1941
- Schaad MC, Jensen PE, Carrington JC (1997) Formation of plant RNA virus replication complexes on membranes: role of an endoplasmic reticulum-targeted viral protein. Embo J 16:4049–4059
- Schwartz M, Chen J, Janda M, Sullivan M, den Boon J, Ahlquist P (2002) A positive-strand RNA virus replication complex parallels form and function of retrovirus capsids. Mol Cell 9:505–514
- Schwartz M, Chen J, Lee WM, Janda M, Ahlquist P (2004) Alternate, virus-induced membrane rearrangements support positive-strand RNA virus genome replication. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 101:11263–11268
- Shen X, Zhang K, Kaufman RJ (2004) The unfolded protein response a stress signaling pathway of the endoplasmic reticulum. J Chem Neuroanat 28:79–92

- Siniossoglou S, Santos-Rosa H, Rappsilber J, Mann M, Hurt E (1998) A novel complex of membrane proteins required for formation of a spherical nucleus. Embo J 17:6449–6464
- Sivakumaran K, Bao Y, Roossinck MJ, Kao CC (2000) Recognition of the core RNA promoter for minus-strand RNA synthesis by the replicases of Brome mosaic virus and Cucumber mosaic virus. J Virol 74:10323-10331
- Staehelin LA (1997) The plant ER: a dynamic organelle composed of a large number of discrete functional domains. Plant J 11:1151–1165
- Staehelin LA, Newcomb EH (2000) membrane structure and membranous organelles. In: Buchanan BB, Gruissem W, Jones LR (eds) Biochemistery & molecular biology of plants. American Society of Plant Physiologists, Rockville, Maryland, pp 2–50
- Sullivan ML, Ahlquist P (1999) A brome mosaic virus intergenic RNA3 replication signal functions with viral replication protein 1a to dramatically stabilize RNA in vivo. J Virol 73:2622–2632
- Sundaram M, Greenwald I (1993) Suppressors of a lin-12 hypomorph define genes that interact with both lin-12 and glp-1 in Caenorhabditis elegans. Genetics 135:765–783
- Tsujimoto Y, Numaga T, Ohshima K, Yano MA, Ohsawa R, Goto DB, Naito S, Ishikawa M (2003) Arabidopsis Tobamovirus Multiplication (TOM) 2 locus encodes a transmembrane protein that interacts with TOM1. Embo J 22:335-343
- van Bokhoven H, van Lent JW, Custers R, Vlak JM, Wellink J, van Kammen A (1992) Synthesis of the complete 200 K polyprotein encoded by cowpea mosaic virus B-RNA in insect cells. J Gen Virol 73:2775–2784
- van Bokhoven H, Verver J, Wellink J, van Kammen A (1993) Protoplasts transiently expressing the 200K coding sequence of cowpea mosaic virus B-RNA support replication of M-RNA. J Gen Virol 74:2233–2241
- Van Der Heijden MW, Carette JE, Reinhoud PJ, Haegi A, Bol JF (2001) Alfalfa mosaic virus replicase proteins P1 and P2 interact and colocalize at the vacuolar membrane. J Virol 75:1879–1887
- Viry M, Serghini MA, Hans F, Ritzenthaler C, Pinck M, Pinck L (1993) Biologically active transcripts from cloned cDNA of genomic grapevine fanleaf nepovirus RNAs. J Gen Virol 74:169–174
- Wang A, Carrier K, Chisholm J, Wieczorek A, Huguenot C, Sanfaçon H (1999) Proteolytic processing of tomato ringspot nepovirus 3C-like protease precursors: definition of the domains for the VPg, protease and putative RNA-dependent RNA polymerase. J Gen Virol 80:799–809
- Wang A, Han S, Sanfaçon H (2004) Topogenesis in membranes of the NTB-VPg protein of Tomato ringspot nepovirus: definition of the *C*-terminal transmembrane domain. J Gen Virol 85:535–545
- Wang A, Sanfaçon H (2000) Proteolytic processing at a novel cleavage site in the *N*-terminal region of the tomato ringspot nepovirus RNA-1-encoded polyprotein in vitro. J Gen Virol 81:2771–2781
- Weber-Lotfi F, Dietrich A, Russo M, Rubino L (2002) Mitochondrial targeting and membrane anchoring of a viral replicase in plant and yeast cells. J Virol 76:10485–10496
- Wellink J, Van Lent J, Goldbach R (1988) Detection of viral proteins in cytopathic structures in cowpea protoplasts infected with cowpea mosaic virus. J Gen Virol 69:751–755
- Wiederkehr A, Avaro S, Prescianotto-Baschong C, Haguenauer-Tsapis R, Riezman H (2000) The F-box protein Rcy1p is involved in endocytic membrane traffic and recycling out of an early endosome in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. J Cell Biol 149:397–410
- Yamanaka T, Imai T, Satoh R, Kawashima A, Takahashi M, Tomita K, Kubota K, Meshi T, Naito S, Ishikawa M (2002) Complete inhibition of tobamovirus multiplication by simultaneous mutations in two homologous host genes. J Virol 76:2491–2497

- Yamanaka T, Ohta T, Takahashi M, Meshi T, Schmidt R, Dean C, Naito S, Ishikawa M (2000) TOM1, an Arabidopsis gene required for efficient multiplication of a tobamovirus, encodes a putative transmembrane protein. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 97:10107– 10112
- Zabel P, Weenen-Swaans H, van Kammen A (1974) In vitro replication of cowpea mosaic virus RNA: I. Isolation and properties of the membrane-bound replicase. J Virol 14:1049–1055
- Zhang SC, Zhang G, Yang L, Chisholm J, Sanfaçon H (2005) Evidence that insertion of Tomato ringspot nepovirus NTB-VPg protein in endoplasmic reticulum membranes is directed by two domains: a C-terminal transmembrane helix and an N-terminal amphipathic helix. J Virol 79:11752–11765
- Zhao C, Beeler T, Dunn T (1994) Suppressors of the Ca(2+)-sensitive yeast mutant (csg2) identify genes involved in sphingolipid biosynthesis. Cloning and characterization of SCS1, a gene required for serine palmitoyltransferase activity. J Biol Chem 269:21480–21488

## Subject Index

1-deoxymannojirymicin, 79 2S albumin, 26, 38 3-hydroxy, 90 3-methylglutaryl, 90 3'UTR, 35-37 7S globulin, 38 11S globulin, 28, 30, 33, 38 26-kDa globulin, 38 A reductase, 90 abiotic stress, 56, 61 Abscisic acid, 236 actin, 281, 291, 294 actin filaments (AFs), 3, 34 actomyosin, 5, 18 acyltransferase, 156, 170, 171, 176 AFs, 3, 4, 14, 18, 19  $\alpha$ 1,2-mannosidase, 79, 81 aminoalcoholphosphotransferases, 161 apoptosis, 49 APX, 223, 225 Arabidopsis cells, 208, 224 Arabidopsis thaliana, 49, 52, 54, 56, 57, 63, 164, 167, 175, 208, 212, 213, 218, 223-227, 233, 235-238, 243, 245 ARF1, 108, 109 ascorbate peroxidase (APX), 217, 218, 221, 222, 225, 227 Ash1, 35 asparaginyl endopeptidase, 131, 134 aspartic protease, 125-127, 134 At1g01820, 213 AtAPX, 223 AtCASP, 116 AtE1, 221 AtErd2, 103 ATF6, 89 AtJ2, 221 ATP, 58, 62

Atpex10, 224 AtPex10p, 225 AtPex11a, 211 AtPex11a-e, 211 Atpex16, 224 AtPex16p, 208, 218, 223, 225 AtPex2p, 218 AtRer1, 103 AtVSR1, 146 autonomous growth and division pathway for peroxisomes, 209 autonomous peroxisomal growth and division pathway for peroxisomes, 206, 207 autophagy, 144 auxin, 237 barley, 63, 245 barley mildew resistance o, 87 bean, 46, 63  $\beta$ -glucosidases, 150 biotic stress, 61 BiP, 31, 46, 47, 54-62, 77, 80, 83, 84, 87-89, 225, 226 BP80, 65 brassinosteroids, 174, 238, 241 brefeldin A (BFA), 84, 86, 87, 217-219, 221, 227 Brome mosaic virus, 311 cacao, 188 Caenorhabditis elegans, 208 calcium, 1, 3, 16, 18, 19, 56, 291 calcium signalling network, 251, 252 callose, 282, 291 calnexin, 52, 53, 78, 80, 81, 88 calnexin/calreticulin, 78, 79 calreticulin, 47, 52, 53, 55, 56, 60, 78, 80, 86,

88, 291

Can1p, 106 Candida boidinii, 217 CASP, 105 CAT, 221, 222 catalase, 213, 225, 226 cauliflower, 243 CbPMP47, 221 Cdc48, 87 Cdc48p, 82 CDP-Choline, 159 cell-cell movement, 287 cell cycle, 1, 19 cell division, 10, 205, 209, 211, 212, 216, 219, 227 cellulose, 54 centrin, 291 ceramide, 177 chaperones, 46, 59, 77-81, 84, 85, 89 Chlamydomonas, 112 chloramphenicol acetyltransferase (CAT), 221, 222 chloroplasts, 66, 156, 237, 246 cisternal ER, 29-33, 36-38 class I  $\alpha$ 1,2-mannosidase, 79 clavata mutants, 63 CLSM, 3, 6, 12, 19 CNX, 80 coenzyme, 90 common bean, 53 companion cell, 291, 292 complex, 80 complex glycans, 55 confocal laser scanning microscopy (CLSM), 3, 7 conjugating, 80, 82 constitutive duplication of peroxisomes, 205, 211, 212 constitutive peroxisomal division, 211 COPI, 108, 109, 116, 218, 219, 311 COPI vesicles, 60, 110 COPII, 108, 311 COPII antibodies, 111 COPII coat, 99-101, 109, 113, 115, 116 COPII vesicles, 60, 99, 102, 110, 116-118, 141 COPII-Golgi association, 115 cortical ER, 29, 36, 39 Cowpea mosaic virus, 317 C-terminal signals (csVSS), 125

CTP:phosphocholine cytidylyltransferase, 160 Cucurbita maxima phloem protein, 296 Cyanidioschzon merolae, 211 cysteine, 125 cysteine protease, 125 cytb<sub>5</sub>, 165 cytochrome P450, 234, 235, 245 cytokinesis, 3, 4, 10, 13, 14, 19 cytokinin, 243 cytoplasmic sleeve, 280, 281, 288, 289, 294 cytoskeleton, 1 cytP450 reductase, 165 dehydration, 236  $\delta$ -zein RNA, 32 dense vesicle, 28, 38, 39 Der1p, 82 Derlin-1, 80, 82 desaturase, 164, 169, 170, 175 desmotubule, 280, 282, 288, 289, 292-294, 296 di-acidic sequence (DXE/EXE) motifs, 105, 107 di-aromatic motifs, 106 di-basic motifs, 107, 110, 111 di-hydrophobic motifs, 106, 107 diacylglycerol, 170, 171 diacylglycerol acyltransferase, 169 diacylglycerol pyrophosphate, 158 DiOC<sub>6</sub>, 31 dislocation, 77, 80, 82, 83, 85-88 disulphide bonds, 64-66 disulphide bridges, 64 dormancy, 236 drought tolerance, 56 dynamin, 212, 219 dynamin-like, 212 dynein/dynactin molecular motor, 113 EDEM, 80, 81

elaioplasts, 196 electron microscopy, 2–6, 10, 12, 15 elongase, 167, 170, 176 elongation, 211–213 embryo-lethal, 52, 54 Emp24p, 107, 108 Emp46p, 107 endoplasmic reticulum, 141 endoplasmin, 62, 63

enzymes, 80, 82 Eps1p, 77 ER, 3-10, 12-19, 25, 141, 191 ER bodies, 17, 141 ER export sites (ERES), 99, 102-104, 111, 114, 117, 118 ER flat sheets, 6, 11 ER lamellae, 4, 10, 15, 17 ER lumen, 26, 29 ER mannosidase I, 53, 80, 81 ER network, 1–7, 11, 12, 15, 18 ER oil body, 191 ER protein export, 53, 60 ER retention signal, 126, 127, 141 ER semi-autonomous peroxisomal growth and division, 206, 207, 220, 221, 227 ER sheets, 1, 3, 4-7, 16-18 ER subdomain, 1, 2, 7, 9, 26, 27, 29, 30, 36-39 ER targeting of oleosin, 192, 193 ER tubule, 3, 5, 6, 9, 12, 13, 15, 17-19 ER vesicle-fusion/maturation peroxisome formation/assembly pathway, 206, 207 ER vesiculation model for peroxisomes, 210 ER-associated protein degradation (ERAD), 59 ER-lamellae peroxisome formation pathway, 206, 207, 209, 217, 219, 227 ER-lumen, 25 ER-meshwork, 3, 14 ER-reticular tubular network, 15 ERES in mammalian cells, 113 ERGIC (ER to Golgi intermediate compartment), 113, 117 ERGIC53, 106, 107 ERO1, 64, 66 ERO1p, 65, 66 ERp57, 77 Erv25p, 107-109 Erv41–Erv46 complex, 106 expansin, 27, 28 fission, 205, 211-213, 216 floury-2, 47, 48 fluorescence microscopy, 2, 19 fluorochrome, 5, 14, 19

Gap1p, 105 GDP-GTP exchange factor (GEF), 100

fungal attack, 66

GDP-restricted mutants, 103 gene silencing, 297 germination, 236 GFP, 6, 7, 9, 10, 19, 86, 88, 148, 220, 225 GFP-phaseolin, 88 GhAPX, 218, 223 gibberellin, 245 globulin gene superfamily, 28 glucosidase I, 52, 54, 78-80 glucosidase II, 52-54, 78-80 glucosinolates, 238 glucosyltransferases, 53, 80, 110, 111 glutathione, 64 glutelin, 28-30, 33, 38, 65, 66 glutelin 3'UTR, 32, 36 glutelin pathway, 36 glutelin precursor, 39 glutenin, 65 glycan, 78, 82, 83 glycoprotein, 49, 53, 54 glyoxysome, 212, 214, 215, 220, 221 Golgi apparatus, 25, 26, 28, 38, 39, 49, 55, 217, 219, 223 golgin, 116 GONSTI, 105 Grapevine fanleaf virus, 320 green fluorescent protein (GFP) technology, 1, 3, 5, 6, 10, 14, 19 GTP-restricted mutants, 103 Gurken, 27

Hansenula polymorpha, 209, 217, 224 heat shock 90, 62 high-mannose glycan, 48, 49, 52, 55 hormones, 233, 247 HpPex3p, 223 Hsp104p, 78 Hsp70, 78, 221 hsp70, 56–58 HSP90, 62 HsPex16p, 218 HsPex3p, 217, 218 Htm1p/Mnl1p, 81

immunofluorescence, 222, 225, 226 in situ hybridization, 30–32 in situ RT-PCR, 33 initiation codon, 32 interphase, 1–5, 9, 10, 12, 14 intracisternal inclusion granule, 29

Ire1, 89 Ire1p, 89 Iss1, 111 Iss1p, 101 Ist2p, 27 KAT1, 105 KDEL or HDEL tetrapeptide sequence, 125, 127,131 KDEL-tail, 127, 129, 131, 134-136 KDEL-tailed protease, 125, 127, 129, 131, 133-136 KDEL vesicle, 129, 131, 133-136, 142 kifunensine, 79 Kir2.1, 105 KNOPF mutant, 54 Lamellae, 219-221, 227 lamellar ER stacks, 17 leaf peroxisome, 212, 220 lectins, 52, 78-81 legumin-1, 33 ligases, 80, 82, 83, 90 light microscopy, 2 lipid rafts, 174 Lst1, 111 Lst1p, 101 macromolecular trafficking, 292, 294, 297 maize, 48 maize RNAs, 31 malfolded proteins, 59, 60 Mammalian p24 proteins, 109 mannosidase, 79 maternal RNAs, 26 maturation of pre-peroxisomes, 205, 209, 213, 215, 216, 219, 220, 227 membrane contact sites (MCS), 214, 227 membrane ghosts, 210, 215, 216 membrane peroxisome targeting signal (mPTS), 223 meristem formation, 63 methyl jasmonate (MeJA), 151 methyltransferase, 159 Mg<sup>+2</sup>-induced shifting in gradients, 223, 227 microtubules (MTs), 3, 4, 6, 9, 12-14, 19, 27 microtubules and kinesin, 27 mini-Golgis, 113 misfolded proteins, 53, 58-61

mitosis, 1, 4, 9, 10, 14, 19 molecular exclusion limit, 289, 290, 295 mouse dendritic cells, 209, 217, 219, 221 mPTS, 223 mRNA, 293, 295, 296 MS2 coat protein, 33 MS2 RNA, 34 mutant, 164 mycAtPex11c, 213 mycAtPex16p, 227 myosin, 3-5, 18, 19, 34, 281, 291, 294 N-glycosylation, 49, 52 N-linked glycan, 49, 53, 79, 82 nai1, 149 nascent peroxins, 220 nascent peroxisome, 210, 213, 215, 219 Nicotiana tabacum, 57 non-cell-autonomous pathway protein, 294-296 non-selective transport, 289, 294 Npl4, 82 nuclear envelope (NE), 1, 2, 7-10 nuclear localization signal, 34 oat, 53 oil body, 187, 189 oil body evolution, 200 oil body, fatty mesocarp, 195 oil body, size and shape, 195 oil body, yeast, 188, 192 oleosin, 188, 189, 197 oleosin, evolution, 200 oleosin, evolutionary changes, 197 oleosin, genes, 188 oleosin, glycine-rich, 190, 197 oleosin, hairpin, 190 oleosin, hydrophobic stretch, 190 oleosin, moss, 188, 202 oleosin, proline knot, 190 oleosin, SRP, 191 oleosin, structure, 190 oleosin, subdomains of ER, 194 oleosin, tapetal, 196 oligosaccharide, 79 oligosaccharyltransferase, 49, 52 osmotic stress, 49, 52 p150<sup>Glued</sup>, 114

p24 family, 106

p24 proteins, 100, 108, 110 P450 reductases, 235 p97/Cdc48, 82 p97/Cdc48p, 82 PAC vesicle, 141 papain-type proteases, 125-127, 129, 131, 134-136 papain superfamily proteases, 125 pathogen, 238 pathogen response, 61 PB-ER, 29, 30-33, 35-38 PB-ER targeting, 32 PB-I, 29, 30, 36, 37, 39 PB-II, 37, 38 pea, 240, 243, 245 peptide:N-glycanase, 80, 83 **PERK**, 89 peroxin, 205, 206, 208, 211, 215, 218, 219, 221, 224, 225, 227 peroxin PMPs, 217 peroxisomal ER (pER), 219-222, 224, 227 peroxisomal membrane protein, 205, 206, 208, 209, 215, 217, 219, 221, 223, 227, 228 peroxisome assembly, 205, 207, 215, 216, 219, 227 peroxisome elongation, 211, 212 peroxisome origination, 205, 208 peroxisome proliferation, 205–207, 211, 214, 217 peroxisome replication, 205, 216, 227 PEX, 208 Pex1, 219 Pex10, 218, 224 Pex11, 211-213 Pex15, 217, 221, 223 Pex16, 208, 218, 219, 222, 224, 225, 227  $pex16\Delta$ , 215, 218 Pex19, 224 *pex19*∆, 215, 216 Pex19p, 215 Pex2, 218, 219 Pex3, 217, 218, 223, 224 *pex3*∆, 215, 216, 218 Pex3p, 215 Pex6, 219 phaseic acid, 236 phaseolin, 28, 53, 59, 83, 87 phosphatidic acid, 158 phosphatidylcholine, 156 phosphatidylethanolamine, 156

phosphatidylglycerol, 162 phosphatidylinositol, 162 phosphatidylserine, 162 phospholipase D, 166 phospholipid, 214, 227 photomorphogenesis, 242 physical structural vacuolar sorting signals (psVSS), 125 Pichia pastoris, 104, 112, 118, 216, 219 plant p24 proteins, 109 plant specific insert (PSI), 126, 127, 135 plant-specific myosin, 116 plasma membrane, 282, 287, 289, 292, 295 plasma membrane ATPase Pmp1p, 101 plasmodesma structure, 280 plasmodesmata, 2, 5, 7, 8, 10, 279 plasmodesmata, branched, 284, 285, 290, 292 plasmodesmata, closed, 291 plasmodesmata, formation, 284 plasmodesmata, open, 291 plasmodesmata, primary, 284-286 plasmodesmata, secondary, 286, 287 plasmodesmata, simple, 283-286, 290, 294 plasmolysis, 16 PMP47, 217 PMPs, 220, 227 PNGase, 85, 86 PNGases, 83 pollen, 168 pollen coat, 197 pollen tube, 63 polygonal ER network, 4-7, 15, 17, 18 polypeptides, 53 polyunsaturated fatty acids, 164 pore-plasmodesma units, 291 pore-plasmodenta unit, 295 potato, 54 Potato mop-top virus, 297 pre-existing peroxisome, 205, 206, 209, 211, 216, 218, 221, 224, 227 pre-peroxisome, 205, 206, 209, 216, 223 pre-peroxisomal lamellae, 219–221, 227 precursor-accumulating (PAC) vesicle, 141 preproricin, 86 prolamin and globulin, 28 prolamin gene superfamily, 26, 28 prolamin, 29, 30, 39 prolamin PBs, 29, 30

prolamin RNA, 32, 34, 35 prolamin RNA pathway, 32, 36 proline knot prolyl hydroxylase (PH), 110 proteasome, 80, 82, 83, 85, 86, 90 proteasome inhibitors, 84, 87 protein bodies (PBs), 26, 37, 48, 142 protein body ER, 29 protein body formation, 32 protein disulfide isomerase (PDI), 65, 66, 77, 78, 80, 88 protein folding, 53, 56, 59 protein localization, 26, 36, 38 protein quality control, 48, 52, 53, 59, 75, 76, 81,87 protein storage vacuole (PSV), 26, 143 protein translocation, 57 protein-protein interactions, 29 protoperoxisome, 206, 209, 215, 220 pumpkin, 245 PV72, 145 PYK10, 149 Rabs, 103 reductase, 165 regulated proliferation, 209, 212 retro-translocation, 80, 81 rhodamine B hexyl ester, 31 rice, 66, 240 rice and maize prolamine RNAs, 31 rice glutelin, 33 rice RNAs, 31 ricin, 84 ricinosome, 142 RNA binding proteins, 33 RNA localization, 26, 27, 32, 33, 35, 36, 38, 39 RNA movement, 27, 33, 34 RNA particle, 39 RNA pathway, 32 RNA sorting mutant, 39 RNA targeting, 26, 32 RNA transport, 33, 36 RNA transport pathways, 36, 39 root nodule, 214, 220 rough ER (rER), 1, 2, 14 rsw mutants, 54 RT-PCR, 31 RTA, 84-86, 88 rye, 65

Saccharomyces cerevisiae, 104, 112, 209, 210, 212, 215, 217, 224 Sar1-mutants, 114 Sar1p, 99, 100, 102-104, 107, 110, 111, 112, 114 scaffolding/matrix proteins, 116 ScPex15p, 217, 223 Sec12, 100, 102, 103, 114 Sec13, 100, 113, 114 Sec13/31 dimer, 99, 103, 107 Sec16, 101, 112 Sec23, 100, 101, 113, 114 Sec23-Lst1, 111 Sec23/24p dimer, 99, 100, 102, 104, 105, 110, 111 Sec24p, 101, 113 Sec31p, 100, 102, 113 Sec61, 80-82, 89 secretory proteins, 45 secretory units, 114 seeds, 168 selective trafficking, 294, 295 sequence specific vacuolar sorting signals (ssVSS), 125, 126 sGFP-P, 87 shepherd mutant, 63 sieve element, 291, 292 signal peptide, 25, 30, 32, 35 signal recognition particle (SRP), 25, 30, 218, 221 sink-source transition, 284, 290 size exclusion limit, 289, 290, 294, 295, 298 small RNA, 297 smooth ER (sER), 1, 2 SNAREs, 61, 100 sphingolipids, 167, 174 SRP, 30 SRP/Sec61 translocon, 165 sterol methylases, 175 sterols, 174 steryl esters, 196 Stokes radius, 290 storage proteins, 26, 28, 30, 46, 48, 53, 54, 59, 65, 141 storage protein RNAs, 33, 36 storage vacuole, 28, 37, 38 stress, 1, 16-19 sucrose gradients, 220, 223, 225, 226 sucrose transporter, SUC2, 295

sucrose transporter, SUT1, 295, 296 sycamore, 49 Sys1p, 105 systemic acquired resistance, 60 T-DNA insertion, 54, 63 tapetosome, 196 tapetosomes, evolution, 200 tapetosomes, function, 199 tapetosomes, morphology, 198 tapetosomes, subfractionated, 198 tapetosomes, synthesized, 198 tapetum, 196 tER, 4, 5, 8, 12–15, 17, 18, 112 tER network, 6, 11, 14, 15 tER-PPB, 12-14 the rER, 2 the sER, 2 TMD, 223 tobacco, 55-57 tobacco BY-2 cells, 208, 211, 212, 221, 222, 227 Tobacco mosaic virus, 297, 298, 311 tomato, 241 Tomato ringspot virus, 320 Tomography, 219, 227 transcriptional regulation, 174 transitional ER (tER), 28, 29, 36, 111 translation initiation, 35 Transmembrane domain (TMD), 222, 223 triacylglycerols, 172 Trypanosomal brucei, 208 tubular ER (tER), 2, 6, 7, 9, 15, 17 tunicamycin, 49, 61, 88 ubiquitin, 80, 82, 83, 85, 89

ubiquitin-containing enzymes E<sub>2</sub>/E<sub>3</sub>, 80 ubiquitin-protein, 90 ubiquitin/proteasome, 83 UDP-glucose, 80 UDP-glucose:glycoprotein glucosyltransferase, 78 Ufd1, 82 Ufd1-Npl4, 80 unfolded protein response (UPR), 47, 52, 61 v-SNAREs Bos1p and Bet1p, 111 vacuolar H<sup>+</sup>-ATPase, 53 vacuolar peptide sorting signal, 28 vacuolar processing enzyme (VPE), 145 vacuolar sorting receptor (VSR), 65, 126, 141, 145 vacuolar targeting signal, 38 vacuolar transport signals, 125 VAMP2, 221 Vera/Vg1 RBP, 27 Vesicle, 205, 206, 209, 215, 218, 219, 221, 223, 227 vesicular stomatitis virus glycoprotein (VSV-G), 105, 107, 111 Vg1, 26, 27 Vgl1, 35 VIMP, 82 viral movement protein, 296, 297 Virus, 315 VRS, 135 VTCs, 113 wax, 167, 169

WD40 repeat, 100, 102 wheat, 65 Wuschel, 63

*Yarrowia lipolytica*, 209, 217–219, 223 Yeast p24 proteins, 109 Yl*pex1*, 219 YlPex16p, 219 YlPex2p, 219 Yl*pex6*, 219 Yor1p, 106

zein, 26, 29, 30, 32, 35–39, 47, 48, 88 zip codes, 34, 35